



MODEL 4085X AUTOMATIC WAFER PROBER SYSTEM TECHNICAL REFERENCE MANUAL

PN 254523-001

Copyright[©] 1997 Electroglas, Inc.

NOTICE

The information contained herein is proprietary to Electroglas. It is not to be used or reproduced or disclosed to any other party in any manner without prior approval, in writing, from Electroglas.

The information in this document is believed to be accurate. Electroglas reserves the right to make changes herein to improve reliability, function, or design, without prior notification.

Address all inquiries and comments concerning this document to:

ELECTROGLAS Attn: Technical Publications 2901 Coronado Drive Santa Clara, CA 95054

CLEAN ROOM EDITIONS

Special editions of Electroglas manuals are available for Clean Room applications upon request. Clean Room manuals may be ordered by substituting the capital letter "C" for the hyphen in the part number of the Standard manual.

Example: Standard manual PN XXXXX-001

Clean Room manual PN XXXXXC001

Although the letter "C" replaces the hyphen on the order form, the hyphen will remain within the manual identification.

The distinction between Standard manuals and Clean Room manuals is that Standard manuals are printed on standard white bond paper and are for use under normal operating conditions. Clean Room manuals are printed on colored 30# Munising LP Clean Room stationery manufactured by Kimberly Clark Corp. or equivalent and are for use in Clean Room environments.



Horizon Series 254523-001 REV G

MANUAL CONTENTS

4085X

Section 1	Introduction to the 4085X General Overview How to Use This Manual Operating Sequence Major Features Optional Features	REV A
Section 2	Getting Started Overview Operating Controls Becoming Familiar with RTM Power–Up Procedures General Prober Setup Procedures Introduction to Other RTM Features Summary	REV A
Section 3	Tutorials Overview Accessing Menus and Submenus Set Option Menu Set Mode Menu Set Parameter Menu Learn, Row, and Micro Menu Log ID Print Log Profiler Menu Disk Menu Diagnostics Summary	REV B



MANUAL CONTENTS (continued)

Section 4	Material Handler	REV B
	Overview Major Assemblies Cassette Positioning Setting Up and Enabling the Handler Wafer Loading Processing Wafers UV Ink Cure Option Maintenance Menu Summary	
Section 5	Auto Align	REV B
	Overview Components of Auto Align How to Begin the Auto Align Process Self—Teach Auto Align Feature Summary	
Section 6	NonContact Edge Sensor	REV A
	Overview Profiler Operation Using the Profiler from External I/O Profiler Stability Test Profiler Hardware Summary	
Section 7	Z Stage, Hot Chuck & Temperature Compensation	REV B
	Overview PZ6 Overview Operation of PZ6 Burnishing Assembly Continuity Testing Hot Chuck Feature Temperature Compensation Feature Summary	

Section 8	External Control I/O Interface	REV B
	Overview Menus for External Control Functions of the Interface Command Summary RDP Protocol Message Format, Coding, and Other Protocol Physical Connection Error Messages Communication Errors Summary	
Section 9	Multi-Die Probing	REV A
	Overview Location Code Generation of the Generic Map Multi–Die Prerequisites The Multi–Probe Parameters Menu Inking Multi–Die Productions Using External Control I/O Interface Multi–Die Probing Limitations Summary	
Section 10	Wafer Mapping & SECS	REV A
	Overview The Wafer Mapping Menu Wafer Map Disk File Name GPIB or Serial Wafer Map Transmission The Wafer Map Form SECS Protocol Summary	



Section 11	Ink Dot Inspection	REV A
	Overview	
	Getting Started	
	Enable Ink Dot Inspection	
	Verify Inker Position	
	Enter Ink Dot Specifications	
	Enter Ink Dot Inspection Parameters	
	Lak Det Troining	
	Other Ink Dot Inspection Features	
	Prober Inspection Failure	
	Ink Dot Failure	
	Storing Ink Dot Parameters on Disk	
	Menus, Submenus and Screen Structures	
	Summary	
Section 12	Probe Mark Inspection	DEV A
Section 12	I Tobe Mark Inspection	KLV A
	Overview	
	Getting Started	
	Enable Probe Mark Inspection	
	Verify Probe to Camera Offset	
	Entering Probe Mark Inspection Specifications	
	Calibrate Lighting Train Pad Locations	
	Other Probe Mark Inspection Features	
	Probe Mark Inspection Error Handling	
	Storing Probe Mark Parameters on Disk	
	Menus, Submenus and Screen Structures	

Summary

Horizon Series 254523–001 REV G

Section 13	OCR / Back Side Bar Code Reader	REV A
	Overview OCR Features Enabling and Selecting Modes OCR Specifications Prerequisites Setup Procedures Calibration Procedures Logging Fielding Non-EG OCR Setup Procedures Statistics Summary Table ID Read Fail Procedures OCR Test Back Side Bar Code Reader Summary OCR Special Reference Section	
Section 14	Clean Room Options Overview Clean Air Management System (CAMS) Standard Machine Interface (SMIF-E) Summary	REV A
Appendix A	Customer Special	REV B
Appendix B	Procedures	REV A
Appendix C	Keys and Screen Reference	REV A
Appendix D	Error Messages	REV B
Appendix E	Packaging	REV A
Glossary		REV A
Index		REV D



Horizon Series 254523-001 REV G

Horizon Series 254523–001 REV G

CONTENTS

SECTION 1 – INTRODUCTION TO THE 4085X

1.1	GENE	RAL OVERVIEW	
1.2	HOW	FO USE THIS MANUAL	
	1.2.1	CONVENTIONS USED	
1.3	OPER	ATING SEQUENCE	
1.4	MAJO	R FEATURES	
	1.4.1	PROBER VISION SOFTWARE	
	1.4.2	REAL TIME MAPPING (RTM)	
	1.4.3	MATERIAL HANDLER	
	1.4.4	AUTO ALIGN MODULE	
	1.4.5	NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR	
	1.4.6	X, Y, AND Z STAGES	
	1.4.7	EXTERNAL I/O INTERFACE	
	1.4.8	MULTI-DIE PROBING	
	1.4.9	WAFER MAPPING & SECS	
	1.4.10	INK DOT INSPECTION (IDI)	
	1.4.11	PROBE MARK INSPECTION (PM	I)
	1.4.12	OCR / BACKSIDE BAR CODE RE	ADER1-7
1.5	OPTIO		1 7
1.5	OPTIO	NAL CLEAN KOOM FEATURES	1-/
	1.5.1	CLEAN AIR MANAGEMENT SYS	TEM (CAMS) 1– 7
	1.5.2	STANDARD MACHINE INTERFA	CE (SMIF-E) 1-7
1.6	ASSEN	1BLIES OF THE 4085X	
	1.6.1	PLATEN/FORCER POSITIONING	
	1.6.2	CHUCK ASSEMBLY	
	1.6.3	RING CARRIER ASSEMBLY	
	1.6.4	MICROSCOPE ARM ASSEMBLY	1-8
	1.6.5	MONITOR CONSOLE ASSEMBLY	······································
	1.6.6	ELECTRICAL ASSEMBLIES	

(continued)



ILLUSTRATIONS

1– 1 Horizon 4085X Wafer Prober	
TABLES	
1- 1 Horizon 4085X Basic Unit with Options	1–1

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION TO THE 4085X

1.1 GENERAL OVERVIEW

The Electroglas Horizon 4085X Automatic Wafer Prober System is a precision manufacturing machine which moves wafers through the test process quickly, accurately, and safely. It is designed to probe high-pin-count devices, performing with high accuracy in an enclosed clean environment. Probing accuracy is certified to +/-0.25 mil, required for probing small, densely packed bond pads. *Figure 1-1* illustrates the Horizon 4085X Wafer Prober System.

The Horizon 4085X is an operational Basic Unit and includes the components listed in **Table 1–1A**. The Basic Unit can operate alone, or it may be enhanced by adding any of the optional equipment listed (**Table 1–1B**).







FIGURE 1-1: HORIZON 4085X WAFER PROBER

1.2 HOW TO USE THIS MANUAL

This 4085X Technical Reference Manual is intended to serve as a guide for understanding and using the Horizon 4085X Wafer Prober. It is divided into three major parts; each part is further divided into sections.

The first part is a brief introduction about the prober (Section 1), how to begin using it, including simple setup and operating instructions (Section 2) and more detailed information on each menu and submenu (Section 3).

The second part of the manual is a reference description of each of the standard major probing modules (Sections 4 through 13).

The third part discusses the clean room options and their functionalities (Section 14).

Every section will contain the following subsections:

- Overview
- How to Use this Section
- ✓ Instructions
- ✓ Summary

1.2.1 Conventions Used

This manual uses the following conventions:

< SET MODE > (< F2 >)	Key references in brackets and a different font
Section 2.2,	Section references in bold
Table 3–1	Table references in bold
Figure 12–1	Figure references in <i>italics</i>
probing area	Terms that are defined in <i>italics</i>

1.3 OPERATING SEQUENCE

The Horizon 4085X Wafer Prober performs the following operating sequence automatically:

- 1. A wafer is removed from a cassette by the transfer arm and transported to the prealigner, which centers the wafer and orients the flat or notch of the wafer.
- 2. If there is no wafer on the chucktop, the wafer is transported by the transfer arm from the prealigner to the chucktop. Otherwise, if there is a wafer on the chucktop, the wafer is transported from the prealigner to the quickloader.
- 3. The chuck moves the wafer to the profiler (located in the ring carrier) and the wafer surface is mapped and the diameter is measured.
- 4. The chuck moves under the align camera and Automatic Alignment is performed, aligning the streets of the wafer to the XY axis of the forcer.



- 5. Probing is then performed. The chuck:
 - o moves in X and Y directions to place a die under the probes
 - o moves up in the Z direction until the probes contact the pads
 - o moves up further to ensure firm probe-to-pad contact
- 6. After the die is tested, the chuck:
 - o moves down in the Z direction to remove the pads from the probes
 - o moves in X and Y directions to the next die
- 7. Concurrently, while the first wafer is being probed, the transfer arm removes the second wafer out of the cassette and transports it to the prealigner.
- 8. After prealigning is performed, the transfer arm moves the wafer to the quickloader.
- 9. When the first wafer is completely probed, the transfer arm removes it from the chucktop and returns it to the cassette.
- 10. The second wafer is transported from the quickloader to the chucktop and Steps 3 through 9 are repeated until all wafers are probed.

1.4 MAJOR FEATURES

1.4.1 Prober Vision Software

The prober uses computer software (called Prober Vision Software) to receive and process instructions from you on how you want the prober to perform.

Information about the software is contained in Section 2, Getting Started.

1.4.2 Real Time Mapping (RTM)

The RTM (Real Time Mapping) feature provides an immediate visual map of the dies on the current wafer. As wafer probing progresses, the map can display either status or bincode for each individual die in user-selected color codes.

Information about RTM is contained in Section 3, Tutorials.

1.4.3 Material Handler

The Material Handler provides automatic wafer load/unload operation. It uses a single-axis linear motor system and a tower/transfer arm combination to extract wafers from and replace them into cassettes. The wafer is moved from the cassette to the prealign station, to the quickloader station, and then onto the chucktop.

Information about the Material Handler is contained in Section 4, Material Handler.

1.4.4 Auto Align Module

The Auto Align Module aligns the streets of the wafer to the XY axis of the forcer.

The Material Handler automatically prealigns and loads the wafer onto the Chucktop. It is then transported to the alignment area, where a previously-selected pattern on the die is placed in the viewing field of the camera. The data is then converted to digital information and placed in memory.

The wafer will move so that another die location is under the camera's view. The pattern at this location is viewed and compared to the first pattern. Based on the comparison, a theta rotational alignment is initiated to align the second pattern with the first. Following this automatic alignment, the wafer is moved through the normal sequence of probing steps.

Information about this subsystem is contained in Section 5, Auto Align.

1.4.5 NonContact Edge Sensor (NCES)

The NCES (Non Contact Edge Sensor) detects variations in the contour of the wafer surface.

A profile of the wafer surface is developed by sampling nine predetermined surface points. The profile is then used to establish wafer probing along the same contour, resulting in uniform probe tip contact at each probe point. It is also used to find the center of the wafer in relation to the center of the chucktop.

Information about the NCES is contained in Section 6, NonContact Edge Sensor.

1.4.6 X, Y, and Z Stages

The Horizon 4085X uses a linear reluctance stepper motor – an electromagnetic XY positioning system consisting of a platen and a traveling forcer. Mounted on the forcer is a Z-stage supporting a chucktop which transports the wafer for probing. The forcer operates in both the X- and Y-axis independently or simultaneously.

The forcer is supported by an air bearing and moves over the surface of the platen in steps of 0.1 mil. All support is provided by air and all drive pulses are magnetic. The system has excellent accuracy and reliability because error caused by mechanical wear of parts as in a conventional positioner is eliminated.

More information appears in Section 7, Z Stage, Hot Chuck and Temperature Compensation.



1.4.7 External I/O Interface

The External I/O Interface allows the Horizon 4085X prober to be operated from a host computer. Two interfaces are available; a serial RS-232C interface and a GPIB (General Purpose Interface Bus).

Once External Control is activated, software commands provide for prober setup, motion control, uploading and downloading of data, and the exchange of queries and messages. Commands are used to select parameters and modes, log coordinate information, and convey probing and inking instructions. In turn, the interface reports back to the host computer with information such as prober status and the coordinates required for mapping purposes.

Information about this subsystem is contained in Section 8, External I/O Interface.

1.4.8 Multi–Die Probing

Multi–Die Probing allows arrays of two, four, or eight die to be probed simultaneously. Arrays can be oriented horizontally, vertically, or diagonally.

More information appears in Section 9, Multi–Die Probing.

1.4.9 Wafer Mapping & SECS

The Wafer Mapping feature allows you to create wafer maps, follow a wafer map, probing only die with certain bincodes, and follow a map and ink according to stored bincodes. Wafer maps are available from a disk, SECS port, or external I/O port.

More information appears in Section 10, Wafer Mapping & SECS.

1.4.10 Ink Dot Inspection (IDI)

The IDI (Ink Dot Inspection) feature performs fully automatic inspection of inked die as part of the probing process or after probing, for multi-die applications. In the event the inking system malfunctions, the prober can halt probing and alert the operator to take corrective action.

More information appears in Section 11, Ink Dot Inspection.

1.4.11 Probe Mark Inspection (PMI)

The PMI (Probe Mark Inspection) feature enables the prober to inspect the probe marks on pads for user-selected dies on a wafer. The number of dies to inspect and the frequency of inspection may be specified. Summaries show inspection results in two formats, by wafer and by total.

More information appears in Section 12, Probe Mark Inspection.

1.4.12 OCR / Back Side Bar Code Reader

The OCR (Optical Character Reader) or Back Side Bar Code Reader feature identifies wafers by reading either alphanumeric character strings or bar codes laser-etched into wafers. This information is then transmitted to the prober where it is converted into ASCII data and retained in memory as the wafer ID number.

More information appears in Section 13, OCR / Back Side Bar Code Reader.

1.5 OPTIONAL CLEAN ROOM FEATURES

1.5.1 Clean Air Management System (CAMS)

The 4085X's CAMS (Clean Air Management System) creates a Class 1 environment within the prober for 5-, 6-, and 8- inch wafers, while the prober is located in up to Class 10,000 areas. This mini-environment eliminates the need for a clean room setup.

Information about CAMS is contained in Section 14, Clean Room Options.

1.5.2 Standard Machine Interface (SMIF−E[™])

Used in conjunction with CAMS, the SMIF $-E^{M}$ (Standard Machine Interface) provides robotics which allow 8-inch wafers to be loaded and unloaded free of exposure to the environment.

A transparent box called the *pod* encases each of the two cassettes for isolated transport between mini–environments to protect the product from sources of contamination outside of the immediate process area of each tool or cluster.

More information on this option appears in Section 14, Clean Room Options.

1.6 ASSEMBLIES OF THE 4085X

Assemblies and subassemblies of the 4085X include many variations and options. The descriptions below are for some of the most common assemblies and subassemblies available.

The major assemblies include the Platen/Forcer Positioning System, Chuck Assembly, Ring Carrier Assembly, Microscope Post, Material Handler Module, Monitor Console, and the major electrical assemblies.

1.6.1 Platen/Forcer Positioning

The forcer platform, suspended over the platen by compressed air at 85 psi, contains permanent single-axis magnets and mounting connections for the Chuck Assembly. When air is not applied, the magnets rest directly on the platen, holding the forcer firmly to the surface. A cable from the Power Control Module plugs into a socket on the forcer.



1.6.2 Chuck Assembly

The Chuck Assembly is mounted on the forcer and supports the wafer to be probed, vacuum–locked to the top of the chuck. The Chuck Assembly controls both the vertical Z positioning (up and down chuck travel) and the theta axes positioning (chucktop rotation in the horizontal plane) of the wafer.

Available chuck tops include a TC-2000 Thermal Chuck and a Temptronics cold thermal chuck.

1.6.3 Ring Carrier Assembly

The Ring Carrier assembly is a plate mounted on the Base Assembly above the platen and forcer on three precision alignment posts with quick-release collars for instant accessibility. The ring carrier is used to mount the adjustable probe ring insert, fixed-point probe card inserts, or test heads.

1.6.4 Microscope Arm Assembly

A Microscope Arm Assembly is normally fastened to the Ring Carrier Assembly. It provides the mounting for the optical system which permits manual or video viewing of the wafer and probe tips.

1.6.5 Monitor Console Assembly

The Monitor Console consists of two main elements -a monitor and a keyboard. Included on the keyboard is the Joystick, theta switch, and forcer release switch. More detailed information is contained in Section 2, Getting Started.

1.6.6 Electrical Assemblies

The electrical assemblies consist of the following components:

PCM (Prober Control Module) PSM (Power Supply Module) PDM (Power Distribution Module) DCM (Display Control Module) VM (Vision Module)

More detailed information on each of these components can be found in the Electroglas 4085X Training Manual.

CONTENTS

SECTION 2 – GETTING STARTED

The notations in the margin on this page and throughout the section indicate areas where information was changed and/or new information added in this current revision (REV A).

NOTE the Supplement located at the end of Section 2.

2.1	OVER	VIEW			
	2.1.1	HOW 1	TO USE THIS SECTION		
		2.1.1.1	Conventions		
2.2	OPER	ATING C	ONTROLS		
	2.2.1	MONIT	FOR CONSOLE AND KE	EYBOARD	
	2.2.2	JOYST	ICK AND KEYBOARD	2-3	
		2.2.2.1	Joystick	2-3	Undated
		2.2.2.2	Joystick Keyboard		5/96
		2.2.2.3	Theta Switch	2-4	
		2.2.2.4	Forcer Release Switch	2-4	
2.3	BECO	MING FA	MILIAR WITH REAL TI	ME MAPPING	
	(RT	M) SCRE	EENS		
	2.3.1	FUNCT	TION KEYS		
	2.3.2	PROBE	ER/HANDLER STATUS		
	2.3.3	ACCES	SING THE MENUS ARI	EA2–11	
	2.3.4	THE SE	ETUP MAIN MENUS		
	2.3.5	RUN T	IME DISPLAY	2–15	
2.4	POWE	CR UP PR	OCEDURES		
2.5	GENE	RAL SET	UP PROCEDURES		
2.6	INTRO	DUCTIO	ON TO OTHER REAL TIM	ME MAPPING FEATURES2-20	
2.7	SUMN	IARY			

(continued)



ILLUSTRATIONS

2-1	Monitor Console	
2-2	Joystick Control	
2-3	Real Time Mapping Screen Areas	
2-4	Menu Key Locations	
2-5	Row Displays	
2-6	Prober Mode, Set Option Menu Selec	ted2–10
2-7	Setup Main Menus (In Prober Mode)	2–14
2-8	Typical Run Time Display (In Prober V	Window)
2-9	Power Switch Locations	
2-10	Typical Run Time Display	
2-11	Forcer in Harbor Position	

TABLES

2-1	Joystick Keys	
2-2	Major Menus Hierarchy	
2-3	Run Time Display Items	

SECTION 2 GETTING STARTED

2.1 OVERVIEW

Operating the 4085X begins with powering on the prober, then using the software (through menus) to give the prober instructions on how to probe for your environment. Updated 5/96 You interact with the prober by entering parameters and selecting instructions for the prober to follow. This is done by way of a menu system, which displays on the screen selections of commands SAMPLE ONLY and parameters to be set. You choose the selection or enter the specific parameter for your probing needs.

2.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following:

- An introduction to the prober's operating controls including the Monitor and the Joystick
- Basic information about the menus
- The locations of the power switches and how to power-up the prober
- Basic setup procedures once the prober is powered on
- An introduction to other RTM features

2.1.1.1 CONVENTIONS USED

In this manual, keys are designed as follows:

< PROG > (< F5 >)

For example, to enter this mode, press < PROG > (< F5 >) to access the Profiler Menu.

The key name contains both the name shown on the highlighted display and the associated function key located on the bottom row of the display. This will be explained in more detailed later in this section.

Additional manual conventions are located in Section 1.2.1.

electroglas 254523-020 REV A

2.2 OPERATING CONTROLS

The 4085X's operating controls consist of the following:

- 1. Monitor Console
- 2. Monitor Keyboard
- 3. Joystick
- 4. Joystick Keyboard

The Monitor Keyboard, Joystick and Joystick Keyboard were designed as one unit to provide operating ease-of-use.

2.2.1 Monitor Console and Keyboard

The Monitor Console (*Figure 2–1*) projects displays and menus, described later in this section. The keyboard is a full-function keyboard used to enter parameters and make selections.



FIGURE 2-1: MONITOR CONSOLE

2.2.2 Joystick and Keyboard

The Joystick and Joystick Keyboard are located on the left side of the Monitor Keyboard (*Figure* 2-1). A theta switch and forcer release switch are also located on this side. The Joystick and Joystick Keyboard operate independently of the Monitor Keyboard.

2.2.2.1 JOYSTICK

The joystick is used to control the movement of the forcer over the platen surface. The forcer moves in an X-axis direction (side-to-side) and a Y-axis direction (front-to-back).

You operate the joystick in one of three ways (or *modes*) by rotating the handle (see *Figure 2–2*, *Joystick Control, Top View*). From the full counterclockwise position, the modes are **JOG**, **INDEX**, and **SCAN**. Twist the handle and you will hear a click.



FIGURE 2–2: JOYSTICK CONTROL

After you have become familiar with the operating modes, grasp the joystick and tilt it to move the forcer. The forcer responds by traveling in the opposite direction. The red button on the top of the joystick increases the speed of the movement. In addition, the joystick can be operated with the chucktop up or down. The system automatically positions the chucktop down prior to forcer advancement.

JOYSTICK MODES

JOG MODE

The **JOG** mode is used to advance the forcer one step or 0.1 micro (in Metric mode) at a time. It is the slowest method of movement. It operates either in single steps or in a continuous progression.

electroglas 254523-020 REV A As of Software Revision DE, joystick XY motion is disallowed following a Z slip.

- o To advance a single increment, tilt the joystick and return it to center in one smooth motion.
- o For continuous operation, hold the control in the tilted position.
- o In addition, the **JOG** can be speeded by simultaneously tilting the joystick and holding down the red button on the top of the handle.

INDEX MODE

The **INDEX** mode is used to advance the forcer a single die position at a time in the X and Y axes. Advances are made either as single moves or as a continuous progression.

- o Tilt the joystick to advance a single increment, and return it to the center after each move.
- o For continuous operation, press and hold down the red button concurrent with the tilt motion.

SCAN MODE

The **SCAN** mode advances the forcer in a continuous, rapid motion. It is the quickest method of movement.

o Tilt the control to operate the scan mode. Press and hold down the red button to increase the speed of the forcer.

2.2.2.2 JOYSTICK KEYBOARD

The joystick keyboard contains special purpose keys which control various features of the prober. See **Table 2-1** for information on each of these keys. **Appendix C** contains an expanded version.

2.2.2.3 THETA SWITCH

The round, knurled, unmarked knob located below the joystick keyboard is for theta control and acts as a three-position, center-off, momentary switch.

Theta alignment regulates chucktop rotation in order to precision-align the wafer prior to the probe operation. This rotation can be controlled manually by turning the theta switch as the wafer cycles through the align scan or by system control during the Auto Align sequence.

The theta switch function provides a choice of three speeds. A single twist of the knob provides a single-step motion. A slow continuous movement is accomplished by a single twist of the knob, after which it is held momentarily. A fast continuous movement is achieved by holding the knob for a longer period.

2.2.2.4 FORCER RELEASE SWITCH

The forcer release switch releases the magnetic alignment between the platen and forcer. The push-button switch is mounted in the recess on the left side of the keyboard. You will use this switch to lock the forcer down to the platen after moving the forcer to the home position. This is discussed in the powering up procedures later in this section.





	TABLE 2–1: JOYSTICK KEYS (continued)
<u>KEY</u>	DESCRIPTION
INK TEST	Inker test button. Prompt displays, "Turn which inker on?". Enter the inker number to test.
TEST CYCLE	Initiates probe test. Screen displays "Start test" at the bottom of the screen. When completed, displays bin code number.
z	Moves chuck to Z upper or lower position. Both positions are determined by previously set limits. This key may be pressed after a Z slip; the chuck will be lowered to 200 mils.
CAMR	Toggle key to enable/disable camera. Used as an alternating switch with Auto Align to display camera's view on monitor.

2.3 BECOMING FAMILIAR WITH REAL TIME MAPPING (RTM) SCREENS

With Real Time Mapping software, the screen is divided into three windows. The **Prober** and **Handler** windows are displayed side by side, the **Global Control** window beneath them (*Figure* 2-3).



FIGURE 2-3: REAL TIME MAPPING SCREEN AREAS



4085X

A highlighted border around either window indicates the active window. In *Figure 2–3*, the **Prober** window has been selected.

2.3.1 Function Keys

Notice the boxes on the bottom portion of the screen, referred to as the Global Control window. A key number appears just below the menu name (for example, SET PARM, F1). See *Figure* 2-4.



FIGURE 2-4: MENU KEY LOCATIONS

In the Global Control window, each function $(\langle F \rangle)$ key shown on the bottom row performs the operation shown in the highlighted box directly above. The $\langle F \rangle$ key images remain constant. The menus and commands above the $\langle F \rangle$ keys change depending on which mode you are in (the Prober or the Handler mode).

The < F10 > key toggles between the two rows of menus and functions. Press < F10 > and notice how the row above the function keys < F1 > to < F8 > switch from one row to the other (see *Figure 2–5*).

NOTE: A listing describing each key is located in Appendix C.

When you are following the instructions given in this manual, you may have to use the < F10 > key to toggle between the two rows. The instructions do not give you the row number; just the name shown on the highlighted display and the associated function key (for example, < PROG > < F5 >).

2 - 8



FIGURE 2-5: ROW DISPLAYS

2.3.2 Prober/Handler Status

Press the $\langle F9 \rangle$ key to toggle between the Prober and the Handler modes; the status of the Prober/Handler on the screen is updated automatically. (If proper communication with the Handler does not exist, the Handler window will be blank.)

You can access any menu or prober command from the Prober or Handler status window. Once a menu is selected (Set Option in the *Figure 2–6* example), the menu and command keys on the global control window disappear, as illustrated. Only function key < F9 > (Prober/Handler toggle key) and the toggle key < ALT > - < Z > (RESET LAMP) are accessible as shown.





FIGURE 2–6: PROBER MODE, SET OPTION MENU SELECTED

If modes are switched with the Prober/Handler toggle key (< F9 >), the command and menu keys reappear.

2.3.3 Accessing the Menus Area

To access the menus, the machine must be in the Prober mode (the Prober window is highlighted). If the Handler window is highlighted, press the < F9 > key. The menu row must be highlighted (directly above the function (< F >) keys). If the menu row is displayed on the top row and is not highlighted, press the < F10 > key to toggle it into position.

When a menu appears on the screen, the prompt at the bottom of the menu ("LINE =") is asking which line item you wish to see or change. Some lines produce complete menus of their own.

To change a line item, type in the number of the line, followed by $\langle \text{ENTER} \rangle$. The line will be highlighted (appear in reverse image). The prober will prompt you with a line at the bottom showing the choices available, or ask you to enter a new value if appropriate.

To exit any menu without change, press < ENTER >.

Table 2-2 is a Menu Hierarchy Chart to guide you to the location of each screen and give you an idea of the basic organization of the software.

2.3.4 The Setup Main Menus

The three Setup Main Menus (*Figure 2–7*) are:

- 1. Set Parameter Menu (< SET PARM > < F1 >) contains specific wafer information such as die size and wafer diameter.
- 2. Set Mode Menu (< SET MODE > < F2 >) contains the selections for the prober's operating mode, such as Autoprobe Pattern and Z Traveling Mode.
- 3. Set Option Menu (< SET OPTN > < F3 >) options such as Auto Align and Profiler are enabled and disabled.



4085X



MAJOR MENUS HIERARCHY







FIGURE 2-7: SETUP MAIN MENUS (IN PROBER MODE)
2.3.5 Run Time Display

The Run Time Display is shown on the screen during normal operation until the system is instructed otherwise. The entries, functions, and controls monitored by the Run Time Display are discussed in this section. A typical Run Time Display is shown in *Figure 2–8*.

Table 2-3 provides a brief description of the items displayed in the order of top to bottom, left column and right column. Additional information on the display items is located in **Appendix C**.

The routine for automatic updating of the Run Time Display during probing can be adjusted via the Run Time Display Menu. The menu and its options are described in Section 3, TUTORIALS, subsection 3.4.5, Miscellaneous Options Submenu.

	- PROBER —	HANDI	LER
10:10:06	249799-122.DB 1/10/94	247845-	002.ED
POS X Y ZDN	1 DIE X 100.0 2 Y 200.0 200 INKER DIS	CASSETTE	2
WAFER	ON DIA 100MM	WAFER	10
Z-MODE LI	IMITS	PROBED	2
CHUCK VAC	. ON SECS DIS	PROBING	3
PROBER > F SCAN IDLE	EDGE X I/O OFFLINE WAFER # 10 GOOD DIE 100 BAD DIE 20 UGLY DIE 10	WAFER AT HOLI STATUS : ORPHA	O STATION N
DIAG DISK	RUN ON LINE STORE	DELE LEARN PRINT	RESET LAMP Z
SET PARM SET MODE	SET OPTN FIRST PROG	FIND TARG AUTO ALIGN DIG VID	PROBE HDLR ROW TOGGLE
F1 F2	F3 F4 F5	F6 F7 F8	F9 F10

FIGURE 2-8: TYPICAL RUN TIME DISPLAY (IN PROBER WINDOW)



	TABLE 2-3: RUN TIME DISPLAY ITEMS	
DISPLAY ITEM	EXPLANATION	for expanded table
(CURRENT TIME)	In hours, minutes, and seconds, based on a 24-hour system.	
POS X, Y, Z	The X and Y elements identify the current die coordinates with respect to preset die points.	
WAFER	Current chuck vacuum status; ON indicates a properly mounted wafer; OFF an improperly or absent wafer.	
Z MODE	Displays the current Z travel mode, which establishes the limits of the Z travel during probing (LIMITS, EDGE SENSE, OR PROFILE).	
CHUCK VAC	Displays vacuum status ON or OFF.	
PROBE	Displays the current auto probe pattern, which controls the probing process:	
	EDGE (Edge Sense)ROWMAT (Matrix)XTERN (External)CIR (Circular)OFFLEARN	
(JOYSTICK MODE)	Displays current Joystick mode (Jog, Index, or Scan).	
(PROBER STATUS)	One of seven possible status messages will appear:	
	ALIGNABORTEDSTOREREFBUSYPROBEIDLEAUTOPRBIDLE	
ID=	Displays Wafer ID number.	
(SOFTWARE ID)	The prober's software revision and part numbers display.	
(UNIT OF MEASURE)	Displays the current system of measurement (either MIL or MM).	
DIE X Y	X and Y dimensions, shown in 7-character floating-point numbers.	
INKER	Displays inker status.	
DIA	Displays the wafer diameter.	
SECS	The status of SECS communication.	
X I/O	Status (ONLINE / OFFLINE) of the interface port.	
WAFER #	The number of the wafer currently being probed.	
GOOD DIE BAD DIE UGLY DIE	Displays number of good die / bad die / ugly die probed up to and including the current die position.	

2.4 POWER UP PROCEDURES

There are two System Power buttons located on the front of the 4085X prober. See *Figure 2–9* for the location of these buttons.

The two System Power buttons are labeled ON and OFF. To the right of the System Power buttons is the Main Power Indicator. Note that if the Main Power Indicator is lit, the system is already powered on.

To **power on** the system, press the System Power ON button. This button will light and the Display Control Module and the Monitor will automatically power on.

The Main Power Indicator will always remained lighted unless the Power Supply button (located at the back of the prober) is powered off. It is recommended that you keep the Power Supply powered on at all times and only power down by pressing the System Power OFF button.



FIGURE 2–9: POWER SWITCH LOCATIONS



2.5 GENERAL SETUP PROCEDURES

After powering on the prober, the monitor displays boot up screens. After a few seconds, the forcer should be free on the platen.

The monitor will display the RTM screen with the message:

POWER UP SELF-TEST

on the right, or Handler side of the screen. The left side will show the message:

INITIALIZING PROBER

Press the $\langle F9 \rangle$ key to switch to the Handler Menu, followed by $\langle F6 \rangle$.

If the cover is open, the message displays:

PLEASE CLOSE CASSETTE DRAWER...

Close the cassette cover and the handler initialization continues.

After a few more seconds, the Run Time Display (*Figure 2–10*) appears on the left half of the screen with the messages:

XY MOTOR BLANK and CAUTION: CHECK QUICK LOADER

	PRO	BER —			HAN	DLER
10:10:06	24979	99–122.DB 01	/10/94		24784	5-002.ED
POS X Y	1 2	DIE X Y	100.0 200.0		CASSETTE	2
ZDN WAFER	200 ON	INKER DIA 10	DIS 00MM		WAFER	10
Z-MODE LI	MITS]	PROBED	2
CHUCK VAC	. ON	SECS	DIS		PROBING	3
PROBER > H	EDGE	X I/O OFF	FLINE		WAFER AT HO	OLD STATION
SCAN		WAFER #	10		STATUS : ORPI	HAN
IDLE		GOOD DIE	. 100			
		BAD DIE	20			
		UGLY DIE	10			

FIGURE 2–10: TYPICAL RUN TIME DISPLAY

Grasp the Z Drive motor (*Figure 2–11*) and make sure the forcer moves freely in all directions.





FIGURE 2–11: FORCER IN HARBOR POSITION

Taking care that you **DO NOT** grasp the encoder housing, pull the forcer to the front right corner of the platen, as shown in *Figure 2–11*. This is the Harbor or Home position.

Press the forcer release switch located on the left side of the Monitor Keyboard (*Figure 2-1*). The XY MOTOR BLANK message disappears from the screen; the forcer is locked down to the platen, and will not move freely.

The prober is now ready to receive more detailed instructions on how you wish to probe. These instructions will be discussed in the next section, **Section 3, Tutorials**.



2.6 INTRODUCTION TO OTHER REAL TIME MAPPING FEATURES

The Real Time Mapping feature employs the terminal video screen, color graphics, and the keyboard to provide an immediate visual map of the dies on the current wafer. As wafer probing progresses, the map can display either the probing status (such as *good* or *bad*) or the bincode for each individual die in user–selected color codes.

- **Real Time Wafer Map Display** A map of each wafer, containing images for each probed die, is displayed on the monitor color screen.
- **Bincode Table Display** A bincode table, representing an operator-selected area on the wafer map, indicates the bincode assigned to each die in that area.
- **Color Selection** A color palette display allows you to choose the colors representing both bincode and die status.
- **Run Time Wafer Map** During the probing process, displays available provide information regarding the current cassette and wafer, die probed thus far, and die currently being probed.

More detailed information about using the Mapping functions is located in Section 3, Tutorials.

2.7 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- \checkmark How to use the prober's operating controls, including the Monitor and the Joystick.
- Basic information about RTM's screens and menus, including locations and functions of the Setup Main Menus.
- \checkmark The locations of the power switches and how to power-up the prober.
- \checkmark Basic setup procedures once the prober is powered on.
- \checkmark An introduction to other RTM features.



Getting Started

4085X

SUPPLEMENT

GETTING STARTED

SECTION 2 - REV A

This supplement describes a change that applies to Section 2, Getting Started. This information will be incorporated into the section with the next revision. This information supplements the new or changed material in the manual temporarily identified by the dated bar in the margin. The margin bar is often used when updates can be made without changing pagination or section REV letter.

In the heading below, the box at the right classifies the information by the subsection to which it relates and the title of that subsection.

UPDATE: ACTION OF < CAMR > KEY REF: SECTION 2.2.2.2 TABLE 2.1 JOYSTICK KEYBOARD ACTION

Software Revision DF

When the < CAMR > key is pressed, the Display Control Module (DCM) software displays either the Camera or the High Frequency (HF) Microscope Video image, based on information about the present forcer location and the presence of the Video Blaster Board.

The new ProberVision software will make a check to see if the wafer is under the probe tip when the operator presses the $\langle CAMR \rangle$ key.

If the wafer is under the probe tip area, the DCM software displays the HF microscope image. Otherwise, it displays the Camera image.

To support this feature, the following DCM subsystem and PVS subsystem are needed at or above the specified revision level:

 DCM (RTM)
 PN 250450-001.AE

 PVS
 PN 249799-X2X.DF

RTM Software Revision AE

All the uppercase keys < A > through < Q > which have some functionality on the standard prober (such as the < D > key which sets FIRST DIE and the < O > key which triggers FIND TARG) are now masked out on the DCM side when the prober is in the IDLE state. Only the function keys dedicated to perform a particular function can be used.

When in BIOS, the DCM software outputs keys $\langle A \rangle - \langle Z \rangle$ in order to enable the use of the keys to manipulate the BIOS.

RTM Software Revision AD

New Display Mode to Toggle Between Microscope and Camera Video

A new keyboard function has been added which allows the display of normal camera video on the video from an optional high frequency microscope camera. This feature is accessed by pressing the $\langle ALT \rangle - \langle D \rangle$ keys which will toggle between the desired video outputs.

New Display Mode for Small Video Window or Full Screen Format

A new keyboard function has been added to allow the display of camera video in a smaller video window in the RTM display or full screen camera video. This feature is accessed by pressing the < ALT > - < T > keys which will toggle between the desired video display outputs.

New Display Adjustment Menu

A new menu for adjusting the Video Blaster display characteristics has been implemented. The operator can now change the video display characteristics and then save them as the default settings. The new menu is accessed by pressing the $\langle ALT \rangle - \langle Q \rangle$ keys which will cause the following setup screen to be displayed:



SECTION 3 TUTORIALS

3.1 OVERVIEW

The 4085X prober uses software called Prober Vision to run the prober. This software was developed to make operating the prober as simple and easy as possible. It was also developed with the idea that once initial setup was performed on the prober using the software, little or no interaction would be necessary for the prober to continue operating.

This tutorial intends to give instructions on how to use the software to accurately perform wafer probing in your environment.

3.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following information:

- A review of how to access the menus and submenus in Prober Vision
- A description and illustration of each menu and submenu
- Detailed information on each line item in each menu and submenu, including default parameters and suggested entries
- Instructions on using the special features of Real Time Mapping

3.1.1.1 CONVENTIONS USED

In this manual, keys are designed as follows:

< PROG > (< F5 >)

For example, to enter this mode, press < PROG > (< F5 >) to access the Profiler Menu.

The key name contains both the name shown on the highlighted display and the associated function key located on the bottom row of the display (*Figure 3-1*).

Additional manual conventions are located in Section 1.2.1.

3.2 ACCESSING MENUS AND SUBMENUS

As described in Section 2, to access the menus, notice the boxes on the bottom portion of the screen, referred to as the Global Control window. A key number appears just below the menu name (for example, SET PARM, < F1 >). See *Figure 3-1*.

To display the submenus available through any of the Main Menus, press the Main Menu key (in this example, < SET MODE > < F2 >). The system displays the Set Mode Menu. Enter the line number of the submenu desired (for example, enter 03 for the Probing Mode Menu).





FIGURE 3-1: MENU KEY LOCATIONS

To exit the submenu, wait 30 seconds until the system returns the screen to the Main Menu, or press < ENTER > to return immediately.

REMEMBER: Press < F10 > to toggle between the two rows of menus. Press < F9 > to toggle between the Prober and the Handler modes.

The rest of this section will discuss each of the Main Menus and Submenus available in Prober Vision, and include detailed information on each parameter, including defaults and suggested entries. If the submenu or parameter is relating to a module of the 4085X that is complex, a reference to the appropriate section where extensive information is located is included.

The three Main Menus are illustrated in *Figure 3–2*.

PROBER	
SET PARAMETER MENU (PAGE 1) 1 DIE X 65.000 MILS Y 74.000 MILS 3 PRESET X0 Y0 DIE 4 WAFER DIAMETER 100 MM 5 ALIGN SCAN VEL 5000 IPS 6 Z OVERTRAVEL 3.00 MILS 7 Z CLEARANCE 6.00 MILS 8 Z UP LIMIT 350.00 MILS 9 Z DOWN LIMIT 200.00 MILS 10 Z ALIGN 0.0 MILS 11 Z UNDER TRAVEL 0.0 MILS 12 NEXT PAGE	PROBER SET MODE MENU 1 METRIC/ENGLISH
PROBER	LINE =
1 Z SCALE UNITS/MILS 2 2 SET RUNTIME DISPLAY CLOCK 3 AIR-SENS X24000 Y48000 4 TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION ON 5 PROBE COUNT	* SET OPTION MENU * 1. AUTO LOAD SWITCH PROBER 2. AUTO – ALIGN SWITCH B. AUTO – PROFILE SWITCH B. AUTO – PROFILE SWITCH ENB 4. WAFER ID READER DIS 5. SECS PROTOCOL OPTION DIS 6. WAFER MAPPING OPTION DIS 7. HOT CHUCK OPTION DIS 8. AUTO TEMP COMPENSATION DIS 9. INK DOT INSPECTION DIS 10. PROBE MARK INSPECTION
	LINE =

FIGURE 3-2: PROBER SETUP MENUS



Tutorials

See the Supplement at the end of the section for two new lines.

3.3 SET OPTION MENU

Press the < SET OPTION > (< F3 >) key to display the Set Option Menu (*Figure 3-3*), which is used to enable or disable optional features. Enter the number of the selected line, then enter < 0 > to disable the option, < 1 > to enable it.

-PROBER -

	*** SET OPTION MENU ***
01	AUTO-LOAD SWITCH ENB
02	AUTO-ALIGN SWITCH ENB
03	AUTO-PROFILE SWITCH ENB
04	WAFER ID READER DIS
05	SECS PROTOCOL OPTION DIS
06	WAFER MAPPING OPTION DIS
07	HOT CHUCK OPTION DIS
08	AUTO TEMP COMPENSATION ENB
09	INK DOT INSPECTION DIS
10	PROBE MARK INSPECTION DIS
LIN	JE =

FIGURE 3-3: SET OPTION MENU

NOTE

An option switch *must* be set to disable (< 0 >) when the prober is not equipped with that option. An attempt to enable an option which is not installed will produce the error message OPTION NOT INSTALLED.

Enabling any option in the Set Option Menu produces a submenu which is used to set related parameters. These submenus are not described in detail in this section. More information on each of these submenus can be found in the section referenced.

3.3.1 Set Option Menu Line Items

LINE 01: AUTO-LOAD SWITCH

Activates the Material Handler Menu described in Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLING.

LINE 02: AUTO-ALIGN SWITCH

Activates the Autoalign Option Menu described in Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.

LINE 03: AUTO-PROFILE SWITCH

Activates the Autoprofiler Option Menu described in Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.

4085X

LINE 04: WAFER ID READER

Activates the ID Reader Menu described in Section 13, OCR / BACK SIDE BAR CODE READER.

LINE 05: SECS PROTOCOL OPTION

Activates the SECS Parameters Menu described in Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.

LINE 06: WAFER MAPPING OPTION

Activates the Wafer Mapping Menu described in Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.

LINE 07: HOT CHUCK OPTION

Activates the Hot Chuck Menu described in Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION.

LINE 08: AUTO TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION

Enables Automatic Temperature Compensation described in Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION.

Standard Temperature Compensation is enabled through the Set Parameter Menu (Page 2, Line 04). This activates the Standard Temperature Compensation Menu described in **Section 7**.

LINE 09: INK DOT INSPECTION

See Section 11, INK DOT INSPECTION.

LINE 10: PROBE MARK INSPECTION

See Section 12, PROBE MARK INSPECTION.

See the Supplement at the end of the section for two new lines.



3.4 SET MODE MENU

Press the < SET MODE > (< F2 >) key to display the Set Mode Menu (*Figure 3-4*), which is used for instructions related to prober execution.

	PROBER —	
	*** SET MODE MENU ***	
01	METRIC/ENGLISH ENGLISH	
02	AUTO-PROBE PATTERN CIRCULAR	
03	PROBING MODE MENU	
04	Z-TRAVELING MODE LIMITS	
05	MICRO PROBING DIS	
06	MULTI-DIE PROBING DIS	
07	I/O CONTROL MENU	
08	DATA LOGGING MODE MENU	
09	MISCELLANEOUS OPTIONS MENU	
10	ASSIGN LOGICAL INK-CODE MENU	
11	THETA COMPENSATION MODE ENB	
LI	NE =	

FIGURE 3-4: SET MODE MENU

The Set Mode Menu also provides access to various submenus, as illustrated in *Figure 3–5*. The submenus (and the sections they are described in) are:

Probing Mode Menu	Section 3.4.2
I/O Control Menu	Section 3.4.3
Data Logging Mode Menu	Section 3.4.4
Miscellaneous Options Menu	Section 3.4.5
Assign Logical Ink–Code Menu	Section 3.4.6

3.4.1 Set Mode Menu Line Items

LINE 01 METRIC/ENGLISH

At the prompt, select a unit of measurement; English (< 0 >) or Metric (< 1 >).

The English system is in mils; the Metric in millimeters (mm). Switching from Metric to English and vice versa converts all the fixed XY positions (such as probe tip center and profiler) to the appropriate units, and all XY coordinates are processed in the selected unit of measure. However, setting Metric or English *must* be set before die size is entered.



FIGURE 3-5: SET MODE MENU AND SUBMENUS



LINE 02 AUTO PROBE PATTERN

A system of patterns controls the probing process. The prober will execute the pattern automatically when Autoprobe is initiated. (The Autoprobe operation is shut off by entering < 0 >.) The available auto probe patterns are Off, Edge, Matrix, Circular, Learn, Row, Partial, and External.

STANDARD EDGE SENSE PATTERN (< 1 >)

From the starting, or First Die, the prober advances across the wafer in a serpentine pattern until the edge sensor is no longer in contact with the wafer. If delayed inking is enabled, the prober continues to step off the wafer to allow the last die to be inked.

The prober steps one or more times (as determined by the "turnaround count") and then begins stepping in the reverse X direction until the edge sensor contacts the wafer. If the edge sensor fails to contact the wafer within nine steps, the pattern is considered complete and the Pattern Complete message, if enabled, is generated. See *Figure 3–6*.



FIGURE 3-6: STANDARD EDGE SENSE PATTERN

Careful selection of the First Die and probe quadrant allows the entire wafer area to be probed. Section 3.4.2 describes quadrant choice; *Figure 3–11 (Coordinate Quadrant Selection)* illustrates the importance of First Die point and quadrant selection to gain the greatest possible probe area. In each case, the letter "F" represents the First Die.

Edge pattern probing also depends on edge sensor configuration and placement. For example, referring to *Figure 3–14B (Wafer Edge Inking)*, illustrating inking modes described in **Section 3.4.2.1** assumes the edge sensor is positioned to make contact at the upper right corner of each die. At die 2, the sensor detects noncontact; therefore, probing is suspended at die 2 and remains in that state until contact is established again. The prober, however, continues to die 3. It then advances one row, Y travel, to die 10, reverses direction (X travel) and begins advancing. At die 11, the edge sensor makes contact and normal probing resumes.

Partial die are also probed using the Edge Sense mode. If the edge sensor is positioned center right, then die 2 will be probed. Die 3 and 4 are not probed; probing resumes at die 10. Although die 2 is a partial die, it is still probed.

MATRIX PATTERN (< 2 >)

The Matrix pattern starts at First Die. Because the pattern probes a rectangular matrix within the wafer, delayed inking is not allowed. First, the prober advances in the X direction for the number of columns selected. Next, the prober changes rows, reversing the X direction. This is repeated until all rows have been probed in a serpentine fashion.

The size of the matrix is determined by the values entered in Line 05 of the Probe Mode Menu (see Section 3.4.2). For example, a matrix selection of X=10, Y=10 probes an area 10 die along the X axis and 10 die along the Y axis. Travel starts at the First Die point and advances in the direction determined by probe quadrant selection. See *Figure 3-7*.



FIGURE 3-7: MATRIX PATTERN

CIRCULAR PATTERN (< 3 >)

Circular is the same as Edge–Sense – they are both serpentine. The difference is, the Circular mode uses the Noncontact Edge Sensor to turn around. Also, the row length varies with the row position to conform to the serpentine pattern and to prevent probing off the wafer. Only whole die are indexed. See *Figure 3–8*.



FIGURE 3-8: CIRCULAR PATTERN



A circular pattern is computed based upon:

- 1. X and Y die size
- 2. Wafer diameter
- 3. Wafer center

The Circular pattern is based on the Wafer Diameter entry in Line 04 of Set Parameter Menu (see **Section 3.5**). The probe direction of travel is determined by probe quadrant selection. It is important to select a First Die (whole die site) on the perimeter of the wafer diameter. Otherwise, die behind the First Die will not get probed. Note that partial die are not probed.

In order to calculate wafer center, the chuck center and NCES position need to be accurate. Also, the Profile with Find Center parameter must be set to enable (see Section 6.2.1, Enabling and Setting the Profiler, for more information).

LEARN PATTERN (< 4 >)

This is a non-sequential pattern used to probe selected die points. Use a coordinate list for this pattern. This list can be developed in the following ways:

- By the operator using the keyboard in the Learn List editor (see Section 3.6, Learn, Row, and Micro Menu)
- By the host computer using the Add, Delete, and Clear functions (see Section 8, EXTERNAL I/O CONTROL INTERFACE).

Although the coordinates are established with respect to the preset value at the First Die position, the operator must always position the First Die location, whether it is to be probed or not. The First Die location will not be probed unless it is referenced while in the learn list, which contains a maximum of up to 5015 coordinate values. This list can be used as a list of die to be tested *or* a list of die to be skipped (if skipdie is enabled).

The Learn Pattern and skip die inking cannot be used simultaneously (they both use the same list data for two different purposes).

ROW/COLUMN PATTERN (< 5 >)

The probed die points are those entered in the Row List of the Learn, Row, and Micro Menu (Section 3.6). Rows are probed in the order in which they appear in the list.

Up to 418 rows or columns can be selected for probing. Row probing can be paused and continued at a different row, as long as the new position is inside a stored row. Unlike the learn pattern, this probe pattern can be used with the skipdie function.

PARTIAL MODE (< 8 >)

The wafer must have at least 50% of its original area to ensure an adequate holding vacuum and reasonable alignment. Partial wafer probing requires a Noncontact Edge Sensor (NCES, or profiler) to find a perimeter of any possible shape of a broken wafer. Profiler setup for partial profiling is discussed in **Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.**

Additional information on probing of partial wafers is located in Appendix B, Procedures.

EXTERNAL MODE (< 10 >)

This selection disables standard probe pattern indexing and normal probe function, preparing the system for External probe instruction. The system must be controlled by the host computer with External I/O parameters properly set. (The reprobe limit feature cannot be used when the probe mode is set to external.) TS (Test Start) and TC (Test Complete) signals are not generated in this mode. Additional information on External I/O is located in **Section 8**.

LINE 03 PROBING MODE

The Probe Mode submenu is used to tailor probe operation to specific requirements. The menu parameters are described in **Section 3.4.2** (**Probe Mode Menu**).

LINE 04 Z TRAVELING MODE

The Z traveling mode controls the manner in which the Z chuck top rise and fall is stopped.

See Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION, for more information.

LINE 05 MICRO PROBING

Use this line to enable (<1>) or disable (<0>) the microprobing feature. When enabled, microprobing is performed on every die that is reached by the regular probe modes, using a built—in micro list (not cleared at power—up) that holds up to 126 micro sites. The units for microdie definition and stepping are 0.1 mil. Micro motion and coordinates are defined using these step sizes. Micro sites only have to be entered on one die (although they can cross a die boundary).

The micro list stores X and Y microdic coordinates relative to the microdic origin, as well as the site number. The *site number* is used by the tester to reference a particular microdic point, as identified by the coordinates. See *Figure 3–9*.

The microdie coordinate system is fixed; X increases to the right of the die, Y increases toward the top of the die. This is the same as the machine coordinate system of the platen. The origin is set as the top left corner of the whole die site used when the microdie store mode is entered from the Micro Site List. See Section 3.6, Learn, Row, and Micro Menu.



FIGURE 3-9: MICROPROBING SITES



Tutorials

Probing proceeds from the lowest to the highest site number used. When probing is finished, the chuck will step to the next macro (standard) site as defined by the current Autoprobe mode. Inside this macro site, the probes will contact the site defined by the lowest site number in the list. If the macro probe mode is also exhausted, the wafer will be considered completely probed and will be unloaded.

LINE 06 MULTI-DIE PROBING

Select this line to produce the Multi–Probe Parameters Menu, used to set up the prober to simultaneously probe arrays of two, four, or eight die. Multi–Die Probing is described in Section 9, MULTI–DIE PROBING.

LINE 07 I/O CONTROL

The I/O control menu is used to select settings involving the external I/O interface parameters and controls. It also provides access to the External I/O Menu. Its line items are identified in **Section 3.4.3**, I/O Control Menu.

LINE 08 DATA LOGGING MODE

The Data Logging Mode Menu is a parameter list used to define the types of logging data which is available to control wafer count. It is described in **Section 3.4.4**, **Data Logging Mode Menu**.

LINE 09 MISCELLANEOUS OPTIONS

Line items for this menu are described in Section 3.4.5, Miscellaneous Options Menu.

LINE 10 ASSIGN LOGICAL INK-CODE

Line 10 accesses the Inker Assignment Menu, used to assign any of the four inkers to the 256 bin codes. It is explained in **Section 3.4.6, Assign Logical Ink–Code Menu**.

LINE 11 THETA COMPENSATION MODE

This line displays the Theta Compensation Menu, used to test fixtures and probe cards without having to align the probe tips to the prober's XY platen. Details of this feature are given in **Section 5, AUTO ALIGN**.

3.4.2 Probe Mode Menu

The Probe Mode Menu (*Figure 3–10*), accessed by Line 03 of the Set Mode Menu, is a submenu of parameters related to different aspects of the probing process.



FIGURE 3-10: SET MODE AND PROBE MODE MENUS

LINE 01 PROBE QUAD(RANT) SELECT

Choose from the four quadrant selections (*Figure 3-11*) to establish the wafer's direction of travel during the probe operation. The key input < 1 > through < 4 > corresponds to the quadrant number.

If, for example, Quadrant 1 is selected, the wafer increments from the First Die point in the direction indicated in *Figure 3–11*. Initially, the wafer travels left along the X axis. At the probe pattern limit, two separate actions occur: the wafer increments a single die position along the Y axis, and wafer travel reverses direction along the X axis. This is the view through the microscope or probe card; it shows the *wafer* movement, not the *forcer* movement. This sequence continues until the entire pattern is probed.

electroglas 254523-030 REV B Ideally, the First Die point should be in the selected quadrant (see *Figure 3–11*). Correct selections guarantee the most efficient probe pattern.

LINE 02 COORDINATE QUAD(RANT)

Choose from the four quadrant selections to establish a reference quadrant for the Coordinate System and establish a positive direction for the X and Y coordinates, as indicated by the arrows in *Figure 3–11*. Again, input < 1 > through < 4 > corresponds to the quadrant number. Normally, the same value used for Line 01 (Probe Quad) is used for the Coordinate Quad. (This is only used for those testers that require a specific coordinate system for XY data.)

LINE 03 REPROBE LIMIT

The numeric value entered for the reprobe limit determines the number of consecutive bad die probed before a reprobe is initiated. This consecutive counter is reset on each wafer. If the limit is not reached at the end of the wafer, the count is restarted on the first testable die of the next wafer.

With the reprobe initiated, the last known good die location is probed again. If the die again probes good, the probe will continue at the next possible unprobed die position. An indication of a bad die will abort the probe and display the error message ABORT, BAD DIE. If only bad die have been probed, the probe will abort with the error message NO GOOD DIE and no attempt will be made to reprobe. Probing stops.

If probing is aborted due to a reprobe failure such as exceeding reprobe count limit, the last bad die is moved under the probe tips and a message is displayed:

ABORT, BAD DIE. TO CONTINUE, INDEX TO NEXT DIE AND PRESS PAUSE

To continue probing, put the Joystick in the Index mode and move to the correct next die (untested) in the pattern and press < PAUSE >.

Reprobe selection is prompted by a flashing cursor. Entry for this line must be a positive whole value (no decimal point). Confirm the entry by checking the value on Line 03 of the display. A zero (< 0 >) input disables this feature. (Reprobe Limit cannot be used when the probe mode is set to External.)







Tutorials

LINE 04 PROBE CLEAN COUNT

This option establishes a cleaning interval for the probe tip. Cleaning can be selected to occur after probing a set number of either dies or wafers. A simple XY clean or an XYZ scrub motion will be done depending on the setting for Line 10, PROBE TIP SCRUB.

Enter a positive whole numeric value (no decimal point) for the count. This value sets the frequency with which the probe tip cleaning occurs. Enter < 0 > to disable the cleaning interval feature.

Next, a prompt displays asking for the cleaning per wafer interval. The interval is selected by pressing either $\langle Y \rangle$ or yes or $\langle ENTER \rangle$ for no. Press $\langle ENTER \rangle$ to automatically set cleaning to a die interval.

LINE 05 MATRIX X... Y...

This option establishes the limits of the Matrix probe pattern, described in Section 3.4.1, Set Mode Menu Line Items. The area of the pattern is determined by the values entered for X and Y, which represent the number of die along the respective axes.

Because X and Y represent die points, entries must be whole values. (Negative values cause the wafer to increment in the direction opposite to that indicated by quadrant selection.)

LINE 06 MAXIMUM ROW COUNT

This option establishes a limit for the number of rows probed during the Autoprobe sequence. It is especially useful for small die. The maximum row count works only with the Circular probe pattern, described in **Section 3.4.1**.

Enter a positive, whole number (no decimal point) to establish the maximum count. A zero (< 0 >) entry disables this feature. In either case, press < ENTER > to complete this entry.

The maximum row count is particularly helpful in confining the probe to the wafer area bounded by the flat. This is done by setting the wafer flat at 0° or 180° and carefully selecting the number of rows that should be probed, starting from the First Die towards the flat (don't count the last partial row), as shown in *Figure 3–12*.

LINE 07 TURNAROUND

Turnaround is used with the Edge or Circular pattern selection, described in **Section 3.4.1.** In the Circular mode, turnaround is not used unless edge die inking is enabled. With Edge mode, the pattern probes the wafer from edge to edge. Each time the edge is sensed, the probe is advanced two additional die positions beyond the edge. There, the wafer reverses the X direction of travel and increments the Y axis one position.

This turnaround die position can be extended by selecting a value of < 0 > through < 8 >. The entered value represents the additional die positions the probe advances before turnaround occurs. A value of < 0 > will not extend the turnaround.



FIGURE 3-12: MAXIMUM ROW COUNT IN WAFERS WITH PARTIAL DIE

LINE 08 USE AUTO DIAMETER

Input < 1 > enables this function which causes the wafer diameter to be calculated as part of the Autoprobe function. In addition, two other options must be enabled: AUTO-PROFILE switch (Set Option Menu, Line 03), and, from the Autoprofiler Option Menu which is triggered by this selection, PROFILE FIND CENTER (Line 01). This feature is highly recommended for small die, ugly die, or the center reference feature.

Input < 0 > disables this function. In this state, the system will recognize the wafer diameter as the value entered on Line 04 of the Set Parameter Menu (Section 3.5.1).

LINE 09 CONTINUE AT LAST DIE

Enabled, this function allows continued probing at the die where probing has been paused. This feature works in any probe mode except OFF and EXTRN. Input < 0 > to disable; < 1 > to enable.

LINE 10 PROBE TIP SCRUB

When enabled, after the probe clean position and probe clean count are set, every time the probe array is cleaned on the cleaning pad, a 1-mil octagonal motion occurs. This motion causes each probe tip to be scrubbed from eight different directions. Different locations on the cleaning pad are used when cleaning and scrubbing to ensure that the pad wears evenly.



Probe Clean Position is set through the Profiler Menu (see **Section 3.9**). The Probe Clean Count is set through the Probe Mode Menu, Line 04 (described earlier in this section). If the probe clean position has not been set, probing will halt before the tips are scrubbed, and an error message on the screen will inform:

CLEAN POSITION HAS NOT BEEN SET

3.4.2.1 INKING MODE SUBMENU

Select Line 11 of the Probe Mode Menu to display the Inking Mode Menu (*Figure 3–13*), which is used for the skipdie function and wafer edge inking.

	——PROBER ——	1
	PROBE MODE MENU	
01	PROBE QUAD SELECT 2	
02	COORDINATE QUAD 2	
03	REPROBE LIMIT 0 DIE	
04	PROBE CLEAN COUNT 0 DIE	
06	MAXIMUM ROW COUNT 0 ROWS	
07	TURNAROUND 0 DIE	
08	USE AUTO DIAMETER DIS	
09	CONT. AT LAST DIE ENB	
10	PROBE TIP SCRUB DIS	
11	INKING MODE MENU	PROBER
12	UGLY DIE MENU	INKING MODE MENU
		-
		→ 01 EDGE INKER(S)1
		01 EDGE INKER(S)1 02 INKER OFFSET0 DIE
		 O1 EDGE INKER(S)1 O2 INKER OFFSET0 DIE O3 SKIPDIE FUNCTIONENB
		01 EDGE INKER(S) 1 02 INKER OFFSET 0 DIE 03 SKIPDIE FUNCTIONENB 04 SKIPDIE INKINGNO OVERTRAVEL
		01 EDGE INKER(S) 1 02 INKER OFFSET 0 DIE 03 SKIPDIE FUNCTION ENB 04 SKIPDIE INKINGNO OVERTRAVEL 05 SKIPDIE BINCODE
		01 EDGE INKER(S) 1 02 INKER OFFSET 0 DIE 03 SKIPDIE FUNCTION ENB 04 SKIPDIE INKINGNO OVERTRAVEL 05 SKIPDIE BINCODE255 06 WAFER EDGE INKINGENB
		01 EDGE INKER(S) 1 02 INKER OFFSET 0 DIE 03 SKIPDIE FUNCTION ENB 04 SKIPDIE INKINGNO OVERTRAVEL 05 SKIPDIE BINCODE 255 06 WAFER EDGE INKING ENB 07 EDGE DIE INKING MODE ENB
		01 EDGE INKER(S)1 02 INKER OFFSET0 DIE 03 SKIPDIE FUNCTIONENB 04 SKIPDIE INKINGNO OVERTRAVEL 05 SKIPDIE BINCODE255 06 WAFER EDGE INKINGENB 07 EDGE DIE INKING MODEENB 08 NUMBER OF EDGE DIE1
		01 EDGE INKER(S)1 02 INKER OFFSET0 DIE 03 SKIPDIE FUNCTIONENB 04 SKIPDIE INKINGNO OVERTRAVEL 05 SKIPDIE BINCODE255 06 WAFER EDGE INKINGENB 07 EDGE DIE INKING MODEENB 08 NUMBER OF EDGE DIE1 09 EDGE INK W/OVERTRAVELENB
		 01 EDGE INKER(S)1 02 INKER OFFSET0 DIE 03 SKIPDIE FUNCTIONENB 04 SKIPDIE INKINGNO OVERTRAVEL 05 SKIPDIE BINCODE255 06 WAFER EDGE INKINGENB 07 EDGE DIE INKING MODEENB 08 NUMBER OF EDGE DIE1 09 EDGE INK W/OVERTRAVELENB 10 POST PROBE INKER SETUP MENU

FIGURE 3-13: PROBE MODE AND INKING MODE MENUS

Edge die inking is available in the Follow, Edit, and Edit–Save mapping modes; it scans the Wafer Map, prior to probing, and creates a list of physical row ends relative to the First Die location. In the Circular, Edge Sense, and Partial wafer probing modes, edge die is calculated mathematically real–time as they occur.

Edge die inking needs to know where the edge begins on a wafer. Once the die at each extremity of the row are known, and once the physical edge of the wafer is known, a determination can be made of the locations of all the edge die. An edge die is defined as die residing next to the first and last whole die on a row. If the Number Of Edge Die parameter (Line 08) is set to 2, the prober will ink the two locations before and after the whole die on the row.

When using a Wafer Map, two edge die inking modes are possible. Each of these modes will go from the wafer map's row end to some maximum edge die location.

Fixed die mode inks a fixed number of die from the ends of wafer rows. Radial die mode uses the wafer diameter and wafer location information known to the prober to determine the maximum edge die location (for edge die only).

If the Noncontact Edge Sensor is available, the location and diameter of the wafer as determined by the NCES is used. Otherwise, the prober uses Semi–Spec wafer diameters and depends on the accuracy of wafer placement. The effectiveness of edge die inking is decreased when performed without a NCES.

Following is a description of the line items on the Inking Mode Menu.

```
LINE 01 EDGE INKER(S)
```

This feature allows you to set any combination of inkers 1-4 as edge die inkers. The default value is inker 1. When this line is accessed, a prompt will appear:

ACTIVE INKER(S) = 1, 2, 4ADD INKER (0 = RESET, 1-4) =

To add an inker, enter the inker number. Or, < 0 > resets to NONE. To subtract an inker from the list, first reset to NONE and then enter only the desired inkers.

LINE 02 INKER OFFSET

This option establishes either in-line or offset die inking.

The offset is a deliberate delay in the inking operation while the wafer is advanced either one or two die positions and is valid only for the edge or circular patterns. The inkers are placed either one or two die positions to the left and right of the probe location.

Ink-code "0" actuates in-line inking for all inkers. Inkers are not offset for this entry which is valid for all probe patterns.

Ink-code "1" actuates in-line inking of inkers 1 and 2, and a delay of one die position, in one direction only, for inkers 3 (right) and 4 (left).

Ink-code "2" delays actuation of inkers 1 and 2 by one die position and delays inkers 3 and 4 by two die positions. (Directions are 1 and 3, right; 2 and 4, left.)

The delay for inkers is also selectable as delay-by-1 or delay-by 2 (discrete mode). The delay selected will apply to all four inkers (no mixing or individual assignments).



When setting the inker offset/delay, a prompt gives the choice between the standard delayed inking scheme or the new parallel delayed inking scheme. There is no change to the menu display when the offset delayed inking scheme is selected. When parallel delay-by-1 inking is selected, the menu display reads:

02 INKER OFFSET ...(PAR)..1

With the parallel delayed inking scheme in use, the inkers are all assigned the same delay value selected, with inkers 1 and 3 firing when the chuck is moving in one direction, and inkers 2 and 4 firing when the chuck is moving in the opposite direction.

Inkers 1 and 2 are fired, depending on chuck direction, when either inker 1 or 2 is requested to fire; inkers 3 and 4 are fired, depending on chuck direction, when either inker 3 or 4 is requested to fire.

Delayed inking may be used with all inkers having the same die offset (as opposed to standard delayed inking in which inkers have a staggered offset).

LINE 03 - SKIPDIE FUNCTION

The prober can be instructed to skip selected die points. The skipped die points are those stored in the memory stack through the Learn List, either by keyboard entry or with the < STORE > key. Up to 5023 different die points can be stored and skipped. The skipdie function is valid for four of the auto probe patterns – Edge, Matrix, Row Mode, or Circular. It is never enabled in connection with the Learn pattern; they are mutually exclusive since the Learn pattern uses the same list as a list to probe.

Skipdie inking is allowed with delayed inking (Line 09). Inker 1 is used with delay 0 and 1, and inkers 1 and 2 with delay 2.

When the skipdie function is enabled, the prober asks if inking should be done with or without overtravel. If overtravel is used, the system indicates this on the menu with INK+.

When the NCES is used to regulate Z stage travel, inking is done with zero overtravel to avoid contact with the probe tips. With an edge sensor, an overtravel of 1.5 mils is used. If the Z travel mode is set to Limits, inking is done at the Z Upper Limit.

Input < 1 > enables the skipdie function; < 0 > disables it. Disabled, it does not affect the probe operation.

If the skipdie function is enabled, Lines 04 and 05 become viewable.

LINE 04 - SKIPDIE INKING

This item prompts for three choices for controlling skipdie inking:

- < 0 > allows the prober to move to the skipdie; however, no inking is done.
- < 1 > causes skipdie inking with overtravel.
- < 2 > causes skipdie inking without overtravel.

LINE 05 – SKIPDIE BINCODE

This item allows entry of a bincode to be associated with the skipdie function for Wafer Mapping purposes. This bincode must be mutually exclusive from the ugly die bincode which is displayed at the bottom of the screen when an entry is made in this line. The default skipdie bincode is 254; the default ugly die bincode is 255.

If the same bincode is selected, an error message IDENTICAL BIN CODES, is displayed and a new bincode can be entered.

LINE 06 – WAFER EDGE INKING

Input < 0 > to disable or < 1 > to enable the wafer edge inking for Edge or Circular probe modes.

The Edge and Circular probe modes do not share a common turnaround reference die. Edge mode turnaround starts two die positions after noncontact is detected. This point can be illustrated using the previous setup example and *Figure 3–14B*. Die 4 marks the turnaround die. In the circular mode, one partial die is inked in each direction. Die 2 marks the turnaround die. The turnaround die can be altered by setting the Turnaround parameter (Line 08 of this menu).

When the wafer edge inking function is disabled, partial die along the wafer edge are not inked *(Figure 3–14A).*

If Wafer Edge Inking is enabled, Lines 07, 08 and 09 become viewable.

LINE 07 EDGE DIE INKING MODE

This line will appear only if the probe mode is in Wafer Map Follow or Edit modes. It prompts for a choice between two edge die inking modes:

- Fixed is a fixed number of edge die beginning just after the end of the row in the Wafer Map and ending after the fixed count is exhausted.
- Radial allows inking of die from just after the end of the Wafer Map row to the physical edge of the wafer, plus whatever is set in Line 08, described next.

Edge die are partial die located on either end of a row.

LINE 08 NUMBER OF EDGE DIE

The number entered in this line determines, for the Fixed selection in Line 07, how many die are inked of the fixed number of edge die specified. If Radial has been selected in Line 07, the number set in Line 08 will be added to the inked die as specified.

If the probe mode is not Follow or Edit, then edge die inking proceeds as before; edge die inking will occur during probing and not during mapping (following or editing an existing map). In this case, the number of edge die is equal to the Line 08 setting. Turnaround will be set to Number of Edge Die minus 1. For example, if Line 08 is set to 5, Turnaround will automatically be set to 4.

The number of die locations specified on Line 08 will be inked as edge die regardless of whether or not the die center is on the wafer or 50% of the area is on the wafer.





FIGURE 3–14: WAFER EDGE INKING

4085X

LINE 09 EDGE INK W/OVERTRAVEL

This item allows edge die inking to be enabled or disabled. If enabled, it includes overtravel.

LINE 10 POST PROBE INKER SETUP

Selection of this line displays the Post Probe Inker Setup Menu. Details are discussed in Section 9, MULTI–DIE PROBING, and also in the Electroglas Inkers Installation and Operation Manual, DOC 246730.

3.4.2.2 UGLY DIE SUBMENU

Line 12 of the Probe Mode Menu displays the Ugly Die Menu (*Figure 3–15*) which is used for the skipdie function and wafer edge inking.



FIGURE 3–15: PROBE MODE AND UGLY DIE MENUS



Tutorials

Low yields found in the outermost circular band of some wafers waste valuable tester time. Some of these dies test good while on the wafer, but fail in tests done after packaging. The coatings used by some manufacturers look discolored within this low yield band, suggesting the term ugly die. A solution to the ugly die problem is to ink these die without testing them, causing them to be discarded. Ugly die probing allows you to define a band, measured inward from the wafer edge. Any die which is wholly or partly within the band is considered an ugly die and inked without testing. Interior die are probed and tested in the usual manner.

The designated band generally follows the circumference of the wafer except for two separately defined regions: those adjacent to the primary flat or notch of the wafer, and the region 180 degrees from the flat or notch (see *Figure 3–16*). The flat region is bound by the flat on the edge of the wafer and the parallel ugly die band width more toward the center.



FIGURE 3-16: LOW YIELD (UGLY DIE) REGIONS ON WAFER

The 180-degree ugly die region is bound by the circumference of the edge of the wafer and the ugly die band width parallel to the flat and measured in toward the center from the extreme circumferential point. The width of the ugly die region may be set in 0.1 mm increments from 0.0 to the full radius of the wafer.

In the same manner as good and bad die, a count is kept of the ugly die, displayed on the Run Time Display, and reported in the wafer and cassette logs. Ugly die are included in wafer maps with an ugly die bincode of 0 to 255 that you select. The default value is 254. Ugly die reports are available through External I/O.

Ugly die probing can be enabled with any probe mode except Off or External. Since precise location information is required, ugly die probing requires a Noncontact Edge Sensor to accurately locate the wafer on the chucktop and determine the true wafer diameter. USE AUTO DIAMETER, PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER, and AUTO-PROFILE should be enabled.

If inaccuracy is allowable for the location of the ugly die bands, the NCES does not have to be used. Ugly die probing is possible without the NCES but highly discouraged.

All ugly die zones are set by measuring the wafer and entering the results in the first three items of this menu. The fourth item, bincode, is put into a Wafer Map if Wafer Mapping is enabled.

LINE 01 UGLYEDGE WIDTH

The ugly die width is a defined circumference measured from the edge of the wafer toward the center. Any die which falls on the defined boundary line or outside it toward the edge will be called ugly.

This item has a dual function as input to the edge width and as the enabling variable for ugly die inking. Any edge width greater than 0.0 enables ugly die inking. The default value of 0.0 disables ugly die inking. The ugly edge width is determined by measuring the ugly band width from the wafer's perimeter to the beginning of the good die. Measurement is to the nearest 0.1 millimeter.

LINE 02 FLAT ZONE WIDTH

The circular ugly die band is interrupted in two places. A separately settable ugly die band, Flat Zone Width, is measured parallel to the primary flat of the wafer. For notched wafers, the distance is measured from the imaginary perimeter point on the outside of the notch (see *Figure 3–16*).

LINE 03 ZONE 180 WIDTH

This zone is another separately settable ugly die zone that is set parallel to but 180 degrees from the primary flat.

LINE 04 UGLY DIE BINCODE

This item assigns a bincode from 0 to 255 to those die determined to be ugly die during normal probing modes. The default ugly die bincode is 254. Setting good die as a function of bincode, particularly involving ugly or skipdie bincodes, is discussed under **Section 3.4.6**, **Preset Inker Assignment**.

LINE 05 FLAT POSITION

The concept of the flat position is illustrated in *Figure 3–17*. Normally, this position is set through the Handler Set Parameter Menu. When using the ugly die feature on a prober with the Material Handler disabled, the flat position can be set using this line when Ugly Die is enabled. Otherwise, Line 05 is not visible on the displayed menu.





FIGURE 3–17: WAFER FLAT/NOTCH POSITION

Both flat and notch selections relate to the wafer position on the chucktop. The selection is entered in degrees with respect to a reference point and determines how the wafer will be positioned when transferred to the chuck.

As shown in *Figure 3–17*, with the front of the prober as the reference point, a key input of < 0 > (zero or 0°/360°) places the flat at 6 o'clock. Inputs of 90°, 180°, and 270° position the flat/notch at 9 o'clock, 12 o'clock, and 3 o'clock.
Tutorials

3.4.3 I/O Control Menu

The I/O Control submenu (*Figure 3–18*) is accessed through Line 07 of the Set Mode Menu; its parameters are related to interfacing with External I/O.



FIGURE 3-18: SET MODE AND I/O CONTROL MENUS

The menu displayed varies according to a variety of settings within its own lines. The menu line items are described briefly in Table 3–1; they are explained fully in Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE.



	TABLE 3-1:	I/O CONTR	OL MENU FUNCTIONS
Line		Function	
01	I/O PROTOCOL	Select from 1 1. Standar 2. Enhanc 3. RDP I/ 4. BOCS	four protocols: rd I/O ced I/O O
02	EXTERNAL I/O MODE	Displays Ext messages and issued for the Section 8 for	ernal I/O Menu, which lists command-related d is used to determine if each message is to be e successful execution of a command. See more information.
03	I/O PORT (SER) (GPIB-SP) (GPIB-PP)	< 0 > shuts < 1 > select < 2 > select < 3 > select Explanations the "code" o applies. Line to other mer	off I/O Interface es serial RS-232 interface port es GPIB serial poll mode es GPIB parallel poll mode s of remaining menu lines are identified by f the Line 03 selection(s) to which each es with the same numbers alternate according nu items selected.
04	BAUD RATE	> (SER)	Establishes serial interface (RS-232) baud rate.
	PARALLEL POLL ADD	(GPIB-PP)	Selects any address from 1 to 8.
05	TRANSMIT DELAY	(SER)	Sets or disables an intercharacter delay between transmitted characters on RS-232.
	GPIE ADDRESS (OPI	5-5r & FF)	Selects any address 1 through 51.
06	TERMINATOR	(All three)	Establishes the terminator for commands and messages between the host computer and the prober.
07	PARITY	(SER)	Used to determine the characteristics of the parity check.
	GPIB-SRQ	(GPIB-SP)	Enables/disables the GPIB SRQ function in enhanced protocol.
08	NUMBER OF DATA BITS	(SER)	Establishes the code group for each character transmission.
09 10	TIMEOUT TIMER 1 TIMEOUT TIMER 2	(All three)	Controls data received from/transmitted to the prober.

3.4.4 Data Logging Mode Menu

The Data Logging Mode Menu (*Figure 3–19*) is a submenu accessed through Line 08 of the Set Mode Menu. It is used for generating logs and error messages, entering the starting wafer number and selecting printer formats.



FIGURE 3–19: SET MODE AND DATA LOGGING MENUS

NOTE

Lines 01, 02, and 03 interface with an optional printer and should be left disabled for units not equipped with a printer.



LINE 01 PRINT ERROR MESSAGES

LINE 02 PRINT WAFER LOG

LINE 03 PRINT CASSETTE LOG

Input < 0 > to disable or < 1 > to enable the selected function and prevent/allow the printing of the messages or data.

LINE 04 STARTING WAFER NUMBER

Establish a starting wafer number, the first value for the wafer count sequence. If assigned a positive value, the count will increment by one for each subsequent wafer. If assigned a negative value, the count will decrease by one for each subsequent wafer. This entry is valid only if the Reset Wafer Number parameter (Line 05) is in Auto mode.

LINE 05 RESET WAFER NUMBER

Select or disable the Reset Wafer Number feature.

Input < 1 > to enable the Auto mode. The wafer number will then be automatically reset to the starting wafer number each time a wafer cassette is completed. The starting wafer number is the value entered for Line 04 of this menu.

Input < 2 > to enable the Manual mode. With Manual enabled, you must use the < RUN ID > key to establish the starting wafer number (see Section 3.7, Log ID).

Input < 0 > to disable both Auto and Manual modes. When this feature is disabled, the wafer number stays fixed instead of incrementing.

LINE 06 PRINTER FORMAT

Five printer formats are available for wafer and cassette logs.

Input < 1 > selects standard format, input < 2 >, the short form. Both standard and short forms print a header and the number of good and bad die. The standard form also prints the number of die tested and the number of die in each bin. The total number of die reported probed shown on the log is the same as the tester summary total. (No data is printed for a bin with zero die in it.)

In addition, three unique formats are available using the settings SPEC1, 80 COL, and MAP EDIT.

The SPEC1 format is wafer—oriented and only uses test results for bins 0, 1, and 3. All other bins are ignored. The wafer log prints one line which gives the wafer number, ID number, and the current count for the three bins. The cassette log prints header information including device type, lot number, start, end, elapsed time, and number of wafers. This is followed by a list of each wafer with its ID and bin count for each of the three bins, ending with a total count for each bin.

The 80 COL format allows the use of a standard serial 80-column printer instead of the current 20-column printer shipped with the prober. When this format is selected the printer must be set for Auto Line Feed.

The format selection MAP EDIT prints results of reprobed bins on disk-based prober systems. It provides both Edit and Edit-Save strip printer results which detail bin results assigned for reprobe. It also provides enhanced summary printouts for applications where multi-pass testing is done.

Input < 0 > disables the printer format option.

3.4.5 Miscellaneous Options Submenu

The Miscellaneous Options Menu (*Figure 3–20*) is accessed through Line 09 of the Set Mode Menu. Items 01 and 02 are always accessible; items 03 and 04 appear only when AUTO LOAD SWITCH (the Material Handler) is disabled (see Section 3.3, Set Option Menu).



FIGURE 3–20: SET MODE AND MISCELLANEOUS OPTIONS MENU



Tutorials

LINE 01 – COUNT PULSE WIDTH

The prober issues a pulse on the TTL tester interface whenever a test start signal is issued for a new die during probing. The range is 0-50 msecs. The signal is disabled at initialization or by setting it to < 0 >. This has no effect on the test start message from the serial or GPIB interface.

LINE 02 - SCREEN/LAMP SAVER

This line enables/disables a feature which switches off the screen, microscope light, and camera light when no key, joystick, or theta knob has been used for four minutes. Once the screen/lamp has been switched off, when a key is pressed, the screen comes on automatically. Pressing a key may trigger some action, to restore the screen display, press < ENTER >.

LINE 03 - DROP TO 30 MILS ON LOAD

When Material Handling (AUTO LOAD) is disabled, the 30-mil chuck drop can be selected through this line item. Input < 1 > to enable the drop at 30 mils; < 0 > to disable or leave the chuck at 200 mils when the chuck returns to unload. This allows wafers to be removed with tweezers.

When this line is enabled, in the manual load operation the chuck will separate from the wafer very slowly to allow any residual vacuum to bleed off when moving to expose the vacuum pins. This prevents wafer popping during unloading.

LINE 04 – IGNORE VAC

When enabled, this option allows the partial or broken wafers to be Auto Aligned and probed. The prober will not verify that a wafer is on the chuck before performing Auto Align, and it will probe even when chuck vacuum is not sensed.

LINE 05 – DISPLAY Z UNITS IN...

Selecting Line 05 allows Z-related values to be entered into the prober system and displayed as metric values instead of English values.

When the Z metric display is used in step-motor travel, all the Z-related values are displayed with a single digit to the right of the decimal as "###.# um," where "um" denotes micrometers. Any Z value entered from the keyboard will be rounded to the nearest Z motor step (for example, 0.5 mil on a half mil chuck, or 12.7 um).

LINE 06 – RESTRICTIVE Z MODE

(For special applications.)

LINE 07 - RUN TIME DISPLAY

This line provides flexibility for the routine automatic updating of the Run Time Display during probing.

Five items on the Run Time Display can be updated while probing is taking place:

Good, Bad, and Ugly die counts X, Y Position Z Position <-/-> probing direction indicator The Time

The highest priority is given to displaying the die counts; next is the X, Y, and Z positions. The lowest priority is assigned to the probing direction and time.

Select Line 07 to display the Run Time Display Menu (*Figure 3–21*), which provides the following options for Line 01, Probing Update Mode:



FIGURE 3-21: MISCELLANEOUS OPTIONS AND RUN TIME DISPLAY MENUS

< 3 > - OFF

This mode disables the updating of the five items during probing. In their place, diamonds will be displayed (*Figure 3–22*).

This provides the fastest operation of the prober for short moves and short test times. In this mode, the prober will never be in the situation of updating the display when it could have been moving or responding to the tester's TEST COMPLETE.

electroglas 254523–030 REV B



FIGURE 3-22: RUN TIME DISPLAY WITH PROBING UPDATE MODE OFF

< 1 > - NO TC UPDATE

In this mode, the prober will update a single field during each XY motion and the settling time for Z motion, but will not update any fields while waiting for a Test Complete.

In this mode it is possible that XY motion could complete, or that the Z settle time could expire before the field update is finished. Therefore, there may be situations where a little more dead time is created by the prober than was absolutely necessary due to a field update not finishing quickly enough.

< 2 > - TC UPDATE (DEFAULT)

This mode will use the time that the prober spends waiting for a Test Complete to update each of the fields until they all are current.

Each time the prober checks for a Test Complete and there is not one present, the prober will update a single field. After the update, the prober will again check for the Test Complete. This cycle continues until either the Test Complete arrives or all of the fields have been made current on the screen.

In this mode, it is possible that additional dead time can be created by the prober during motion as in the No TC Update mode above, as well as dead time due to starting a field update just before the Test Complete comes in from the tester. In this case, the prober will not respond to the Test Complete until the field update has finished.

NOTE

In both the No TC Update and TC Update modes, there can be fields which are displayed but which are not current. This is because the prober did not have time to make the updates. Only in the Off mode will asterisks be displayed to show the user that the field is not being updated.

The worst case of dead time will occur on those occasions when the prober decides to do an update and immediately after making the decision, the XY motor stops, or the Z settle time expires, or the Test Complete arrives. This means the entire time spent on the update is additional dead time.

The worst case dead time is calculated by estimating that it takes approximately one (1) msec to transmit one (1) character at 9600 baud and that the largest updates require 11 characters or 11 msec to update. Table 3-2 compares the options.





3.4.6 Preset Inker Assignment Menu (Assign Logical Ink–Code)

The Preset Inker Assignment Menu (*Figure 3–23*) is accessed through Line 10 of the Set Mode Menu.



FIGURE 3-23: SET MODE AND ASSIGN LOGICAL INK-CODE MENUS

Except for setting the ugly or skipdie bincodes, all action involving bincodes 0 through 15 is performed through this menu. Bincodes are assigned by the tester to signify a test result and are sent as part of the Test Complete message.

Bin codes are expressed in decimal equivalents. The bin assignment capability is 255 bins. Because bincodes 16-255 use the same inker assignment as bincode 15, it is not necessary to show all 255 (256, including 0) in the Preset Inker Assignment Menu. The tester TTL interface supports bins 0-31 only, since it is limited to five reject lines.

When the Preset Inker Assignment Menu is activated, a prompt (BIN CODE=) asks for the selection of a bin code for inker assignment. Enter a value between 0 and 15, and then press < ENTER > to complete the bin code selection and display the inker prompt.

The next prompt is FIRES INKER(S) =. Enter a zero (< 0 >) value, or any combination of values between 1 and 4 to assign inkers to the bin code selected. A zero entry assigns No Inking to the bin code and should be assigned to each bin code for which no inker is to be fired. Press < ENTER > to complete inker assignment and display the bin code prompt in preparation for the next entry. Make subsequent entries the same way.

If the ugly or skipdie bincodes are between 0 and 15 inclusive, U or S is displayed.

Figure 3–23 shows typical entries of default inker assignments. Any inker assignment can be given to any bincode. Duplications are accepted; for example, all the bincodes could be assigned the same inker if desired. The menu in *Figure 3–23* displays an ugly die bincode of 1 and skipdie bincode of 13 (indicating both features are enabled). Assume < 7 > is entered in reply to the BIN CODE = prompt. A second prompt appears:

```
BIN CODE = 7
FIRES INKER(S) =
```

If the inker assignment is to remain as is, press < ENTER >. Otherwise, enter any new inker code, for example, 134. Next, the prompt:

```
BIN CODE= 7
GOOD=1 BAD=0
ASSIGNMENT=
```

If the good/bad assignment is to remain, press < ENTER >. Otherwise, choose between the good and bad, as prompted. It is acceptable to assign inkers to good die. Also, die labeled bad are inked only if specifically ordered. Die will be inked based on inker assignment, not good or bad state.

To reassign the skipdie or ugly die bincodes, go to their menus, explained in **Sections 3.4.2.1** and **3.4.2.2**.

The symbols G and B indicate good and bad. It is necessary to move the ugly or skipdie bincodes to some other bincode prior to reassignment of their bincodes. For example, if bincode 4 is classified as U and you want to change the assignment to G, you must move U to some other bincode, say 11, before the prober allows you to change bincode 4 to G. If ugly die inking or skipdie inking are not enabled, only the G and B are displayed.



3.5 SET PARAMETER MENU

Press the $\langle \text{SET PARM} \rangle$ ($\langle \text{F1} \rangle$) key to access the Set Parameter Menu (*Figure 3–24*) which is used to enter values related to wafer characteristics.

Added 6/96

Entering < -99 > in the Set Parameter Menu resets the machine parameters to their default values (including I/O but *not* machine dependent variables). It disables all options, and clears all set and calculated values.



FIGURE 3-24: SET PARAMETER MENU (PAGES 1 AND 2)



Tutorials

4085X

3.5.1 Set Parameter Menu Line Items (Page 1)

LINE 01 (PAGE 1) DIE X...

LINE 02 (PAGE 1) DIE Y ...

Die size is displayed as a function of the significant digits with a floating-point decimal. Seven characters, including the decimal, match the approximately six figures of significance.

AFTER you set the Metric/English parameter (Section 3.4.1), enter die size dimensions to establish X and Y probe increments. The joystick Index mode advances the same increments.

Enter positive values for X and Y dimensions. The system recognizes mil entries to six digits to the right of the decimal for stepping purposes. Confirm entries by checking the values for Lines 01 and 02 on the screen; seven characters, including a floating decimal point, will be shown.

LINE 03 (PAGE 1) PRESET X... Y... DIE

This line allows you to set the starting name you wish assigned to the First Die, and subsequently, all other die.

Establish the starting coordinate of the First Die as the First Die point, which is activated by pressing the $\langle \mathsf{FIRST} \rangle (\langle \mathsf{F4} \rangle)$. All other die points are referenced with respect to the First Die. If, for example, die point X=0, Y=0 is selected as the preset value, die points X=10, Y=0 and X=-10, Y=0 are located along the X axis. Both are 10 die from the preset but in opposite directions.

The same physical die are probed but the coordinates assigned to those die can be reassigned by using a non-zero preset value. Any coordinate pair can be assigned. This affects the reported die coordinates only – not the order of probe. In *Figure 3–25*, the same wafer is illustrated, but with different coordinates assigned.

Because X and Y represent a die point, they must be entered as whole values (no decimal). Confirm entries by checking Line 03 on the screen.



FIGURE 3–25: DIE COORDINATE ASSIGNMENT

electroglas 254523-030 REV B NOTE:

As of Software REV DE, die sizes of less than .1 mils can be entered and used.

LINE 04 (PAGE 1) WAFER DIAMETER

The wafer diameter is used by the system to compute several operation reference points. Diameter entry must be a positive value less than or equal to 200 mm. Attempts to enter a value greater than 200 mm default the system to the 200 mm limit.

NOTE

Wafer diameter is a millimeter entry. Remember, the system does not convert the entry. The operator must enter a millimeter value; however, it is not necessary to be in the Metric mode (Line 01, Set Mode Menu – Section 3.5.1) during imput.

LINE 05 (PAGE 1) ALIGN SCAN VEL

Establishes alignment scan rate of travel. The value entered determines the speed the wafer travels during manual alignment. It does not affect the Auto Align speed. Entry must be a positive value between 52 (mils per second - MPS) and 10,000 (MPS).

LINE 06 (PAGE 1) Z OVERTRAVEL

The Z overtravel parameter sets the distance the Z stage will continue traveling upward after contact with the wafer is made; it is used to ensure good pad-to-probe contact.

See Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION, for more information.

LINE 07 (PAGE 1) Z CLEARANCE

The Z clearance parameter sets the distance the Z stage will continue traveling downward after contact with the wafer is lost. It is used to guarantee a certain distance between the probes and the wafer when the Z stage is Down and XY motion is taking place.

See Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION, for more information.

LINE 08 (PAGE 1) Z UP LIMIT

The Z Upper Limit is used both as a safety limit the stage cannot exceed, and as the Z Upper Limit when the Z Travel Mode is Limit–to–Limit. The Up Limit cannot be set lower than the Down Limit.

See Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION, for more information.

LINE 09 (PAGE 1) Z DOWN LIMIT

This setting establishes the maximum downward travel of the wafer chuck.

See Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION, for more information.

LINE 10 (PAGE 1) ZALIGN

The align height parameter sets the height at which Auto Align is performed, setting the Z position relative to the camera lens in order to bring the wafer into good focus on the video screen.

See Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION, for more information.

LINE 11 (PAGE 1) Z UNDER TRAVEL

This feature moves the chuck down the number of mils specified after completing the chuck Up movement (including Z overtravel). The motion produces a probe tip scrub effect for each contact.

See Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION, for more information.

LINE 12 (PAGE 1) NEXT PAGE

Displays the second page of this parameter list (*Figure 3–24*, line items discussed next).

3.5.2 Set Parameter Menu Line Items (Page 2)

LINE 01 (PAGE 2) Z SCALE UNITS/MILS

Establishes a unit of measure for Z-drive chuck travel.

See Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION, for more information.

LINE 02 (PAGE 2) SET RUN TIME DISPLAY CLOCK

Selecting Line 02 activates the prompts which first requests the numerical month; the day (limit varies according to the month); the year, in four digits; and the time.

The current time is entered on the basis of the 24-hour clock system, followed by minutes (0-59). Incorrect entry results in a beep and a repeated prompt until reasonable data is entered. Seconds are automatically set to 0.



LINE O3 (PAGE 2) AIR-SENS X... Y...

Establishes X and Y coordinates at the point the chucktop is centered beneath the Noncontact Edge Sensor. Enter coordinates in response to a prompt, but only if you can accurately determine that the coordinates represent the point described above. (The setting X-24000/Y-48000 is a common pair, close enough for the NCES to calculate the actual position.)

The values are automatically updated during the profiling of the bare chuck and setting probe tip center (see Section 6.2.3, The Profiler Menu).

LINE 04 (PAGE 2) TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION

Enables the Temperature Compensation feature, recommended for XY motion of a thermal chuck when wafers are five inches or larger in diameter. When the feature is enabled, the Temperature Compensation Menu appears; it is used to change Temperature Compensation parameters which adjust XY motion for heat-induced changes in wafer size.

The menu is described in Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION.

LINE 05 (PAGE 2) PROBE COUNT

Sets a counter which counts the number of probe card touchdowns. It can be set to any value at any time. This is often used to aid in probe card maintenance by tracking usage. The count always increments from its starting value (+ or - number).

LINE 06 (PAGE 2) INK DOT COUNTER AND TIMER MENU

Selection of this line displays the Ink Dot Counter and Timer Menu. Details are discussed in **Section 3.5.3.**

LINE 07 (PAGE 2) PROBING TIME (HR:MIN)

This line displays probing uptime, an indication of how much of the working time actual probing is occurring.

Whenever the prober begins probing, a timer is started. When the prober finishes probing, the timer is stopped, and the elapsed time is added to the time accumulator. The timer then automatically resets. Time is not accumulated when the prober is idle.

To reset the accumulated time to zero, select this line item. A prompt displays, RESET PROBING UP TIME? Input < Y > for yes or press < ENTER > for no.

LINE 08 (PAGE 2) % YIELD TO PASS WAFER

This line allows you to enter the percentage of a wafer (0 to 100) that must pass testing before it can be accepted as a valid wafer. The formula used to calculate percentage is:

Good Die

X 100% = % yield to pass

Total of Good Die + Bad Die

Horizon Series 254523-030 REV B If the wafer fails to meet the percentage specified, at the end of the probe cycle the prober will beep and display the error message PROBE STOPPED DUE TO POOR YIELD. The prober will pause until some operation intervention is performed (from I/O or the operator).

LINE 09 (PAGE 2) MAX X/Y VELOCITY

This controls the speed of the forcer movements in X and Y. The range is from 52 to 10000 mps; the default is 10000.

LINE 10 DOUBLE TOUCHDOWN

LINE 11 DBL TD CLEARANCE

This feature causes the probe tips to touch down on the pads twice on each die before issuing a TS (Test Start) message to the tester. This provides better probe-to-pad contact; by raising the Z stage to contact the wafer with the probe tips twice for each die before testing, the probe tips will break through the oxidation on the pads better, thereby increasing product yield.

When this feature is enabled, for each die on the wafer to be tested, the prober will move the forcer to the die position, then raise the Z stage to the Z Up position in order to make contact between the probe tips and the probe pads. Upon reaching the Z Up position, the prober will then lower the Z stage the user-specified double touchdown clearance (Line 11), then raise the Z stage back up to the Z Up position. At this point, the prober sends the TS message to the tester.

Both the parameters can be set through this menu or via External I/O Interface.

3.5.3 Inker Dot Counter and Timer Submenu

The Inker Dot Counter and Timer Menu (*Figure 3–26*) is accessed through Line 06 of the Set Parameters Menu (Page 2).

During startup and various prober operations, this function checks to see whether the ink dot count limit or the time limit, to the nearest minute, has been exceeded. If exceeded, one of two warning messages is displayed on the monitor indicating by inker number that one or more of the inkers requires servicing.

Three prober functions will cause a warning message if servicing is necessary: INK TEST, TEST CYCLE, and AUTO PROBE.

INK TEST signals after selecting the inker, TEST CYCLE after completing the prober test if INK ENBL is on. AUTO PROBE gives indication just before entering the Auto probe mode.

If the limit is exceeded while in the Auto probe mode, the current wafer is completed before the prober becomes inoperable. Prober operation cannot proceed until the inkers are serviced and reset.

The displays on the Inker Dot Counter and Timer Menu are explained next.

The inker **DOT COUNT**, the total number of times an inker has been used, is read only and is reset at the same time as the inker timer.

The **TIME ELAPSED** and **TIME LEFT** displays indicate the timing information for each of the inkers. If an inker is disabled, the dot count and time information are not displayed (*Figure* 3-26B).





FIGURE 3-26: INK DOT COUNTER AND TIMER MENU AND VARIATIONS

Horizon Series 254523-030 REV B *Figure 3–26C* shows the setting of the time limit. The maximum time that can be set is 545 hours, 59 minutes (22 days, 17 hrs, 59 mins). The time limit applies to all four inkers.

Once the limits are set, one or all the inkers can be set or reset.

Line 01, RESET COUNTERS & TIMERS, displays the prompt shown in *Figure 3–26D*. Entering < 5 > resets all four inkers; entering < 1 > - < 4 > resets the individual inkers. If an inker needs to be disconnected from its timer after setting, add 10.

For example, if inker 3's timer is to be disabled, enter < 13 > (3 + 10). If all inkers timers are to be disabled, enter < 15 >.

Line 02, MIN (MS) BETWEEN INKING (which may also be set from the Post Probe Inker Setup Menu) is the minimum time between inker activations. The range is 0 to 999, and the default is 30.

Line 03, INK PULSE WIDTH, sets the length of time the inkers are to be activated, a range of from 5 to 30 (default) milliseconds. This must be set correctly for the type of inker installed. Some inkers can respond faster than others. If Pulse Width is set too fast, inking will be unpredictable.

To set or reset an inker, both Lines 04 and 05, the INK DOT COUNTER LIMIT and the INK TIMER LIM, must be non-zero. If either of the two items is zero, the other is automatically linked and reset to zero.

3.6 LEARN, ROW, AND MICRO MENU

Press the < LEARN > (< F7 >) key to display the Learn, Row, and Micro Menu, a full-screen list editor, used to enter specific die points and microdie coordinates and site numbers in memory.

The basic menu (*Figure 3–27A*) offers three lists with two choices for each: a particular list can be entered, or the entire list can be cleared (*Figure 3–27B*). Details are given in the next section.

The stored data is used with probing patterns based on the order of die point or row entry. The instrument may be instructed to probe only the stored data or to skip over the stored data during probe operation (see Section 3.4.2.1, Inking Mode).

The maximum size of the learn list is 5K of elements and is stored at the end of the battery-backed RAM. A Cyclic Redundancy Code (CRC) check is performed during power-up and prior to storing the learn list. Short lists (less than 1K of elements) are preserved over power cycles. If the CRC check on a long list (over 1K) is valid, it is preserved; otherwise the learn list is considered empty.



PROBER	PROBER
LEARN LIST	LEARN LIST
LIST NUM X Y	LIST NUM X Y
CHUCK POS41	CHUCK POS41
FIRST DIE NOT SET ALIGN FIRST DIE WITH PROBE ARRAY JOYSTCK=XY Z=UP/DN D=ALIGNED	FIRST DIE SET
A Prompt to set first die, if not already set.	B Screen display for successful setting of first die.
PROBER	PROBER
LEARN LIST LIST NUM X Y	LEARN LIST ADD TO END OF LIST LIST NUM X Y 1111 2222 3333 4444 5555
CHUCK POS00 VERIFY CORRECT FIRST DIE 1=YES 0=NO ENTER=EXIT CHOICE =	CHUCK POS00 CURSOR: USE ARROW KEYS Q=GOTO KEYBOARD TYPE VALUE, ENTER=EXIT JOYSTICK=INDEX TO DIE & L=STORE
C First die has already been set; prompt requests verification. PROBER	D Learn List – set up for action. PROBER
ROW LIST ADD TO END OF LIST NUM LOCATION 1ST DIE LAST DIE 2 ROW2 10 0 3 ROW3 2 12 4 ROW4 12 2 5 ROW5 4 14 6 0 0 CHUCK POS 0 CURSOR: USE ARROW KEYS Q=GOTO KEYBOARD ROW>0 COL=0 ENTER=EXIT JOYSTICK=INDEX TO 1ST DIE & L=STORE	MICRO SITE LIST ADD TO END OF LIST LIST NUM X Y 11517173 22181421 32189517 41805493 51869243 6 CHUCK POS1877587 CURSOR: USE ARROW KEYS Q=GOTO KEYBOARD TYPE VALUE, ENTER=EXIT JOYSTICK=INDEX TO DIE & L=STORE
E Row List – set up for action.	F Micro Site List – set up for action.

FIGURE 3-27: LEARN, ROW, AND MICRO MENU PROMPTS

4085X

3.6.1 List Line Items and Alternatives

When the Learn, Row, and Micro Menu is accessed, the prompt "Choice=" appears toward the bottom of the screen (*Figure 3–27C*). There are six different lines that may be selected.

- The Learn List will be used to illustrate manipulation of all lists since there are only minor differences between them.
- The Row List differs in input structure since a begin and end die need to be entered to create a row or column.
- o The Micro List differs only in the magnitude of the entered numbers since they are in machine unit increments (0.0001 in.). The other two lists display the X and Y offset from the First Die in die units.

Values are entered either from the keyboard or by moving to the required die by joystick and pressing < STORE > < F5 >. The joystick, while in the Learn and Row Lists, will only move the chuck in the Index mode even if the Joystick switch is in the Jog or Scan modes.

In the Micro List, the Index mode is suppressed; Jog and Scan are available to make it easier to move slowly across a die.

Z travel up and down is allowed when entering die positions into a Learn, Row, or Micro list, making it possible to determine where the pads line up with the probe tips.

3.6.1.1 KEY COMMANDS

When the List Editor is accessed with the < LEARN > key, the alphabet printed on the edge of the key caps on the keyboard is used to achieve the desired action. When a particular list has been selected, the cursor position is marked by a reverse video input box.

The cursor is controlled by an inverted "T" arrangement consisting of the $\langle B \rangle$, $\langle X \rangle$, $\langle F \rangle$, and $\langle G \rangle$ keys:

< X > moves the cursor toward the left		toward the left	
	< G > moves the cursor toward the right		
	< B > moves the cursor upwards		
	< F $>$ moves the cursor downwards		
Other key action:	< FIRST > (< D >)	Sets the First Die	
	< RUN ID > (< I >)	Inserts	
	< DELETE > (< P >)	Deletes	
	< DIG VID $>$ ($<$ Q $>$)	Performs GOTO (a means of rapidly going to	
	a particular	list element)	
	< STORE > (< L >)	Enters List elements	

In addition, the numeric pad and the input editing keys (< CE >, backspace) and < ENTER > are also active.

3.6.1.2 LIST FORMAT

electroglas 254523-030 REV B

Tutorials

Each list, when newly entered, displays from top to bottom the list ID, the list header, the chuck position, and either of two messages in the dialog area.

If the First Die is not set, the dialog area prompts to set First Die (*Figure 3–27A*). After First Die has been set, the prober beeps, and the screen displays the message: FIRST DIE SET for two seconds (*Figure 3–27B*).

If First Die is already set, the chuck automatically moves under the probe array, and a prompt requests verification of First Die (*Figure 3–27C*). If the correct die isn't under the probe array, press the < 0 > key to enable the First Die alignment procedure.

Once First Die is set, the list automatically sets up for the action Add To End Of List. See *Figures* 3-27D, -27E, and -27F for examples of each of the three lists.

3.6.1.3 DISPLAYS AND ACTION

There are four possible actions: Add, Modify, Insert, And Delete. Insert and Delete are only possible from the Modify action. *Figures 3–28A*, *–28B*, and *–28C* show the three possible Add displays.



FIGURE 3-28: FIRST TIME ENTRY AND ADD DISPLAYS (LEARN LISTS)

Figure 3–28A shows a First Time Entry display. *Figure 3–28B* shows a partial screen Add entry, and *Figure 3–28C* shows a full screen Add entry. Note that the list scrolls when more than a partial screen of list members is available. Either enter the value or move the desired die under the probe array by joystick and press < STORE > to enter list elements. After the values are typed in, the cursor will automatically advance to the next field. Note that joystick entry is only allowable when the cursor is in the leftmost field.

The Row List entry is slightly more complicated. *Figures 3–29A, –29B, –29C,* and *–29D* show the sequence to enter the First Die in the row or column and the last die in the row or column by joystick. Keyboard entry differs in that the row or column is entered, then the row or column location, then the First Die position, followed by the last die position.

Press GOTO (< Q >) to display a prompt asking for the list position to go to (*Figure 3-30A*). After the desired position is entered (*Figure 3-30B*), the cursor will move to that position (*Figure 3-30C*) and the action changes to Modify. *Figure 3-30D* shows a typical Modify Learn List display. In this mode, list entries are made the same as in Add, but the cursor is not automatically advanced to the next field.

While in Modify, the other two actions, Insert and Delete, are accomplished by pressing the < I > and < P > keys. *Figure 3–30E* shows the Insert display. Entry is made the same way as Add. *Figure 3–30F* displays Delete. A prompt gives you a chance to change your mind; once deleted, the entry is destroyed.

To leave any of the lists, return to the end of the list and press the < ENTER > key.



PROBER	
ROW LIST	
NUM LOCATION 1ST DIE LAST DIE	
Х У СНИСК POS00	PROBER
VERIFY CORRECT FIRST DIE 1=YES 0=NO ENTER=EXIT CHOICE =	ROW LIST FIRST TIME ENTRY NUM LOCATION 1ST DIE LAST DIE 1
A VERIFY FIRST DIE display.	Х У СНИСК POS00
	CURSOR: USE ARROW KEYS KEYBOARD ROW>0 COL=0 ENTER=EXIT JOYSTICK=INDEX TO 1ST DIE & L=STORE
PROBER	
ROW LIST ADD TO END OF LIST NUM LOCATION 1ST DIE LAST DIE 1 ROW007 2 X Y	B FIRST TIME ENTRY display.
CHUCK POS70	PROBER
CURSOR: USE ARROW KEYS Q=GOTO KEYBOARD ROW>0 COL=0 ENTER=EXIT JOYSTICK=INDEX TO 1ST DIE & L=STORE	ROW LIST MODIFY LIST VALUES NUM LOCATION 1ST DIE LAST DIE 1 ROW07
C ADD display. Move to a die, press < STORE >.	2 ROW419 3 ROW626 4 ROW X Y CHUCK POS00
	GOTO: ENTER LIST POS: 1 END OF LIST = 4
	D MODIFY display. Press < Q >to select row to modify.

FIGURE 3–29: ROW/COLUMN LIST ENTRY SEQUENCE



FIGURE 3-30: LEARN LIST DISPLAYS



3.7 LOG ID

The Log ID is used to clear printer log data and assign lot identification to products not using OCR or Backside Bar Code Reader. Press < RUN ID > (< F3 >) to display the first line of the instruction sequence.

Log ID inputs are entered prior to probe operation. You can also access this sequence manually during the probe process; press < PAUSE/CONT > to halt the prober, then press the < RUN ID > key. After exiting this display, press < PAUSE/CONT > again to resume the normal probe sequence.

For each of the following four items, the response to the prompt triggers the next line.

1. CLEAR ALL LOG DATA (maintain or clear the present log):.

To maintain the current logged data, press < ENTER >.

To clear log data, press < Y > (yes). This only affects totals on printouts, clearing die totals and percentages, but not wafer number, device type, or lot number. These are altered by the next three items.

2. SET THE CURRENT WAFER NUMBER

This is the value that appears on the Run Time Display. The number will increment one count for each wafer probed. Two responses are possible:

- o Press < ENTER > to use the existing value, if there is one, as the initial wafer number, or
- Enter a positive numeric value for the initial wafer number, and then press < ENTER > to complete the input.

This new number will be incremented when a wafer is loaded to the chucktop.

3. ASSIGN A NAME FOR THE DEVICE TYPE

This item is used in place of the Optical Character Recognition (OCR).

o Press < ENTER > to retain the existing device type name, if there is one, or

o Enter a new name of up to 10 characters. The name can include any combination of alpha, numeric, or special characters.

NOTE

Do not enter a space - to do so will cause Wafer Mapping to fail.

Press < ENTER > to complete the input.

4. ASSIGN A LOT IDENTIFICATION NUMBER

This item also is used in place of the OCR.

- o Press < ENTER > to retain the present lot identification number, if one exists, or
- o Assign a new lot identification number, up to 10 characters long. This string can include any combination of the alpha, numeric, or special characters.

NOTE

Do not enter a space - to do so will cause Wafer Mapping to fail.

Press < ENTER > to complete the input, exit the Log ID sequence, and return the system to the Run Time Display.

3.8 PRINT LOG

Print Log is contains printing instructions relating to the Wafer Log and Cassette Log for systems with external printers.

Current log data can be requested and printed at any time. Press < PAUSE/CONT >, then press < PRINT > (< F8 >) to interrupt probing and display the first question.

Generally, print instructions are entered to provide the current status of a particular wafer and/or the cassette. (See Section 3.8.1, Print Log Summaries, for more information.)

This feature operates as a separate entity independent of enabled/disabled status of the print parameters described in **Section 3.4.4**, **Data Logging Mode Menu**.

Press < **PRINT** > to display the first instruction.

1. PRINT THE WAFER LOG

- o Press < Y > (yes) to print the current Wafer Log. This includes die totals, percentages, device type, wafer number, lot number, the date, and starting time, or
- o Press < ENTER > to bypass the printout option. Either reply displays the next instruction.

2. PRINT THE CASSETTE LOG

o Press < Y > to print the current Cassette Log. The data type is identical to the Wafer Log printout, except that totals and percentages are based on current cassette totals, or

• Press < ENTER > to bypass the Cassette Log printout option. Either response returns the system to the Run Time Display.

electroglas 254523-030 REV B

3.8.1 Print Log Summaries

Instructions to print wafer and/or cassette log summaries are initiated from either of two sources. The instruction sequence (Section 3.8 – Print Log) halts the normal probe sequence and prints accumulated log subtotals. Enabled, the print parameters (Section 3.4.4 – Data Logging Mode Menu) print end-of-wafer and/or end-of-cassette summaries.

The type of log data supplied for any of the summary conditions is the same. Totals and percentages vary according to summary function. Each summary is identified by the summary heading Wafer Log or Cassette Log.

3.8.1.1 WAFER LOG SUMMARY

The Wafer Log Summary sends 20 columns of data per line to the external printer. The three lines following the heading (reading bottom to top on the printout) are the wafer number, device type, and lot number.

Remember, the wafer number represents the current wafer in relation to some value assigned as the initial wafer number. Each time a wafer is probed, the wafer number is incremented by one. Wafer numbers are not tied to slot numbers.

The next five lines print good die total and percentage, and bad die total and percentage, for any used bincode from 0 to 15. Wherever good and bad die counts are reported, the ugly die count is also reported if ugly die inking is enabled. The total number of die reported probed on the printout is the same as the tester summary total. (No data is printed for a bin with zero die in it.)

All percentage calculation printouts are based on the individual bin total and total die. When the option INK DIES NOT REPROBED is enabled (Line 08, Wafer Mapping Menu, Page 1, Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS), only die bins assigned for reprobe are printed.

The final two lines, appearing at the top of the printout, give a probe starting and ending time which parallel the Run Time Display clock. The starting time is the beginning of the probe sequence, the ending time is at the end of the probe sequence/print.

The ending time is not calculated until the last line is printed; yet *probing* actually ended before the printing started. Printing takes approximately four to six seconds.

3.8.1.2 CASSETTE LOG SUMMARY

Cassette Log data is printed in a modified format. Following the heading are the Device and Lot Number Identification.

3.8.2 Print Error Messages

In addition to the Wafer and Cassette Log, a number of system—related error messages can also be printed if the PRINT ERROR MESSAGES parameter is enabled (Section 3.4.4, Data Logging Mode Menu).

3.9 PROFILER MENU

The Profiler Menu (*Figure 3–31*), accessed by pressing < PROG > (< F5 >), sets characteristics such as Z reference height, probe tip cleaning height, probe tip reference center and activates the Noncontact Edge Sensor after it has been enabled.



FIGURE 3-31: THE PROFILER MENU

In contrast to other menus, the Profiler Menu is used to initiate some action rather than to enter data or choose an option. < ENTER > is used only to exit the menu.

The Profiler Menu line items are explained fully in Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.

Following is a brief explanation of the Profiler Menu line items:

electroglas 254523–030 REV B Г

٦

Menu Item	Initiates Action	Result of action / comments
PRESS Z TO ENABLE Z JOG	Enables joystick control of Z chucktop travel.	Moves in .5 mil increments (.25 mil for the 1/4 mil Z stage).
PRESS X TO ENABLE X-Y JOG	Resumes normal XY joystick control after Z Jog is enabled.	The current joystick mode is displayed on the screen.
PRESS 1 TO SET PROBE CLEAN XYZ	To set cleaning height: posi- tion probe tip over cleaner plate; enable Z Jog; bring tip in contact with the plate. Press <1> to set.	Retains X, Y, Z coordinates in memory for future probe cleaning.NOTE: Setting Z height after the clean position clears the clean position. A display message informs you each time the clean position is cleared or stored.
PRESS 2 TO SET PROBE TIP CENTER	Stores center reference. Use joystick to align probe tip with center of chucktop. Press $< 2 >$ to set.	The center reference is used during align scan and for circular probe pattern computations.
PRESS 3 TO SET Z HEIGHT	Use joystick to move wafer under the probe tip. Raise wafer until it contacts probe tip. Press < 3 > to set height.	The Z height is established to initialize a profile correction factor. NOTE: Whenever the probe Z height is set, the probe tip clean and probe tip test positions must be reset. A display message informs you each time the clean or test positions are cleared or stored.
PRESS 4 TO PROFILE (STANDARD)	Advances the wafer under the NCES and executes the profile sequence.	
PRESS 5 TO CLEAN PROBE TIPS	Moves the cleaner under the probes, cleans the tips, and returns the motor to the	

Menu Item	Initiates Action	Result of action / comments
PRESS 6 TO SET PROBE TEST XYZ	To set the XYZ position of the test area: position probe tip over cleaner plate; enable Z Jog; bring tip in contact with the plate. Press $< 6 >$.	The continuity test for the probe tips allows the tester to bring an electrically-conductive area in contact with the probe tips in order to run a special test program.
		NOTE: Setting Z height after the test position clears the test position. A message displays informing you each time the test position is cleared or stored.
PRESS 7 TO TEST PROBE TIPS	Enables the user to start the continuity test manually.	You must press < 6 > first.
PRESS 8 TO SET CAMERA CENTER		Used with Teach Die Corner function.
PRESS 9 TO GET NEXT PAG MENU	E	Displays Page 2 of Profiler Menu.
PRESS ENTER TO EXIT		Returns to Run Time Display.
PAGE 2		
01 AUTO ADJUST CLN/ CT Z HT	Enables automatic adjustment of probe tip clean and continuity test heights.	Whenever probe tip Z height is set to new height, prober will automatically adjust cleaning and continuity test heights to same setting.
02 MANUAL SET CLN/	When enabled, disables settings of probe tip clean	Items representing keys $< 1 >$ and $< 6 >$ will be deleted from the



3.10 DISK MENU

The Disk Menu (*Figure 3–32*) is accessed by pressing the < DISK > (< F2 >) key.

	DISK MENII	
01		
01	FILENAME DEFAULI	
02	CURRENT DRIVE A	
03	LOAD ALL PARAMETERS TO MEMORY	
04	STORE ALL PARAMETERS ON DISK	
05	DELETE CURRENT DISK FILE	
06	DIRECTORY OF CURRENT DISK	
LINE =		

FIGURE 3–32: DISK MENU

3.10.1 Disk Menu Line Items

LINE 01 FILENAME

Legal file names are from one to eight letters or numbers long. Some examples are:

<u>File Name</u>	<u>Comment</u>
MYFILE	OK
TESTFILE17	Bad – more than eight characters
X	OK

LINE 02 CURRENT DRIVE

When this menu line is accessed, the operator is prompted to enter the letter of the disk drive to be used for subsequent disk operations.

NOTE	
Currently, only drives A, B, or C may be specified.	

Drive A is used to start the system from power up and will always be the initial drive displayed thereafter. Drive A is also the logical drive to hold prober setup files. Typically, there is room for more than 50 different setup files on the system disk, depending on the setup file size and information stored.

The second drive letter designation will be a B or C, depending on the Disk Assembly.

LINE 03 LOAD ALL PARAMETERS TO MEMORY

Accessing Line 03 causes the prober to immediately load from disk and store in the prober's memory the data from the drive currently specified. If Auto Align data was stored in the file, Auto Align will be initialized and loaded with the video image(s). A message displays at the bottom of the screen indicating what data is being loaded (for example, parameters, learn List, Row List, Micro List). Note that if there was no data *stored* for the Learn and Row Lists and for Auto Align video, whatever is currently in the prober memory for these items will *not* be destroyed.

Following the loading of a parameter file, the prober reinitializes the RS-232 port, the SECS port, and all Z-related values as well as all optional devices (those enabled/disabled in the Set Option Menu). Any device enabled but not installed is disabled, except printer options.

LINE 04 STORE ALL PARAMETERS ON DISK

When Line 04 is accessed, the prober immediately stores the data in the prober's memory to the disk and file currently specified. Parameters are always stored. The Learn, Row, and Micro lists are stored only if they are not empty. The alignment reference target data is stored only if it has been set up; if not, no data will be stored for it.

Ink Dot Inspection and Probe Mark Inspection information and data will also be stored if they have been set up and training is complete. Also, the status of the OCR option (Enabled/Disabled) and the type of OCR (EG–OCR/OCR/Backside Bar Code Reader) is saved.

LINE 05 DELETE CURRENT DISK FILE

Deletes file according to file name and drive specified.

If Line 05 is accessed, the file specified by the current drive and file name will be deleted. The operator is given a warning:

ARE YOU SURE (Y/ENTER)?

NOTE

Electroglas recommends that diskettes always be write-protected, and that *ONLY* trained and qualified personnel store or delete files.



LINE 06 DIRECTORY OF CURRENT DISK

Line 06 displays a list of the files stored on the selected diskette (*Figure 3–33*). Only prober parameter files are displayed; the various system files are not shown to avoid possible confusion, nor are Wafer Maps displayed.

PROBER		
	INODER	
*** FILE	DIRECTORY, DR	IVE B: ***
PRODUCT1	PRODUCT2	PRODUCT3
FREE SPACE: PRESS	56 3 ENTER TO CON	88K BYTES TINUE

FIGURE 3-33: DIRECTORY OF FILES

Attempting a directory of an unformatted disk will result in a display of the message:

#12 - READING PROBLEM

If you try a directory of a double-density DOS-formatted disk, you will see the message:

#22 - WRONG DISK FORMAT.

However, a directory of a DOS high density formatted diskette triggers the READING PROBLEM message instead of WRONG DISK FORMAT (as with double-density diskettes).

To see a directory of maps, access the Set Option Menu (press the < SET OPTION > key) and select Line 06 to display the Wafer Mapping Menu. Select Line 05 (described in Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS).

Added 6/96

3.10 (A) DIAGNOSTICS

A set of simple exercise and test functions is activated by the $\langle DIAG \rangle$ key which produces an eight-item menu (*Figure 3-33-A*).

Included on the illustration are references to sections and subsections where more information about the features may be found.







3.11 MACHINE DEPENDENT VARIABLES

A set of machine-dependent variables (MDVs) in battery-backed RAM is retained with the particular prober. These are not overwritten by download of setup files generated on another (or the same) prober.

On the present EPROM and disk system, the first 32K bytes of memory are battery backed. A 6 Kbyte section of this battery backed RAM will be reserved exclusively for the MDVs.

In order to ensure the integrity and validity of the data contained in the non-volatile memory, a Cyclic Redundancy Code (CRC) is generated on the MDV segment. The CRC is checked on power-up. If message #306 (MDV BAD CRC, DEFAULT INIT REQD) is displayed, you must press a key to continue.

The external I/O command set includes two new commands: **UV** and **DV**. These commands allow the user to upload and download the whole MDV block, respectively. The format for the data transfer is the same as the standard block transfer method now in use.

It is intended that these commands be used to back up the MDVs in case the data becomes corrupted. Whenever a CRC check indicates corrupted data, the prober automatically defaults all of the MDV data region. The operator has no control over this process, though he/she is notified (message 306) and must acknowledge the prompt. If the operator has backed up the MDV data with the **UV** command prior to this event, the **DV** command can be used to restore the correct values.

Prior to executing the UV command, the CRC is verified. If the CRC check indicates corrupted data, the MDV region is defaulted prior to the upload. The **DV** command stores the received data in a buffer prior to writing it out to the MDV RAM. A CRC check is performed on this buffer.

If the CRC check indicates valid data, the buffer is written out to MDV RAM. If the CRC check indicates corrupted data, message #307 (BAD MDV DOWNLOAD, NO CHANGE) is displayed, **MF** is returned to external I/O, and no update occurs.



In previous Prober Vision software (REV DA and before), the MDVs were not identified as belonging to a special group. They were stored in battery–backed RAM; some could be stored on disk files and external I/O uploadable files. This means that if such a file from another machine were downloaded, the particular machine's dependent variables would have been overwritten.

MDV VARIABLE	PARAMETER ACCESS
	THE MELENCEDED

1. ALIGN ACCURACY MDVs:

Align Qualification	Auto Align Options Menu –99 #01
Align Line Correction	Auto Align Options Menu –99 #02
Orthogonality	Auto Align Options Menu –99 #03
Settle Size	Auto Align Options Menu –97 #01
Settle Times	Auto Align Options Menu -97 #02
Theta Unload Steps	Auto Align Options Menu -97 #03
Micro Settle	Auto Align Options Menu –97 #05

2. OTHER MDVs

Camera Position	Set in Profiler Menu, #08
Camera Z height	Set in Profiler Menu, <f6></f6>
Home Position	(Currently not changeable by
	operator)
X, Y Camera Scale	(Currently not changeable by
	operator)
Zoom Focus Offset	Zoom Lens Diagnostics #05

3. MDVs which were formerly stored in the .PRM file:

Wafer Loading Position	Material Handler Menu #02
Wafer Unloading Position	Material Handler Menu #02
Platen Coefficients	Temperature Compensation Menu
	#10 and #02
X, Y Location of NCES	Profiler Menu #02 (after edge
	profiled)
Z Scale (Z Stage Gear Ratio)	Set Parm Menu, Page 2, #01

Camera Z height is the Z height when the bare chuck is in focus under the camera. The "Z ALIGN" displayed on the Set Parameter Menu (Page 1) is the Z align height for the current (or last) wafer.

The MDV Camera Z height is set in the Profiler Menu by placing the bare chucktop in focus under the camera and then pressing < F6 >. When Camera Z height is set, message #312 is displayed: "MDV CAMERA Z SET". It can also be set in the Profiler Menu by focusing the camera on a loaded wafer which has been profiled and then pressing < F6 > – provided that the bare chuck has also been profiled. If this is done, message #313, "Z ALIGN SET", and message #312 are displayed.
3.12 SPECIAL RTM FEATURES

Some of the special features of the Real Time Mapping function include:

Real Time Wafer Map Display

A map of each wafer, containing images for each probed die, is displayed on the monitor in color.

Bincode Table Display

A bincode table, representing an operator-selected area on the wafer map, indicates the bincode assigned to each die in that area.

Color Selection

A color palette display allows you to choose the colors representing both bincode and die status.

Run Time Wafer Map

During the probing process, displays available provide information regarding the current cassette and wafer, die probed thus far, and die currently being probed.

NOTE

Electroglas strongly recommends against changing the CONFIG.SYS or AUTOEXEC.BAT files on the C drive. Modifications to these files could cause the Real Time Map/Display Control Module to malfunction.

3.12.1 Real Time Wafer Map Applications

With the window showing the prober run time display, press the toggle keys $\langle ALT \rangle - \langle W \rangle$ to display the wafer map window on the right.

If a previous map exists, it will be drawn (*Figure 3–34*).

NOTE

If the Auto Probe Pattern is set to Edge or Partial, the wafer diameter circle outline on the map screen is not displayed. The map shows only whole die.

If there is no previous map in the system, the map window will be blank (*Figure 3–35*).

If a previous map is shown, press the < AUTO PROBE > key on the Joystick Keyboard to clear the window. The system will return to the standard Run Time Display and a new map will be generated while a new wafer is probed or a previous wafer reprobed.





FIGURE 3-34: WINDOW SHOWING PREVIOUS WAFER MAP



FIGURE 3-35: BLANK WAFER MAP WINDOW

Several functions use the wafer map to classify each die on the map by status and/or by bincode. These are activated by function keys < BIN TABLE > (< F1 >), < COLOR TABLE > (< F2 >), and < HILITE MENU > (< F3 >), as shown in *Figure 3-35*. To activate those functions for use on a previous (existing) map as shown in *Figure 3-34*, press the < ALT > - < W > keys.

3.12.1.1 BIN TABLE FUNCTION

Press < BIN TABLE > (< F1 >) and a frame appears superimposed on the wafer map (*Figure 3–36*). It is seven die square and its purpose is to provide a micro view of a section of the map.





FIGURE 3-36: BINCODE TABLE ASSOCIATED WITH WAFER MAP

Use the arrow keys to move the frame around the map. In addition, you can move the frame seven die at a time; for *vertical* movement, use the < PG UP > and < PG DOWN > keys; for *horizontal*, < CONTROL > with the < PG UP > and < PG DOWN > keys.

The bincode table on the left in *Figure 3–36* is a color–coded closeup of the die images contained within the square frame. The bincode table will display codes for up to 49 die. The colors used to identify each die's bincode are selected by the operator, as described in **Section 3.11.1.2, Color Selection.**

The vertical column and horizontal row of numbers displayed on the bincode table in *Figure 3–36* represent the dies' position relative to the corner (first) reference die position, according to the direction established in the Probe Mode Menu Line 02, COORDINATE QUAD. Note that the reference die is 0/0 in this example.

Press < EXIT > (< F8 >) to the bincode table and returns to the wafer map screen (*Figure 3-35*).

3.12.1.2 COLOR SELECTION

To access the color table, access the Blank Wafer Map Window (*Figure* 3-35) and press < COLOR TABLE > (< F2 >). A window on the left displays, allowing you to select colors to be used for the die status and bincode tables (*Figure* 3-37). When the colors are applied, the wafer map will be updated to display the selected colors for the active table. The two tables are displayed simultaneously. A red box around a table indicates that the table is currently active and relates to the colors on the wafer map currently showing.

The top table consist of four boxes representing the die status colors which identify good die, bad die, ugly die, and skip die.

The lower table consists of the set of numbered boxes which provide the means for selecting the individual bincode color for each bincode number and classification (type, or bincode assignment from the prober setup), from bincode 0 to bincode 15. All bin codes greater than 15 are assigned the same color as 15.

The 16-color palette on the bottom displays the colors available for selection. The colors in the two tables need not correspond; that is, the *good* die status color in the top display is not necessarily the color that will appear in the lower table for a bin type of *good*.

The field selector and color selector arrows are moved by means of the four arrow keys:

- The **up** and **down** arrow keys move the field selector arrow vertically in each table to select the die status and bincode fields to which colors are to be assigned from the 16 palettes. The arrow automatically moves from the bottom of one column to the top of the next within the selected table.
- The **left** and **right** arrow keys move the lower arrow horizontally on the 16 color palettes. The color of the field denoted by the current position of the field selector arrow will be changed immediately as the arrow is moved across the color palette.





FIGURE 3-37: BINCODE COLOR ASSIGNMENT

- Press < UPDATE MAP > (< F1 >) to apply all selected color settings to the wafer map.
- Press < TOGGLE TABLE > (< F2 >) to change the wafer map display and move the red box to either die status color or individual bincode color.
- Press < LOAD DEFAULT > (< F3 >) to change the color setting including die status and individual bin code colors to the default color set by the system software:

Good Die = Green	Ugly Die = Blue	Bin 0 = Green
Bad Die = Red	Skip Die = Purple	All others = Red

- Press < SAVE SETUP > (< F4 >) to save the color setup to the file on the disk.
- Press < RESTORE SETUP > (< F5 >) to restore the last color assignment saved and redraw the map from the saved color setup file.
- Press < HILITE MENU > (< F7 >) to direct to the Hilite Bincode function, described next.

3.12.1.3 HILITE BINCODE FUNCTION

Move the bincode selection arrow to the desired bincode and press < F7 > to update the wafer map display (*Figure 3-38*).

- Press < TOGGLE TABLE > (< F2 >) to change the wafer map display and move the red box to either Die Status Color Table or Bin Color Table.
- Press < TOGGLE HILITE > (< F6 >) and all bincodes not previously selected by < F6 > fade to gray background and the highlighted bincode is marked with a square to its left; its color code will not change. The highlight state can be left during probing by exiting the menu.
- o Press < COLOR TABLE > (< F7 >) to return to the color table selection.
- Press < EXIT > (< F8 >) to exit the highlight bincode function and return to the color table selection.





FIGURE 3–38: HILITE MENU

4085X

3.12.2 Run Time Wafer Map Function

During the auto probing operation, the Main Menu keys are not available, but you can press < F9 > to access Handler Menus. The wafer map data is updated without interruption. The Main Menu keys will be displayed again if < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed to stop probing or when probing is finished.



FIGURE 3-39: PROBER RUN TIME WAFER MAP DISPLAY

If the $\langle F9 \rangle$ key is pressed from the Prober Run Time Wafer Map Display (*Figure 3-39*) while probing, the Handler display is switched to the left side (*Figure 3-40*). Press $\langle F9 \rangle$ again to return to the Prober mode at any time.





FIGURE 3-40: HANDLER DISPLAY WHILE PROBING

4085X

3.13 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- \checkmark How to access the menus and submenus in Prober Vision
- Detailed information on each line item in each menu and submenu, including default parameters and suggested entries
- Instructions on using the special features of Real Time Mapping



Tutorials

4085X

SUPPLEMENT

OPERATING INSTRUCTIONS

SECTION 3 – REV B

The following information includes an addition that applies to Section 3, Tutorials. It will be incorporated into the section with the next revision.

In the heading below, the box at the left identifies the type of information (NEW, in this case) and the subject; the box at the right classifies the information by the major subsection to which it relates and the title of that subsection.

ADDITION NEW PAGE, NEW LINE **REF:** SECTION 3.3 SET OPTION MENU

Software Revision DF

A new page with a new option has been added to the Set Options Menu. A new Line 11 on the original menu now reads "NEXT PAGE", when the prober verifies functional support for the new Probe to Pad Optimization (PTPO) option.

Line 01 on the second page enables PTPO. When this line, PROBE TO PAD OPTIMIZE, is enabled, the PTPO Setup Menu will be displayed, as illustrated below.



Information about PTPO is contained in the supplement following Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.

ProberVision Software Revision DF

LIGHT POLE FEATURE

INTRODUCTION

The lamp pole light previously available on RTM probers did not sufficiently indicate the current status. The use of the lights (Green, Amber, Blue) has been redefined to serve as indicators of the current task of the prober.

GENERAL DESCRIPTION

Each of the three color lights (GREEN, AMBER, and BLUE) are now activated or deactivated depending upon the current operation and status of the prober. The basic rules are:

1. BLUE (blinking) – indicates that an unrecovered error has occurred or that all wafers have been processed.

When BLUE (blinking) is shown with another light, this indicates that some operation has failed and the alarm sounds.

- 2. BLUE (solid) indicates that an unrecovered error had occurred and a < PAUSE > key has been pressed. When BLUE turns solid, the alarm is turned off.
- 3. AMBER (solid) is shown when the prober is in PROFILE or AUTOALIGN mode.
- 4. AMBER (solid) + BLUE (blink) appearing together indicate that PROFILE or ALIGNMENT has failed. The alarm sounds.
- AMBER (solid) + BLUE (solid) appearing together indicate that PROFILE or ALIGNMENT, or material handler, has failed and the < PAUSE > key was pressed. The alarm is turned off.
- 6. GREEN (solid) is shown when the prober is in PROBING mode. The alarm is turned off.
- 7. GREEN (blinking) indicates that the probing is in the PAUSE state. The alarm is turned off as an exception.
- 8. GREEN (solid) + BLUE (blinking) shown together indicate that an unrecovered error occurred during probing. The alarm is turned on.

- 9. GREEN (solid) + BLUE (solid) shown together indicate that an unrecovered error has occurred during probing and the < PAUSE > key was pressed. The alarm is turned off.
- 10. BLUE (blinking) + AMBER (blinking) shown together indicate that an unrecovered error has occurred in the Material Handler. The alarm is turned on.
- 11. No Light No light is shown when the prober goes to an IDLE state after a successful probing.
- 12. < ALT Z > operates the same way as previously, forcing all lights to be turned off.

Refer to the light transition State Diagram on the next page.

NOTE: A **"PA"** (pause/continue command from external I/O) works similarly to the < PAUSE > key except that it does *not* silence the alarm. (The **"SA"** command silences the alarm).

MENU SETUP

To select the lamp light light feature, enable the LIGHT ENHANCED MODE:

- 1. Select the Set Mode Menu.
- 2 Select the Miscellaneous Options submenu.
- 3 Enable the LIGHT ENHANCED MODE. (The default is DISabled.)
- **NOTE:** The **"SA"** command is not compatible with the new enhanced lamp pole commands with regards to stopping the alarm. The alarm can only be stopped by using the proper lamp command or the **"CE"** command.



11/95

SECTION 4 – MATERIAL HANDLER

The notations in the margin on this page and throughout the section indicate areas where information was changed and/or new information added in this current revision (REV B).

NOTE the Supplement located at the end of Section 4.

CONTENTS

							, Updated 6/96 →
4.1	OVER	VIEW				. 4-1	
	4.1.1	HOW T	TO USE THIS SECTION	-		. 4-1	
4.2	MAJO	R ASSEM	IBLIES			. 4-3	
	4.2.1	PLATE	N/BASE			. 4-3	
	4.2.2	FORCE	ER/TRANSFER ARM AS	SSEMBLY		. 4-3	
	4.2.3	CASSE	TTE PLATFORM			. 4-5	
	4.2.4	PREAL	IGN STATION			. 4-6	
	4.2.5	SINGL	E WAFER HANDLING	STATION		. 4-6	•
	4.2.6	QUICK	LOADER STATION			. 4-7	
4.3	CASSI	ETTE POS	SITIONING			. 4-7	•
4.4	SETT	ING UP A	ND ENABLING THE HA	ANDLER		. 4-7	•
	4.4.1	MENU	S RELATING TO THE	MATERIAI	L HANDLER	. 4-8	
		4.4.1.1	Material Handler Menu	1		. 4-8	
		4.4.1.2	Set Mode Menu Line It	ems		. 4-9	•
		4.4.1.3	Set Parameter Menu Li	ne Items		. 4-10	
4.5	WAFE	R LOADI	NG			. 4-12	•
	4.5.1	STAND	ARD LOADING/UNLC	DADING		. 4-12	•
	4.5.2	2 LOADING/UNLOADING ON SMIF-EQUIPPED MACHINES					
		4.5.2.1	"LD/UL Cass" Handler	Run Time	Display	. 4-13	
		4.5.2.2	Normal Cassette Load/	Unload		. 4-13	

(continued)

CONTENTS (continued)

4.5	WAFE	R LOADI	NG (continued)
	4.5.3	CASSE	TTE STATUS
		4.5.3.1	Status by Slot
		4.5.3.2	Edit Cassette Feature
	4.5.4	OTHER	R LOADING INFORMATION
		4.5.4.1	Recovery Process
		4.5.4.2	Attempting Auto-Load With Communications Down
		4.5.4.3	Timeout During Loading
		4.5.4.4	Correcting Load Problems
4.6	PRO	OCESSIN	G WAFERS
	4.6.1	ACCES	SING THE SINGLE WAFER HANDLING STATION
	4.6.2	REMO	VING/INSERTING SPECIFIC WAFERS
	4.6.3	CORRI	ELATION TRAY (SMIF-E MACHINES)
		4.6.3.1	"Hold Cassette" Defined
		4.6.3.2	Immediate Operation Menu (SMIF-E) Line Items
		4.6.3.3	Orphan Wafers
4.7	MAIN	TENANC	E MENU
	4.7.1	HAND	LER MAINTENANCE MENU LINE ITEMS
4.0	SUM	ADV	

SUPPLEMENT

DEFAULTING OF VARIABLES	Supp $4-3$
NEW LINES, SET MODE MENU	Supp 4-4
NEW LINES, SET PARAMETER MENU	Supp 4-4
EMERGENCY STOP IMPROVEMENTS	Supp 4–6
REMOVING/INSERTING SPECIFIC WAFERS	Supp $4-7$
ADJUSTING AIR SENSOR VALUES	Supp $4-7$
CCD PREALIGN SUBSYSTEM MENU	Supp 4–9
THE ASYST SMIF INK 2000 INDEXER, FOR THE 4085X AWS PROBER	Supp 4-12

ILLUSTRATIONS

4-1	4085X Random Access Material Handler	4-2	
4-2	Transfer Arm Assembly	4-4	
4-3	Cassette Platform	4-5	
4-4	Single Wafer Handling Station	4-6	
4-5	Material Handler Menu	4-8	
4-6	Handler Set Mode Menu	4-9	
4-7	Handler Set Parameter Menu	4-11	Added
4– 7A	Parameter Update Screen	4-11	6/96
4-8	Special SMIF Load/Unload Keys	4-12	
4-9	Modified Handler Run Time Display	4-15	
4-10	Cassette Status Display	4-15	
4-11	Cassette Map	4-16	
4-12	Cassette Edit Screen	4-17	
4-13	Handler Immediate Operation Menu	4-20	
4-14	Screen Display for Line 2 (Insert a Wafer)	4-21	
4-15	Handler Immediate Operation Menu (SMIF)	4-22	
4-16	Status Display Showing Revision Levels	4-25	
4-17	Handler Maintenance Menu	4-25	
4-18	Pneumatics Menu and Submenu	4-27	
4-19	Quickloader Diagnostic Menu	4-27	
4-20	Switches, Latches, Sensors Menu	4-28	
4-21	X-Motor Subsystem Menu	4-29	
4-22	Transfer Subsystem Menu	4-30	
4-23	Prealign Subsystem Menu	4-31	
4-24	Set Station Heights Menu and Submenu	4-33	
4-25	Station Alignment Menu	4-33	
4-26	OCR Reader Setup Menu	4-34	

TABLES

4– 1 LD/UL Cass Run Time Display Status Messages		4-14
--	--	------



CONTENTS (continued)

SECTION 4 MATERIAL HANDLER

4.1 OVERVIEW

The Material Handler is a random – access unit which accommodates wafers of 5, 6 and 8 inches in diameter (*Figure 4–1*). The handler may be loaded with up to two cassettes of same size wafers (5-, 6-, or 8- inch) for a total capacity of 50 for a particular run.

The Material Handler uses the same Electroglas linear motor used in the base unit. A basic difference is that the linear motor in the Handler operates only in the Y-axis. The forcer, or mobile portion, carries a transfer arm which provides X-axis movement via a coordinated Y-axis and theta movement. Two stepper motors power the Z-axis and theta positioning.

Controlled by software commands, the forcer moves the wafer through successive stages to the chucktop, where it is placed for testing, a process called *pipelining*.

A slow lift feature for all wafer sizes causes the chuck to separate from the wafer very slowly. This allows any residual vacuum to bleed off when moving to expose the vacuum pins, preventing wafer popping during the unload operation. This feature also applies to the manual unload operation.

4.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following information about the Material Handler:

- Descriptions of major assemblies
- How to position the cassette on the platform
- Material Handler operating procedures, including setting up and enabling the Handler
- Menus relating to the Material Handler
- Wafer loading and unloading procedures, including for SMIF-E[™] equipped machines
- Wafer processing procedures
- How to access the Single Wafer Handling Station in a standard machine, and the Correlation Tray in a SMIF-E[™] equipped machine
- Using the Material Handler Maintenance Menu to run diagnostics and tests



4085X



FIGURE 4-1: 4085X RANDOM ACCESS MATERIAL HANDLER

Horizon Series 254523-040 REV B

4.2 MAJOR ASSEMBLIES

In the following descriptions of major assemblies, references to directions and locations of items relate to a position in front of the prober with the Material Handler on the right, as shown in *Figure* 4-1.

CAUTION

Keep hands off the Forcer/Platen surfaces, Transfer Arm, Cassette Platform and other moving parts during operation or maintenance to prevent equipment damage and/or personal injuries.

4.2.1 Platen/Base

The platen for the Material Handler is similar to the prober platen but has distinct differences because of the Y-axis-only operation. The platen is aligned to the plane of the base casting.

4.2.2 Forcer/Transfer Arm Assembly

The Forcer/Transfer Arm Assembly (*Figure 4-2*) travels back and forth in the Y-axis along the narrow platen. X-axis motion is achieved by a simultaneous motion of Y-axis travel and rotation of the transfer arm. X-axis motion is restricted to the length of the arm. Theta (rotational) motion of the transfer arm is provided by a stepper motor mounted on the forcer base.

A Soft Torque feature allows non-centered wafers (up to .250 inches offset) to be inserted into cassette slots without an error occurring. The Material Handler will modify the wafer entry path to accommodate the offset of the wafer to the transfer arm center.





FIGURE 4-2: TRANSFER ARM ASSEMBLY

4085X

4.2.3 Cassette Platform

The cassette platform is located under the prealign plate (*Figure 4-1*). Cassette positions are numbered from front to back (*Figure 4-3*).

To align the cassettes on the left, each 5- and 6-inch position has two dowel-pinned positions which fit a crossbar on the bottom of the cassette. A front orientation stop block is stepped to accommodate each of the two sizes.

To position all sizes of cassettes in place, brackets with spring loaded plungers contact the front inside openings of each cassette for lateral alignment. Tapered blocks on the cassette plate allow initial positioning of each cassette at their narrow end for correct alignment with the crossbar on the bottom of each cassette.



FIGURE 4-3: CASSETTE PLATFORM



4.2.4 Prealign Station

The prealign station is located at the rear of the Material Handler area (*Figure 4-1*). The wafer brought to the station by the forcer's transfer arm is deposited at the front of the station and blown gently by an air jet to the rear. It is stopped by a raised crescent, sized to the diameter of the wafer, which centers it over the prealign spindle where it is held in place by vacuum.

4.2.5 Single Wafer Handling Station

Modified 6/96 The Single Wafer Handling (or Hold) Station (SWHS – formally known as the correlation tray) is located under the prealign station (*Figure 4–4*). It is equipped with three wafer size sensors and a latch. The Material Handler controls the latch to prevent the tray from being opened during wafer transfers. It also has a sensor to detect if the tray is opened or closed.

You can insert special test wafers using this station without violating the clean environment. It can also be used as a repository for orphan wafers. Wafers are loaded or unloaded by the operator with tweezers or a vacuum wand. Wafers will also be maneuvered internally with the transfer arm by vacuum attachment from the bottom of the wafers.

On a standard machine (non-SMIF- E^{m}), the correlation wafer is loaded from the sliding tray on the right side, probed, and returned to the station.



FIGURE 4-4: SINGLE WAFER HANDLING STATION

4.2.6 Quickloader Station

The quickloader station is the transition point between the Material Handler and the prober. The handler forcer carries the wafer to the station on the end of its transfer arm and places it on the station's loader arm (*Figure 4-1*).

4.3 CASSETTE POSITIONING

To position a cassette on the platform^{*}, tilt the cassette toward its back with the insertion slots facing slightly upward and lower the cassette to engage the recesses in the platform (5-6 inch) or the tapered corner blocks (8 inch).

When seated in the guides, roll the cassette towards the horizontal position, engaging the dowel pins for the crossbar and the spring-loaded plungers for the inside front edges of each cassette.

As of Main and RTM Software REV HF, the handler checks for the presence of the cassette before inserting a wafer into the cassette or removing a wafer from the cassette. An emergency stop will be handled if the cassette is not present.

* For TYPE 3, see Appendix A, Customer Special

4.4 SETTING UP AND ENABLING THE HANDLER

NOTE: As of Main and RTM Software REV H the option "-99" was added to the Material Handler Diagnostic Menu for enabling or disalbing the RTM handler screen upon fiirst time power-up of the handler, As of REV HJ, a wafer on the quickloader must be removed prior to power-up to avoid an Emergency Stop error following the initialization process.

To set up the Material Handler:

- 1. Turn on the power for both units. Both cooling fans will start and the video screen will illuminate. The unit immediately goes into self-test. In case of power failure, all setup data and cassette slot status is saved automatically. As of Main and RTM Software REV HF, the handler will display "WAFER SENSOR IS OUT OF TOLERANCE" and allow you to adjust the air sensor if the air is low after power-up.
- Press the < PROBE HDLR > (< F9 >) key to transfer operation from the prober to the handler. A message on the monitor screen will declare: "POWER UP SELF-TEST." If the self-test is successful, you will be prompted to press any key to initialize. (If the self-test fails, a flashing message will appear just below the previous one, "SELF-TEST FAILED." The system will need to be restarted after the indicated failure is repaired.)

To enable the Material Handler:

The Handler is enabled from the Set Option Menu, accessed with the $\langle SET OPTION \rangle$ ($\langle F3 \rangle$) key. This may be done after the handler is properly initialized.

1. If the machine is in Handler Mode, toggle the < PROBE HDLR > key to transfer operation from the Handler to the Prober mode.

electroglas 254523-040 REV B Added 6/96

Added 6/96

Added 6/96

See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about the defaulting of prober – handler variables From the Prober Mode, press the < SET OPTION > (< F3 >) key to produce the Set Option Menu. Select < 1 > for Line 01, AUTO-LOAD SWITCH. Press < 1 > to select enable. The Material Handler Menu appears (*Figure 4-5*).

FIGURE 4-5: MATERIAL HANDLER MENU

3. Select the settings desired from the Material Handler Menu, the Set Mode Menu and the Set Parameter Menu which are discussed next.

4.4.1 Menus Relating to the Material Handler

4.4.1.1 MATERIAL HANDLER MENU (Figure 4-5)

LINE 01 - RESET QUICK LOADER REFERENCE

When this line is selected, the tip of the transfer arm is placed under the quickloader and raises until contact is sensed, measuring the height of the quickloader.

LINE 02 - SET LOAD/UNLOAD REFERENCE

The chuck moves to the current load/unload position. Two lines at the bottom of the screen give instructions for setting the new load/unload position:

MOVE CHUCK AND PRESS PAUSE TO SET LOAD REF PRESS "ENTER" TO EXIT

The chuck may then be moved with the joystick to the desired position for wafer loading. If the < PAUSE/CONT > key is pressed, the prober will beep to confirm that the new load/unload position is stored. If the position is more than 0.3 inches from the default load position, error message #120 will caution:

X OR Y OUT OF LOAD TOLERANCE

A load position more than 0.3 inches from default presents a serious risk; if the message appears, move the chuck and set the load reference again. If there is a problem, consult an Electroglas Field Service Representative.

LINE 03 - WAIT BEFORE UNLOAD

Allows you to perform an inspection after probing. The chuck will go to the Home position after probing and wait for the operator to continue by pressing the < AUTO PROBE > key, showing the following message at the bottom of the Run Time Display:

> >> UNLOAD WAIT < < < PRESS "AUTO-PROBE" TO CONTINUE

4.4.1.2 SET MODE MENU LINE ITEMS (Figure 4-6)

HANDLER				
	HANDLER SET MODE MENU			
1	ID READER TYPE OFF			
2	PREALIGN TO FLAT			
3	STOP ON PREALIGN FAIL ENB			
4	ID READ FAIL RECOVERY UNLOAD			
5	REAL TIME WAFER SENSE AIR			
6	KEEP WAFER ON PREALIGN ENB			
LINE	-			

FIGURE 4-6: HANDLER SET MODE MENU

LINE 01 – ID READER TYPE

This line item is used to enable the Optical Character Reader (OCR) system, a Bar Code Reader, or the Back Side Bar Code Reader. The following prompts will appear:

ID POSITION: This is the position of the start of the ID field relative to the wafer flat in degrees (clockwise). Generally, this will be zero.

ID READER RETRIES: This is the number of attempts the handler will make to read the ID in addition to the original attempt and one extra attempt. For example, a value of "2" will result in the handler attempting to read the ID up to four times Each retry takes up to 32 seconds.

Once the OCR is enabled, the values mentioned above can be reset directly through the Set Parameter Menu. Both OCR and the Back Side Bar Code Reader are discussed in **Section 13** (OCR / BACK SIDE BAR CODE READER).

On successive reads, the handler will maintain the image of both the most successful ID read and the latest ID read. If the latest read contains more readable characters than the most successful read, the latest read will become the most successful.

LINE 02 - PREALIGN TO ...

This line item determines whether the wafer is to be prealigned to the flat or a notch. As of Main and RTM Software REV HF, if "NOTCH" is selected, the Prealign Subsystem and Fail Assist Menus will display options to "ALIGN TO NOTCH".

electroglas 254523-040 REV B Added 6/96

LINE 03 - STOP ON PREALIGN FAIL

Enables/disables the option for handling prealign wafer failure.

LINE 04 - ID READ FAIL RECOVERY

Enables/disables the option for handling wafer ID read failures. This feature is explained in Section 13 (OCR / BACK SIDE BAR CODE READER).

LINE 05 - REAL TIME WAFER SENSE

Allows a choice of three options:

0	=	OFF	Disables real time wafer sense, as in earlier software revisions
1	=	AIR	Uses the transfer arm air sensor
2	=	VAC	Uses the transfer arm vacuum

To avoid the improper vacuum sense after the pneumatic module is modified, the Material Handler software ensures that the vacuum solenoid (SV9) is turned off before the air solenoid (SV4) is activated.

In addition, if the vacuum solenoid is not activated, the system will always show no wafer sensed under normal conditions, but will show the real vacuum sensor status in the Diagnostic Menu.

LINE 06 - KEEP WAFER ON PREALIGN

Allows the handler to respond faster to the prober during normal operation. When this line is Disabled, wafers are not continually placed on the prealign station, but the quick loader is kept full.

4.4.1.3 SET PARAMETER MENU LINE ITEMS (*Figure 4–7*)

LINE 01 – PROBE INTERVAL

The number entered in this line refers to the selected interval between wafers probed. For example, if the value is 5, then wafers 1, 6, 11, 16, and so on will be probed.

LINE 02 - INSPECT INTERVAL

Similar, determines the intervals between wafers to be inspected during probing. An "I" will appear beside the wafer number in the display for the cassette. (Removal for inspection is discussed in **Section 4.6.2, Removing/Inserting Wafers.**)

See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about the two new lines on the Handler Set Mode Menu

Updated 6/96

Г	HANDLER —
	HANDLER SET PARAMETER MENU
	01 PROBE INTERVAL 1-99
	02 INSPECT INTERVAL . 1-99 (OR OFF)
	03 FLAT POSITION 0-359 DEG.
FIGURE 4–7	04 ID POSITION 0-359 DEG.
	05 (UNUSED LINE)
HANDLER	06 ID READER RETRIES 1-99
SET PARAMETER	07 UNREADABLE CHAR 🔶
MENU	08 ID LOCATION X xxx MILS
	LINE =

LINE 03 - FLAT POSITION

Sets the wafer flat according to the following table:

6 o'clock	=	0 degrees	12 o'clock	=	180 degrees
9 o'clock	=	90 degrees	3 o'clock	=	270 degrees

LINES 04 and 06 (ID POSITION and READER RETRIES)

These two line items are explained previously, under Set Mode Menu. Press < ENTER > to exit the menus and return the screen to the status display.

Parameters loaded from the prober system host computer to the handler from the prober system overwrite any operator-entered data from a handler menu. If the prober system sends data to the handler while the operator is accessing a handler menu, a message is displayed advising the operator to check current settings upon exit from the menu (*Figure 4-7A*).

Any data entered by the operator at this time will not be accepted. If the prober sends data while a Material Handler Menu is displayed, the handler data in the menu will not reflect the new data sent by the prober. If new setup commands are sent by the external host to the prober for the handler and the operator is busy changing one of the handler menus, the External I/O commands have priority.

See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about new lines 07 and 08.

HANDLER

PARAMETERS HAVE BEEN UPDATED BY THE HOST SYSTEM PLEASE RE-VERIFY YOUR SETTINGS

PRESS "ENTER" TO CONTINUE

FIGURE 4–7A:

PARAMETER UPDATE SCREEN



4.5 WAFER LOADING

Added 6/96

The Material Handler on the 4085X detects the presence of SMIF- E^{TM} arms and provides for manual or SMIF- E^{TM} loading accordingly. As of Main and RTM Software REV HJ, for the SMIF machine, a message is displayed asking you to remove the wafer from the transfer arm before initialization.

4.5.1 Standard Loading/Unloading

For a standard machine, the handler can deal with up to one or two top-loaded cassettes of 5-, 6-, or 8-inch wafers. It recognizes that the centers of the different-sized cassettes will be in different locations on the Material Handler baseplate.

Manual loading on a non-SMIF- E^{M} machine also is available as the default load position when the Material Handler is disabled. If the Material Handler is enabled, this position can be used by manually bringing the forcer to this position with the joystick and placing a wafer on the chuck for manual inspection.

An alternate method of starting the LOAD/UNLOAD operation is available from the keyboard (*Figure 4–8A*). Keys < 3 > and < 4 > are labeled START CASS1 and START CASS2 respectively. (These keys display only on the SMIF-E⁺ machines.)

The normal cassette (containing wafers to be processed using normal operation and loaded during the **DOOR OPEN** state) can only be removed or placed while the door is opened by pressing the < F6 > key, which is labeled either LD/UL CASS or XFER WAFER, depending on the handler state.

In the **DOOR OPEN** mode, the display will show XFER WAFER for the < F6 > key to indicate that the key may be pressed to begin transferring wafers.



FIGURE 4-8: SPECIAL SMIF LOAD/UNLOAD KEYS

4085X

While in the **DOOR CLOSED** state, the display for the < F6 > key will be changed to LD/UL CASS (*Figure 4-8B*).

A submenu accessed from either Cassette Status Menu (keys < 1 > and < 2 > - CASS 1 and CASS 2) is available to display the ID for each slot. In addition, key < 8 > (STATION STATUS) can be used to show the station information for the chucktop, quickloader, correlation tray, and prealign. The information shown includes the source and ID of the wafer on the station, if a wafer is present. As of Main and RTM Software REV HF, the handler's Cassette-ID Status has two pages to display the whole wafer ID string for each cassette.

4.5.2 Loading/Unloading on SMIF−E[™] Equipped Machines

The handler system for cassette loading and unloading has been modified slightly for the $SMIF-E^{m}$ 4085X, in order to ensure that wafers are handled in a clean, safe environment.

If the pipeline process is on, the handler will keep a wafer on the quickloader only; not on the prealign station. This is a safety measure which also saves the time which would be required to remove the wafer from the prealign station while **CASS2** is being unloaded/loaded by the SMIF- E^{TM} Arm.

If $SMIF-E^{M}$ Arms are detected, the handler will use them for the automatic loading and unloading of cassettes; no provisions are made for manual loading. The feature is limited to 8-inch wafers. During the loading of a cassette by means of a $SMIF-E^{M}$ Arm, the handler will be in a pause state and will continue when loading/unloading is complete.

The SMIF- $E^{\mathbb{M}}$ LOAD and UNLOAD operation can be started by pressing either the keys on the console keyboard or the buttons on the SMIF- $E^{\mathbb{M}}$ Arms.

4.5.2.1 "LD/UL CASS" HANDLER RUN TIME DISPLAY

In the LD/UL CASS mode, a flashing line under PROBLEMS on the Run Time Display shows the status of the cassettes/arms (*Figure 4-9*). Table 4-1 defines the status designations.

4.5.2.2 NORMAL CASSETTE LOAD/UNLOAD

Normal cassette, as defined earlier, is one which contains wafers to be processed in normal operation, loaded during the **DOOR OPEN** state. Its counterpart is a "Hold Cassette," defined in **Section 4.6.3.1.**

During the LD/UL CASS state, the handler Run Time Display shows the arm status as described in Table 4–1 to indicate the allowance of LOAD or UNLOAD for each cassette.

The corresponding \downarrow LOAD \downarrow or \downarrow UNLOAD \downarrow button will be lit on the SMIF-E^M Arm, and you can press the button or the < START CASS1 > or < START CASS 2 > key to initiate the LOAD or UNLOAD operation.

As soon as the **UNLOAD** operation is initiated and the cassette is removed from the handler platform, the control buttons on the arm are disabled. When the cassette is returned to the pod, the arm status on the Run Time Display is switched from UNLOADING to UNLOADED.



TABLE 4-1:

LD/UL CASS RUN TIME DISPLAY STATUS MESSAGES

NOT FOUND	The four input lines from the SMIF-E $^{\rm \tiny M}$ Arm are inactive (LOGIC LOW) and the Handler concludes the arm is not existing
READY NO CASS. INSTALLED NO POD	The M/H and the SMIF $-E^{TM}$ Arm are ready to have a cassette loading, but there is no pod on the port plate.
NEED POD CASS. INSTALLED, COMPLETED NO POD	A cassette is installed on the platform and all wafers in this cassette have been processed, the SMIF-E ^{M} Arm is ready but no pod is in place.
LOCKED CASS. INSTALLED NOT COMPLETED	A cassette is installed on the M/H platform, but the Handler has not processed all of the wafers. The SMIF-E ^{m} Arm is in READY state regardless of pod in place.
MANUAL	The Maintenance Control Panel is connected to the SMIF-E $^{\rm M}$ Arm and is set to MANUAL mode.
OK LOAD NO CASS. INSTALLED POD IN	There is no cassette on the platform, the pod is in place and the SMIF-E ^{M} Arm is ready to perform the LOAD operation and the LOAD button is lit.
OK UNLOAD CASS. INSTALLED, COMPLETED POD IN	A cassette containing processed wafers is on the platform, and the SMIF – $E^{\mathbb{M}}$ Arm is ready to perform the UNLOAD operation and the UNLOAD button is lit.
UNLOADING	A cassette unload is in progress and the UNLOAD button is flashing until the operation is finished.
LOADING	A cassette loading is in progress and the \$LOAD\$ button is flashing until the operation is finished.
LOADED	A cassette was just placed on the platform and the SMIF-E ^{M} Arm is in the HOME position.
UNLOADED	A cassette was just removed from the platform and returned into the pod on the arm port plate. The status of the cassette will remain and the \$LOAD\$, \$UNLOAD\$" buttons are disabled, until the pod is removed from the port plate.
ERROR	An unexpected status was received from the input lines.

PROBE	HANDLER —						
L0:10:06 249799-122.D	DB 01/10/94						
POS Xl DIE	X100.0		249799.122.DB				
Y2 ZDN 200 INK	Y	CASSETTE	:	1	*2		
WAFER ON DIA	100MM	WAFER	:	25	3		
-MODE LIMITS		PROBED	:	25	2		
CHUCK VAC ON SEC	SDIS	PROBLEMS	:	0	0		
PROBER> CIRCL X I	/O OFFLINE	ARM STATUS	: 01	K UNLOAD	LOCKED		
SCAN WAF	ER # 10						
IDLE GOO	GOOD DIE 100 CURRENT CASSETTE IN PROCESS =				: 1		
BAD	DIE 20						
UGL	Y DIE 10						

FIGURE 4-9: MODIFIED HANDLER RUN TIME DISPLAY

The handler will not enable the **LOAD** button for the next cassette loading until the pod which contains the unloaded cassette is removed from the port plate.

The cassette containing any unprocessed wafer or unmapped slot is not allowed to UNLOAD if the door is opened via the < LD/UL CASS > key. To unload an incomplete cassette, press the < RECOVER > key and follow the instructions on the screen.

You can press the LOAD button on the SMIF- E^{M} Arm and the < F6 > (< XFER WAFER >) key on the keyboard consecutively, after a new pod is put on the port plate for loading. The handler will not start to process the cassette until it is placed on the platform and the SMIF- E^{M} Arm is returned to **HOME** position.

4.5.3 Cassette Status

Load one or two cassettes on the platforms^{*}, as shown in *Figure 4–3 (CASSETTE PLATFORMS)*. The monitor will display the status of each cassette present. In the cassette status display (*Figure 4–10*), information given for each cassette number is WAFERS (total in cassette); PROBED (total); and PROBLEMS (total number).

FIGURE 4–10: CASSETTE STATUS DISPLAY



Wafer at Hold Station Status: Immediate Probe Done (or "Orphan")

- HANDLER

Wafer Available for Inspection Cassette 2 Slot 8



4.5.3.1 STATUS BY SLOT

A cassette mapping system monitors each cassette slot. When a wafer is removed from a cassette slot, the slot status is updated at the moment the transfer arm contacts the wafer and vacuum is applied.

The status of the wafers in any cassette can be displayed at any time by pressing the number key for the cassette desired. Status will be shown for all wafers in that cassette in two columns, SLOT and STATUS. The status messages are:

(blank)	(unmapped)	PROCESS	(wafer in process)
UNPROBED	(but mapped)	SKIP	(wafer not processed)
PROBED		PA FAIL	(prealign fail)
ID FAIL	(ID reader fail)	LOST	(wafer not accounted for)
AA FAIL	(Auto Align fail)	EMPTY	(the system has mapped the slot but
PRO FAIL	(profile fail)		finds no wafer)

When the wafer has been processed and probed but needs to be inspected, an "I" will appear beside the wafer number. *Figure* 4-11 shows a typical display.

If a wafer is not completely probed, its unload status shows one of two designations:

- 1. If unloaded through external I/O, the status is UNPROBED.
- 2. If unloaded normally, the status is SKIP. This will keep the wafer from being reprobed immediately. Operator intervention through the single wafer handling station can re-establish the UNPROBED status if desired.
- * TYPE 3, see Appendix A, Customer Special.

HANDLER								
	(Cassette	1					
Slot	Status		Slot	Status				
1	Probed		14	Probed				
2	Probed		15	Probed				
3	AA Fail		16 I	Probed				
4	Empty		17	Probed				
5	Empty		18	Empty				
6	Empty		19	Empty				
7	Empty		20	Probed				
8	Empty		21 I	Probed				
9	Empty		22	Probed				
10	Probed		23	Probed				
11	Probed		24	Probed				
12 I	Probed		25	Probed				
13	Probed							
	Press "Y"	: ID, "EN	NTER":	Exit				

FIGURE 4-11: CASSETTE MAP
4.5.3.2 EDIT CASSETTE FEATURE

4085X

Any cassette slot may have its status changed when:

- 1. The handler is idle (transfer arm is in the Home position and the cassette drawer is open).
- 2. The cassette to be edited is installed.
- 3. The slot does not have a PROCESS status.

Slot status may be SKIP, UNPROBED, or PROBED. If the slot has been mapped, the status will update immediately. If the slot has yet to be mapped, the slot will acquire the edited status when it is mapped.

To edit a cassette, press the < CASS EDIT > key. (As of Main/RTM Software REV HF, if the cassette cover is closed, the handler will display a message "CASS COVER NOT OPEN".) You will be prompted for the number of the cassette to be edited. When the cassette has been selected, a change-of-status screen will appear (*Figure 4-12*).

Added 6/96

		HAND	LER—		
		Cassette	2 1		
Slot	Status		Slot	Status	
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 EDIT	PROBED PROBED PROBED EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY	L-25):	14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25	EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY EMPTY	

FIGURE 4-12: CASSETTE EDIT SCREEN

When the slot has been selected, the bottom line prompt will change to "1 = SKIP, 2 = PROBED, 3 = UNPROBED." After the status changed, the bottom line prompt will return to the slot selection again. As of Main/RTM Software REV DB, an enhancement allows you to view the current cassette status while doing cassette status editing. Press < ENTER > to exit the screen.

Added 6/96

The PROCESS slot can be edited only if the wafer in this slot no longer exists on either the chucktop, quick loader, or prealigner. The LOST slot can be edited too, if a wafer is inserted manually; the operator also can insert a wafer from the single wafer handling station. The slot status will be changed according to your input.

electroglas 254523-040 REV B

4.5.4 Other Loading Information

4.5.4.1 RECOVERY PROCESS

The system offers a choice to abort unloading the wafer from the chucktop while in the "recovery" process. The message has been changed to:

UNLOAD WAFER FROM PROBER OR PRESS "Y" TO ABORT.

4.5.4.2 ATTEMPTING AUTO-LOAD WITH COMMUNICATIONS DOWN

If you attempt to enable auto-load when prober-handler communication is not working, the message "MH COMMUNICATION FAILURE" followed by "OPTION NOT ENABLED" will appear and the auto-load state will be "DIS" (disabled).

4.5.4.3 TIMEOUT DURING LOADING

If, during wafer loading, you press < PAUSE/CONT > and causing a timeout, the chuck (and the wafer) move away from the load area and the quickloader is raised.

4.5.4.4 CORRECTING LOAD PROBLEMS

Certain Material Handler conditions may prevent a wafer from being loaded until the condition is corrected. The conditions and the corresponding messages displayed are:

"HANDLER COVER IS UNLATCHED"	(msg# 95)
"HANDLER DIAGNOSTICS IN PROGRESS"	(msg# 99)
"*EMERGENCY HANDLER STOP"	(msg# 119 – XIO alarm)

If any of these conditions are detected at the beginning of a wafer load that is *not* part of autoprobing, the load aborts and the message is displayed.

If any of these conditions are detected at the beginning of a wafer load which *is* part of autoprobing, the message is flashed continually until the condition is corrected or the load is paused. This may be done with the < PAUSE/CONT > key.

If one of the above handler conditions is caused *after the load has started*, then one of the above messages will appear but will not flash. The load problem must be cleared by the operator or the load may be aborted by use of the < PAUSE/CONT > key.

Added 6/96

NOTE: See the supplement at the end of the section for more information about the Emergency Stop routine, as well as two new error conditions.

4.6 PROCESSING WAFERS

CAUTION

Keep hands off the Forcer/Platen surfaces, Transfer Arm, Cassette Platform and other moving parts during operation or maintenance to prevent equipment damage and/or personal injuries.

The process of moving wafers from the cassette to the various stations en route to the chucktop is called *pipelining*. Because of the volume of software operations needed to move wafers through the pipeline, many occurring simultaneously, an occasional delay will occur. As of ProberVision Software REV DB, you may require the prober to include placing a wafer on the prealign station as part of the pipeline.

Added 6/96

To begin the pipelining process:

1. Press < XFER WAFER >. The platform will move down and you will be prompted to close the cover.

If required, the handler will then search for the next available wafer. The handler forcer will move the wafer to the prealign station. Following the mode and parameters selected, the machine will continue to process the loaded wafers.

If the transfer arm contains a wafer destined for the single wafer handling station when it is already occupied, the arm will move to the single wafer handling station and wait. The beeper will sound continuously until you remove the wafer from the station, and when it is clear, the transfer arm will deposit its wafer.

2. To open the cover at any time, press < LD/UL CASS >. The cover may be opened after the forcer has completed its current process. After the cover has been opened, the cassette platform tilts back automatically. You may select the next cassette to process, using the appropriate key < 1 > or < 2 >, while the cover is open.

You also may remove a completed cassette while another cassette is being probed*. (Do *not* lift slightly or remove any other cassette that is on the platform when removing a completed cassette.)

Press < XFER WAFER > again and close the cover if there are cassettes being probed. Or, if only one cassette was installed and probed, wait to close the cover until another cassette of wafers has been installed.

* TYPE 3, see Appendix A, Customer Special.

electroglas 254523–040 REV B

- 3. Use the following procedure if processing of any cassette is interrupted and you wish to resume:
 - A) Ensure that the handler is toggled to Handler mode, using the < PROBE HDLR > key. After the cassette is replaced in its previous location (it is important to replace it in its *original* location on the platform), press < RECOVER >. The screen will prompt: "CASSETTE (number) CHANGED (Y/ENTER)?"
 - B) To answer yes, press the $\langle Y \rangle$ key.

If more than one cassette is partially processed and has been removed and replaced, the monitor will display the prompt by number for each cassette.

Added 6/96 As of Main/RTM Software REV HD, Handler State information will be shown on the RUN TIME DISPLAY ninth line in the following format:

PROCESSING	STATE		COVER	STATE
The processing states are:		The cover states are:		
WAFER-XFER			COVER	OPEN
MAPPING			COVER	CLOSED
RECOVER				
IDLE				

4.6.1 Accessing the Single Wafer Handling Station

Added 6/96

To access the single wafer handling station, press the < IMM OP MENU > key, and the Handler Immediate Operation Menu will appear (*Figure 4–13*). As of Main/RTM Software REV HF, a submenu added into each of the first three items prompts for choices of destination or source.

*** HANDLER IMM OP MENU ***
L IMMEDIATE PROBE
2 INSERT A WAFER INTO CASSETT
REMOVE A WAFER FROM CASSETTI
MANUALLY ENTER WAFER ID(S)

FIGURE 4–13: HANDLER IMMEDIATE OPERATION MENU

If you select Line 1, a prompt will ask for the wafer ID. Press the key(s) to identify the wafer, open the handling station drawer, then press < ENTER >. A prompt will ask you to place the wafer on the station and close the handling station drawer. If wafers are present on the prealign or quickload station, they will be removed to make way for the "immediate" wafer.

To insert a wafer (Line 2), press the < 2 > key and < ENTER > to see the display illustrated in *Figure 4–14*.



FIGURE 4-14: SCREEN DISPLAY FOR LINE 2 (INSERT A WAFER)

After you have identified and entered the "destination cassette" (1-2) and "slot" (1-25), a message will tell whether or not the cassette or slot is available. If it is not, the message will appear, "DESTINATION NOT AVAILABLE."

In the *Figure 4–14* example, Line 2 shows that the status of the current wafer is "NEEDS TO BE PROBED." This triggers the message:

```
DISPOSITION : 2
PUT WAFER ON STATION, THEN
PLEASE PRESS "ENTER"...
```

To remove a wafer while in the menu, press < 3 >. To manually enter wafer IDs, press < 4 >. The handler will display either "NONE" or place the available wafer on the single wafer handling station and ask for the ID, as in:

"ID _____" (either all blank or with partial data if it has read any)

Fill in the missing data; a prompt will then ask: "CONTINUE?"

Answer by pressing the $\langle Y \rangle$ and $\langle ENTER \rangle$ keys.

If the prober or handler detects a malfunction, input error, or other problem, an error message will be displayed on the screen in either handler or prober mode.



4.6.2 Removing/Inserting Specific Wafers

To remove a specific wafer for inspection or another reason, use the following procedure:

- 1. Press the < IMM OP MENU > key. From the Handler Immediate Operation Menu, select Line 3, REMOVE A WAFER FROM CASSETTE. Enter the cassette and slot number of the wafer to be inspected.
- 2. Remove the wafer from the single wafer handling station.
- 3. To re-insert the wafer, press the < WAFER COVER > key, and select Line 2, INSERT A WAFER INTO CASSETTE. Place the wafer on the handling station and close it. Enter the cassette and slot number.
- 4. As prompted, select the correct status (1 ALREADY PROBED, or 2 NEEDS TO BE PROBED). Press < ENTER > twice. The wafer will be returned to its slot.

When removing a wafer from the system via the single wafer handling station, the wafer ID is displayed when available. When inserting a wafer into the system using the station as the entry point, you have the option of adding the wafer ID if ALREADY PROBED is selected.

4.6.3 Correlation Tray (SMIF−E[™] Machines)

The correlation tray in SMIF- E^{TM} equipped probers is in a fixed position with wafer introduction through one slot in a cassette. Because the 4085X has no hold station and the correlation tray is not accessible on the SMIF- E^{TM} model (which also does not include the wafer inspection function), the processes of correlation wafer insert, immediate probe, and orphan wafer transfer have been modified.

To handle the processing of these intervention wafers, a different Immediate Operation Menu is provided (*Figure 4–15*). To access this menu, press the < IMM OP MENU > (< F7 >) key. This menu is accessible from either the LD/UL CASS or XFER WAFER state, but only items 5 and 6 are available from the LD/UL CASS mode.



FIGURE 4–15: HANDLER IMMEDIATE OPERATION MENU (SMIF)

See the Supplement at the end of the section for more information about removing and inserting specific wafers.

4.6.3.1 "HOLD CASSETTE" DEFINED

In the absence of a hold station on the 4085X machine, the source and destination of a wafer to be processed will be a cassette. This can be a "normal" cassette which is loaded while in **LD/UL** mode, or a cassette which is loaded from the Immediate Operation Menu, Line 5, LOAD HOLD CASSETTE. The latter cassette is called a "Hold Cassette".

After the Hold Cassette is placed on the platform, the status of all slots is designated as EMPTY, until a wafer is transferred into each slot. The status of the wafers in the Hold Cassette is different from the status of the "normal" cassette.

The messages for the Hold Cassette are:

CORR WF:	The wafer in the slot is a correlation wafer which was removed from the correlation tray.
ORPHAN:	The wafer is an orphan wafer from any station.
IMM RDY:	The wafer is specified by the operator to be probed immediately and is awaiting processing.
IMM PROC: may be on th	The "immediate probe" wafer is out of the cassette and in process. It ne chuck, quick loader, or prealign station. The Hold
Cassette cor	itaining the IMM PROC wafer cannot be unloaded.

IMM DONE: The wafer was probed and returned to the original slot.

4.6.3.2 IMMEDIATE OPERATION MENU (SMIF-E[™]) LINE ITEMS

For menu items 1, 2, and 3, you will be asked to follow the instructions on the screen to load a new Hold Cassette if there is no cassette installed on the platform, or to specify a currently loaded cassette.) The line items are explained below.

LINE 1: IMMEDIATE PROBE

The processing of a wafer to be probed immediately is the same as that on the 3001X machine, except that the wafer is transferred from a cassette instead of the correlation tray. After immediate wafer processing has been completed, the wafer is returned to its original slot.

LINE 2: REMOVE WAFER FROM CORRELATION TRAY

When a wafer is removed from the correlation tray into the Hold Cassette, it keeps its original status – for example, CORR WAFER or ORPHAN. If the wafer is transferred to a "normal" cassette, the status will be PROBED. (As of Main and RTM Software REV HJ, the system allows you to repeat the immediate probe operation through the Correlation Tray without removing and then re-inserting the wafer.

Added 6/96

LINE 3: INSERT WAFER INTO CORRELATION TRAY

A wafer is removed either from the "normal" cassette or the Hold Cassette into the correlation tray as a correlation wafer.





LINE 4: TRANSFER WAFER CASSETTE TO CASSETTE

A wafer is transferred from one cassette to another.

LINE 5: LOAD HOLD CASSETTE

To load a Hold Cassette, press < F5 >, then < ENTER >. A message will display telling whether or not any cassette is installed on the platform. If a cassette is present, the handler will display the type of cassette.

LINE 6: UNLOAD HOLD CASSETTE

This item allows the operator to unload only the Hold Cassette. If the cassette requested by the operator is not a Hold Cassette or is not present, a message displays stating that the cassette is unavailable.

Before cassette loading/unloading, the Material Handler will finish its current task of transferring the wafer, or terminate the mapping task if mapping is in progress. If the cassette to be processed is cassette -2 and the system is a SMIF $-E^{\text{TM}}$ model, the wafer on the prealign will be returned to the device where it belongs.

4.6.3.3 ORPHAN WAFERS

When an ORPHAN wafer is unloaded from the chuck or from any other station, it will be placed into the next available slot of the Hold Cassette. If the Hold Cassette is not currently loaded on the handler platform, the wafer will be transferred to the correlation tray if it is not occupied.

If neither of these options is available, a warning message will appear and the beeper will sound continuously until the operator can clear it. Meanwhile, the process of unloading from the chuck will be terminated as an emergency stop occurs.

4.7 MAINTENANCE MENU

The Material Handler uses a set of diagnostic programs and procedures to test operation of specific functions.

WARNING
When operating diagnostic programs with wafers in the system to test wafer transfer functions, use only wafers that are expendable.
The diagnostics have been designed to allow the technician full control and flexibility. In the absence of built–in safeguards, take special care to note the position of the various components – especially the transfer arm – before any motion takes place, to avoid damage to the machine.
For safety purposes, please keep hands off all moving parts during operation and maintenance.

In Main and RTM Software REV H, the option "-99", (similar to -99 in the Set Parameters Menu), was added to the Material Handler Diagnostic Menu for enabling or disabling the RTM handler screen upon first time power-up of the handler, or when the battery back-up RAM becomes corrupted or unusable.

When the < DIAG > key is pressed, software and hardware revision levels for the Material Handler Subsystem will be displayed (*Figure 4–16*).

		HANI) F	'R		
* HAN	DLER	SYSTEM	HW/S	SW ST	ATUS	*
R	EVISI	NC	HW		SW	
MAIN	SYSTE	EM	00		EC	
SYSTE	EM I/C		00			
LINE	AR MOT	ror	01		D	
TRANS	GFER A	ARM	00		В	
PREAI	JIGN		00		В	
PRESS	3 "Y"		ТО	EXIT		
	"ENT	'ER"	то	CONT	INUE	

FIGURE 4–16: STATUS DISPLAY SHOWING REVISION LEVELS

Similarly, for each individual diagnostic menu, the hardware and software levels will be displayed under the menu name. For example:

```
** PREALIGN SUBSYSTEM **
HW REV. 00 SW REV. B
```

When < ENTER > is pressed from the Handler System Status Menu, the Handler Maintenance Menu will appear (*Figure 4–17*).

To access the individual corresponding programs, press the numbered key and < ENTER >. To exit each menu, press < ENTER >. Each program and menu is described in the following pages.

*	HANDLER MAINTENANCE MENU *
1	BURN-IN MODE OFF
2	PNEUMATICS MODULE
3	QUICK LOADER MODULE
4	SWITCHES, LATCHES, SENSORS
5	X MOTOR SUBSYSTEM
6	TRANSFER SUBSYSTEM
7	PREALIGN SUBSYSTEM
8	SETUP STATION HEIGHTS
9	ALIGN STATIONS
10	WAFER ID READER SETUP

FIGURE 4–17: HANDLER MAINTENANCE MENU



4.7.1 Handler Maintenance Menu Line Items

LINE 1 – BURN–IN MODE

The burn-in mode is used to cycle the handler for testing purposes.

When Burn-In is enabled, the operation of the machine is identical to normal probing modes except that when the last wafer is processed, the system will remap the cassettes and reprocess the wafers rather than stop and display the "ALL WAFERS PROCESSED" message.

When Line 1 is selected, the prompt reads:

TOGGLE BURN IN MODE (Y/ENTER)?

Line 1 will indicate the current status ("ON" or "OFF"). Press < Y > to toggle the status; press < ENTER > to leave the status unchanged and return to the Maintenance Menu.

LINE 2 – PNEUMATICS MODULE

This program is used to manually control all the air and vacuum solenoids in the handler system, and also show the current status of three sensors. The Pneumatic Module Menu is shown in *Figure* 4-18, with the submenu of explanation.

Watching the screen for confirmation, press each key (1 to 9, A to E) to toggle each associated servovalve or pressure switch on/off. Because the system is air-operated, you should be able to hear each servovalve as it activates.

The status of the three sensors is constantly displayed:

TRANSFER ARM AND QUICKLOADER

The status display indicates whether a wafer is on the transfer arm/quickloader arm. The vacuum must be on for the sensors to function properly (SV9 for the transfer arm; SV14 for the quickloader arm).

AIR/VAC

Indicates the condition of the air/vacuum supplies. If either drops below minimum requirements, the status will change from on to off.



FIGURE 4-18: PNEUMATICS MENU AND SUBMENU

LINE 3 – QUICKLOADER MODULE

This menu (*Figure 4–19*) exercises the quickloader arm. Press the key shown in the menu to cause the following action:

- < BS > (Backspace) and < . > raise/lower the arm by steps.
- < 1 > raises the arm to the Up limit,
- < 2 > lowers it to the Down limit.
- < 3 > toggles the vacuum.

The Up/Down sensor status indicates whether the quickloader is in the raised or lowered position. (Both sensors may show off if the arm has been single-stepped to some intermediate point, but they should never both show on which would indicate a sensor failure.)

The Vacuum sensor indicates the presence of a wafer on the quickloader arm. (The quickloader vacuum must be on for this sensor to function properly.)



FIGURE 4–19: QUICKLOADER DIAGNOSTIC MENU



LINE 4 - SWITCHES, LATCHES, SENSORS

The Switches, Latches, Sensors Menu (*Figure 4–20*) exercises and monitors various controls not covered elsewhere. As a component is physically actuated, read its condition on the screen.

```
– HANDLER–
* * SWITCHES, LATCHES, SENSORS * *
CASSETTE 1
                :
                        8
CASSETTE 2
                        8
                :
PLATFORM
                   DOWN
CASSETTE DRAWER
                   OPEN
WAFER AIR SENSOR : 51
             : OFF
WAFER AT HOLD
"1" = CASS. DRAWER LATCH....OFF
PRESS "ENTER" TO EXIT
```

FIGURE 4-20: SWITCHES, LATCHES, SENSORS MENU

The first two lines give the condition of the 8 cassette - presence sensors; each relates to a cassette size and position. The air sensor valve indicates the operation of the pressure transducer and analog-to-digital electronics.

Other controls:

PLATFORM AND CASSETTE DRAWER

Shows current position of cassette platform/drawer. If neither Up nor Down (Open/Closed) is displayed, the platform/drawer is stuck at an intermediate position or a sensor has failed. If both are displayed, there is a sensor failure.

WAFER AIR SENSOR

The number displayed (0 to 255) indicates the condition of the transducer for the transfer arm wafer presence sensor. This number should be 160 if the sensor air is on and no wafer is present; or 255 if the sensor air is on and a wafer is on the transfer arm. If the air is off, the number displayed should be 60 regardless of wafer presence.

WAFER AT HOLD

Current status of wafer-presence sensor; wafer on or off. Should confirm visual check.

CASS. DRAWER LATCH

Press < 1 > to toggle the latch on/off. This feature is used to check the drawer open/closed sensors as well as the latch itself.

LINE 5 - X MOTOR SUBSYSTEM

Exercises the motor providing linear motion for the wafer transfer tower (*Figure 4–21*).

- HANDLER-

FIGURE 4-21: X-MOTOR SUBSYSTEM MENU

- < 1 > sends the motor to the Home position.
- < 2 > displays the linear motor position which is constantly updating, even when the motor is blanked.

Both moves initiated by keys < 1 > and < 2 > will be attempted regardless of the transfer arm position. A number entered causes the motor to move. Positive numbers move the motor toward the front of the machine, negative numbers, towards the rear. A number too large will produce the message:

SORRY, MOVE IS OUT OF RANGE

After the move has been completed, the current distance from the Home position in mils is displayed.

< 3 > causes the air bearing supply solenoid to be toggled on/off.

If the air bearing is off and < 1 > is pressed, the air bearing will be turned on before the motor initializes. However, the display will not indicate this until initialization is complete. If < 2 > is pressed with the air bearing off, a message will inform:

SORRY, AIR BEARING IS OFF



LINE 6 - TRANSFER SUBSYSTEM

Exercises the transfer arm (Figure 4-22).

```
- HANDLER-
*** TRANSFER SUBSYSTEM ***
  HW REV.00 SW REV. C
"1" = INITIALIZE THETA
"2" = INITIALIZE Z
"3" = MOVE THETA
"4" = MOVE Z
"5" = VACUUM ....OFF
"6" = AIR....OFF
"7" = SENSE AIR...OFF
THETA QUADRANT
                4
Z REAR SENSOR....BOTTOM
Z FRNT SENSOR....UP
VACUUM SENSOR ....OFF
WAFER SENSOR.....48
PRESS "ENTER" TO EXIT
```

FIGURE 4-22: TRANSFER SUBSYSTEM MENU

In the moves triggered by keys < 1 >, < 2 >, < 3 >, and < 4 >, the moves will be attempted regardless of impediments or obstacles which may be in the path of the arm.

- < 1 > rotates the arm to Home, parallel to the X rail and pointing to the front.
- < 2 > lowers the arm to Home. Theta must be 0 or 12000 to allow one of the Z down sensors to be found. If the arm is obstructed, the motor will stall but continue trying to lower the arm.
- < 3 > generates the message:

MAX RANGE = 0 to 18000 RELATIVE MOVE IN STEPS:

Number entry rotates the arm – positive, counterclockwise; negative, clockwise. A number too large will produce the message:

SORRY, MOVE IS OUT OF RANGE

The current position of the arm is displayed.

< 4 > generates the message:

MAX RANGE = 0 TO 9595 RELATIVE MOVE IN MILS:

Entry of a positive number raises the arm, negative lowers it; an oversize number will produce the "MOVE OUT OF RANGE" message.

< 5 >, < 6 >, and < 7 > toggle the transfer arm vacuum, air supply, and wafer sense air supply solenoids, respectively, on/off.

The sensor diagnostics indicate...

THETA QUADRANT

... which of the four possible quadrants the transfer arm is in currently. If position displayed is contrary to actual position, adjustment is needed or a sensor has failed.

- Z REAR SENSOR
- Z FRNT SENSOR

... that the arm is fully down (Bottom) and pointing at the front of the machine, or not fully down (Up) or is rotated so that the sensor is not found.

VACUUM SENSOR

... the presence of a wafer on the transfer arm using the vacuum sensor. The vacuum solenoid must be on (key < 5 >) for the sensor to function properly.

WAFER SENSOR

... the presence of a wafer on the transfer arm using the profiling air sensor. If the wafer air sense is off (key < 6 >), this number should be 60 regardless of the presence of a wafer. If the sense is on, this number should be 160 with no wafer, or 255 with a wafer on the arm.

LINE 7 – PREALIGN SUBSYSTEM

This program exercises the prealign station and is especially useful when changing the machine from one size wafer to another (*Figure 4–23*). This menu also appears automatically when a prealign failure occurs and is acknowledged, if the prealign fail option has been enabled on the handler Set Mode Menu.

Keys < BS > (Backspace) and < . > rotate the prealign spindle counterclockwise and clockwise, respectively, one motor step (0.5 degrees).

**	* PREALIGN SUBSYSTEM *** HW REV.00 SW REV.
"BS"	= SINGLE STEP CCW
<i>``.</i> ″	= SINGLE STEP CW
<i>"1"</i>	= SPINDLE ROTATE
<u>2″</u>	= ALIGN TO MAJOR FLAT N-F
<u>"3″</u>	= ALIGN TO MINOR FLAT N-F
<u>~4″</u>	= SPINGLE AIROFF
<u>5″</u>	= SPINDLE VACUUMOFF
°6″	= CENTERING SEGMENT OUT
WAFE	R PRESENT SENSORON
	ETND CENCOD OFF

FIGURE 4-23: PREALIGN SUBSYSTEM MENU

See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about the CCD Prealign Subsystem Menu.



< 1 > produces the message:

RELATIVE MOVE IN STEPS:

which prompts for a number. Positive numbers rotate the prealign spindle clockwise, negative numbers, counterclockwise.

< 2 > causes the system to attempt to find the major (or only) flat, key < 3 >, the minor flat (or notch). In each event, if there is no wafer on the spindle, a message appears:

PLACE WAFER ON SPINDLE, THEN PRESS "ENTER" TO CONTINUE

The spindle vacuum will be turned on, if not already so. The centering segment moves in, and then back out after a short delay. The spindle will then rotate and search for the flat. If successful, the command line reports the status as "OK;" otherwise, "N-F'' (Not Found).

Spindle solenoids are toggled on/off by keys < 4 > (air supply), < 5 > (vacuum supply), and < 6 > (centering segment).

The status of two sensors is shown on the menu and should confirm visual observation. The wafer present sensor indicates whether there is (on) or is not (off) a wafer at the prealign station. The flat find sensor indicates whether the flat is at the sensor (on - no wafer seen) or not (off - wafer seen).

LINE 8 – SET STATION HEIGHTS

In the Set Station Heights Menu (*Figure 4–24*), select one of three available station heights. The system will display the submenu illustrated.

< 1 >, < 2 > or < 3 > followed by < ENTER > moves the forcer to the location indicated and rotates its transfer arm into position.

LINE 9 - STATION ALIGNMENT

Some diagnostic functions presented in transfer arm and linear motor menus are also available in the Station Alignment Menu (*Figure 4–25*). The combinations of control functions of both the transfer arm and linear motor allows the platforms and stations to be aligned effectively without swapping menus.

In the balance of the menu, the numbered lines indicate keys which, pressed and followed by < ENTER >, move the forcer to the location indicated.

- < 1 > initializes the X motor at the Home (rear) position.
- < 2 > moves the transfer arm to the prealign spindle at the right height. The prealign platform can now be positioned to center it properly relative to the arm.
- < 3 > moves the transfer arm to the cassette platform at each position of cassette allowing the platform to be positioned for centering relative to the arm.





FIGURE 4-24: SET STATION HEIGHTS MENU AND SUBMENU

- < 4 > rotates the transfer arm to the Home position, then moves the arm in Z until the bottom sensor is found.
- < 5 > rotates the transfer arm from 0 to 6000 (which points it toward the right side of the machine) or from 6000 to 0 (pointing it towards the front), depending on the initial position. When < ENTER > is pressed again, the arm will rotate to 0 if not already there, and return the Maintenance Menu display.

HANDLER
III II (DEEK
*** STATION ALIGNMENT ***
"1" = INITIALIZE X-MOTOR
"2" = CENTER HOLD/PA STATIONS
"3" = CENTER CASSETTE PLATFORMS
"4" = INITIALIZE THETA/Z
"5" = ROTATE THETA
PRESS "ENTER" TO EXIT

FIGURE 4-25: STATION ALIGNMENT MENU



LINE 10 - OCR READER SETUP

This display, illustrated in *Figure 4–26*, addresses non–EG OCR systems. The last line shows the wafer ID number after the OCR has read it.

If EG/OCR has been enabled through the Handler Set Mode Menu, this line will produce the EG/OCR Setup Menu. The setup procedure for the EG OCR system is given in Section 13, OCR / BACK SIDE BAR CODE READER.

	HANDI FR
***	OCR READER SETUP ***
ID PC	DSITION0
PRESS PRESS PRESS	; "<-" AND "." TO ROTATE ; "RUN-ID" TO READ ; "ENTER" TO EXIT
ID =	

FIGURE 4-26: OCR READER SETUP MENU

4.8 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- Descriptions of major assemblies
- \checkmark How to position the cassette on the platform
- Material Handler operating procedures, including setting up and enabling the Handler
- Menus relating to the Material Handler
- ✓ Wafer loading and unloading procedures, including for SMIF-E[™] equipped machines
- ✓ Wafer processing procedures
- ✓ How to access the Single Wafer Handling Station in a standard machine, and the Correlation Tray in the SMIF-E^T equipped machine
- Using the Material Handler Maintenance Menu to run diagnostics and tests

THIS IS A "WORKING COPY" OF CHANGES AND ADDITIONS, INCLUDING ALL THE ITEMS WHICH WILL BE ADDED TO THE SECTION BY EITHER MARGIN BAR OR SUPPLEMENT. THE INTENT IS TO HAVE A REFERENCE OF ALL NEW MATERIAL INCORPORATED IN THIS PARTICULAR GIG. WHERE POSSIBLE, THE SMALLER ITEMS WILL BE ADDED DIRECTLY TO THE MANUAL WITH MARGIN BAR REFERENCES, A FINAL SUPPLEMENT WILL BE CREATED, AND A PRINTOUT OF THIS "WORKING COPY" WILL BE RED-LINED WITH NOTATIONS ABOUT THE DISPOSITION OF EACH ITEM.

CHANGES ARE CLONED FROM 2000 SERIES SUPPLEMENT 11/95; THIS SUPPLEMENT ORGANIZED 6/96.

SUPPLEMENT

MATERIAL HANDLER

SECTION 4 – REV B

This supplement describes additions and changes that apply to Section 4, Material Handler. This information will be incorporated into the section with the next revision. This information supplements the new or changed material in the manual temporarily identified by the dated bar in the margin. The margin bar is often used when updates can be made without changing pagination or section REV letter.

In the heading below, the box at the right classifies the information by the subsection to which it relates and the title of that subsection.

EXPANDED INFORMATION

REF: SECTION 4.2.5 SINGLE WAFER HANDLING STATION

Main and RTM Software REV HD (Material Handler)

The Single Wafer Hold (or Handling) Station (SWHS – formally known as the correlation tray) is equipped with three wafer size sensors and a latch. The MH controls the latch to prevent the tray from being opened during wafer transfers. It also has a sensor to detect if the tray is opened or closed.

UPDATE CHECK FOR PRESENCE **REF:** SECTION 4.3 CASSETTE POSITIONING

Main and RTM Software REV HF (Material Handler)

The handler now checks for the presence of the cassette before inserting a wafer into the cassette or removing a wafer from the cassette. An emergency stop will be handled if the cassette is not present.

UPDATE
LOW AIR ON POWER-UP

REF: SECTION 4.4 SETTING UP AND ENABLING THE HANDLER

Main and RTM Software REV HF (Material Handler)

The handler now displays "WAFER SENSOR IS OUT OF TOLERANCE" and allows the operator to adjust the air sensor if the air is low after power-up.

UPDATE	
RTM LIMITATION	

Main and RTM Software REV HJ (Material Handler)

A wafer on the quickloader must be removed prior to power-up to avoid an Emergency Stop error following the initialization process.

UPDATE	
DEFAULTING OF VARIABLES	

ProberVision Software, REV DA

The defaulting of global prober-handler variables (wafer unload reason, pipelining state, etc.) is only done on prober power-up. This avoids the unloaded wafer status from being changed to UNPROBED after a DS command.

Prober-handler communication initialization and transfer of the setup block to the handler occurs only at the following times.

- a) Power "ON" with autoload enabled (read from battery-backed ram or default file)
- b) Autoload enabled via menu or XIO.
- c) Setup downloaded with autoload set to enabled (via XIO or disk file load).

Main and RTM Software REV HF (Material Handler)

If "NOTCH" is selected, the Prealign Subsystem and Fail Assist Menus will display options to "ALIGN TO NOTCH" .

ENHANCEMENT VACUUM SENSE IMPROVEMENT

Main and RTM Software REV HB (Material Handler)

Three new options have been added for real time wafer sense in the Handler Set Mode Menu Line 07:

0 = "OFF"	Disables real time wafer sense, as in prior software
1 = "AIR"	Utilizes the transfer arm air sensor
2 = "VAC"	Utilizes the transfer arm vacuum

To avoid the improper vacuum sense after the pneumatic module is modified, the M/H software has been corrected to ensure that the vacuum solenoid (SV9) is turned off before the air solenoid (SV4) is activated.

In addition, if the vacuum solenoid is not activated, the system will always show no wafer sensed under normal conditions, but will show the real vacuum sensor status in the Diagnostic Menu.

ENHANCEMENT PROMPT FIELD FOR WAFER SIZE

Main and RTM Software REV HD (Material Handler)

A new prompt field "SETUP FOR WAFER SIZE N INCH" has been added to the F2 screen of the Handler Set Mode Menu. This field must be set to the correct size *prior to* entering the OCR Setup Menu. This becomes the "current size".

All other prealign and OCR parameters may now be set. You will not be allowed to change size if the TRANSFER or READ_ID task is running.

A new prompt field "STOP BETWEEN CASSETTES" has also been added. This field has three possible settings that are examined every time a cassette has completed processing. The settings are:

0 = DISABLED 1 = STOP ONLY IF DIFF SIZE (*if next cassette is different size*) 2 = ALWAYS STOP **UPDATE** NEW LINE 07

REF: SECTION 4.4.1.3 SET PARAMETER MENU LINE ITEMS

Main and RTM Software REV HD (Material Handler)

A Line 07, "UNREADABLE CHAR" has been added to the Handler Set Parameter Menu because it becomes unaccessable from the prober side on the 3001X or 4085X.

UPDATE	
NEW LINE 08	

Main and RTM Software REV HF (Material Handler)

In order to handle different wafer sizes with ID position located at non-middle position and the camera mounted at 0 degree location in an AWS machine, a new item has been added to the Set Parameter Menu:

08 ID LOCATION X xxx MILS (default 0 mils)

The concept is illustrated below.



The "ID LOCATION X" is the linear distance from the center of the flat to the center of the ID string. The range of ID location X is:

- -1000 to 1000 mils for a 6-inch wafer
- 750 to 750 mils for a 5–inch wafer

If the "ID LOCATION X" is not "0", an extra motion will be involved before the wafer can be placed to the camera read position. It is suggested that if the distance of the ID string away from the flat mid-point is within 450 mils, there is no need to set "ID LOCATION X".

UPDATE NEW MESSAGE

Main and RTM Software REV HJ (Material Handler)

For the SMIF machine, a message is displayed asking the operator to remove the wafer from the transfer arm before initialization.

UPDATE	
ID DISPLAY	

REF: SECTION 4.5.1 STANDARD LOADING/UNLOADING

Main and RTM Software REV HF (Material Handler)

The handler's Cassette-ID Status now has two pages to display the whole wafer ID string for each cassette.

UPDATE PIPELINING OPTION

ProberVision Software, REV DB

A new feature allows the user to require the 4085X prober to include placing a wafer on the prealign station as part of the pipeline.

UPDATE		
NEW MESSAGE		

REF: SECTION 4.5.3.2 EDIT CASSETTE FEATURE

Main and RTM Software REV HF (Material Handler)

If the cassette cover is closed when the < CASS EDIT > key (< F8 >) is pressed, the handler will display a message "CASS COVER NOT OPEN".

Main and RTM Software REV DB (Material Handler)

An enhancement was made to allow the operator to view the current cassette status while doing cassette status editing.

UPDATE EMERGENCY STOP IMPROVEMENTS

REF: SECTION 4.5.4 OTHER LOADING INFORMATION

Main and RTM Software REV H (Material Handler)

When an Emergency Stop occurs, the first press of the < ENTER > key will silence the alarm. Further presses of the < ENTER > key will operate as presently defined for Emergency Stop conditions. When an Emergency Stop occurs, the system will require the operator to remove any wafer detected on the transfer arm.

If the operator signals that the Emergency Stop has been cleared and a wafer is still detected, the system will issue a warning and not exit the Emergency Stop state. When the wafer detected on the transfer arm has been completely removed, the system will do the restart procedure.

If available, the appropriate wafer ID will be displayed as part of the Emergency Stop screen. This will aid the operator in locating the wafer after it has been removed from the system.

Two new emerg; ency stop error conditions have been added:

```
IF MOTOR POSITION ERROR WHILE WAFER ON ARM:
```

The linear motor, transfer arm, theta motor, and transfer arm Z-motor will halt when any one x-,y-,z-axis reports an error. The transfer arm vacuum solenoid is polled to see if a wafer is present on the arm. If no wafer is detected, the system will attempt to initialize the motors without operator intervention. If a wafer is detected on the transfer arm, an Emergency Stop occurs.

IF WAFER LOST IN TRANSIT:

This Emergency Stop occurs when the system detects a change in the state of the transfer arm vacuum sensor while transporting a wafer between stations. If a change is sensed, the linear motor, transfer arm theta motor, and Z-motor will halt. After the Emergency Stop has been acknowledged by the operator, (alarm is silenced by first press of the < ENTER > key), the linear motor will be blanked and the torque removed from the transfer arm theta motor. This allows the operator to manipulate and position the tower assembly for further processing of wafers.

ADDITION PROCESSING STATE INFORMATION

REF: SECTION 4.6 PROCESSING WAFERS

Main and RTM Software REV HD (Material Handler)

SPAR 1418

This SPAR has added Handler State information on the RUN TIME DISPLAY ninth line in the following format:

PROCESSING STATE

The processing states are:

COVER STATE

WAFER-XFER MAPPING RECOVER IDLE COVER OPEN

COVER CLOSED

The cover states are:

ADDITION IMMEDIATE OPERATION MENU SUBMENU

REF: SECTION 4.6.1 ACCESSING THE SINGLE WAFER HANDLING STATION

Main and RTM Software REV HF (Material Handler)

A submenu has been added into each of the first three items of the 4085X handler's Immediate Operation Menu for a selection involving the cassette 1, cassette 2, and correlation tray. Prompts for these items clearly specify choices for destination or source.

EXPANDED INFORMATION

REF: SECTION 4.6.2 **REMOVING/INSERTING** SPECIFIC WAFERS

Main and RTM Software REV HD (Material Handler)

The tray of the Single Wafer Hold (or Handling) Station cannot be opened until you request an INSERT... or REMOVE... operation from the Immediate Operations Menu (items 3 and 2 respectively).

When REMOVE is selected, the system opens the latch to allow the wafer to be removed and then waits for the tray to be closed. When the tray is closed, the sensors will be checked to verify that the wafer had indeed been removed. If the tray is empty, the latch will be engaged.

When INSERT is selected, the system will open the latch to allow a wafer to be inserted, wait for the tray to be closed, and then read the wafer size sensors. The appropriate wafer size will be highlighted (5, 6, or 8-inch). When you verify the wafer size, the latch is closed. If no wafer is present, you will be prompted to insert again.

ENHANCEMENT ABILITY TO REPEAT OPERATION **REF:** SECTION 4.6.3.2 IMMEDIATE OPERATION MENU (SMIF) LINE ITEMS

Main and RTM Software REV HJ (Material Handler)

The system now allows you to repeat the immediate probe operation through the Correlation Tray without removing and then re-inserting the wafer.

ENHANCEMENT ENABLING/DISABLING RTM HANDLER SCREEN

Main and RTM Software REV H (Material Handler)

The option "-99", (similar to -99 in the Set Parameters Menu), was added to the Material Handler Diagnostic Menu for enabling or disabling the RTM handler screen upon first time power–up of the handler, or when the battery back–up RAM becomes corrupted or unusable. A future revision may incorporate a jumper on the material handler main system PCB to set the RTM display.

ENHANCEMENT ADJUSTING AIR SENSOR VALUES **REF:** SECTION 4.7.1 HANDLER MAINTENANCE MENU LINE ITEMS LINE 4 – SWITCHES, LATCHES, SENSORS WAFER AIR SENSOR

REF:

SECTION 4.7

MAINTENANCE MENU

Main and RTM Software REV D (Material Handler)

If the wafer air sensor values are not within range, the system will cycle the Air Sensor System three (3) times. If the air sensor values are still out of range, the system will beep continuously while displaying the following:



When you press the < ENTER > key, the prober system will stop beeping and display the following screen:

/		
/	** WAFER SENSOR ADJUSTMENT **	١
	"0" = SENSE AIR SOLENOIDOFF	
	WITH AIR SOLENOIDOFF SET SENSOR TO60	
	WITH AIR SOLENOIDON SET SENSOR TO160	
(WAFER SENSOR VALUE = xxx	I
	PRESS "ENTER" TO EXIT	,

The wafer sensor value displayed, represented in the above screen by "xxx", is a scaled value read from the sensor that is updated five times per second. The pressure regulator should be adjusted so that the wafer sensor value is set within +2 or -2 of 160 when the air solenoid is "ON" or within +2 or -2 of 60 when the air solenoid is "OFF".

NOTE: On previous systems, when trying to map the quickloader, an emergency stop occurred if the sensor value was out of range. The emergency stop is now replaced by the above screens to allow adjustments prior to re-mapping the quickloader.

The wafer sensor value must be within range before the Air Sensor Adjustment cycle will exit. Press < 0 > on the monitor keyboard to toggle the sense air solenoid on or off. Press < ENTER > to clear the screen and resume handler operation.

ENHANCEMENT CHANGES IN CCD PREALIGN SUBSYSTEM MENU

REF: SECTION 4.7.1 HANDLER MAINTENANCE MENU LINE ITEMS LINE 7 – PREALIGN SUBSYSTEM

Main and RTM Software REV HD (Material Handler)

Selection "7" from the Handler Maintenance Menu activates the CCD Prealign Subsystem Menu.

** CCD PREALI	GN SUBSYSTEM **
HW REV. xx	SW REV. xxxxxxxx
COMM OK	VAC ON WAFER OK
	0 1
BRIGHTNESS	132 134
CCD_CHUCKANGLE	600 900
CCD_SPINDLE	1000 687
1 ROTATE	7 TOGGLE DEV
2 RESET A13	8 PREALIGN
3 CALIBRATE	9 SET CCD-CK
4 LAMP ON-OFF	10 SET CCD-SP
5 SPINDLE VAC	11 SET LAMP
6 PIXEL SCAN	12 BURN IN
OPTION	

Active Camera

The display fields BRIGHTNESS, CCD_CHUCKANGLE, and CCD_SPINDLE have two columns of values. These columns are located under "0" (for the 8" CCD camera) or "1" (for the 5" and 6" CCD camera). Either the "0" or the "1" will be highlighted and this represents the "active camera" with regards to reading and setting parameters.

To toggle the "active camera", choose option 7. The BRIGHTNESS field will indicate the lamp brightness value currently in use for prealign. When the lamp is calibrated, its value is automatically reflected in this field. Upon entry to this screen, the active camera will correspond "current size" for setup.

Adjusting Camera Location Offsets

The prealign angular coordinate system is identical with that of the chuck except that it is rotated CW 180 degrees.

There is a CCD_CHUCKANGLE for each camera. It measures the angle (CW) between prealign angle 0 and the center line of the CCD array. The default angle for camera 0 is 600 (60.0 degrees) and the default angle for camera 1 is 900 (90.0 degrees).

These angles are adjustable to compensate for manufacturing and assembly discrepancies. To tell if these parameters need adjusting, prealign a wafer to angle 0 and then load it on the chuck. Inspect the resulting flat or notch position in relation to the actual chuck angle 0. Adjust the CCD_CHUCKANGLE parameter for the difference observed.

To adjust this angle, first highlight the appropriate "active camera", then select option 9. Enter the new angle in tenths of a degree.

The CCD_SPINDLE parameter (option 10) is a distance measured in tenths of a millimeter. It represents the distance from the center of the prealign spindle to the center of the CCD array. The default distance for camera 0 is 1000 (100.0mm) and the default distance for camera 1 is 687 (68.7mm).

Rotating the Spindle

Selection 1 (ROTATE) will rotate the spindle the number of steps specified. The spindle motor is operated in one-half step mode here, and there are 4800 steps per revolution. In all other areas not associated with prealign, the motor is operated in full-step mode: 600 step/rev. Moves are relative: positive value = CW rotation and a negative value = CCW rotation.

Reset A13

Selection 2 will send a remote reset command to the A13 prealign processor board. "OK" or "FAIL" will appear, depending on the results.

Calibrate

Selection 3 will calibrate the lamp for the "active camera" highlighted. The A13 processor will vary light intensities until the CCD output is in the middle range of the ADC. The new value calculated will be updated in the brightness display field.

There should be *no* wafer on the prealign spindle when performing calibration. "OK" or "FAIL" will appear depending on the results.

Lamp ON-OFF

Selection 4 will prompt you to turn the lamp OFF (0) or ON (1). This operation will take place on the "active camera". The prior state of the lamp does not matter; the end result will always be what you select. The lamp will be turned up to the current brightness level.

Spindle Vacuum

Selection 5 (SPINDLE VAC) is a toggle for the prealign spindle vacuum. A display field in the upper right hand corner of the screen indicates the current state of the spindle vacuum: "VAC ON" or "VAC OFF". Right next to this is another display field indicating whether or not a wafer is present: "WAFER OK" or "NO WAFER".

Pixel Scan

Selection 6 will return the pixel number of the first pixel illuminated above its threshold value. This of course operates only on the active CCD array ("active camera"). The lamp must be turned on before running PIXEL SCAN. The range of valid return values is 0 - 3455. A return value of 9999 indicates that all pixels are blocked (not illuminated).

Toggle Device

Selection 7 (TOGGLE DEV) will toggle the "active camera". The current active camera can be determined by the camera number highlighted.

Prealign Wafer

Selection 8 (PREALIGN) will prealign a wafer. The resulting message will be displayed on line 14. Possible messages are:

SUCCESS (Wafer centered to specified tolerance and flat/notch positioned to specified angle)

COULD NOT FIND FLAT/NOTCH PROBLEM WITH CCD ARRAY UNCORRECTABLE SPINDLE OFFSET ILLEGAL WAFER SIZE NO WAFER BEFORE PREALIGN NO WAFER AFTER PREALIGN FLAT FIND SIZE ERROR TOO MANY FLATS FOUND WAFER CENTER COMPUTE ERROR ERROR COMMUNICATING TO A13

Set CCD_CHUCKANGLE

For option 9 (SET CCD-CK), see Section 5.3.1.2, Adjusting Camera Location Offsets.

Set CCD_SPINDLE

For option 10 (SET CCD-SP), also see Section 5.3.1.2, as noted above.

Set Lamp

Selection 11 prompts you for a new brightness value for the "active camera". The amount you enter will overwrite the value determined by automatic calibration, until the next calibration takes place.

Burn In

This selection (12) will run a prealign burn-in test for 20000 cycles, or until the $\langle \text{ENTER} \rangle$ key is pressed. It creates centering errors from 0 to 5mm and repeats this cycle starting at different angles (10 degree increments).

THE ASYST SMIF INX 2200 INDEXER for the 4085X AWS Prober

Main and RTM Software REV HJ (Material Handler)

The following information provides instructions on how to set up, manipulate, and otherwise work with a 4085X AWS Prober equipped with the Asyst SMIF INX 2200 Indexer. The Indexer Firmware requires REV P or above.

Indexer Components

The cassette platform has been removed and one SMIF–Indexer model INX 2200 has been located at the cassette 1 position. This Indexer allows the loading and unloading of a cassette enclosed in a standard Asyst Pod.

NOTE: Only 200 mm SEMI cassettes or EMPAC U-68 cassette (200 mm cassette except that the C4 dimension is 153.5 mm) are supported.

The Indexer power supply is located between the Indexer and the prealign platform.

Indexer Communications

Indexer RS-232 ports

Two Indexer RS-232 ports are of interest.

- AUX 1: ASCII commands, used for MH Indexer runtime communication and for Procomm REV. 2.0 typed in commands or test script "INDXTEST.ASP". Accessed by taking off side access plate. 9600 baud + NULL modem
- HOST EQUIP: SECS II (CTS line low) and SAM (CTS line high). Also used by ISIM diagnostic program. Port accessed from back of prober

MH Software System Type Determination

The MH communicates with the Indexer through Duart 1B (J39) on the MH comm board to the Indexer's AUX1 channel. The Indexer limits the speed to 9600 baud.

On MH powerup, the MH tries to initialize the Indexer over this channel. If it gets a good response, the MH configures itself as an Indexer type machine and an additional status line "INDEXER:" will appear on the RUN TIME screen.

NOTE: If this status line does not appear and the machine is equipped with an Indexer, *then there is a communication problem; do not attempt to operate the MH.*

For the detailed ASCII commands, refer to the SMIF–Indexer Manual, A Serial Text Interface for the Asyst SMIF–Indexer.

General Operation

Wafer Size Determination (EMPAC U-68 cassette)

The original 4085 cassette size sensors have been eliminated by the introduction of the SMIF–Indexer. The wafer size for Indexer type machines will be determined by using the two prealign CCD cameras. The size determination is performed once per cassette, before the first wafer is prealigned. Wafers originating from the Single Wafer Load Station (Correlation Tray) have their size determined by the wafer size sensors in that station.

Prealign CCD Lamp Calibration

Both prealign CCD lamps (lamp 0 for 8" and lamp 1 for 6") are calibrated before mapping the first wafer in each cassette. The frequency of calibration is once per cassette.

Software Calibration

Two MDVs have been added to the diagnostic menu -98 selection - First Slot Offset and Cas1 X Offset, both adjustable by +-100 mils.

The First Slot Offset:

Transfer Arm Z-Axis Offset Bottom of wafer in first slot with the top of the transfer arm @ 3250 mils.

This position varies depending on the type of pod liner:

Plastic Liner Default = 0, Metallic liner Default = -45

The Cas1 X Offset:

Transfer Arm X-Axis (Linear Motor) Offset of X-Axis Center Cass 1 position with the actual center of the wafer in a cassette in a pod on the indexer. Default = 0.

- NOTE: The CASS 8 MAP OFFSET, for Indexer machines only, applies to both normal 8" cassettes and EMPAK U-68 cassettes containing 6" wafers. If both cassette models are used, this single offset must be set so that it works with both types. The default value is 15 mils.
- NOTE: Also refer to "4085X Material Handler Software" PN 248317–001.HE Release Notes for information on setting other MDVs.

Determine Transfer Arm Z-Axis First Slot Offset

1. Load Pod to Stage

With the pod loaded with the intended cassette and pod liner and with a wafer in slot one, load the pod on the prober and lower the cassette to the stage position. Use the RUN TIME menu key < 3 > "LD/UL CASS 1".

2. Diagnostic SMIF-Indexer Menu Item 12

In this menu, use item 12 to automatically set the first slot offset. The Z-axis initially moves to 3050 mils, like mapping the cassette, then the Z-axis gradually moves up to sense the wafer. At the position the wafer is sensed (NewZ), the FIRST SLOT OFFSET is determined by NewZ + 10 mils offset - 3250 mils. The 10 mils offset is the distance from the wafer that the Z-axis will stop when the wafer is sensed.

Cassette Load/Unload Operations

Cassettes (200 mm or EMPAC U-68) can only be introduced to the prober by being enclosed in a standard Asyst POD.

There are two states of the cassette cover in the present MH system. While in "COVER OPEN" state, no MH actions can take place and you are allowed to freely add or remove a pod on the Indexer. If a Pod is introduced, then "OK TO LOAD" will appear and the MH will respond to the < 3 > key (LD/UL CASS 1). If the < 3 > key is pressed, then the MH will lock the pod and lower the cassette to the stage position where the MH can access it and then display "LOADED".

After the cassette is in the "LOADED" state, you can press the key < F6 > (CASS COVER), to enter the "COVER CLOSED" state; then the handler will begin mapping the new cassette.

During normal probing, if all wafers are processed (displayed in prober window), then you can press the < F6 > key to open the cover. If all wafers have been processed, then "OK TO UNLOAD" will be displayed. While "OK TO UNLOAD" is displayed, the MH will respond to the < 3 > key (LD/UL CASS 1) by raising the cassette back into the pod (home position), unlocking the pod and displaying "OK TO REMOVE". "OK TO REMOVE" will remain on the screen until the pod is removed. When the pod is removed, the MH will go to the "READY" state.

If in the "COVER OPEN" state with some wafers still in process (that is, out of the cassette), then "LOCKED" will be displayed and the cassette will not be allowed to unload (key < 3 >, LD/UL CASS1). To unload an incomplete cassette, you can press the key < F5 > (RECOVER) to return wafers to the cassette.

The possible indexer status on the runtime screen while in "COVER OPEN" state and applicable meanings are listed below:

1. READY:

The system is ready to receive a pod.

2. OK TO LOAD:

The pod is in place and the Indexer is ready to perform the LOAD operation.

3. LOADED:

A newly introduced cassette has been lowered to the stage position and is ready to be accessed by the MH transfer arm.

4. OK TO UNLOAD:

A cassette containing processed wafers is ready to be unloaded (returned to the pod).

5. OK TO REMOVE:

A cassette has returned to the pod(home position) and the pod is unlocked and ready to be removed from the Indexer.

6. LOCKED:

A cassette is in the stage position, but the MH has not processed all of the wafers.

7. ERROR:

Indexer error has occurred.

Following is the MH RUN TIME display:

		*SMF01-0H3.HF
CASSETTE WAFER PROBED PROBLEMS INDEXER	::	1 25 25 0 OK TO UNLOAD
IDLE		COVER OPEN

The cassette loaded by the Indexer will be designated Cassette 1. The key < 3 > (LD/UL CASS1) is used for cassette loading and unloading.

Cross-Slotted Wafer Detection

When a new cassette is loaded and lowered to the stage position, the MH queries the Indexer as to the status of the wafers in the cassette. If any are cross-slotted, the MH will display an option "CONTINUE THE SAME POD Y/N". If < Y > is selected, the material handler will enter the "LOADED" state and will allow the cassette to be processed. If < N > is selected, the material handler will unload the cassette and you must remove the pod.

When there are wafer mapping errors, the wafer map will be displayed showing the location of 'C'ross-Slotted wafers, 'F'ull slots, 'E'mpty slots, and 'U'nknown slots.

NOTE: If, after an attempt to load the cassette, there are 'U'nknown slots, an indexer error exists.

Cassette Not Present

If you attempt to load a Pod with no cassette, you will receive the message: INDEXER: ERROR / CASSETTE NOT PRESENT. In order to continue, you must go to the SMIF-Indexer Subsystem Menu and do command "5", RESET ALARM. The keystroke sequence is:

< DIAG > < Y > (LINE) < 13 > (OPTION) < 5 >

Diagnostic Menu

The following Indexer diagnostic menu provides some Indexer operation functions and a way to setup the reference position between the Handler and Indexer.

```
** SMIF-INDEXER SUBSYSTEM **
POD:
SLOT SENSOR POS:
WAF SENSOR POS:
1 SELF TEST
                             7 MOVE ABS
2 HOME
                             8 POD (UN)LOCK
3 STAGE
                             9 RESEAT
4 MAP
                            10 MOVE TO SLOT
5 RESET ALARM
                            11 READ ABS. POS
6 MOVE REL.
                            12 SET 1ST SLOT
OPTION=
```

The display field POD shows the current status of the pod (such as PRESENT and (UN) LOCKED.

The field SLOT SENSOR POS is the distance (in mils) between the slot sensor and the wafer access position.

The WAF SENSOR POS is the distance (in mils) between the wafer sensor and the wafer access position.

Errors are detected on all commands issued and the appropriate SUCCESS or FAILURE message will be displayed.

An explanation of the numbered menu items follows:

1	SELF TEST:	Performs an Indexer internal self test.
2	HOME:	Commands the Indexer elevator to home position. "HOME" is absolute position 0, and the cassette is inside the pod.
3	STAGE:	Commands the Indexer elevator to stage (open) position.
4	MAP:	Scans cassette and generates a cassette map. Slots can be 'F'ull, 'E'mpty, 'C'ross-slotted, or 'U'nknown. ('U'nknown slots are Indexer Malfunction)
5	RESET ALARM:	Indexer Software Reset. Also clears MH error condition.
6	MOVE REL.:	Moves elevator a relative distance in mils. Move distance can be $+/-$.
7 MOVE ABS:	Moves elevator to specified absolute position $(0 - 10600 \text{ mils}; 0 \text{ is all the way} up, 10600 \text{ is all the way down}).$	
------------------	---	
8 POD (UN)LOCK:	Toggles pod lock. If already locked then unlocks. If unlocked, then locks. (Only works in Home position).	
9 RESEAT:	Runs the Indexer's wafer seater operation.	
10 MOVE TO SLOT:	Position specified slot in the wafer access position.	
11 READ ABS POS:	Reads Indexer's current absolute position.	
12 SET 1ST SLOT:	Commands the arm to sense the first slot wafer and set the first slot offset.	

SUPPLEMENT

MATERIAL HANDLER

SECTION 4 – REV B

This supplement describes additions and changes that apply to Section 4, Material Handler. This information will be incorporated into the section with the next revision. This information supplements the new or changed material in the manual temporarily identified by the dated bar in the margin. The margin bar is often used when updates can be made without changing pagination or section REV letter.

In the heading for the respective changes, the box at the right classifies the information by the subsection to which it relates and the title of that subsection.

UPDATE:	DEFAULTING OF VARIABLES	REF: SECTION 4.4	Page Supp 4–3
NEW:	NEW LINES, SET MODE MENU	REF: SECTION 4.4.1.2	Page Supp 4–4
NEW:	NEW LINES, SET PARAMETER MENU	REF: SECTION 4.4.1.3	Page Supp 4–4
UPDATE:	EMERGENCY STOP IMPROVEMENTS	REF: SECTION 4.5.4	Page Supp 4–6
EXPANDE	D INFORMATION: REMOVING/INSERTING SPECIFIC WAFERS	REF: SECTION 4.6.2	Page Supp 4–7
ENHANCE	EMENT: ADJUSTING AIR SENSOR VALUES	REF: SECTION 4.7.1	Page Supp 4–7
NEW:	CCD PREALIGN SUBSYSTEM MENU	REF: SECTION 4.7.1	Page Supp 4–9
THE ASYS	T SMIF INK 2000 INDEXER, FOR THE 4085X AV	WS PROBER	Page Supp 4–12

UPDATE DEFAULTING OF VARIABLES

REF: SECTION 4.4 SETTING UP AND ENABLING THE HANDLER

ProberVision Software, REV DA

The defaulting of global prober-handler variables (wafer unload reason, pipelining state, etc.) is only done on prober power-up. This avoids the unloaded wafer status from being changed to UNPROBED after a **DS** command.

Prober – handler communication initialization and transfer of the setup block to the handler occurs only at the following times.

- a) Power "ON" with autoload enabled (read from battery-backed ram or default file)
- b) Autoload enabled via menu or XIO.
- c) Setup downloaded with autoload set to enabled (via XIO or disk file load).

UPDATE NEW MENU LINES **REF:** SECTION 4.4.1.2 SET MODE MENU LINE ITEMS

Main and RTM Software REV HD (Material Handler)

A new prompt field "SETUP FOR WAFER SIZE N INCH" has been added to the F2 screen of the Handler Set Mode Menu. This field must be set to the correct size *prior to* entering the OCR Setup Menu. This becomes the "current size".

All other prealign and OCR parameters may now be set. You will not be allowed to change size if the TRANSFER or READ_ID task is running.

A new prompt field "STOP BETWEEN CASSETTES" has also been added. This field has three possible settings that are examined every time a cassette has completed processing. The settings are:

0 = DISABLED 1 = STOP ONLY IF DIFF SIZE (*if next cassette is different size*) 2 = ALWAYS STOP UPDATE NEW LINE 07

REF: SECTION 4.4.1.3 SET PARAMETER MENU LINE ITEMS

Main and RTM Software REV HD (Material Handler)

A Line 07, "UNREADABLE CHAR" has been added to the Handler Set Parameter Menu because it becomes unaccessable from the prober side.

Select this line to indicate which ASCII character is to be used by the OCR to indicate an undecipherable character. When the prober receives this character, it asks the OCR to reread the wafer ID. For the Cognex OCR Reader, a diamond $- \ensuremath{``} \ensuremath{\bullet} \ensuremath{``} -$ appears at the bottom of the RUN TIME DISPLAY as part of the ID string, to show that a particular character has not been read; for example:

ID = 12345 A♦CD

UPDATE NEW LINE 08

Main and RTM Software REV HF (Material Handler)

In order to handle different wafer sizes with ID position located at non-middle position and the camera mounted at 0 degree location in an AWS machine, a new item has been added to the Set Parameter Menu:

08 ID LOCATION X xxx MILS (default 0 mils)

The concept is illustrated on the next page.

The "ID LOCATION X" is the linear distance from the center of the flat to the center of the ID string. The range of ID location X is:

- -1000 to 1000 mils for a 6-inch wafer
- -750 to 750 mils for a 5-inch wafer

If the "ID LOCATION X" is not "0", an extra motion will be involved before the wafer can be placed to the camera read position. It is suggested that if the distance of the ID string away from the flat mid-point is within 450 mils, there is no need to set "ID LOCATION X".



ID LOCATION X DIAGRAM

UPDATE EMERGENCY STOP IMPROVEMENTS

REF: SECTION 4.5.4 OTHER LOADING INFORMATION

Main and RTM Software REV H (Material Handler)

When an Emergency Stop occurs, the first press of the < ENTER > key will silence the alarm. Further presses of the < ENTER > key will operate as presently defined for Emergency Stop conditions. When an Emergency Stop occurs, the system will require the operator to remove any wafer detected on the transfer arm.

If the operator signals that the Emergency Stop has been cleared and a wafer is still detected, the system will issue a warning and not exit the Emergency Stop state. When the wafer detected on the transfer arm has been completely removed, the system will do the restart procedure.

If available, the appropriate wafer ID will be displayed as part of the Emergency Stop screen. This will aid the operator in locating the wafer after it has been removed from the system.

Two new emergency stop error conditions have been added:

F MOTOR POSITION ERROR WHILE WAFER ON ARM:

The linear motor, transfer arm, theta motor, and transfer arm Z-motor will halt when any one x-,y-,z-axis reports an error. The transfer arm vacuum solenoid is polled to see if a wafer is present on the arm. If no wafer is detected, the system will attempt to initialize the motors without operator intervention. If a wafer is detected on the transfer arm, an Emergency Stop occurs.

F WAFER LOST IN TRANSIT:

This Emergency Stop occurs when the system detects a change in the state of the transfer arm vacuum sensor while transporting a wafer between stations. If a change is sensed, the linear motor, transfer arm theta motor, and Z-motor will halt. After the Emergency Stop has been acknowledged by the operator, (alarm is silenced by first press of the < ENTER > key), the linear motor will be blanked and the torque removed from the transfer arm theta motor. This allows the operator to manipulate and position the tower assembly for further processing of wafers.

EXPANDED INFORMATION

REF: SECTION 4.6.2 REMOVING/INSERTING SPECIFIC WAFERS

Main and RTM Software REV HD (Material Handler)

The tray of the Single Wafer Hold (or Handling) Station cannot be opened until you request an INSERT... or REMOVE... operation from the Immediate Operations Menu (items 3 and 2 respectively).

When REMOVE is selected, the system opens the latch to allow the wafer to be removed and then waits for the tray to be closed. When the tray is closed, the sensors will be checked to verify that the wafer had indeed been removed. If the tray is empty, the latch will be engaged.

When INSERT is selected, the system will open the latch to allow a wafer to be inserted, wait for the tray to be closed, and then read the wafer size sensors. The appropriate wafer size will be highlighted (5, 6, or 8-inch). When you verify the wafer size, the latch is closed. If no wafer is present, you will be prompted to insert again.

ENHANCEMENT ADJUSTING AIR SENSOR VALUES **REF:** SECTION 4.7.1 HANDLER MAINTENANCE MENU LINE ITEMS LINE 4 – SWITCHES, LATCHES, SENSORS

Main and RTM Software REV D (Material Handler)

If the wafer air sensor values are not within range, the system will cycle the Air Sensor System three (3) times. If the air sensor values are still out of range, the system will beep continuously while displaying the following:

\bigcap		\backslash
	WAFER SENSOR IS OUT OF TOLERANCE	
	PRESS "ENTER" TO ADJUST	

When you press the < ENTER > key, the prober system will stop beeping and display the following screen:



The wafer sensor value displayed, represented in the above screen by "xxx", is a scaled value read from the sensor that is updated five times per second. The pressure regulator should be adjusted so that the wafer sensor value is set within +2 or -2 of 160 when the air solenoid is "ON" or within +2 or -2 of 60 when the air solenoid is "OFF".

NOTE: On previous systems, when trying to map the quickloader, an emergency stop occurred if the sensor value was out of range. The emergency stop is now replaced by the above screens to allow adjustments prior to re-mapping the quickloader.

The wafer sensor value must be within range before the Air Sensor Adjustment cycle will exit. Press < 0 > on the monitor keyboard to toggle the sense air solenoid on or off. Press < ENTER > to clear the screen and resume handler operation. NEW CCD PREALIGN SUBSYSTEM MENU

Main and RTM Software REV HD (Material Handler)

On CCD probing systems, selection "7" from the Handler Maintenance Menu activates the CCD Prealign Subsystem Menu.

** CCD PREALIGN	SUBSYSTEM **
HW REV. xx	SW REV. xxxxxxx
COMM OK	VAC ON WAFER OK
	0 1
BRIGHTNESS	132 134
CCD_CHUCKANGLE	600 900
CCD_SPINDLE	1000 687
1 ROTATE	7 TOGGLE DEV
2 RESET A13	8 PREALIGN
3 CALIBRATE	9 SET CCD-CK
4 LAMP ON-OFF	10 SET CCD-SP
5 SPINDLE VAC	11 SET LAMP
6 PIXEL SCAN	12 BURN IN
OPTION	

Active Camera

The display fields BRIGHTNESS, CCD_CHUCKANGLE, and CCD_SPINDLE have two columns of values. These columns are located under "0" (for the 8" CCD camera) or "1" (for the 5" and 6" CCD camera). Either the "0" or the "1" will be highlighted and this represents the "active camera" with regards to reading and setting parameters.

To toggle the "active camera", choose option 7. The BRIGHTNESS field will indicate the lamp brightness value currently in use for prealign. When the lamp is calibrated, its value is automatically reflected in this field. Upon entry to this screen, the active camera will correspond "current size" for setup.

Adjusting Camera Location Offsets

The prealign angular coordinate system is identical with that of the chuck except that it is rotated CW 180 degrees.

There is a CCD_CHUCKANGLE for each camera. It measures the angle (CW) between prealign angle 0 and the center line of the CCD array. The default angle for camera 0 is 600 (60.0 degrees) and the default angle for camera 1 is 900 (90.0 degrees).

These angles are adjustable to compensate for manufacturing and assembly discrepancies. To tell if these parameters need adjusting, prealign a wafer to angle 0 and then load it on the chuck. Inspect the resulting flat or notch position in relation to the actual chuck angle 0. Adjust the CCD_CHUCKANGLE parameter for the difference observed.

To adjust this angle, first highlight the appropriate "active camera", then select option 9. Enter the new angle in tenths of a degree.

The CCD_SPINDLE parameter (option 10) is a distance measured in tenths of a millimeter. It represents the distance from the center of the prealign spindle to the center of the CCD array. The default distance for camera 0 is 1000 (100.0mm) and the default distance for camera 1 is 687 (68.7mm).

Rotating the Spindle

Selection 1 (ROTATE) will rotate the spindle the number of steps specified. The spindle motor is operated in one-half step mode here, and there are 4800 steps per revolution. In all other areas not associated with prealign, the motor is operated in full-step mode: 600 step/rev. Moves are relative: positive value = CW rotation and a negative value = CCW rotation.

Reset A13

Selection 2 will send a remote reset command to the A13 prealign processor board. "OK" or "FAIL" will appear, depending on the results.

Calibrate

Selection 3 will calibrate the lamp for the "active camera" highlighted. The A13 processor will vary light intensities until the CCD output is in the middle range of the ADC. The new value calculated will be updated in the brightness display field.

There should be *no* wafer on the prealign spindle when performing calibration. "OK" or "FAIL" will appear depending on the results.

Lamp ON-OFF

Selection 4 will prompt you to turn the lamp OFF (0) or ON (1). This operation will take place on the "active camera". The prior state of the lamp does not matter; the end result will always be what you select. The lamp will be turned up to the current brightness level.

Spindle Vacuum

Selection 5 (SPINDLE VAC) is a toggle for the prealign spindle vacuum. A display field in the upper right hand corner of the screen indicates the current state of the spindle vacuum: "VAC ON" or "VAC OFF". Right next to this is another display field indicating whether or not a wafer is present: "WAFER OK" or "NO WAFER".

Pixel Scan

Selection 6 will return the pixel number of the first pixel illuminated above its threshold value. This of course operates only on the active CCD array ("active camera"). The lamp must be turned on before running PIXEL SCAN. The range of valid return values is 0 - 3455. A return value of 9999 indicates that all pixels are blocked (not illuminated).

Toggle Device

Selection 7 (TOGGLE DEV) will toggle the "active camera". The current active camera can be determined by the camera number highlighted.

Prealign Wafer

Selection 8 (PREALIGN) will prealign a wafer. The resulting message will be displayed on line 14. Possible messages are:

SUCCESS (Wafer centered to specified tolerance and flat/notch positioned to specified angle)

COULD NOT FIND FLAT/NOTCH PROBLEM WITH CCD ARRAY UNCORRECTABLE SPINDLE OFFSET ILLEGAL WAFER SIZE NO WAFER BEFORE PREALIGN NO WAFER AFTER PREALIGN FLAT FIND SIZE ERROR TOO MANY FLATS FOUND WAFER CENTER COMPUTE ERROR ERROR COMMUNICATING TO A13

Set CCD_CHUCKANGLE

For option 9 (SET CCD-CK), see Section 5.3.1.2, Adjusting Camera Location Offsets.

Set CCD_SPINDLE

For option 10 (SET CCD-SP), also see Section 5.3.1.2, as noted above.

Set Lamp

Selection 11 prompts you for a new brightness value for the "active camera". The amount you enter will overwrite the value determined by automatic calibration, until the next calibration takes place.

Burn In

This selection (12) will run a prealign burn–in test for 20000 cycles, or until the $\langle \text{ENTER} \rangle$ key is pressed. It creates centering errors from 0 to 5mm and repeats this cycle starting at different angles (10 degree increments).

THE ASYST SMIF INX 2200 INDEXER for the 4085X AWS Prober

Main and RTM Software REV HJ (Material Handler)

The following information provides instructions on how to set up, manipulate, and otherwise work with a 4085X AWS Prober equipped with the Asyst SMIF INX 2200 Indexer. The Indexer Firmware requires REV P or above.

Indexer Components

The cassette platform has been removed and one SMIF–Indexer model INX 2200 has been located at the cassette 1 position. This Indexer allows the loading and unloading of a cassette enclosed in a standard Asyst Pod.

NOTE: Only 200 mm SEMI cassettes or EMPAC U-68 cassette (200 mm cassette except that the C4 dimension is 153.5 mm) are supported.

The Indexer power supply is located between the Indexer and the prealign platform.

Indexer Communications

Indexer RS-232 ports

Two Indexer RS-232 ports are of interest.

- AUX 1: ASCII commands, used for MH Indexer runtime communication and for Procomm REV. 2.0 typed in commands or test script "INDXTEST.ASP". Accessed by taking off side access plate. 9600 baud + NULL modem
- HOST EQUIP: SECS II (CTS line low) and SAM (CTS line high). Also used by ISIM diagnostic program. Port accessed from back of prober

MH Software System Type Determination

The MH communicates with the Indexer through Duart 1B (J39) on the MH comm board to the Indexer's AUX1 channel. The Indexer limits the speed to 9600 baud.

On MH powerup, the MH tries to initialize the Indexer over this channel. If it gets a good response, the MH configures itself as an Indexer type machine and an additional status line "INDEXER:" will appear on the RUN TIME screen.

NOTE: If this status line does not appear and the machine is equipped with an Indexer, *then there is a communication problem; do not attempt to operate the MH.*

For the detailed ASCII commands, refer to the SMIF–Indexer Manual, A Serial Text Interface for the Asyst SMIF–Indexer.

General Operation

Wafer Size Determination (EMPAC U-68 cassette)

The original 4085 cassette size sensors have been eliminated by the introduction of the SMIF–Indexer. The wafer size for Indexer type machines will be determined by using the two prealign CCD cameras. The size determination is performed once per cassette, before the first wafer is prealigned. Wafers originating from the Single Wafer Load Station (Correlation Tray) have their size determined by the wafer size sensors in that station.

Prealign CCD Lamp Calibration

Both prealign CCD lamps (lamp 0 for 8" and lamp 1 for 6") are calibrated before mapping the first wafer in each cassette. The frequency of calibration is once per cassette.

Software Calibration

Two MDVs have been added to the diagnostic menu -98 selection - First Slot Offset and Cas1 X Offset, both adjustable by +-100 mils.

The First Slot Offset:

Transfer Arm Z-Axis Offset Bottom of wafer in first slot with the top of the transfer arm @ 3250 mils.

This position varies depending on the type of pod liner:

Plastic Liner Default = 0, Metallic liner Default = -45

The Cas1 X Offset:

Transfer Arm X-Axis (Linear Motor) Offset of X-Axis Center Cass 1 position with the actual center of the wafer in a cassette in a pod on the indexer. Default = 0.

- NOTE: The CASS 8 MAP OFFSET, for Indexer machines only, applies to both normal 8" cassettes and EMPAK U-68 cassettes containing 6" wafers. If both cassette models are used, this single offset must be set so that it works with both types. The default value is 15 mils.
- NOTE: Also refer to "4085X Material Handler Software" PN 248317–001.HE Release Notes for information on setting other MDVs.

Determine Transfer Arm Z-Axis First Slot Offset

1. Load Pod to Stage

With the pod loaded with the intended cassette and pod liner and with a wafer in slot one, load the pod on the prober and lower the cassette to the stage position. Use the RUN TIME menu key < 3 > "LD/UL CASS 1".

2. Diagnostic SMIF-Indexer Menu Item 12

In this menu, use item 12 to automatically set the first slot offset. The Z-axis initially moves to 3050 mils, like mapping the cassette, then the Z-axis gradually moves up to sense the wafer. At the position the wafer is sensed (NewZ), the FIRST SLOT OFFSET is determined by NewZ + 10 mils offset - 3250 mils. The 10 mils offset is the distance from the wafer that the Z-axis will stop when the wafer is sensed.

Cassette Load/Unload Operations

Cassettes (200 mm or EMPAC U-68) can only be introduced to the prober by being enclosed in a standard Asyst POD.

There are two states of the cassette cover in the present MH system. While in "COVER OPEN" state, no MH actions can take place and you are allowed to freely add or remove a pod on the Indexer. If a Pod is introduced, then "OK TO LOAD" will appear and the MH will respond to the < 3 > key (LD/UL CASS 1). If the < 3 > key is pressed, then the MH will lock the pod and lower the cassette to the stage position where the MH can access it and then display "LOADED".

After the cassette is in the "LOADED" state, you can press the key < F6 > (CASS COVER), to enter the "COVER CLOSED" state; then the handler will begin mapping the new cassette.

During normal probing, if all wafers are processed (displayed in prober window), then you can press the < F6 > key to open the cover. If all wafers have been processed, then "OK TO UNLOAD" will be displayed. While "OK TO UNLOAD" is displayed, the MH will respond to the < 3 > key (LD/UL CASS 1) by raising the cassette back into the pod (home position), unlocking the pod and displaying "OK TO REMOVE". "OK TO REMOVE" will remain on the screen until the pod is removed. When the pod is removed, the MH will go to the "READY" state.

If in the "COVER OPEN" state with some wafers still in process (that is, out of the cassette), then "LOCKED" will be displayed and the cassette will not be allowed to unload (key < 3 >, LD/UL CASS1). To unload an incomplete cassette, you can press the key < F5 > (RECOVER) to return wafers to the cassette.

The possible indexer status on the runtime screen while in "COVER OPEN" state and applicable meanings are listed below:

1. READY:

The system is ready to receive a pod.

2. OK TO LOAD:

The pod is in place and the Indexer is ready to perform the LOAD operation.

3. LOADED:

A newly introduced cassette has been lowered to the stage position and is ready to be accessed by the MH transfer arm.

4. OK TO UNLOAD:

A cassette containing processed wafers is ready to be unloaded (returned to the pod).

5. OK TO REMOVE:

A cassette has returned to the pod (home position) and the pod is unlocked and ready to be removed from the Indexer.

6. LOCKED:

A cassette is in the stage position, but the MH has not processed all of the wafers.

7. ERROR:

Indexer error has occurred.

Following is the MH RUN TIME display:



The cassette loaded by the Indexer will be designated Cassette 1. The key < 3 > (LD/UL CASS1) is used for cassette loading and unloading.

Cross-Slotted Wafer Detection

When a new cassette is loaded and lowered to the stage position, the MH queries the Indexer as to the status of the wafers in the cassette. If any are cross-slotted, the MH will display an option "CONTINUE THE SAME POD Y/N". If < Y > is selected, the material handler will enter the "LOADED" state and will allow the cassette to be processed. If < N > is selected, the material handler will unload the cassette and you must remove the pod.

When there are wafer mapping errors, the wafer map will be displayed showing the location of 'C'ross-Slotted wafers, 'F'ull slots, 'E'mpty slots, and 'U'nknown slots.

NOTE: If, after an attempt to load the cassette, there are 'U'nknown slots, an indexer error exists.

Cassette Not Present

If you attempt to load a Pod with no cassette, you will receive the message: INDEXER: ERROR / CASSETTE NOT PRESENT. In order to continue, you must go to the SMIF-Indexer Subsystem Menu and do command "5'', RESET ALARM. The keystroke sequence is:

Diagnostic Menu

The following Indexer diagnostic menu provides some Indexer operation functions and a way to setup the reference position between the Handler and Indexer.

**	SMIF-INDEXER	SUBSYSTEM	* *
POD:			
SLOT SENSOR	R POS:		
WAF SENSOR	POS:		
1 SELF TEST	ſ	7	MOVE ABS
2 HOME		8	POD (UN)LOCK
3 STAGE		9	RESEAT
4 MAP		10	MOVE TO SLOT
5 RESET ALA	ARM	11	READ ABS. POS
6 MOVE REL		12	SET 1ST SLOT
0.777.011			
OPTION=			

The display field POD shows the current status of the pod (such as PRESENT and (UN) LOCKED.

The field SLOT SENSOR POS is the distance (in mils) between the slot sensor and the wafer access position.

The WAF SENSOR POS is the distance (in mils) between the wafer sensor and the wafer access position.

Errors are detected on all commands issued and the appropriate SUCCESS or FAILURE message will be displayed.

An explanation of the numbered menu items follows:

1	SELF TEST:	Performs an Indexer internal self test.
2	HOME:	Commands the Indexer elevator to home position. "HOME" is absolute position 0, and the cassette is inside the pod.
3	STAGE:	Commands the Indexer elevator to stage (open) position.
4	MAP:	Scans cassette and generates a cassette map. Slots can be 'F'ull, 'E'mpty, 'C'ross-slotted, or 'U'nknown. ('U'nknown slots are Indexer Malfunction)
5	RESET ALARM:	Indexer Software Reset. Also clears MH error condition.
6	MOVE REL.:	Moves elevator a relative distance in mils. Move distance can be $+/-$.
7	MOVE ABS:	Moves elevator to specified absolute position $(0 - 10600 \text{ mils}; 0 \text{ is all the way up, } 10600 \text{ is all the way down}).$

8 POD (UN)LOCK:	Toggles pod lock. If already locked then unlocks. If unlocked, then locks. (Only works in Home position).
9 RESEAT:	Runs the Indexer's wafer seater operation.
10 MOVE TO SLOT:	Position specified slot in the wafer access position.
11 READ ABS POS:	Reads Indexer's current absolute position.
12 SET 1ST SLOT:	Commands the arm to sense the first slot wafer and set the first slot offset.

SECTION 5 – AUTO ALIGN

CONTENTS

	The areas curre	notations s where in ent revisio	in the margin on this page a formation was changed and on (REV A). NOTE the Supplement locat	nd throughout the section indicate /or new information added in this and at the end of Section 5.	Updated 5/96
5.1	OVER	VIEW			5-1
	5.1.1	HOW T	O USE THIS SECTION		5-1
5.2	COMP	ONENTS	S OF AUTO ALIGN		5-1
	5.2.1	VISION	MODULE PROCESSOR		5-1
		5.2.1.1	Correlation Process		5-2
		5.2.1.2	Best Match		5-2
	5.2.2	COHU	CCD CAMERA		5-2 🌗
	5.2.3	LIGHT	ING SOURCES		5-3
5.3	THE A	UTO ALI	GN PROCESS		5-4
5.4	INITA	LIZATIO	N AND SETUP		5-5
	5.4.1	THE R	EFERENCE TARGET		5-5
		5.4.1.1	Guidelines for Selecting G	ood Reference Targets	5-5 🔶
		5.4.1.2	Q Value as Target Selectio	n Criterion	5-6
		5.4.1.3	Search Area and Pattern		5-6
		5.4.1.4	Selecting and Storing a Re	ference Target	5-7 🔶
		5.4.1.5	Second Reference		5-8 🖣
		5.4.1.6	Using Find Edge Mode		5-8
		5.4.1.7	Using First Die Reasonabl	eness	5-9
	5.4.2	TESTIN	NG THE REFERENCE TA	RGET'S ACCURACY	5-9
		5.4.2.1	Contrast Test		5-9
		5.4.2.2	Confusing Target Test		5-10
		5.4.2.3	Positional Sensitivity Test		5-10
		5.4.2.4	Other larget lests		5 - 10

(continued)



CONTENTS (continued)

				Upd 5/!
54	ΙΝΙΤΔΙ	IZATION AND SETUP (continued)		
0.1	543	ALIGNMENT COMPLETION	5-11	
	544	ADJUSTING THE REFERENCE TARGET FOR A NEW	5 11	
		CAMERA LOCATION	5-11	
5.5	OPER	ATING AUTO ALIGN	5-12	
	5.5.1	AUTOALIGN OPTION MENU LINE ITEMS	5-12	
	5.5.2	PARAMETERS FROM OTHER MENUS	5-19	
	5.5.3	FUNCTIONAL KEYS	5 - 20	
	5.5.4	FIND TARGET EXCEPTIONS	5-21	
5.6	TEACI	H DIE CORNER FEATURE	5-22	
5.7	SELF-	-TEACH AUTO ALIGN FEATURE	5-23	
	5.7.1	Q THRESHOLD USED IN TARGET SELECTION	5-25	
	5.7.2	SELF-TEACH WITH XFINE, 2PT2, AND 2PT1	5-26	
	5.7.3	WAFER REQUIREMENTS	5-26	
	5.7.4	INITIAL SETUP PROCEDURES	5-26	
		5.7.4.1 Camera Light Type Selection	5-26	
		5.7.4.2 Perform Coarse Theta Align	5-27	
		5.7.4.3 Camera Calibration Procedures	5 - 28	
	5.7.5	MODES OF OPERATION	5-30	
	5.7.6	REFERENCE PATTERN SELECTION AND TRAINING OPERATION	5-32	
5.8	VISIO	N UTILITIES FEATURES	5-33	
5.9	THET	A COMPENSATION	5-34	
	5.9.1	THETA COMPENSATION MODE MENU	5-35	
	5.9.2	THETA COMPENSATION SETUP PROCEDURE	5-36	
5.10	TROU	BLESHOOTING PROCEDURES	5-37	
	5.10.1	CCU AND MONITOR CHECK	5-37	
	5.10.2	VISION MODULE POSSIBLE PROBLEMS	5-37	
5.11	SUMM	IARY	5-42	

SUPPLEMENT

Section Reference	Change or Feature	Supplement Page Number
5.5.1	Adjust Autoalign Lighting	Supp 5–1
5.5.1	Pattern Portability	Supp 5–2
5.9	Theta Compensation	Supp 5–3
5.10	Probe to Pad Optimization	Supp 5–3

ILLUSTRATIONS

5 - 1	Cohu Camera	5 - 3
5-2	The Autoalign Option Menu	5-12
5-3	Autoalign Light Calibration Menu and Adjust Autoalign Lighting Screen	5-15
5-4	Center Reference Menu	5-16
5-5	Enabling the Self–Teach Feature	5-23
5-6	Internal STAA Target Levels	5-25
5-7	Selecting Perform Auto Align Train	5-27
5-8	Selecting Perform Coarse Theta Align	5-28
5-9	Selecting Perform Camera Calibration	5-28
5 - 10	Selecting Self-Teach Operating Modes	5-31
5-11	Semi Mode Instruction Screen	5-31
5-12	Vision Utilities Menu	5-33
5-13	Theta Compensation Mode Menu	5-35

TABLES

5 - 1	Search Areas and Sizes	 5-6
5-2	Auto Align Related Keys	 5-20
5-3	Q Threshold Checking	 5-25
5 - 4	Self-Teach Modes	 5-30
5-5	Troubleshooting Video	 5-38
5-6	Troubleshooting Cohu Camera	 5-39
5 - 7	Troubleshooting Auto Align General	 5-40



CONTENTS (continued)

Horizon Series 254523-050 REV B

SECTION 5 AUTO ALIGN

5.1 OVERVIEW

The Auto Alignment feature uses the prober and a vision processor to align the streets of the wafer to the XY axis of the forcer. It then uses theta alignment to ensure that the die are placed correctly under the probe tips for accurate probing.

5.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following information about Auto Align:

- An overview of the components
- A description of the process
- Initialization and setup procedures, including setting a reference target
- Operating instructions for Auto Align, Teach Die Corner and Self-Teach Auto Align
- Operating instructions for the Vision Utility and Theta Compensation features
- Troubleshooting tips for alignment, camera and video

5.2 COMPONENTS OF AUTO ALIGN

The Auto Align function uses the Vision Module (Cognex 2000) vision processor to compare a live video image with a previously stored image.

A camera and optics assembly transmit the wafer image to the vision processor. The optics package includes a specially designed Cohu CCD (Charge Coupled Device) camera with an optics assembly mounted flush with the prober's ring carrier (to avoid mechanical contention with any test heads).

For the Cognex Vision Module, there is a specific power-up sequence as well as a definite initialization process.

The Cognex must be powered up for at least two minutes prior to attempting to initialize this option via the prober Set Option Menu. However, if the Cognex box contains Revision D or later firmware, the boot sequence of the Vision Module will be cut to about 20 seconds.

Added 6/96



SUPPLEMENT

AUTO ALIGN

SECTION 5 – REV B

The following information includes additions and changes that apply to Section 5, Auto Align. They will be incorporated into the section with the next revision. This information supplements the new or changed material in the manual temporarily identified by the dated bar in the margin. The margin bar is often used when updates can be made without changing pagination or section REV letter.

Each item in the Supplement contains a heading for identification. The box at the left identifies the type of information (such as NEW or CHANGE) and the subject; the box at the right classifies the information by the single or major subsection to which it relates and the title of that subsection. Information is given in section numerical order.

Software Revision DB

NEW FEATURE ADJUST AUTOALIGN LIGHTING

REF: 5.5.1 AUTO ALIGN OPTION MENU LINE ITEMS LINE 05 – LIGHT CALIBRATION

With this new feature, you can change the current align light settings. This makes it easier to adjust the align lighting without retraining the target.

On the Autoalign Light Calibration Menu, illustrated below, the intensities displayed under the heading "ALIGN LIGHT SETTINGS" are the current light values.

/ *** AUTOALIGN LIGHT CALIBRATION ***			
ALIGN LIGHT SETTINGS			
SWITCH INTENSITY			
COAXTAL ON 10	*** ADJUST AUTOALIGN LIGHTING ***		
OBLIQUE OFF 4	NEXT LIGHT SETTINGS		
	SWITCH INTENSITY		
NEXT ALIGN LIGHT SETTINGS	COAXIAL OFF 10		
01 COAXIAL LIGHTING OFF	OBLIQUE ON 8		
02 OBLIQUE LIGHTING ON	LICUT CONTROL KEYS		
03 COAXIAL INTENSITY 10	TOCCLE INCREASE DECREASE		
04 OBLIQUE INTENSITY 8	COAXIAL "1" "X" "V"		
05 ADJUST LIGHTING MENU	OBLIQUE "2" "." "<-"		
	JOYSTICK IS ENABLED		
	"CAMR" TOGGLES DISPLAY		
	"DIG VID" FOR AGC		
	"ENTER" EXITS MENU		

AUTOALIGN LIGHT CALIBRATION MENU AND ADJUST AUTOALIGN LIGHTING SCREEN

The values displayed for Lines 01-04 are for the next align train (FIND TARG function). The eighth line of the display reads "NEXT TRAIN LIGHT SETTINGS".

The new Adjust Autoalign Lighting screen, illustrated next, prompts for the following new action keys:

The 14th line will read "PAUSE" SET ALIGN LIGHT; this will cause the current light settings to become the settings used for the next align.

The 15th line will read "FIND TARG" SET TRAIN LIGHT; this key will cause the current light settings to become the settings used for the next align train (FIND TARG) function.

Restriction: Patterns trained using oblique lighting will most likely *not* be portable to another prober equipped with different camera optics.



NEW ADJUST AUTOALIGN LIGHTING SCREEN

Software Revision DF

NEW FEATURE PATTERN PORTABILITY **REF:** 5.5.1 AUTO ALIGN OPTION MENU LINE ITEMS (New Line 12)

The Pattern Portability Mode provides Pattern Portability checking prior to certain operations. It is enabled via a new Line 12 of the Autoalign Option Menu or through external I/O (SM119Pp / ?SM119Pp). When this mode is enabled, PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER and PROFILE BEFORE ALIGN are automatically enabled.

In the Pattern Portability mode, before a FIND TARGET, ALIGN, or AUTO-PROBE function is started, a check is made to ensure that the required setup has been done. If any of the setup locations (NCES, camera, probe tip center, wafer center under NCES) has not been set correctly, the current function is aborted and an error message displayed.

Depending on the required setup, the message may be: SETUP REQUIRED: NCES, CAMERA, PROBE CENTER, PROF WAFER.

When the FIND TARGET, ALIGN, or AUTOPROBE function is started (from keyboard or external I/O), with Pattern Portability Mode enabled, the profile options "PROFILE BEFORE ALIGN" and "PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER" will be automatically enabled.

The "correct" setup requires a manual setup of camera, probe-tip center, and NCES in the Profiler Menu using the bare chuck and profiling the wafer with FIND CENTER enabled. These items can be set up with pattern portability either enabled or disabled; their correctness is only checked when pattern portability is enabled.

Pattern Portability may cause problems in moving to First Die on probers without a profiler. Since Pattern Portability relies on knowing where wafer center is on the chuck, profiling with FIND CENTER must be done. If the wafer has not been profiled with FIND CENTER, the pattern portability vector method will not be used to start align search and to locate First Die. (In this case, the pre-Rev DB method of using absolute pattern location is used instead.)

ENHANCEMENTS:	REF: 5.9
THETA COMPENSATION	THETA COMPENSATION

Setup files from DB and earlier software which had Theta Compensation enabled can now be read in by DF software and properly processed. The older files are read in and prober memory is updated to be compatible with DF's requirements.

The Theta Compensation (TCA) Angle in REVs DD and later is still the negative from DB and earlier software. REV DF and later software makes all necessary changes needed to load in DB and earlier setup files. However, setup files using Theta Compensation made with DD and later software cannot be successfully loaded and processed by DB and earlier software.

Also, the prober software now ensures that Z is down during the automatic moves in the Auto Theta Compensation setup procedure when verifying the theta compensation angle.

NEW FEATURE PROBE TO PAD OPTIMIZATION

REF: 5.10 (new) PROBE TO PAD OPTIMIZATION (Current sections beginning with 5.10 will be renumbered)

PROBE TO PAD OPTIMIZATION

Probe to Pad Optimization (PTPO) provides a semi-automatic setup of First Die position and optimization, ensuring accurate probe to pad alignment. It is designed to help align the probe to the pad in terms of wafer angle and positioning offset. This allows the best alignment to be achieved which gives the maximum margin between the probe mark and the passivation border. The optimization algorithm is used to provide the best alignment. The Probe Mark Inspection (PMI) results from the Vision Module provide the information for the algorithm to work correctly.

With the use of this feature, it is no longer necessary to use the Theta Compensation (thetacomp) option to manually align the wafer to the probe card angle. The PTPO algorithm will calculate the probe card angle and use the X-FINE alignment to accurately align the wafer to the probe card angle automatically, employing the probe mark inspection results.

PRODUCT INSTALLATION AND SETUP

Appropriate setup procedures must be performed and parameters set prior to using this feature. Incorrect setup or training procedures will lead to incorrect PTPO calculations, with erroneous results. Refer to the **"Achieving the Best Results from Probe Mark Inspection Parameters Settings"**, in the supplement following Section 16, PROBE MARK INSPECTION.

The accuracy of the PTPO calculation depends on the accurate results of the probe mark inspection. A single scratched pad or a dirty pad might ruin the whole inspection result and make the PTPO calculation fail. Look at the inspection result on each pad and check the PTPO calculation results prior to commanding a PTPO correction.

The prober can handle a probe card angle up to +/- 3 degrees or +/- 0.0525 radians. The minimum size of pads is 2.5 X 2.5 mil.

Prior to doing the PMI/PTPO operation, try to put all the probe marks inside the pads or slightly touching the edge of the pad. This will permit the best results to be achieved the first time. In some cases, two touchdowns and two PTPOs may be required for optimum results.

New Probe to Pad Optimization (PTPO) Setup Menu

A new option has been added to the prober Set Options Menu. A new item, "NEXT PAGE", Line 11 on the original menu, appears when the prober verifies functional support for the new options.

Line 01 on the second page enables PTPO. When this line, PROBE TO PAD OPTIMIZE, is enabled, the PTPO Setup Menu will be displayed, as illustrated below.

Line items 01 to 03 on the PTPO Setup Menu function in the same manner as their counterparts in the Probe Mark Inspection Menu. Line items 04 through 07 are described below.

Line 04 PTPO CORRECT ANGLE

When disabled, the PTPO calculation doesn't take into account the angle offset between probe card and wafer. To do PTPO in this case, ensure that the probe card is indeed parallel to the platen X/Y axis. In most cases, *this option should be enabled!*



Line 05 REVIEW PTPO SUMMARY

This option provides all the correction data from the PMI/PTPO calculation. If there is no solution to the last inspection result, all data will be 0 and a message "PTPO FAIL, CAN'T OPTIMIZE" will display on the screen.

The angle is in a unit of radians. It is then consistent with the thetacomp angle. 1 degree = 0.0175 radian.

The PTPO total angle is the sum of all the previous correction angles. This angle is battery-backed up and can only be removed via the RESET PTPO ANGLE TO 0 option.

/	***** PTPO SUMN	IARY ***	****
	LAST DIE INSPECTED	X =	0
		Y =	0
	X OFFSET (IN .1 MIL)		-4.879
	Y OFFSET (IN .1 MIL)		3.005
	ANGLE OFFSET (RADIAN)		0.01799
	PTPO TOTAL ANGLE (RAD	IAN) .	0.03
			/
\backslash	₩₽₩₩₽₽₩ ₩∩ ₽¥IT		

Line 06 DO PROBE TO PAD OPTIMIZE

This option is one of the means used to invoke the PMI/PTPO calculation. The operation involves a probe mark inspection on current die followed by a PTPO calculation. After the PTPO calculation, the result summary will display on the screen with a prompt "DO PTPO CORRECTION (Y/ENTER)?" Select < Y > to invoke the PTPO correction procedures. If you REVIEW PTPO SUMMARY after performing the PTPO correction, X and Y offset values will be zero.

Line 07 RESET PTPO ANGLE TO 0

When the probe card is changed and you wish to do the PTPO over again, this option provides a mechanism to reset the PTPO angle inside the system. This operation begins by clearing all the PTPO offset data including the PTPO angle, followed by an auto alignment at 0 degrees, and then returns to the previous First Die position.

OPERATIONAL SETUP OF PTPO

Following is the procedure used to set up PTPO after the system is powered up:

1. Set probe tip center and camera center.

These two positions *must* be set accurately. In the Profile Menu < F5 >, selections 2 and 8 set up the probe tip center and camera center. See the respective Technical Reference Manual for your model, the section on the **Noncontact Edge Sensor**, for the procedures to set these positions.

- 2. Load the wafer.
- 3. Profile the wafer by selecting Profile Menu item number 4.
- 4. Enable Auto Align and turn on XFINE (selection 2 in AUTO ALIGN MODE).
- 5. Press < FIND TARGET > to train the alignment target.
- 6. Select < SET OPTION > (< F3 >) and select Line 11 (NEXT PAGE), and then select Line 01 to enable PTPO and access the PTPO Setup Menu.
- 7. From the PTPO Setup Menu, select Line 04 to enable PTPO CORRECT ANGLE.
- 8. Use the microscope to align the probe tip to the pad of the First Die manually.
- 9. Do a touchdown to generate the probe marks.
- 10. Press < FIRST > to set the First Die.
- 11. Re-autoalign the wafer at 0 degrees (Theta Compensation should be disabled).
- 12. Select < SET OPTION > (< F3 >) and select Line 10 PROBE MARK INSPECTION.

 Set the PMI specifications and other inspection thresholds such as lighting, as instructed in the Technical Reference Manuals, the sections on Probe Mark Inspection, and in this document, Line 02 Specifications on Page 27.

NOTE: PMI Specification Menu Line item 08 (RESULT DISPLAY FORMAT...xxx) must be set to 2 = LNGH or 5 = GRAP_LNG for PTPO to work properly.

14. Select < SET OPTION > (< F3 >) and Line 10 (PROBE MARK INSPECTION). Select Line 04 (TRAIN PAD LOCATIONS) to train the pads of the First Die. In order to get the correct probe card angle, the pads in the four corners of the probe card and the pads next to them must be trained.

For a typical probe card which has two rows of pins, the pads shown solid black should be trained:



However, since most probe cards are not perfect, some pins might generate scrapes which are closer to the edge of the passivation borders than others. Doing the touchdown before training helps to determine which pins are really in the danger zone and should be trained.

Remember that PTPO only does the optimization from what it can see. You should train 15 pads if that many are available. Training an optimum number of pads leads to more accurate calculation and achieves better results.

Press < FIRST > / < F4 > to set FIRST DIE.

- 15. The system displays, "DO PTPO ANALYSIS? (Y/ENTER)." Select < Y > to invoke the Probe Mark Inspection (PMI) and Probe to Pad Optimize (PTPO) calculation.
- 16. After the PTPO calculation, the correction data (offset and angle) will display on the screen. If it is not possible to bring all of the marks inside the pads, the error message "PTPO FAIL, CAN'T OPTIMIZE ... "will be displayed.

Otherwise, the system asks "DO PTPO CORRECTION? (Y/ENTER)''. Check the PTPO result and press < Y > to do the PTPO correction.

The correction procedure involves an auto alignment which aligns the wafer to the correction angle from the PTPO calculation. After alignment, correction offsets (X and Y) will be applied to the positioning of the First Die.

- 17. Index to a new evaluation position and make a new set of marks.
- 18. Select the < SET OPTIONS > key and choose the "NEXT PAGE" line item. On that menu, enable Line 01 (PROBE TO PAD OPTIMIZATION... ENB). On the resulting menu, choose line item 06 (DO PROBE TO PAD OPTIMIZATION) and enter < Y > when prompted.

19. Check the displayed offsets and determine if they are satisfactory.

If they are satisfactory, exit all menus and operate as normal. If they are not satisfactory, repeat the optimization process by selecting < Y > (YES) when the system prompts to do corrections.

In most cases, one PTPO correction should be sufficient to bring all the probe marks to the best location inside the pads. However, if after the first PTPO correction there are still some positioning offsets which are significant (more than 0.1 mil), a second PTPO and possibly a third may be performed to correct those positioning offsets on subsequent die.

CHANGING THE PROBE CARD

- 1. Remove the wafer.
- 2. Install the probe card.
- Set the probe tip center. The prober displays, "RESET PTPO ANGLE (Y/ENTER)"; answer Yes (< Y >).
- 4. Load a wafer.
- 5. Profile the wafer.
- 6. Align the wafer.
- 7. Use the microscope to align the pads of the First Die to the probe tips manually.
- 8. Do a touchdown to generate the probe marks.
- 9. Press < FIRST > to set the First Die.
- 10. The system displays, "DO A PTPO ANALYSIS (Y/ENTER)".
- 11.. Press < Y > to invoke the PMI/PTPO analysis.
- 12. Check the PTPO result and press < Y > to do the PTPO correction.
- 13. If a second PTPO correction is considered necessary, index to the next die and repeat steps 8 to 12.

If the correction is sufficient, then reset the first die position, press < ENTER > to ignore the correction prompt, and then operate as normal.

INVOCATION OF PTPO

Four operations invoke the PTPO operation.

Set First Die

Whenever you set First Die from the keyboard, if the following conditions are matched, a PMI/PTPO analysis will be prompted by the system, as illustrated on the next page.

- The PTPO option is enabled
- The inspection pads are trained

If you select "Y" to proceed with the PMI/PTPO analysis, the following conditions will be verified:

- Is the align mode X-FINE mode ?
- Is the wafer aligned ?
- Is the first pad location still valid ?

If these three conditions are matched, the system will move the current die under the camera and perform an automatic probe mark inspection of all the trained pads.

After the probe marks are inspected, the inspection results are collected and fed into the algorithm to do the optimization. The correction data will then display on the screen and the prober will prompt "DO A PTPO CORRECTION (Y/ENTER)?"

Select < Y > to invoke the correction procedures as described in the **Introduction**.

17:12:03 E#DD17-	-1PV.DF 02/06/95		***** PTPO SUM	1MARY ******
Y . . . 0 ZDN . . . 0 WAFER Z MODE 	JIE X . <th></th> <th>LAST DIE INSPECTED</th> <th>X = 0 Y = 0</th>		LAST DIE INSPECTED	X = 0 Y = 0
CHUCK VAC ON PROBE> EDGE INDEX BUSY	SECSDIS X I/O ONLINE WAFER # 1 GOOD DIE 0		X OFFSET (IN .1 MIL) Y OFFSET (IN .1 MIL) ANGLE OFFSET (RADIAN) PTPO TOTAL ANGLE (RAI	-4.432 -1.311)0.0018 DIAN) . 0.0010
DO PTPO ANALYSIS ? (Y	UGLY DIE 0 (/ ENTER)		DO PTPO CORRECTION ?	(Y / ENTER)
New prompt		lf PTPO i	s successful	

Do PMI/PTPO on Current Die

Press < PROG > to access the Profiler Menu; go to the second page and select Line 03: "DO PMI/PTPO ON CURRENT DIE" to invoke the same operation as setting the First Die, as illustrated below.



At the End of Manual Inspection

At the end of probe mark manual inspection, the prober will prompt "DO PMI/PTPO ANALYSIS (Y/ENTER)?". Select < Y > to invoke the same operation as setting the First Die.

PTPO ANGLE AND RESET THE PTPO ANGLE

How the PTPO Correction Angle Works

The PTPO correction angle works the same way as the thetacomp angle. This angle will be used to compensate all of the relative die movement.

The PTPO angle is not a Machine Dependent Variable (MDV); it can only work on the current probe card setup. It is battery backed–up so that when powered down the system will not lose it. This angle is accumulated each time a PTPO correction is performed.

Reset the PTPO Correction Angle

To reset the PTPO correction angle, you can either select Line 07 (RESET PTPO ANGLE TO 0) in the PTPO Menu or when you set the probe tip center.

5.2.1 Vision Module Processor

The Vision Module is a powerful gray-scale analyzer used to compare a live video image with a previously stored image (called a *reference target*). The process is called *pattern recognition*.

The Vision Module resolves an image into parts as small as .15625 mils, and assigns each part a gray value between 0 and 63 (0 would be black and 63 would be white). This high resolution and gray scale improves Auto Alignment.

Because the Vision Module is software-dominated, it performs several sophisticated functions, including Auto Align, Optical Character Recognition (OCR), Ink Dot Inspection (IDI), and Probe Mark Inspection (PMI). (Only Auto Align is discussed in this section; the other functions are discussed in separate sections of this manual.)

The Vision Module also drives a motorized zoom lens for PMI, and controls all the lamps for each of its vision tasks. It can also perform Self–Teach Auto Align, a function which automatically selects reference targets, relieving the operator of this task.

5.2.1.1 CORRELATION PROCESS

To perform Auto Alignment, the Vision Module relies primarily upon a blob comparison algorithm that matches the pixel values of one image with the values of another image. The matching of pixel values is called *correlation*.

In this correlation process, each of the pixels of one image is matched against that same pixel location of a second image. If the gray value is identical, a pixel match is perceived, and that location is said to correlate. The greater the number of locations which correlate, the greater the overall correlation score for those two images. If the score is high enough, then the images are said to correlate.

5.2.1.2 BEST MATCH

Correlation scores alone can be misleading, however. A uniform patch of gray may correlate well with another uniform patch of gray, yet there is no value in this correlation - the wafer cannot be positionally corrected if there is no location information present in the image.

One method used to solve this problem is called *best match*. This algorithm looks specifically at transitional pixels – those spots where the image changes from light to dark or vice versa. If the transitions in one image match the pixel locations of the transitions in a second image, then a match has been detected. Since a field of gray has no transitional pixels, no score can be developed for this algorithm, and the reference target would be unacceptable.

Through the use of pixel correlation and best match algorithms, the Vision Module can compare one image with a second image, and determine whether they match. If the live image matches the image stored into the Vision Module memory, it will be recognized and alignment is performed.

5.2.2 Cohu CCD Camera

The Cohu CCD (charged coupled device) camera has been designed and built especially for Electroglas by Cohu, Inc (*Figure* 5-1). The camera is small, has high resolution and clarity, is very repeatable in performance, and has a long lifespan.



FIGURE 5-1: COHU CAMERA

The CCD array in the Cohu "sees" a portion of the wafer and feeds live video to the Vision Module. The Vision system digitizes the video for comparison with an image previously stored manually.

If the live image matches the stored image, the prober uses location information from the Vision processor to adjust the target pattern to the optical center. The prober then indexes and again has the Vision system search for the pattern. Correction is made to bring the target back to optical center. When the prober can index and the target doesn't leave optical center, wafer alignment is complete. If the images don't match, the prober moves another portion of the wafer under the camera repeatedly, until a matching pattern is found.

The camera optics provide an appropriate resolution for alignment or for Probe Mark Inspection. For Auto Align the resolution is set at .15625 mils per pixel, so that the target box covers an area of 128 x 128. The actual resolution is set by both the optics and the electronics; it can be incorrect and require adjustment by the technician during a normal PM procedure.

5.2.3 Lighting Sources

Proper lighting is critical for the creation of a good video signal to the video processor. Two light sources are provided: oblique and coaxial. Each type is engineered to maximize the video return for particular wafer surface characteristics such as refractive coatings.

• **Oblique** lighting uses four lamps to direct light from all sides at an angle to the wafer surface and to bounce a certain percentage at an angle back to the camera optics. The light is caught by a mirror and sent through the optics body to the camera.

electroglas 254523-050 REV B Updated 6/96
o A single **coaxial** lamp sends its light straight down at the surface which reflects the light back along that same axis. A beamsplitter passes 70% of the light onward to the same mirror used for oblique light return. This mirror sends the light to the wafer, which reflects the light back to the mirror, and back through the beamsplitter to the camera.

With the Vision Module and RTM software, lighting is controlled by menu input.

More information on setting the lighting is located in Section 5.5.1.5, Light Calibration.

5.3 THE AUTO ALIGN PROCESS

Automatic alignment involves both the prober main system and the Vision Module. The prober, which is in control, performs the theta corrections while the Vision Module, a slave device, performs the pattern recognition.

To start the Auto Align process, you select a reference target to be stored in the Vision Module's memory as digitized video. A wafer is prealigned, loaded onto the chucktop and transported to the alignment area beneath the camera. A live video image is delivered to the Vision Module along with a message to search or compare the new video image with the one stored in memory.

The target search score is displayed on the screen during the alignment process. The search score ranges between 0 and 100; the higher the score, the greater the similarity between the displayed target and the trained target.

The incoming video is digitized, and the Vision Module searches the area of the wafer in view for the pattern that best matches the stored reference target. A correlation (or "Q" for quality) value is created to indicate how much the new image looks like the stored image. This Q value is sent to the prober and the prober determines whether this number is high enough to indicate a good matching pattern.

If the pattern does not match well enough, the prober orders the forcer to move, and places another section of the wafer under the camera. The Vision Module searches again for a similar pattern; if it fails to find it, the prober presents another wafer section to the camera.

This process continues with the prober following a pre-calculated, overlapping spiral movement with the Vision Module searching each new area until a similar pattern is found. If it is still not found (as would happen should a lamp burn out or a different wafer product type be loaded accidentally), the prober stops and displays the ALIGN FAIL message on the monitor screen.

Assuming, however, that an appropriate pattern appears beneath the camera, the Vision Module identifies this pattern as similar to the one stored in memory. It then tells the prober where this target is compared with exact optical center so that the probe tips can accurately probe the wafer. The position deviation, measured in units of mils, is displayed in brackets to the right of the target search score during the alignment; the position deviation is the deviation between the actual found target and its predicted position.

The prober uses the location data to correct its X, Y and theta position and brings the new target image to the center of the picture seen by the Vision Module.

Auto Align is complete when the target search score and position deviation satisfy the following criteria:

search score > Q threshold (default = 50) -.079 < X deviation < .079 -.079 < Y deviation < .079

The Q threshold values (low = 25, normal/default = 50, high = 75) are described in Section 5.5.1, Autoalign Option Menu Line Items.

5.4 INITIALIZATION AND SETUP

Before operating the Auto Align function, you must select and store a reference target.

5.4.1 The Reference Target

The reference target is chosen by you or by the system if the Self–Teach option is installed. The Vision Module stores the reference target into memory so that it can recognize the target for wafer alignment. It is important to select the reference target carefully. While Auto Align accepts almost any reference, some result in better alignment than others.

NOTE

The target area is only that area within the box on the monitor screen; the rest of the image on the screen is not stored.

5.4.1.1 GUIDELINES FOR SELECTING GOOD REFERENCE TARGETS

The reference target should have good contrast and include features that are clear and unique on that die, yet the pattern should be repeatable from one die to the next since the vision system will be lining up the same image from die to die. Gray is acceptable because of the Vision Module's gray scale capability. (Note that what is a good image to the eye is not always a good image to the VM.)

The following guidelines can improve alignment accuracy while reducing search time:

- 1. *Balance Black and White Pixels.* Choose a reference with about the same amount of strongly contrasted black and white pixels. In general, if more than 70% of one is present, the reference will not be the best. Adjust the digitized video picture to improve the balance.
- 2. *Provide Information in Both Directions.* The reference must contain both vertical and horizontal edges (longer edges in the Y axis), but vertical predominating. The edge of a street, if clearly defined, is excellent as a vertical line. Side edges of pads are also good. (Do not be concerned if the pads show probe marks; they will not significantly decrease the target Q value.)
- 3. *Provide a Unique Pattern.* The accuracy of the Auto Align program depends on the number of edges in the reference target. If there are more unique and repeatable edges, the accuracy of the coordinates will increase. If a more common stored reference is repeated in the search area, the system may select another similar pattern.

electroglas 254523–050 REV B Information added 6/96

Information added 6/96

- 4. *Avoid Thin Lines of Black and White and Diagonal Lines.* If narrow lines are of very fine structure, they will not be repeatable. Because of processing effects, very thin lines can either be lost or can blend with other fine lines nearby. Look at the video image at different locations to determine the reliability of the digitized line. (A common mistake is to use printed letters like a logo as a target. It is easy for you to find but not the best target for alignment.)
- 5. *Include Large and Small Features.* Large features in the reference (pads, for example) will enable the system to locate the correct position faster. Smaller features, such as metal lines, will help locate with increased accuracy.

5.4.1.2 Q VALUE AS TARGET SELECTION CRITERION

Since the threshold value for all subsequent targets is set by a formula based on correlation Q values, it would seem that the Q values should be used to help determine a good reference target. However, Q values evaluate only repeatability and uniqueness. While these characteristics are important, other values must be considered.

Vertical data in the target is particularly important for the alignment process because the baseline for target comparison in the align mode is in the vertical axis. Any target-to-target deviation in alignment would be most easily seen when a vertical feature appears to move left or right; thus, vertical data is critical to alignment accuracy.

The Q values do not attempt to calculate the amount or usability of vertical data present in the target. The Q values are essential for the process of pattern recognition, but they have little bearing on alignment.

5.4.1.3 SEARCH AREA AND PATTERN

There is a difference between the **search area** and **search pattern**; the **search area** is a section of the wafer visible to the vision processor during the search algorithm; the **search pattern** is a sequential prober–controlled pattern used when the processor cannot find a match within the search area it can see.

Search Area

The search area is a 160×160 pixel area searched by the system in an effort to match a pattern in that area with the stored reference. A match will be found only if the center of the match lies within the search area. The Vision Module can electronically mask this area to three smaller search area sizes.

The sizes available for selection are given in Table 5-1, shown at the right:

TABLE 5-1: SEARCH AREAS AND SIZES		
SEARCH AREA	SIZE	
160 X 160 pixels	50 X 50 mils	
128 X 128 pixels	40 X 40 mils	
64 X 64 pixels	20 X 20 mils	
32 X 32 pixels	10 X 10 mils	

Search Pattern

Upon receiving a no-match statement from the Vision Module, the prober automatically moves the wafer beneath the camera optics to expose a new section for the Vision Module's search. The pattern the prober uses to expose the wafer to the Vision Module's examination is the search pattern. This pattern covers up to 40 overlapping positions. Eventually the target falls within the search area and the prober discontinues the search pattern.

The search size is a maximum of 450×450 mils but was made die-size dependent; this prevents the problem of straying onto the next die, thus locking onto the wrong target, or causing the search to stumble onto a test die.

5.4.1.4 SELECTING AND STORING A REFERENCE TARGET

NOTE

Whenever the forcer release switch is pressed during the Find Target sequence, < F6 > (< FIND TARG >) may be pressed again. The forcer release switch is located on the left side of the Monitor Keyboard.

1. Press < FIND TARG > (< F6 >).

The Vision Module is told to delete any previous reference targets, and communication is reestablished between the prober and the Vision Module. Search area and pattern size information is downloaded to the Vision Module (see Section 5.3.1.3, Search Area and Pattern). The wafer location placed within the camera's FOV (Field of View) is determined by the value entered for die size (Lines 01 and 02, Set Parameter Menu).

2. Observe the FOV displayed on the screen.

The prober sends the forcer beneath the camera, positioning the wafer so that the camera optical center is just right of the approximate center of the wafer.

- 3. Use the joystick to position a good target pattern within the box, following the guidelines given in Section 5.3.1.1, Guidelines for Selecting Good Reference Targets.
- 4. Press the < PAUSE/CONT > key on the Joystick keyboard to store the selected reference target.
- 5. After the Find Target sequence is complete, the system asks if you wish to use SECOND REF (Y/ENTER)? You may either use the Second Reference option or the Find Edge Mode. The importance of these options is discussed immediately following this section.

NOTE

If you are having mask shift or partial stepping problems, or would like another option besides the Second Reference or the Find Edge Mode, it is recommended that you use the Center Reference feature, Line 10 of the Autoalign Option Menu. See Section 5.4.1.10, Line 10 – Center Reference, for more information.



6. The prober then tells the Vision Module to load the target into memory. The Vision Module receives and digitizes all incoming video from the camera, but only stores the data that is within the target box on the screen (the box is generated by the Vision Module as a video overlay to help you).

Once the target data is stored, Auto Align is performed using that target. If the alignment is successful, the target will be stored again into memory, overwriting the old reference (this is done so that the target reference in memory is straight or lined up with the platen grid). If the alignment was not successful, the target is dumped and the message REFERENCE NOT STORED displays. Press < CAMR > to view the results of the failed tests. See Section 5.3.2, Testing the Reference Target's Accuracy, for more information.

As of Vision Module software REV DE, the Vision software version and options can be displayed after the "FIND TARG" procedure. Press the < CAMR > key to see a message similar to:

Copyright (c) 1994 by Electroglas, Vision DE: Align IDI OCR PMI

which indicates software version DE with installed options IDI, OCR, and PMI.

5.4.1.5 SECOND REFERENCE

The second reference ensures that the prober will go to the proper First Die (First Die offset was already calculated when you pressed the $\langle FIRST \rangle$ ($\langle F4 \rangle$) key at initial product setup).

The second reference must be a unique feature located on the right hand side of the wafer and should look very different from the first reference or any normal die. Test die work well, as they give a unique pattern that cannot be found in any of the adjacent die. Die intersections on stepped wafers also are ideal.

If you do not have test die, you may mark the wafer to use as a second reference. The mark on the wafer should be at least 1 mil across and the same size and in the same place on every wafer. If it is a featureless mark (a dot) it must be at least 4 mils across and no greater than 10 mils across. The mark should have good contrast from the background so that the prober can see it. If possible, the mark should be done during the metal mask for the best contrast.

To store a second reference, at the SECOND REF (Y/ENTER)? prompt press < Y >. Follow the same steps as outlined in Section 5.3.1.4, Selecting and Storing a Reference Target, beginning with Step 1.

If you cannot store a second reference, the Find Edge mode may be used.

5.4.1.6 USING FIND EDGE MODE

If you press < ENTER > at the prompt SECOND REF (Y/ENTER)?, you will see a second message: FIND EDGE (Y/ENTER)? If you press < Y >, the system will find the edge die. The First Die is then set normally.

The Find Edge mode can be selected as an alternative to a second reference when no partial die are printed on the wafer. If you have wafers in which the die do not go all the way to the edge and the top of the wafer, or if there is a blank area between the die and the edge of the wafer, use the

Added

June, 1996

Added June, 1996 Find Edge mode. The prober determines where the edge of the wafer is by indexing across the wafer until the prober no longer sees a die.

If the Find Edge mode fails while training the reference wafer, the system asks if you would like to try finding the edge again. If you enter yes, the search begins from the reference target, to ensure a correct First Die selection on subsequent wafers.

5.4.1.7 USING FIRST DIE REASONABLENESS

If the second reference or Find Edge mode are not selected, the system automatically defaults to this method.

When you place the first wafer onto the chuck either manually or with the Material Handler to store your reference target, the prober will remember the exact forcer location where the reference was stored. When a new wafer is placed onto the chucktop the prober will move to that location to begin searching for the reference.

The reference target of the new wafer should already appear on the monitor and cross hairs should immediately lock onto the reference target as the prober moves the target into the window at the center of the monitor.

If the reference target does not appear on the monitor and the prober has to search to find it, this indicates that the Material Handler is not properly adjusted; the reliability of getting to the correct First Die is directly related to the repeatability of the Material Handler.

If the reference does not appear on the monitor and the prober has to search to find it, this indicates that the Material Handling Module may not be properly adjusted. The reliability of getting to the correct first die is directly related to:

1. The quality and repeatability of the target;

- 2. The use of the second reference;
- 3. The accuracy of the Material Handler in loading the wafer correctly; and
- 4. The camera center position.

The most critical adjustment is the centering crescent on the belt track and the centering ring on the air track, which ensures that the wafer will be perfectly centered on the prealign spindle. Refer to Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLING, for more information on this module.

5.4.2 Testing the Reference Target's Accuracy

Before the alignment process is taken over by the prober, the accuracy of the reference target selection can be tested. Three specific reference target qualification tests are available:

- 1. Contrast test
- 2. Confusing target test
- 3. Positional sensitivity test



Modified June, 1996

5.4.2.1 CONTRAST TEST

The contrast tests measures the standard deviation of the gray scale selected by < FIND TARG >. There are 64 brightness or gray levels with 3.0 as the minimum allowable contrast requirement for a reference target. If a problem causing the message, REFERENCE NOT STORED is due to low contrast, an error is displayed as follows:

POOR LOW CONTRAST 1.2 (<=3.0) PLEASE ADJUST LIGHT, Z, OR SELECT ANOTHER TARGET

Press < CAMR > to review the error message on the video overlay. To correct, increase the light, adjust the Z, or select another reference target with higher contrast.

5.4.2.2 CONFUSING TARGET TEST

During the reference target selection process, the Vision Module searches for the reference target in whole image or fullness. If another target is found with a target search score above 70, the confusing target test will reject the target and display the error:

TARGET IS CONFUSING! SELECT ANOTHER TARGET.

The outline, search score, and position deviation of all confusing targets are displayed by blinking on the screen. Correct by selecting another less confusing reference target.

5.4.2.3 POSITIONAL SENSITIVITY TEST

The positional sensitivity measures the drop or difference in search scores around the immediate neighborhood of the reference target. A target with a high positional sensitivity (6 or above) in both the X and Y directions should be selected.

If the positional sensitivity value for X and/or Y is small (below 6), then the respective X and/or Y direction has very little positional information and the reference target is not good. Slight changes in directional rotation will not be detected. One of the following messages will display:

WARNING: NOT ENOUGH POSITIONAL INFORMATION IN X WARNING: NOT ENOUGH POSITIONAL INFORMATION IN Y WARNING: NOT ENOUGH POSITIONAL INFORMATION IN X AND Y

Press < CAMR > to review the sensitivity message and, if necessary, press < Z > to raise the Z stage to view the image. To correct, select a reference target with enough variation in positional information.

5.4.2.4 OTHER TARGET TESTS

A manual way of checking the accuracy of the alignment is to position the vertical cross hair on the edge of a street and scan the wafer up and down to see if the street drifts away from the cross hair. A good target should be accurate within a tenth mil, require no correction, and align in 10 to 12 seconds.

If you notice theta alignment problems, check your target for vertical edges. If you see First Die placement problems, look for both vertical and horizontal edges. If the align time is excessive, verify large features in the target and check camera scaling.

If each alignment starts by rotating the wafer strangely before trying to align it, then your Find Target sequence was performed with a wafer placed on the chuck top by hand, and the system is duplicating the correction required for that first wafer.

5.4.3 Alignment Completion

When the reference target and live image match, the prober indexes the forcer exactly one whole die in the Y axis, and brings the next die under the camera optical center. Assuming the die size has been entered correctly and since the wafer is not aligned perfectly, the target should appear above or below optical center.

The Vision Module, again told to search, identifies the target and tells the prober the extent of displacement of the target relative to optical center. The prober calculates the angle of rotation using the die size and the displacement value, and orders the chuck to rotate accordingly to correct the theta error.

When this is accomplished, the Vision Module again searches and verifies that the target now appears at optical center. If it does not appear at optical center, the prober corrects the theta error based on the new information from the Vision Module.

The prober moves the forcer in the X axis, 80% of the wafer radius rounded off to the nearest die size. The search and correct process resumes between the Vision Module and the prober until the target pattern is identified at optical center.

The forcer is commanded to move again in the Y axis past the center to the opposite side of the wafer (80% of the radius again). The search and correct routine resumes, completing automatic wafer alignment.

5.4.4 Adjusting the Reference Target for a New Camera Location

As of Prober Vision Software Revision REV DB, it is possible to align the correct First Die after downloading a reference pattern that was trained on a different prober. The problem of a camera location changing is overcome by storing the saved target position as an offset from the wafer center rather than using an absolute target position. Wafer center is measured by profiling the wafer with the Find Center option enabled. Therefore, in order to use this enhancement, it is *highly* recommended that the wafer be profiled before an align is attempted.

After a pattern file from a different prober is downloaded, Auto Align will adjust its search location to account for the new camera position. The correct reference die will be placed under the camera and used for alignment.



If First Die is not set after downloading the pattern file and aligning to the reference target, the First Die position is calculated using a vector from the alignment reference die to the First Die.

The prober will only be able to place the First Die under the probe tip center to an accuracy which may be off by as much as the sum of the setup errors in Probe Tip Center and Camera Center on both probers.

For die probing, First Die should be reset after aligning the first wafer associated with the downloaded pattern file.

Restriction: Pattern shift ("mask shift") between the trained wafer and the current wafer will cause the alignment search position to be off by the amount of the shift.

5.5 OPERATING AUTO ALIGN

To operate Auto Align:

- 1. Press < SET OPTION > (< F3 >) to display the Set Option Menu.
- 2. Select Line 02, AUTO-ALIGN SWITCH.

The Autoalign Option Menu displays (*Figure* 5-2).



5.5.1 Autoalign Option Menu Line Items

LINE 01 – STOP IF AUTO ALIGN FAILS

This option enables/disables a stop program.

With this feature disabled (< 0 >), alignment-related failures will not halt operation. Wafers failing to align will not be probed; they will be transported directly to unload.

With this feature enabled (< 1 >), operation will halt if the Auto Align fails and an alarm message will appear on the screen and the audio alarm will sound.

LINE 02 – AUTO ALIGN MODE

Choose an alignment mode or accuracy:

 θ for NORMAL – This mode requires the tolerance to be +/- .50 pixels, more than enough resolution for normal production. NORMAL is the fastest alignment mode.

I for FINE – FINE is similar to NORMAL, except the tolerance is +/-.25 pixels. This mode may require one or more search and correct routines by the prober before it reaches this distance from optical center.

2 for XFINE – XFINE also has a tolerance of +/- .25 pixels, but also incorporates an optional theta shake and some theta compensation. **NOTE**: The Theta Compensation feature (Section 5.7) cannot be used with the XFINE alignment mode.

3 for 2 PT/2 REF - used when the wafer has two different die patterns on the two halves of the wafer (same tolerance as NORMAL).

4 for 2 PT/1 REF – for two-point alignment of a wafer with a single die pattern (same tolerance as NORMAL).

As of ProberVision software REV DA, the decreased search time for the alignment target, after resetting "FIRST" die, is available to all alignment modes, not just XFINE.

For special procedures used on wafers qualified by alignment selections 3 and 4, see Section 5.4.4, Find Target Exceptions.

LINE 03 – Q THRESHOLD

The Vision Module allows you to adjust the Q (quality) value threshold. Again, the Q value is a measure of the quality of the pattern match between the new image to the stored image.

The Q value threshold appears on Line 03 of the Autoalign Option Menu (*Figure 5–3*). The prompt asks for a selection of:

0 = Normal 1 = Low 2 = High

electroglas 254523–050 REV B The Q value threshold is the minimum Q value for acceptance as a match (having the same pattern). An acquired image that matches the stored reference with a Q value at or above the Q value threshold would be accepted as a match with the stored reference. Otherwise, the acquired image is rejected as not being a match. The Q value threshold for the first reference is selectable (High, Normal, Low). The Q value threshold for the second reference is fixed at Normal.

Normal – The Normal Q value threshold setting has been shown to work well with the majority of the applications. It is the recommended setting.

Low – The Low Q value threshold setting should only be used when poor wafer images (for example, poor contrast, excessive pattern variation) lead to undesirable frequency of failure to align. A Low Q value threshold gives a lower level of confidence that the correct target is located even at the end of a successful alignment.

High – The higher the Q value threshold, the more resemblance a new image must bear with the stored reference before it is considered a match. A High Q value threshold gives a higher level of confidence that the correct target reference is located at the end of a successful alignment. However, the alignment performance is more sensitive to wafer image degradation. Wafers that otherwise would align well with the Normal Q setting could possibly fail to align with the High Q setting. The High Q value threshold setting should only be used on wafers that present good images (for example, good contrast, distinctive features, highly repeatable patterns from die to die).

LINE 04 - TEACH DIE CORNER

This line is used to enable/disable the Teach Die Corner feature which allows the host to access such information as target and camera offsets. The feature is described in Section 5.5, Teach Die Corner Feature.

LINE 05 – LIGHT CALIBRATION

The camera light calibration can be adjusted during Auto Align procedures by using the Autoalign Light Calibration screen. This menu and the control screen associated with it (*Figure 5-3*) control the lighting for the next training sequence. The light settings chosen will not be in effect until the next training sequence is completed.

If the desired settings are known, they can be entered directly into the Autoalign Light Calibration Menu. If the settings are not known, select Line 05 ADJUST LIGHTING which accesses the Adjust Autoalign Lighting screen.

When the Adjust Lighting screen is entered, the chuck moves to the align target found during the last align. If no align was done since a download of pattern (disk or XIO), camera center will be used

The last reference die trained will be moved under the camera with the current light settings. If no die has been trained, default values will be used for the light settings, and the center of the wafer will be placed under the camera.

There are fifteen discrete light levels. Press < CAMR > to toggle between the menu and the camera video display to observe lighting. When in the video display, the keys defined by the Adjust Autoalign Lighting screen are still active so changes in lighting can be seen immediately.

While making changes, do not press < ENTER > after pressing an active key; the < ENTER > key returns the display to the Autoalign Light Calibration Menu.

As of ProberVision System Software REV DB, you are able to change the current align light settings. This makes it easier to adjust the align lighting without retraining the target. For details, see the supplement at the end of the section.

Added June, 1996

LINE 06 – PERFORM AUTO LIGHT TRAIN

This line is used to select the best light type. This line item is described in Section 5.7.4.1, Camera Light Type Selection.

LINE 07 – COARSE THETA ALIGN

This feature is used to automatically perform coarse theta alignment. This line item is described in **Section 5.7.4.2**, **Perform Coarse Theta Align**.

PROBER	
*** AUTOALIGN LIGHT CALIBRATION ***	
ALIGN LIGHT SETTINGS	
SWITCH INTENSITY	
COAXIAL ON 10	
OBLIQUE OFF 4	
NEXT TRAIN LIGHT SETTINGS	
01 COAXIAL LIGHTING OFF	
02 OBLIQUE LIGHTING ON	
03 COAXIAL INTENSITY 10	
04 OBLIQUE INTENSITY 8	
LINE =	PROBER *** ADJUST AUTOALIGN LIGHTING *** NEXT LIGHT SETTINGS SWITCH INTENSITY
	COAXIAL OFF 10
	OBLIQUE ON 8
	LIGHT CONTROL KEYS
	TOGGLE INCREASE DECREASE
	COAXIAL "1" "F1" "F2"
	OBLIQUE "2" "F3" "F4"
	JOYSTICK IS ENABLED "CAMR" TOGGLES DISPLAY "F5" FOR AGC "PAUSE" SET ALIGN LIGHT "FIND TARGET" SET TRAIN LIGHT

FIGURE 5–3: AUTOALIGN LIGHT CALIBRATION MENU AND ADJUST AUTOALIGN LIGHTING SCREEN



LINE 08 - PERFORM CAMERA CALIBRATION

Camera calibration determines the relationship of forcer steps in mils to camera resolution units in pixels. The system automatically performs the camera calibration procedures when the vision module is powered on. See Section 5.6.4.3, Camera Calibration Procedures, for more information.

LINE 09 - SELF-TEACH SWITCH

This option enables or disables the Self-Teach Auto Align feature. See Section 5.6, Self-Teach Auto Align, for more information on this feature.

LINE 10 – CENTER REFERENCE

Selecting Line 10 from the Autoalign Option Menu produces the Center Reference Menu (*Figure* 5-4). This feature is used to ensure that the First Die position selection is correct. This is especially useful for mask shift problems, inconsistent loading to the chuck top, inaccurate wafer diameter measurement, and off-line inking applications.

PROBER —
*** CENTER REFERENCE MENU ***
X DISTANCE6683 MILS
Y DISTANCE
01 X TOLERANCE20 MILS 02 Y TOLERANCE20 MILS 03 RESET XY DISTANCE LINE =

FIGURE 5-4: CENTER REFERENCE MENU

First Die is the die under the probes when you press $\langle \mathsf{FIRST} \rangle (\langle \mathsf{F4} \rangle)$. Usually, it is the first whole die in one of four corners of the wafer. When First Die is set, the distance between First Die and the center of the wafer is calculated and stored. Center reference allows the user to define an X and Y tolerance distance in which First Die position may vary.

When a new wafer is loaded onto the chuck and aligned by the prober, the prober moves to the predetermined First Die location for this wafer. This First Die offset was already calculated when you pressed \langle FIRST \rangle (\langle F4 \rangle) at initial product setup. With the Center Reference feature enabled, the prober calculates the distance from the wafer center to the First Die for each wafer loaded. If this distance falls within the calculated range, plus or minus the user set tolerances, the First Die selected for this wafer is considered valid. If the distance falls outside of this range, probing will be aborted and the display will show the error message:

ABORT: FIRST DIE OUT OF RANGE

Horizon Series 254523-050 REV B If the alarm messages are enabled from the Enhanced I/O Mode Menu, the code A256 is automatically transferred to the host to indicate an error has occurred. Operator intervention is then needed to correct the problem before probing can continue.

When using the Center Reference feature, it is recommended that the profiler's find center option be enabled (Autoprofiler Option Menu, Line $01 - \text{see Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR, subsection 6.2.1, Enabling and Setting the Profiler). Without this feature, the prober does not know the actual wafer center position and the integrity of center reference is greatly compromised.$

The line items of the Center Reference Menu are:

LINE 01 - X TOLERANCE

The current X tolerance is displayed. Set the X tolerance for the First Die shift (the range is -32768 to 32767 mils).

LINE 02 - Y TOLERANCE

The current Y tolerance is displayed. Select this line item to set the Y tolerance for the First Die shift.

LINE 03 - RESET XY DISTANCE

Reset the XY distance from the center reference by selecting this line item. This distance is recalculated the next time the $\langle FIRST \rangle (\langle F4 \rangle)$ key is pressed.

Set the acceptable X and Y tolerances for First Die shift (the range is -32768 to 32767 mils) using lines 01 and 02 of the Center Reference Menu. Finally, select line 03 to reset the XY distance from the center reference. This distance is recalculated the next time the < FIRST > key is pressed.

This allows the operator to set First Die manually without an error being reported. This is required on the initial First Die setting and all other resets of First Die.

Press < FIRST > (< F4 >) again without resetting the XY distance again (Line 03) to verify that the die under the probe tips fall within the acceptable criteria to be a legal First Die. This means that if the die under the probes is not within the legal range for the calculated First Die, the error message,

```
ERROR - INCORRECT FIRST DIE
```

is displayed on the monitor. If the die selected is a legal First Die (within the tolerance range), the current die position is used as the First Die position; however, center reference data is not calculated again.



LINE 11 – AUTO LIGHT ADJUST

The purpose of the Auto Light Adjust feature is to provide pattern portability between probers with different align lamp characteristics. This feature compensates for differences in align lamps between the prober used for pattern training and the prober where alignment is performed.

This feature is to be used only for patterns which were stored by Prober Vision Software Revison DB (or later). With targets stored by older software, the intensity optimization will not be attempted even if the new option is enabled.

The type of auto light adjust will depend on the original lamp values used for the target. Light train will use whichever downloaded lamp intensity is higher as the only lamp type to optimize. If both downloaded lamp intensities are the same, the "both" mode of light train will be done; that is, both lamps will be varied at equal intensities until the optimal intensities are found.

Enabled, Auto Light Adjust will cause the Auto Light Train function to be invoked just before the first acquire image of the Align function. However, this will happen only if this is the first align performed after a download of alignment pattern via external I/O (the **DP** command) or from disk. Auto Light Adjust will not be done on any aligns after a successful target training until another alignment pattern is downloaded.

In summary, Auto Light Train will not be done as part of alignment under any of these circumstances:

- 1. Auto Light Adjust option disabled.
- 2. Auto Light Adjust already done on the downloaded pattern.
- 3. Pattern downloaded was stored by prober software earlier than REV DB.
- 4. Align light manually set from the Adjust Autoalign Lighting screen.
- 5. Align light optimized and saved as part of Perform Auto Light Train (Line 06 of the Autoalign Option Menu).
- 6. Find Target procedures performed after pattern download.

The new lamp values which are determined by the Vision Module will become the lamp intensities for the current and future alignments until a new pattern is downloaded or a new reference pattern is trained. These values also appear as the align light settings of the Autoalign Light Calibration menu.

If the auto light adjust fails, the XIO alarm message 311, "FAILED TO SET LIGHT INTENSITY" will be displayed, the alignment function will fail, and the previous (downloaded) intensity values will be in effect again. If this occurs during autoprobe, autoprobing will be aborted.

The default lamp intensities will be changed from "COAXUAL, OBLIQUE = 7" to "COAXIAL = 7, OBLIQUE = 0". This is to discourage users from training their targets with both lamps on. These defaults will be invoked when the total setup is defaulted using -99 from the Set Parameter Menu or via the **SP-99** XIO command.

It is highly recommended that you train wafers using only one lamp at an intensity determined by the Auto Light Train function (Line 06 of the Autoalign Option Menu). Use the Auto Light Train function to optimize the Coaxual or Oblique lamp intensity; then train the alignment target using the optimized lamp intensity.

After the selected lamp is optimized in the end of the Perform Auto Light Train function, the 15th line shows the lamp and optimized value. A message will read "SAVE AS ALIGN VALUE? (Y/ENTER)". If you press < Y >, the optimized value will become the current align light setting (the non-selected lamp will be turned off).

After $\langle Y \rangle$ or $\langle ENTER \rangle$ is pressed, the message will read "SAVE FOR ALIGN TRAIN? (Y/ENTER)". If you press $\langle Y \rangle$, the optimized value will become the align light setting to be used for the next align training function. (The non-selected lamp will be turned off for the next align training.)

Automatic light optimization will not be done on the alignment of a downloaded pattern if the light is already optimized by performing an auto light train and saving as "align value" (Line 06 of the Auto Align Option Menu).

5.5.2 Parameters from Other Menus

The Auto Align process is also influenced by parameters set through menus other than the Autoalign Option Menu.

Z ALIGN (Set Parameter Menu, Page 1, Line 10)

Z ALIGN sets the chuck height during the alignment process, and therefore determines the distance between the wafer surface and the optics module lens. The value entered must be between the Z lower and upper limits (200 to 400 mils). Z ALIGN values may be set to improve mechanical focus in the absence of a technician. Z ALIGN should always be lower than the probes or probe damage can occur.

DIE X... Y (Set Parameter Menu, Page 1, Lines 01/02)

Values entered for the die size determine the position of the chuck at the beginning of the FIND TARGET procedure.

IGNORE VAC (Miscellaneous Options Menu, Line 04)

Partial wafers may be aligned by enabling the option IGNORE VAC in the Miscellaneous Options Menu (a submenu accessed from Line 11 of the Set Mode Menu). The prober will not verify that a wafer is on the chuck before Auto Align. (This line only appears when the Auto-Load Option is disabled – Line 01 in the Set Option Menu).

Probing of partial wafers is discussed in Appendix B.

electroglas 254523-050 REV B Added June, 1996

See the Supplement at the end of the section for information on the new Line 12 – Pattern Portability

5.5.3 Functional Keys

Five Monitor and Joystick keys are functional when the Auto Align System is enabled (Table 5-2).

TABLE 5-2: AUTO ALIGN RELATED KEYS			
Monitor Keyboard			
< F6 > (<find targ="">)</find>	Initiates the pattern selection process to select the target to be stored by the Vision Module. The chuck travels to the alignment area, where a specific wafer location is placed under the camera's field of view.		
< F7 > (< AUTO ALIGN >)	Initiates Auto Align sequence, provided a reference target has been stored.		
< F8 > (< DIG VID >)	Causes an auto adjustment of gain for the Vision Module.		
Joystick Keyboard			
< PAUSE/CONT >	Used with < FIND TARG >key when a reference target has been selected.		
< CAMR >	Switches monitor between menus and camera image. Also, displays target qualification tests after storing a reference target.		

The < AUTO ALIGN > (< F7 >) key command can be initiated any time the prober is idle. For example, pressing the < PAUSE/CONT > key during the probe operation halts that process. You can then press < AUTO ALIGN > (< F7 >) to begin the alignment sequence.

NOTES

When using the < PAUSE/CONT > key to abort the alignment process, note that:

- It may take several presses of the < PAUSE/CONT > key to actually abort the alignment. (The Vision Module can only be interrupted at certain places in the alignment process.)
- 2. When the alignment process is aborted by using the < PAUSE/CONT > key, the prober will no longer profile the wafer via the NCES.

The < CAMR > key in effect enables or disables the camera video to the monitor. While the camera is automatically enabled during < FIND TARG > and < AUTO ALIGN > key functions, this key can be used independently to project an image on the screen. The key also can be used during the find target procedure to allow access to the screen displays.

Added June, 1996

4085X

5.5.4 Find Target Exceptions

Special steps are required for the find target procedure when align accuracy options 3 and 4 have been selected for Line 02 (Auto Align Mode) of the Autoalign Option Menu.

NOTE

Whenever the forcer release switch is pressed during the Find Target sequence, < F6 > (< FIND TARG >) may be pressed again. The forcer release switch is located on the left side of the Monitor Keyboard.

Option 3 (2 Point/2 References)

This alignment procedure was designed for wafers with non-repetitive patterns with different die sizes. (Access is described in **Section 5.4.1.2, Auto Align Mode.**)

- 1. Theta align the wafer.
- Press < FIND TARG > (< F6 >) and select a reference pattern preferably on the lower part of the wafer.
- 3. Press < PAUSE/CONT > to store this pattern.

Two references are required; you will be prompted to JOG TO 2ND REF AND PRESS PAUSE. The second reference should be near the top of the wafer. This target does not have to be on the same vertical axis at the first target, but it must be different from the first target.

4. Press < CAMR > to switch from data to video.

If the procedure is successful, REF STORED displays.

Option 4 (2 Point/1 Reference)

The procedure for wafers with a single die pattern (again, access described in **Section 5.4.1.2**) is identical to the 2 POINT/2 REF except for the following:

Disregard Step 1; there is no need to theta align the wafer.

In Step 3, select the same second reference die pattern as the First Die pattern and make sure that it is on the same vertical (Y axis) column as the first reference pattern.

The location of the second reference pattern in the cross hair reference box on the monitor is not critical and may be off as much as 30 pixels (10 mils).



Added June, 1996

Auto Align 4085X This pattern is good for Added wafers where the streets are June. 1996 reticle streets not even across the wafer. 11 This is often true for reticle stepped wafers where the distance die-to-die is die street different than from reticle-to-reticle. one reticle 4 die inside of reticle

5.6 TEACH DIE CORNER FEATURE

The Teach Die Corner feature is enabled from Line 04 of the Autoalign Option Menu. The feature allows the host to access such information as target and camera offsets via external I/O commands ?B, ?N (this feature does not improve alignment; it is only useful when used with these I/O commands). When it is enabled, the following sequence takes place.

After you have found and stored the first target pattern (< FIND TARG > to position the wafer to locate a target, < PAUSE/CONT > key to store it), a message appears on the screen:

TO TEACH DIE, JOG TO UPPER LEFT CORNER AND PRESS PAUSE

Align the upper left corner of the target die with the upper left corner of the alignment target window. This is accomplished in three steps:

- 1. Press < CAMR >.
- 2. Jog to the upper left corner of the die.
- 3. Press < PAUSE/CONT >.

After this is done, the alignment procedure returns to its normal format. The center of the window aligned with the upper left corner of the target die is the actual value desired, but since there is no cross hair in the Vision Module, the target window corner is used with an offset added to find the center.

This feature also requires that you:

- Enable the PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER option so that during profiling of the wafer it stores the edge positions. These are the X and Y positions in machine coordinates of the three edge points found by the profiler during the FIND CENTER operation. The option is enabled through Line 01 of the Autoprofiler Option Menu.
- Set and store the camera position through the Profiler Menu. The steps are:
 - 1. Set die size to 1mm.
 - 2. Press < PROG > (< F5 >) to display the Profiler Menu, then move the chucktop under the camera.

- 3. Turn the camera on and align the center of the chucktop to the upper left corner of the target window. Find the tangent point of the left side of the innermost vacuum groove.
- 4. Press < FIRST > (< F4 >).
- 5. Find the tangent point of the right side of the innermost vacuum groove. Return to the Run Time Display and note the X location. Divide this number in half and move the chuck to the calculated X center position.
- 6. Return to the Profiler Menu and press < 8 > to store the motor position. An audible signal will confirm that it is stored.

This parameter is used to calculate the offset between the probe tip position and the camera position (just stored). The upper left corner of the target window is used. The center is calculated by adding 10 mil offsets in both X and Y. The target window is 20 by 20 mils; therefore, half this number arrives at the center.

NOTE	
This camera position is different than the one used when the key is pressed to set up the alignment target.	<find targ=""></find>

- Set the Z Align Height. Normally set through the Set Parameter Menu, it can also be set automatically through the Profiler Menu:
 - Press < PROG > (< F5 >) to enter the Profiler Menu. 1.
 - 2. Move the chuck, loaded with a wafer, to the camera and turn the camera on.
 - 3. Press < Z > to enable Z Jog. Using the joystick, Z jog the wafer until it is in focus. Do not jog up to probe height or probe damage can occur.
 - 4. Press < FIND TARG > (< F6 >) to store Z align at the current Z position. The prober will beep to indicate action completed.

5.7 SELF-TEACH AUTO ALIGN FEATURE

With the standard Auto Align option, the reference pattern selection may be difficult and confusing. Self-Teach Auto Align, a standard vision-based feature, relieves the operator of this task by automatically performing the reference target selection.

The Self-Teach Auto Align function is enabled from Line 09 of the Autoalign Option Menu (Figure 5-5).



4085X

PROBER
TRODER
**** AUTOALIGN OPTION MENU ****
01 STOP IF AUTO ALIGN FAILS . DIS
02 AUTO ALIGN MODE NORMAL
03 Q THRESHOLD NORMAL
04 TEACH DIE CORNER DIS
05 LIGHT CALIBRATION MENU
06 PERFORM AUTO LIGHT TRAIN
07 PERFORM COARSE THETA ALIGN
08 PERFORM CAMERA CALIBRATION
09 SELF-TEACH SWITCH AUTO
10 USE CENTER AS REFERENCE MENU
LINE =

FIGURE 5-5: ENABLING THE SELF-TEACH FEATURE

Self-Teach guides the prober to select reference target candidates for evaluation. Each candidate is then compared against stringent alignment criteria, including contrast, XY data quality, and uniqueness. The candidates that meet these requirements are then measured on accuracy and repeatability attributes.

The internal target selection of Self-Teach is a hierarchical strategy composed of the following steps (or level of functionality):

Level 1. Selects regions (field of view) from the whole die.

Level 2. Selects (up to six) candidates from a region.

Level 3. Evaluates candidates' uniqueness and repeatability:

Level (1) Local Robustness and Uniqueness:

The candidate has to be both unique and repeatable in its own field of view; otherwise it is disqualified for further consideration.

Level (2) Whole Die Uniqueness:

The candidate has to be **unique in the whole die.** Self-Teach actually searches for all the candidates in the whole die area. If any other area also passes the Q threshold for a candidate, then that candidate will be disqualified for further consideration. This thorough test assures that alignment will never find the wrong target, provided the target selected by Self-Teach was used in the alignment process.

The uniqueness checking range for large dies (larger than 220 mils in X or 230 mils in Y) is a smaller range: 220 mils in the X direction and 230 mils in the Y direction (rather than the whole die). With the prealigner's accuracy, it is not necessary to check beyond 220 mils. This has two benefits:

- 1) Faster Self–Teach since uniqueness was checked at a smaller range.
- 2) Self-Teach can be applied to multi-die probing. (Multi-die would never pass the uniqueness checking for the whole multi-die range).

Added June, 1996

Level (3) Repeatability

Four neighbor dies are checked for repeatability; the candidate with the highest average Q value is chosen by Self-Teach. If the highest score is already much higher than the Q threshold, Self-Teach will select the superior target for alignment; otherwise, the steps in Level 2-3 are repeated until a superior target is found. If no superior target is found after evaluating all the regions, the target with the highest score from all regions will be selected.

5.7.1 Q Threshold Used in Target Selection

The Q threshold is applied in both uniqueness and repeatability checking as shown in Table 5-3:

	TABLE 5-3: Q THRESHOLD	CHECKING
Q Threshold	Uniqueness Check	Repeatability Check
High (70)	Fewer wrong targets Disqualify fewer candidates->speed-up	Try more regions if repeatability is < Q
Normal (50)	More wrong targets Disqualify more candidates-> try more regions	Any candidate with repeatability over 50 will stop trying the next region.

Before Self-Teach, an operator could change the Q-threshold to HIGH, to disqualify fewer candidates (fewer wrong targets will be found), and to make it more selective in repeatability checking. It is recommended that the Q-threshold be set to HIGH for Self-Teach and Alignment.

Figure 5-6 shows the three selection levels (1, 2, 3).



FIGURE 5-6: INTERNAL STAA TARGET LEVELS



The upper left window shows the whole die image, the upper right window shows the region image, and the background is the candidate being evaluated. The candidate number and position score are shown in the region window.

The first candidate that satisfies all the selection criteria is used as a reference pattern for wafer alignment.

5.7.2 Self-Teach with XFINE, 2PT2, and 2PT1

Self-teach currently does not support XFINE, 2PT2, and 2PT1 alignment in an integrated mode. However, Self-Teach can still be used to select targets for any alignment mode.

A potential workaround is to remember the target selected using Self-Teach and retain that target position after switching to the desired alignment mode: XFINE, 2PT2, or 2PT1. For example, you can use SEMI Self-Teach to select the best target from a field of view. The Self-Teach selected targets always contain the best features for highly accurate alignment.

5.7.3 Wafer Requirements

It is important that the wafer used for reference target selection meet the criteria discussed in Section 5.3.1.1, Guidelines for Selecting Good Reference Targets.

NOTE

If a second reference is required, the manual Auto Alignment Option (or Self– Teach disabled) should be used.

5.7.4 Initial Setup Procedures

The following initial setup procedures are required before using the Self-Teach Auto Align function:

- 1. Enter the correct die size of the device (Set Parameter Menu, Page 1, Lines 01/02).
- 2. Load the wafer onto the chuck.
- 3. Set the camera center to the wafer center position.
- 4. Camera light *type* selection is required in order to achieve best results; for more information on light types, see **Section 5.1.3**, **Lighting Sources**. Once the type has been achieved, the system automatically selects the best light *intensity*. To select the light type, see the next section, **5.6.4.1**.

5.7.4.1 Camera Light Type Selection

To select the camera light type, from the Autoalign Option Menu select Line 06 PERFORM AUTO LIGHT TRAIN (*Figure* 5-7).

	PROBER
**	** AUTOALIGN OPTION MENU ****
01	STOP IF AUTO ALIGN FAILS . DIS
02	AUTO ALIGN MODE NORMAL
03	Q THRESHOLD NORMAL
04	TEACH DIE CORNER DIS
05	LIGHT CALIBRATION MENU
06	PERFORM AUTO LIGHT TRAIN
07	PERFORM COARSE THETA ALIGN
08	PERFORM CAMERA CALIBRATION
09	SELF-TEACH SWITCHAUTO
10	USE CENTER AS REFERENCE MENU
LI	NE =

FIGURE 5-7: SELECTING PERFORM AUTO LIGHT TRAIN

Select one of the following light types (explained in Section 5.1.3, Lighting Sources):

- 0 = **Oblique** the system adjusts the *oblique* light type and determines the intensity to use for this type to achieve the best contrast.
- 1 = **Coaxial** the system adjusts the *coaxial* light type in the same manner.
- 2 =**Both** the system adjusts *both* and determines the equal intensity of the two types to achieve the best contrast.
- 3 = Auto the system scans *both* and determines which is the best light type and intensity to use to achieve the best contrast.

After your selection is made, the system displays the light type selected and allows you to confirm and save your selection.

As of ProberVision software REV DA and Vision Module software REV DE, a message informs of any change. Near the end of the FIND TARG procedure, with Self-Teach set to AUTO or SEMI, if the align lamp intensity has been changed, the screen will switch to text display and a message will inform the operator of the lamp chosen and the new intensity:

SELECTED LIGHT IS [lamp] [xxxx]

The "xxxx" is replaced by the actual intensity value. This message will appear for two seconds prior to the display of the message:

2ND REF? (Y/ENTER)

5.7.4.2 Perform Coarse Theta Align

To perform coarse theta alignment, from the Autoalign Option Menu select Line 07, PERFORM COARSE THETA ALIGN (*Figure* 5-8).

This feature is used to automatically perform coarse theta alignment. The joystick is enabled, allowing you to position the die streets crossing to near center of field of view. Once you press



Added June, 1996

		PROBER
		I RODER
	:	** AUTOALIGN OPTION MENU **
	01	STOP IF AUTO ALIGN FAILS . DIS
	02	AUTO ALIGN MODE NORMAL
	03	Q THRESHOLD NORMAL
	04	TEACH DIE CORNER DIS
	05	LIGHT CALIBRATION MENU
_	06	PERFORM AUTO LIGHT TRAIN
	07	PERFORM COARSE THETA ALIGN
	08	PERFORM CAMERA CALIBRATION
	09	SELF-TEACH SWITCHAUTO
	10	USE CENTER AS REFERENCE MENU
	LI	NE =

FIGURE 5–8: SELECTING PERFORM COARSE THETA ALIGN

< PAUSE/CONT > the prober commands the Vision Module to perform a coarse theta alignment. If the theta alignment is successful, the display will show the message:

THE WAFER IS COARSE ALIGNED

If it is not, you will see the message

PLEASE SET LIGHT INTENSITY. COARSE THETA ALIGNMENT FAILED

5.7.4.3 Camera Calibration Procedures

To perform camera calibration procedures, select Line 08 PERFORM CAMERA CALIBRATION (*Figure* 5-9).

Camera calibration determines the relationship of forcer steps in mils to camera resolution units in pixels. When the Vision Module is powered on, after selecting the final target, the system automatically performs the camera calibration procedures and computes the scale factors between camera and motion system. The more accurate the scale factor, the faster and more accurate the alignment. It is highly recommended to run the camera calibration after the following operations:

- 1) Change Z height
- 2) Change wafers with different thickness
- 3) Adjust camera

- PROBER —

**	*** AUTOALIGN OPTION MENU ****
01	STOP IF AUTO ALIGN FAILS . DIS
02	AUTO ALIGN MODE NORMAL
03	Q THRESHOLD NORMAL
04	TEACH DIE CORNER DIS
05	LIGHT CALIBRATION MENU
06	PERFORM AUTO LIGHT TRAIN
07	PERFORM COARSE THETA ALIGN
08	PERFORM CAMERA CALIBRATION
09	SELF-TEACH SWITCH AUTO
10	USE CENTER AS REFERENCE MENU
LI	NE =

FIGURE 5–9:

SELECTING PERFORM CAMERA CALIBRATION

4085X

The camera tilt angle, camera field of view size, and estimated die size will also be displayed at the end. The Auto Light calibration will be invoked automatically when there is not enough contrast.

Manual camera calibration procedures can be performed as follows:

- 1. With the wafer on the positioner chuck, move the prober to a position where the camera is looking at a good reference pattern near the center of the wafer.
- 2. Initiate the camera calibration by selecting Line 08 from the Autoalign Option Menu.

The system automatically performs the following:

- A. The Vision Module trains a reference pattern of size 80 by 80 pixels square at the center of the Vision Module field of view.
- B. Moves this pattern to the top left position of the search area by commanding the prober to move the positioner in the X and Y directions.
- C. Searches for this pattern at this position and saves the results. The pattern must exist within specified limits of both prober's nominal scale factor.
- D. If the search is successful, moves the pattern to the second position. This is the lower left position of the search area.
- E. Searches for this pattern at this position and saves the results.
- F. If the search is successful, moves the pattern to the third position. This is the lower right position of the search area.
- G. Searches for this pattern at this position and saves the results.
- H. If the search is successful, moves the pattern to the fourth position. This is the top right position of the search area.
- I. Searches for this pattern at this position and saves the results.
- J. If all of the four positions provided search data that are within their respective search area limits, the calibration data is computed from these results. If any of the above searches are not satisfied, the calibration is aborted and another calibration must be performed with a new pattern.

The Vision Module performs the camera calibration with the selected pattern by initiating several move commands to the prober and computing the error values obtained from the search data.

A successful calibration returns the X and Y calibration data in mils/pixel and the message CAMERA CALIBRATION IS DONE displays. If an unsuccessful return is received, you must move the positioner with the joystick to a position where the reference window is displaying a good imaging pattern and repeat this command.

When a pattern is trained, the prober and Vision Module interactively determine the scale factors for the X and Y-axis by searching for the trained patterns at three specified positions. The results of this search data are used to compute the relationship of the motor positioner movement in mils to the vision scale in pixels.



5.7.5 Modes Of Operation

The Self-Teach Auto Align feature has three modes of operation: Manual, Auto, and Semi.

Table 5–4 defines the Self–Teach functions which are operator–assisted and those which are performed automatically for each mode of operation, and also illustrates the differences in target selection strategy for each mode.

TABLE 5-4: SELF-TEACH MODES			
Function	Manual	Auto	Semi
Select Start Position to Avoid Test Die	Operator	Automatic	Operator
Coarse Theta Alignment	Operator	Automatic	Automatic
Select a Target	Operator	Automatic	Automatic
Verify Target is Unique	Operator	Automatic	Automatic
Verify Target is Repeatable	Operator	Automatic	Automatic
Selection Strategy			
Target Selection	Target Window	Whole Die	Field of View
Uniqueness Checking	Field of View	Whole Die	Whole Die
Repeatability Checking	None	4 neighbors	4 neighbors
Camera Calibration	Not Done	Automatic	Automatic

The three modes are selected by entering < 09 > (Self-Teach Switch) from the Autoalign Option Menu (*Figure 5–10*).

PROBER
**** AUTOALIGN OPTION MENU ****
01 STOP IF AUTO ALIGN FAILS . DIS
02 AUTO ALIGN MODE NORMAL
03 Q THRESHOLD NORMAL
04 TEACH DIE CORNER DIS
05 LIGHT CALIBRATION MENU
06 PERFORM AUTO LIGHT TRAIN
07 PERFORM COARSE THETA ALIGN
08 PERFORM CAMERA CALIBRATION
09 SELF-TEACH SWITCH AUTO
10 USE CENTER AS REFERENCE MENU
LINE =
0 = MANUAL 1 = AUTO 2 = SEMI

FIGURE 5-10: SELECTING SELF-TEACH OPERATING MODES

0 = MANUAL - Self-Teach Disabled

Reference pattern selection and training is manually performed using the Auto Align Option. The Self-Teach function is disabled.

1 = AUTO - Automatic

This mode requires no operator assistance. Once the automatic mode is selected, press < FIND TARGET > (< F6 >) to execute the Self-Teach Auto Align function. The system moves the chuck under the camera and starts searching for the appropriate conditions necessary to select, qualify, and train the target as the primary reference.

2 = SEMI – Semiautomatic

The SEMI mode requires limited operator assistance. This mode requires you to select the starting position so that the system will not land on a test die during target assessment or alignment.

The Semi mode asks you to provide **any** region of interest from which to select the best target (*Figure* 5-11):



FIGURE 5-11: SEMI MODE INSTRUCTION SCREEN



As of Prober Vision software REV DA and Vision Module software REV DE, in the SEMI mode *(only)* instructions indicate that a die may be chosen even if it has a neighboring die which is different (for example, a test die). In this mode only, instead of the message:

MOVE THE CROSS HAIR TO THE UPPER LEFT CORNER OF THE DIE OF INTEREST

you will see:

MOVE THE CROSS HAIR TO THE REGION OF INTEREST.

The prober prompts to set the starting position of the program. The joystick is enabled and the streets of interest should be positioned to the top left corner of the monitor. The system moves the chuck under the camera and starts searching for the conditions necessary to select, qualify, and train the reference pattern as the primary reference.

5.7.6 Reference Pattern Selection and Training Operation

The following is a step-by-step description of the manner in which the Self-Teach Auto Align feature selects, verifies, qualifies, and trains the reference pattern. The differences between the AUTO and SEMI modes are noted.

- Once the operating mode (Auto or Semi) is selected, press < FIND TARG > (< F6 >) to begin.
- 2. The prober tests the Self-Teach Auto Align switch. If this switch is disabled, the prober waits for the operator to train a primary target. If this switch is enabled, the prober performs the Self-Teach Auto Align operations as dictated by the mode (Auto or Semi) selected.
- 3. The prober tests the Vision Module to see if the Self-Teach Auto Align feature is installed. If it is installed, the prober transmits the prober type ID and the device die size to the Vision Module. If this feature is not installed, the prober aborts the selection.
- 4. The prober tests the chuck for a wafer. If a wafer is on the chuck and the mode is Auto, the prober moves the positioner to the under the camera position. If the mode is Semi, the feature starts from the operator-selected position.
- 5. The prober turns on the selected camera light.
- 6. The prober tests the camera calibration status with the Vision Module and if the calibration has not yet been performed, the prober automatically performs the calibration procedures.

4085X

5.8 VISION UTILITIES FEATURES

To access the vision utilities features:

- 1. Press < DIAG > (< F1 >) to display the Diagnostics Menu.
- 2. Select Line 06, VISION UTILITIES MENU (*Figure 5–12*).

A description of the three line items follows.

LINE 01 ALIGN SEARCH DISPLAY

Line 01 enables/disables the displaying of the Auto Align search operation results on the monitor screen for trained personnel to evaluate. This function aids in troubleshooting align-related problems in Vision Module operations. Enter < 1 > to enable, < 0 > to disable.

LINE 02 ZOOM LENS SETUP MENU

Selecting Line 02 displays the Zoom Lens Diagnostics submenu, used for lens installation and setup. The menu is discussed in detail in **Section 12**, **PROBE MARK INSPECTION**.



FIGURE 5-12: VISION UTILITIES MENU



LINE 03 – PATTERN VERIFY

Line 03 is used to test the acceptance or rejection of a manually selected reference pattern. It allows you to qualify the pattern within the window as a candidate for reference pattern.

The joystick is enabled, allowing you to position a unique pattern in the cross hair window. Once you press < PAUSE/CONT > the prober commands the Vision Module to perform a verification test and if the pattern is acceptable, responds back to the prober the message:

THIS PATTERN IS ACCEPTABLE. STORE THIS PATTERN (Y/ENTER)

Store the pattern by pressing $\langle Y \rangle$. If the pattern is unsatisfactory, the display will show the message:

SELF-TEACH AUTO ALIGN TASK FAILED. THIS PATTERN IS NOT ACCEPTABLE

At this point you may select another pattern.

5.9 THETA COMPENSATION

The Theta Compensation feature allows you to use test fixtures and probe cards without aligning the probe tips to the prober's XY coordinate system. Instead, you use the prober's theta drive to adjust a wafer on the chucktop until it is aligned with the probe tips.

Thereafter, all Index moves, either operator or prober initiated, will be made in the probe tip's coordinate system rather than the prober's. Jog and Scan motions will not be affected.

- In order to enable the Theta Compensation feature, you must first disable the Ink Dot Inspection and Probe Mark Inspection features. If an attempt is made to enable theta compensation when an inspection option is enabled, the message, INSPECTION OPTIONS MUST BE OFFilisplays.
- The Self-Teach Auto mode cannot be used with the Theta Compensation feature. If Self-Teach Auto is enabled when you enable Theta Compensation, the message CAN'T USE SELF TEACH 'AUTO' MODE - USE SEMI MODE? (Y/ENTER) displays. Press < Y > to enable the Self-Teach Semi mode or < ENTER >to enable the Manual mode (Self-Teach disabled).
- The Theta Compensation feature *cannot* be used with XFINE align.

See the Supplement at the end of the section for information pertaining to software upgrades

4085X

5.9.1 Theta Compensation Mode Menu

To use the Theta Compensation feature, first complete all prober setup procedures. The Theta Compensation Mode Menu is then used to enable the theta compensation mode and define the angle offset of the test head probe tips, the Theta Compensation Angle (TCA).

The Theta Compensation Menu is accessed from Line 11 of the Set Mode Menu. A typical menu display (*Figure* 5-13) is:



FIGURE 5-13: THETA COMPENSATION MODE MENU

LINE 01 - TCA (IN RADIANS)

Displays the current TCA value. Use this line item for direct entry of the Theta Compensation Angle, requiring that you determine the exact TCA by trial and error.

LINE 02 – MANUAL SETUP PROCEDURE

This line selects the manual setup procedure, not yet active.

LINE 03 – AUTOMATIC SETUP PROCEDURE

This line selects the procedure which prompts you through the steps required for the prober to calculate the TCA automatically. During the selection of a reference pattern for TCA calculation, the screen displays the camera video instead of the setup procedure instructions. The instructions are still available via the < CAMR > key, which toggles between the camera video and the instructions.



5.9.2 Theta Compensation Setup Procedure

The automatic theta compensation setup procedure is self-guiding. Once selected from the menu, it prompts for each step.

A wafer is loaded onto the chuck, either manually or with Material Handling. Assuming that the probe tip center has been set previously, the prober moves the wafer until its center lies directly under the probe tips. It then prompts you to align the pads to the probe tips. This alignment process is accomplished with repeated adjustments of both the chuck XY and theta positions. The tips do not have to touch the pads.

When the probe tip/pad alignment has been completed, press < FIND TARG > (< F6 >) to select a reference pattern for calculation of the TCA. The prober moves the wafer under the camera and prompts you to find a reference pattern without making any changes to theta. Once a suitable reference pattern has been selected (following guidelines given in Section 5.3.1, The Reference Target), press < PAUSE/CONT >, and the prober moves the wafer to various positions under the camera and locates the reference pattern at these new positions, using this information to calculate the TCA.

If the wafer is moved out of the camera's view or to a test die position, the error message POOR TARGET SELECTION is displayed and the automatic setup procedure is aborted. Return to this point in the procedure by again selecting Line 03 (Automatic Setup Procedure). Probe tip/pad alignment does not need to be redone since theta has not been changed. Immediately press < FIND TARG > (< F6 >) to select a better reference.

Finally, move the First Die under the probe tips and press < FIRST > (< F4 >). The prober then moves to three other die positions near the edge of the wafer to ensure the accuracy of the TCA. At each of these die positions, you are asked to verify that the probe tips and pads are aligned; if you indicate they are not, this setup procedure will repeat while you adjust the theta and chuck positions until alignment is achieved.

When all four positions are aligned, the setup procedure has been successfully completed and the system returns to the theta compensation menu.

At any time during the automatic setup procedure, you may press < PAUSE/CONT > to abort the procedure and return to the Theta Compensation Mode Menu. The only exception is when you must press < PAUSE/CONT > to indicate a reference pattern has been selected for TCA calculation.

Once a satisfactory TCA has been established, all wafers processed by the prober will be aligned to the probe tips until either the TCA is reset to a new value or the theta compensation mode is disabled.

NOTE

Selecting a reference pattern for TCA calculation and a "first" die for TCA verification does *not* set the reference pattern and First Die for the auto align process. Therefore, alignment target selections must be done *after* TCA is calculated. Otherwise, the alignment target will be cleared and you will have to retrain an alignment target

See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about Probe to Pad Optimization

Added June, 1996

5.10 TROUBLESHOOTING PROCEDURES

Most Auto Align malfunctions or problems can be traced to either camera/control, monitor/video, Vision Module, power supply or prober. Troubleshooting tables list the more common problems and solutions (Tables 5-5 to 5-7).

WARNING

Refer all *hardware* troubleshooting to qualified personnel. Turn power OFF before entering areas marked DANGER or WARNING of high or harzardous voltage.

5.10.1 CCU and Monitor Check

To determine if the Camera Control Unit and monitor are functioning correctly, perform the following:

NOTE

Barrel connectors may be used in this procedure. Note that for probers with a CRT Controller I PCB, the normal cable to the monitor has only 50 ohms impedance.

- 1. Remove the 75 ohm coaxial cable connecting Camera Control to the Vision Module at P1 only (video cable).
- 2. Remove the 75 ohm coaxial cable connecting the Vision Module to the CRT Controller PCB at P138.
- 3. Connect a 75 ohm coaxial cable from Camera Control to the CRT Controller PCB at P138.
- 4. Change switch position to 75 ohm on back of monitor.
- 5. Place a wafer under the camera and light it properly.
- 6. If the Camera Control Unit and monitor are functioning, the image will appear on the screen.

5.10.2 Vision Module Possible Problems

- 1. The alignment light may not be turned on after pressing $\langle FIND TARG \rangle (\langle F6 \rangle)$. This problem may be corrected by pressing the < LAMP > key twice.
- 2. The Vision Module may be stuck with light values selected automatically using auto light calibration. To correct the problem, execute the Semi Self-Teach mode once to invoke Auto-Light Calibration. This will reset the values.

	WARNING		
Refer all <i>hardware</i> troubleshooting to qualified personnel. Turn power OFF before entering areas marked DANGER or WARNING of high or harzardous voltage.			
TABLE 5-5: TROUBLESHOOTING VIDEO			
SYMPTOM	PROBABLE CAUSE	SOLUTION	
No video on monitor	The cables are not connected properly, or are faulty.	Check connection of camera and monitor cable, and internal video cables.	
	The Vision Module, camera or monitor is not turned "ON."	Check the components mentioned and turn on as required.	
	The optics are not focused or light is not coming through the lens, optics path is blocked or beam is misadjusted.	Check the lighting and optics, adjust as required.	
	Camera or monitor is faulty.	Connect the camera directly to monitor to check for proper operation.	
The video is out of sync	The cables are not connected properly.	Reconnect cables.	
	The monitor is not adjusted.	Adjust Horiz–Hold and/or Vert–Hold knobs on monitor.	
	12V or +5V power supply is not working.	Check power supply. <i>TYPE 3</i> *	
	Either the camera or the monitor is faulty.	Check monitor and camera, replace as necessary.	
Noise in video	Inadequate scene lighting.	Increase scene lighting.	
	Improper video setup.	Check video setup.	

* See Appendix A, Customer Special

WARNING

Refer all <u>hardware</u> troubleshooting to qualified personnel. Turn power OFF before entering areas marked **DANGER** or **WARNING** of high or harzardous voltage.

TABLE 5-6: TROUBLESHOOTING COHU CAMERA **SYMPTOM SOLUTION** PROBABLE CAUSE Check power-in Poor cable connection. No image on monitor connection on and power is being camera rear panel. supplied to camera Check that video cable Improper termination Ghosts in picture is terminated into of video. 75 ohms at monitor. Check video board Picture at monitor No sync in video. (contact EG field will not lock service rep for assistance). TYPE 3* Check video board Poor contrast Improper setting of (contact EG field black levels. service rep for assistance). TYPE 3* Adjust illumination Improper illumination setting (see Section setting. 5.2.3, Lighting Sources). Check video board Horizontal inter-Ripple in one or more (contact EG field ference bars of the supply voltages. service rep for assistance). TYPE 3* Check cabling from Camera Control Unit to camera head. Vertical interference Unmatched Serial Number. Check serial number on camera head to serial number on Camera Control Unit. (they should match).

* See Appendix A, Customer Special



If they do not match call EG field service rep for assistance.
WARNING

Refer all <u>hardware</u> troubleshooting to qualified personnel. Turn power OFF before entering areas marked **DANGER** or **WARNING** of high or harzardous voltage.

SYMPTOM	PROBABLE CAUSE	SOLUTION
Fan fails to switch on when power is applied to unit.	Fuse is blown.	Replace fuse. Check 12V DC on RS-232.
	The power switch is faulty.	Check switch for continuity in the closed position.
	Line current is not being supplied.	Make sure system is plugged in, and the power line supply is checked.
	The wiring has come loose.	Check the AC line, black and white, to fuse, power switch, and fans.
The power indicator does not light when power is	A +5V power supply has failed.	Check +5V supply.
turned on.	The +5V or ground wire, red or green, is "opened" or not connected firmly to switch.	Check wires.
	Bulb is burned out.	Replace bulb.
System operation is either erratic or not operational at all.	One or more of the three system power supplies is/are not adjusted or is/are faulty.	Verify voltage require- ments. Check for ripple or noise.
	(continued)	

TABLE 5-7: TROUBLESHOOTING AUTO ALIGN GENERAL

WARNING

Refer all <u>hardware</u> troubleshooting to qualified personnel. Turn power OFF before entering areas marked **DANGER** or **WARNING** of high or harzardous voltage.

TABLE 5-7: TROUBLESHOOTING AUTO ALIGN GENERAL (continued)			
SYMPTOM	PROBABLE CAUSE	SOLUTION	
After Auto Align, the probes are missing the pads or are not centered in the pads.	AA optics assembly or camera is loose.	To check, with a live video image on the monitor, align the cross – hairs on a feature and pound on Ring Carrier to see if cross – hairs have shifted. If they have, tighten down optics assembly and/or camera.	
After Auto Align, the probes are missing the pads or are not centered in the pads.	Chucktop fixation pin is loose between the bearings or is bent.	Adjust fixation pin bearings. Auto Align at probing height to verify if pin is bent.	
After Auto Align, the prober is going to the wrong first die.	The Material Handler is not placing wafers onto the chucktop consistently, and the auto align is searching for target excessively.	Adjust the Material Handler for consistent placing of wafer onto chucktop. When camera image first appears on screen, the reference target should already be somewhere on the screen.	



5.11 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- An overview of components
- A description of the process
- Initialization and setup procedures, including setting a reference target
- Operating instructions for Auto Align, Teach Die Corner and Self-Teach Auto Align
- ✓ Operating instructions for the Vision Utility and Theta Compensation features
- Troubleshooting tips

CONTENTS

SECTION 6 – NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR

6.1	OVER	VIEW
	6.1.1	HOW TO USE THIS SECTION
6.2	PROFI	ILER OPERATION $\dots \dots \dots$
	6.2.1	ENABLING AND SETTING THE PROFILER
	6.2.2	AUTOPROFILER OPTION MENU LINE ITEMS
		6.2.2.1 Other Setup
	6.2.3	THE PROFILER MENU
		6.2.3.1 Profiler Menu Line Items
	6.2.4	MANUAL PROFILING
	6.2.5	AUTO ADJUST CLEAN/CONTINUITY Z HEIGHT FEATURE6–10
6.3	USING	5 THE PROFILER FROM EXTERNAL I/O
6.4	PROFI	ILER STABILITY TEST
6.5	PROFI	ILER HARDWARE
6.6	SUMM	IARY

ILLUSTRATIONS

6-1 Autoprofiler Option Menu	
6– 2 The Profiler Menu	

TABLES

6 1	Duefilan			
0 - 1	Promer	Menu A	ction	



SECTION 6 NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR

6.1 OVERVIEW

The NCES (Noncontact Edge Sensor), also called the Profiler, measures the thickness or flatness of the wafer. This information is then used to compute a Z offset value for any particular die. Measurements are normally made at five spots; an optional enhanced profiling scheme is available, which measures the wafer at nine spots for greater accuracy.

The optional functions of the Profiler are used to improve circular probing by measuring automatically the exact wafer diameter and finding the center of the wafer in relation to the center of the chucktop.

6.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following:

- How to enable the Profiler and use the Autoprofiler Option Menu to set profiling methods
- How to access the Profiler Menu for setting profiling instructions
- Manual profiling procedures
- Auto adjust clean/continuity Z height procedures
- How to use the Profiler from External I/O
- Profiler stability test procedures
- Information regarding the Profiler's hardware



6.2 PROFILER OPERATION

6.2.1 Enabling and Setting the Profiler

To enable the Profiler:

- 1. Press < SET OPTION > (< F3 >) to access the Set Option Menu.
- 2. Select Line 03 (AUTO-PROFILE SWITCH).
- 3. Press < 1 > to enable.

This causes the wafer thickness measurement to take place during Autoprobing, but does not mean that the prober will use the measured data.

When the Auto–Profile switch is enabled, the Autoprofiler Option Menu (*Figure 6–1*) appears automatically.

PROBER		
*** AUTOPROFILER OPTION MENU ***		
01 PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER DIS		
02 ENHANCED PROFILE DIS		
03 PROFILER RETRIES DIS		
04 USE AUTO DIAMETERDIS		
05 PROFILE BEFORE ALIGN DIS		

LINE =		

FIGURE 6-1: AUTOPROFILER OPTION MENU

6.2.2 Autoprofiler Option Menu Line Items

LINE 01 PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER

This is a wafer center-finding method which uses the Noncontact Edge Sensor to find the center of the wafer.

Press < 0 > to disable, < 1 > to enable Auto Profile centering. Enabled, center measurement becomes part of the auto profile sequence.

This line cannot be used if the Auto Profile option is disabled (Set Option Menu, Line 03). A blank space will appear on the menu in place of the line number and description.

LINE 02 ENHANCED PROFILE

When this feature is enabled, the Noncontact Edge Sensor will measure nine points on the wafer instead of five, ensuring greater accuracy.

LINE 03 PROFILER RETRIES

This line allows the operator to specify the number of times the Profiler will continue to try profiling the wafer after a profiling failure.

LINE 04 USE AUTO DIAMETER (for circular probing only)

Press < 1 > to enable this function, which causes the wafer diameter to be calculated as part of the "AUTO PROFILE" function. Line 01 must also be enabled.

Press < 0 > to disable the function. When auto diameter is disabled, the system will recognize the wafer diameter as the value entered on Line 04 of the Set Parameter Menu.

USE AUTO DIAMETER is also available from Line 08 of the Probe Mode Menu which appears when Line 03 (PROBING MODE) of the Set Mode Menu is selected.

NOTE

If the wafer contains solder bumps, then the Find Center and Auto Diameter profiler options, line items 01 and 04 of the Autoprofiler Option Menu, must be disabled before profiling the wafer.

LINE 05 PROFILE BEFORE ALIGN

This line controls whether the wafer will be profiled before or after alignment when the prober is working in the Autoprobe mode.

If the wafer contains solder bumps, this line must be set to Disable (wafer is aligned before profile) in order to correctly profile the wafer.

Enabling this line along with Line 01, Profile with Find Center, will cause the wafer to be profiled before alignment. By profiling with Find Center before alignment, the alignment target will be found without a spiral search even if the target was trained on another prober.

6.2.2.1 OTHER SETUP

Press < SET MODE > (< F2 >) to access the Set Mode Menu; select Line 04 (Z TRAVELING MODE); press < 2 > to set to PROFILE.

When the AUTO PROBE PATTERN is set to PTIAL for the probing of partial wafers (Set Mode Menu, Line 02), the Profiler setup is done in exactly the same way as for circular probe mode. In particular, profile the chucktop with PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER enabled. Set the chucktop probe tip center. If Z-travel is set to PROFILE (Set Mode Menu, Line 04), the probe tip Z-height needs to be set too.

CAUTION

Since finding of the wafer perimeter is done by profiling the Z-height, the probe tip cleaner may hit the probe card. This can be avoided by detaching the cleaner bracket assembly.



4085X

6.2.3 The Profiler Menu

The Profiler Menu, accessed by pressing $\langle \mathsf{PROG} \rangle$ ($\langle \mathsf{F5} \rangle$), is used to further set up the Profiler, the continuity tester, and the probe tip cleaner. In contrast to other menus, items on this menu initiate some action, rather than receive data or allow selection of an option. Therefore, do *not* press $\langle \mathsf{ENTER} \rangle$ after an item is selected. Pressing $\langle \mathsf{ENTER} \rangle$ will return the Run Time Display to the screen, instead of allowing you to continue activity from the Profiler Menu.



FIGURE 6-2: THE PROFILER MENU

TABLE 6-1: PROFILER MENU ACTION

Menu Item	Initiates Action	Result of action / comments
PRESS Z TO ENABLE Z JOG	Enables joystick control of Z (chucktop travel).	Moves in .5 mil increments (.25 mil for the 1/4 mil Z stage).
PRESS X TO ENABLE X-Y JOG	Resumes normal X-Y joystick control after "Z JOG" enable.	The current Joystick mode is displayed on the screen.
PRESS 1 TO SET PROBE CLEAN XYZ	To set cleaning height: posi- tion probe tip over cleaner plate; enable "Z JOG;" bring tip in contact with the plate. Press <1> to set.	Retains X, Y, Z coordinates in memory for future probe cleaning. NOTE: Setting Z height after the clean position clears the clean position. A display message informs the operator each time the clean position is cleared or stored.
PRESS 2 TO SET PROBE TIP CENTER	Stores center reference. Use joystick to align probe tip with center of chucktop. Press $< 2 >$ to set.	The center reference is used during align scan and for circular probe pattern computations.
PRESS 3 TO SET Z HEIGHT	Use joystick to move wafer under the probe tip. Raise wafer until it contacts probe tip. Press <3> to set height.	The Z height is established to initialize a profile correction factor. NOTE: Whenever the probe Z height is set, the probe tip clean and probe tip test positions must be reset. A display message informs the operator each time the clean or test positions are cleared or stored.
PRESS 4 TO PROFILE (STANDARD)	Advances the wafer under the NCES and executes the profile sequence.	See Section 6.2.3 (Manual Profiling).
PRESS 5 TO CLEAN PROBE TIPS	Moves the cleaner under the probes, cleans the tips, and returns the motor to the starting position.	



Menu Item	Initiates Action	Result of action / comments
PRESS 6 TO SET PROBE TEST XYZ	To set the $X-Y-Z$ position of the test area: position probe tip over cleaner plate; enable "Z JOG;" bring tip in contact with the plate. Press <6>.	The continuity test for the probe tips allows the tester to bring an electrically-conductive area in contact with the probe tips in order to run a special test program.
		NOTE: Setting Z height after the test position clears the test position. A message displays informing the operator each time the test position is cleared or stored.
PRESS 7 TO TEST PROBE TIPS	Enables the user to start the continuity test manually.	You must press < 6 > first.
PRESS 8 TO SET CAMERA CENTER		Used with Teach Die Corner function. See Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.
PRESS 9 TO GET NEXT PAG MENU	E	Displays Page 2 of Profiler Menu.
PRESS ENTER	TO EXIT	Returns to Run Time Display.
PAGE 2		
01 AUTO ADJUST CLN/ CT Z HT	Enables automatic adjustment of probe tip clean and contin– uity test heights.	Whenever probe tip Z height is set to new height, prober will auto- matically adjust cleaning and con- tinuity test heights to same setting.
02 MANUAL SET CLN/ CT Z HT	When enabled, disables settings of probe tip clean and continuity test heights.	Items representing keys < 1 > and < 6 > will be deleted from the Profiler Menu display.

6.2.3.1 PROFILER MENU LINE ITEMS

Following is an explanation of the line items on the Profiler Menu. Also see *Figure* 6-2 and **Table** 6-1.

PRESS Z TO ENABLE Z JOG

PRESS X TO ENABLE X-YJOG

The $\langle Z \rangle$ and $\langle X \rangle$ keys control the operation of the Joystick.

When you enter the Profiler Menu, the Joystick operates as usual, allowing XY motion. Pressing < Z > on the Joystick Keyboard allows you to use the Joystick to move the Z stage up and down in .5 mil increments (.25 mil for the 1/4 mil Z stage). The height of the Z stage is displayed on the screen as it moves. Pressing the red button on the top of the Joystick makes the Z stage move faster.

Joystick control of Z up/down travel is generally not active outside the Z upper and lower limits, except as noted below. Z height is monitored by the Z position shown on the bottom line of the screen.

The Z align height which is normally set through the Set Parameter Menu can also be set automatically through this item on the Profiler Menu. Pressing < CAMR > on the Joystick Keyboard allows you to view the wafer image before setting Z align height.

To set Z align height while in the Profiler Menu, move the chuck loaded with a wafer to the camera and turn the camera and lamp on. Press < Z > on the Joystick Keyboard to enable Z jog. Using the Joystick, Z-jog the wafer until it is in focus. Press < FIND TARG > (< F6 >) to store the Z align position at the current Z position. An audible signal will confirm that the action was completed.

While still in the Profiler Menu, press < X > to return the Joystick to normal XY travel mode.

PRESS 1 TO SET PROBE CLEAN XYZ

NOTE

Setting Z height after storing the probe clean position clears the clean position. A message displays informing you each time the clean position is cleared or stored.

The < 1 > key allows you to set the height and location at which probe tip cleaning will take place. Use the Joystick to position the probe tip over the ceramic burnishing plate. To establish the height, enable the Z jog feature using the < Z > key, and jog the Z stage until the probe tips contact the cleaning plate, then press < 1 >.



The system displays the message ARE ALL PROBES WITHIN PAD?; pressing < Y > answers Yes, pressing < ENTER > answers No. If < Y > is pressed, the prober will beep to signify that the location is set. If < ENTER > is pressed, the location will not be stored

The prober retains the X,Y, and Z coordinates in memory for future probe cleaning. Frequency of cleaning is determined by values entered for probe cleaning interval (Probe Mode Menu, Line 04).

NOTE

In most cases, the correct height for probe tip cleaning will not exceed the Z Up Limit selected in the Set Parameter Menu.

When necessary, however, the Z stage can be jogged above the upper limit. From the center position, pull the Joystick backward (towards the operator) again. This will jog up 10 mil at a time. The prober will beep as long as the current position is above the upper limit. This makes it possible for probe tip cleaning to be done at up to 420 mils, the absolute upper limit.

PRESS 2 TO SET PROBE TIP CENTER

PRESS 3 TO SET Z HEIGHT

For these settings, the chuck must be under the probe tips. If it is not, error message 300 (CHUCK NOT IN PROBE AREA) is issued. The probe tip center must be set at the center of the chucktop prior to the probing sequence. The center reference is used during align scan and for circular probe pattern computation.

Use the < 2 > key to tell the prober where the probes are located. Align the center by manipulating the Joystick until the probe tip aligns with the center of the chucktop. Press < 2 > to store this center reference.

The Z height is established to initialize a profile correction factor. Use the < 3 > key to set the height of the probes. With the Joystick, move the wafer under the probe tip. Raise the wafer until it contacts the probe tip. Press < 3 > to set the height.

The < 3 > key is used only during Profiler setup. When either is pressed, the prober beeps.

NOTE

Setting Z height after storing the probe clean position clears the clean position. A message displays informing you each time the clean position is cleared or stored.

PRESS 4 TO PROFILE

Once the Profiler is enabled (Line 03, Set Option Menu), it is initialized by vacuum–locking a wafer to the chucktop. Press < 4 > to move the wafer under the air sensor and execute the profile sequence. (See Section 6.2.3 – Manual Profiling.)

PRESS 5 TO CLEAN PROBE TIPS

When < 5 > is pressed, the prober moves the cleaner under the probes, cleans the tips, and returns the motor to the starting position.

To distribute the wear on cleaning and continuity of pads, the software moves the contact points for the probe array on both pads slightly each time the array is cleaned or a continuity test is made. The incremental movement follows a .09-inch diameter path from the XY position set in the Profiler Menu during setup, and repeats a particular spot once in 9000 times.

To avoid missing contact with the outside probe tips during the pads' migration around the wear circle, after centering the probe array on the pad, the prober automatically moves to the four extreme positions on the wear circle diameter and asks the operator, PROBE TIPS STILL ON PAD? If < Y > is pressed (yes), the prober proceeds to the next extreme point. If < ENTER > is pressed (no), the prober exits the setup procedure without setting the pad position and displays the monitor message: CENTER PROBES ON PAD, TRY AGAIN.

PRESS 6 TO SET PROBE TEST XYZ

PRESS 7 TO TEST PROBE TIPS

NOTE

Setting Z height after storing the probe clean position clears the clean position. A message displays informing you each time the clean position is cleared or stored.

Keys < 6 > and < 7 >, with tester interface, provide a continuity test which allows the tester to bring an electrically–conductive area in contact with the probe tips and run a special test program.

Press < 6 > to teach the X-Y-Z position of this conductive area, and press <7> to start the test. The Z-Y-Z position must be taught before the test can be run. It is only necessary to re-teach the position if it has changed before any subsequent test.

When < 6 > is pressed, the system displays the message ARE ALL PROBES WITHIN PAD?; pressing < Y > answers Yes, pressing < ENTER > answers No. During the probe tip test an error message CONTINUITY TEST FAILED signals test failure.

PRESS 8 TO SET CAMERA CENTER

electroglas 254523–060 REV A

NonContact Edge Sensor

This feature sets the camera center for use with the Teach Die Corner function. (See Section 5, AUTO ALIGN, subsection 5.5, Teach Die Corner Feature.)

PRESS 9 TO GET NEXT PAGE MENU

Accesses Page 2 of the Profiler Menu.

PRESS "ENTER" TO EXIT

Returns the Run Time Display to the monitor.

LINE 01 (Page 2) AUTO ADJUST CLN/CT Z HT

Enabling this feature causes automatic adjustment of the probe tip clean height and the continuity test height whenever a new probe tip contact height is set. (A discussion of the Auto Adjust feature follows in **Section 6.2.5**.)

LINE 02 (Page 2) MANUAL SET CLN/CT Z HT

This line allows you to disable settings of the probe tip clean height and the continuity test height from Page 1 of the Profiler Menu. Keys < 1 > and < 6 > – Set Probe Clean XYZ and Set Probe Test XYZ – will be deleted from the menu.

6.2.4 Manual Profiling

Enable the Profiler by pressing < PROG > (< F5 >). The Profiler Menu displays (*Figure 6-2*). Press < 4 > to profile the wafer.

Once profiling is complete, the XY motor will halt. Depending on the options enabled, the wafer diameter (in mils) may be displayed on the screen. To exit the menu, press < ENTER >.

Several situations require that profiling be done manually. Among them: after a WAFER NOT PROFILED error occurs (see Section 6.5 – Profiling Error Messages); and during initial product setup. You do NOT need to profile manually when cassettes are changed.

6.2.5 Auto Adjust Clean/Continuity Z Height Feature

The Auto Adjust Clean/Continuity Z Height Feature allows the prober to automatically adjust the Z height setting for either the probe tip clean position, the continuity test position, or both, when a new probe tip Z height is set. This makes it easier to set up the prober after changing probe cards.

However, the feature *must* be used correctly to avoid such problems as failure to make contact with the continuity test block or damage to a probe card because the Z stage was raised too high. Note the **CAUTIONs** listed next.

4085X

	CAUTION
1.	<i>It is important</i> that the probe tip cleaning and continuity test Z heights be set <i>after</i> setting the probe tip Z height. Otherwise, when you set the new clean and continuity heights, then set a new Z height, the prober will adjust the clean and continuity heights, rather than accept them all as new values.
2.	Whenever a new probe card is put on the prober, <i>it is important</i> that the new probe tip Z height be set as soon as possible to minimize the potential for probe tip/card damage.
3.	<i>It is VERY important</i> to remember to reset the new positions for the cleaning block and the continuity test block whenever they are moved on the chuck as soon as possible – again, to minimize the potential for probe/tip card damage.

The default state of this feature is inactive; if the feature is not in use, the prober will operate normally.

To activate/deactivate the feature, enable/disable AUTO ADJUST CLN/CT Z HT from the Profiler Menu; press < PROG > (< F5 >) to access the Profiler Menu. Press < 9 > to display the second page. Select line 01 (AUTO ADJUST CLN/CT Z HT). Select < 1 > or < 0 > to enable/disable.

To make an accurate adjustment of the probe tip cleaning and continuity Z heights, the prober must have a known reference point. The reference point it uses is the chucktop without wafer. Therefore, the chucktop *must* be profiled before the feature can be used.

The following procedure sets up the Auto Adjust feature:

- 1. Enable the AUTO ADJUST CLN/CT Z HT feature as described above.
- 3. Set the probe tip Z height (with a wafer on the chuck).
- 4. Set the probe tip cleaning/burnishing position.
- 5. Set the probe tip continuity test block position.

From this point, any time the probe tip Z height is set to a new value, the prober will automatically adjust the probe tip cleaning and continuity test Z heights to the same setting as the probe tip Z height.

When setting the probe tip Z height with a wafer on the chucktop, the prober subtracts the thickness of the wafer from the set Z height and uses this value to keep the reference point as the



6.3 USING THE PROFILER FROM EXTERNAL I/O

Several commands allow use of the Profiler under host computer control. "PZ" takes the wafer thickness measurement. The prober will reply to the host with either "MC" (profiling completed properly) or "MF" (profiling failed).

Further information about External I/0 control is given in Section 8 (EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE).

6.4 PROFILER STABILITY TEST

A simple Profiler air sensor test function is available by pressing < DIAG > (< F1 >), which produces a four-item menu. Item 04 on the menu activates the test. The test shows the stability and repeatability of Z height and find edge over the running period.

The first profiling of a wafer or chuck top after start is used as a reference. All consecutive profilings are compared to this reference data (the five Z-heights). Any variances in consecutive Z-heights are shown on the monitor screen.

If the Find Center option is enabled, the screen will also display the highest and lowest center position measured since its start. An error message, SENSOR NOT SEATED CORRECTLY, will be displayed if there is a variation of more than one Z motor step from the last measurement taken, and profiling will be stopped.

To recover:

- Attempt to reprofile (press < 4 > in Profiler Menu). If the PROFILING FAIL message appears,
- 2. Press < ENTER > to exit the Profiler Menu.
- 3. Press < LOAD > on the Joystick Keyboard and unload the wafer.
- 4. Try to set up the Profiler again using the setup procedures. If unsuccessful,
- 5. Check all NCES hardware. If still unsuccessful,
- 6. Call Electroglas Field Service for maintenance.

The test is terminated by pressing < PAUSE/CONT > on the Joystick Keyboard.

6.5 PROFILER HARDWARE

The Profiler hardware consists of the Electronics Control Module (or the box) and the pneumatic sensor (the sensor).

The sensor may be lowered into operating position or raised into the ring carrier under program control. The sensor emits a stream of air which is used to detect back pressure – how much air is being reflected or bounced back into the sensor from a surface. This detected back pressure is used to determine the thickness of the wafer under the sensor.

The detected back pressure is compared by the electronics in the box to a preset reference. The output of this comparator can be one of three states:

- 1. Sensor less than reference.
- 2. Sensor equal to reference.
- 3. Sensor greater than reference.

The installation procedure sets up the box so that the equal condition occurs when the wafer (or chucktop) is 8 mils below the sensor. This 8-mil distance is the reference distance. Thus, the three comparator states effectively mean:

- 1. Wafer more than 8 mils from sensor.
- 2. Wafer exactly 8 mils from sensor.
- 3. Wafer less than 8 mils from sensor.

The comparator output is sensed by the Profiler software. To measure wafer thickness, it brings the Z stage up until the comparator switches from the "Wafer more than 8 mils from sensor" state into either the "…exactly 8 mils" state or the "…less than 8 mils" state.

The comparator output also drives two lamps on the box, labeled HI and LO. When the LO lamp is lit, the wafer is more than 8 mils from the sensor. The HI lamp is lit when the wafer is less than 8 mils from the sensor. Both lamps are off when the wafer is exactly 8 mils from the sensor.

The Profiler interface to the 4085X consists of one digital output from the 4085X's main card cage and two inputs. The output controls the position of the air sensor: lowered and operating or raised and inoperative. The two inputs correspond to the two comparator outputs, LO and HI. During profiling, the software monitors these two lines and decodes the output into the low, equal, high, and error conditions.



6.6 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- How to enable the Profiler and use the Autoprofiler Option Menu to set profiling methods
- ✓ How to access the Profiler Menu for setting profiling instructions
- Manual profiling procedures
- Auto adjust clean/continuity Z height procedures
- Profiler stability test procedures
- Information regarding the Profiler's hardware

SECTION 7 Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK & TEMP. COMPENSATION

7.1 OVERVIEW

The Horizon 4085X's probing hardware consists of a Z-stage supporting a chuck, which transports the wafer in an X, Y and Z direction to place the die to be tested under the probes. The Z Stage (including the continuity and scrubing pads), Hot Chuck, and Temperature Compensation features are discussed in this section.

WARNING

Do not touch the Hot Chuck at any time. Severe burns may result. Check the panel display on the front of the Hot Chuck and wait until the Hot Chuck is cooled to a safe temperature of 45° C or less (approximately 45 minutes).

7.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following:

- Basic assemblies of the Programmable Z stage #6 (PZ6)
- Operating and programming instructions for the PZ6
- How to enable and adjust the Hot Chuck
- Temperature Compensation overview and instructions on how to set manual coefficients

7.2 PROGRAMMABLE Z-STAGE #6 (PZ6) OVERVIEW

The Programmable Z–Stage #6 (PZ6) is an assembly made for Z axis (up or down) motion, and the term *programmable* means that it may be directed to move from one height to another. Designed for wafers of five to eight inches, the PZ6 can push upward with up to 25 pounds of force.

The PZ6 is mounted on top of the forcer (*Figure* 7-1). The wafer is held by vacuum on the top of the chuck, which moves vertically to bring the wafer into contact with the probes. This vertical or Z motion is preprogrammed to precise levels.



The chuck is driven by a vertical screw mechanism. A stepper motor coupled by a drive belt provides the drive force and the mechanism is supported by a cylindrical air bearing. The chuck is also equipped with an optical sensor to detect the zero position of the Z stage.

A stepper motor mounted directly on the side of the chuck provides theta adjustment drive. The motor can rotate the chuck a total of +/- five (5) degrees. Coarse theta centering is provided by a photosensor, also mounted on the chuck. The chucktop is secured by four screws and is removed easily.

The chuck cable from the Prober Control Module plugs into the chuck interface circuit board on the Forcer Assembly. At the opposite end of the board are four connectors for the cables attached to the two motors and the two photosensors.



FIGURE 7-1: PZ6 PROGRAMMABLE CHUCK ON FORCER

7.2.1 Main Components

The PZ6 Assembly is comprised of four major subassemblies:

- 1. Chuck Housing
- 2. Stem and Leadnut
- 3. Leadscrew Assembly
- 4. Theta Drive Assembly

The main components are identified in two illustrations, Figures 7–2A and 7–2B.

4085X

7.2.1.1 CHUCK HOUSING

The chuck housing is a machined casting to which all other parts are attached and is the main component of the Z stage. The chuck housing itself rests atop the forcer, attached at four points at the base of the housing. The stem, bushing, leadscrew, and leadnut are all housed within, and the Theta Drive Assembly is mounted to the outside (*Figures* 7-2A and 7-2B).

Leveling capacity and mechanical damping are added by four rubber gaskets separating the housing from the forcer shell. The four screws that fasten the housing to the forcer are torqued individually to between 6 and 8 inch-pounds to planarize the Chuck Assembly by squeezing each rubber gasket independently.



FIGURE 7-2A: ASSEMBLY DETAIL - SIDE VIEW

A machined bushing ringed with holes at the top and bottom is Installed in the center chamber of the chuck housing. Pressurized air will jet from the holes, creating a stiff frictionless jacket between the bushing's inner surface and the stem, which rides up and down inside the bushing. This bushing is press—fitted into the housing and requires no disassembly for maintenance.





FIGURE 7–2B: ASSEMBLY DETAIL – CUTAWAY VIEW

Horizon Series 254523-070 REV B

4085X

7.2.1.2 STEM AND LEADNUT

The stem is held in the center of the bushing by air jets and rides up and down or spins within the bushing without appreciable friction. Secured inside the stem is the leadnut, which mates with the belt-driven leadscrew. As the leadscrew spins, the leadnut rides up or down, driving the stem with it. The absence of friction between the stem and its mating surface (the bushing) greatly reduces wear and lengthens the life of both stem and bushing.

The chucktop is fastened by four screws to the top of the stem and may be plated with either gold or nickel as the application dictates. The chucktop is electrically isolated from the body of the stage, allowing controlled testing of the wafer. Although the screws used to mount the chucktop are metal, they do not thread into the aluminum stem directly. Instead, non-conductive epoxy plugs are fitted into the stem, and steel helicoils within the epoxy act as threads for the screws. The vacuum pins also are isolated from the stem, bound within the insulating epoxy.

7.2.1.3 LEADSCREW ASSEMBLY

The Leadscrew is mounted vertically within the housing, supported by two ball bearing assemblies at the base of the leadscrew shaft. These bearings are sealed, and should require no preventive maintenance.

Drive for the leadscrew comes from a stepper motor attached to the outside of the housing. The motor torque is communicated to the leadscrew by a toothed fiberglass belt connected between toothed pulleys at the bottom of both the motor and leadscrew shafts. This drive belt is constructed for minimal stretch, ensuring that the positional relationship of the two shafts is tightly and repeatably controlled. Such positional accuracy and control is important, since it translates directly to the positional accuracy of the chucktop.

7.3 OPERATION OF THE PZ6

The PZ6 may be operated either manually or automatically. The automatic modes, discussed in Section 7.3.2, Automatic Operation, occur during autoprobing and are programmed via the menus. The manual Z mode, called *Z jog* and discussed in Section 7.3.3, Manual Operation, is enabled through the Profiler Menu.

7.3.1 Travel Limits

Vertical travel is limited by setting the Z Upper and Lower limits. The Upper limit is 400 mils and the Lower limit is normally 200 mils. Electrical zero (0 mils) is controlled by the electrical zero LED. It is set by an adjustable shutter at the base of the Z stage. Travel stops when the shutter (flag) interrupts the light path of a fixed LED.

Mechanical zero (the point at which the Z stage binds mechanically in downward movement) is 15-20 mils below electrical zero. This gap ensures that the Z stage does not bottom out and cause damage to the leadnut or bearings. Upward travel, controlled by the prober CPU, is predetermined for probe point contact, but never more than the maximum limit of 400 mils.

Rotational travel is controlled by theta electrical zero, the mid-point in the allowable travel range. Theta electrical zero is found using a fixed LED sensor on the chuck housing and a shutter mounted on the theta gear.



7.3.2 Automatic Operation

The Z stage is operated in the fully automatic (or programmed) mode by using the Set Parameter Menu, accessed by pressing < SET PARM > (< F1 >) and the Profiler Menu < PROG > (< F5 >).

During probe operations, vertical wafer travel is controlled by entering parameters or detection of the wafer by the edge sensor or Noncontact Edge Sensor. The line numbers in **Section 7.3.2.1** refer to the Set Parameter Menu (Page 1) (*Figure 7–3*):



FIGURE 7-3: SET PARAMETER MENU (PAGES 1 AND 2)

7.3.2.1 SET PARAMETER MENU (Z STAGE) LINE ITEMS

LINE 06 Z OVERTRAVEL

The Z overtravel parameter sets the distance the Z stage will continue traveling upward after contact with the wafer is made; it is used to ensure good pad-to-probe contact. Wafer contact is determined either by the edge sensor or by the Noncontact Edge Sensor. See **Table 7–1**.

Not all Z -stage parameters are used in	LIMIT EDGE PR	OF.
 a) Z travel modes. The table at the light of the second second	$\begin{array}{cccc} OVERTRAVEL & N & Y\\ CLEARANCE & N & Y\\ UP LIMIT & P & S\\ DOWN LIMIT & P & S\\ P = Up/Down Position\\ S = Safety Limit \end{array}$	Y Y S S
it protect will write a 0.5 mil stage, 0.75 mils with a 0.25 mil stage). if an out-of-range value is entered for the Z Down Limit, the limit will automatically be s	Y = Used $N = Not Used$ et to 200 mils. If an out-of-range value is	

Entry must be a positive value. Make sure that the height at which contact occurs plus the overtravel never exceeds the Z Upper Limit parameter. Z overtravel has no effect if the Z Travel Mode is set to Limit-to-Limit (Section 7.3.3.3).

The minimum amount of Z overtravel which can be used in edge sense Z mode is 1.5 mils. Even when Z overtravel is *entered* as less than 1.5 mils, overtravel will be 1.5 mils.

LINE 07 Z CLEARANCE

The Z clearance parameter sets the distance the Z stage will continue traveling downward after contact with the wafer is lost. It is used to guarantee a certain distance between the probes and the wafer when the Z stage is Down and XY motion is taking place.

Contact with the wafer is determined either by the edge sensor or the Noncontact Edge Sensor; Z clearance has no effect if the Z Travel Mode is Limit-to-Limit (Line 04, Set Mode Menu).

Entry must be a positive value. Make sure that the height at which contact is lost minus the clearance is never less than the Z down parameter (see Table 7–1).

LINES 08 and 09 Z UP LIMIT / Z DOWN LIMIT

The Z lower and upper limit parameters control Z axis (between 200 and 400 mils) independently of edge sensor operation. They are initialized at power-on by an electrical zero photosensor. Z



travel is confined between these limits.

LINE 10 Z ALIGN

The align height parameter sets the height at which Auto Align is performed, setting the Z position relative to the camera lens in order to bring the wafer into good focus on the monitor.

This height is usually left at 200 mils, but certain applications change the height of the ring carrier, requiring that the focus be changed. Also, thicker than normal substrates may need the align height adjusted too.

Z align height is limited to between 200 and 400 mils.

LINE 01 (PAGE 2) Z SCALE UNITS/MILS

Establishes a unit of measure for Z-drive chuck travel. The standard 1/2 mil Z drive is configured so that two steps of the drive advances the chuck top one mil. Therefore, the Z scale is set at two units/mil.

Z-related values are automatically recalculated following a change in the Z-Scale parameter set through this line. The values which follow are not to be changed unless the Z stage is changed:

1	mil	Z scale – 1
0.5	mil	Z scale – 2
0.25mi	il	Z scale – 4
0.125	mil	Z scale -8

Enter a value between one and ten as the Z-drive ratio mentioned above. The Z scale entry *must* be correct. Inaccurate entry will affect all the Z drive-related functions (Lines 06 through 10). Subsequent motion could then cause damage to the probe card and/or wafer.

If you don't know your Z stage resolution, contact your Electroglas Field Service Representative.

7.3.2.2 PROFILER MENU (Z STAGE) LINE ITEM

LINE 03 SET Z HEIGHT



FIGURE 7-4: PROFILER MENU (SET Z HEIGHT)

The Z height is established to initialize a profile correction factor. Use the < 3 > key to set the height of the probes. With the Joystick, move the wafer under the probe tip. Raise the wafer until it contacts the probe tip. Press < 3 > to set the height.

The chuck must be under the probe tips and the probe tip center must be set at the center of the chucktop prior to the probing sequence. The center reference is used during align scan and for circular probe pattern computation.





7.3.3 Manual Operation

There are two ways of manually operating the PZ6:

- 1. Using the Joystick (Z jog)
- 2. Pressing the $\langle Z \rangle$ key

7.3.3.1 JOYSTICK OPERATION (Z JOG)

The most manual of the two unprogrammed modes of up/down motion is called Zjog. In this mode the chuck may be moved up or down one step at a time by pulling back (or pushing forward) the Joystick.

To enter this mode, press $\langle \mathsf{PROG} \rangle$ ($\langle \mathsf{F5} \rangle$) to access the Profiler Menu (*Figure 7–5*), then press $\langle \mathsf{Z} \rangle$ on the Joystick Keyboard. The Z stage is now controlled by the Joystick. Pulling back on the Joystick will cause the chuck to rise, one step at a time. While pulling back on the Joystick, push the red button on the top of the Joystick to cause the chuck to rise more rapidly.

PROBER —				
*** PROFILER MENU ***				
PRESS	Z TO ENABLE Z JOG			
PRESS	X TO ENABLE X-Y JOG			
PRESS	1 TO SET PROBE CLEAN XYZ			
PRESS	2 TO SET PROBE TIP CENTER			
PRESS	3 TO SET Z HEIGHT			
PRESS	4 TO PROFILE (STANDARD)			
PRESS	5 TO CLEAN PROBE TIPS			
PRESS	6 TO SET PROBE TEST XYZ			
PRESS	7 TO TEST PROBE TIPS			
PRESS	8 TO SET CAMERA CENTER			
PRESS	9 ' TO GET NEXT PAGE MENU			
PRESS	ENTER TO EXIT			
TNDEX				
LINE =	-			

FIGURE 7-5: PROFILER MENU (ENABLE Z JOG)

The Z jog mode is limited by the Z Upper and Z Down limits entered in the Set Parameter Menu (*Figure* 7-3), although two exceptions to this rule exist:

- 1. The chuck may be commanded to rise above the upper limit; it will beep on each step. Movement will stop at 10 mil increments above the upper limit.
- 2. If travel was started from electrical zero (0.00 on the screen), then upward travel is allowed, even though this travel occurs below the Z Down setting in the Set Parameter Menu. Downward travel, however, is still locked out.

7.3.3.2 USING THE < **Z** > KEY

The Z stage can be manually controlled vertically (between 200 and 400 mils) with the $\langle Z \rangle$ key on the Joystick Keyboard. The $\langle Z \rangle$ key will move the chuck either to Z height (if in Profile Mode) or to the Z Upper Limit. Neither of these has to be 400 mils – and are most likely not 400 mils. The next time $\langle Z \rangle$ is pressed, the chuck will drop to the Z Down limit.

To use the $\langle Z \rangle$ key, first ensure that the Run Time Display shows on the monitor screen, and that the processor status line says either Idle or Pause. Pressing $\langle Z \rangle$ causes the chuck to move up or down, in the direction opposite from its starting position as shown on the monitor. The distance traveled depends upon two factors:

- 1. Whether the Z stage is within the probing area, and
- 2. Which Z Traveling Mode is selected.

Probing Area

The *probing area* is the area around the probes, as defined by the Probe Tip Center last entered (*Figure* 7–5, Line 02). The size of this area is variable, depending upon the prober model. 4085X probers have a probing area with a 4.00 inch radius. Normally, the probe tip scrub and shorting blocks are just outside the probing area, assuming that probe tip center was set to the center of the chuck.

Within the probing area the Z move commanded will be limited by the Z Traveling Mode selected, such as Edge Sense, and the overtravel and clearance values stored through the Set Parameter Menu. A down motion would then be far enough so that the edge sensor contacts come together, plus the clearance value. An up movement would be far enough so that the edge sensor contacts separate, plus the overtravel value.

Assuming the overtravel as three mils, and the clearance at 10 mils, the nominal full Z stroke would be about 13 mils, and would be based upon the position of the edge sensor.

Outside the probing area, the Z move commanded would be bounded by the Z Traveling Mode selected (discussed next).

Z Traveling Mode

The Z traveling mode controls the manner in which Z chuck top rise and fall is stopped. Any travel mode may be used with any probe mode. In the Edge Sense mode, the undertravel option can be applied to all die locations. In Profile mode, if the chuck is outside the probe range (more than three inches from the probe tip center), the Z stage cannot be raised manually with the < Z > key. In general, the forcer will not allow X and Y movements while the Z-stage is in the up position.

Set the Z Traveling Mode by accessing the Set Mode Menu < SET MODE > (< F2 >), Line 04 (*Figure* 7–6).



	— PROBER —	
	*** SET MODE MENU ***	
01	METRIC/ENGLISH ENG	LISH
02	AUTO-PROBE PATTERN MA	TRIX
03	PROBING MODE M	IENU
04	Z-TRAVELING MODE LI	MITS
05	MICRO PROBING	DIS
06	MULTI-DIE PROBING	DIS
07	I/O CONTROL	MENU
08	DATA LOGGING MODE	MENU
09	MISCELLANEOUS OPTIONS M	1ENU
10	ASSIGN LOGICAL INK-CODE	MENU
11	THETA COMPENSATION MODE	ENB
LI	NE =	

FIGURE 7–6: SET MODE MENU (Z TRAVELING MODE)

The three Z Traveling Modes are:

- 1. Limit
- 2. Edge Sense
- 3. Profile

Limit

Input < 0 > to establish the Z upper and lower limits as the range for Z chuck top travel. The limit parameters are entered on Lines 08 and 09 of the Set Parameter Menu (Page 1), and are described in Section 7.3.2.1.

Edge Sense

Input < 1 > to use the edge sensor for determining the travel range. (The edge sensor must be installed on the probe card). This selection sets the travel range between the Z clearance and wafer surface contact position and the Z overtravel. The two parameters are entered on Lines 06 and 07, respectively, of the Set Parameter Menu (Page 1), discussed in Section 7.3.2.1. When probing is Edge Sense mode with a wafer not under the probe tips, Z down movements will go to the Z down limit rather than moving down only the distance of clearance.

When the edge sensor mode is enabled, Z motion occurs as follows:

- The stage rises until the edge sensor detects contact. 0
- It then travels up the overtravel distance from that point. 0
- If the stage reaches the upper limit without detecting contact, the NO EDGE 0 SENSE CONTACT message is displayed and probing is aborted. This error occurs only when initial probing begins on each wafer. During probing, there will be 12 no contacts and wafer unloads. The prober assumes the wafer is finished.

- o When the stage starts down, it again monitors the edge sensor.
- o When contact is lost, the stage moves down the clearance distance and stops.
- If the stage reaches the lower limit before contact is lost, the message CONTACT AT
 Z DOWN appears and probing is aborted.

Profile

Input < 2 > to use auto profile parameters to determine Z travel. This selection is based on the Z height entered through the Profiler Menu, described in **Section 7.3.2.2**.

Set to profile, this mode does not allow Z Up and Down when setting First Die until a profile of the wafer is done. This assumes a NCES exists and AUTO PROFILE has been enabled (Set Option Menu, Line 03). If the Find Target procedure is done before profiling is accomplished, then Z Up/Down will not occur when setting First Die.

This situation is worse for partial wafer probing since the normal profile, align sequence is reversed. To break this deadlock, a quick profile is taken around the first align reference location which establishes a safe working distance from the probe tips. After aligning, the prober automatically quick-profiles, and then allows the Z Up/Down necessary to set First Die.

NOTES

When the Z Traveling Mode is set to Profile, if the software determines that the current XY position is outside of the current wafer diameter, the Z will not raise.

Accurate setting of the probe tip center is also required (Profiler Menu, < 2 > key). This is the physical alignment of the center of the bare chuck with the center of the pin array.



7.4 BURNISHING ASSEMBLY

The Burnishing and Continuity Pads Assembly is an optional feature used to clean and check probe tips. The main body of the assembly is fastened to the vacuum chucktop. Seated in a hole in the main body is an adjustable Stem and Disk Assembly. When the set screw is loosened, the assembly is adjustable either up or down. The disc portion of the assembly is an encased ceramic cleaning surface.

Probe tip cleaning can be selected to occur after a set number of either probed die or wafers. To select probe tip cleaning, access the Set Mode Menu (*Figure* 7–7) by pressing < SET MODE > (< F2 >).

PROBER —				
	*** SET MODE MENU	***		
1	METRIC/ENGLISH	ENGLISH		
2	AUTO-PROBE PATTERN	MATRIX		
3	PROBING MODE	MENU		
4	Z TRAVELING MODE	LIMITS		
5	MICRO PROBING	DIS		
6	MULTI DIE PROBING	DIS		
7	I/O CONTROL	MENU		
8	DATA LOGGING MODE	MENU		
9	MISCELLANEOUS OPTIONS	MENU		
10	ASSIGN LOGICAL INK-CODE	MENU		
11	THETA COMPENSATION MODE	ENB		
LINE =				

FIGURE 7–7: SET MODE MENU (PROBING MODE)

Input < 03 > to display the Probing Mode Menu (*Figure* 7-8).

PROBER —				
PROBE MODE MENU				
UI PROBE QUAD SELECT 2				
02 COORDINATE QUAD 2				
03 REPROBE LIMIT0 DIE				
04 PROBE CLEAN COUNT 0 DIE				
06 MAXIMUM ROW COUNT 0 ROWS				
07 TURNAROUND 0 DIE				
08 USE AUTO DIAMETER DIS				
09 CONT. AT LAST DIEENB				
10 PROBE TIP SCRUBDIS				
11 INKING MODE MENU				
12 UGLY DIE MENU				
LINE =				

FIGURE 7-8: PROBE MODE MENU

Enter < 04 > for the Probe Clean Count line item.

This option establishes a cleaning interval for the probe tip. Cleaning can be selected to occur after probing a set number of either dies or wafers. A simple XY clean or an XYZ scrub motion will be done depending on the setting for Line 10 (PROBE TIP SCRUB).

The flashing cursor prompts for a positive whole numeric value (no decimal point) for the count. This value sets the frequency with which the probe tip cleaning occurs. A zero (0) entry disables the cleaning interval feature.

After the count entry, a prompt asks for the cleaning per wafer interval. The interval is selected by pressing either $\langle Y \rangle$ (yes) or $\langle ENTER \rangle$ (no). Press $\langle ENTER \rangle$ to automatically set cleaning to a die interval. Confirm the entry by checking Line 04 on the monitor.

LINE 10 PROBE TIP SCRUB

When PROBE TIP SCRUB is enabled, after the probe clean position and probe clean count are set, every time the probe array is cleaned on the cleaning pad, a 1-mil octagonal motion occurs. This motion causes each probe tip to be scrubbed from eight different directions. Different locations on the cleaning pad are used when cleaning and scrubbing to ensure that the pad wears evenly.

PROBE CLEAN POSITION is set through the Profiler Menu, third item (PRESS 1...); PROBE CLEAN COUNT, through the Probe Mode Menu, Line 04. If the probe clean position has not been set, probing will halt before the tips are scrubbed, and an error message on the screen will inform:

CLEAN POSITION HAS NOT BEEN SET



7.5 CONTINUITY TESTING

This feature allows the tester to bring an electrically conductive area in contact with the probe tips in order to run a special test program. The Continuity Assembly is shown in *Figure* 7-6.

The XYZ position of the conductive area is taught through Line 06 of the Profiler Menu (*Figure* 7-9). Line 07 of this menu is used to start the test manually.



FIGURE 7–9: PROFILER MENU (SET PROBE TEST XYZ)

Keys < 6 > and < 7 >, with tester interface, provide a continuity test which allows the tester to bring an electrically–conductive area in contact with the probe tips and run a special test program.

Press < 6 > to teach the XYZ position of this conductive area, and press <7> to start the test. The Z-Y-Z position must be taught before the test can be run. It is only necessary to re-teach the position if it has changed before any subsequent test.

When < 6 > is pressed, the system displays the message ARE ALL PROBES WITHIN PAD?; pressing < Y > answers Yes, pressing < ENTER > answers No. During the probe tip test an error message CONTINUITY TEST FAILED signals test failure.

7.5 (A) DIAGNOSTIC EXERCISE AND TEST

A set of simple exercise and test functions is activated through the Diagnostics Menu. To access this menu, press < DIAG > (< F1 >) and select Line 01 (CHUCK....0 ...0 ...0 ...0). This feature exercises the Z stage and provides data on Z slips.

Four numbers are displayed. The first is the number of Z slips that have occurred. The second is the number of bad code reads. The third and fourth show the number of bad writes and spurious writes to the Z motor.

The third and fourth numbers will be displayed only if the Theta Z Joystick Functions II board has been modified. These numbers may be cleared by pressing the < . > key, followed immediately by the < DIAG > key, while in the RUN TIME DISPLAY.

Added 6/96

As of Software revision DE, joystick XY motion is disallowed following a Z slip

7.6 HOT CHUCK FEATURE

The Hot Chuck has a proportional DC temperature controller. Temperature at the surface of the chucktop is integer–settable from ambient to +130 degrees C (ambient temperature may be several degrees higher in the vicinity of prober equipment).

Temperature selection is made through the local panel controls on the left front door of the 4085X or the Hot Chuck Menu (next section). The prober sets and monitors wafer temperature via the controller's RS-232 port. For proper system operation, it is recommended that the Electroglas Hot Chuck is set using the Hot Chuck Menu.

WARNING

Do not touch the Hot Chuck at any time. Severe burns may result. Check the panel display on the front of the Hot Chuck and wait until the Hot Chuck is cooled to a safe temperature of 45° C or less (approximately 45 minutes).

7.6.1 Hot Chuck Menu

All Hot Chucks are enabled through Line 07 of the Set Option Menu (activated by the < SET OPTION > < F3 > key), and a Hot Chuck Menu appears automatically (*Figure 7–10*). The line items are:

LINE 01 – HOT CHUCK MODEL

This line prompts between the selection of the Electroglas Hot Chuck (enter < 1 >) and any other, non-Electroglas chuck (enter < 2 >), and enables it. Selection of the Electroglas Hot Chuck displays the Hot Chuck Menu in the form shown in *Figure 7–10A*; selection of the non-Electroglas chuck displays the menu in the form shown in *Figure 7–10B*.

The default model type is the Electroglas (EG) Hot Chuck. If the EG Hot Chuck is not installed, the menu will automatically reset to the non–EG menu display.

LINE 02 - SET TEMPERATURE (EG HOT CHUCK ONLY)

This is the setpoint temperature at which the EG Hot Chuck should be at any given time. This temperature also appears on the Hot Chuck controller's on the left front door of the prober.

Any time the nominal temperature is changed through the menu or External I/O Interface, the prober passes this temperature setting to the thermal chuck. When probing begins, the prober will check the thermal chuck to confirm whether the current temperature conforms to the desired value.

If these temperatures are not the same, whether over or under, the system will wait for the thermal chuck to adjust until the temperatures comply. The process is shown on the screen with the message HOT CHUCK IS AT xx.x, and it can be stopped by pressing < PAUSE/CONT >.


FIGURE 7–10: HOT CHUCK MENU FOR EG AND NON-EG MODEL

4085X

After probing has begun, for every forcer move that the Hot Chuck does not equal the setpoint temperature, +/- the TEMP RANGE set in Line 05, the prober waits for up to the RECOVER TIME in seconds, set in Line 06, to allow the Hot Chuck to get back within the TEMP RANGE. When the Hot Chuck is successful in returning to the allowed TEMP RANGE, the forcer moves to the next position and probing is continued.

If, however, the Hot Chuck does not return to the allowed TEMP RANGE within the RECOVER TIME allotted, the commanded move is not made, probing is paused, and error message CHUCK TEMP OFF LIMIT displays and the prober beeps to indicate that there is a problem. After correcting the problem, press < PAUSE/CONT > to continue probing the wafer from the point where probing was stopped.

LINE 03 - EARLY RECOVERY (EG HOT CHUCK ONLY)

Enabling this line speeds recovery from a temperature drop caused by a cold wafer loaded on the chuck. The system sends a message to the thermal chuck that a probed wafer is about to be unloaded; the thermal chuck overheats the chucktop to a premeasured amount so that a new, cold wafer will cool the chucktop down to its nominal temperature.

LINE 04 – DELAYAFTER LOAD

On Hot Chucks provided by vendors other than Electroglas, this line activates a time delay to allow wafers to warm up to the set temperature. The delay can be set from 0 to 30 seconds. When the delay is active, a message states the time delay in seconds.

LINE 05 - TEMP RANGE (+/-) (EG HOT CHUCK ONLY)

Select Line 05 to set the range over which the temperature can vary without causing an alarm.

Setting the temperature range to a non-zero value requires the software to have additional communication with the Hot Chuck, which can result in a noticeable throughput delay. Unless you experience frequent environmental temperature changes, this setting is not recommended.

It is recommended that if you are experiencing these environmental changes, you first experiment with setting the RECOVER TIME (Line 06) to solve probing problems before expanding the temperature range to greater than zero (0).

LINE 06 - RECOVER TIME (EG HOT CHUCK ONLY)

Sets a time length during which the prober will allow the Hot Chuck to recover to within the temperature range before sounding or displaying an alarm. This feature allows the Hot Chuck to fluctuate outside of the temperature range without error for a specified time.

The range checking and recover time features are *only* used:

- 1. Prior to moving the forcer
- 2. When the prober is probing, and
- 3. When the forcer is in the probe area.

Before the prober begins probing a wafer, it waits for the Hot Chuck to reach the setpoint temperature rather than a point within the allowed range.



Each of Line items 05 and 06 has a range of from 0 to 99, and the units are 1° C for TEMP RANGE and 1 second for RECOVER TIME. Both items have a default value of 0. Therefore, if no changes are made to these menu items, there will be no change in the operation of the prober.

LINE 07 – PROBE TIP SOAK TIME

Enabling this line item causes the Hot Chuck Soak Times Menu, illustrated in *Figure* 7-11, to display.



FIGURE 7–11: HOT CHUCK SOAK TIMES MENU

Hot Chuck soak time is the amount of time the prober should maintain contact between the probe tips and the wafer before sending the tester a test start (TS) message. This allows the probe tips to be at a constant temperature (thus angle and position are also constant), to ensure optimum probe tip-to-pad contact.

Each of the soak times can be set from 0 to 1000 seconds and the default is zero (0) seconds.

7.6.2 Hot Chuck Controller Unit

The Hot Chuck Controller Unit has several controls available on the thermal chuck panel (*Figure* 7-12). They are discussed, although with the different thermal modes, next.



FIGURE 7–12: HOT CHUCK CONTROLLER UNIT

Upon power-on, the controller unit briefly displays its version level, and the current I/O baud rate, a numeric code, is also displayed.

The thermal modes are:

- 1. Factory Test Mode
- 2. Normal Mode
- 3. System Calibrate (Mode A)
- 4. Meter Verification (Mode B)
- 5. Calibration Clear Mode



7.6.2.1 TO CHANGE MODES

The Mode Switch is accessible through a hole in the front panel which can be sticker-sealed after calibration. When the Mode Switch is pressed (*Figure* 7–12), the calibrate mode will be indicated by the leftmost decimal point of the display. Press the Mode Switch again to return the mode to Normal.

If the current setpoint is a non-multiple of 5°, any attempt in Calibrate Mode to use the Up /Down Controls will revert the mode to Normal and flash the units position of the display as a reminder until any switch is pressed again. Therefore, the first step before calibrating is to select the proper setpoint while in Normal Mode.

FACTORY TEST MODE

To enter this mode, press the Up Control upon power-up and hold it for 2-3 seconds. To exit the factory test mode, turn off the power to the Hot Chuck. HOT CHUCK PROBLEM N, seen on the monitor, means that the Hot Chuck is in factory test mode, a mode entered into by the Hot Chuck only upon power-up and when the Up Control is pressed and held for 2-3 seconds.

It is possible that the Hot Chuck software will believe that it is in factory test mode when it is not. A temporary solution to this problem is to press the Mode Switch twice (powering the Hot Chuck on and off does not clear the condition).

NORMAL MODE

The Up/Down Controls are pressed until the desired setpoint is displayed; the display continues to show (integer) setpoint, but alternately flashes the actual sensed wafer temperature (decimal) until the two differ by less than $.25^{\circ}$ (C).

SYSTEM CALIBRATION MODE (MODE A)

This mode calibrates the temperature of the wafer surface (and the temperature meter display) to the user's standard if different from factory standards. (See **Calibration Clear** later in this subsection.) In Calibrate Mode, each cardinal setpoint (each multiple of 5°) is independently calibratable using the Up/Down Controls. Setpoints between cardinal setpoints are calibrated automatically by the internal processor.

With an external temperature monitor on the wafer surface, adjust that temperature via the Up/Down Controls until it matches the displayed setpoint. Each depression equals approximately $1/8^{\circ}$.

If no response is seen, the unit is at factory limits. This usually indicates improper measurement. (See Section 7.6.6, Specifications and Standards.)

METER VERIFICATION CALIBRATION MODE (MODE B)

Seldom used except for test purposes, this mode displays only the decimal wafer temperature, which is the internal "meter" that has no role in temperature control except in external monitoring and limit detection. The Up/Down Controls in this mode adjust the meter offset, if ever required.

At each or any desired cardinal setpoint, press the Mode Switch for three seconds until the internal "meter" is displayed. Use the panel switches to best match it to the undisplayed setpoint integer. The decimal point at the right edge of the display is a rounding indicator representing numerals $5-9 (x.01^{\circ})$.

CALIBRATION CLEAR MODE

This function resets all field/QA calibration to standard benchmark values. While turning the power on, press the Mode Switch for three seconds until the unit version level display turns off. The centermost decimal point will flash once briefly.

7.6.3 Error Displays

Table 7-2 shows error indications produced by the conditions noted:

Error	Cause
Leftmost Decimal Point	Unit has been left in Calibrate Mode.
Centermost Decimal Point	If persistent, indicates a battery or memory failure has rendered the current setpoint uncalibrated; it remains until that (nearest cardinal) setpoint is recalibrated or the Calibrate Clear function is employed; it also flashes once with each calibration change as a normal user-response.
Flashing Units Digit	(Refer to Section 7.6.2.1, Changing Modes.
One–Second Flicker Rate	Unit is in factory test aids mode (until power is off).



7.6.4 Early Recovery Feature

The Early Recovery feature, when I/O command-triggered, temporarily raises the temperature by a *sink value* in anticipation of a sudden load change (loss). The *sink value* is derived from the previous load change sensed by the controller after the last such command and is removed when the new load is sensed, or after 13 seconds have lapsed. The sink value is zeroed whenever a new setpoint is accepted by the unit.

7.6.5 External Controls and Baud Rate Alteration

A two-line I/O channel (RX – Receive, TX – Transmit) allows external monitoring and control in one of two modes, Static or RS-232 (300/1200 baud). If the baud rate numeric code is set to zero, static mode is asserted and the TX line follows the *at-temperature status* (1 = at-temperature), while the RX line triggers the Early Recovery feature (low-to-high transition).

The baud rate numerical code is displayed briefly at power-on. If the Down Control is pressed during power-on, it sustains the display and enables baud rate selection (0, 1, or 4) by the mode switch.

An SRQ option sends an ASCII BEL whenever the at-temperature status has changed and no other message prevails. All other messages (responses) are sent immediately upon command and optionally end with a carriage return and line feed.

The host controller should wait for each response – message. Concurrent RX/TX activity suspends any next message – character until the incoming character is fully received. If the latter requires a response, the message is reinitiated accordingly but delayed one character frame. (This discipline prevents unusual handshake loops from building due to such as unaccounted – for noise). **Table 7–3** lists the ASCII RS–232 commands and responses.

7.6.6 Specifications And Standards

Electroglas does not uphold any measurement standards above those of the customer. The thermal chuck is designed for directness and ease of calibration.

However, the following are some methods and precautions employed by Electroglas for obtaining and measuring its own benchmarked standards.

7.6.6.1 TEMPERATURE MEASUREMENT

For *bonded*-*sensor* measurement, a 36-gauge J-type thermocouple is epoxy-bonded to the approximate center of the silicon test wafer. The leads are stabilized near the bead and held to the surface, with the bead biased into contact, while a small doping of thermally- conductive epoxy is applied. At least one inch of the lead remains taped or epoxied down to minimize lead drain.

Larger-gauged thermocouples can seriously alter the measurement. Bonded-sensor instrumentation wafers are also commercially available (for example, non-endorsed: Marchi Associates, Redwood City, CA).

TABLE 7–3: ASCII RS–232 COMMANDS AND RESPONSES				
INPUT CC	DMMANDS:	RESPONSE:	Ν	OTES:
D	Set Linefeed/Carriage Return mode on	Y		
Е	Set Linefeed/Carriage Return mode off	Y		
F	Set SRQ mode on	Y		
G	Set SRQ mode off (default)	Y		
т	Trigger Early-Recovery (see text)	Y		
0-9	(Assembled into string value, 3-digit maximum)	none		1
:	Replace setpoint with string value (if equal)	Y/N		2
;	Verify setpoint with string value (if equal)	Y/N		1, 2
=	Send setpoint	nnn		
@	Send temperature + tenths	nnnn		
?	Send status byte (see below)	n		
(Receiv	ved codes not defined/not understood):	?		
	RESERVED – FACTORY USE OR NON-STANDARD	UNITS		
R	Send version level and software revision #	ann		
н	Send temperature + tenths + hundredths	nnnnh		3, 4
к	Calibrate mode A (DAC), from mode B	Y/N		4
м	Calibrate mode B (meter), from mode A	Y/N		4
N	Normal mode	Y		4
	Send signed internal values at current setpoint	snnnsn	n	5
>	Up pushbutton, calibrate modes only	Y/N		
<	Dn pushbutton, calibrate modes only	Y/N		4
A-C	Set string value to $1-3$	Y		
1	Select auxset number equals string (if $1-3$)	Y/N		
J	Verify auxset number equals string (if equal)	Y/N		
0	Assign current setpoint to auxset number in string	Y		4
Р	Send auxset number $(0-3)$ and setpoint	annn		
L	Special, same as "T" but ignored if first "L"	Y (e	ither case)	
	input after "F"			
STATUS E	ASCII CODE,	SRQ MODE:	OFF	ON
Tempe	rature at setpoint $(+/-0.5 \ C)$		@	Н
Tempe	rature < setpoint		A	I
Tempe	rature > setpoint		В	J
Possib	le calibration error (battery/memory failure)		С	K
Cannot	t read back temperature (out of range, etc.)		D	L
Circuit	failure (temperature departing setpoint)		E	M
Unit is	in test mode (manually-controlled function)		F	N
Power-	-on delay (2-4 secs)		G	0
NOTES				
1. Stri	ng buffer is cleared by any understood non-numeric; it is numeric, with no response.	altered by any		
2. Stri	ng value rejected if out of setpoint operating range.			
3. Fifth	h digit (h) is 0 or 5, primarily used for more vernier respons	se to		
	calibrate-commands (meter).			
4. Inte	and mater collibration units a "t " a "			
5. Dao	; and meter calibration units; $s = "+"$ or "-".			

For *probe-sensor* measurement, a commercial handheld temperature probe is mounted into a steady fixture with its sensor head in vertical contact with the surface of the silicon test wafer.

In either method, the wafer should lie flat with chuck vacuum applied during measurement and should cover the chucktop without vacuum leaks. Each method is seen to support the measurement of the other with negligible error differences.

The *bonded-sensor* method is generally employed when finite repeatability from set-up to set-up is most important. The *probe-sensor* method is often more convenient, particularly if multiple-spot measurements are to be made. It is more difficult to get a repeatable reading within $.1^{\circ}$.

7.6.6.2 AT-TEMPERATURE STATUS

The unit signals it is ready for use when the temperature display value is within $.25^{\circ}$ of the selected setpoint. It will again become "unready" if the error is over $.5^{\circ}$; (see Sections 7.6.2.1, Changing Modes (Normal Mode), and 7.6.5, External Controls and Baud Rate Alteration).

Note that this digital function relies on the calibrated accuracy of the display.

7.7 TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION FEATURE

Temperature compensation allows the prober to adjust XY stepping to compensate for the thermal expansion of platen and wafer, according to values for coefficients and temperature changes which have been entered through the Temperature Compensation Menu (*Figure 7–15*). It operates with or without a thermal chuck.

The Automatic Temperature Compensation feature provides a sensor in the platen which automatically shifts stepping along the die during probing to compensate for any change in temperature.

The Temperature Compensation Assembly is illustrated in *Figure* 7-13.



FIGURE 7-13: TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION ASSEMBLY DIAGRAM

7.7.1 Platen Expansion

The forcer-platen pair are accuracy-profiled by laser interferometry in the Electroglas factory. This process assures extreme stepping accuracy. However, the platen temperature at the time of profiling is a significant factor.

If the platen surface expands due to an increase in platen temperature, its tooth structure will expand as well. This will introduce a forcer stepping error, proportional to the expansion. For this reason, the prober measures the platen temperature and adds a compensation factor into its general temperature compensation scheme.

A thermistor is mounted to the platen and is used to provide temperature feedback to the software. This allows the motion system to compensate for changes in the platen caused by

electroglas 254523-070 REV B changes in the probing environment.

7.7.2 Manual Coefficients

Two temperature compensation variables are located in the Diagnostic Menu (*Figure* 7-14):

	PROBER —
*	** DIAGNOSTIC EXERCISE MENU ***
01	CHUCK0000000000000
02	WAFER ID READER
03	EXTERNAL INPUT/OUTPUT
04	PROFILER STABILITY TEST
05	BURN IN MODE SETUP MENU
06	VISION UTILITIES MENU
07	X-MANUAL COEFFICIENT 0.0
08	Y-MANUAL COEFFICIENT 0.0
L:	INE =

FIGURE 7–14: DIAGNOSTIC EXERCISE MENU

To access this menu, press < DIAG > (< F1 >). Lines 07 and 08 of this menu allow you to correct for linear errors in the X and Y axis. This correction is done before temperature compensation. This provides a way to correct linear error in base stepping.

The X and Y manual coefficient parameters are entered in units of PPM (parts per million per inch).

4085X

4085X

7.7.3 Operation

There are two ways to operate Temperature Compensation:

- 1. Standard (Auto Temperature Compensation disabled)
- 2. Automatic (Auto Temperature Compensation enabled)

The Standard Temperature Compensation feature is discussed in **Section 7.7.4**; the Automatic Temperature Compensation feature is discussed in **Section 7.7.5**.

The differences between Standard and Automatic are shown in *Figure* 7–15. If the Automatic Temperature Compensation feature in the Set Option Menu is enabled, the Delta T's (temperature changes) are automatically calculated by the system. Otherwise, if the Auto Temperature Compensation feature is disabled (Standard), the Delta T values must be entered in the Temperature Compensation Menu.





FIGURE 7–15: TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION MENU HIERARCHY

7.7.4 Standard Temperature Compensation

Standard temperature compensation is enabled through the Set Parameter Menu (page 2, Line 04, TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION). When this function is on or Auto, the Temperature Compensation Menu is displayed (*Figure* 7–16). This menu can also be accessed through Line 08 of the Set Option Menu (*Figure* 7–15).



FIGURE 7–16: TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION MENU



The Temperature Compensation Menu is used to select expansion coefficients for platen and wafer and temperature changes (Delta T's).

NOTE

When any compensation parameter (temperature or coefficients) is changed, the probe tip center and first die positions must be set again.

LINES 01 and 02 - X/Y-PLATEN COEFFICIENT

Enter the platen expansion coefficients. Units are ppm/C; 10ths of ppm/C can also be entered. The correct value for the platen is 10.5 ppm/C.

LINES 03 and 04 – X/Y–SILICON COEFFICIENT

Enter the coefficient of expansion for the wafer in ppm/C or 10ths; 10ths are shown in Figure 7-11.

The default expansion coefficient for silicon is 2.5. The actual coefficient of expansion is wafer and process dependent. When seeking ideal values for a particular application, it is recommended that you begin with a range of 2.5 to 3.0. If you need further assistance or have questions, call Electroglas Technical Support.

LINE 05 – DELTA T PLATEN

In standard operation allows entry of the platen's change in temperature, a value between -50° and 110° C compared to the reference ambient of 20° C. Negative temperatures may be entered to compensate for platen contraction during low-temperature probing.

NOTE

DO NOT enter the platen temperature. Enter the platen temperature *minus 20*. This is the change from reference ambient (20°) to the platen temperature.

LINE 06 – DELTA T SILICON

In standard operation allows entry of the wafer's change in temperature. The range of entries is from -50° to 110° C. Again, enter the wafer temperature *minus* 20° .

The Delta T Silicon value, Line 06, can be changed if a non–EG Hot Chuck is enabled. If the Hot Chuck is disabled and the operator attempts to access Line 06, an error message is displayed:

HOT CHUCK IS DISABLED

When the Hot Chuck is disabled from the Set Options Menu, the Delta T Silicon will be set to zero (0).

7.7.5 Automatic Temperature Compensation

The Automatic Compensation feature is enabled through the Set Option Menu (Line 08, AUTO TEMP COMPENSATION, *Figure* 7-17).

When it is enabled, the Temperature Compensation Menu is automatically accessed. The menu cannot be disabled or turned off, and platen Delta T's cannot be changed. Any time the platen temperature changes more than two degrees, the prober computes a new compensation factor and compensates during probing.

PROBER	
TRODER	
* SET OPTION MENU *	
I. AUTO LOAD SWITCH	ENB
2. AUTO -ALIGN SWITCH	ENB
3. AUTO-PROFILE SWITCH	ENB
4. WAFER ID READER	DIS
5. SECS PROTOCOL OPTION	DIS
6. WAFER MAPPING OPTION	DIS
7. HOT CHUCK OPTION	DIS
8. AUTO TEMP COMPENSATION	DIS
9. INK DOT INSPECTION	DIS
10. PROBE MARK INSPECTION	DIS
_	
LINE =	

FIGURE 7-17: SET OPTION MENU



7.8 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- ✓ Basic assemblies of the Programmable Z stage #6 (PZ6)
- ✓ Operating and programming instructions for the PZ6
- ✓ How to enable and adjust the Hot Chuck
- Temperature Compensation overview and instructions on how to set manual coefficients

CONTENTS

SECTION 8 – EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE

The notations in the margin on this page and throughout the section indicate areas where information was changed and/or new information added in this current revision (REV B).

NOTE the Supplement located at the end of Section 8.

8.1	OVER	VIEW							8-1	
	8.1.1	HOW	TO USE THIS SECTION	ON				•••	8-2	
8.2	MENU 8.2.1	J S FOR I I/O CO	EXTERNAL CONTRO INTROL MENU		 E MENII			 	8-2 8-2 8-8	ltems updated
	0.2.2	ENHA			EMENU	•		• • •	0-0	May, 1996
8.3	FUNC	TIONS (OF THE INTERFACE		•			• • •	8-11	
	8.3.1	DIREC	T EXTERNAL CON	ΓROL				•••	8-11	
	8.3.2	STANE	OARD PROBING MO	DES FOI	R AUTOM	ATIC OPI	ERATION	••	8-11	
		8.3.2.1	Standard Edge Sense	Pattern					8-11	
		8.3.2.2	Matrix Pattern						8-12	
		8.3.2.3	Circular Pattern						8-12	
		8.3.2.4	Learn Pattern						8-13	
		8.3.2.5	Row/Column Pattern					• • •	8-13	
8.4	COM	MAND S	UMMARY					•••	8-14	Items
	8.4.1	SETUI	P COMMANDS						8-15	updated May, 1996
		8.4.1.1	SET PARAMETER	COMMA	NDS (SP)				8-17	(See
		8.4.1.2	SET MODE COMM	ANDS (S	M)				8-24	command
		8.4.1.3	MISCELLANEOUS	SETUP C	COMMAN	DS		•••	8-42	listings for
	8.4.2	ACTIO	N COMMANDS					•••	8-48	specific
		Specific	s for Random Access	Material H	Handler			• • •	8-53	commands affected)
	8.4.3	MESSA	AGES						8-67	
		8.4.3.1	QUERIES AND RE	SPONSES	S			• • •	8-67	
		8.4.3.2	UPLOAD/DOWNLO	DAD FEA	TURE			•••	8-81	
		8.4.3.3	UNSOLICITED ME	SSAGES					8-88	

(continued)

Updated May, 1996	I	8.5	RDP PROTOCOL	
		8.6	MESSAGE FORMAT, CODING, AND OT	HER PROTOCOL 8–99
		8.7	PHYSICAL CONNECTION	
			8.7.1 RS-232 SIGNALS8.7.2 GPIB SIGNALS	
Updated May, 1996	Ι	8.8	ERROR MESSAGES	
		8.9	COMMUNICATION ERRORS	
			8.9.1 STANDARD AND ENHANCED8.9.2 RDP PROTOCOL RECEIVE ER8.9.3 RDP PROTOCOL TRANSMIT E	PROTOCOL ERRORS 8-102 RORS 8-102 RRORS 8-103
		8.10	SUMMARY	

ILLUSTRATIONS

8-1	I/O Control Menu – Typical Variations		8-3
8-2	Interrelation of I/O Control Menu Item	s	8-4
8-3	Typical External I/O Mode Menu Displa	ny	8-8
8-4	Standard Edge Sense Pattern		8-12
8-5	Matrix Pattern		8-12
8-6	Circular Pattern		8-13

TABLES

8-1	Message Disable/Enable Results	8-9
8-2	Upload and Download Commands	
8-3	Upload Exchange Via RS-232 Port	
8-4	Download to Prober	
8-5	MF/MC Response Categories	
8-6	Serial Interface Signals	
8-7	GPIB Interface Functions	
8 - 8	Timer Summary Table	

(continued)

Horizon Series 254523-080 REV B

COMMANDS by CATEGORY

8.4.1 SETUP COMMANDS

8.4.1.1 Set Parameter Commands

RDP Page

SP 1	Set Die Size AaC	8-17
SP 2	Set Preset First Die Coordinate AcA	8-17
SP 3	Set Matrix Probe Size AcD	8-17
SP 4	Set Wafer Diameter AaA	8-17
SP 5	Set Z Overtravel AbB	8-18
SP 6	Set Z Clearance AbC	8-18
SP 7	Set Z Up Limit AbD	8-18
SP 8	Set Z Down Limit AbE	8-18
SP 9	Set Z Auto Align Height AbF	8-18
SP10	Set Z Undertravel	8-18
SP11	Select Inker Delay AfB	8-19
SP12	Set Z Scale Factor AbA	8-19
SP13	Set Turnaround Count AcI	8-19
SP14	Set Reprobe Count AcJ	8-19
SP15	Set Maximum Row Count AcC	8-20
SP16	Set Align Scan Speed AhB	8-20
SP17	Set AC Line Frequency	8-20
SP18	Set Air Sensor X–Y PositionAhC	8-20
SP19	Set Touchdown Counter	8-20

Updated 5/96

> indicates commands modified, updated, or added.

> > RDP Page

SP20	Set Inker Pulse Width	8-20
SP21	Set Ink Counter Limit	8-20
SP22	Set Inker 1 Counter	8-21
SP23	Set Inker 2 Counter	8-21
SP24	Set Inker 3 Counter	8-21
SP25	Set Inker 4 Counter	8-21
SP26	Reset Inker Time Limit	8-21
SP27	Reset Inker Timers and Counters	8-21
SP28	Reset Probing "Up" Time	8-21
SP29	Set Six–Digit Die Size	8-21
SP30	Set Compensation Parameter	8-21
SP31	Load Z Deflection Table	8-22
SP32	Set Motor Speed	8-22
SP33	Set % Yield to Pass Wafer	8-22
SP35	Set OCR Illumination	8-22
SP36	Set Light Control Mode	8-22
SP37	Set Miscellaneous OCR Setup Data	8-22
SP40	Enable Double Touchdown	8-23
SP41	Set Double Touchdown Clearance	8-23
SP-99	Reset Parameters to Default	8-23

(commands by category continued)



CONTENTS

8.4.1.2 Set Mode Commands

RDP Page

RDP Page

01/1		0.04
SM 1	Set English/Metric Units AaB	8-24
SIVI 2	Set Flot Quadrant AaD	8-24
SIVI S	Set Flat Orientation AdE	8-24
SIVI 4	Select 7 Travel Mode	8-24
SIVI S	Select Z Iravel Mode AgA	8-25
SIVI O	Skipule Enable AcE	8-25
SIVI /	Print Error Message Enable AcA	8-25
SIVI O SM 0	Print Cassette Log Enable AeC	8-25
SM19 SM10	Edge Inking Enable	8-25
SM10 SM11	Set Coordinate Quadrant AcH	8-26
SM11 SM12	Set Probe Clean Count AcT	8_26
SM12 SM13	Enable Auto Diameter Measurement AcL	8-26
SM13	Enable Continue at Last Die	8-26
SM14 SM15	Enable Continue at Last Die Ago	8-20
SM15 SM16	Sat Starting Wafar Number	8 27
SM10 SM17	Peset Wafer Number Ael	8-28
SM17 SM18	Enable Notch Select	0-20 0 20
SM10	Enable Stop if A A Fails	8-28 8-28
SM19	Enable Brofile with Find Conter AcW	8-28
SIVI20	Let ID Net Identical	0-20 0 20
SIVI21	Lot ID Not Identical Agr	0-20 0-20
SM22	Assign 16 Cood/Bod Dio Ding	8-29
SIV125	Assign 16 Good/Bad Die Bins Aek	8-29
SIV124	Assign to Logical Ink Codes AIC	8-29
SM25	Set ID Position Angle	8-29
SIV120	Set Dr Codo Sizo Angle (AEa)	8-30
SIM127	Set Bar Code Size Angle (AEa)	8-30
SM28	Set Printer Format AEb	8-30
SM29	Enable Skipdie Inking	8-30
SM30	Enable 30 Mil Drop at Load Position	8-30
SM31	Select Auto Align Mode	8-31
SM32	Set Count Pulse Width	8-31
SM33	Set Hot Chuck Temperature	8-31
SM34	Enbl Early Hot Chuck Recovery	8-31
SM35	Enable Microprobing	8-31
SM36	Enable Post Probe Inking	8-31
SM37	Set ID Reader Type	8-32
SM38	Set ID Reader Fail Recovery Mode	8-32
SM39	Enable Wait Before Unload	8-33
SM40	Enable Screen/Lamp Saver	8-33
SM41	Select Run Time Display Update Options	8-33
SIV141	Enable Enhanced Flome	0-33
SIM42	Set Promer Retry Count	8-33
SM43	Enable Multi-Die Probing	8-34
SM44		8-34
5M45	(Reserved)	8-34
SIM46	(Reserved)	8-34
SM47	(Reserved)	8-34
5M48 SM40	(Reserved)	8-34
SIV149	(RESEIVEU)	0-34
21420	Enable AY Probe Scrub	8-34

	SM51	Set Hot Chuck Delay 8–34
	SM52	Select Edge Inkers
	SM53	Auto Align Threshold
	SM54	Set Hot Chuck Model Type 8–35
	SM55	Set Ugly Die Band Depth 8-35
	SM56	Set Ugly Die Bincode
	SM57	Enable Ugly Die Reporting
	SM58	Set Map Transfer Retry Count 8-36
	SM59	Enable Teach Die Corner
	SM60	Enable Auto Theta Compensation
	SM61	Set Ugly Die Flat Band Depth
	SM62	Set Ugly Die 180 Band Depth 8-36
	SM63	Set Edge Inking Mode
	SM64	Set Edge Die Ink Count
	SM65	Enable Edge Ink Overtravel
	SM66	Set Skip Die Bincode
	SM67	Enable Cassette Begin/End Message 8–37
	SM68	Enable Z Metric Display 8–38
	SM69	Set Cassette Slot Status 8-38
	SM70	Set Current Cassette
	SM71	Enable Restrictive Z Mode
	SM72	Set Unreadable Character
	SM73	Set Self Teach Auto Align 8–38
	SM74	Set Center Reference
	SM75	Set Distance from First Die to Wafer Center 8–39
	SM76	Set X/Y Tolerances
	SM77	Reset X/Y Distance from Center Reference $8-39$
	SM78	Enable Wafer Begin Message
	SM79	(Reserved)
	SM80	(Reserved)
	SM81	(Reserved)
	SM82	(Reserved)
	SM83	(Reserved)
	SM84	(Reserved)
	SM85	Set Offset or Parallel Delayed Inking 8–40
	SM86	(Reserved)
	SM87	$(\text{Reserved}) \qquad \dots \qquad 8-40$
	SM88	(Reserved)
	SM89	(Reserved)
	SM90	$(\text{Reserved}) \qquad \dots \qquad 8-40$
	SM91	(Reserved)
	SM92	(Reserved)
	SM93	$(\text{Reserved}) \qquad \dots \qquad 8-40$
	SM94	Set Manual Clean/Continuity Z Height 8–40
	SM95	Auto Aujust Clean/Continuity Z Height 8–40
د	SM96	Always Set PPI Z Height
•	SM97	Set Hot Chuck Temp Range & Recover Time 8–41
	SM198 SM102	Profile Before Align
	SM102	Enable the Prealign Station 8–41
	SM104	Enable Auto Light Adjust
		<i>C</i> ,

Horizon Series 254523-080 REV B

۵

CONTENTS

8.4.1.3 Miscellaneous Setup Commands

	RDP	Page		RDP	Page
AD	Add Die to Learn List AcG	8-42	RS	Clear Learn List AcF	8-45
CI	Clear Ink Dot Inspection Summary	8-42	SO	Set Options AhA	8-45
СМ	Clear Probe Mark Inspection Summary	8-42	🕨 SX	Temperature Compensation Options	8-46
DA	Set Date	8-42	SX1	Enable Temperature Compensation	8-46
DE	Delete Die from Learn List AcH	8-42	SX2	Platen X Axis Coefficient	8-46
DT	Delete Trained Pads	8-42	SX3	Platen Y Axis Coefficient	8-46
EI	Enable/Disable Inkers	8-42	SX4	Wafer X Axis Coefficient	8-46
FA	Add Site to Micro List	8-43	SX5	Wafer Y Axis Coefficient	8-46
FD	Set First Die	8-43	SX6	Platen Delta Temperature	8-46
HS	Set Hot Chuck Soak Time	8-43	SX7	Wafer Delta Temperature	8-46
MP	Move to Probe Tip Center Position	8-43	TI	Set Prober Clock AgK	8-46
PH	Set Z Profile Height	8-43	WM	Send XY Coordinates With TS	8-46
PL	Enable/Disable Pipelining Wafers	8-44	WO	Wafer Map Options	8-47
PM	Set Probe Tip Center Position	8-44	WO1	Set Wafer Map Mode	8-47
PN	Set Probe Tip Clean Position	8-44	WO2	Set Wafer Map Source	8-47
PO	Set Continuity Test Position	8 - 44	WO3	Set Wafer Map Source Disk Drive	8-47
PP	Set Camera Center Position	8-44	WO4	Set Map Destination Disk Drive	8-47
RC	Add Row to Row List/Add AcP	8-44	WO5	Enb Inking of Unreprobed Die	8-47
	Column to Row List AcQ	8-44	WO6	Enb/Dis Map Write to Disk	8-47
RD	Define "Device Type" String AeD	8-44	WO7	Enb/Dis Map Write to Standard	
RF	Clear Micro List	8-45		External I/O Port	8-47
RL	Define "Lot Number" String AeE	8-45	WO8	Enb/Dis Map Write to SECS I/O Port	8-47
RR	Clear Row/Column List AcO	8-45	WO9	Select Bincodes to Reprobe	8-47

8.4.2 ACTION COMMANDS

	AA	Auto Align Wafer AdF	8 - 48	🗼 MA	Move Absolute	8-58
	AP	Abort Probing AcM	8-48	MD	Move Relative in Die Steps AD1	8-58
	BA	Begin Autoprobe AcR	8-48	ME	Display Message on CRT AgB	8-59
	CB	Clear Printer Data Buffer AeF	8 - 48	MF	Move to First (Preset) Position AdG	8-59
	CE	Clear Error Buzzer and Message AgM	8 - 48	MM	Move Relative in Machine Steps AdJ	8-59
	CL	Load Cassette	8-49	MO	Move Absolute in Die Steps AdA	8-60
	CP	Clean Probe Tips AgG	8-50	MS	Request Stored Map Send	8-60
	CT	Perform Continuity Test	8-50	MT	Move Theta	8-60
	CW	Clean Probes with Special Wafer	8-50	MW	Move Wafer from Source to Destination	8-61
	DD	Delete Product File from Disk	8-51	PA	Pause/Continue Probing AcN	8-62
	DM	Delete Map from Prober Disk	8-51	PC	Edge Profile Wafer AgJ	8-62
	ET	Multiple Die Test Complete	8-51	PG	Put and Get Wafer	8-62
	EW	Generate EOW Pulse on Tester Interface AgC	8-51	🕨 PR	Probe One Wafer AcL	8-63
	FC	Micro Test Complete	8-51	PW	Prepare Specific Wafer for Loading	8-63
	FM	Move Micro Coordinates	8-52	PZ	Profile Wafer Thickness AgI	8-63
	GF	Go to a Micro Site	8-52	RI	Raise Retractable Inker	8-63
	HO	Move Motor to Home Position AdH	8-52	SA	Sound Alarm	8-63
•	HW	Handle Wafer AcS	8-52	SD	Set the Current Drive Specifier	8-64
	ID	Request Prober ID and S/W REV CD	8-55	SF	Store Product Files to Disk	8-64
	IK	Ink Device AgH	8-55	TC	Test Complete and Bin Device BAn	8-64
	IN	Inspect Ink Dot	8-56	TS	Generate Test Start Pulse AgD	8-65
	IP	Inspect Probe Mark	8-56	UL	Unload Wafer AdE	8-65
	LA	Illuminators "ON"/"OFF" AgF	8-56	UW	Unload Wafer to Specified Destination	8-65
	LF	Load Product File(s) from Disk AK	8-56	VA	Turn Chuck Vacuum On/Off AgE	8-65
	LI	Lower Retractable Inker	8-57	ZD	Move Z Down AdC	8-65
	LM	List Maps Stored on Disk	8-57	ZM	Move Z to Specified Height AdK	8-66
	LO	Unload Wafer / Load New Wafer AdD	8-57	ZR	Move Z Relative to Current Position	8-66
	LP	Print Stored Data AeG	8-58	ZU	Move Z Up AdB	8-66

(commands by category continued)



۲

8.4.3 MESSAGES

8.4.3.1 Queries and Responses

	RDP	Page	RDP	Page
?A ?B	Request Hot Chuck Data Request Miscellaneous Position Data	8-67 8-67	?Q0 Return Status of Settings in Profiler Menu ?Q1 Return Status of Center Reference Settings	8-76 8-76
?C ?D	Request Current Probe Card Touchdown Counter Value	8-69	?R Request State Variables ?RID Read ID Command ?S Request Status	8-77 8-77 8-78
?E ?F ?G ?H ?I	Request Error CodeCARequest Micro CoordinatesRequest Ink Dot Inspection DataRequest Absolute Motor PositionRequest First Die Position, Wafer	8-69 8-69 8-70 8-71	?SM15 Query for Response Setup ?SM102 Request Status Profile Before Align ?SM103 Request Status Wafer on Prealign ?SM104 Request Status Auto Light Adjust ?SP35 Query OCR Illumination	8-78 8-78 8-78 8-78 8-78 8-79
?J ?L ?MD ?N ?O ?P	Center Position, Wafer DiameterRequest Probe Mark Inspection DataRequest Multiprobe Location CodeRequest Handler Device DataRequest Profiler DataRequest Current Option SettingsRequest Current XY Position	8-71 8-72 8-72 8-73 8-75 8-75 8-75 8-75	?SP36 Query Light Control Mode ?SP37 Query Miscellaneous OCR Setup Data ?T Request Theta Position ?U Request Total Probing "Up" Time ?W Request Wafer ID CU ?Y Request Yield Data CP ?Z Request Current Z Height CN	8-79 8-79 8-79 8-79 8-80 8-80 8-80

8.4.3.2 Upload/Download Commands

Page

US Upload Setup 8 - 82DS Download Setup Data 8 - 82. UR Upload Row List 8 - 82DR Download Row List 8 - 82. UQ Upload Learn List 8 - 82DQ Download Learn List 8-82 . Download Micro List Download PRU Data Upload Micro List UF 8-82 DF 8-82 . Upload PRU 8 - 82UP DP 8 - 82Upload Ink Dot Inspection Data8-82Upload Probe Mark Inspection Data8-82 Download Ink Dot Inspection Data.....Download Probe Mark Inspection Data..... UK DK 8 - 82DB UB 8-82 UO Upload Optical Character Recognition Data... 8-82 DO Download Optical Character Recognition Data . 8-82

8.4.3.3 Unsolicited Messages

Раде

А	Alarm Message	 8-89	PP	Pause Pending	 8-91
AT	Attention	 8-89	SP	Start Probing	 8-91
BC	Begin Cassette	 8-89	TC	Test Complete	 8-91
CO	Continue	 8-89	TF	Test First Die	 8-92
EC	End Cassette	 8-89	TP	Perform Continuity Test	 8-92
MC	Message Completed	 8-90	TR	Retest or Test Cycle	 8-92
MF	Message Failed	 8-90	TS	Test Start	 8-92
MR	Map Received	 8-90	UD	Ugly Die Report	 8-92
MT	Map Transmit	 8-90	WB	Wafer Begin	 8-92
PA	Pause/Continue	 8-90		e	
PC	Pattern Complete	 8-91			

Раде

Page

RDP COMMANDS

When an RDP equivalent is not provided for a standard command, the application–specific RDP command "AH" may be used. This command is described in Section 8.5 (RDP Protocol).

AHs Hook to Std Interpreter 8–93

8.4.1 SETUP COMMANDS

8.4.1.1 Set Parameter Commands

		Std	Page			Std	Page
AaA	Set Wafer Diameter	 SP4	8-17	AcA	Set Preset (First) Die Coordinate	SP2	8-17
AaC	Set Die Size	 SP1	8-17	AcC	Set Maximum Row Count	SP15	8-20
AbA	Set Z Scale Factor	 SP12	8-19	AcD	Set Matrix Probe Size	SP3	8-17
AbB	Set Z Overtravel	 SP5	8 - 18	AcI	Set Turnaround Count	SP13	8-19
AbC	Set Z Clearance	 SP6	8 - 18	AcJ	Set Reprobe Count	SP14	8-19
AbD	Set Z Up Limit	 SP7	8 - 18	AfB	Select Inker Delay	SP11	8-19
AbE	Set Z Down Limit	 SP8	8 - 18	AhB	Set Align Scan Speed	SP16	8-20
AbF	Set Z Auto Align Height	 SP9	8-18	AhC	Set Air Sensor X–Y Position	SP18	8-20

8.4.1.2 Set Mode Commands

		Std	Page			Std	Page
4 - D				4 10		63 (6)	
Аав	Set English/Metric Units	SM1	8-24	AeB	Print Wafer Log Enable	SM8	8-25
AaD	Set Probe Quadrant	SM2	8-24	AEb	Set Printer Format	SM28	8-30
AaE	Set Flat Orientation	SM3	8-24	AeC	Print Cassette Log Enable	SM9	8-25
AaF	Enable Notch Select	SM18	8-28	AeH	Set Coordinate Quadrant	SM11	8-26
AcB	Select Probe Mode	SM4	8-24	AeI	Set Starting Wafer Number	SM16	8-27
AcE	Skipdie Enable	SM6	8-25	AeJ	Reset Wafer Number	SM17	8 - 28
AcK	Edge Inking Enable	SM10	8-25	AeK	Assign 16 Good/Bad Die Bins	SM23	8-29
AcT	Set Probe Clean Count	SM12	8-26	AfC	Assign 16 Logical Ink Codes	SM24	8-29
AcU	Enable Auto Diameter Measurement .	SM13	8-26	AgA	Select Z Travel Mode	SM5	8-25
AcV	Enable Stop if AA Fails	SM19	8-28	AgO	Enable Continue at Last Die	SM14	8-26
AcW	Enable Profile with Find Center	SM20	8-28	AgP	Lot ID Not Identical	SM21	8 - 28
AeA	Print Error Message Enable	SM7	8-25	AgQ	Enable Ignore Vacuum	SM22	8-29
AEn	ID Position/Bar Code Size	SM26/27	8-30	AgR	Set Number of ID Read Attempts	SM25	8-29

8.4.1.3 Miscellaneous Setup Commands

		Std	Page			Std	Page
AcF	Clear Learn List	 RS	8-45	AeD	Define "Device Type" Strir	ıg RD	8-44
AcG	Add Die to Learn List	 AD	8-42	AeE	Define "Lot Number" Strin	ng ····· RL	8-45
AcH	Delete Die from Learn List	 DE	8-42	AfA	Enable/Disable Inkers	EI	8-42
AcO	Clear Row/Column List	 RR	8-45	AgK	Set Prober Clock	TI	8-46
AcP	Add Row to Row List	 RC	8-44	AhA	Set Options .	SO	8-45
AcQ	Add Column to Row List	 RC	8-44		•		

(RDP Commands continued)



RDP COMMANDS (continued)

8.4.2 ACTION COMMANDS

		Std	Page			Std	Page
AcL	Probe One Wafer	PR	8-63	AgB	Display Message on CRT	ME	8-59
AcM	Pause/Continue Probing	AP PA	8-48 8-62	AgC	Generate EOW Pulse on Tester Interface	EW	8-51
AcR	Begin Autoprobe	BA	8-48	AgD	Generate Test Start Pulse	TS	8-65
AcS	Handle Wafer	HW	8-52	AgE	Turn Chuck Vacuum On/Off	VA	8-65
AdA	Move Absolute in Die Steps	MO	8-60	AgF	Illuminators On/Off	LA	8-56
AdB	Move Z Up	ZU	8-66	AgG	Clean Probe Tips	CP	8-50
AdC	Move Z Down	ZD	8-65	AgH	Ink Device	IK	8-55
AdD	Unload Wafer / Load New Wafer	LO	8-57	AgI	Profile Wafer Thickness	ΡZ	8-63
AdE	Unload Wafer	UL	8-65	AgJ	Edge Profile Wafer	PC	8-62
AdF	Auto Align Wafer	AA	8-48	AgM	Clear Error Buzzer and Message	CE	8-48
AdG	Move to First (Preset) Position	MF	8-59	AK	Load Product File(s) from Disk	LF	8-56
AdH	Move Motor to Home Position	HO	8-52		RDP command description		8-93
AdI	Move Relative in Die Steps	MD	8-58	BA	Test Complete and Bin Device	TC	8-64
AdJ	Move Relative in Machine Steps	MM	8-59		RDP command description		8-93
AdK	Move Z to Specified Height	ZM	8-66	DA	Upload Block Data		8-97
AeF	Clear Printer Data Buffer	CB	8-48	DD	Download Block Data		8-100
AeG	Print Stored Data	LP	8-58	DE	Send Next Data Block		8-100

8.4.4 MESSAGES

8.4.4.1 Queries and Responses

		Std	Page			Std	Page
CA	Request Error Code	?E	8-69	СО	Request All Errors		8-96
CE	Request Test Start		8-95	CP	Request Yield Data	?Y	8-80
CD	Request Prober ID and S/W REV	ID	8-55		RDP command description		8-97
CG	Request Current XY Position	?P	8-75	CU	Request Wafer ID	?W	8-80
	RDP command description		8-95	CZ	Request Standard Message		8-97
CH	Request Status	?S	8-78	DB	Request Data Block		8-99
СМ	Request Current Option Settings	?O	8-75	DC	Request Checksum		8-100
CN	Request Current Z Height	?Z	8-80				2 100

COMMAND SET LIST by FUNCTION

Prober Function		Command	Page
AUTO ALIGN CONTRO	L		
Auto Align Threshold		SM53	8-35
Auto Align Wafer		AA	8-48
Enable: Auto Theta Comp	ensation	SM60	8-36
Stop if Auto Align	n Fails	SM19	8-28
Ieach Die Corner Select Auto Align Mode		SM39 SM31	8-30
Set: Camera Center Po	osition	PP	8-31 8-44
Center Reference	00111011	SM74	8-39
Self Teach Auto A	lign	SM73	8-38
Z Align Height	0	SP9	8-18
BINNING CONTROL			
Assign 16 Good Dia Pins		SM22	8 20
Set Skip Die Bincode		SM25 SM66	8-29 8-37
Set Ugly Die Bincode		SM56	8-35
BLOCK UP/DOWN LOA	D		
	Upload	Download	
Learn List	ŪQ	DQ	8-82
Micro List	UF	DF	8-82
PRU Data	UP	DP	8-82
Row List	UR	DR	8-82
Setup Data	US	DS	8-82
Ink Dot Inspection Data	UK	DK	8-82
Recognition Data	UO	DO	8-82
Probe Mark Inspection Data	UB	DB	8-82
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0.5	22	0 02
DATA LOG CONTROL			
		CD	0 40
Clear Printer Data Buffer		CB	8-48
Define "Lot Number" String		RI	0-44 8-45
Print: Cassette Log Enal	hle	SM9	8-25
Error Messages E	nable	SM7	8-25
Stored Data		LP	8-58
Wafer Log Enable		SM8	8-25
Reset Wafer Number		SM17	8-28

DISK (see WAFER MAPPING / DISK)

Prober Function

Command Page

ID READER CONTROL

Set B	ar Code Size Angle	SM27	8-30
Set II	D Position Angle	SM26	8-30
Lot I	D Not Identical	SM21	8-28
Set:	ID Reader Fail Recovery Mode	SM38	8-32
	ID Reader Type	SM37	8-32
	Light Control Mode	SP36	8-22
	Miscellaneous OCR Setup Data	SP37	8-22
	Number of ID Read Attempts	SM25	8-29
	OCR Illumination	SP35	8-22
	Unreadable Character	SM72	8-38

INK DOT/PROBE MARK CONTROL

Clear Ink Dot Inspection Summary	CI	8-42
Clear Probe Mark Inspection Summary	CM	8-42
Delete Trained Pads	DT	8-42
Inspect Ink Dot	IN	8-56
Inspect Probe Mark	IP	8-56

INKING CONTROL

Assign 16	Logical Ink Codes	SM24	8-29
Always Se	et PPI Z Height	SM96	8-40
Enable/D	isable:		
Η	Edge Inking	SM10	8-25
Η	Edge Ink Overtravel	SM65	8-37
I	Inkers	EI	8-42
I	Post Probe Inking	SM36	8-36
5	Skipdie Inking	SM29	8-30
Ink Devic	e	IK	8-55
Lower Re	tractable Inker	LI	8-57
Raise Ret	ractable Inker	RI	8-63
Reset Ink	er(s)	SP27	8-21
Reset Ink	er Time Limit	SP26	8-21
Select Ed	ge Inkers	SM52	8-34
Select Ink	ter Delay	SP11	8-19
Set: Edg	ge Die Ink Count	SM64	8-37
Edg	ge Inking Mode	SM63	8-37
Ink	Counter Limit	SP21	8 - 20
Ink	er 1 Counter	SP22	8-21
Ink	er 2 Counter	SP23	8-21
Ink	er 3 Counter	SP24	8-21
Ink	er 4 Counter	SP25	8-21
Ink	er Pulse Width	SP20	8-20
Off	set or Parallel Delayed Inking	SM85	8 - 40
Ugly Die	Report	UD	8-92

(continued)

SM28 8-30

SM16 8-27



Set Printer Format

Set Starting Wafer Number

COMMAND SET LIST by FUNCTION (continued)

Prober

Function

Prober Function	Command	Раде
		<u>I uge</u>
LIST MANIPULATION		
Add Die to Learn List Add Site to Micro List Add Row (Column) to Row (Column) List Clear Micro List Clear Row/Column List Delete Die from Learn List Clear the Learn List Skipdie Enable	AD FA RC RF RR DE RS SM6	8-42 8-43 8-44 8-45 8-45 8-45 8-42 8-45 8-25
MISCELLANEOUS		
Chuck Vacuum "ON"/"OFF", Turn	VA	8-65
Clear Buzzer and Message	CE	8-48
Reset Parameters to Default	SP-99	8-23
Display Message on CRT	ME	8-59
Enable: Cassette Begin/End Message	SM67	8-37
Response Messages	SM15	8-27
Screen/Lamp Saver	SM40	8-33
30 Mil Drop at Load Position	SM30	8-30
Ugly Die Reporting	SM57	8-35
Wafer Begin Message	SM78	8-39
Generate EOW Pulse	EW	8-51
Generate Start Test Pulse	TS	8-65
Illuminators "ON"/"OFF"	LA	8-56
Load Z Deflection Table	SP31	8-22
Request Prober ID and S/W Revision	ID	8-55
Select Runtime Display Update Options	SM40	8-33
Set: AC Line Frequency (Obsolete)	SP17	8-20
Air Sensor $X - Y$ Position	SP18	8-20
Align Scan Speed	SP16	8-20
Communications Parameters	SM98	8-41
Date	DA	8-42
Motor Speed	SP32	8-22
Options	SO	8-45
Prober Clock	TI	8-46
Sound Alarm	SA	8-63

OCR (see ID READER CONTROL)

PROBE CLEANING / CONTINUITY TESTING

Command Page

Auto Adjust Clean/Continuity Z Height	SM95	8 - 40
Clean Probes with Special Wafer	CW	8-50
Clean Probe Tips	CP	8-50
Enable XY Probe Scrub	SM50	8-34
Set Manual Clean/Continuity Z Height	SM94	8-40
Perform Continuity Test	CT	8-50
Set: Continuity Test Position	PO	8-44
Probe Clean Count	SM12	8-26
Probe Tip Clean Position	PN	8-44

PROBER OPERATION CONTROL

Abort Probing	AP	8-48
Begin Autoprobing	BA	8-48
Micro Test Complete	FC	8-51
Move to Probe Tip Center Position	MP	8-43
Pause/Continue Probing	PA	8-62
Probe One Wafer	PR	8-63
Send XY Coordinates with TS	WM	8-46
Test Complete and Bin Device	TC	8-64

PROBING PARAMETERS

Continue at Last Die	SM14	8-26
Multi-Die Probing	SM43	8-34
Ignore Vacuum	SM22	8-29
Microprobing	SM35	8-31
Die Orientation	SM44	8-34
obing "Up" Time	SP28	8-21
Y Distance from Center Reference	SM77	8-39
obe Mode	SM4	8-24
Center Reference	SM74	8-39
Coordinate Quadrant	SM11	8-26
Count Pulse Width	SM32	8-31
Distance from First Die		
to Wafer Center	SM75	8-39
First Die	FD	8-43
Matrix Probe Size	SP3	8-17
Maximum Row Count	SP15	8-20
% Yield to Pass Wafer	SP33	8-22
Probe Tip Center Position	PM	8-44
Reprobe Count	SP14	8-19
Touchdown Counter	SP19	8-20
Turnaround Count	SP13	8-19
Ugly Die Band Depth	SM55	8-35
X/Y Tolerances	SM76	8-39
Probe Quadrant	SM2	8-24
	Continue at Last Die Multi–Die Probing Ignore Vacuum Microprobing Die Orientation obing "Up" Time Y Distance from Center Reference obe Mode Center Reference Coordinate Quadrant Count Pulse Width Distance from First Die to Wafer Center First Die Matrix Probe Size Maximum Row Count % Yield to Pass Wafer Probe Tip Center Position Reprobe Count Touchdown Counter Turnaround Count Ugly Die Band Depth X/Y Tolerances Probe Quadrant	Continue at Last DieSM14Multi-Die ProbingSM43Ignore VacuumSM22MicroprobingSM35Die OrientationSM44obing "Up" TimeSP28Y Distance from Center ReferenceSM77obe ModeSM4Center ReferenceSM74Coordinate QuadrantSM11Court Pulse WidthSM32Distance from First DieToto Wafer CenterSM75First DieFDMatrix Probe SizeSP3Maximum Row CountSP15% Yield to Pass WaferSP33Probe Tip Center PositionPMReprobe CountSP14Touchdown CounterSP13Ugly Die Band DepthSM55X/Y TolerancesSM76Probe QuadrantSM2

(continued)

Horizon Series 254523-080 REV B

COMMAND SET LIST by FUNCTION (continued)

(continued)

Prober Function

Prober Function		Command	Page
PROFILE	R CONTROL		
Edge Profile	e Wafer	PC	8-62
Enable Aut	o Diameter Measurement	SM13	8-26
Enable Prof	file with Find Center	SM20	8-28
Enhanced F	rofile Enable	SM41	8-33
Profile Wafe	er Thickness	PZ	8-63
Set: Z	Profile Height	PH	8-43
Pı	ofiler Retry Count	SM42	8-33
QUERY CO	OMMANDS		
PEOLIEST			
Absolute N	Actor Position	? Н	8-71
Command	ID Read	281D	8-77
Current:	Options Settings	?0	8-75
	Probe Card		
	Touchdown Counter Value	?D	8-69
	XY Position	?P	8-75
	Z Height	?Z	8-80
Error Code	2	?E	8-69
First Die P	osition, Wafer Center		
Position	n, & Wafer Diameter	?I	8-71
Handler D	evice Data	?M	8-73
Handler/II	O Status	?C	8-68
Hot Chuck	Data	?A	8-67
Ink Dot In	spection Data	/G	8-/0
Micro Coo	ruinates	?F	8-09
Multimah	ous Position Data	2I 2I	8-6/
Droho Mor	Location Code	21 21	0-72
Probar ID	and S/W Davision	1J	8-12
Profiler D		1D 2N	8-33
Ouerv:	Ear Dana and Satur	2SM15	8_78
Query.	Light Control Mode	2SP36	8-70
	Miscellaneous OCP Setup Dat	2 2SP37	8-79
	OCP Illumination	a (SES/	8-79
State Varia	bles	28P35 2R	8-79 8-77
Status:	Auto Light Adjust	2SM104	8_78
otatus.	Center Reference Settings	201	8-76
	Chuck Wafer Edge Sensor	28	8-78
	Profiler Before Align	?SM102	8-78
	Profiler Menu Settings	?Q0	8-76
	Wafer on Prealign	?SM103	8-78
Theta Posi	tion	?T	8-79
Total Prob	ing "UP" Time	?U	8-79
Wafer ID		?W	8 - 80
Yield Data	l	?Y	8-80

|--|

Coefficie	ents of Expansion:		
Pla	ten X Axis	SX2	8-46
Pla	ten Y Axis	SX3	8-46
Wa	fer X Axis	SX4	8-46
Wa	fer Y Axis	SX5	8-46
Enable H	Early Hot Chuck Recovery	SM34	8-31
Enable 7	Temp Comp	SX1	8-46
Platen Delta Temperature		SX6	8-46
Set:	Compensation Parameter	SP30	8-21
	Hot Chuck Delay	SM51	8-34
	Hot Chuck Model Type	SM54	8-35
	Hot Chuck Temperature	SM33	8-31
	Hot Chuck Soak Time	HS	8-43
Wafer D	elta Temperature	SX7	8-46

Command Page

WAFER DESCRIPTION

Set:	Die Size	SP1	8-17
	English/Metric Motion	SM1	8-24
	Preset (First) Die Coordinate	SP2	8-17
	Six-Digit Die Size	SP29	8-21
	Ugly Die Flat Band Depth	SM61	8-36
	Ugly Die 180 Band Depth	SM62	8-36
	Wafer Diameter	SP4	8-17

WAFER HANDLING CONTROL

Enable/Dis	sable:		
	Notch Select	SM18	8 - 28
	Pipelining Wafers	PL	8-44
	Wait Before Unload	SM39	8-33
Handler D	evice Data	?M	8-73
Requested	Handler ID Status	?C	8-68
Handle Wa	afer	HW	8-52
Move Wafe	er from Source to Destination	MW	8-61
Prepare Sp	ecific Wafer for Loading	PW	8-63
Put and G	et Wafer	PG	8-62
Set: Cassette Slot Status		SM69	8-38
Current Cassette		SM70	8-38
	Flat Orientation	SM3	8-24
Unload Wafer		UL	8-65
Unload Wa	Unload Wafer and Load New Wafer		8-57
Unload Wa	afer to Specified Destination	UW	8-65

electroglas 254523-080 REV B

8-xi

COMMAND SET LIST by FUNCTION (continued)

Prober	C I	р	Prober	C 1	р
Function		Page	Function		Page
WAFER MAPPING / DISK			MESSAGES – UNSOLICITED		
Delete Map from Prober Disk	DM	8-51	Alarm Message	А	8-89
Delete Product File From Disk	DD	8-51	Attention	AT	8-89
List Maps Stored on Disk	LM	8-57	Begin Cassette	BC	8-89
Load Product File(s) from Disk	LF	8-56	Continue	CO	8-89
Map Received	MR	8-90	End Cassette	EC	8-89
Map Transmit	MT	8-90	Message Completed	MC	8-90
Request Stored Map Send	MS	8-60	Message Failed	MF	8-90
Set: Current Drive Specifier	SD	8-64	Map Received	MR	8-90
Map Transfer Retry Count	SM58	8-36	Map Transmit	MT	8-90
Skip Die Bincode	SM66	8-37	Pause/Continue	PA	8-90
Store Product File(s) to Disk	SF	8-64	Pattern Complete	PC	8-91
Wafer Map Options	WO	8-47	Pause Pending	PP	8-91
			Start Probing	SP	8-91
			Signal Test Complete	TC	8-91
X-V CONTROL			Test Start	TS	8-92
A-I CONTROL			When Coordinate Reporting Enabled	d TSXnY	n 8-92
Cata Miara Sita	CE	0 50	When Microprobing Enabled (Site #) TSSn	8-92
Mayou In Absolute Die Stone	MO	8-32	When Multi-Die Probing Enabled	-	
Move: In Absolute Die Steps	IMO	8-00	(On–Wafer Code)	TS,n	8-92
Micro Coordinates		8-52	Continue After Pause	TA	8-92
to First (Proset) Position	ME	8 50	Test Micro Site	TM	8-92
to Home Desition	INIT	0-39	Test First Die	TF	8-92
Relative in Die Stens	MD	0-32 0 50	Perform Continuity Test	TP	8-92
Relative in Die Steps	IVID	8-38	Retest or Test Cycle	TR	8-92
			Ugly Die Report	UD	8-92
Z / THETA CONTROL			Wafer Begin	WB	8-92
Enable Restrictive Z Mode	SM71	8-38			
Enable Z Metric Display	SM68	8-38			
Move Theta	MT	8-60			
Move Z :					
Down	ZD	8-65			
Specified Height	ZM	8-66			
Z Relative to Current Position	ZR	8-66			
Z Up	ZU	8-66			
Select Z Travel Mode	SM5	8-25			
Set: Z Clearance	SP6	8-18			
Z Down Limit	SP8	8-18			
Z Overtravel	SP5	8-18			
Z Profile Height	PH	8-43			
Z Scale Factor	SP12	8-19			
Z Undertravel	SP10	8-18			
Z Up Limit	SP7	8-18			

SECTION 8 EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE

8.1 OVERVIEW

The External Control I/O Interface makes it possible to operate 4085X probers through a host computer. The interface is activated through the I/O Control Menu, a submenu of the Set Mode Menu. Two interfaces are selectable by the operator; a serial RS-232 interface, and a GPIB (General Purpose Interface Bus) interface.

Once External Control is activated, software commands provide for prober setup, motion control, uploading and downloading of data, and the exchange of queries and messages. Commands are used to select parameters and modes, log coordinate information, and convey prober and inker instructions. In turn, the interface reports back to the host computer such information as prober status and coordinates required for wafer mapping purposes.

Any tester communication will bring the External I/O Interface on—line. To signal readiness to the tester when the prober is in Autoprobe mode, the Test Start message is sent to the host. The prober waits for the Test Complete message, including inker bincode, from either the External I/O or tester interface before indexing to the next die.

This is the most common type of prober/tester link. The prober performs the wafer loading, aligning, profiling, stepping and unloading automatically. The tester performs electrical tests, queries various status info from the prober, and tells the prober when to move to the next die.

CAUTION

Do not use both the tester interface and External I/O to send the Test Complete command since synchronization problems can arise.



8.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following information regarding External Control I/O Interface:

- How to set External I/O parameters through the I/O Control Menu
- How to enable/disable messages through the Enhanced External I/O Mode Menu
- How to use direct External Control commands
- A description of each command and message, in alphabetical order, by category
- RDP protocol command descriptions
- Information on message strings and physical connections
- External I/O error messages and communication errors

8.2 MENUS FOR EXTERNAL CONTROL

Two menus are used to select the settings for external control. The I/O Control Menu provides the line items used for selecting protocol and setting parameters. A submenu, the Enhanced External I/O Mode Menu, mainly enables/disables the issuing of messages.

8.2.1 I/O Control Menu

The I/O Control Menu is accessed through Line 07 of the Set Mode Menu, which appears when the < SET MODE > (< F2 >) key is pressed. The format of the I/O Control Menu displayed on the screen varies according to the setting selected through Line 03; *Figure* 8-1 illustrates typical displays of the three variations.

LINE 01 I/O PROTOCOL

Selection is made from four parameters:

- 1 Selects standard I/O protocol.
- 2 Selects enhanced I/O protocol; when selected, Line 02 (External I/O Mode Menu) appears.
- 3 Selects RDP I/O protocol (used for Teradyne and other testers).
- 4 Selects BOCS protocol (customer-specific; not discussed in general documentation).

LINE 02 EXTERNAL I/O MODE

If < 2 > is input for Line 01, the enhanced External I/O Mode Menu will be displayed when Line 02 is selected. This menu is discussed in **Section 8.2.2**.

Protocol (Line 01) was ENHANCED /O Port (Line 03) settings varied /	Line 03 has three settings: Serial (SER)
	GPIB - Serial-Poll (GPIB-SP) GPIB - Parallel-Poll (GPIB-P
PROBER —	
I/O CONTROL MENU	I/O Port (Line 03) settings varied
01 I/O PROTOCOL ENHANCED	
02 EXTERNAL I/O MODE MENU	PROBER —
03 I/O PORT SER	
J4 BAUD RATE 9600	I/O CONTROL MENU
06 TERMINATOR	
07 PARITY NO	JI 1/0 PROTOCOL STANDARD
08 NUMBER OF DATA BITS 8	03 I/O PORT SER
09 TIMEOUT TIMER 1 IN MS 5000	04 BAUD RATE 9600
LU TIMEUUI IIMER 2 IN MS 5000	05 TRANSMIT DELAY IN MS 0
I/O CONTROL MENU	
UL 1/O PROTOCOL ENHANCED	PROBER
03 I/O PORT	
	T/O CONTROL MENU
05 GPIB ADDRESS 1	
06 TERMINATOR CR/LF	01 I/O PROTOCOL STANDARD
U/ GFIB SKQ ENB	
09 TIMEOUT TIMER 1 IN MS5000	US 1/U PORT
10 TIMEOUT TIMER 2 IN MS5000	05 GPIB ADDRESS 1
PROBER	
I/O CONTROL MENU	PDARED
01 I/O PROTOCOL ENHANCED	
02 EXTERNAL I/O MODE MENU	
03 I/O PORT	I/O CONTROL MENU
04 PARALLEL POLL ADDRESS 1	
06 TERMINATOR	01 1/0 FROTOCOL STANDARD
	03 I/O PORT
	04 PARALLEL POLL ADDRESS 1
09 TIMEOUT TIMER 1 IN MS5000	05 GPIB ADDRESS 1
10 TIMEOUT TIMER 2 IN MS 5000	

FIGURE 8-1: I/O CONTROL MENU - TYPICAL VARIATIONS



Since the standard I/O, RDP, and BOCS protocols define a permanent set of non-alterable parameters, an input of < 1 >, < 3 >, or < 4 > for Line 01 will block access to Line 02 and replace the line with a blank space. (However, all I/O messages in the External I/O Mode Menu can be enabled by I/O command even when standard protocol is in use.)

LINE 03 I/O PORT

Updated

5/96

See the

testing

Supplement at the end of This menu item is used to enable and disable the external control interface, and also to select from the interfaces available when the connector is plugged into the proper jack (rear of the Power/Control Module). The selection made in this line determines the format of the balance of the menu. Figure 8-1 illustrates the respective formats; Figure 8-2 diagrams the interrelation between the various sections.



FIGURE 8-2: INTERRELATION OF I/O CONTROL MENU ITEMS

Input: 0 – Shuts off the External Control Interface.

- 1 Selects the serial RS-232 interface port (SER). The baud rate (one alternate of Line 04) is entered in connection with the serial selection. The connector must be plugged into the proper jack (rear of the Power/Control Module).
- 2 Selects the general purpose interface bus serial poll mode (GPIB-SP). The device address (one alternate of Line 05) operates with this interface. Any address from 1 to 31 may be selected. The connector must be plugged into the proper jack (at the rear of the Power Control Module).
- 3 Selects the general purpose interface bus parallel poll mode (GPIB-PP). This allows Line 04 to be used for the selection of the parallel poll address. Line 05 is used to select the GPIB address. The connector must be plugged into the proper jack (at the rear of the Power Control Module).

In the explanations of the remaining menu lines given below, each is identified by the Line 03 selection(s) to which it applies.

LINE 04 (TWO VARIATIONS)

A - BAUD RATE (SER)

This option, which establishes the serial interface (RS-232) baud rate, is valid only if the serial interface is selected in Line 03 (input < 1 >).

B - PARALLEL POLL ADD (GPIB-PP -Input < 3 >, Line 03)

Selects the GPIB-PP address of the prober; any address from 1 to 8 may be selected.

LINE 05 (TWO VARIATIONS)

A - TRANSMIT DELAY IN MS (SER - Input < 1 >, Line 03)

Sets or disables an intercharacter delay between transmitted characters on RS-232. If this delay is set to < 0 >, it works like older revisions. (Any non-zero value requires a CPU board REV B or later.)

B - GPIB ADDRESS (GPIB-SP and GPIB-PP)

The alternate variation of this line is used in connection with the GPIB interface selection (input < 2 > or < 3 >, Line 03). This is the address that the controller (tester/host) will use to route data and commands to and from the prober. Any address from 1 through 30 may be selected for the device. When the serial interface port is selected, this line is not displayed.

Updated 5/96

BAUD R	ATE CO	DE	Table
e	Code	-	5/96
50	9	1800	
75	10	2400	
110	11	3600	
135	12	4800	
150	13	7200	
300	14	9600	
600	15	19200	
1200			

Code

1

2 3

4

5 6

7

8

LINE 06 TERMINATOR (GPIB, EG Enhanced)))

The terminator sequence is the character(s) or bus signal that is used to indicate that a prober command or message string has been completely sent and no more data follows. Select from the prompt to establish the terminator for messages between the host computer and prober. The terminator sent by the prober must match the terminator sent by the host.

Updated 5/14/96

Input: 0 - to select End or Identify (EOI) - GPIB bus signal only; see note following.

- 1 to select the carriage return (CR).
- 2 to select the line feed (LF).
- 3 to select the carriage return followed by the line feed (CR/LF).

If standard protocol is used, the terminator is fixed at <CR/LF>. RDP does not utilize this item.

Shown at the right are the terminator combinations that may be sent by the tester for a particular selection, as well as the terminator(s) that will be sent by the prober, in the GPIB Serial Poll.

NOTE: The EOI signal is one of the GPIB bus management lines. The tester may assert this signal simultaneously with the last character of a command sent to the prober to terminate the command.

> EOI is always asserted by the prober on output of the last byte. If EOI is set as the only terminator, it is asserted with the last character of data sent from the prober.

GPIB TERMINATOR COMBINATIONS				
Terminator Selection	Input (Sent by the Tester)	Output (Sent by the Prober)		
CR	CR or LF	CR/EOI		
LF	LF	LF/EOI		
CR/LF	CR/LF	CR/LF/EOI		
EOI	EOI	EOI		

For example, EOI would be asserted during the time the "C" is sent in the message "MC". If a terminator character(s) is also enabled, it would be asserted during the time the final terminator character is sent. If the command "WM1 <cr><lf>" is sent, EOI is asserted while the <lf> is being sent.

By selecting only EOI as the terminator, the total GPIB communication time can be reduced by between 7 and 50 percent, depending on the particular commands/ messages used. On the average, during probing with wafer mapping enabled, EOI would be 20% faster than CR/LF and 11% faster than CR or LF alone. This average is based on eight (8) characters (plus terminators) for the average test start message with X–Y coordinates.

LINE 07 (TWO VARIATIONS)

A - PARITY (SER - Input < 1 >, Line 03)

The parity check is based on the use of an additional bit at the end of each transmitted ch aracter. The parity bit associated with each transmitted code group is even if the total number of 1's in each code group plus parity bit is always even. The odd bit scheme sums the 1's in the

8 - 6

code group plus parity bit and always results in an odd number. An error message occurs if the received code group fails the parity selected.

With this method, random errors from noise or other influences are detected and indicated to the operator.

Input: 0 – Selects no parity (the code group representing each character is transmitted without the additional parity bit).

- 1 Selects an odd-bit-parity check.
- 3 Selects an even-bit-parity check.
- 5 Selects a constant of "1" for the parity bit.
- 7 Selects a constant of "0" for the parity bit.

B - GPIB-SRQ (GPIB-SP - Input < 2 >, Line 03)

This line enables/disables the GPIB SRQ (service request) function in enhanced protocol. In standard protocol, this function is automatically on and may not be disabled.

LINE 08 NUMBER OF DATA BITS (SER – Input < 1 >, Line 03)

This option establishes the code group for each character transmission by entering the number of data bits required for that particular code.

Input:

0 – Selects 8 data bits per transmitted character.

1 – Selects 7 data bits per transmitted character.

LINE 09 TIMEOUT TIMER 1 IN MS (all three options)

TIMEOUT TIMER 1 controls data *received from* the host computer.

LINE 10 TIMEOUT TIMER 2 IN MS (all three options)

TIMEOUT TIMER 2 controls data *transmitted to* the host computer.

Enter timer value in these line numbers to establish an allowable time lapse between characters. The timer can be set at any value between 100 and 10,000 milliseconds (ms).

If the timer times out between characters of a string, the character will not be received/transmitted and an error message will occur; if transmitting *to* the host, the prober switches offline in connection with an error message.

Disable the timer(s) by entering < -1 >.

CAUTION

If timers are disabled and the host/tester locks up, the prober will never timeout – recovery is not possible.


8.2.2 Enhanced External I/O Mode Menu

The External I/O Mode Menu (*Figure* 8-3), accessed from Line 02 of the I/O Control Menu, allows the operator to enable or disable a variety of command-related messages; this determines if a message is to be issued after the execution of a command.

The list of messages appears in **Table 8–1**, with notations comparing the two settings. For each message, enter its line number. Then follow the instructions in the prompt: enter < 0 > to disable the message, < 1 > to enable the message.



FIGURE 8-3: TYPICAL EXTERNAL I/O MODE MENU DISPLAY

TABLE 8-1: MESSAGE DISABLE/ENABLE RESULTS				
EXT	ERNAL I/O MODE MENU	U (PAGE 1)		
Line	e and Message Description	Disabled (Input < 0 >)	Enabled (Input < 1 >)	
01 02 03 04	X–Y Motion Z Motion Optional Device Comma Balance of Parameter Commands	nds Successful completion or failure of the command will not be acknowledged.	Message acknowledges successful completion (MC) or failure (MF) for each command executed. The response categories are identified in the explanation of the MC/MF commands in Section 8.4.3.3 (Unsolicited Messages).	
05	Test Start	TS will not be sent to the host computer.	TS will be sent to the host computer.	
06	Test Complete	TC will not be sent to the the host computer.	TC will be sent to the host computer if received over the TTL (tester) interface.	
07	Probe Pattern Complete	PC will not be sent to the host computer.	PC will be sent to the host computer.	
08	Probing Interrupted Via < PAUSE > Key	PA will not be sent to the host computer.	PA will be sent to the host computer.	
09	Alarm Messages (Error, Warning, Information)	All alarm messages to the host computer will be repressed.	Alarm messages will be sent to the host computer as they occur (Annn format).	
10	Wafer Complete	PC will not be sent to the host computer at unload.	PC message will be sent to the host computer at unload. (Same as 07 except 07 occurs on last die, 10 occurs when wafer is physically unloaded.)	
11	Enhanced PC	Enhanced version PC is not used.	Enhanced PC version will be sent to the host	
12 EX1	Next Page	computer at unload when wafer complete is enabled. It then provides information about wafer handling system and the wafer ID. See Section 8.4.3.3 for description of message		
Line and Message Disabled (Input < 0 >) / Enabled (Input < 1 >)				
01	Enhanced TS	Enabled, tells the tester what kind of test has been started: TF = Test First Die $TA = Test AgainTS = Regular Test Start$ $TM = Test Micro SiteTP = Rest or Test Cycle$		
02	Ugly Die Report	Enables/disables the sending of the message: UDX <pos>Y<pos>B<bincode> where xpos and ypos = relative location from 1st die and bincode = ugly bincode If enabled, this message is sent for every ugly die encountered during probing</bincode></pos></pos>		
03	Map Transfer Retries	Enabled, instructs the external I/O to retr	y sending wafer maps from 0 to 10 times automatically.	
		The message MR (Map Ready) indicates the prober is ready to send a wafer map; it is sent in order to synchronize the host with the prober for the wafer map transmission. Information about wafer mapping is contained in Section 10 of this manual.		
04	Send Map Coords with TS	When this line is enabled and a test start i message:	s sent to the tester, the prober issues the following	
		TSX <xdie> The X die and Y die positions indicate the are the same as those selected for the coo (COORDINATE QUAD). The tester can t</xdie>	Y <ydie> e current position relative to the first die position. The a rdinate axes in the Probe Mode Menu Line 02 hen track die coordinates itself. Xdie and Ydie can be</ydie>	



TABLE 8-1: MESSAGE DISABLE/ENABLE RESULTS (continued)					
EXTERNAL I/O MODE MENU (PAGE 2) (continued)					
Line and Message Disabled (Input < 0 >) / Enabled (Input < 1 >)					
05 Send EC/BC Message	Enables/disables EC/BC messages which indicate when processing of wafers from a new cassette has begun or ended. If not supported by the hardware, the error message FEATURE NOT SUPPORTED BY HANDLER is issued when enable is attempted. EC and BC are discussed in Section 8.4.3.3 .				
06 Pause Pending	ause Pending Enables/disables PAUSE PENDING message; available only if the autoprobe mode is set to EXTERN (external) or OFF. It is similar to the PAUSE/CONTINUE message (Line 08 on Page 1 of this menu that it indicates when the < PAUSE > key was pressed. The differences are:				
If the < PAUSE > key is pressed, the prober sends the message PP to the host sy the PA message like the normal PAUSE/CONTINUE).			essage PP to the host system (instead of		
 The Z stage will not drop with subsequent presses of the < PAUSE > key (as it does PAUSE/CONTINUE). 			< PAUSE > key (as it does with normal		
	 The prober will not go into a Pause state until the host (tester) sends a TC (test complete) command. At this time, the Z stage will drop as it does in the normal PAUSE/CONTINUE function. The purpose of the PP message is to prevent the operator from pressing the < PAUSE > key twice in succession, thereby dropping the Z stage away from the probe card and causing test failures before the has a chance to complete the current test. Probing is continued in the same manner as the standard PACONTINUE in that the operator presses the <pause> key to continue probing (return control to the test).</pause> 				
	In case the tester locks up, the $\langle Z \rangle \langle PAUSE \rangle$ key sequence can be used to force the prober into PAUS mode.				
	If PAUSE/CONTINUE and PAUSE PENDING are both enabled when EXTRN probe mode is used, PAUSE PENDING will take precedence. For example:				
	Tester Operator Prober Comments		Comments		
	press <pause> key</pause>				
	PP send message to host		send message to host		
	message written to CRT (WILL PAUSE UPON TC FROM TESTER)		XT ON 2)		
finish current test					
	TCn		send test complete (bincode "n" optional)		
		PA	send PAUSE message only if PAUSE/- CONTINUE is enabled, too		
		drop Z stage	prober is now paused		
	press < PAU	SE > key	continue probing		
		CO	send CONTINUE message only if PAUSE/CONTINUE is enabled, too; testing resumes		
07 Wafer Begin	This message will be sent after the probes have contacted the wafer, but before the first TS (test start) message is transmitted to the tester. It notifies the tester/host that a wafer has been loaded and is about to be presented for testing. See the WB message in Section 8.4.3.3 .				
08 Wafer Begin Delay (Sec)	This line is used to specify a test start delay of from 0 to 10,000 seconds, the interval the prober will wait before sending the first TS to the tester. The optimum delay depends on the time needed by the tester to get ready before accepting the first TS . This delay should be long enough to allow the tester to initialize its program. While the prober is in this delay state, the prober is not locked out from External I/O nor from the use of the < PAUSE > key. This delay is <i>only</i> used with the WB message (Line 07). It cannot be enabled independently.				

8.3 FUNCTIONS OF THE INTERFACE

Three useful functions of the External I/O Interface are:

- 1. Setting up the prober for a product type (such as setting die size).
- 2. Interacting with the tester during probing.
- 3. Controlling prober actions explicitly if dictated by the tester program.

8.3.1 Direct External Control

Direct External I/O Control is typically used from the external probe mode. External I/O commands can control XY motion as well as raise and lower the chuck. The X and Y coordinate references are absolute units of die size with respect to the operator–established origin. Die size (X and Y) is established through either operator control or external commands.

Before X-Y motion, the Z stage is lowered if it is in the up position. After the X-Y motion is complete, the Z stage is automatically returned to its previous position. Z axis positioning may also be controlled directly by the **ZU** (ZUp), **ZD** (ZDown), **ZM** (move to Z absolute), or **ZR** (move Z relative) commands. The host computer may establish the maximum Z up or Z down limits as well as Z overtravel, Z undertravel, and Z clearance.

8.3.2 Standard Probing Modes for Automatic Operation

A system of patterns controls the probing process. In any of the automatic probing modes, the prober is automatically indexed with a standard probe pattern. The available auto probe patterns are Off, Edge, Matrix, Circular, Learn, Row, Partial, and External.

8.3.2.1 STANDARD EDGE SENSE PATTERN

From the starting die, or First Die, the prober advances across the wafer in a serpentine pattern until the edge sensor is no longer in contact with the wafer. If delayed inking is enabled, the prober continues to step off the wafer to allow the last die to be inked.

The prober steps one or more times (as determined by the "turnaround count") and then begins stepping in the reverse X direction until the edge sensor contacts the wafer. If the edge sensor fails to contact the wafer within nine steps, the pattern is considered complete and the Pattern Complete message, if enabled, is generated. Edge Sense mode requires a mechanical edge-sensor on the probe card fixture.





FIGURE 8-4: STANDARD EDGE SENSE PATTERN

8.3.2.2 MATRIX PATTERN

This pattern starts at first die. Because the pattern probes a rectangular matrix within the wafer, delayed inking is not allowed. First, the prober advances in a serpentine pattern for the number of columns selected. Next, the prober steps once, reversing the X direction. This is repeated until all rows have been probed. See Section 8.4.1.1 (Set Parameter Commands) for a description of the Set Matrix Size command (SP3).



FIGURE 8-5: MATRIX PATTERN

8.3.2.3 CIRCULAR PATTERN

Circular is the same as edge-sense – they are both serpentine. The difference is, the circular mode uses the Noncontact Edge Sensor (profiler) to turn around. Also, the row length varies with the row position to conform to the serpentine pattern and to prevent probing off the wafer. Only whole die are indexed. A circular pattern is computed based upon:

- 1. X and Y die size
- 2. Chuck center position
- 3. Wafer diameter
- 4. Wafer center

4085X

See Section 8.4.1.1 (Set Parameter Commands) for descriptions of the Set Die Size (SP1) and Set Wafer Diameter (SP4) commands. For instructions on setting the chuck center, see Section 6 (NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR).



FIGURE 8–6: CIRCULAR PATTERN

8.3.2.4 LEARN PATTERN

Use a coordinate list for this pattern. This list can be developed in the following ways:

- By the operator using the keyboard in the Learn List editor.
- By the host computer using the Add, Delete, and Clear functions. (See Section 8.4.1.3, Miscellaneous Setup Commands, for a description of these functions.)

Although the coordinates are established with respect to the preset value at the first die position, the operator must always position the first die location, whether it is to be probed or not. The first die location will not be probed unless it is referenced while in the learn list, which contains a maximum of up to 1024 coordinate values. This list can be used as a list of die to be tested *or* a list of die to be skipped (if skipdie is enabled).

The Learn probe mode and Skipdie inking cannot be used simultaneously (they both use the same list data for two different purposes).

8.3.2.5 ROW/COLUMN PATTERN

To use the row/column probe pattern, select two similar axis points on either the X or Y axis. Next, choose a third point on the opposite axis. The prober will either go across the row or down the column to cover the distance between the two points chosen on the same axis, depending upon the third point chosen. The format to enter rows (X axis) and columns (Y axis), respectively, is as follows:



Command	Example
(n = row or column number)	
Row: RCXnYnXn (RDP: AcPxf,y,xl)	RCX1Y2X36 = sends the prober across from $X=1$, to $X=36$ in the second row ($Y=2$) of the die.
Column: RCYnXnYn (RDP: AcQyf,x,yl)	RCY2X15Y10 = sends the prober from $Y=2$ to $Y=10$ in column 15.

The row list can store up to 415 rows.

8.4 COMMAND SUMMARY

Commands are divided into several categories:

- **SETUP** commands establish the initial parameters (Section 8.4.1).
- ACTION commands maneuver the various parts of the prober (Section 8.4.2).
- UPLOAD/DOWNLOAD commands make it possible to both upload and download to or from a host or tester. The micro list, Auto Align pattern, learn list, row list, Probe Mark Inspection setup, Ink Dot Inspection setup and product setup data may be uploaded or downloaded (Section 8.4.3.2).
- **MESSAGES** (Section 8.4.3), if enabled, are sent to the tester upon completion of External I/O commands. Messages can be broken into two categories:

QUERY AND RESPONSE MESSAGES (Section 8.4.3.1)

UNSOLICITED MESSAGES (Section 8.4.3.3)

If the prober is offline and a command is sent to the prober, the prober will switch to an online status and attempt to execute the command. The prober will not send information to the host when it is offline. This online/offline state is toggled by pressing the < ON LINE > (< F4 >) key on the Monitor keyboard.

At the following commands, the prober reinitializes the RS-232 port, the SECS port, and all the Z-related values:

DS (Standard I/O)	DOWNLOAD SETUP DATA
DE (RDP)	SEND NEXT DATA BLOCK

Horizon Series 254523-080 REV B

See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about new and modified commands In addition, at the following commands, the prober also reinitializes all optional devices (those enabled/disabled in the Set Option Menu):

DS (Standard)	DOWNLOAD SETUP DATA
SO (Standard)	SET OPTIONS
AhA (RDP)	SET OPTIONS
DE (RDP)	SEND NEXT DATA BLOCK

Any device enabled, but not installed, is disabled following the interpretation of these commands.

8.4.1 Setup Commands

SETUP commands include Set Parameters (SP) and Set Mode (SM) commands, as well as some miscellaneous commands. They are used before the ACTION commands to establish such parameters as:

Set Parameter Section 8.4.1.1	Set Mode Section 8.4.1.2	Miscellaneous Section 8.4.1.3
Die size	Coordinate type	Non-sequential
Z limits	(English/Metric)	probe (Learn List)
Matrix dimensions		
Wafer diameter	Enable/disable various	Microprobing
Coordinate preset	operational modes	coordinates

Quadrant and wafer orientation Row/column list

NOTE		
It is important that certain commands be executed before others. Three of these instances are given here; instructions are repeated in the descriptions of the respective commands:		
SM15	(ENABLE RESPONSE MESSAGES) Should be the first command issued.	
SM1	(SET ENGLISH/METRIC UNITS) MUST be used before the die size commands (SP1 or SP29).	
SP12	(Z SCALE VALUE) MUST be used before any Z stage parameters are set and before any X-Y or Z motion.	

All commands and messages are described on the following pages, arranged in alphabetical order by category, as listed above.

Descriptions include equivalent RDP commands, where available. When an RDP equivalent is not provided for a standard command, the application–specific RDP command **AH** can usually be used. This command is described in **Section 8.5** (**RDP Protocol**).



See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about new and modified commands External Control I/O Interface

4085X

8.4.1.1

SET PARAMETER COMMANDS

SETUP

FORMAT: SPn <parameter string>

 $n = parameter \ code \ number$

COMMAND	DESCRIPTION
SP1 SET DIE SIZ RDP: AaCx,y	E Sets a particular unit of X and Y die size in units of 0.1 mil or 1 micro.
Format: SP1XnYn n = die siz Range: 1 – 9999998	IMPORTANT: SM1 (Set English or Metric Motion must be set first).
EXAMPLE: SP1X1234Y5678	Sets the X die to 123.4 mils or 1.234 millimeters (mm); the Y die to 567.8 mils (5.678 mm).
SP2 SET PRESET (FIRST) DIE COORDINAT RDP: AcAx,y	E Assigns the die coordinate values to the First Die reference.
ALSO RE-DEFINES CURRENT DIE DUR- ING PROBING AS TEMPORARY FIRST DIE Format: SP2XnYn n = coordinate	During probing, the current die becomes temporary First Die. Any subsequent MF (MOVE FIRST) command will return to this die, not the original First die. After the next wafer is Auto Aligned, the original First Die will be restand
NOTE: When using the SP2 command, t relocated if the real first die is no is sent. The original First Die pos	the First Die on the current wafer is temporarily of under the probe tips at the time the command sition is restored at the next autoalign cycle.
EXAMPLE: SP2X50Y-50 (before A/A)	Sets the First Die preset X coordinate to 50, Y to -50 .
EXAMPLE: SP2X50Y-50 (during probe)	Current die becomes temporary First Die with X coordinate set to 50, Y coordinate to -50 . All die index moves will now be made with reference to this new First Die position until an Auto Align beccurs. Then the original First Die will be restored.
SP3 SET MATRIX PROBE SIZE RDP: AcDx,y Format: SP3XnYn n = rows/column	E Determines the number of die in X and Y that will be probed in the matrix probe mode. The X and Y parameters are the number of columns and rows to be probed relative to First Die.
Range: 0 – 32767	E X Y
EXAMPLE: SP3X100Y48	Sets a pattern of 100 columns and 48 rows to be probed.
SP4 SET WAFER DIAMETEI RDP: AaAn	R Sets the diameter of the wafer to be probed in millimeters (mm). Extreme accuracy is important only if the circular probe mode will be used and the profiler
Format: SP4Dn n = diamete Range: 75 - 150	er option is not installed.
EXAMPLE: SP4D12	5 🕴 Sets the wafer diameter to 125 mm.



8.4.1.1	SET PARAMETER CO	OMMANDS (continued)	SETUP
SP5 RDP: AbBn	SET Z OVERTRAVEL	Sets the distance the Z stage will obeyond contact with the wafer as of edge sensor or profiler.	continue to travel determined by the
Format: SP5Zn CAUTION: The height at plus overtrave Z Up limit (se	n = overtravel parameter which contact occurs el must never exceed the et with SP7).	Overtravel sets distance upward fr used to force probes into die pads probe-to-pad contact and low re	om contact and is to ensure good esistance.
SP6 RDP: AbCn	SET Z CLEARANCE	 Clearance sets the travel downwar the wafer is lost. It ensures a cert: the probes and the wafer when the XY motion is taking place. 	d after contact with ain distance betweer e Z stage is down an
Format: SP6Zn CAUTION: The height at minus clearan than the Z Do	n = Z clearance which contact is lost ce must never be less wwn limit (set with SP8).	Z contact height ->	Z contact + Z overtravel – undertrave
Range: 0 – 2000 Units: 0.1 mil			Z clearance drop
	EXAMPLE: SP5Z35	 If contact is at 275 mils and Z over testing is actually done at 278.0 mil are done, the Z stage moves down 10.0 clearance, which is the factory moving back up to 278. Sets the Z overtravel parameter to 3.5 	travel is at 3.0 mils, ls. When XY moves to 265.0 (275.0 less default) before <i>mils</i> .
	EXAMPLE: SP6Z100	Sets the Z clearance to 10.0 mils	
SP7 RDP: AbDn Format: SP7Zn	SET Z UP LIMIT $n = \max ZUp \text{ limit}$	Sets the absolute position of the upp travel. Used as a safety limit when t enabled; used as the Z Up/Down po travel mode is set to Limit.	per/lower limit of Z the edge sensor is position when the Z
SP8 RDP: AbEn Format: SP8ZN	SET Z DOWN LIMIT n = min ZDown position	NOTE: Take care that the Up limit lower than the down limit, limit is not set and left high	is not set and left and that the Down er than the Up limit
Units: 0.1 mil Range: 2000 – 4000	EXAMPLE: SP7Z3800 EXAMPLE: SP8Z2000	 Sets the Z Up position to an absolute Sets the Z Down position to 200.0 mi 	height of 380.0 mils. ls.
SP9 SE RDP: AbFn Format: SP97n	T Z AUTO ALIGN HEIGHT	Sets the height for proper focus und subsystem optics. Must be less than Up limit.	der the Auto Align a or equal to the Z
Range: 2000 – 4000 Units: 0.1 mil	EXAMPLE: SP9Z2850	Sets focus height absolute to 285.0 mi	ls.
SP10 Format: SP10Zn Range: 0 – 2000 Units: 0.1 mil	SET Z UNDERTRAVEL n = Z undertravel	Sets the Z Undertravel parameter chuck down the number of mils spu completing the Z Up movement (in overtravel).	which moves the ecified after ncluding Z

400JA

	8.4.1.1 SET PARAMETER COMMANDS (contin		
SP11 RDP: AfBn	SELECT INKER DELAY	Allows inking outside probe area. Delay may be set to ink 1 or 2 die stps behind. If delay is set, inkers are activated as follows:	
Format: SP11Dn	n = delay setting (0,1,2)	INKERS 1 n/a Inc Inc	
 In-place inking (no d Inkers placed 1 die ste Inkers placed 2 die ste 	lelay) Behind to the left eps away eps away	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	
NOTE: Delay ("offset") with edge, circu modes.	inking may only be used lar, and partial probe	X-Coordinate: Inc = Increasing Dec = Decreasing	
This option is of probe cards whe contamination is	ten used for high density re the likelihood of inker s high.		
	EXAMPLE: SP11D2	Inks 2 die places behind. Inkers should be two places to the left and to the right of probe location.	
SP12 RDP: AbAn	SET Z SCALE FACTOR	Sets the Z resolution according to the chuck option. Th units are Z motor steps per mil (2 for a standard chuck w 0.5 mils per step).	
Format: SP12Sn Range: 1 – 10	n = Z scale value (Not less than 1)	Since $2 \ge 0.5 = 1$: Z scale = $\frac{1}{Z \text{ stage resolution}}$	
NOTE: This comma Whenever t downloaded	and MUST be used before ANY Z st he scale factor is changed, the probe 1 and then the Z scale is changed, the	tage parameters are set and before ANY XY or Z motion. er recalculates all Z parameters. If these parameters are e parameters will be wrong.	
NOTE: This comma Whenever t downloaded This value sh mil. Otherwis	and MUST be used before ANY Z states the scale factor is changed, the probed and then the Z scale is changed, the nould never be changed unless you have se, severe probe damage could occur. EXAMPLE: SP12S2	 tage parameters are set and before ANY XY or Z motion. tr recalculates all Z parameters. If these parameters are e parameters will be wrong. e changed your Z motor – for example, from .5 to .25 Sets the Z scale value to 2 steps for the standard resolution of 0.5 mils. 	
NOTE: This comma Whenever t downloaded <i>This value sh</i> <i>mil. Otherwis</i> SP13 RDP: AcIn	and MUST be used before ANY Z sti the scale factor is changed, the probe d and then the Z scale is changed, the nould never be changed unless you have se, severe probe damage could occur EXAMPLE: SP12S2	 tage parameters are set and before ANY XY or Z motion. tr recalculates all Z parameters. If these parameters are e parameters will be wrong. e changed your Z motor – for example, from .5 to .25 Sets the Z scale value to 2 steps for the standard resolution of 0.5 mils. Controls the number of empty die positions that will be stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the standard resolution of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lost of the stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is lo	
NOTE: This comm Whenever t downloaded <i>This value sh</i> mil. Otherwis SP13 RDP: AcIn Format: SP13Tn Range: 1 – 8	and MUST be used before ANY Z st the scale factor is changed, the probe d and then the Z scale is changed, the nould never be changed unless you have se, severe probe damage could occur. EXAMPLE: SP12S2 SET TURNAROUND COUNT n = number of steps	 tage parameters are set and before ANY XY or Z motion. tr recalculates all Z parameters. If these parameters are e parameters will be wrong. e changed your Z motor – for example, from .5 to .25 Sets the Z scale value to 2 steps for the standard resolution of 0.5 mils. Controls the number of empty die positions that will be stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is los and before the chuck moves to the next row and reverse the X direction. Used only in the edge sense mode to turn around, and in the circular mode with edge inking enabled. 	
NOTE: This comma Whenever t downloaded <i>This value sh</i> <i>mil. Otherwis</i> SP13 RDP: AcIn Format: SP13Tn Range: 1 – 8 NOTE: Also affects edg circular probe n	and MUST be used before ANY Z still the scale factor is changed, the probe d and then the Z scale is changed, the nould never be changed unless you have se, severe probe damage could occur EXAMPLE: SP12S2 SET TURNAROUND COUNT n = number of steps e die inking in edge sense and nodes.	 tage parameters are set and before ANY XY or Z motion. tr recalculates all Z parameters. If these parameters are e parameters will be wrong. the changed your Z motor – for example, from .5 to .25 Sets the Z scale value to 2 steps for the standard resolution of 0.5 mils. Controls the number of empty die positions that will be stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is los and before the chuck moves to the next row and reverses the X direction. Used only in the edge sense mode to turn around, and in the circular mode with edge inking enabled. 	
NOTE: This comma Whenever 1 downloaded <i>This value sh</i> mil. Otherwis SP13 RDP: AcIn Format: SP13Tn Range: 1 – 8 NOTE: Also affects edg circular probe n	and MUST be used before ANY Z st the scale factor is changed, the probe d and then the Z scale is changed, the nould never be changed unless you have se, severe probe damage could occur. EXAMPLE: SP12S2 SET TURNAROUND COUNT n = number of steps e die inking in edge sense and nodes. EXAMPLE: SP13T4	 tage parameters are set and before ANY XY or Z motion. rr recalculates all Z parameters. If these parameters are e parameters will be wrong. <i>e changed your Z motor – for example, from .5 to .25</i> Sets the Z scale value to 2 steps for the standard resolution of 0.5 mils. Controls the number of empty die positions that will be stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is los and before the chuck moves to the next row and reverses the X direction. Used only in the edge sense mode to turn around, and in the circular mode with edge inking enabled. <i>Causes prober to turn around after four no–contact steps in</i> 	
NOTE: This comm Whenever t downloaded <i>This value sk</i> <i>mil. Otherwis</i> SP13 RDP: AcIn Format: SP13Tn Range: 1 – 8 NOTE: Also affects edg circular probe n SP14 RDP: AcJn	and MUST be used before ANY Z sti the scale factor is changed, the probe d and then the Z scale is changed, the nould never be changed unless you hav se, severe probe damage could occur EXAMPLE: SP12S2 SET TURNAROUND COUNT n = number of steps the die inking in edge sense and nodes. EXAMPLE: SP13T4 SET REPROBE COUNT	 tage parameters are set and before ANY XY or Z motion. er recalculates all Z parameters. If these parameters are e parameters will be wrong. e changed your Z motor – for example, from .5 to .25 Sets the Z scale value to 2 steps for the standard resolution of 0.5 mils. Controls the number of empty die positions that will be stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is los and before the chuck moves to the next row and reverses the X direction. Used only in the edge sense mode to turn around, and in the circular mode with edge inking enabled. Causes prober to turn around after four no–contact steps in Sets the reprobe limit. After the specified number of consecutive bad die are tested, the prober positions itself to the last tested good die and re–tests it. 	
NOTE: This comm Whenever t downloaded <i>This value sh</i> <i>mil. Otherwis</i> SP13 RDP: AcIn Format: SP13Tn Range: 1 – 8 NOTE: Also affects edg circular probe n SP14 RDP: AcJn Format: SP14Rn Range: 0 – 32767	and MUST be used before ANY Z stitutes scale factor is changed, the probe damage damage damage damage damage damage could occur. EXAMPLE: SP12S2 SET TURNAROUND COUNT n = number of steps de die inking in edge sense and nodes. EXAMPLE: SP13T4 SET REPROBE COUNT n = reprobe limit	 tage parameters are set and before ANY XY or Z motion. or recalculates all Z parameters. If these parameters are e parameters will be wrong. <i>e changed your Z motor – for example, from .5 to .25</i> Sets the Z scale value to 2 steps for the standard resolution of 0.5 mils. Controls the number of empty die positions that will be stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is los and before the chuck moves to the next row and reverses the X direction. Used only in the edge sense mode to turn around, and in the circular mode with edge inking enabled. <i>Causes prober to turn around after four no – contact steps in</i> Sets the reprobe limit. After the specified number of consecutive bad die are tested, the prober positions itself to the last tested good die and re – tests it. If the previously good die tests bad, the prober stops with an error message. If it tests good, probing resumes with the next untested die. 	
NOTE: This comm Whenever t downloaded <i>This value sk</i> <i>mil. Otherwis</i> SP13 RDP: AcIn Format: SP13Tn Range: 1 – 8 NOTE: Also affects edg circular probe n SP14 RDP: AcJn Format: SP14Rn Range: 0 – 32767 NOTE: To disable, set n	and MUST be used before ANY Z stitche scale factor is changed, the probe d and then the Z scale is changed, the nould never be changed unless you have se, severe probe damage could occur. EXAMPLE: SP12S2 SET TURNAROUND COUNT n = number of steps and eddes. EXAMPLE: SP13T4 SET REPROBE COUNT n = reprobe limit n = reprobe limit n = 0.	 tage parameters are set and before ANY XY or Z motion. or recalculates all Z parameters. If these parameters are e parameters will be wrong. <i>e changed your Z motor – for example, from .5 to .25</i> Sets the Z scale value to 2 steps for the standard resolution of 0.5 mils. Controls the number of empty die positions that will be stepped through after contact with the edge sensor is los and before the chuck moves to the next row and reverses the X direction. Used only in the edge sense mode to turn around, and in the circular mode with edge inking enabled. <i>Causes prober to turn around after four no–contact steps in</i> Sets the reprobe limit. After the specified number of consecutive bad die are tested, the prober positions itself to the last tested good die and re–tests it. If the previously good die tests bad, the prober stops wit an error message. If it tests good, probing resumes with the next untested die. The counter is reset after end–of–wafer (the counter does not continue to the next wafer). 	



8.4.1.1 SET PARAMETER CO	OMMANDS (continued) SETUP
SP15 RDP: AcCnSET MAXIMUM ROW COUNTFormat:SP15Mn Range: $0 - 32767$ NOTE:n = row limitNOTE:To disable, set n = 0.	Limits the number of rows probed in the circular probe mode. The circular probe mode will consider the wafer to be complete after "n" rows of die have been probed. Used to terminate probing without probing the positions located on the flat. Only useful if flat is at 0 degrees or 180 degrees orientation.
EXAMPLE: SP15M51	Terminates circular probing after 51 rows are probed.
SP16 RDP: AhBnSET ALIGN SCAN SPEEDFormat:SP16Vn Range:n = mils per second	Defines the speed at which the back and forth motion of align scan takes place. Only affects manual alignment, not Auto Align. Does not apply when the Joystick is in the Scan mode.
SP17 SET AC LINE FREQUENCY	(Not supported).
SP18 SET AIR SENSOR X-Y POSITION RDP: AhCx,y Format: SP18XnYn n = coordinates in Range: X0 - X115000 tenth mil steps Y0 - Y81250 Units: 0.1 Mil / 2.5 Micron NOTE: Should be used only during mac time, command SP18X42,800Y1	Defines the XY coordinates of the Noncontact Edge Sensor (profiler) in 10th mil steps from the Harbor (0,0) position. During setup, prober will measure exact location of sensor and replace the set values with the measured values. thine setup <i>before NCES setup is performed.</i> At that 150700 should be used to assign default position.
SP19SET TOUCHDOWN COUNTERFormat:SP19CnRange:-9999999-9999999-9999999	Sets an initial value into the touchdown counter. The counter is incremented every time a test start is issued during probing, and is used to determine probe card wear and life expectancy. (Related to query command ?D).
SP20 SET INKER PULSE WIDTH Format: SP20Pn n = pulse width Range: 5 - 30 milliseconds	Sets the width of the pulse used to fire the inkers – the length of time the inkers will be activated. If set too short, the inker will not fire correctly and bad die will not get inked.
SP21SET INK COUNTER LIMITFormat: $SP21Ln$ $n = counter limit$ Range: $-9999999 - 9999999$ NOTE:To disable, set $n = 0$.	Sets a maximum limit for the number of times an inker can be used before refilling. If any inker counter exceeds this limit (see commands SP22 – SP25), probing may not begin and a message will appear on the screen telling the operator to service the appropriate inker. The counters are incremented every time an inker is fired during probing. If the count is exceeded in the middle of a wafer, the alarm will sound at EOW (End of Wafer).

Updated 5/96

0.7.1.1	SEI PAKAMEIER CU	COMMANDS (continued) SETUP Sets the counters which monitor the respective inkers counting the total number of times each has been use	
SP22 SP23 SP24 SP25 Format: SP22Cc	SET INKER 1 COUNTER SET INKER 2 COUNTER SET INKER 3 COUNTER SET INKER 4 COUNTER	Sets the counters which monitor the respective inkers, counting the total number of times each has been used	
Range: 1 – 999999)		
SP26	RESET INKER TIME LIMIT	Sets the maximum time an inker can be used before refilling Must be other than "0" before inker(s) can be	
Format: SP26Rm Range: 0 – 32759	m = time limit	reset (SP27). For detailed discussion, see Section 3, TUTORIALS.	
	EXAMPLE: SP26R61	Inker timer limit becomes 1.01 (1 hour, 1 minute).	
SP27 RESET IN Format: SP27Rn	KER TIMERS AND COUNTERS	Resets or disables timers and counters for inkers, eith individually or as a group.	
	11-14 Disable use of timer/counter 11 = for inker 1	or <i>all</i> inkers. r for individual inker:	
	11-14 Disable use of timer/counter 11 = for inker 1 12 = for inker 2 13 = for inker 3 14 = for inker 4 15 Disable use of timer/counter EXAMPLES: SP27R3	 or <i>all</i> inkers. or for <i>all</i> inkers. <i>Resets timer/counter for Inker 3.</i> 	
	11–14 Disable use of timer/counte 11 = for inker 1 12 = for inker 2 13 = for inker 3 14 = for inker 4 15 Disable use of timer/counte <i>EXAMPLES:</i> SP27R3 SP27R15	 or all inkers. or for all inkers. inkers. inkers. Resets timer/counter for Inker 3. Disables timers/counters for all inkers. 	
SP28	11–14 Disable use of timer/counter 11 = for inker 1 12 = for inker 2 13 = for inker 3 14 = for inker 4 15 Disable use of timer/counter EXAMPLES: SP27R3 SP27R15 RESET PROBING "UP" TIME	 or all inkers. br for all inkers. cr for all inkers. cr for all inkers. counter for Inker 3. counters for all inkers. Resets the accumulated probing time to 0. (See related query ?U in Section 8.4.3.1, Queries and Responses.)	
SP28	11–14 Disable use of timer/counte 11 = for inker 1 12 = for inker 2 13 = for inker 3 14 = for inker 4 15 Disable use of timer/counte <i>EXAMPLES: SP27R3</i> <i>SP27R15</i> RESET PROBING "UP" TIME SET SIX–DIGIT DIE SIZE	 or <i>all</i> inkers. br for <i>all</i> inkers. <i>Resets timer/counter for Inker 3.</i> <i>Disables timers/counters for all inkers.</i> Resets the accumulated probing time to 0. (See related query ?U in Section 8.4.3.1, Queries and Responses.) Allows the host to set a die size of six significant digits 	
SP28 SP29 Format: SP29XnYn Range: 1 – 999999	11–14 Disable use of timer/counter 11 = for inker 1 12 = for inker 2 13 = for inker 3 14 = for inker 4 15 Disable use of timer/counter <i>EXAMPLES: SP27R3</i> <i>SP27R15</i> RESET PROBING "UP" TIME SET SIX–DIGIT DIE SIZE n = die size	 or all inkers. br for all inkers. cr for all inkers. counter for Inker 3. counters for all inkers. Disables timers/counters for all inkers. Resets the accumulated probing time to 0. (See related query ?U in Section 8.4.3.1, Queries and Responses.) Allows the host to set a die size of six significant digits to match the ability to set this value from the prober's keyboard. Allows a floating point number in which the first digit to the left of the decimal represents mils in English and millimeters in metric. 	
SP28 SP29 Format: SP29XnYn Range: 1 – 999999 NOTE: This command	11–14 Disable use of timer/counter 11 = for inker 1 12 = for inker 2 13 = for inker 3 14 = for inker 4 15 Disable use of timer/counter <i>EXAMPLES: SP27R3</i> <i>SP27R15</i> RESET PROBING "UP" TIME SET SIX–DIGIT DIE SIZE n = die size differs from the SP1 command which	 or all inkers. or for all inkers. <i>Resets timer/counter for Inker 3.</i> <i>Disables timers/counters for all inkers.</i> Resets the accumulated probing time to 0. (See related query ?U in Section 8.4.3.1, Queries and Responses.) Allows the host to set a die size of six significant digits to match the ability to set this value from the prober's keyboard. Allows a floating point number in which the first digit to the left of the decimal represents mils in English and millimeters in metric. 	
SP28 SP29 Format: SP29XnYn Range: 1 – 9999999 NOTE: This command <i>E</i>	11–14 Disable use of timer/counte 11 = for inker 1 12 = for inker 2 13 = for inker 3 14 = for inker 4 15 Disable use of timer/counte <i>EXAMPLES: SP27R3</i> <i>SP27R15</i> RESET PROBING "UP" TIME SET SIX–DIGIT DIE SIZE n = die size differs from the SP1 command which <i>XAMPLES: SP29X345.25Y301.75</i>	 or <i>all</i> inkers. for <i>all</i> inkers. <i>Resets timer/counter for Inker 3.</i> <i>Disables timers/counters for all inkers.</i> <i>Disables timers/counters for all inkers.</i> Resets the accumulated probing time to 0. (See related query ?U in Section 8.4.3.1, Queries and Responses.) Allows the host to set a die size of six significant digits to match the ability to set this value from the prober's keyboard. Allows a floating point number in which the first digit to the left of the decimal represents mils in English and millimeters in metric. assumes a unit measurement increment of 0.1 mils <i>In English, sets the die size to X = 345.25 mils, Y = 301.75 mils.</i> 	
SP28 SP29 Format: SP29XnYn Range: 1 – 9999999 NOTE: This command <i>E</i>	11–14 Disable use of timer/counter 11–14 Disable use of timer/counter 11 = for inker 1 12 = for inker 2 13 = for inker 3 14 = for inker 4 15 Disable use of timer/counter <i>EXAMPLES:</i> SP27R3 SP27R15 RESET PROBING "UP" TIME SET SIX–DIGIT DIE SIZE n = die size differs from the SP1 command which XAMPLES: SP29X345.25Y301.75 SP29X8.45821Y9.98221	 or <i>all</i> inkers. for <i>all</i> inkers. <i>Resets timer/counter for Inker 3.</i> <i>Disables timers/counters for all inkers.</i> <i>Disables timers/counters for all inkers.</i> Resets the accumulated probing time to 0. (See related query ?U in Section 8.4.3.1, Queries and Responses.) Allows the host to set a die size of six significant digits to match the ability to set this value from the prober's keyboard. Allows a floating point number in which the first digit to the left of the decimal represents mils in English and millimeters in metric. assumes a unit measurement increment of 0.1 mils <i>In English, sets the die size to X = 345.25 mils, Y = 301.75 mils.</i> <i>In Metric, sets the die size to X = 8.45821mm, Y = 9.98221 mm.</i> 	



Г

 (For specialized application. Check with your Field Service representative.) (For specialized application. Check with your Field Service representative.) Sets the percentage of a wafer which must pass testing before it can be accepted as a valid probed wafer. If the wafer fails to meet the specified percentage selected, the alarm will sound and an error message will be displayed. Calculated at end of wafer. Ood Die di Attor and a content of the specified of the specified percentage selected.
(For specialized application. Check with your Field Service representative.) Sets the percentage of a wafer which must pass testing before it can be accepted as a valid probed wafer. If the wafer fails to meet the specified percentage selected, the alarm will sound and an error message will be displayed. Calculated at end of wafer. <u>ood Die</u> <u>d Die + Bad Die</u> X 100% = % yield to pass
Sets the percentage of a wafer which must pass testing before it can be accepted as a valid probed wafer. If the wafer fails to meet the specified percentage selected, the alarm will sound and an error message will be displayed. Calculated at end of wafer. $\frac{\text{ood Die}}{\text{d Die} + \text{Bad Die}} X 100\% = \% \text{ yield to pass}$
ood Die d Die + Bad Die X 100% = % yield to pass
Allows the host to set the OCR lamp intensities. The new intensity value is not sent to the Vision Module as part of the SP35 command, as this would cause the lamp to go on. (The lamp intensities are sent when an OCR read is commanded.)
Sets the type of light to be used for Auto Align functions.
Sets the type of OCR read, length of time to leave ID on screen, and filter size.

_

8.4.1.1 SET PARAMETER CO	MMANDS (continued) SETUP
SP40ENABLE DOUBLE TOUCHDOWNFormat: $SP40Db$ $b = 0$ Disable $b = 1$ This feature also affects the operation of the ZU command. Upon receiving a ZU, the prober raises the Z stage either once or twice, depending on double touchdown being disabled or enabled.	The function of this feature is to provide better probe to pad contact. By raising the Z stage to contact the wafer with the probe tips twice for each die before issuing a TS, the probe tips are better able to break through the oxidation on the pads and thus increase product yield. When this feature is enabled, for each die on the wafer to be tested, the prober will move the forcer to the die position, then raise the Z stage to the ZUP position. Upon reaching the ZUP position, the prober will then lower the Z stage the user—specified double touchdown clearance, then raise the Z stage back up to the ZUP position. At this point the prober sends the TS to the tester.
SP41 SET DOUBLE TOUCHDOWN CLEARANCE Format: SP41Zz z = the number of MILS required to break contact betw een the probe tips and pads.	Allows the user to set the double touchdown clearance. This is only used if double touchdown is enabled.
Units = $.1 \text{ MILS}$ Range = 0 to 200 MILS.	
SP-99 RESET PARAMETERS TO DEFAULT	Resets the machine parameters to their default values. Used to disable all options and clear all set and calculated values. This is the same as entering "-99" at the keyboard from the Set Parameter Menu. Defaulting the total setup with SP-99 does not cause Machine Dependent Variables (MDVs) to be defaulted. CAUTION: This also resets all of the I/O parameters t their default setting of standard serial.



8.4.1.2 SET MODE COMMANDS **SETUP** FORMAT: SMn <mode value> n = mode code numberCOMMAND DESCRIPTION SM1 SET ENGLISH OR METRIC UNITS Sets the XY unit coordinate either English or Metric. This determines whether the die size command is RDP: AaBn interpreted in units of one tenth mil (0.0001 inch) or 1 Format: SM1Un n = 0 - Englishmicron. n = 1 - Metric NOTE: MUST be used BEFORE the die size commands (SP1 or SP29). EXAMPLE: SM1U0 Sets the system to English. SET PROBE QUADRANT SM₂ Sets the starting quadrant (1-4) and orientation of die coordinate system (PROBE QUAD SELECT line on RDP: AaDn Probe Mode Menu); tells the prober the initial direction Format: SM2Qn n = quadrantof travel. 1 - 4Range: Back of the prober The following table shows the X and Y motion of the forcer for each wafer quadrant. L = LeftF = Front B = Back $\mathbf{R} = \mathbf{Right}$ 2 1 3 WAFER QUADRANT 1 2 4 3 4 X forcer motion moves from L-R R-L R-L L-R F-B Y forcer motion moves from F-B B-F B-F Front of the prober EXAMPLE: SM2Q2 Sets the starting quadrant to 2 (upper left). The X coordinates will increase to the right across the wafer, the Y, toward the front. Probing motion will begin from the top left and move to the right. (Note that the forcer motion moves in the opposite direction of the probing motion.) SM3 SET FLAT ORIENTATION Sets the orientation of the wafer major flat to the RDP: AaEn chucktop. Use only if Material Handler is enabled (SO command). Format: SM3Fn n = flat location180 = 12 o'clock 0 - 359 Range: 90 = 9 o'clock 270 = 3 o'clock 0 = 6 o'clock Units: degrees EXAMPLE: SM3F90 Þ Orients the major flat to the 9 o'clock position. SM4 SELECT PROBE MODE Selects the probe pattern to follow when in an auto-RDP: AcBn probe state. Choose External or Off for directed probing. Format: SM4Pn n = probe pattern Range: 0 - 5, 8, 100 – Off 8 - Partial 2 – Matrix 4 – Learn 1 - Edge Sense 3 - Circular 5 – Row/Column 10 - External EXAMPLE: SM4P2 Selects Matrix probe mode.

See the supplement at the end of the section for information about existing and additional SM commands

8.4.1.2	SET MODE COM	MANDS (continued) SETUP
SM5 RDP: AgAn Format: SM5En 0 = enables LIN (limit-to 1 = enables the 2 = enables the	SELECT Z TRAVEL MODE n = Z travel mode AITS mode limit, Z Up, and Z Down) edge sensor Z stage to be guided by the profiler EXAMPLE: SM5E1	Selects the type of travel used for Z motion, as limited by edge sensor, profiler, or limit-to-limit setting. If the edge sensor is to be used, a probe card with this mechanical device must be provided.
ENABLE/D	ISABLE EXAMPLE (SM6-SM10):	SM6S1 enables the skipdie function.
SM6 RDP: AcEb Format: SM6Sn	SKIPDIE ENABLE n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Enables/disables the skipdie function. (Not valid in Learn, External, or Off modes – see SM4 .) With function enabled, the learn list is used to designate dies to be skipped during testing.
SM7 PR RDP: AeAb Format: SM7En	INT ERROR MESSAGE ENABLE n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Enables/disables the printout of selected error messages on the optional log printer.
SM8 RDP: AeBb Format: SM8Mn	PRINT WAFER LOG ENABLE n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Enables/disables a wafer log printout after the completion of the probing pattern. Used only in Autoprobe modes 1–5.
SM9 F RDP: AeCb Format: SM9Mn	PRINT CASSETTE LOG ENABLE n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Enables/disables a cassette log printout after the cassette is completed. Used only in Autoprobe modes 1–5, and 8.
SM10 RDP: AcKb Format: SM10En	EDGE INKING ENABLE n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Enables/disables wafer edge inking. Used only with the edge, circular, and partial modes.



8.4.1.2 SET MODE COMMANDS (continued)

 SM11
 SET COORDINATE QUADRANT

 RDP:
 AeHn

 Format:
 SM11Qn

 n = 1-4

Allows the user to choose the sign (positive or negative) of the reported XY coordinate. That is, determines whether motion is going to be reported as positive or negative.

Does not affect actual motion, only reported coordinates. Has no relationship to the starting probe quadrant (set with **SM2**).

L = Left R = Right F	= Fro	nt B =	Back		
COORDINATE SYSTEM	1	2	3	4	
positive X moves to the positive Y moves to the negative X moves to the negative Y moves to the	L F R B	R F L B	R B L F	L B R F	

SM12 RDP: AcTn,b Format: SM12CnWb n = 0: disables cleaning $n = 0 - 32767$: defines fr b = 0: counts by die $b = 1$: counts by wafer	SET PROBE CLEAN COUNT	 Determines the frequency of probe tip cleaning, by die or wafer. The cleaning pattern is an XY scrub motion or an octagonal scrub motion (depends on setting of SM50; see SM50 to enable the octagonal XY probe scrub feature). If cleaning by die and the count is <i>not</i> reached before the end of the wafer, the counter will continue on to the next wafer. NOTE: Cleaning pad height must still be set by the operator before cleaning is performed. 				
SM13 RDP: AcUb Format: SM13Dn NOTE: Does not cause a to occur.	EXAMPLE: SM12C5W1 ENABLE AUTO DIAMETER MEASUREMENT n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables) an immediate measurement	Cleans probes every 5 wafers. Instructs the prober to measure wafer diameter during profiling, when NCES (profiler) is enabled. This function is useless unless circular autoprobe mode is in use, but is HIGHLY recommended when using the circular mode. It overrides the diameter value entered from SP4.				
SM14 ENAB RDP: AgOb Format: SM14Cn	LE CONTINUE AT LAST DIE n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Controls operation after the <pause cont=""></pause> key is pressed or PAUSE command (PA) is issued. Not valid in Off or External probe modes.				

NOTE: When the function is disabled and the <PAUSE/CONT> key or command is used the *third* time (to continue automatic operation), the prober moves the Z stage up and issues TEST START at whatever location it happens to be.

When the function is enabled, the prober memorizes the current XY position when paused and moves the chuck *back* to that location when automatic operation is resumed. The Z stage is then raised and TEST START issued.

SETUP

8	.4.1.2		SET MODE COM	MANDS (continued)	SETUP				
SM1: Forma	5 at: SM15N	ENABLE RES Innnnnnnnnn n = "0" n = "1"	PONSE MESSAGES n (disables message) (enables message)	Enables/disables various I/O respo unsolicited messages that the prob Should be the FIRST command iss	nses and er can originate. sued.				
Note that the list of messages matches the items on the Enhanced External I/O Mode Menu(<i>Figure 8–3</i>).									

Italic numl	bers	for reference>		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13
	¥		SM15M	n ≰	n ▲	n ≰	n ≰	n A	n ≰	n ▲	n ▲	n ≰	n ≰	n ≰	n ≰	n ▲
See table listing specific commands in each response category under MC/ MF command, Section 8.4.4.2.	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9	MF/MC ON XY MOTION MF/MC ON Z MOTION MF/MC ON OPTIONAL DEVICES MF/MC ON REST OF COMMANDS TEST START MESSAGE TEST COMPLETE MESSAGE PATTERN COMPLETE MESSAGE ALARM MESSAGES WAFER COMPLETE MESSAGE ENHANCED PC MESSAGE														Î
1	!2 !3	ENHANCED TS MESSAGE PAUSE PENDING MESSAGE														

This command's response group is "rest of commands". If the **MF/MC** message is enabled by this command, an **MC** will be sent back to the host when execution is complete. If this message is disabled by the command, no message will be returned to the host. About 95% of the I/O commands fall into one of the four categories listed.

Use of the RS232 link is assumed in the following example:

	HOST	PROBER	COMMENTS
EXAMPLE:	SM15M000100000000	>	o Enable "rest of commands" messages, disable all others
		МС	o Command complete (MC), prober ready for next command (">")
I	SM15M00000000000000	>	o Disable "rest of commands" messages (all messages) o Prober ready for next command o No MC/MF message sent by prober
SM16 RDP: AeIn	SET STARTING WAFER NU	MBER	Defines the first wafer number that will be printed on a wafer cassette log, assigned to a wafer map, or displayed on screen. After each wafer is loaded, the
Format: SM16Nn Range: -32768	n = first wafer n - 32767	number	number is incremented by one. If OCR is used instead, wafer numbers are read from each wafer, but
NOTE: The absolute If a negative	e value of the wafer number is number is used as a starting v	s printed. value, the	the prober always maintains an incremental counter for each wafer loaded.
will operate wafer number	bers will count down. This co differently depending on how er" is set.	mmand the "reset	The sequence from one cassette to the next is determined by the command SM17 .
EXAMPLES:	SM16N50 ($n = 50$): t SM16N-25 ($n = -25$)	he first wafer is : the first wafer	number 50, the second is 51, and so on. is 25, the second is 24, and so on.



8.4.1.2	SET MODE COM	MANDS (continued) SETUP
SM17 RDP: AeJn	RESET WAFER NUMBER	Determines the wafer numbering sequence after a starting number is set (SM16).
Format: SM17Rn	n = 0: "OFF" n = 1: "AUTO" n = 2: "MANUAL"	If set to manual (n=2), the start number can be changed at any time. The prober will count wafers endlessly using the starting wafer number as the first wafer number and incrementing for each subsequent wafer. If the starting number is 22 and there are 100 wafers to go, numbers will range from 22 to 122.
		If OCR is used, this item is not needed since each wafer is assigned an ID based on its scribe mark.
"OFF" – Th	e prober does not increment wafer nur	nber; it stays at the value set by the starting wafer number.
"AUTO" - Th nu eau the	the prober will count until the end of the mber $(1-25, \text{ then } 1-25 \text{ again})$. This with cassette to the start number. For example,	source cassette and then reset the number to the starting wafe orks the same as manual except the wafer number is reset on ample, if the starting number is 5 and there are three cassettes,
	<u>Cass 1</u> Wafer 5–29	$\frac{Cass 2}{5-29} \frac{Cass 3}{5-29}$
"MANUAL" – Th exa	the operator may change the starting number $\frac{Cass 1}{5-29}$	mber and have it take effect immediately on the next wafer. Fo $\frac{Cass 2}{30-54} \frac{Cass 3}{55-79}$
SM18 RDP: AaFb Format: SM18Nn	ENABLE NOTCH SELECT n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (scalar)	Determines whether the Material Handling system will look for a notch (or a flat) in the wafer during prealignment.
SM19 ENAB	LE STOP IF AUTO-ALIGN FAILS	Causes the prober to stop and summon the operator each time an Auto Align failure occurs.
Format: SM19An	n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	With the function disabled, the prober unloads the wafer and fetches a new one. (Its status is updated with Align Fail.)
SM20 ENABLI RDP: AcWb	E PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER	Instructs the prober to find the wafer center during profiling. Highly recommended for edge die and ugly die inking, as well as Circular Auto probe mode.
Format: SM20Cn	n = "0" (disables)n = "1" (enables)	Does not cause an immediate measurement to occur.
SM21 RDP: AgPn	LOT ID NOT IDENTICAL	Defines the action taken when the lot ID read from a wafer does not match the value operator – entered from
Format: SM21Ln	n = 0 - 2	the Run ID Menu. Compares the first "X" number of characters with the OCR ID.

n = 0: Disables lot number comparison.

n = 1: Disables the inkers for this wafer (inkers will be re-enabled after the wafer is unloaded). n = 2: Stops prober, summons operator.

8.4.1.2 SET N	SET MODE COMMANDS (continued)							
SM22ENABLE IGNORDP: AgQbFormat:SM22Vn $n = 0$:Requires w $n = 1$:Allows par	ORE VACUUM n = 0 or 1 vhole wafers rtial wafers	Causes the prob measurement w on the chuck. A mode. May only be ena disabled.	ber to ignore the v hich reports whet automatically enab abled if the Mater	acuum back pressure her or not a wafer is oled for partial probe ial Handler is				
SM23 ASSIGN 16 GOOD/ RDP: AeKb,b,bb,b Format: SM23Bnnnnnnnnnnnnnnnnnnn (each "n" corresponds to a bi in order from 0 to 15) "0" "1" b EXAMPLE: SM23B011100	/BAD DIE BINS in, bin is a bad die oin is a good die 0110000111	Allows the host (used in accumu screen and prim assigned the sta Does not relate Bins 0, 4, 5, 6, 9	Allows the host to define bincodes as good and bad die (used in accumulating the totals for reporting on the screen and printer). All bins greater than 15 are assigned the state of 15 (except skip and ugly die). Does not relate to inking in any way.					
SM24 ASSIGN 16 LOGICA RDP: AfCn,n,n,n Format: SM24Innnnnnnnnnnnnnnn (each "n" correspon in order from	L INK CODES nds to a bin, m 0 to 15).	are good. Defines which inkers are fired in response to any given incoming bincode. Bins are identified by ASCII characters. (Exception: RDP protocol uses numeric parameters, 1 to 15.) The table shows default settings; inkers to be fired for each bin can be re-assigned by keyboard entry.						
n (ASCII) Fires inkers	n (ASCII)	Fires inkers	n (ASCII)	Fires inkers				

<u>n (A</u>	SCII)	Fires inkers	n (AS	SCII)	Fires inkers	<u>n (A</u>	SCII)	Fires inkers	
0 1 2 3 4 5	0 1 2 3 4 5	1 2 1 and 2 3 1 and 3	6 7 8 9 10	6 7 8 9 :	2 and 3 1, 2, and 3 4 1 and 4 2 and 4	11 12 13 14 15	; <	1, 2, and 4 3 and 4 1, 3, and 4 2, 3, and 4 1, 2, 3, and 4	

EXAMPLE (spaces added for clarity): SM24I9 0 8 1 1 1 7 0 0 0 ? : 4 0 0 >

Bin = Bincode Ass'gd = Assigned inker bin shown	<u>Bin</u> 0 1 2 3	<u>Ass'gd</u> 9 0 8 1	<u>Bin</u> 4 5 6 7	<u>Ass'gd</u> 1 1 7 0	Bin 8 9 10 11	<u>Ass'gd</u> 0 15 (?) 10 (:)	<u>Bin</u> 12 13 14 15	<u>Ass'gd</u> 4 0 0 14 (>)	
---	--------------------------------	-----------------------------------	--------------------------------	-----------------------------------	---------------------------	--	------------------------------------	--	--

SM25 RDP: AgRn Format: SM25Sn	SET NUMBER OF ID READ ATTEMPTS n = 0-30	Sets the maximum number of read attempts to be made with the ID Reader before a misread occurs. Each attempt causes the ID angle to be increased, to increase the likelihood of success. The prober automatically performs two read attempts before this number is invoked.
		If a correct read occurs before "n" spins have been performed, the wafer will immediately be related to the correct angle and loaded onto the chucktop.

See the Supplement at the end of the section for more information about this command

	8.4.1.2	SET MODE COMM	IANDS (continued) SETUP	
See the Supplement at the end of the section for more information about these commands	SM26SET ID POSITION ANGLERDP: AEn1, n2 $n = 0-359$ degreesFormat:SM26DnNOTE: RDP protocol has two parameters for this command: $n1 = Delay angle$ $n2 = ID size angle (see SM27)$		Defines how far the prealigner will rotate the wafer (from the prealigned orientation) before beginning a read. Tells when the ID is on the wafer relative to the flat, counted clockwise. This is usually set to 0 since most OCR IDs are scribed on the flat itself. $10 \text{ ANGLE} - 180^{\circ}$ FLAT ANGLE - 0°	
	SM27SIRDP: (see SM26, above)Format:SM27SnNOTE:For OCR, this part	ET BAR CODE SIZE ANGLE n = 0-359 degrees arameter must be set to "0."	Defines the number of degrees the prealigner will rotate the wafer back and forth under the sensor when attempting to read a bar code. For example, if the arc of the bar code covers 30 degrees, this parameter should be set to 30 plus a safety margin of perhaps 10 degrees.	
			The size of the safety margin depends on how closely the delay angle brings the code to the sensor, and on the repeatability of the marking device that placed the code on the wafer.	
	SM28 RDP: AEb	SET PRINTER FORMAT	Determines the format of wafer and cassette log printouts.	
	Format: SM28Pn	n = 0-5		
	n = 0: Off n = 1: STANDARD	 No printing will be done. Form prints header, and n No data is printed for 	umbers of good die, bad die, die tested, and die in each bin. r a bin with zero die.	
	n = 2: SHORT	 Prints only header and nur 	mber of good and bad die. n bins 0, 1, and 3 for wafers #1 to #25.	
	n = 3: SPECIAL 1	 Uses only test results from 		
	n = 4: 80 COLUMN	 Allows choice of printer. 		
	n = 5: EDIT MAP	 Prints MAP EDIT results Edit-Save strip printouts summary printouts for app 	of reprobed bins on disk—based systems. Provides Edit and which detail bin results assigned for reprobe. Provides enhanced dications where multi—pass testing is done.	
	SM29	ENABLE SKIPDIE INKING	Enables inking of die skipped by the Skipdie function.	
	Format: SM29In	n = 0,1,2	The height at which inking takes place depends on the	
	n = 0: disables n = 1: enables but wit	hout Z overtravel	Z travel mode and overtravel choice.	
	n = 2: enables with Z	overtravel	(This feature is not available from External, Learn, or Off probe modes.)	
	SM30 Format: SM30Ln	ENABLE 30 MIL DROP AT LOAD POSITION n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Enables/disables a 30-mil chuck drop when the forcer comes Home and the Material Handler is disabled. Used when manually unloading wafer.	

8.4.1	.2 SET MODE COMM	MANDS (continued) SETUP
SM31 Format: 0 = 1 = 2 = 3 = 4 =	SELECT AUTO ALIGN MODESM31An $n = 0-4$ Normal alignment (uses standard PRU data)Fine alignment (uses sub-pixel PRU data)XFINE (special function for use by EG Field Ser2 pt/2 ref (same tolerance as normal) – for wafer with2 pt/1 ref (same tolerance as fine) – for wafer with	Allows a choice of Auto Align accuracies. Selects only normal alignment when Auto Theta Compensation is enabled (SM60). Normal mode aligns the wafer to within 1.5 pixels, Fine aligns to within 0.5 pixels. vice) r with two different die patterns on the two halves of the wafer th a single die pattern
SM32 Format:	SET COUNT PULSE WIDTH SM32Pn $n = 0-50$ msec 0 = no pulse	Issues a pulse on the tester interface whenever a Test Start is issued for a new die during probing.
SM33 Format:	SM33Hn n = 20-130 degrees C	Sets the temperature of the remotely controlled TC-2000 Thermal Chuck. The correct set-point temperature will be sent even if the Hot Chuck is disabled. Use SO to enable Hot Chuck option.
SM34 Format:	ENABLE EARLY HOT CHUCK RECOVERYSM34Bn $n = "0"$ (disables) $n = "1"$ (enables)	Enables/disables the Hot Chuck early recovery feature, which minimizes soak time when a cool wafer is placed on a hot chuck by the Material Handler.
SM35 Format:	ENABLE MICROPROBING SM35Bn n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Enables/disables the microprobe function (inter-die test sites). Sites must be stored in the micro list to use this feature. Other microrobing commands:
SM36 Format: 0 1 2	ENABLE POST PROBE INKING SM36n n = 0-2 = disable post probe inking = enable post probe inking and ink restart after pause.	Enables/disables Post-Probe Inking, which permits inking after Multi-Die Probing of the whole wafer, when both Multi-Die and Post Probe Inking modes are enabled.



SM27				
SIVIS/	CL ASED	SET ID KEADER TYPE	Selects the ID Reader type. The type chosen	
Format: SM3/Kn $n = 0, 1, 2, 3$ n = 0 selects Bar Code Reader 1 selects Non-EG OCR		n = 0, 1, 2, 3	any ID reader type selected through a handler men	
		EG OCR	change which has not yet been communicated to the	
2	2 selects EG OCR prober.		prober.	
3	selects Back S	Side Bar Code Reader		
NOTE:	Since ID reade side, some conf it on and set typ	r state and type are separate variabl fusion may exist. For example, if the pe to BAR-CODE (the handler menu	es on the prober side but a single variable on the handl ID reader is off on the handler, SM37R0 will not turn will still say "OFF").	
	The Back Side intelligent hand code 123) will b returned, and t	Bar Code Reader is currently only a dlers not supporting BSBC, the mess be displayed. The message will also he old value of the reader type is no	a valid option on the 4085 model. On models with sage FEATURE NOT SUPPORTED BY HANDLER (error display if BSBC is selected when LO is activated, MF is of changed.	
SM38 SET ID READER FAIL RECOVERY MODE		DER FAIL RECOVERY MODE	Determines the action the prober will take when a	
Format:	SM38Rn	n = 0 - 4	water iD failure occurs.	
n =	(<.>)	key, followed by the <load> key.</load>		
11 =	Stops the	e system and alerts the operator A	menu appears with these six options:	
	1.	Edit the ID (enter a new ID or fix	the unread characters).	
	2.	Retry the read (causes the prober	to re-read the wafer on the prealign).	
	3.	Set up the reader (via the ID Rea	der Setup Menu).	
	4	Unload the wafer and return it to	its point of origin with the status of ID FAIL.	
	5.	Ignore and continue (the wafer is	loaded to the chuck as if the ID read was successful).	
	6.	Stop and abort; the probing is stop	pped and the next wafer is not retrieved.	
n =	2: "UNLOAD Returns A new w available	" mode: the wafer to its origin cassette with s afer is then fetched. This continues	slot status updated to ID FAIL. No alarm sounds. until an ID is successfully read or no more wafers are	
n = n =	 2: "UNLOAD Returns A new w available 3: "IGNORE" Causes w the read 	" mode: the wafer to its origin cassette with s afer is then fetched. This continues " mode: wafer to be loaded as if the read was er could read including any unreada	slot status updated to ID FAIL. No alarm sounds. until an ID is successfully read or no more wafers are s successful. The ID assigned to the wafer is whatever able characters.	
n = n = n =	 2: "UNLOAD Returns A new w available 3: "IGNORE" Causes w the read 4: "HOLD" m 	" mode: the wafer to its origin cassette with s afer is then fetched. This continues ' mode: wafer to be loaded as if the read was er could read including any unreada ode:	slot status updated to ID FAIL. No alarm sounds. until an ID is successfully read or no more wafers are s successful. The ID assigned to the wafer is whatever able characters.	
n = n = n =	 2: "UNLOAD Returns A new w available 3: "IGNORE" Causes w the read 4: "HOLD" m Keeps th 	" mode: the wafer to its origin cassette with s afer is then fetched. This continues " mode: wafer to be loaded as if the read was er could read including any unreada ode: he wafer at the prealign station with	slot status updated to ID FAIL. No alarm sounds. until an ID is successfully read or no more wafers are s successful. The ID assigned to the wafer is whatever able characters. out sounding the alarm when an ID read fail is detected	

Updated 5/14/96 per Prober Vision SW REV DA

See the Supplement at the end of the section for more information about these two commands

8.4.1.2 SET MODE COM	MANDS (continued) SETUP
SM39 ENABLE WAIT BEFORE UNLOAD Format: SM39Un n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Sends the chuck to the Home position after probing to wait for the operator to continue. Allows manual inspection after probing. (Only works if Auto Align and Material Handler are enabled.)
SM40 ENABLE SCREEN/LAMP SAVER SELECT RUN TIME DISPLAY UPDATE OPTIONS Format: SM40SnRr n = "0" disables the screen/lamp saver n = "1" enables the screen/lamp saver r = "0" selects the "OFF" update mode r = "1" selects the "NO TC UPDATE" update mode r = "2" selects the "TC UPDATE" update mode "NO TC UPDATE" will not update fields while waiting for a "TEST COMPLETE." "TC UPDATE" (default) updates selectively while waiting for a "TEST COMPLETE."	Screen/Lamp Saver: Switches off the screen, microscope light, and came light when no key, joystick, or theta knob has been used for four minutes. Press <enter> to restore CRT display. RUN TIME DISPLAY Update: Selects the manner in which five items on the display are to be updated. The items are: Good, Bad, and Ugly die counts X,Y position Z position <-/td> RUN</enter>
SM41 ENABLE ENHANCED PROFILE Format: SM41En n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Instructs the Noncontact Edge Sensor to measure nine points on the wafer instead of the ordinary five, for greater accuracy.
SM42 SET PROFILER RETRY COUNT Format: SM42Rn n = 0-32767	Determines the number of times the Noncontact Edge Sensor is to continue to attempt to profile a wafer after a profile failure. In the profiling operation, the Z height of the wafer center is re-read after normal profiling has been completed. If this value does not match the first Z height reading at the wafer center, the prober will raise the sensor and retry profiling the wafer until the readings match or the retry count has been reached.
EXAMPLE: SM42R3	The NCES must continue to attempt to profile 3 times, or until the profile has successfully completed.



Г

٦

8.4.1.2 SET MODE COM	IMANDS (continued) SETUP
SM43ENABLE MULTI-DIE PROBINGFormat:SM43Rn $n = "0"$ (disables) $n = "1"$ (enables) $n = "2"$ (enables multi-die probing and octal or quad probe array)	Enables/disables Multi–Die Probing, which is documented in Section 9 of this manual.
SM44MULTIPLE DIE ORIENTATIONFormat:SM44RnWhere $0 < = n < = 10$, n is the location code.	Describes the probe card orientation for Multi–Die Probing; horizontal, vertical, or diagonal. Multi–Die Probing is documented in Section 9 of this manual.
SM45 SM46 SM47 SM47 SM48 SM49	
SM50ENABLE XY PROBE SCRUBFormat: SM50Rnn = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Enables/disables the scrub feature; each time the probe array is cleaned on the cleaning pad, a 1-mil octagonal motion occurs. Each probe tip is thereby scrubbed from eight different directions. Each scrub is done on a different place on the pad to minimize wear. Use SM12 (SET PROBE CLEAN COUNT) to set frequency of cleaning.
SM51 SET HOT CHUCK DELAY Format: SM51Rn (n = 0 - 30 seconds) EXAMPLE: SM51R16	Allows wafers to warm up to the set temperature on hot chuck provided by vendors other than Electroglas.
SM52 SELECT EDGE INKERS	Provides for the setting of any combination of inkers

Format: SM52In

n = 0 – Deactivates all inkers

<u>n</u>	Activates inkers	<u>n</u>	Activates inkers	<u>n</u>	Activates inkers
1	1	6	2 and 3	11	1, 2, and 4
2	2	7	1, 2, and 3	12	3 and 4
3	1 and 2	8	4	13	1, 3, and 4
4	3	9	1 and 4	14	2, 3, and 4
5	1 and 3	10	2 and 4	15	1, 2, 3, and 4

1-4 as the edge die inkers.

8.4.1.2	SET MODE COMM	IANDS (continued)SETUP
SM53	AUTO ALIGN THRESHOLD	Sets the Q (Quality) threshold when a Cognex Vision Module is in use
Format: SM53Tn	$\begin{array}{rrrr} n=0 & - & Normal \\ n=1 & - & Low \\ n=2 & - & High \end{array}$	

The Cognex Vision Module can adjust the Q threshold which decides how much variation in target quality is acceptable between subsequent wafers. Rarely, some pattern reference is difficult to locate on certain die. By increasing or decreasing the Q threshold, these die may successfully align when the normal Q threshold would fail.

For further explanation, see Section 5 (AUTO ALIGN).

SM54 Format: S	SM54Hn n = 1 – EG Hot Chuck 2 – Non–EG Hot Chuck	Provides for the use of various types of Hot Chuck models.
SM55 Format: Range:	SET UGLY DIE BAND DEPTH SM55Un n = ugly die edge From 0 to 1000 mm (radius) width in 0.1 mm	Enables the ugly die function and determines the depth from the wafer's edge of the major ugly die band. All die which touch this band will be counted as ugly. A non-zero value "n" automatically enables the function. Width is given in 0.1 increments.
	EXAMPLES: SM55U0 SM55U25	Disables ugly die probing and sets the ugly die edge width to 0. Sets ugly die edge width to 2.5 mm.
SM56 Format: Range:	SET UGLY DIE BINCODE SM56Bn n = bincode Integer from 0 to 255. Default is 254.	Sets the bincode for use in ugly die inking. Automatically sets the bincode that will be used according to the bincode–to–inker assignment table (see the SM24 command, ASSIGN 16 LOGICAL INK CODES). This bincode will also be placed into the wafer map for each ugly die processed (disk systems only).
SM57 Format:	ENABLE UGLY DIE REPORTING SM57Un n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Reports ugly die during testing. Since ugly die are not tested, the tester would not normally receive notification of the ugly die that have been processed. This can result in a discrepancy between the prober's reported results (or a count of ink dots on a wafer) and the tester's yield reports. Enabling ugly die reporting allows the tester to send a message for every ugly die encountered during probing.

The ugly die report consists of the string **UDXxYyBn** being transmitted for *each* ugly die processed. The "x" and "y" reports are the X and Y coordinates of the die; "n" is the bincode (from 0 to 255) assigned to the die. Note that this will be the same bincode specified by the **SM56** command. See the **UD** command, **Section 8.4.4.2**.



8.4.1.2	SET MODE COMM	ANDS (continued) SETUP
SM58 SET MAP TRA Format: SM58Rn	ANSFER RETRY COUNT n = 0 to 10	Determines how many attempts will be made to transmit a wafer map over the external I/O port befor- declaring a communication failure. Repeatedly re – reads the map via the described protocol. See the discussion of wafer map transfers in Section 10 (WAFER MAPPING & SECS).
SM59 ENAB Format: SM59Tn Normally used only in special explanation, see Section 5 (Al	BLE TEACH DIE CORNER n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables) l applications. For further UTO ALIGN).	Allows the host to access such information as die position and sizes. It must be enabled (and the Auto Align system must have been taught a die corner image) for the information returned by the ?B command to be meaningful, and the PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER command must also be enabled.
SM60 ENABLE AUTO Format: SM60Tn If feature is disabled: prober moves in the pro If feature is enabled: the prober moves in the For further explanation, see S	THETA COMPENSATION n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables) ober's XY coordinate system. e XY coordinate system defined fection 5 (AUTO ALIGN).	Allows use of probe cards without aligning the probe tips to the prober's XY coordinate system. Instead, it uses the prober's theta drive to adjust a wafer on the chucktop until it is aligned with the probe tips. The Ink Dot Inspection and Probe Mark Inspection options must be disabled (SO command).
SM61 SET UGLM Format: SM61Un	Y DIE FLAT BAND DEPTH n = 0 - 1000	Defines the ugly die band box to be used on the flat area. The depth of the area is defined by the SEMI standard defined width of the flat, an integer in 0.1 mm increments from 0.0 to the radius of the wafer.
	EXAMPLE: SM61U185	Sets ugly die flat band to 18 5 mm
		bunu 10 10.5 mm.

Horizon Series 254523–080 REV B

8.4.1.2	SET MODE COMM	MANDS (continued) SETUP
SM63 Format: SM63En	SET EDGE INKING MODE n = "1" FIXED n = "2" RADIAL	Selects between FIXED and RADIAL edge die inking modes when the probe mode is in wafer map follow or edit modes. (Edge die inking must be enabled to apply– SM10.)
• FIXED define ending how many di	nes a fixed number of edge die beginning after the fixed count is exhausted. The r e are inked.	g just after the end of the row in the wafer map and number of edge die set in SM64 determines
• RADIAL de plus the and wa	fines die from just after the end of the w e number set in SM64. It takes into acco fer size, and the curve of the wafer, and	vafer map row to the physical edge of the wafer, unt the location of the die on the wafer, the die is suitable only when a Noncontact Edge Sensor is used.
SM64 Format: SM64En	SET EDGE DIE INK COUNT n = 1 - 9	Determines the number of edge die to be inked in relation to SM63 . Sets number of die steps prober will make when performing edge die inking in "fixed" mode. If "radial" mode has been selected, number will be added to inked die as specified.
SM65 E Format: SM65En	ENABLE EDGE INK OVERTRAVEL n = "0" OFF n = "1" ON	Determines if edge die inking will be performed with or without overtravel.

The effect of this command depends on the Z travel mode selected. If mode is Limits, no overtravel is performed and this command is meaningless. When mode is Profile, this command is fully effective. If an edge sensor is sused, this command will only be partiall effective because the Z stage must be decelerated before stopping, which requires 3 Z motor steps. Thus with a 0.5 mil Z stage, 1.5 mils of overtravel will be used even if overtravel is disabled by this command. For a 0.25 mil Z stage, 0.75 mils of overtravel will be used.

SM66 Format: SM6	SET SKIP DIE BINCODE 56Sn $n = 0 - 255$ (Default is 255)	Allows the user to specify a bincode to be placed into the wafer map for skipped die (die not probed due to the skipdie function). By placing skipped die bincodes into the map, the skipped die may later be offline inked along with the rest of the wafer. Skipped die must be located in the Learn List or else they will not be inked.
SM67 Format: SM	ENABLE CASSETTE BEGIN/END MESSAGES67Cnn = "0"n = "0"(disables) (enables)	Enables BEGIN CASSETTE (BC) and END CASSETTE (EC) messages. These messages (described in Section 8.4.4.2 – Unsolicited Messages) may be used by the tester or host to determine which cassette is currently being probed.

When this command is used to enable these messages, the prober will send a **BC** message when the first wafer is removed from a cassette. **EC** is sent when the last wafer of a cassette is returned to its origin slot.



8.4.1.2	SET MODE COMMANDS (continued)	SETUP

SM68		ENABLE Z METRI	C DISPLAY
Format:	SM68Zn	n = "0" n = "1"	(disables) (enables)

Allows Z-related values to be displayed on the screen as metric rather than English values.

Any Z value entered from the keyboard will be rounded to the nearest Z motor step (for example, 0.5 mil on a half mil chuck, or 12.7 um).

When Z metric display is used in step-motor travel, all Z-related values will be displayed with a single digit to the right of the decimal as "###.# um" where "um" denotes micrometers.

SM69 Format:	SET CASSETTE SLOT STATUS SM69CmSnSt	Sets the status of a wafer within a cassette as long as the wafer is not currently being processed. Overrides the prober's cassette mapping function.
"m" "n" "t"	= Cassette NumberRanges from 1 to the n= Slot NumberRanges from 1 to the n= Status NumberValues 1 (SKIP); 2 (PI	naximum cassette number (3) naximum slot number (25) ROBED); or 3 (UNPROBED)
SM70 Format: "m" Rang Applies Handler	SET CURRENT CASSETTE SM70Cm = Cassette Number e: From 1 to the maximum cassette number (3) only to prober systems that are using Material software, PN 248317-001, REV D or later.	Selects the cassette for use by the Material Handler. The cassette number represented by "m" will be used to supply the next series of wafers for loading. The wafers previously loaded and pending processing must be completed before the wafers of the newly selected cassette are processed.
SM71 Format:	ENABLE RESTRICTIVE Z MODE SM71Mb b = "0" (disables) b = "1" (enables)	Enables/disables the restrictive Z Mode options. For special application only.
SM72 Format:	SET UNREADABLE CHARACTER SM72Du u = ASCII character to be used (default is "*")	Determines which ASCII character is to be used by the OCR to indicate an undecipherable character.
	EXAMPLE: 5M/2D%	Identifies "%" as the ASCII character which the ID Reader will use to indiate a character which is unreadable.
SM73 Format:	SET SELF TEACH AUTO-ALIGNSM73Sn $n = "0"$ (disables) $n = "1"$ (enables)	Enables/disables the Self–Teach Auto Align feature, which automates alignment reference pattern selection. The Self–Teach Auto Align feature is described in Section 5 (AUTO ALIGN).

See the Supplement at the end of the section for more information about this command

4085X	

8.4.1.2	SET MODE COMM	IANDS (continued) SETUP
SM74 SET Format: SM74Cn	n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables)	Ensures that the selection of First Die position is correct by allowing the defining of an X and Y tolerance in which First Die position may vary. Relates to commands SM75 , SM76 , FD , and ?Q . When using the center reference feature, it is highly recommended that the profiler's FIND CENTER option be enabled (SM20). Center reference is explained in Section 5 (AUTO ALIGN).
SM75 SET DISTANC	E FROM FIRST DIE TO WAFER CENTER	Defines a unique wafer position for First Die by treating the distance as individual XY values (in mils). This command causes the prober to "recalculate" the XY distance from wafer center to First Die. This is the same calculation done by the prober when the operator presses <first> and resets the XY distance. If this command is sent after the prober has already determined the offset, the prober's stored calculation</first>
SM76 Format: SM76XnYn Range: -32768 to 32767 mils	SET X/Y TOLERANCES	Sets the XY tolerances that are acceptable for First D shift. (Only used in conjunction with Center Reference feature.)
SM77RESET X/Y DIFormat: $SM77Fn$ $n = "0"$ $-$ First Die posit validation is de now be stored FD command. $n = "1"$ $-$ First Die posit changed by the causing an error inherently force	STANCE FROM CENTER REFERENCE ion is cleared; no one. A new First Die can via the <first> key or ion is set and cannot be e <first> key without or. The FD command set this position to be set.</first></first>	Resets the First Die calculation. The XY distance is recalculated the next time <first> is pressed. Allo the operator to set First Die manually without causing error. Required on the initial First Die setting and all other resets of First Die. Pressing the <first> key again without resetting th XY distance is a verification that the die under the pro- tips falls within the acceptable criteria for a legal First Die. If the die under the probes is not within the legal rang for the calculated First Die, an error message is displayed. If the die selected is a legal First Die (withi the tolerance range), the current die position is used a the First Die position; however, center reference data not calculated again.</first></first>
SM78 ENABLE W Format: SM78WbDn b = "0" (disables) b = "1" (enables)	AFER BEGIN MESSAGE n = time delay for test start: 0 - 10,000 seconds	Enables the WAFER BEGIN message and sets the TS delay. The intent is to give the tester the current wafe ID before testing starts so it can set itself up as needed. The TS time delay can only be used in conjunction with the WAFER BEGIN message; it is not available for oth I/O messages.

EXAMPLE: SM78W1D15 Enable message; TS delay = 15 seconds.



8.4.1.2	2 SET MODE COM	MANDS (continued) SETUP
SM79 to	SM84 RESERVED	
SM85	SET OFFSET OR PARALLEL DELAYED INKING	Selects between the standard delayed offset inking or the parallel delayed inking.
Format:	SM85Dn n = "0" Offset inking n = "1" Parallel inking	When parallel inking is selected, the inkers are all assigned the same delay value, with inkers 1 and 3 firing when the chuck is moving in one direction, and inkers 2 and 4 firing when the chuck is moving in the opposite direction.
		When either inker 1 or 2 is requested to fire, the one that fires depends upon chuck direction. Likewise, when either inker 3 or 4 is requested to fire, the chuck direction determines which inker will fire.
		Parallel delayed inking may be used with all inkers having the same die offset (as opposed to standard delayed inking in which inkers have a staggered offset).
		NOTE: SM85 does <i>not</i> enable inker delay; the default is "0" – no delay (disable). SP11 sets the inker delay.
SM86 to	SM93 RESERVED	
SM94	SET MANUAL CLEAN/CONTINUITY Z HEIGHT	Enables/disables the setting of the CLN/CT Z height. Allows the user to disable settings of the probe tip clean
Format:	SM94Bn $n = "0"$ (disables) n = "1" (enables)	neight and the continuity test neight.
SM95	AUTO ADJUST CLEAN/CONTINUITY Z HEIGHT SM95Bn $n = "0"$ (disables)	Enables/disables the automatic adjustment of the CLN/CT Z height. Allows the user to have the probe tip clean height and the continuity test height adjusted automatically whenever a new probe tip contact height is
	n = "1" (enables)	set. (A discussion of the Auto Adjust feature appears in Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.)
SM96	ALWAYS SET PPI Z HEIGHT SM06Pn $n = "0"$ (display)	Records the XY position of the forcer as well as the Z height when the inker position is being set. If the option is disabled Line 0 of the Post Probe Laker Seture Many will
(Multi-die	n = 0 (disables) n = "1" (enables) n only)	ask for an offset down from the probing height if the Z traveling mode is autoprofile. This is only used for Multi– Die Probing.

10	0.5	
40	83	X

8.4.1.2	SET MODE COMM	IANDS (continued) SETUP	
SM97	SET HOT CHUCK TEMP RANGE AND RECOVER TIME	Sets the range over which the chuck temperature can vary without causing an alarm. Also sets a time during which the hot chuck may recover to the set	Updatec 5/14/96
Format: SM Tn = Rn =	M97TnRn Temperature range in degrees centigrade Recovery time allowed, in seconds	temperature range before an alarm condition occurs. This allows the hot chuck to fluctuate outside of the temperature range without error for a specified time. For more details, See section 7, Z Stage, Hot Chuck, & Temperature Compensation, subsection 7.6.1, Hot Chuck Menu.	
Each of these	e items has a range from 0 to 99, and the units ar	e 1 degree Centigrade for TEMP RANGE and 1 second for	

RECOVER TIME. Both of these items have a default value of 0. Therefore, if no changes are made to the menu items, there will be no apparent difference in the operation of the prober. The range checking and recover time are only used prior to moving the forcer and only when the forcer is in the probe

The range checking and recover time are only used prior to moving the forcer and only when the forcer is in the probe area. Therefore, before the prober begins probing a wafer, the prober waits for the hot chuck to reach the setpoint temperature, not just until the temperature gets into the allowed range.

SM98 Format: l = b = p = d = s =	SET MATERIAL HAN COMMUNICATIONS PARAMI SM98LIBbPpDdSs the line number to set parameters for (1 through 4) the baud rate. Currently supported values are: 9 for 1200 baud 13 for 9600 baud 240 for 19200 baud 112 for 38400 baud parity choice 0 = none 2 = even 1 = odd number of data bits (7 or 8) number of stop bits (1 or 2)	IDLER ETERS	This command sets up communications parameters for any of the serial communications ports in the Material Handler. It places the information into the Handler block and sends the block to the Handler. This is a 4085X-specific command.
SM102 Format:	PROFILE BEFORSM102Pb $b = 0$ Disable $b = 1$ Enable	E ALIGN	Allows the operator to control the order in which the prober profiles and aligns (used in solder bump applications).
SM103 Format:	ENABLE KEEP WAFER ON PI SM103Pp $p = 0$ Disable p = 1 Enable	REALIGN STATION	Requires the 3001X or 4085X prober to include keeping a wafer on the prealign station as part of the pipeline.
SM104 Format:	$\begin{array}{ll} \textbf{ENABLE AUTO LIGHT} \\ \text{SM104Ab} & b = 0 & \text{Disable} \\ b = 1 & \text{Enable} \end{array}$	ADJUST	Allows the user to compensate for differences in align lamps between the prober used for pattern training and the prober where alignment is performed. This feature is described in Section 5 , AUTO ALIGN .

SM105 See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about new commands SM105, SM110, SM111, SM115, SM116, and SM119.

Updated 5/14/96



8.4.1.3 MISCELLANE	EOUS SETUP COMMANDS SETUP
COMMAND	DESCRIPTION
AD ADD DIE TO LEARN I RDP: AcGx,y Format: ADXnYn Range: -9999999 to 999999 the Learn	LIST Adds the XY coordinates to the Learn List (coordinates values are die coordinates relative to First Die). Die wil be probed in the Learn probe mode in the order stored in the list (or they will be skipped in another probe mode if the skipdie function is enabled). Up to 1024 coordinate points may be stored.
LAAINII LE. ADAJUI -	
CI CLEAR INK DOT INSPECTION SUMMA Format: CIWbTb	ARY Enables the clearing of Ink Dot/Probe Mark Inspection summaries. "W" = Wafer Summary
CM CLEAR PROBE MA INSPECTION SUMM.	ARK ARY
b = "0" - Function disabled b = "1" - All values in the summary are reset to zero	
EXAMPLE: CMWIT	Clears the probe mark wafer summary but leaves the total summary unchanged.
DA SET DA Format: DAMmDdYy $m = 1 - \frac{1}{d} = \frac{1}{d} = 1 - \frac{1}{d} = 1$	ATE Allows the host to set the prober's month, day, and year. - 12 Companion to TI (Set Prober Clock). Run Time Display is updated accordingly. - 99 (1985-2099)
y – 85 EXAMPLE: DAM3D18Y91	March 18, 1991
DE DELETE DIE FROM LEARN I RDP: AcHx,y Format: DEXnYn n = coordinate o to delete from Range: -999999 to 999999 Learn	LIST Deletes die from the learn list. The learn list is searched from top to bottom for the referenced XY die coordinate and the first occurrence is deleted. All points following the deleted coordinate point are moved up one position List (so no "holes" appear in the list).
EXAMPLE: DEXI	Y24 \blacklozenge Deletes the first occurrence of the point $X=1$, $Y=24$
DT DELETE TRAINED P/	ADS Deletes all probe mark trained pads (returning probe mark inspection to the "untrained" state).
EIENABLE/DISABLE INKRDP: $AfAb$ $b = "0"$ (disalFormat: EIb $b = "1"$ (enal	ERS Corresponds to <ink enbl=""> key on Joystick bles) Keyboard. If inkers are disabled, data regarding various bins will still accumulate, but wafers will not be inked unless the IK command is sent.</ink>

8.4.1.3	MISCELLANEOUS SETU	JP COMMANDS (continued) SETUR
FA Format: FAXxYySr Range: $xy = +/-$ n = 1-1? Units: 0.1 mil/1 mic	ADD SITE TO MICRO LIST ADD SITE TO MICRO LIST XY coordinates Microsite number ron	 Adds a die site to the micro list. Used for inter-die (parametric) testing. Adds and stores X-Y coordinates and site number. The X-Y range allow probing area of up to 6 inches to be covered, if necessary. Microdie may be added in any order, but they will b probed from lowest to highest site number. The GF command allows motion directly to a site; the FM command allows motion to any micro coordinate.
FD NOTE: This comma X/Y DISTA that this new	SET FIRST DIE and changes the value of the RESET ANCE (SM77) but does not verify v die is within the X/Y tolerances set.	Sets the current motor position as the new First Die subsequent wafers loaded onto the chuck. This comm has the same effect as pressing the <first> key, ev with Center Reference disabled (SM74). When the center reference feature is enabled, the Fi Die set flag is cleared so that FD is always successful setting the current motor position as the First Die position.</first>
HS Format: HSHbFnC b = Hot Chuck S n = Soak Time:	SET HOT CHUCK SOAK TIME CnPnInBnTn Soak: "0" – Disable "1" – Enable 0 – 1000 seconds (default = 0 seconds)	The hot chuck soak time is the amount of time the prober should make contact with the wafer to the probe tips before sending the tester a test start (TS) This allows the probe tips to be at a constant temperature (thus angle and position are also constant), to ensure optimum tip-to-pad contact. When the prober returns to the probing area after t associated condition, the prober waits for the specifi number of seconds before issuing a test start. Each the soak times can be set from 0 to 1000 seconds an is defaulted to 0 seconds. For more information, see section 7, Z Stage, Hot Chuck, & Temperature Compensation.
Fn Cn Pn	First Die Soak TimeInPause/Cont Soak TimeBnPMI Soak TimeTn	IDI Soak Time Probe Clean Soak Time Probe Test Soak Time
MP MOVE TO	PROBE TIP CENTER POSITION	Moves to the previously stored position of probe tip center.
PH (Does not reset t heights, as they w sent manually fro	SET Z PROFILE HEIGHT he continuity or cleaning pad yould be reset if the height was om the keyboard.)	Sets and stores the current Z stage height as the probe tip height (useful only when Z travel mode is set to Profile and profiler is enabled). The chuck must be under probe tips or an error message will be issued. Corresponds to key < 3 > in the Profiler Menu (accessed via the <prog> key).</prog>

Allows the tester to determine probe/pad contact point, instead of requiring the operator to do this.

The tester must first profile the wafer with the **PZ** command, then use the **ZM** command to move the stage up a half or quarter mil at a time, depending on the Z motor resolution, performing a continuity test each time.

When tester determines that contact is made, it should issue the **PH** command to set this height as the probe tip height. This height is then used during probing as the base height to compensate for the wafer thickness and Z overtravel.


8.4.1.3 MISCELLANEOUS SETUR	COMMANDS (continued) SETUP	
PL ENABLE/DISABLE PIPELINING WAFERS Format: PLn n = 0 or 1	Refers to the process by which wafers are automaticall prepared for loading; with pipelining enabled, the next two wafers are moved to the prealign station and the quickloader.	
"0" disables "1" enables Pipelining Switch	This command typically would be used at the end of a product run to turn pipelining back on after it has bee turned "OFF" Some I/O commands automatically enable or disable pipelining.	
PM SET PROBE TIP CENTER POSITION	Sets the XY position of probe tip center. Correspondent to key < 2 > from the Profiler Menu, accessed via the <prog> key.</prog>	
PN SET PROBE TIP CLEAN POSITION	Corresponds to key < 1 > from the Profiler Menu (<prog> key) except that there is no confirmation requested from the operator that the probe tips will land on the cleaning pad.</prog>	
PO SET CONTINUITY TEST POSITION	Corresponds to key $< 6 >$ from the Profiler Menu ($<$ PROG> key) except that there is no confirmation requested from the operator that the probe tips will land on the test pad. The current motor position as well as the current Z height are assumed to be the new continuity test position.	
PP SET CAMERA CENTER POSITION	Sets the Auto Align camera position. Corresponds to key < 8 > from the Profiler Menu, accessed via the <prog> key.</prog>	
RC ADD ROW TO ROW LIST/ ADD COLUMN TO ROW LIST	Adds a specified row or column to the row/column list. Up to 415 rows and/or columns may be added. This is explained more fully in Section 8.3.2.5 (Row/ Column Pattern).	
 RDP: ACP / ACQ Format: RCXnYnXn (AcPxf,y,x1) - Add row to list RCYnXnYn (AcQyf,x,y1) - Add column to list 	Row coordinates are stored with respect to First Die. Rows also obey settings of probe and coordinate quadrants.	
RD DEFINE "DEVICE TYPE" STRING RDP: AeDs Format: RDs s = character string NOTES: Must be set before wafer is loaded to chucktop.	Sets the device type to the string "s"; used on a wafer or cassette log. This is the same as what is entered in the Run ID Menu. Up to 10 alphanumeric and special characters (only uppercase letters) are allowed as follows:	
Also – this is part of the ID read and is stored on the map if there is no OCR. (RD has no effect if OCR is used.)	0-9 " % (! A-Z # &) - \$ ' .	
EXAMPLE: RDABCDE	NOTE: Do not enter a space as part of the string.Sets device type to ABCDE.	

700521

8.4.1.3 MISCELLANEOUS SETUP (COMMANDS (continued) SETUP
RF CLEAR MICRO LIST	Clears the microdie list. This command should be issued before adding die to the list via the FA command.
RL DEFINE "LOT NUMBER" STRING RDP: AeEs s = character string Format: RLs s = character string NOTES: Must be set before wafer is loaded to chucktop. Also – this is part of the ID read and is stored on the map if there is no OCR. EXAMPLE: RLXYI	Sets the lot number to the string "s"; used on a wafer or cassette log. This is the same as what is entered in the Run ID Menu. Up to 10 alphanumeric and special characters (only uppercase letters) are allowed (see RD command for list). RL has no effect if OCR is used. NOTE: Do not enter a space as part of the string. Sets the lot number to XY1.
RR CLEAR ROW/COLUMN LIST RDP: AcO	Deletes all entries in the row list used for the Row/ Column autoprobe mode. Should be the first command sent before adding rows or columns to the list (via the RC command).
RS CLEAR LEARN LIST RDP: AcF	Clears all die coordinate data stored in the learn list (used for random access probing or to designate skipped die if the skipdie function is enabled). Should be the first command sent before adding die (via the AD command).
SOSET OPTIONSRDP: AhAb,b,b,bFormat: SOnnnn[nnnnn]n = "0" (disables)n = "1" (enables)	Enables/disables the major prober options (corresponds to choices in Set Option Menu). For standard protocol, to enable Ink Dot or Probe Mark Inspection, Theta Compensation must be disabled (SM60) The first 4 bits are required, the rest are optional. If omitted, the current setting is used. The RDP protocol command includes only the first four options.
Italic numbers for reference. 1 2 3 4 5 n n n n 1 MATERIAL HANDLING	6 7 8 9 10 n n n n n Material Handler, Wafer ID, Wafer Mapping and Thermal Chuck are enabled, Auto Align, NCES, SECS, Auto Temp Compensation, Ink Dot Inspection, and Probe Mark Inspection are disabled.

electroglas 254523-080 REV B See the

Supplement at the end of the

section for more information about this command

8.4.1.3 MISCELLANEOUS SETUP COMMANDS (continued) SETUP OTE: When using any of the SXn commands to set coefficients for temperature compensation, the "FIRST" die must The instrument of the SXn command store to be and the set of the system of the syste	
DTE: When using any of the SXn commands to set coefficients for temperature compensation, the "FIRST" die must	
previous values, an "MC" (successful) will be returned to the host and the <i>FIRST</i> set flag will not be cleared.	be n the
SX1 ENABLE TEMPERATURE COMPENSATION Disables/enables Temperature Compensation. Format:SX1Bn n = "0" (disables) n = "1" (enables) Disables/enables Temperature Compensation. NOTE: Do not confuse with this command with Automatic Temperature Compensation.	_
SX2 SX3PLATEN X/Y AXIS COEFFICIENTS OF EXPANSIONDefines the coefficients of expansion for the XY axes of the wafer.Format: $SX2Cn$ (X) $SX3Cn$ (Y) $n = units of 1/10 ppm/C$ Range: $0 - 1000$ Defines the coefficients of expansion for the XY axes of the wafer. $EXAMPLE:$ $SX2C105$ 	
SX4 SX5WAFER X/Y AXIS COEFFICIENTS OF EXPANSIONDefines the coefficients of expansion for the XY axes of the wafer.Format:SX4Cn (X) SX5Cn (Y) $n = units of 1/10 ppm/C$ Range: $0 - 1000$ EXAMPLE:Defines the coefficients of expansion for the XY axes of the wafer.EXAMPLE:SX4C35 SX5C35 $Sx5 coefficient of 3.5 ppm/C for X and Y respectively.$	
SX6 PLATEN DELTA TEMPERATURE SX7 WAFER DELTA TEMPERATURE Format: SX6Tn (Platen) SX7Tn (Wafer) Defines the change in temperature of the platen/wafer from the 20-degree C ambient temperature. The temperature of the platen/wafer should not be used; instead, use the temperature minus 20 degrees. NOTE: If the EG hot chuck is in use, the Delta T Silicon cannot be set via the SX7Tn command. The prober will return an MF and issue error message 75: SYSTEM IS IN AUTOMATIC MODE.	-
TISET PROBER CLOCKRDP:AgKn,nAllows the host computer to set time $-of-day$ clock, in hours and minutes (based on 24-hour clock). Seconds are set to 00 when this command is received.Format: TIhh:mmhh = hour, 0-23 mm = minutes, 0-59EXAMPLE:TIP:15	-
EXAMPLE: IIP:13 The time (9:15 am) is set on the prober's Run Time DisplaWMSEND XY COORDINATES WITH TSFormat: $n = "0"$ (disables) $n = "1"$ (enables)Disables/enables the current XY die coordinate reporting when the Test Start message is transmitted. The Test Start message then takes the form TSXnYn. When disabled, only TS is output. This is typically used to allow the host to create its own wafer map. XY coordinates can be sent with all variations of the TS message (TF, TM, TA, etc.).	y. -

8-46

8.4.1.3	MISCELLANEOUS SETU	P COMMANDS (continued) SETUP
WO Format: WO	WAFER MAP OPTIONS nMn 1st n=select $(1 - 9)$ $2nd n$ =variable	Allows the tester to set up various wafer mapping parameters (see Section 10 for details on Wafer Mapping).
SYNTAX	FUNCTION AND VARIABLE	EXPLANATION
WO1Mn n = 1 - 4	SET WAFER MAP MODE 1 = Make 2 = Follow 3 = Edit	Defines the wafer map mode of operation. 4 = Edit-Save
WO2Mn n = 1 - 3	SET WAFER MAP SOURCE 1 = SECS I/O port 2 = Standard External I/O port (GPIB o 3 = Disk subsystem (with this selection,	Selects the source device to be used when the prober must read an existing wafer map. (Need not be set if wafer map mode is set to Make.) r RS-232) WO3Mn must also be set to select the drive)
WO3Mn n = 1 - 4	SET WAFER MAP SOURCE DISK DRIVE 1 (Drive A) through 4 (Drive D)	Selects the drive to be used to read an existing wafer map. (Need not be set if the wafer map mode is set to Make or the source device is SECS or External I/O port.)
WO4Mn	SET MAP DESTINATION DISK DRIVE 1 = 1 - 4	Selects the drive to be used to write wafer maps. Irrelevant if the mode is Follow or if disk is not chosen as a destination device (WO6Mb). See WO3Mn for disk drive assignment.
WO5Mn n = 0 (disate n = 1 (enable)	ENABLE INKING OF ole) UN-REPROBED DIE ole)	Determines if die that are not probed in the Edit or Save modes are inked. Irrelevant if the map mode is set to Make or Follow.
Set Map De	stination Device Commands:	
The m	ap may be written to any combination of thr	ee devices (irrelevant if the map mode is set to Follow).
WO6Mn	ENABLE/DISABLE MAP WRITE TO DISK	*
WO7Mn	ENABLE/DISABLE MAP WRITE TO STAN	NDARD EXTERNAL I/O PORT **

WO8Mn ENABLE/DISABLE MAP WRITE TO SECS I/O PORT

۵

 $\begin{array}{ll} n = 0 \mbox{ (disable)} \\ n = 1 \mbox{ (enable)} \end{array} & * \mbox{ If disk subsystem is enabled, the individual drive must also be selected (WO4Mn).} \\ ** \mbox{ (GPIB or RS-232)} \end{array}$

WO9Bn SELECT BINCODES TO REPROBE

n = bincode(s) 0 - 15 Determines which bincodes will be reprobed during an Edit or Edit-Save map operation.

There may be between 0 and 16 "n's" following the initial command, each defining a bincode to be reprobed. Only bins 0-15 can be explicitly reprobed. ***

EXAMPLES: WO9Bn,n...,n

WO9B3,5,12

If no numbers follow the command, no die will be reprobed. All die in bins 3, 5, and 12 will be reprobed. Other bins remain unchanged.

*** If bin 15 is set to be reprobed, bins 16-255 will also be reprobed.



8.4.2 ACTION C	OMMANDS
COMMAND	DESCRIPTION
AAAUTO ALIGN WAFERRDP: AdFNOTES: Auto Align must be installed. Operator must first select a target with the $<$ FIND TARG> key and a starting die with the $<$ FIRST> key.If First Die has not been set, the error message FIRST DIE NOT SET (30) will be reported.Optional format:AAFn0 = Stay under camera after align 1 = Move to First Die location	Allows the host computer to start the Auto Alignment procedure when AA is enabled (SO command). The wafer must be on the chuck or IGNORE VACUUM must be enabled (SM22). When alignment is complete, the forcer moves to the First Die location and the Z stage is raised according to the Z travel mode enabled at the time. An enhancement of the command AA allows it to accept an optional parameter for moving to First Die after a successful align. If the AA command is used without the parameter, the move to First Die is done after the align.
AP ABORT PROBING RDP: AcM	Stops probing immediately. Leaves the Z stage and XY motor at their current position. If microdie probing, probing stops after the last microdie site is tested.
BA BEGIN AUTOPROBE RDP: AcR Causes prober to:	Issues an autoprobe sequence; similar to pressing the <auto probe=""> key when the Material Handler and Auto Align are enabled (SO command). Do not use if probe mode is Off or External.</auto>
 Load a wafer, if there is no wafer on the chucktop. Profile the wafer, if profiling is enabled and the wafer. Align the wafer, if it has not been aligned. Move the First Die under the probe tips. Raise the Z stage, issue a TEST START message an probe pattern. After the last die has been tested, the wafer will be u NOTES: If a wafer that <i>has</i> been probed is still on the chuck enter the cycle at Step 2 and reprobe the wafer. 	r has not been profiled. d pulse, and probe the wafer according to the current nloaded and the cycle will be repeated starting at Step 1. c when the command is executed, the prober will
If Autoprobe is attempted and inspection is enable following messages will be displayed:	ed but not ready, probing will be prevented and the
Ink Dot Inspection – INK DOT IN UN-INKED I	NSPECTION NOT TRAINED (178) or BACKGROUND NOT TRAINED (191)
Probe Mark Inspection – NO PADS TH RETRAIN F:	RAINED! (182) or IRST PAD (184)
CB CLEAR PRINTER DATA BUFFER RDP: AeF	Forces the prober to delete all stored information concerning wafer and cassette logs. The device type an run/lot strings in the Run ID Menu are not affected, bu all stored numeric data (total die tested, number good, etc.) is replaced with zeros.
CE CLEAR BUZZER AND MESSAGE RDP: AgM	Silences the buzzer after an error (like the <pause< b="">/ CONT> key) and clears any error code in the prober. Also clears messages off the screen and turns off alarm light.</pause<>

4085X

ACTION COMMANDS (continued)

LOAD CASSETTE

Format: CLn

CL

8.4.2

n = 1 = enable loading0 = disable loading This command allows you to operate your own cassette loader.

Prober software PN 249799 REV DB (or greater) and handler software PN 248317–001 (3001X/4085X), at REV HC or greater, are required for this feature.

A possible sequence of host-initiated events for loading would be:

- 1. Issue Cassette Load enable command via external I/O to enable sensing of cassettes.
- 2. Load cassette via host's external loader (check status with ?MD0S0).
- 3. Issue the Cassette Load disable command to cause the handler to re-map the cassette(s) which have been inserted (check status with **?MD**).

To accomplish this, enable the **CL** command. This causes the handler to enter the "CASSETTE LOAD" state in which the changes in cassette status are monitored. When disabled, the handler will return to its normal wafer processing state.

This feature assumes you wish to load cassettes without actually sliding the cassette cover open and closed. This can be accomplished by removing the cover and attaching a magnet to the Cover Closed Sensor; this puts the sensor in the "closed" state to allow normal wafer handling. The Cover Open Sensor must read TRUE to complete power-up initialization of the handler.

The handler will not monitor the Cover Open Sensor but will immediately move the transfer arm to the idle position, leave the cassette platform in the level non-tilted position, and enable the sensing of cassettes. In the Cassette Load state, no action commands (such as wafer transfer) are accepted. If the transition to the Cassette Load state is successful, MC will be returned to the host.

When the Cassette Load disable request, **CL0**, is received, the handler discontinues sensing of cassette status and begins to map any cassettes which have changed. If the handler is already in the requested state, **MC** (success) will be returned. If **CL1** comes in while the handler is mapping a cassette, the handler suspends mapping and then goes to the cassette load state. (**MC** is returned to the host.)

When MF is returned, the prober will display one of the following messages:

98 HAI	NDLER ERR	OR RECOV	IN	PROGRESS
99 HAI	NDLER DIA	GNOSTICS	IN	PROGRESS
106 WA	ITING FOR	HANDLER	ТО	COMPLETE
119 *	EMERGENCY	HANDLER	STO	P
123 FE	ATURE NOT	SUPPORT	ED B	Y HANDLER
128 OP'	FION NOT	ENABLED		
166 HA	NDLER HAR	DWARE NOT	C IN	STALLED
268 ID	READ IN	PROGRESS		

The message number is available via the **?E** request. For the XIO alarm message, 119, "A119" will also be sent to the host when this message is displayed (if "ALARM MESSAGES" is enabled).

RESTRICTIONS

- 1. It is the responsibility of the host to ensure that all wafers have been processed and returned to the cassette before changing the cassette. Otherwise, wafers left on handler stations are designated "orphan wafers" and the handler will attempt to put these on the hold (inspection) station.
- 2. The host must not attempt to load/unload when the handler is in the normal wafer processing (Cassette Load disabled) state. Otherwise, a collision with the transfer arm may occur.
- 3. Autoprobing should not be allowed to attempt a wafer unload during the Cassette Load state. Autoprobing may be paused (PA command) to prevent this.



8.4.2	ACTION COMM	OMMANDS (continued)		
CP RDP: AgG NOTE: If Z stage is in prior to clean of Z-move comm	CLEAN PROBE TIPS any position other than Up command (Z Down or set via a nand), it will be left at 200 mils.	Causes the prober to clean the probe tips. The probe clean XYZ position is set up in the Profiler Menu (<prog> key, <1>). The position is saved temporarily and the Z stage drops to 200 mils. The enabled routine – either clean count (SM12) or scrub (SM50) – is executed. After the probes are cleaned, the former XYZ position, is restored.</prog>		
CT The chuck is lowered b the move.	PERFORM CONTINUITY TEST before the move and raised after	Causes the prober to perform a continuity test with the probe tips. The probe test XYZ position is set up in the Profiler Menu (< PROG > key, < 6 >). The position is saved temporarily and the Z stage drops to		
When the test is compl command.	lete, the tester issues a TCc	200 mils. A bincode ("c") of 0 indicates the test passed. Any non-zero bincode aborts probing with a CONTINUITY TEST FAIL message.		

When probing in Edge Sense Mode if a wafer is not under the probe tips, Z down movements will go to the Z Down limit rather than moving down only the clearance distance. This prevents probe card damage when using the command sequence **CT MM**. During a **CT** operation, the **MM** command will use the current XY position as the move reference point rather than the previous XY position from which the **CT** command was issued.

The **CT** command tells the prober to move to the preset XYZ on the continuity pad. This allows the host to determine whether or not the probe tips are functioning. This is the recommended and only supported use of the **CT** command.

The prober then sends out a **TS** (or **TP** if enhanced **TS** is enabled); the tester performs a continuity test and returns a **TC0** (for pass) or **TC1** (for fail – any non-zero bincode).

CW CLEAN PROBES WITH SPECIAL WAFER

Format: CWOmSn

"m" = Overdrive amount (range 0 - 10 mils) "n" = Octagon Segment Size (range -500 to +500 mils)



Causes the prober to clean the probe tips on a specially supplied wafer. Used to move Z up by the overdrive amount and is an octagon pattern using the passed octagon segment size.

Before issuing the command, the special cleaning wafer must be loaded and placed below the probe tips. The host machine is responsible for placing the cleaning wafer under the probe tips at the required position.

Negative values can be used as octagon segment sizes to allow probe tip cleaning in the reverse direction (*counterclockwise*). Positive values allow for probe tip cleaning in the *clockwise* direction. The pattern shown at the left will be used in both directions.

Starting Point

8.4.2 ACTION	COMMANDS (continued)
DD DELETE PRODUCT FILE FRO Format: DDs s = ASCII string of the proof	DM DISK Erases the specified product file from one of the prober's disk drives. If a disk drive specifier is not used, the current setting in the Disk Menu is the default (or the specifier used with the SD command). A drive specifier is only needed to override the last drive setting.
EXAMPLES: DDA:WAFERI DDWAFERI Erase file	e "WAFER1" from Drive A:. "WAFER1" from current drive.
In this example, all product files called "WA necessary if the current specifier is somethi the drive letter from the file name. The file displayed in the Disk Utility Menu, is now u	FER1" are erased from Drive A: The drive specifier "A" is only ng other than Drive A: Note that the colon is used to separate name is from 1 to 8 characters; the current default file name, as updated to be the name of this file.
DM DELETE MAP FROM PROB Format: DMcli c = drive letter (A – i = wafer ID string (1 to 27 character)	ER DISKDeletes a map from the prober disk; identifies the drive where the map is stored and the wafer ID as returned by the LM action command. The prober returns MC after file is deleted, MF if file cannot be deleted.(s)If multiple copies exist (of the same ID), will only erase the latest copy.
ET MULTIPLE DIE TEST COM	PLETE See the TC Action Command.
EW GENERATE END O RDP: AgC PULSE ON TH Assumes a connection on standard I/O port and interface port.	F WAFER Causes the 1 millisecond end of wafer pulse to be CSTER I/F generated on the tester interface connector J403 pin 8. I does not cause the wafer to be unloaded. EW can be tester used by the host computer to cause a tester to generate a wafer summary.
FCMICRO TEST COFormat: FCn $n = a single ASCII offrom 0 to "?" (hex"<", "?", "?", "$	MPLETEIndicates to the prober that a microdie test has been completed. Only after the last microdie site has been tested for a die will the prober ink that die and increment the counters. The inker will fire based upon the binning for the last microdie site tested.30 to 3F) nding to rough 15If the micro list has been exhausted, the prober will step to the first micro site in the next whole die specified by the current auto probe mode.
See table for SM52 command. Use of ASCII	If the auto probe mode is

equivalents is required.

EXAMPLES: FC? will fire the inkers that are associated with bincode 15 FC: will fire the inkers that are associated with bincode 10



also exhausted, the wafer will be unloaded.



MMANDS (continued)
ES Specifies an absolute movement to a specific micro coordinate position. The chuck moves to position XY, relative to the current microdie origin (the top left corner of the macro die). Crossing die boundries is OK. The micro coordinates do not have to be in the micro list. x = 4 micro sites inside a die
TE Causes the forcer to move site "n" under the probes. If no site "n" was defined by the operator or by the MICRC ADD command (FA), the chuck will move to the site of micro origin (top left corner of original macro die).
ON Moves the Z stage to a height of 200 mils and the forcer to the Home position (lower right corner of the platen). Typically used to allow an operator to manually inspect or unload a wafer.
 ER Performs all wafer handling functions (except probing) normally done automatically in the autoprobe cycle when Material Handling and Auto Align are enabled. When the HW command is sent, the next wafer in sequence will then be profiled (if enabled) and aligned and the first die placed under the probes. If First Die is not set when the command is issued, the prober will respond with MF (if MF/MC category is enabled) after completing the autoalign process.

The **HW** command may be used without specifying any parameters, in which case the unload reason defaults to PROBED when probe mode is External or Off, or UNPROBED for any other probe mode.

HWRn may be used to specify an unload reason and to unload the wafer back into its original location.

When a load is commanded by **HW**, the prober determines the state of the handler before attempting the load by requesting a system status command (0x01). To support this, two more handler system status responses have been added to the system status request command:

08 00 HANDLER IS IN RECOVERY 09 00 HANDLER IS IN DIAGNOSTIC

Also, the system offers an additional choice to abort unloading the wafer from the chucktop while in the "recovery" process. The message is:

UNLOAD WAFER FROM PROBER OR PRESS "Y" TO ABORT.

If the handler is in the pipeline mode, unload reason 7 (UNPROBED) is displayed on the screen as SKIP. If the pipeline is turned off, then UNPROBED is displayed. In all cases, wafer pipelining is turned on after the new wafer is loaded.

EXAMPLES: **HWD3S9R0** \blacklozenge Unload this wafer to cassette 3, slot 9, normal unload (R0 = no failure).

HWR3 Unload this wafer to the cassette it came from and set the status to "AA FAIL".

Added 5/14/96 per Prober Vision Software REV DB

4085X

8.4.2

ACTION COMMANDS (continued)

SPECIFICS FOR RANDOM ACCESS MATERIAL HANDLER

Device Addresses

Each place in the handler where a wafer may reside is identified by a unique address. The form of addresses used in external I/O commands is **DnSn**, where **Dn** is the cassette or device number, and **Sn** is the cassette slot or a specific piece of information concerning the device. Device addresses are:

Device Addresses					
-1	Immediate Probe	10	Hold Station	14	Correlation Tray 1
0	Origin	11	Quickloader	15	Correlation Tray 2
1 - 4	Cassette #1 – #4		12 Chucktop		
9	Prealigner	13	Transfer Arm		

Load and Unload refer to transfers to and from the chucktop. The slot number is 0 if a cassette is not involved. Device and slot 0 may also be used as a destination when the specific address is unknown. For example, a wafer on the chuck may be sent to the hold station and then later transferred to its origin (**D0S0**). This is useful when the origin of the wafer is unknown to the tester.

Pipelining

The handler operates in a sequential mode, always keeping wafers in the pipeline (the prealigner and quick loader).

Pipelining is the concept whereby the material handler always has the next two available wafers ready for probing. While one wafer is being tested, the next wafer is waiting on the quickloader (after the ID has been read, if applicable) and the third wafer to be probed is on the prealigner.

This queuing up of wafers ensures the fastest throughput and allows probing to continue while the handler is busy stacking up wafers to be processed. This is the normal state of the prober/handler. All prober I/O is optimized with pipelining in mind.

By disabling pipelining, the user has access to the non-sequential access feature of the Material Handler. Since the prober is now waiting for the host to tell it which wafer to pick up next, it will not be able to stack up wafers to be processed.

This process is slower, but provides the flexibility to allow the host to rearrange wafers in cassettes. This is often used to sort wafers of similar yields into one cassette, or to load wafers for probing in an order chosen by the host at test time. Use the **PG** (**Put and Get Wafer**) command to move wafers between slots and/or between the handler and prober. **PG** also provides an unload reason code similar to **UW** (**Unload Wafer to Specified Destination**).

Be aware that most commands enable pipelining after execution. To keep pipelining off, use PG, UW and MW.



8.4.2

ACTION COMMANDS (continued)

Other Handler Command Specifics

The commands **HW** (**Handle Wafer**), **LO** (**Unload Wafer and Load New Wafer**), and **UL** (**Unload Wafer**) do not specify origins and destinations for wafers. These commands will always unload a wafer to its origin slot, and will always fetch the next wafer in the sequence for loading to the chucktop. When one of these commands is received, the prober will send a command to the handler to resume pipelining; pipelining is resumed regardless of the success of the load or unload of the wafer.

For tester driven operation, it is necessary to suspend this automatic pipeline operation since the tester may want to specify the next wafer in sequence for loading.

When the prober receives one of the commands MW (Move Wafer from Source to Destination), PG (Put and Get Wafer), PW (Prepare Specific Wafer for Loading), or UW (Unload Wafer to Specified Destination), it will send a command to the handler to suspend pipelining. All wafer handling then becomes the direct responsibility of the tester. In addition, it is necessary for the prober to command the handler to resume pipelining whenever the

< LOAD > or < AUTO PROBE > keys are used to cause automatic loading or unloading.

Reason Code

Several commands include a reason code letter (\mathbf{Rn}) in their formats. The "n" represents the number for one of the reasons listed below:

			Reason Code	s	
0	= normal (probed)	3	= align fail	6	= unknown wafer
1	= prealign fail	4	= profile fail	7	= unprobed (if pipelining is Off);
2	= ID read fail	5	= unprobed wafer		or skip (if pipelining is On)

Variable Defaulting

The defaulting of global prober-handler variables (wafer unload reason, pipelining state, etc.) is only done on prober power-up. This avoids the unloaded wafer status from being changed to UNPROBED after a **DS** (**Download Setup Data**) command.

Prober – handler communication initialization and transfer of the setup block to the handler occurs only at the following times:

- a) Prober power on with autoload enabled (read from battery-backed RAM or default file)
- b) Autoload enabled via menu or XIO
- c) Setup downloaded with autoload set to enabled (via XIO or disk file load)

8.4.2

ACTION COMMANDS (continued)

ID REQUEST PROBER ID AND S/W REVISION RDP: CD

Returns a text string identifying the prober for both standard and special applications.

Format returned: ppppp.rr.nnnnn-vvv

ppppp identifies prober model (2001X, 2010X, 3001X, 4085X)

rr identifies revision letter(s) of the software. The first character is the major revision level and is always lowercase. The second will be either a space or alphanumeric character. A space identifies the software as a major release; an alphanumeric character identifies "minor-release" software released to fix bugs only.

nnnnn Software part number. Common SW PN is 248899, Prober Vision SW PN is 249799.

vvv Software version number:

- 001 EG standard PROM-based software
- 101 EG standard disk-based software
- 021 68020 PROM
- 121 68020 disk
- 122 68020 RTM

EXAMPLE: 2001X.a.248899-001

Indicates to the host that the prober is a 2001X, major revision level "A", common base software (248899), EG standard PROM-based (-001).

NOTE: If the 4085X model is unable to establish prober – to – handler communication, the ID string will report "3001X". After communication has been established, the prober will correctly report "4085X".

IK RDP: AgHc Format: IK	Če –	INK DEVICE c = bincode							Fires any inker(s) assigned to the bincode "c". The table lists the standard bincode – to – inker assignment.					". The signment.						
	BINCODE	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15			
	Inker 1 Inker 2	N O	X	X	X X		Х	X	X X		X	X	X X		Х	X	X X			default settings
	Inker 3 Inker 4	N E				Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	X	X	Х	X X	X X	X X	X X		ļ	
NOTES: The bincode table can be changed by Set Mode Menu Line 10 (Assign Logical Ink Code) or the SM24 command.					•	A	ny b	in >	15 g	ets t	he ir	kers	that w	ere ass	ign	ed to bin 15				
t	s disabled (comman	d EI)	n if i	the	Ink	Op	otio	n												
			EX	4M	PLI	E:	Π	K5	•	F	ires i	nkei	rs 1 a	nd 3						



IN INSPECT INK DOT Format: INXnYn n = whole die offsets Format: INXnYn n = whole die offsets IP INSPECT PROBE MARK Format: IPXnYn n = whole die offsets IR INSPECT PROBE MARK Format: IPXnYn n = whole die offsets Range: -999 to 999 The die specified is moved to the camera and inspected for: IN An ink dot using the trained reference dot die offsets (how and y values for the inspection feature, see Section 11 of this manual. The die specified is moved to the camera and inspection gameris are updated. (Enable di Interes will increment the fall counters as in inspection strumeris are updated. (Enable di Interes will increment the fall counters as in inspection strumeris are updated. (Enable di Interes will increment the fall counters as in inspection strumeris are updated. (Enable di Interes will increment the fall counters as in does with all XY moves. EXAMPLES: INX2Y0 (Coordinate Quadrant 3) The die that is offset 2 die to the right (in X) and 4 die down (in Y) from Q0 is impected. LA ILLUMINNTORS ON / OFF Allows both the microscope and the alignment camera lamps to be simultancously turned on or or or information the product mane (1-27 characters) See the Supplement at the end of the extend or the extend or the extend or the system is the SU command in that the drive specifier is optional. IF LOAD PRODUCT F	8.4.2	ACTION COMM	ANDS (continued)	
IP INSPECT PROBE MARK Format: IPXnYn n = whole die offsets Format: IPXnYn n = whole die offsets Range: -999 to 999 To inspect the die currently under the probe tips, the displayed X and Y values (the same X and Y values) the and Positions. IN - An ink dot using the trained reference dot and positions. IN - An ink dot using the trained reference dot is original position. The wafes and I pad positions. After the inspection, the chuck is returned to its original position. The wafer and total inspected in summaries are updated. (Enabled Galuers will increment the full counters as in inspection genues, see Section 12 of this manual. For details of the Probe Mark Inspection feature, see Section 12 of this manual. NOTE: The prober does not allow RDP communication during the inspection genues, it will send the host at NAK message. The current Coordinate Quadrant affects the sign of the offset values, as it does with all XY moves. INX2Y-4 EXAMPLES: INX2Y-4 (Presets 0.0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die under the probe types when the operator presses the <first>key) is inspected. IA n = 0 "OFF" n = 1 "ON" LA ILLUMINATORS ON / OFF m = 1 "ON" LF LOAD PRODUCT FILE(S) FROM DISK formatic the specifier is optional. Format: LF LF LOAD PRODUCT FILE(S) FROM DISK formatic the groud tat</first>	IN Format: INXnYn	INSPECT INK DOT n = whole die offsets	Inspects die XY. The die to be inspected is given in X and Y whole die offsets (both positive and negative) from the 0,0 location. 0,0 is determined by the First Die position and the preset values. The die must be physically	
Format:IPXnYnn = whole die offsetsRange:-999 to 999To inspect the die currently under the probe tips, the displayed X and Y values (the same X and Y values returned from the ?P command) would be used for the IN and IP commands.Nor details of the Ink Dot Inspection feature, sec Section 12 of this manual.For details of the Ink Dot Inspection feature, see Section 12 of this manual.For details of the Probe Mark Inspection feature, sec Section 12 of this manual.NOTE: (Coordinate Quadrant affects the sign of the offset values, as it does with all XY moves.The current Coordinate Quadrant affects the sign of the offset values, as it does with all XY moves.(Coordinate Quadrant 3) The die that is offset 2 die to the right (in X) and 4 die down (in Y) from 0.0 is inspected.IAN = 0 (Presets 0.0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die tunder the probe tips when the operator presses the <first> key) is inspected.IAn = 0 (Presets 0.0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die tunder the probe tips when the operator presses the <first> key) is inspected.IAn = 0 (Presets 0.0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die tunder the specifier is optional.IAn = 0 (Presets 0.0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die tunder the specifier is simulation on ord.IAn = 0 (Presets 0.0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die tunder the specifier is optional.IAn = 0 (Presets 0.0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die tunder the specifier is optional.IAn = 0 (Presets 0.0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die tunder the specifier is optiona</br></br></br></br></br></br></first></first>	IP	INSPECT PROBE MARK	capable of being moved under the camera or else the command will fail.	
Range:-999 to 999 To inspect the die currently under the probe tips, the displayed X and Y values (the same X and Y values returned from the 'P command) would be used for the IN and IP commands.IN $= An ink dot using the trained reference dotand positionIP = Probe marks on all pad positions.For details of the Ink Dot Inspection feature,see Section 11 of this manual.After the inspection, the chuck is returned to itsoriginal position. The wafer and total inspectionsduring probing.)The current Coordinate Quadrant affects the sign of the offset values, as it does with all XY moves.EXAMPLES:INX2Y-4(Coordinate Quadrant 3) The die that is offset 2 die to the right (inX) and 4 die down (in Y) from 0,0 is inspected.IXX0Y0(Prests 0,0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the dieunder the probe tips when the operator presses the key) is inspected.LAILLUMINATORS ON / OFFn = 1Allows both the microscope and the alignmentcamera lamps to be simultaneously turned on or off.Format:LAnn = 0(1-27 characters)Loads a product file from disk to memory. Thesyntax is the same as the DD command in thatthe drive specifier is optional.LFLOAD PRODUCT FILE(S) FROM DISKEXAMPLES:Loads a product file from disk to memory. Thesyntax is the same as the DD command in thatthe drive specifier is optional.EXAMPLES:LFB-WAFERI(Ley Characters)Load file from disk B:.$	Format: IPXnYn	n = whole die offsets	The die specified is moved to the camera and inspected for:	
For details of the Ink Dot Inspection feature, see Section 11 of this manual. For details of the Probe Mark Inspection feature, see Section 12 of this manual. For details of the Probe Mark Inspection feature, see Section 12 of this manual. NOTE: The prober does not allow RDP communication during the inspection process; it will send the host a NAK message. The current Coordinate Quadrant affects the sign of the offset values, as it does with all XY moves. (Coordinate Quadrant 3) The die that is offset 2 die to the right (in X) and 4 die down (in Y) from 0,0 is inspected. INX0Y0 (Presets 0,0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die under the probe tips when the operator presses the <first> key) is inspected. LA ILLUMINATORS ON / OFF RDP: AgFb Atlows both the microscope and the alignment camera lamps to be simultaneously turned on or off. LF LOAD PRODUCT FILE(S) FROM DISK Format: LFs "s" = ASCII string containing the product name (1-27 characters) RDP: AK (See Section 8.5, RDP Protocol, for details) EXAMPLES: Load file from disk B:. Load file from disk B:.</first>	Range: -999 to 999 To inspect the die current displayed X and Y values returned from the ?P com IN and IP commands.	ly under the probe tips, the (the same X and Y values umand) would be used for the	 IN – An ink dot using the trained reference dot and position IP – Probe marks on all pad positions. After the inspection, the chuck is returned to its original position. The wafer and total inspection summaries are updated. (Enabled failures will increment the fail counters as in inspections 	
For details of the Probe Mark Inspection feature, see Section 12 of this manual. NOTE: The prober does not allow RDP communication during the inspection process; it will send the host a NAK message. The current Coordinate Quadrant affects the sign of the offset values, as it does with all XY moves. EXAMPLES: INX2Y-4 (Coordinate Quadrant 3) The die that is offset 2 die to the right (in X) and 4 die down (in Y) from 0,0 is inspected. INX0Y0 (Presets 0,0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die under the probe tips when the operator presses the <first> key) is inspected. See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about new command lipX. LA ILLUMINATORS ON / OFF Allows both the microscope and the alignment camera lamps to be simultaneously turned on or off. See the Supplement at the end of the specifier is optional. LF LOAD PRODUCT FILE(S) FROM DISK Loads a product file from disk to memory. The syntax is the same as the DD command in that the drive specifier is optional. Loads a product file from disk to memory. The syntax is the same as the DD command in that the drive specifier is optional. EXAMPLES: LPB:WAFERI Load file from disk B:. Load file from disk B:. EXAMPLES: LPB:WAFERI Load file from disk B:. EXAMPLES</first>	For details of the Ink I Section 11 of this man	Oot Inspection feature, see al.	during probing.)	
The current Coordinate Quadrant affects the sign of the offset values, as it does with all XY moves. EXAMPLES: INX2Y-4 (Coordinate Quadrant 3) The die that is offset 2 die to the right (in X) and 4 die down (in Y) from 0,0 is inspected. INX0Y0 (Presets 0,0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die under the probe tips when the operator presses the <first> key) is inspected.</first> See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about new command in that the drive specifier is optional. LA ILLUMINATORS ON / OFF Allows both the microscope and the alignment camera lamps to be simultaneously turned on or off. Format: LAn n = 0 "OFF" n = 1 "ON" Coads a product file from disk to memory. The syntax is the same as the DD command in that the drive specifier is optional. See the syntax is the same as the DD command in that the drive specifier is optional. FORMAT: LFB: LFB:WAFERI Load file from disk B:: Load file from disk B::	For details of the Prob see Section 12 of this n	e Mark Inspection feature, nanual.	NOTE: The prober does not allow RDP communication during the inspection process; it will send the host a NAK message.	
LA ILLUMINATORS ON / OFF RDP: AgFb Allows both the microscope and the alignment camera lamps to be simultaneously turned on or off. See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about new command IPX. Format: LAn n = 0 "OFF" n = 1 "ON" Allows both the microscope and the alignment camera lamps to be simultaneously turned on or off. See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about new command IPX. LF LOAD PRODUCT FILE(S) FROM DISK Loads a product file from disk to memory. The syntax is the same as the DD command in that the drive specifier is optional. Loads a product file from disk to memory. The syntax is the same as the DD command in that the drive specifier is optional. RDP: AK (See Section 8.5, RDP Protocol, for details) Load file from disk B:. EXAMPLES: LFB:WAFERI Load file from disk B:. LFWAFERI Load file from current disk. AKB:WAFERI RDP equivalent command, load file from disk B:.	The current Coordinate	e Quadrant affects the sign of the of MPLES: INX2Y-4	 offset values, as it does with all XY moves. (Coordinate Quadrant 3) The die that is offset 2 die to the right X) and 4 die down (in Y) from 0,0 is inspected. (Presets 0,0) First Die (defined as the reference die, the die under the probe tips when the operator presses the <first> key) is inspected.</first> 	(in
LF LOAD PRODUCT FILE(S) FROM DISK Format: LFs "s" = ASCII string containing the product name (1-27 characters) Loads a product file from disk to memory. The syntax is the same as the DD command in that the drive specifier is optional. RDP: AK (See Section 8.5, RDP Protocol, for details) EXAMPLES: LFB:WAFER1 LFWAFER1 Load file from disk B:. LFWAFER1 Load file from current disk. AKB:WAFER1 RDP equivalent command, load file from disk B:.	LA RDP: AgFb Format: LAn	ILLUMINATORS ON / OFF n = 0 "OFF" n = 1 "ON"	Allows both the microscope and the alignment camera lamps to be simultaneously turned on or off.	See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about new command IPX.
RDP: AK (See Section 8.5, RDP Protocol, for details) EXAMPLES: LFB:WAFERI LFWAFERI Load file from disk B:. LFWAFERI Load file from current disk. AKB:WAFERI RDP equivalent command, load file from disk B:.	LF LOAD PR Format: LFs	ODUCT FILE(S) FROM DISK "s" = ASCII string containing the product name (1-27 characters)	Loads a product file from disk to memory. The syntax is the same as the DD command in that the drive specifier is optional.	
LEVINI LES. LI D. MI ENI + Loua jue from task D LFWAFERI • Load file from current disk. AKB:WAFERI • RDP equivalent command, load file from disk B:.	RDP: AK (See Section 8	3.5, RDP Protocol , for details)	Load file from disk B:	
AKB:WAFERI Provident command, load file from disk B:.	LA	LFWAFER1	 Load file from current disk. 	
		AKR:WAFER1	RDP equivalent command, load file from disk B:.	

In this example, all product files called "WAFER1" are loaded from Drive B:. The drive specifier "B:" is only necessary if the current specifier is something other than Drive B:. Note that the colon is used to separate the drive letter from the file name. The current file name in the Disk Utility Menu is updated to the name of this latest file load ("WAFER1"). The drive letter is also updated.

Horizon Series 254523-080 REV B

8.4.2	ACTION COMM	ACTION COMMANDS (continued)							
LI	LOWER RETRACTABLE INKER	Lowers a special articulated inker. (Use RI to raise it for probing.)							
LM Format:	LIST MAPS STORED ON DISK LMc $c = drive letter (A - D)$	Returns a list of wafer ID strings for maps stored on the disk drive specified.							

The prober responds with the ID of the first map stored and waits for a terminator character(s), if serial, from the tester to send the next ID. When all IDs have been sent, the prober waits for a terminator and then sends the **MC** message. If no maps are stored on disk, the prober responds with an immediate **MC**. (If GPIB, use normal SRQ/serial poll sequence).

The selectable terminator(s) is represented by $\langle t \rangle$ in the following example. Terminators are set in the Enhanced I/O Menu.

EXAMPLE: LMA	Prober	Tester	Comments
		LMA <t></t>	Request maps on drive "A"
	abc12301 <t></t>		Prober sends 1st map ID
		<t></t>	Tester sends terminator (if serial)
	abc12302 <t></t>		Prober sends second map ID
		<t></t>	Tester sends terminator (if serial)
	MC <t></t>		No more map IDs left

LO UNLOAD WAFER AND LOAD NEW WAFER RDP: AdD

Triggers the unloading of a wafer (if any) from the chuck and loading of next wafer.

Prober moves to load/unload position where the wafer is picked up by the transfer arm to be returned to its origin slot/cassette. The operator then presses <AUTO PROBE>.

Handler wafer pipelining is turned on regardless of the success of the load or unload of the wafer.

When a load is commanded by the < LOAD > key, the external I/O LO or HW command, or during auto-probing, the prober now determines the state of the handler before attempting the load by requesting a system status command. To support this, two more handler system status responses have been added to the system status request command:

08	00	HANDLER	IS	IN	RECOVERY
09	00	HANDLER	IS	IN	DIAGNOSTIC

Also, the system offers an additional choice to abort unloading the wafer from the chucktop while in the "recovery" process. The message has been changed to:

UNLOAD WAFER FROM PROBER OR PRESS "Y" TO ABORT.

See the information entitled **Specifics for Random Access Material Handler** on the page following the **HW** action command.



LP RDP: AeGn	PRINT STORED DATA	Prints a wafer or cassette log; does not modify the log data. The stored data is not cleared after printing, and the current wafer number is not changed. Printer must				
Format: LPn	n = "0" - cassette log n = "1" - wafer log	be installed on prober beforehand.				
		The type of data printed depends on the setting of SM20 (SET PRINTER FORMAT) .				
	EXAMPLE: LPO	Prints out cassette log.				
MA	MOVE ABSOLUTE	Moves the forcer to a specified motor step (0.1 mil) position.				
Format: MAXnYn n =	The specified position in 0.1 mil (English) or 2.5 microns (metric). Whole numbers only (same	The range of n is from 0 to the dimension of the plate plus an additional "virtual zone." Within the virtual zo the prober will calculate the position, but because it is of the platen, it cannot move the forcer to this location				
	as MM command).	of the platen, it cannot move the forcer to this location. Attempts to move the forcer past the end of the platen dimensions result in error message #38, "X-Y OUT O PLATEN."				
The dimensions of the plat 3001/4085 Stand The "virtual zone" extends The MA command always	tens with which Prober Vision so lard X 91350 Y 192 s the platen dimensions in both o moves to the absolute destinatio	dimensions result in error message #38, "X-Y OUT PLATEN." oftware operates are: 2750 units in 0.1 mil steps directions by 150000 0.1 mil steps. on specified, even if Theta Compensation is enabled.				
The dimensions of the plat 3001/4085 Stand The "virtual zone" extends The MA command always After an MA move, ?H will command.	tens with which Prober Vision so lard X 91350 Y 192 s the platen dimensions in both o moves to the absolute destination l always give the current location	dimensions result in error message #38, "X-Y OUT PLATEN." oftware operates are: 2750 units in 0.1 mil steps directions by 150000 0.1 mil steps. on specified, even if Theta Compensation is enabled. n which was the destination specified in the MA				
The dimensions of the plat 3001/4085 Stand The "virtual zone" extends The MA command always After an MA move, ?H wil command.	tens with which Prober Vision so lard X 91350 Y 192 s the platen dimensions in both o moves to the absolute destination l always give the current location E RELATIVE IN DIE STEPS	dimensions result in error message #38, "X-Y OUT PLATEN." oftware operates are: 2750 units in 0.1 mil steps directions by 150000 0.1 mil steps. on specified, even if Theta Compensation is enabled. n which was the destination specified in the MA				
The dimensions of the plat 3001/4085 Stand The "virtual zone" extends The MA command always After an MA move, ?H will command. MD MOVE RDP: ADIx,y	tens with which Prober Vision so dard X 91350 Y 192 is the platen dimensions in both o moves to the absolute destination l always give the current location E RELATIVE IN DIE STEPS	dimensions result in error message #38, "X-Y OUT PLATEN." oftware operates are: 2750 units in 0.1 mil steps directions by 150000 0.1 mil steps. on specified, even if Theta Compensation is enabled. on which was the destination specified in the MA Causes the forcer to step X die positions in the X axis and Y die positions in the Y axis, relative to the currer position in XY die coordinates. If the Z stage is up prior				
The dimensions of the plat 3001/4085 Stand The "virtual zone" extends The MA command always After an MA move, ?H wil command. MD MOVI RDP: ADIx,y Format: MdXnYn Range – 999999 to 99990	tens with which Prober Vision so lard X 91350 Y 192 is the platen dimensions in both of moves to the absolute destination l always give the current location E RELATIVE IN DIE STEPS n = XY die coordinates	dimensions result in error message #38, "X-Y OUT PLATEN." oftware operates are: 2750 units in 0.1 mil steps directions by 150000 0.1 mil steps. on specified, even if Theta Compensation is enabled. n which was the destination specified in the MA Causes the forcer to step X die positions in the X axis and Y die positions in the Y axis, relative to the currer position in XY die coordinates. If the Z stage is up prie to motion, it will be lowered before moving and raised once XY travel is complete.				
The dimensions of the plat 3001/4085 Stand The "virtual zone" extends The MA command always After an MA move, ?H will command. MD MOVE RDP: ADIx,y Format: MdXnYn Range -999999 to 99999 NOTE: Both positive and a can be used	tens with which Prober Vision so lard X 91350 Y 192 is the platen dimensions in both of moves to the absolute destination l always give the current location E RELATIVE IN DIE STEPS n = XY die og coordinates	dimensions result in error message #38, "X-Y OUT PLATEN." oftware operates are: 2750 units in 0.1 mil steps directions by 150000 0.1 mil steps. on specified, even if Theta Compensation is enabled. In which was the destination specified in the MA Causes the forcer to step X die positions in the X axis and Y die positions in the Y axis, relative to the currer position in XY die coordinates. If the Z stage is up prio to motion, it will be lowered before moving and raised once XY travel is complete. All relative moves are based on First Die and probe quadrant selected.				
The dimensions of the plat 3001/4085 Stand The "virtual zone" extends The MA command always After an MA move, ?H wil command. MD MOVI RDP: ADIx,y Format: MdXnYn Range —999999 to 99999 NOTE: Both positive and to can be used.	tens with which Prober Vision so lard X 91350 Y 192 is the platen dimensions in both of moves to the absolute destination l always give the current location E RELATIVE IN DIE STEPS n = XY die op $n = XY$ die po coordinates	dimensions result in error message #38, "X-Y OUT PLATEN." oftware operates are: 2750 units in 0.1 mil steps directions by 150000 0.1 mil steps. on specified, even if Theta Compensation is enabled. n which was the destination specified in the MA Causes the forcer to step X die positions in the X axis and Y die positions in the Y axis, relative to the currer position in XY die coordinates. If the Z stage is up pri- to motion, it will be lowered before moving and raised once XY travel is complete. All relative moves are based on First Die and probe quadrant selected.				
The dimensions of the plat 3001/4085 Stand The "virtual zone" extends The MA command always After an MA move, ?H wil command. MD MOVI RDP: ADIx,y Format: MdXnYn Range –999999 to 99999 NOTE: Both positive and the can be used.	tens with which Prober Vision so lard X 91350 Y 192 is the platen dimensions in both of moves to the absolute destination always give the current location E RELATIVE IN DIE STEPS n = XY die og no coordinates	dimensions result in error message #38, "X-Y OUT PLATEN." oftware operates are: 2750 units in 0.1 mil steps directions by 150000 0.1 mil steps. on specified, even if Theta Compensation is enabled. n which was the destination specified in the MA Causes the forcer to step X die positions in the X axis and Y die positions in the Y axis, relative to the curren position in XY die coordinates. If the Z stage is up pri to motion, it will be lowered before moving and raised once XY travel is complete. All relative moves are based on First Die and probe quadrant selected.				

Updated 5/14/96

See the supplement at the end of the section for more information about MD commands

8.4.2 ACTION COMMANDS (continued)					
ME RDP: 4	DISPLAY MESSAGE ON CRT AgB	Displays a message of up to 64 characters in two lines or the screen. Uppercase letters only. The bell character (hay 07) can be included asymptotic in the message strike			
Format:	MEs s = <message string=""></message>	to provide an audible beep accompany— ing the message			
NOTE:	The display screen is 32 characters wide. Componse message carefully to avoid awkward word splits.	and to turn on the optional light pole attached to the prober. The light will go on and stay on until the operator resets the light.			
	Carriage return or line feed may not be used to move the cursor to the left side of the screen or the next line. Use spaces to write on second message line.				
EXAMP	PLES:				
	MEABCDE	Displays ABCDE on Line 1			
MF RDP: A NOTE:	MOVE TO FIRST (PRESET) POSITION AdG Do not confuse with Message Failed (MF) message. MF from the host is a command; MF from the prober is a message.	Second line. Moves the forcer to the predefined first die location. If the first die location has not been set by the setup command FD (SET FIRST DIE) or <first> key, no motion will occur. First Die is reset on each Find Target operation.</first>			
MM RDP: .	MOVE RELATIVE IN MACHINE STEPS AdJx,y	Allows the host to move a specified distance relative to the current position in machine coordinates of 0.1 mil/2.5 microns in each axis.			
Format Range:	: MMXnYn n = specified distance, -999999 to 999999 as described	If MM is used to step from microdie to microdie during autoprobing, the user must move the forcer			
Harbor	position is X0,Y0.	signal or command (otherwise you won't be on a whole			
The ch the mo	uck is lowered before the move and raised after we.	die site).			
NOTE:	Both positive and negative numbers may be used. Positive X always moves the forcer to the left, positive Y towards the rear of the platen.	IMPORTANT Before using the command sequence CT MM, read the information given for the CT command earlier in this section.			



Format: MTn

8-60

Range: -7603 to 7603 n = motor steps

8.4.2	ACTION COMMA	NDS (continued)					
MO RDP: Ad Format: Range: NOTE: WARNIN If micr withou die bef	MOVE IN ABSOLUTE DIE STEPS IAx,y MOXnYn n = absolute die coordinate values in units of die size -999999 to 999999 Attempted moves to positions beyond table area will result in an XY OUT OF PLATEN error. All forward motion will stop once this message is reported. G! roprobing is used, do <i>not</i> use this command to index at returning to the micro origin. Return to the origin fore sending either MD or MO (typically done in Es	Moves the forcer to absolute die coordinate XY (in whole die steps only). If the Z stage is in the up position prior to movement, it is lowered then raised once the XY movement is completed. Obeys coordinate system set by SM2 (SET PROBE QUADRANT). origin $\begin{pmatrix} x & x \\ x & x \end{pmatrix} 1$ die position of the current sternal probe mode). x = 4 micro sites inside a die					
	EXAMPLE: MOX253Y-922	Moves the forcer to $X=253$, $Y=-922$.					
MS Format:	$\begin{array}{rcl} \textbf{REQUEST STORED MAP SEND} \\ \textbf{MScLi} & c &= drive letter (A - D) \\ i &= wafer ID string \\ (1-27 \ characters) \end{array}$	Requests the prober to send a map with ID string "i" stored on disk drive "c" to external host. Map is identified as in the action command DM with MC/MF returned in the same manner. After the MC message is sent, the prober initiates transmission with the MR unsolicited message.					
МТ	MOVE THETA	Allows rotation of the chuck theta. The rotation amount "n" is a relative number from current theta					

position. (MT1 rotates one [1] motor step clockwise, not to step number 1.) See ?T (Section 8.4.3.1 –

Query and Response).

8.4.2

ACTION COMMANDS (continued)

MW	MOVE WAFER FRO DESTINA	M SOURCE TO ATION (4085X)	Causes wafer in c	afers to be moved around inside the handler; device " Dn_1 / Sn_1 " is moved to device
Format: MV Dn 1 = sol	WDn 1 Sn 1 Dn 2 Sn 2	n = number	allowed.) to sending	Pipelining is automatically disabled, equivalent g PL0 .
Sn = 1 = slot $Sn = 1 = slot$ $Dn = 2 = de$ $Sn = 2 = slot$	to the table (1-25) stination device code $(0-4, 0)$ stination device code $(0-4, 0)$ of number $(1-25)$,9-12,14-15)	NOTE!	To use this command properly, the wafer destination must be vacant. Use ?M to verify this beforehand.

For device addresses, see listings included in the information entitled **Specifics for Random Access Material Handler** on the page following the **HW** command.

This command will move wafers *to* the chucktop. It cannot be used to move wafers *from* the chucktop (use **PG** command instead).

Direct moves between cassette slots are not supported. Rather, wafers must be moved from a cassette slot to another station (such as prealigner or hold station), and then to the destination cassette slot. Therefore, cassette -to-cassette moves require two **MW** commands.

EXAMPLES (spaces added for clarity):

MW D4S6 D10S0	Moves a wafer from cassette 4, slot 6 (D4S6) to hold station (D10S0).
MW D3S14 D10S0	Moves a wafer from cassette 3, slot 14 (D3S14) to the hold station (D10S0).
MW D1S6 D12S0	Moves a wafer from cassette 1, slot 6, to the chucktop.
MW D11S0 D0S0	Moves a wafer from the quick loader (D11S0) and returns it to its "origin." Note that device 0 (D0S0) may be used when the destination is not known to the host. For example, a wafer on the prealigner may be sent to the hold station and then later transferred to its "origin" without the host having to know where the wafer came from. Because the handler mapped the wafers originally, it knows the locations of those wafers at all times (assuming one was not incorrectly removed from the system).
MW D1S14 D10S0 and MW D10S0 D3S1	Shows how a wafer is moved from one cassette to another. The hold station (D10S0) is used as an intermediary since a wafer cannot be directly moved between slots. This wafer was moved from cassette 1, slot 14 (D1S14) to cassette 3, slot 1 (D3S1).

To move wafers from the probing area (the chucktop) to the handler and back without enabling pipelining, use the **PG** or **UW** commands. Any of the automatic handling commands (such as **HW**, **LO**, **BA**) will cause the pipeline to be filled starting with the wafer that followed the one before the MW was sent. For example, if wafers were being automatically loaded sequentially (implying pipelining was enabled) from cassette 1, and an **MW** was sent to interrupt the pipeline to load a wafer from cassette 4, cassette 1 will continue to be the current cassette when pipelining is resumed. This could be changed if the current cassette is changed (**SM70** command).

Since pipelining is disabled and the user is responsible for telling the prober which wafer to pick up, the prober will not automatically fetch the next wafer to be probed. If the user wants to re-start the automatic wafer cycling sequence of the prober, **PL1** should be sent to enable pipelining again (or send an automatic command such as **HW**, **LO**, **BA**).



8.4.2	ACTION COMMA	ANDS (continued)
PA RDP: AcN	PAUSE/CONTINUE PROBING	Pauses probing and moves the Z stage down. When the PA command is entered a second time, probing resumes. Pressing <pause cont=""></pause> has the same effect. If Pause/Continue messaging is enabled, CO is returned when probing is resumed.
PC RDP: AgJ	EDGE PROFILE WAFER	Obsolete. Use PZ command instead.
PG Format: PGDn 1 Dn 1 = sourc Sn 1 = slot n Dn 2 = destin Sn 2 = slot n Rn = unloa	PUT AND GET WAFER Sn ₁ Dn ₂ Sn ₂ Rn n = number the device code $(1-4, 9-11, 14-15)$ umber $(1-25)$ nation device code $(0-4, 9-11, 14-15)$ umber the reason $(0, 3-4)$	Moves a wafer from and to the chucktop. The source is the location of the new wafer; the destination applies to the wafer currently on the chucktop. All stations between the source and chucktop (that is, the prealign and quickloader stations) must be empty. Pipelining is automatically disabled. The wafer on the chucktop is unloaded to the destination device with the status supplied by the reason code. The souce wafer is then transferred to the prealign station where it is prealigned and the ID read (if the reader is enabled and the reading has not already been done). Next, the wafer is
For device add. included in the Random Acces following the H	resses and reason codes, see listings e information entilled Specifics for ss Material Handler on the page IW command.	placed onto the quickloader, where it is then transferred to the chucktop.

EXAMPLES (spaces added for clarity):

PG D4S7 D4S6R0	Unload current wafer to cassette 4, slot 6 (it has been probed – thus, R0). Get next wafer
	from cassette 4, slot 7.

PG D2S7 D0S0 R3 Moves the wafer on the chucktop back to its original location (**D0S0**) and fetches a new wafer from cassette 2, slot 7 (**D2S7**). The wafer that was on the chucktop was unloaded due to an autoalign fail (**R3**). This next wafer (from cassette 2, slot 7) is moved to the prealigner and quick loader as usual, before being loaded to the chucktop. If the ID reader is enabled, the wafer ID will be read, too. It is assumed that the prealigner and quickloader are available to receive this new wafer.

Note that the origin device (**D0S0**), may be used when the destination is not known by the host. For example, a wafer on the chucktop may be sent to the hold station and then later transferred to its "origin" without the host having to know the wafer's original slot location. Because the handler mapped all the wafers initially, it knows the locations of all wafers at all times. This is one of the reasons why a wafer should never be manually removed from the system without the handler knowing about it.

PG D10S0 D4S2 R0 Moves the wafer on the chucktop to cassette 4, slot 2 (D4S2) and fetches a wafer from the hold station (D10S0) The reason code used specifies a normal unload (R0).

This command does not permit moves between cassettes and slots. Use the MW command for these moves.

8.4.2

PROBE ONE WAFER RDP: AcL ROUTINE: The user manually (or over I/O) executes the wafer unload/loc command only invokes the wafer probe routine and not the e After all die are probed, the forcer is left under the probes at As of Vision SW REV DD, the status is of the wafer is return	Instructs the prober begin probing according to the current autoprobe mode. This doesn't load a wafer; it assumes a wafer is already loaded and located at First Die. In any automatic probe mode, a TS (Test Start) is returned; in External probe mode, an SP (Start probing) is returned. wad, auto alignment, and wafer profiling commands. (The ntire autoprobe cycle of fetch, profile, align, and probe.) last die probed, and the Z stage is in the down position.	Added 5/14/96
PW PREPARE SPECIFIC WAFER FOR LOADING Format: PWDnSn Dn = source device code (1-4, 9-10, 14-15) Sn = slot number (1-25) For device addresses, see listings included in the information entitled Specifics for Random Access Material Handler on the page following the HW command.	Removes the wafer from the specified device; the wafer is prealigned and the ID is read (if enabled and not already read). The wafer is then transferred to the quickloader. (Pipelining is suspended.)	See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about the new PT command.
EXAMPLE: PWD3S12	The wafer is moved from cassette 3 slot 12 through prealigner to the quickloader.	
PZ PROFILE WAFER THICKNESS RDP: AgI AgI NOTE: The profiler (NCES) must be installed.	Measures the thickness of the wafer on the chuck. This data is used during probing to calculate the Z stage contact height. The Noncontact Edge Sensor scans the wafer and calculates the Z Up values. When operation is completed, the forcer is left beneath the air sensor and the Z stage is left at 200 mils. If the option FIND CENTER is enabled, the NCES also scans the wafer for its diameter and center.	
RI RAISE RETRACTABLE INKER	Raises a special articulated inker out of the probe array area so probing can be continued.	
SA SOUND ALARM	Halts the current process and turns on the buzzer and light. The <pause> key (or CE via External I/O) will turn off the beeping and light; the next <pause> (or PA) will continue the process.</pause></pause>	See the supplement at the end of the section for more information about the SA command.

ACTION COMMANDS (continued)



٦

8.4.2	ACTION COM	MAN	NDS (continued)
SD A and B C C D	SET THE CURRENT DRIVE SPECIFIER = Floppy drives (3 1/2") = Floppy (5 1/4") = Hard (RTM) = Hard		Sets the default drive for writing to and reading from disk. The drive specifier can be changed by explicitly including a drive letter in the DD , LF , and SF commands. Same as Line 02 in the Disk Utility Menu.
	EXAMPLE: SDA	•	Sets the current drive to A: (the 3 1/2" drive).

Valid drives are A to D. Note that the colon is not needed in this command as it is in the other disk-related commands.

SF Format:	SFs	STORE PRODUC "s" = ASC	T FILES TO DISK II string containing the product name		Writes the contents of the prober's current setup data to one or more disk files. The syntax is the same as the DD command in that the drive specifier is optional.
			, r		Up to 8 separate files could be created (the same 8 addressed by the upload/download commands).
		EXAMPLES:	SFC:WAFER1	•	Save product file to drive C:.
			SFWAFER1	•	Save product file to current drive.

In this example, all product files called "WAFER1" are saved to prober drive C. The drive specifier "C" is only necessary if the current drive is something other than drive C. Note that the colon is used to separate the drive letter from the file name.

TCTEST COMPLETRDP:BAn1,n2,n3 (See Section 8.5 - RDP PRC)Format:TCnRange: $0 - 255$ The Bin Code/Inker reference table descriptions for the SM24 command command.	E AND BIN DEVICE DTOCOL.) n = bin code appears in the l and the IK action	Signals the completion of testing on the current die and actuates one or more inkers, if enabled, according to the bincode-to-inker assignment table (SM24). The prober will also step to the next die in the probe pattern and isssue a TS (Test Start) message and pulse (if Autoprobe pattern is not External or Off).
ET MULTIPLE DIE RDP: BA Specifies bincode for each not it should be inked. See	TEST COMPLETE die and whether or e Section 8.5.	Signals the completion of testing on the current multiple die. This command is the equivalent of TC (Test Complete) for single die applications. Allows up to eight bincodes to be sent to the prober. Each bincode is delineated by the comma and can range from 0 to 255. Even if all die are not tested, all bins must be included.
EXAMPLES: ET2,1,0,2	Quad die probing: die $0 = 2$, die $1 = 1$, die $2 = 0$, die $3 = 2$
♦ ET3,15	Dual die probing: die $0 = 3$, die $1 = 1$	5
IMPORTA	NT: See Section 9 of thi	is manual for details on Multi–Die Probing.

8.4.2 ACTION COMMANDS (continued)					
TS GENERATE TEST START PULSE RDP: AgD	Causes the prober to generate a 1 millisecond start test pulse on the tester interface. It may be used when the host computer is separate from the tester in use. (Generally used only in OFF/EXTRN modes.)				
UL UNLOAD WAFER RDP: AdE MOTE: If Material Handling is not enabled, the forcer moves to the Home position and the Z stage is left at the Z Down limit. See also - information entitled Specifics for the Random Access Handler on the page following the HW command.	Moves the forcer to the unload position if a wafer is on the chuck and puts the Z stage at 200 mils. If a wafer is not on the chuck, there will be no X, Y, or Z motion. This command unloads the wafer on the chuck to its origin slot. In addition, the prober will command the handler to resume pipelining wafers, regardless of the success of the wafer load or unload.				
UWUNLOAD WAFER TO SPECIFIED DESTINATIONFormat:UWDnSnRnDn = destination device $(0-4, 9-10, 14-15)$ Sn = slot number $(1-25)$ Rn = unload reason	Causes the wafer to be unloaded from the chuck to the specified device and slot. The Handler is also instructed to cease pipelining wafers.				
For device addresses and reason codes, see the Material Handler , on the page following the I EXAMPLE: UWD10S0R4	e information titled Specifics for Random Access W command. Wafer is unloaded to hold station because of profile failure.				
VATURN CHUCK VACUUM "ON"/"OFF"RDP: AgEn $n = "0"$ OFFFormat: VAn $n = "1"$ ON	Switches the chuck vacuum on or off. Not all XY functions test for vacuum before moving, so it is possible to drop the wafer on the platen if the vacuum is off. In addition, any time the VA command is received, all profiler information is lost and the wafer must be reprofiled before a Z up or Z down is performed.				
ZD MOVE Z DOWN RDP: AdC NOTE: Z stage is in Down position during all XY movement.	Moves the Z stage down. If the Z stage is up, it moves i down according to the current Z travel mode. If the Z stage is down when this command is received, no Z motion takes place. The Z height the chuck reaches depends on the Z travel mode currently being used (Profile, Edge Sense, Limits)				



8.4.2	4.2 ACTION COMMANDS (continued)					
ZM RDP: AdK	MOVE Z TO SPECIFIED HEIGHT	Moves the Z stage to a hny desired height within the range of its current Z Up/Down limits.				
Format: 2 Range: 2 Units: 1	ZMn $n = desired height$ 2000 - Z Up Limit Depends on resolution of Z stage (1/2, 1, 1/4, 1/8 mil)					
NOTE: The de 20	te height selected must be at least 2000 (200 mil fined Z Up limit. (For example, if the Z Up Lim 00 and 3200. If the height selected is outside th	s) and less than or equal to the currently it is set to 320 mils, the range must be between is range, the Z Stage will not move.				
	EXAMPLE: ZM2570	Moves Z stage to 257.0 mils.				
ZR	MOVE Z RELATIVE TO CURRENT POSITION	Moves the Z stage to a height relative to its current position.				
Format: ZI	Rn $n = -2000$ to 2000 mils A negative number moves the stage down. A positive number moves the stage up.	The most common Z stage is the 0.5 mil resolution: others are 1.0, 0.25, and 0.1 mil. This resolution is important because it specifies the minimum movement permitted for the specific Z stage.				
Units:	Depends on resolution of Z stage (1/2, 1, 1/4, 1/8 mil)	Works with the Restrictive Z Mode option.				
Range:	2000 – Z Up Limit					
	EXAMPLES: ZR25	Raises the Z stage an additional 2.5 mils from its current height.				
		(NOTE: No leading symbol indicates "UP" direction.)				
	ZR-37.	5 Lowers the Z stage by 37.5 mils from its current height.				
	If the prober is equipped with a 0.25 m the parameter "n" to the parameter of the pa	il Z stage, then the prober will adjust he next suitable value.				
	EXAMPLES: ZR258	Raises the Z stage an additional 25.75 mils from its curren height.				
	ZR-39	9 <i>k</i> Lowers the Z stage40.0 mils from its current height.				
ZU RDP: AdF Units: 0.1	MOVE Z UP 3 Mil	Moves the Z stage up. If the Z stage is down, it moves it up according to the current Z travel mode. If the Z stage is up when this command is received, no Z motion takes place.				
NOTE: The	e Z stage is in the Down position during all XY	The Z height the chuck reaches depends on the Z travel mode currently being used (Profile Edge Sense I imits)				
mo	vement.	The processing of this command has been modified to respond to the double touchdown feature. Upon receiving a ZU , the prober raises the Z stage either once or twice, depending on whether double touchdown is enabled or disabled.				
		(See related commands SP40 and SP41.)				

special applications. Data is returned in 0.1 mil units.

8.4. 8.4.	3 3.1	MESSAGES 1 QUERIES AND RESPONSES					
COM	AMAND	RESPONSE					
?A Format:	?A0 ?A1 ?A2 ?A3	REQUEST HOT CHUCK DATAReturns:(Temperature) (Setpoint)Available from EG chuck onlyAT followed by ###.# series of digits AS and setpoint as an integer AD and delay as an integer (0-30 secs) AMn (n = 1 - EG hot chuck, n = 2 - non-EG hot chuck)					
EXAN	APLES:	 Prober returns AT123.4; the temperature is 123.4 Degrees. Prober returns AS111; the setpoint is 111 Degrees. Prober returns AD6; the time delay is 6 seconds. Prober returns AM1; the Hot Chuck is EG. 					
?B	REQ	UEST MISCELLANEOUS POSITION Returns the miscellaneous XY position data used in					

DATA

Range: 0 – 999999

Format returned (spaces added for clarity): AXnYn TXnYn CXnYn PXnYn

EXAMPLE:	AX20000Y50000	TX112Y100	CX10000Y10000	PX30000Y0	
	1	2	3	4	
1.	Primary alignment t the primary alignme will be reported.	arget position - ent target image	- the position of the . If primary target is	motor when the c not stored or Aut	operator teaches the system to Align not enabled, X0Y0
2.	Offset between Teac wafer isnot aligned, offset by 10 mils due	ch Die Corner a a value of X999 e to using the co	nd primary target po 9999 and Y999999 wi orner of the target "b	sition. If Teach Di ill be returned. Th pox" as a reference	ie Corner is not enabled, or if lese values have already been e.
3.	Offset between came is returned. Already	era and profiler offset by 10 mi	positions. If camra p s, as mentioned in It	position is not set, tem 2, above.	a default value of X0 and Y0
4.	Offset between prob X0 and Y0 will be re	e tip center and turned. Probe t	l profile position. If _l ip position is set thro	probe tip position ough the Profiler 1	is not set, a default value of Menu (<prog> key).</prog>
	If all values were at	default (meanii	ng Teach Die disable	d), output would ł	be:

AX0Y0TX99999999999999990X0Y0PX0Y0 (means "no information stored")

The **?B** command is only valid when Teach Die and Auto Align are enabled and an alignment reference point is stored. Otherwise, the all-default data line shown is returned to the host.

If the **?B** command is valid, a non-zero value will be returned for the profiler -to -camera offset and profiler -to -probe offset. The camera, probe tip, and profiler positions will show non-zero default values.



2	RE	QUE	ST HANDLER/ID STATUS	Returns the current Mater wafer ID. (See note below.	al Ha)	ndler	statu	ıs and	the
F	Format return	ied (sp	paces added for clarity):		С	Pn	Ln	Sn	Rn W
	1" if wafer or 0" if not	n chuc	k is profiled and aligned (if ena	bled) and completely probed					
	"1" if un "0" if no	proce	ssed wafer(s) available in any ca ocessed wafers are available	assette, the prealigner, or the qu	ickloa	ıder			
	"1 [;] "0 [;]	" if or " if nc	e or more unprocessed wafers a	are available in any cassette					
			The string "i" is the ID of th ID reader or entered by the was entered, this will be the	ne wafer on the chucktop. This I operator (from the <run id=""> sequential wafer number assign</run>	D was menu ed by	read 1). If 1 the p	by ar 10 ID rober	1	
EXAN ?C	APLES: Probe	er retu	erns string C P1 L0 S0 R0 W123-	-13 (spaces added for clarity)					
	This says:	1.	The water on the chuck has be	en probed (P1)					
	11110 511/51	2							
		4.	No more unprocessed wafers a	re available in the system (L0)					
		2. 3.	No more unprocessed wafers an There are no more unprocessed	re available in the system (L0) l wafers in any cassette (S0 R0)					
		2. 3. 4.	No more unprocessed wafers as There are no more unprocessed The ID of the wafer on the chu	re available in the system (L0) l wafers in any cassette (S0 R0) ck is 123–13					
?C	Probe	2. 3. 4. er retu	No more unprocessed wafers a. There are no more unprocessea The ID of the wafer on the chu rns string C P1 L1 S1 R1 WFAA3	re available in the system (L0) I wafers in any cassette (SORO) ck is 123–13 136–9 (spaces added for clarity)					
?C	Probe This says:	2. 3. 4. er retu 1.	No more unprocessed wafers a. There are no more unprocessed The ID of the wafer on the chu rns string C P1 L1 S1 R1 WFAA3 The wafer on the chuck has bee	re available in the system (L0) l wafers in any cassette (S0 R0) ck is 123–13 336–9 (spaces added for clarity) en probed (P1)					
?C	Probe This says:	2. 3. 4. er retu 1. 2.	No more unprocessed wafers a. There are no more unprocessed. The ID of the wafer on the chu rns string C P1 L1 S1 R1 WFAA3 The wafer on the chuck has bee Some unprocessed wafers are a	re available in the system (L0) l wafers in any cassette (S0 R0) ck is 123–13 B36–9 (spaces added for clarity) en probed (P1) available in the Material Handler	(L1)				
?C	Probe This says:	2. 3. 4. er retu 1. 2. 3.	No more unprocessed wafers at There are no more unprocessed The ID of the wafer on the chu rns string C P1 L1 S1 R1 WFAA3 The wafer on the chuck has bee Some unprocessed wafers are a There are unprocessed wafers i	re available in the system (L0) I wafers in any cassette (S0 R0) ck is 123–13 R36–9 (spaces added for clarity) en probed (P1) available in the Material Handler in the cassettes (S1 R1)	(L1)				
?C	Probe This says:	2. 3. 4. er retu 1. 2. 3. 4.	No more unprocessed wafers a. There are no more unprocessed The ID of the wafer on the chu rns string C P1 L1 S1 R1 WFAA3 The wafer on the chuck has bee Some unprocessed wafers are a There are unprocessed wafers i The ID of the wafer on the chu	re available in the system (L0) I wafers in any cassette (S0 R0) ck is 123–13 B36–9 (spaces added for clarity) en probed (P1) available in the Material Handler in the cassettes (S1 R1) ack is FAA336–9	(L1)				

Horizon Series 254523-080 REV B

cassette, so the receiver is the same as the sender.

8.4.3.1 QUERIES AND RESPO	DNSES (continued)			
?D REQUEST CURRENT PROBE CARD TOUCHDOWN COUNTER VALUE Format returned: DTn	Returns a value representing the number of times the probe pins have made contact with the wafer. The probe card touchdown counter value is set with the command SP19 .			
?E RDP: CA	Returns a code indicating the number of the last error (can only be read once).			
Format returned: En $n = 0$ to 999Range: $0 - 999$ $(n = "0" - no error)$				
RDP Format returned: Error code followed by the ASCII text of the message. No error is indicated by the sequence STX ETX with no text between (null).				
EXAMPLE: E12 Last error was #12 (WAFER TRANSFER ERROR). NOTE: When low pressure or vacuum to the handler is detected, resulting in an Emergency Stop state, the messages EMERGENCY STOP and LOW SYSTEM AIR/VACUUM are displayed on the material handler monitor screen. If the host issues an I/O command requesting handler motion, an MF response is sent by the prober notifying of the problem. If the operator sends the query error command ?E, the prober will respond with 283 (LOW SYSTEM AIR/VACUUM).				

?F	REQUEST MICRO COORDINATES	Returns the current microdie coordinates and site number.
Reply format: Units: 0.1 mil/ If the probes ar- list, the site nun	XxYySn 1 micron e not over a site defined in the micro nber returned is 0 ("S0").	The X and Y coordinates are given in steps from the current micro origin. The "n" is the site number corresponding to these coordinates as they exist in the microsite list. See also Action Commands GF and FC and miscellaneous Setup Command RF .

QUERIES AND RESPONSES (continued)



8.4.3	3.1 QUERIES AND RESPO	DNSES (continued)
?G	REQUEST INK DOT INSPECTION DATA	Requests Ink Dot Inspection data. The transfer of inspection summary data follows the order and content of the data which can be printed. The values transferred are whole positive numbers. "FOV" refers to the camera's field of view.

Input: ?G0 LAST INK DOT INSPECTION RESULTS

Format returned (spaces added for clarity): Pb Wr H rXr Yr Ar Cr Vb En

Р	=	Pass Status: P0=failed, P1=passed
W	=	Dot Width: ####.#
Η	=	Dot H eight: ####.#
Х	=	Drift from Reference in X: ####.#
Y	=	Drift from Reference in Y: ####.#
А	=	Weighted Dot Area (% of Reference): ####
С	=	Central Weighted Area (% of Reference): ####
V	=	Field of View Exceeded: V0=no, V1=yes
Е	=	Error: $0 = $ none,VM error number, or -1
		(not supported by Vision Module)

Dot dimensions and drift values given are ASCII real values. Leading zeros are not used so the #'s represent the maximum field size. Unless otherwise specified, the assumed units are mils. If the scale is Metric, the assumed units are micrometers (and one decimal place is dropped).

If a non-zero error is reported in the E (error) field, the rest of the output string contains "*"s instead of values (that is, "P*W*H*X*Y*A*C*V*").



Background Trained (0,1) _____ Parameters Loaded Status (0,1,2).

"0" = not loaded

"1" = loaded from disk "2" = loaded from external I/O

The inspection status also appears on the Ink Dot Inspection summary display.

Horizon Series 254523-080 REV B

8.4.3.1	QUERIES AND RESPONSES (continued)				
?Н	REQUEST ABSOLUTE MOTOR POSITION	Returns the position in 0.1 mil (machine coordinate) steps from the Harbor position (0,0 lower right corner of the platen).			
Format returned: Range: -999999	HXxYy 9 to 9999999				
?I REQUEST FIRST DIE POSITION, WAFER CENTER POSITION, AND WAFER DIAMETER		Returns the positions in 0.1 mil (machine coordinate) steps from the Harbor position (0,0 lower right corner of the platen).			
Format returned (spaces added for clarity): $IX_1Y_1X_2Y_2$ Dd		First Die position is for the current wafer; wafer center and diameter are for the center of the wafer or chuck. The fixed coordinate system has X increasing to the left and Y increasing towards the back of the prober.			
Range: -99999	9 to 999999				

First Die Position (first XY pair):

When the first die is under the probes and the probes are aligned to the pads, the motor is at this coordinate. If first die has not been set, **X0Y0** will be returned for this value.

Wafer Center Position (second XY pair):

If the wafer center has been measured by the profiler, this data is the value returned. If the profiler is not used or this value is not measured (because Profile with Find Center option is disabled), then chuck center position is returned. If the forcer is moved to this position, the center of the wafer (or chuck) will be beneath the probes.

Wafer Diameter (Dd)

If the Profiling and PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER options are enabled, the measured diameter is returned (units = mils). If disabled, the wafer diameter (Line 04, Set Parameter Menu or SP4) is returned (units = MM).

EXAMPLE: **IX68161Y15547X77432Y38683D150**

First Die Location: (6816.1, 1554.7)
 Wafer Center Location: (7743.2, 3868.3)
 Wafer Diameter: 150 mils



electroglas 254523–080 REV B

?J REQUEST PROBE MARK INSPEC	TION DATA	Requests the Probe Mark Inspection data. The transfer of inspection summary data follows the order and content of the data which can be printed. The values transferred are whole positive numbers (unsigned).	
Input: ?J0 LAST PROBE MARK INSPE	CTION RESULI	S	
	Format returned	d (spaces added for clarity): Pb Fb Ib Mb Ab Db En	
	P =	Passed: P0=no. P1=ves	
NOTE: If a non-zero error is	F =	Pad Found: F0=no, F1=yes	
reported in the E field, the	I =	Pad Inspected: I0=no, I1=yes	
rest of the output string	M =	Probe Mark Found: MU=no, M1=yes Probe Mark Area Dig Enough: A0=no, A1=yes	
values (that is	A = D =	D rifted: $D0=n_0$ D1=ves	
"P*F*I*M*A*D*")	E =	Error: 0=none,VM error number, or -1	
		(not supported by Vision Module)	
Input: ?JISn INSPECTION SUMMARY	Format r	eturned (spaces added for clarity):	
$\hat{S} = Summary Type:$		Italia munham	
" 0 " = Wafer	1	For reference $\longrightarrow 1 \ 2 \ 3 \ 4 \ 5 \ 6 \ 7 \ 8$	
"1" = Total		In Pn Fn In Pn Fn Sn Dn (
		¹ Die Inspected — 1 2 Die Passed	
		3 Die Failed	
		4 Pads Inspected	
		5 Pads Passed	
		6 Pads Failed	
		 Pads with Probe Marks Area Ioo Small Pads with Probe Marks Drifted 	
		9 Dies Consecutive Failed (wafer summary only)	
Input: ?J2 INSPECTION STATUS	Format retur	ned (spaces added for clarity): Fb Tb Vb Lr	
The inspection status also appears on	the	Functional (0,1)	
Probe Mark Inspection summary disp	lay.	"0" = no \downarrow Pads Trained (0,1)	
I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I		First Pad Valid (0,1)	
		Parameters Loaded Status (1,2,3)	
		"0" = not loaded "1" = loaded from disk	
		"2" = loaded from external I/O	
?L REQUEST MULTIPROBE LOCAT	TION CODE	Returns a numeric code describing orientation of multiple dia being tested. See Section 0 for details on	
Range: 0 to 10		Multi-Die Probing.	
Nulli-Dic House,			
Returns: Value corresponding to the user-	selected		
Returns: Value corresponding to the user- location code ("0" returned when	selected multi–		

3

4

7

= slot empty

= slot occupied by unprobed wafer

= slot occupied by problem wafer

= slot occupied by wafer not scheduled

5 = slot occupied by probed wafer

for probing (skip)

8.4.3.1 **QUERIES AND RESPONSES (continued)** ?MD **REQUEST HANDLER DEVICE DATA** FORMAT: ?MDmSn m = device code / n = slot numberThe values allowed for m and n, and the format of the returned data, are: ?MDmS0 CASSETTE MAP Returns the cassette mapping information. The numbers s1 to s25 are "Slot Status" numbers m = cassette number (1 to 4)corresponding to slots 1 to 25 of the specified cassette. Format Returned: M s 1 s 2 s 3 ... s 25 If the ID read Fail Recover mode is set to IGNORE and the ID read fails, the wafer is probed and its status The values and meanings for Slot Status are: becomes "probed" without any indication that an ID read fail occurred. The response to ?MDmS0 will simply 1 = unmapped slotindicate which wafers were probed (status = 5). 2 = slot empty, wafer in process (on prealigner, The handler returns rational data to the ?MD status quickloader, chuck, or hold station)

request after power–up with the main cover open. If no cassettes are present, **?MD1S0** will return all "1s" (not mapped) and **?MD1S1** will return "**S1E0W**". If power–up is done with a previously mapped cassette in place, its status is preserved and available via external I/O.

If a previously mapped cassette is removed while the handler is powered down and then replaced after power-up (before closing main cover), its last status will be preserved and available, but the status will be reset to unmapped when the cover is closed. To retain the old status, use the < RECOVER > key and indicate that the cassette has not changed.

REQUEST CASSETTE MAP OF CASSETTE #4 EXAMPLE: ?MD4S0 DATA RETURNED -M 5 5 6 5 2 2 2 4 4 3 3 3 3 3 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 Slots 1, 2, 4 contain probed wafers Slot 3 contains a problem wafer Slots 5, 6, 7 are empty, their wafers are in process Slots 8, 9 contain unprobed wafers Slots 10-14 are empty Slots 15-25 are unmapped ?MDmSn SLOT STATUS Returns the status of the requested slot. In this format, "s" is the Slot Status (described above); "e" is the Error m = cassette number (1 to 4)Code; and "i" is the wafer ID (no characters if ID not n = slot number (1 to 25)read). Format returned: SsEeWi Note that some status data is unavailable when the Error Code Values: wafer is not present in the slot since some status data = probed, no error 4 = profiling fail 0 follows the wafer, not the slot of origin. = prealign fail 1 5 = lost wafer2 = ID read fail6 = unknown wafer 3 = align failEXAMPLE: ?MD4S21 REQUEST SLOT STATUS OF CASSETTE #4, SLOT 21 DATA RETURNED: S6E3W456-13 Slot contains problem wafer, align failure; wafer ID is "456–13."

(?M Query Variations Continued)



See the Supplement at the end of the section for more information about the **?MD** commands

Updated 5/14/96 per Material Handler Software REV HC

?M REQUES	T HANDLER DEVICE DATA (continu	ued)			
?MD0S0	HANDLER SYSTEM STATUS				
Format Returned: Pb		peline Status: $b = 0 - Off; 1 - 0$ ain Cover Status: $b = 0 - Close$ assette 1-4 Status: $b = 0 - Not 1$	Dn d; 1 – O Present;	pen 1 – Pre	esent
	EXAMPLE: ?MD0S0	REQUEST HANDLER SYS	TEM STA	ATUS	
R	EPLY – POM1A1B1C1D0	REPLY: Pipeline is "OFF" Main Cover is ope Cassettes 1–3 are Cassette 4 is not p	en present resent		
?MD0S1	HANDLER REVISION DATA				
Format Returned: SrvcXrvcArvcI	Prvc $S = System$ X = Processor A = Arm Processo P = Prealign Pro	$ \begin{array}{rcl} r & = Software I \\ v & = Software I \\ sor & c & = Hardware \\ cessor \end{array} $	Revision Revision Revisior	Letter Numbo 1 Lette	er r
	EXAMPLE: ?MD0S1	REQUEST HANDLER RE	SION .	DATA	
	REPLY – SAIBXA2CAA2BPA2A		Soft REV	Soft Ver	Hd RE
		 (S) System (X) Processor (A) Arm Processor (P) Prealign Processor 	A A A A	1 2 2 2	В С В А
?MD9S0	PREALIGNER STATUS				
Format Returned: WnDnSnEnIn	Wn = Wafer Pres Dn, Sn = Origin Cas En = Error Code In = Wafer ID S	tent: $n = 0$ - Not Present; 1 - Present; Network Not Present; 1 - Presette, Slot: $n = 0-25$; 0 - No We e: see "?MDmSn" for error code String: $n = ID$ string; None if ID	resent afer s Not Rea	d	
	EXAMPLE: ?MD9S0	REQUEST PREALIGNER	R STATU	'S	
R	EPLY – W1D4S16E0ICMOS-102	Wafer is present From cassette 4, There is no error	slot 16		

	?MD10S0	Hold Station
	?MD11S0	Quickloader
Updated	?MD12S0	Chucktop
5/14/96 per Material		The prober intercepts the ?MD12S0 chuck status query command, if no wafer is on the chuck. In this case, W0D0S0E0I is returned through external I/O.
Handler Software REV HC	?MD13S0	Transfer Arm

8.4.3.1	QUERIES AND RESPONSES (continued)			
?N Range: -9999999 Unit: 0.1 mil	REQUEST PROFILER DATA to 999999	A Returns the X and Y position in machine coordinates of the three edge points relative to the flat found by the profiler during the Find Center operation.		
Format returned	(spaces added for clarity): BXnYn LX	anyn RXnYn		
	Example: BX1000Y250 LX5000Y650 RX15000Y50	00 - 1st position (bottom right corner) * 00 - 2nd position (upper left corner) * 00 - 3rd position (upper right corner) * * Assumes flat is at 0 degrees. * *		
If edge profiling ha	as not been performed, then the return	a is 0,0 for all three points: BX0Y0LX0Y0RX0Y0		
?O REQU RDP: CM	UEST CURRENT OPTION SETTING n = "0" (disabled n = "1" (enabled)	S Returns a message indicating the current enabled/ disabled status of the system's major options. d)		
Italic numbers for 1 M 2 A 3 P 4 W 5 S 6 W 7 H 8 A 9 Ir 10 P	Format returned (spaces added for cla Format returned (spaces added for cla laterial Handling Status	I 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 rity): O Mn An Pn Bn Sn Wn Hn Tn Dn Kn		
NOTE: Only the F queries. A <i>EXAMPLE:</i>	G model TC–2000 Thermal Chuck is lso, the RDP protocol command indic <i>OM1A1P0B0S0W1H0T0I0C0</i>	 s supported by the Hot Chuck and Temp Comp cates only the first four options. Material Handling, Auto Align, and Wafer Mapping are enabled; the other options are disabled. 		
P F RDP: CG See Secti informat	REQUEST CURRENT XY POSITION on 8.5 (RDP Protocol) for more ion about this RDP command.	Returns the position of the forcer in die coordinates with respect to first die. This is the same coordinate reported on the monitor. Coordinates obey coordinate quadrant settings (and preset XY coordinate of First Die).		
Range: –9999999 Format returned:	n = X and Y absolut XnYn die coordinate position	te on		
		<u>۸</u>		



8.4.3.1	QUERIES AND RESPONSES (continued)				
?Q0	RETURN STATUS OF SETTINGS IN PROFILER MENU	Returns the status of the settings in the Profiler Menu. This command is used to validate the proper setting of all positions before allowing the first wafer to be tested. Corresponding commands are MP , PH , PM , PN , PO , and PP .			
Format return b = "0" b = "1" EXA	hed (spaces added for clarity): Q Cb Tb Pb Z – Position not set – Position set Probe Tip Clean Position Continuity Test Position Probe Tip Center Position Probe Tip Z Height Position Camera Center Position MPLE: ?Q0 returns QCITOP1Z1C0	 b Cb 2b Tb Pb Zb Cb b D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D			
?Q1	RETURN STATUS OF CENTER REFERENCE SETTINGS	Returns the status of the Center Reference settings. The Center Reference settings are made through the FD , SM74 , SM75 , SM76 , and SM77 commands.			
Format return	ned (spaces added for clarity): Q Eb Sb RXs Center Reference Status ——— XY Distance Status — Distance between Wafer Center and First Die Shift Tolerance ————	Yy TXxYy E1/E0 S1/S0 RXxYy TXxYY			
EXAMPLE	: ?Q1 returns QE1S1RX780Y613TX100Y85	 Center reference is enabled (E1) XY distances have been set and calculated (S1) XY distance is 78.0, 61.3 mils from wafer center to First XY tolerance is 10.0, 8.5 mils from center of First Die 			

8.4.3.1 **QUERIES AND RESPONSES (continued)** ?R REQUEST STATE VARIABLES **Fb Cn* Rb Wb Pb Eb Format returned (spaces added for clarity): Sn Ab Frober Run Code _ (Codes listed below) Prober Run Subcode First Die IS/IS NOT Set Reference IS/IS NOT Stored

Wafer IS/IS NOT on the Chuck -

Wafer IS/IS NOT Edge Profiled_ Wafer IS/IS NOT Auto Aligned

Wafer IS/IS NOT Profiled _

* Cn		** Sn	
n = 0	System is idle	n = 0	System is waiting for commands
1	Prober is in FIND TARG procedure	1	Prober is unloading
2	in ALIGN SCAN	2	loading
3	in PROBE one wafer	3	autoaligning
4	in AUTOPROBE (load to	4	in ALIGN SCAN
	unload, and repeat)	5	profiling
5	up/down loading memory	6	prealigning (if I/O "retry
6	in TEST CYCLE		prealign" is used)
7	in initializing	7	probing a wafer
		8	is busy (after a keypress)
(negati	ve number means function is in PAUSE).	9	Procedure has been aborted
		10	Prober is doing disk transfer
		11	Prober is doing XIO transfer

READ ID COMMAND

Returns: WwDdSsEeIi Follows the format for the "?MD9S0" command:

?RID

b = 1 - IS

b = 0 - IS NOT

))

shows the format for the	L
w = wafer present $"0" - No$ "1" - Yes	
d = source device code	
s = source slot number	
e = error code * (Example: 2 = ID Reader fail)	
i = wafer ID	
* These are not the prober error codes but the error code that are listed for the ?MD command.	s

Causes ID to be read on the wafer at the prealign station (even if it has already been read, successfully or not).

This command is typically used only if the ID fail mode is set to "HOLD".



	8.4.3.1	QUER	RIES AND RESPON	SES (continued)	
	?S RDP: CH		REQUEST STATUS	Returns the prober status. sensor is in contact.	Also reports whether the edge
	Format returned: S Z (U,D)	SZaWnCn W (0,1)	C (0,1)	If the edge sensor is not us Profile, the response for the sensor) indicates:	ed but Z travel mode is set to ne third parameter (edge
	<pre>w chuck position U = up D = down NOTE: Status of the Also, when i variable ind probe tip po</pre>	vafer/chuck 0 = "OFF" 1 = "ON" e edge sensor is r in the profile mo- icates whether or sition is on or of	<pre>edge sensor 0 = no contact 1 = contact eturned in real time. de, the C-status not the current f the wafer.</pre>	 C1 = the current die und position) is within t C0 = the current position outside the wafer be When the edge sensor is no will be "1" (contact). 	er the probes (X and Y he wafer boundary a under the probe tips is boundary ot plugged in, the return status
		EXAM	PLE: SZUW1C0	Chuck is up, wafer is on the was sensed. Or, if the Z moa position is outside the bound	chuck, and no edge contact le is profile, the current ary of the wafer.
	?SM15 QUERY FOR RESPONSE MESSAGE The prober's response is : SM15Ibbbbbbbbbbb b = 1 if the response message is enable b = 0 if the response message is disable		SPONSE MESSAGES message is enabled message is disabled.	This new command allows t for its response setup – tha prober should send message conditions.	he user to query the prober t is, whether or not the es to the host under certain
	There are 13 res	sponse message g MF/MC on XY r MF/MC on Z mo MF/MC on optic MF/MC on rest o Test Start messag Test Complete m Pattern Complet	groups. They are: notion onal devices of commands ge (TS) uessage (TC) e message (PC)	Pause/continue messag Alarm messages (An) Wafer Complete (PC) Enhanced PC (PCLSR Enhanced TS (TF, TA, Pause Pending message	e (PA/CO) W) TR, TM) : (PP)
See the Supplement at the end of the section for more information about the following new commands:	?SM102	F PROFII	REQUEST STATUS LE BEFORE ALIGN	RETURNS: SM102Pb	b = 0 Disabled b = 1 Enabled
25M70 25M105 25M110 25M111 25M115	?SM103	WAFER ON	REQUEST STATUS PREALIGN OPTION	RETURNS: SM103Pp	p = 0 Disabled p = 1 Enabled
?SM116 ?SM119	?SM104	l AUJ	REQUEST STATUS FO LIGHT ADJUST	RETURNS: SM104Ab	b = 0 Disabledb = 1 Enabled

8.4.3	.1 QUERIES AND RESPO	NSES (continued)
?SP35 Format: b = L	QUERY OCR ILLUMINATION ?SP35Lb amp select: "0" – main OCR lamp "1" – auxiliary OCR lamp	Returns: Vv v = Intensity Value: 0 – 255
?SP36	QUERY LIGHT CONTROL MODE	Returns: Mm m = Light Control Mode: "0" – Manual "1" – Auto Dual Lamps "2" – Auto Main Lamp "3" – Auto Auxiliary Lamp
?SP37 Requests	QUERY MISCELLANEOUS OCR SETUP DATA read mode, display time, and filter size.	Returns: MmDdFf $M = Read Mode:$ "0" - Conservative "1" - Aggressive $d = Display Time:$ "0" - 1/2 sec "1" - 5 sec "2" - 20 sec $f = Filter Size:$ 1, 3, 5, 7, 9
?SP40	REQUEST STATUS DOUBLE TOUCHDOWN	RETURNS SP40Db $b = 0$ Disabled b = 1 Enabled
?SP41	REQUEST STATUS DOUBLE TOUCHDOWN CLEARANCE	RETURNS: SP41Zz z = the number of MILS required to break contact between the probe tips and pads.
?T Range:	REQUEST THETA POSITION - 7603 to 7603	Returns the current theta position in motor steps. The prober's response is Tn. Refer to the MT action command.
?U Range:	REQUEST TOTAL PROBING "UP" TIME $hh = 0-23$ $mm = 0-59$ $EXAMPLE:$ $U14:10$	Returns the time in integers (hours and minutes). The prober's response is Uhh:mm. Time is 14:10 (colon character is included).


?W RDP: CU	REQUEST WAFER ID	Returns the current wafer ID string. If the ID was read from the wafer, the exact data read is what is returned to the host.
Format: ?Wn	n = 0 to 3	If the Wafer ID Reader option is enabled (OCR or ba
Format returned		code), the prober returns the operator-entered device type and list number and the prober-assigned wafer
?wu returns i (?W can	also be used)	number from the Run ID Menu. The maximum length for the device ID and lot number
?W1 returns f ?W2 returns f ?W3 returns f	the device ID the lot number the wafer number Menu only	is 10 characters each, and the maximum length of the wafer number is six digits. In this case, the retuerned wafer ID is a concatenation of the ID, lot number, an wafer number.
NOTES: The and increase	wafer number entered through the <run not the current wafer. When the <load> I emented by one (1) and assigned to this ne i if OCR is used.</load></run 	ID> key menu is the number for the <i>next wafer to be loaded</i> key is pressed, the wafer number just entered will be w wafer. The prober always assigns this sequential number
If th ?W1 read	e ID Reader is enabled, ?W/?W0 return th , ?W2 , ?W3 can still be used to read the inder.	at string regardless of the data in the Run ID Menu. Howe dividual fields in the Run ID Menu independent of the ID
EXAMPLES:	ID Reader is present ID is "381CB-19"	2W and 2W0 return 381CB-19
	Run ID Menu has device type = $A39$,	W1 returns A39
1	Run ID Menu has lot number = 837B,	?W2 returns 837B
(Current wafer number is 7.	?W3 returns 7
i	ID Reader is present, ID is "381CB–19,"	?W and ?W0 return 381CB-19
Run ID Menu is empty.		?W1 returns nothing
	Current wafer number is 21.	<i>W3 returns 21</i>
?Y	REOUEST YIELD DATA	Returns the yield data collected by the prober.
RDP: CP		The number of good, bad, and ugly die is returned as well as the number of die in each of the 16 bins
All variable	s are 4 byte integers.	(0-15). Good and bad die are defined via the
		good and bad totals count all 256 bins, not just the first 16 bins.
Format returne	ed: GnBnUnDnDnDnDnDnDnDnDnDn	nDnDnDnDnDnDnDn
	Gn: = number of good die	
	Un: = number of ugly die	
NOTE: The I	Dn: = bin count for each bin, beg	inning with bin U
same	Note the semicolon between the bad die o	count and the bin 0 data.
RDP	format: n,n;n,n,n,n,n,n,n,n,n,n,n,n,n , n , n , n , 	i,n
For n	nore information about the CP command, s	see Section 8.5 (RPD Protocol).
?Z RDP: CN	REQUEST CURRENT Z HEIGHT	?Z0 returns the current height of the Z stage.
		221 returns compensation data (no RDP). For

Horizon Series 254523-080 REV B

See the Supplement at the end of the

section for information about new command **?X010**

8.4.3 MESSAGES (continued)

8.4.3.2 UPLOAD/DOWNLOAD FEATURE

Via the upload/download feature, three fields of data are transferred: length, upload/- download data, and checksum. All characters transferred are in ASCII except for the line terminators.

A memory block feature for external I/O allows for the uploading and downloading of setup data and other information. The handshake function between the prober and the tester or host computer is available over both the GPIB and serial ports.

Types Of Data Files Stored To Disk

Eight files can be transmitted over the I/O ports:

- Menu parameters setup (DEFAULT.PRM)
- Row list (DEFAULT.ROW)
- Learn list (DEFAULT.LRN)
- Micro list (DEFAULT.MIC)
- Alignment data (DEFAULT.PAC, DEFAULT.PA2, or, for View systems, .PAT)
- OCR (Optical Character Recognition) data (DEFAULT.OCR)
- IDI (Ink Dot Inspection) data (DEFAULT.IDI)
- PMI (Probe Mark Inspection) data (DEFAULT.PMI)

The name for each file is user-defined, contains one to eight characters, and has a prober-assigned extension (for example, .PRM or .ROW). These are the file names that are stored on the disk. For file transfer, no file name is used since the data is already stored in the prober's memory. Each data file type is represented by a pair of I/O commands: Upload, pertaining to data received *from* the prober; and Download, for data transmitted *to* the prober. These commands are described in **Table 8–2**.

Each field starts a new line. The upload/download data may consist of several lines; the maximum line length is 64 characters not including the terminators. "Length" is the total number of upload/download data characters sent (terminators, length, and checksum data are excluded). In **Table 8–2**, these fields are enclosed in brackets ([...])for readability; the brackets are not sent as part of the protocol.

Data File Format

Each data file is organized into blocks of 64 ASCII data characters per line. Each block is terminated by the user-defined terminator character(s) selected from the I/O Control Menu's Line 06. There may be 0, 1, or 2 terminator characters, depending on the current protocol and user selections, specifically those shown in the table below:

SERIAL	GPIB
CR (Carriage Return) only LF (Line Feed) only CR and LF	CR and EOI LF and EOI CR/LF and EOI EOI



See the Supplement at the end of the section for more information

Table updated 5/14/96	TABLE 8–2 UPLOAD/DOWNLOAD COMMANDS					
	Command	Data	Includes			
	UB / DB	INSPECTION - PROBE MARK	See information bel	low.		
	UK / DK	INSPECTION - INK DOT	See information bel	low.		
	UF / DF	MICRO LIST	Micro die list data			
	UO / DO	OPTICAL CHARACTER RECOGNITION (OCR)	See information belo	ow.		
	UP / DP	PRU	Alignment data. Init first and second refe	tializes alignment image unit with both erence data and position of first die.		
	UQ / DQ	LEARN LIST	Learn list data			
	UR / DR	ROW LIST	Row list data			
	US / DS	SETUP	Parameter and setur	p data (such as die size, wafer diameter, probe mode)		
Added per ProberVision Software	UV / DV	MACHINE-DEPENDENT VARIABLES	See information belo	ow.		
REV DB			CAUTION			
		All parameters accessed by prober menus are modified by the DS command, including the I/O parameters. Unless the current I/O setup matches exactly the setup you are down—loading, the communication link will fail unpredictably during or after the download.				
INSPECTION – PROBE M UB UPLOAD Returns: [Length] [Pro Length is up to 102 K DB DOWNLOAD Format: DB [Length		 PROBE MARK AD [Length] [Probe Mark inspection data up to 102 K bytes (but typically will b NLOAD DB [Length] [Probe Mark Inspection 	RDP: DDh,n1,n2 a] [Checksum] e much less) RDP: DAh,n1 on data] [Checksum]	Probe Mark Inspection data are the setup parameters and the Vision Module probe mark data; these data are the same as those stored on disk. (See section 12 – PROBE MARK INSPECTION.)		
	INSPECTION UK UPLO Returns: Length is DK DOW Format:	 – INK DOT PAD [Length] [Ink dot inspection data] [G s approximately 700 bytes NLOAD DK [Length] [Inspection Data] [G 	RDP: DDg,n1,n2 Checksum] RDP: DAg,n1 Checksum]	Ink Dot Inspection data are the setup parameters and the Vision Module ink dot data; these data are the same as those stored on disk. (See section 11 – INK DOT INSPECTION.)		
	OPTICAL CHA UO UPLO Returns: Length is DO DOWI Format:	ARACTER RECOGNITION (OCR) DAD [Length] [OCR data] [Checksum] s approximately 4.5 K bytes NLOAD DO [Length] [OCR data] [Checks	um]	OCR data are the parameters necessary to set up OCR – the line items of the EG/OCR Setup Menu. Individual access to items $01-07$ on the menu is not provided. Upon uploading the OCR setup, the setup record should reflect the current setup in the Vision Module – no further com – munication is necessary. After the host downloads the OCR setup, the prober (or handler) sends the setup data to the Vision Module.		

TABLE 8-2 UPLOAD/DOWNLOAD COMMANDS (continued) MACHINE-DEPENDENT VARIABLES **UV UPLOAD DV DOWNLOAD** A set of Machine-Dependent Variables (MDVs) can be maintained in battery-backed RAM and retained with a particular prober. They are not overwritten by download of setup files generated on another (or the same) prober. Two commands, UV and DV, allow the user to upload and download the whole MDV block, respectively. The format for the data transfer is the standard block transfer method. These commands back up the MDVs in case the data becomes corrupted. To ensure the integrity and validity of the data contained in the non-volatile memory, a Cyclic Redundancy Code (CRC) is generated on the MDV segment. The CRC is checked on power-up. If message #306 (MDV BAD CRC, DEFAULT INIT REQD) is displayed, the operator must press a key to continue. Prior to executing the UV command, the CRC is verified. The DV command stores the received data in a buffer prior to writing it out to the MDV RAM. A CRC check is performed on this buffer. Whenever a CRC check indicates corrupted data, the prober automatically defaults all of the MDV data region. The user has no control over this process, though he/she is notified (message #306) and must acknowledge the prompt. If the user has backed up the MDV data with the UV command prior to this event, the DV command can be used to restore the correct values. If the CRC check indicates valid data, the buffer is written out to MDV RAM. If the CRC check indicates corrupted data, message #307 (BAD MDV DOWNLOAD, NO CHANGE) is displayed, "MF" is returned to external I/O, and no update occurs. MDV VARIABLE PARAMETER ACCESS ALIGN ACCURACY MDVs: 1. Auto Align Options Menu -99 #01 Align Qualification Auto Align Options Menu -99 #02 Align Line Correction Auto Align Options Menu -99 #03 Orthogonality Settle Size Auto Align Options Menu -97 #01 Settle Times Auto Align Options Menu -97 #02 Theta Unload Steps Auto Align Options Menu -97 #03 Auto Align Options Menu -97 #05 Micro Settle **OTHER MDVs** 2. Camera Position Set in Profiler Menu, #08 Camera Z height * Set in Profiler Menu, FIND TARG (F6 for RTM) Home Position (Currently not changeable by operator) X, Y Camera Scale (Currently not changeable by operator) Zoom Focus Offset Zoom Lens Diagnostics #05 MDVs which were formerly stored in the .PRM file: 3. Wafer Loading Position Material Handler Menu #02 Wafer Unloading Position Material Handler Menu #02 Platen Coefficients Temperature Compensation Menu #10 and #02 X, Y Location of NCES Profiler Menu #02 (after edge profiled) Z Scale (Z Stage Gear Ratio) Set Parm Menu, Page 2, #01 *Camera Z height is the Z height when the bare chuck is in focus under the camera.

Table added 5/14/96 per ProberVision Software REV DB



External Control I/O Interface

The terminator(s) are not counted as part of the 64-byte blocks. Therefore, if the terminator is CR and LF, each block of data (except possibly the last block) will contain 66 bytes (64 plus two for the terminator). If the GPIB port is used, the EOI bus line will also be asserted during transmission of the final character in each block. (This does not increase the block length since EOI is a signal on the bus, not a character.)

The first block of data which appears in the data file is the length field which states the number of bytes to follow. The last block of data is the checksum field. The length field does not count its own block of data, the terminator character(s), or the checksum field in the total count - only the actual data in between.

The information regarding data in the length field is useful when allocating memory on the host/tester to store the file. A typical program used to read the data file could use this information to determine how many blocks it needs to read.

It is usually sufficient to store the exact data sent by the prober, including length field, terminators, and checksum, for later download. This simplifies programming since the exact data file can then be returned to the prober.

Upload From Prober

The procedure for uploading (retrieving) data from the prober is:

- 1. The tester sends the appropriate upload command to the prober.
- 2. The system responds with information in a "line" format of 64 ASCII characters. A two-byte checksum follows at the end.

The data received is an exact image of the prober's current parameter memory area, converted to hex ASCII. No interpretation of this data is required by the host; it is intended that the uploaded data simply be re-transmitted to the prober via the corresponding download command. In the standard protocol the default terminators are always "carriage return" and "line feed." The prober also sends the angle bracket (>) prompt followed by the terminator(s) before sending the line (RS-232 only).

In the standard or enhanced protocol, the prober will send the first block (length block), wait for the tester/host to send the defined terminator character(s), and then send the next block. This will continue until the prober has sent all blocks to the tester/host.

Table 8–3 illustrates the exchange from the prober to the host over the RS–232 port. In this example, the user–defined terminator character is represented by "(t)." Therefore, if the selected terminator is CR (carriage return) only, substitute the CR character for the "(t)" symbol.

If the GPIB port is used, the same sequence is followed on the prober side; however, the GPIB port does not have an equivalent character (">") handshake sequence. The normal GPIB handshaking (NRFD, DAV, NDAC) is automatically used to slow down transmission and regulate the flow of data.

ESTER	PROBER	COMMENT
US (t) —	→	Tester tells prober to send setup data.
-	> (t)	Prober acknowledges command.
-	4216 (t)	Prober sends length field.
(t) —	\rightarrow	Tester acknowledges by sending terminator.
-	block 1 (t)	Prober sends first block of 64 bytes.
(t) —	\rightarrow	Tester acknowledges by sending terminator.
	last block (t)	Prober sends last block.
(t) —		Tester acknowledges by sending terminator.
	28450 (t)	Prober sends checksum.
(t) —		Tester acknowledges by sending terminator.
-	MC (t)	Prober responds with optional "message complete" to signal success.

Instead of the terminator handshake ["(t)"] sent by the tester to the prober, the normal "SRQ/serial poll" sequence is used. If SRQ (Service ReQuest) is enabled, each line of data will be preceded by a service request. The host computer must respond to the SRQ with a serial poll and then read in the line. This sequence is completed for each block of data sent from the prober. For example:

Is the prober's SRQ asserted? If YES, issue SERIAL POLL: – Read status byte (hex 40) – Read map data If NO, continue waiting for prober's SRQ

This sequence of waiting for SRQ and reading the data is done for each block sent by the prober until the entire file is transferred. All communication between the tester and prober is based on the SRQ/serial poll sequence.

Download To Prober

Downloading to the prober works the same way as uploading. After the download command is sent by the tester, the prober expects a multiline data block of the exact size and format originally transmitted by the upload command (Table 8-4). Each line is composed of 64 ASCII data characters followed by the current terminator character.

When the RS-232 port is used with the standard or enhanced protocol, the prober cannot accept data as fast as it can be sent, and the angle bracket (">") prompt character is used to slow down the host transmission. After the command is sent, the host must wait for the prompt and terminator before sending the first block of data (length). Between each line of data the host must also wait for the prompt and user-defined terminators before sending the next line.



After completion, the second block can be sent. This sequence of "send data, wait for prompt, send data" is repeated for the entire data file. After the final line has been sent, the prober will verify that the checksum is correct and issue an optional MC or MF message (if enabled).

If the GPIB port is in use, the message will be sent "normally," that is, using SRQ if enabled. If downloading, the normal bus handshake lines (DAV, NRFD, NDAC) are used. The prober will assert the NRFD (Not Ready for Data) signal after each line has been received. Refer to Application Note C-005 for details of GPIB transmission.

After a successful download of Ink Dot Inspection or Probe Mark Inspection from External I/O, the "loaded" status (which appears on the inspection summary display), is set to DISK or EXIO, meaning that the inspection parameters were loaded from external I/O.

If the upload or download command does not complete successfully because the Vision Module does not support the option (IDI, PMI, or OCR), MF (optional) is returned and a message informs:

#39: OPTION NOT INSTALLED

Other messages which may be seen during the upload and download of OCR are:

- HANDLER DIAGNOSTICS IN PROGRESS #99 #128 OPTION NOT ENABLED (Autoload not enabled) #123 FEATURE NOT SUPPORTED BY HANDLER (Incorrect Handler PN) #268 ID READ IN PROGRESS
- #269 VM COMMUNICATION ERROR (Problem with Handler-VM communication)

TABLE 8-4: DOWNLOAD TO PROBER		
TESTER	PROBER	COMMENT
DS (t)	—	Tester tells prober to get ready to receive setup data.
	≺ > (t)	Prober acknowledges command.
4216 (t)	\longrightarrow	Tester sends length field.
	≺ > (t)	Prober acknowledges by sending terminator.
block 1 (t)		Tester sends first block of 64 bytes.
	≺ > (t)	Prober acknowledges receiving block.
last block (t)	—	Tester sends last block.
	≺ > (t)	Prober acknowledges receiving block.
28450 (t)	\longrightarrow	Tester sends checksum.
	 ✓ MC (t) 	Prober responds with optional "message complete" to signal success.

4085X

After a successful load of Ink Dot Inspection data, the Background Trained status is cleared, the Vision Module is updated, and the following message appears:

VERIFY INKER TO CAMERA OFFSET AND TRAIN UN-INKED BACKGROUND

After a successful load of Probe Mark Inspection data from disk or from External I/O, the Loaded status is set to DISK or EXIO, the Vision Module is updated, and the following message appears:

VERIFY PROBE TO CAMERA OFFSET AND CHECK FIRST PAD LOCATION

These messages which appear after loading Ink Dot or Probe Mark Inspection are displayed on lines 14 and 15 of the monitor screen and remain visible until a key is pressed.

Checksum Algorithm

The checksum is an unsigned 16 bit integer value which represents the sum of all data bytes modulo 65536. When the prober sends a data file to the tester, a checksum is appended to the end of the file. This checksum can be verified by the tester upon receipt of the file to validate the correctness of the data. It is usually sufficient to store the exact image of the data that the prober sent: each block of data plus the terminator and the checksum. The operation may then be reversed and the same "image" may be sent to the prober when requested.

The following procedure is used to calculate the checksum:

- 1. Initialize the checksum to 0.
- 2. Exclude the first block of data, the length block. Read a character and convert it to the decimal equivalent.

For example, the character "2" converts to decimal 50; a "/" character would convert to its decimal equivalent of 47.

- 3. Add the decimal value to the checksum. For the number of bytes of data called out in the length block, repeat step 2. Do not include any carriage returns or line feeds in this process.
- 4. Calculate the checksum in either of the following ways:
 - A. While the checksum is > 65535 subtract 65536. When the checksum is < = 655535 this becomes the file checksum and should match the checksum sent by the prober (as shown in the last block of the file).
 - B. When step three is complete, perform modulus arithmetic on the accumulated checksum data. The form would be:

(Accumulated Checksum) MOD 65536 = (Calculated Checksum)

As in A., the calculated checksum should match the last block of the file.



MERGACIES			
MESSAGES			
UNSOLICITED MESSAGES			
are optional, meaning that they need to be explicitly enabled External I/O Mode Menu (Section 8.2.2).			
DESCRIPTION			
AGE Indicates a critical error has occurred.			
When ALARM MESSAGES is enabled (Line 09,			
Enhanced External I/O Menu), the prober will transmit An for any error that is shown with a leading "*" in the error list. These alarms can be sent at any time to the host/tester.			
A17 MEANS NO WAFER ON CHUCK.			
ION Issues an AT to the host/tester. It will be followed by the terminator character(s) defined in the I/O Control Menu E This may be used by the operator to signal completion of some task.			
FTE Issues a BC to signal the beginning of a new cassette when the first wafer of cassette "n" is loaded onto the chuck. The BC comes after the previous wafer's PC (Pattern Complete) and/or EC (End Cassette), and before the first die's TS (Test Start). to 4 When EC/BC is enabled, a BC will be issued when the next wafer is loaded onto the chuck. This message is enabled via the SM67 command.			
NUE Issues a CO when probing is continued either by the <pause cont=""> key or by External I/O (PA command).</pause>			
TTE Indicates that processing of wafers from the current cassette has ended.			
to 4 The prober issues EC when the last wafer of cassette "n" is returned to its origin location, to indicate the end of processing for cassette "n". EC comes after the last wafer's PC (Pattern Complete) and before the next wafer's BC (Begin Cassette).			

Г

8.4.3.3	AGES (continued)		
MC or MF	MESSAGE COMPLETED OR FAILED	Issues an MC or MF message to the host/tester after certain commands are completed.	
Optional		Most I/O commands fall into one of the four MC/MF	
MC = command completed correctly		response categories represented by Lines 01–04 of the Enhanced External I/O Mode Menu (Table 8–1): XY motion. Z motion, optional devices, and rest of	
$\mathbf{MF} = \mathrm{comman}$	nd failed	commands.	
The tabl commar	le below identifies the nds by response category:	It is highly recommended that these messages be enabled since they will result in a more robust test program.	
RE	SPONSE CATEGORY	COMMANDS	
MI	F/MC ON XX MOTION	EM GE HO MD ME MM MO MP	
MI	F/MC ON Z MOTION	MT ZD ZM ZR ZU	
MI	F/MC ON OPTIONAL DEVICES	AA, BS, CP, CW, HW, LI, LO, LP, MW, PC, HS, PG, PH, PL, PO, PP, PW, PZ, RI, RP, UL, UW	
MI	F/MC ON REST OF COMMANDS	All commands not listed elsewhere	
AL	WAYS (always return MC or MF)	DM, LM, MS	
QUal	JERIES (do not return MC or MF; ways return an answer)	ID, ALL?	
TE	ST START (return only TS; if they		

MR Used only if wafer mapping EXT I/O are enabled.	MAP RECEIVED	Issues the PC message (if enabled) after the last die is tested. The prober then sends the MR message to the tester. This starts the transmission of the map to the tester. For more information, see Section 10 (WAFER MAPPING AND SECS).
MT Format: MTi Used only if wafer mapping I/O are enabled.	MAP TRANSMIT i = ID read from the wafer (1-27 characters) g and WRITE MAP TO EXT	Issues the MT message to the tester after a wafer is loaded. If the wafer reader hardware is not in use, the prober will transmit the operator—entered run and lot numbers from the Run ID Menu and the prober— assigned sequence number in a format similar to that used by the ?W I/O command. For more information, see Section 10 (WAFER MAPPING AND SECS).
PA Optional	PAUSE/CONTINUE	Issues the PA message after probing has been paused by the operator via the < PAUSE/CONT > key or by External I/O (PA command). The Z stage drops.



8.4.3.3 UNSOLICITED MESSAGES (continued)

PC

PATTERN COMPLETE

Issues the **PC** message to the tester after the Test Complete message has been received by the prober for the last die in the pattern.

Optional

Referring to selections in the Enhanced External I/O Mode Menu:

- IF PATTERN COMPLETE MESSAGE (Line 07) is enabled, **PC** is sent after the last die in the pattern is completed but before the wafer is unloaded.
- IF MAFER COMPLETE MESSAGE (Line 10) is enabled, PC is sent after the last die in the pattern is completed but after the wafer is unloaded.
- EF ENHANCED PC MESSAGE (Line 11) can be used with Line 10 only to provide more information (such as end of lot). The response is the same as **?C** but with a PC prefix:

PCPbLbSbRbW (see the ?C command for details)

PP A complete descri PENDING message	PAUSE PENDING ption of the PAUSE e is given in Table 8-1.	Issues the PP message in external probe mode only when < PAUSE/CONT> is pressed. The Z stage does not drop. This command is used to prevent the operator from taking prober control away from the tester until the tester is ready.
SP	START PROBING	Issues the SP message to the tester when < AUTO PROBE > is pressed and Autoprobe mode 10 (EXTRN) is selected. This command is used to tell the tester that probing can begin.
TC Format: TCn Optional	TEST COMPLETE $n = 0-31$	Issues the TC message only in response to Test Complete signal from the tester interface (not from Standard I/O). Note that this interface only supports 32 bins. If the signal is received on the tester interface, the bincode is accepted from the user interface and it is used for inking; it is then echoed to the host in the TC message.
	HOST TC SERIA PROBER Echoed from the tester to the host	L TESTER I/F T (TTL) TC

_

8.4.3.3	UNSOLICITED MESSA	GES (continued)
TS Optional	TEST START	Issues the TS message after <auto probe=""> is pressed and the chuck has risen to contact the first die to be probed.</auto>
This message is sent in thr TS – used when a disabled (W TSXnYn used when a	ee forms: coordinate reporting is /M0)	Each time the host sends the Test Complete (TC) message, the prober indexes to the next die in the pattern, raises the chuck, and transmits the Test Start message. When the last die is probed, the Pattern
TSSn – used when r Sn = site nu	nicroprobing is enabled mber "n"	Complete message (PC) is sent (if enabled). If the multi-die mode is enabled, this command also returns the "on-wafer" code. See Section 9 of this manual for details on Multi-Die Probing.
TS,n - used when line = on-wa $NOTE: The TS$ Extern	Multi-Die probing is enabled fer code message can be extended by enable	ling ENHANCED TS MESSAGE in the Enhanced
T T T	A for CONTINUE AFTER PAUSE F for TEST FIRST DIE M for TEST MICRO SITE	TP for perform continuity test TR for a retest or test cycle TS for REGULAR TEST START
	EXAMPLES: TSX1Y-24	Coordinate reporting is enabled. Prober sends test start plus XY coordinates $(1, -24)$ to the tester.
	TSS5	Test start for micro site #5.
	TSX3Y18, 7	Coordinate reporting enabled; test start at (3, 18).
UD Ontional	UGLY DIE REPORT	Issues the UD message for every ugly die encountered during probing if ugly die reporting is enabled.
Format: UDXnYnBn	$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	Xn and Yn are absolute locations from First Die (sam as ?P command). This message is enabled via the SM57 command.
WB Format: WBIs	WAFER BEGIN "s" = Wafer ID	Issues the WB command after the probes have contacted the wafer, but before the first TS (Test Start message is transmitted to the tester. It is enabled from
Optional		the Enhanced External I/O Mode Menu, Page 2, Line 07.
This message is not suppor OFF or EXTRN. The ID shown (up to 27 cf currently on the chucktop. (OCR or barcode), the ID wafer ID. If a reader is no manually through the RUI the form "D/L-N" (same	rted in the probe modes naracters) is for the wafer If an ID reader is installed sent is the same as the actual t installed (the ID is entered N–ID menu); the ID sent is in as ?C command).	The purpose of this message is to notify the tester/host that a wafer has been loaded and is about to be presented for testing. Based on the given wafer ID, the tester can reconfigure itself and/or modify test parameters as needed. This is particularly useful for mixed lot testing and varying test parameters based on previous yields.
D = Device typ L = Lot Numb N = Sequentia	ee er I number assigned by the prober	
In the first example, note t and sequential number:	he use of the two delimiter charact	ters "/" and "-" to separate the device type, lot number

 EXAMPLES:
 WBIABCD/18A-87
 (No ID reader installed) ID = ABCD18A87

 WBI20A-326A-1-16
 (ID reader installed) ID = 20A-326A-1-16



See the Supplement at the end of the section for more information

8.5 RDP PROTOCOL

RDP is a serial protocol that drives the prober as a slave with the tester being the master. A separate I/O command set was created to support RDP. These commands are similar to the standard I/O set.

An application-specific command (called "AH") allows the RDP protocol user to use the standard External I/O Interface commands not otherwise available. Other special commands include the upload and download data block commands, the application-specific command interpreter, and a command to load setup files from disk. The commands that follow are only those unique to RDP. Other RDP commands are listed with the standard command set.

Updated 5/14/96 In the upgrade to Prober Vision REV DD, it is noted that RDP upload and download of setup are not compatible with revisions earlier than DB. Also, the Learn List RDP upload and download are not supported at this time.

AHs – HOOK TO STANDARD INTERPRETER

Allows the user to hook into the standard protocol interpreter. The string "s" should be an EG (non-RDP) command. If a command returns a message, use the RDP command CZ to retrieve data from the standard interpreter output buffer. (CZ is always used with AH.)

For example, the hot chuck command **?A** is not implemented in RDP protocol. Therefore, the command sequence would be:

	Tester	Prober	Comments
Example:	AH?A0	>	Request hot chuck temperature.
	CZ		Receive prober's reply to last command
			(prober's output buller).
	←──	Annn.n	Same format as ?A.

Most standard Electroglas commands can be used with the "AH" prefix.

Updated 5/14/96 As of ProberVision software REV DB, RDP commands using the AH hook to standard EXIO commands get one command buffered. This allows testers to correctly operate with 2010X probers when using the AH command followed by the CZ command.

AKs – LOAD SETUP FILE

Valid only with the disk option. Loads file set "s" into the prober's memory. File names are up to 8 characters long followed by a period and a 3-character extension. The prober assigns files with the extensions ".PRM" for parameter files, ".PRU" for auto align data, ".LRN" for learn lists, ".ROW" for row lists, ".MIC" for microdie site lists, and ".IDI" and ".PMI" for ink dot and probe mark inspection. A drive letter (set in the Disk Utility Menu) is optional; if omitted, the current drive setting will be used.

4085X

To load the parameter, Auto Align, and learn list files, three separate commands are needed:

AKC:	PRM
	PRU
	LRN

Example: AKC:DP999.LRN will load the learn list file DP999 from drive C.

BA – BIN TO CATEGORY/INK (Format: BAn1,n2,n3[;n1,n2,n3])

This command causes the device to be binned according to bin "n3." Upon receipt of this command, the peripheral will index to the next device under test, and the "Test Start" flag will become true when the next device is in contact (see the CE command – REQUEST TEST START – immediately following).

Values are:

- n1 Specifies the site number for parallel testing (defaults to "1" for single testing).
- n2 Value sent is ignored, but still needed as a place holder (0 is recommended).
- n3 Defines the bin number for the device tested; this must be an ASCII integer in the range 0 255.

BA is the RDP equivalent of the standard TC (Test Complete). To illustrate:



For multiple die, the standard equivalent for **TC** is **ET**. The RDP equivalent stays the same, but more data is added. To illustrate:

ET5,9 = The first die gets assigned to bin 5, the second die to bin 9 BA1,0,5;2,0,9 Die 1 \bigvee Die 2 Semicolon necessary to delineate die



EXAMPLES:

BA1,0,5 = Single die testing; send bincode 5.

BA1,0,5;2,0,9;3,0,0;4,0,6 – Multiple die testing (quad die probing).

BA1,0,3

To bin a single site to	o bin 3:
-------------------------	----------

To bin a dual probe configuration: Site #1 as bin 2 Site #2 as bin 11 BA1,0,2;2,0,11

CA – REQUEST INHIBITS

Similar to the **CO** command but it only returns an error for critical failures that result in probing being stopped. All other errors return a null (STX–ETX). Errors are also returned with an ASCII string for the message (the same message that appears on the prober's screen). The error number returned is the same as the standard **?E** command.

CE – REQUEST TEST START

Since RDP doesn't allow the prober to send messages unsolicited, the tester must ask if a TS is pending. It does this with the **CE** command.

CE allows the host to ask the prober if it can start testing. If the prober responds with NULL (STX-ETX), it cannot start. If the prober responds with "1," it can. For multi-die probing, the prober responds with multiple numbers corresponding to the sites that can be probed (similar to the "on-wafer code" of the standard Electroglas command set).

To illustrate the **CE** command:



CG - REQUEST XY POSITION

Response is **b1**, **b2**,**x**,**y**.

Returns the status of the "End of Wafer" (**b1**) and "End of Product" (**b2**) flags and the current XY die coordinate (x,y).

b1 is a "1" if the wafer is complete, "0" if not. **b1** must become true after the last die on the wafer is binned. (Equivalent to standard PATTERN COMPLETE.)

b2 is a "1" if there is no more product (the last wafer on the last cassette has been processed); **b2** must be valid when **b1** is true.

CU – REQUEST WAFER ID

Returns the ID of the wafer on the chucktop as read by the ID Reader or that was entered manually in the Run ID Menu (see the standard command **?W** or **?W0**).

CM – REQUEST OPTIONS

This is similar to the prober's standard ?O command but it only reports the first 4 bits (OMbAbPbBb).

CO – REQUEST ALL ERRORS

CO returns a single byte error code similar to the standard **?E** command. The codes are not identical since RDP restricts the code to a single, unsigned byte. Because of this restriction, most of the prober's errors cannot be uniquely identified (the range of error codes exceeds the value stored in one unsigned byte).

Error code 0 (from **?E**) is returned as a null (STX-EXT). Error code 1 is represented by the byte hex 41, code 2 by hex 42, etc. This continues until error 63 which maps to hex 7F. At error 64 (and 192 and 320) the codes start over again from hex 00 to hex 7F.

For example, see the table at the right:

Obviously, this causes problems since the same error code is used to represent multiple errors. For this reason, it is recommended that **?E** command be used with the **AH** RDP command to retrieve the actual error code.

Where the **CA** command returns only an error response if the error will keep the machine from probing, the **CO** command returns the current error code whether the code is an error or a warning (learn list empty, etc.). It may be used instead of the **CA** command.

	<u>?E</u>	<u>CO</u>
no error	0	null
	1	41 hex
	2	42 hex
	•	
	63	/F hex
	64	0 hex
	·	•
	•	
	191	/F hex
	192	0 hex
	•	•
	•	•
	319	7F hex
	etc.	



CP – REQUEST YIELD

Returns the yield data collected by the prober. The data returned is in the following form (spaces added for clarity):

n,	n; n,	n,	n,	n,	n,	n,	n,	n,	n,	n,	n,	n,	n,	n,	n
good die count	bad die count					die	count	s for	bins	0 – 1	5				

 Example:
 13, 4; 0, 3, 6, 0 1, 0, 0, 0, 5, 2, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0

 Yield is 13 total good die, 4 total bad die.

Bin 1 = 3Bin 4 = 1Bin 9 = 2Bin 2 = 6Bin 8 = 5

CU - REQUEST WAFER ID

Same as the CI command.

CZ – REQUEST STANDARD MESSAGE

Returns the standard command interpreter's output message buffer. Typically used after the RDP command AH.

DAc,n1 – DATA BLOCK REQUEST TO RECEIVE

Requests the prober to prepare to send a data block to the tester; **c** defines the type of data to be sent, **n1** defines the block number being requested for the data type, "n2" is the peripheral's response. The selections supported by EG are:

- c = b Menu setup, including setup parameters and row, learn, and micro lists
- = c Alignment setup data
- = g Ink Dot Inspection data
- = h Probe Mark Inspection data

The **DA** command returns the number of blocks which must be transmitted to complete the transfer. Blocks are transmitted only in response to the **DB** command (explained next).

For example:

Prober		Tester	Comments
	◄	DAb,0	Tester requests prober to send setup data to tester starting at block 0.
252	\rightarrow		Prober says data to be sent is a total of 252 blocks. *
	-	DB	Tester asks for first block to be sent.
xxxx	>	ſ	
	◄	DB	Repeated 252 times
XXXX	\rightarrow	Ţ	
	◄	DC	Tester knows it's at last block so it requests checksum.
14743			Prober sends checksum.
		* The p	peripheral will respond with the record count "n2," indicating how many
		recor	ds will be returned within that block. The number ranges from 0 to 255
		with '	'0" indicating no records in that block and the previous block was the
		last h	lock

DB – REQUEST DATA BLOCK

RDP returns an 80-character block of data in response.

Example: The following dialogue shows parameter data being uploaded to the tester and then downloaded to the prober. In the example, only two blocks are sent; the actual number of data blocks will be much greater.

Tester	Prober	Comments
(UPLOAD	FROM PROBER 1	TO TESTER)
DAb,0	2	Request upload of setup data (c = "b"). Prober says it will send two blocks.
DB	XXXX	Request first block. Prober sends first 80–character block.
DB	xxxx	Request second block. Prober sends second block.
DC	3762	Request checksum. Prober sends checksum.
(DOWNLO	OAD FROM TEST	TER TO PROBER)
DDb,0,2	b,0,2	Tell prober to receive two blocks of setup data. Prober echoes to confirm.
DExxxx	1	Tester sends first block. Prober acknowledges receipt of block one.
DExxxx	2	Tester sends second block. Prober acknowledges receipt of block two.
DC	3762	Tester requests checksum. Prober sends checksum.



4085X

DC - REQUEST CHECKSUM

Causes the prober to send a checksum of the entire upload or download, verifying that data was transferred without error.

DDc,n1,n2 – DATA BLOCK REQUEST TO SEND

Requests the prober to prepare to receive "n2" data blocks of type "c" (see **DA**). Actual block transfer is done via the **DE** command (following). Note that the **DD** command will echo "c,n1,n2" back to the tester. For example, sending **DDb,0,2** will cause the message "b,0,2" to be returned to the tester.

- c = data type (b, c, g, or h)
- n1 = starting block number *
- n2 = record count (number of records to be sent) *

n2 = 0 means previous block sent was last block

* Range from 0 to 255

rober		Tester	Comments
	◄	DDb,0,252	Tester asks prober to send first block of 252 total blocks of setup data ("b").
b,0,252			Prober acknowledges.
		DExxxx	Data block sent.
1	>		Prober acknowledges block 1.
	◄	DExxxx	
2	\rightarrow		Prober acknowledges block 2.
•		DExxxx	Tester knows it's at last block so it requests
•			checksum.
252			
		DC	Request checksum.
14743	\longrightarrow		Checksum data

DExx...xx – SEND NEXT DATA BLOCK

Requests the prober to add string "s" as the next block of the data block being transferred. The header precedes the actual data, and there are no spaces between **DE** and the data; for example:

DE319AF93014...

8.6 MESSAGE FORMAT, CODING, AND OTHER PROTOCOL

All message strings are coded in 7–bit ASCII. When message strings are sent by the prober, bit 8 equals 0. When message strings are received by the prober, bit 8 is ignored. Terminate message strings by the terminator defined in the I/0 Control Menu (Line 06).

When messages are sent from the prober on the GPIB port, the End or Identify (EOI) signal is always asserted. When messages are received by the prober, the messages can be terminated with the EOI signal concurrent with the last character of the message and/or with any of the three terminating characters. Use of EOI as the only terminating character is *not* recommended.

The GPIB-SRQ function is automatically on and may not be disabled in the standard protocol. It may be disabled in the enhanced protocol. Use of the SRQ line will make communications more reliable and predictable, however.

Before accessing the External I/O Mode Menu, select the Enhanced I/O Protocol (see Section 8.2.2 – External I/O Mode). The External I/O Mode Menu allows you to enable or disable the following messages:

- MC or MF messages for the X, Y, and Z motion commands
- MC or MF messages for the optional device commands as well as the remaining parameter commands. MF/MC response categories are given in Table 8–5 below, as well as in the listings with the MF/MC commands.

TABLE 8-5: MF	/MC RESPONSE CATEGORIES
RESPONSE CATEGORY	COMMANDS
MF/MC ON XY MOTION	FM, GF, HO, MD, MF, MM, MO, MP
MF/MC ON Z MOTION	MT, ZD, ZM, ZR, ZU
MF/MC ON OPTIONAL DEVICES	AA, BS, CP, CW, HW, LI, LO, LP, MW, PC, HS, PG, PH, PL, PO, PP, PW, PZ, RI, RP, UL, UW
MF/MC ON REST OF COMMANDS	All commands not listed elsewhere
ALWAYS (always return MC or MF)	DM, LM, MS
QUERIES (do not return MC or MF; always return an answer)	ID, ALL?
TEST START (return only TS; if they fail, they return nothing)	BA, CT, FC, PR, ET, TC

- Test Start and Test Complete messages
- Pattern Complete message
- Pause/Continue and Alarm messages



4085X

Messages sent to the prober are buffered one command at a time. Generally, messages cannot be processed as quickly as they are sent. To prevent data overrun, a simple protocol is used to signal the prober's readiness for input.

The GPIB port asserts the normal bus handshake (NDAV, NRFD, DAC) signal until the interface is ready to receive. The serial port uses the ">" character message plus the carriage return and line feed (or user-selected terminator). The host must wait for this prompt sequence before sending more data.

To send a message from the prober on the GPIB interface to the host, the prober uses the SRQ signal. In order to service this message, the host computer performs a serial poll. The host has up to 10 seconds within which to address the prober as the sender and accept the message. If this is not completed within 10 seconds, the prober issues a timeout; probing is aborted and the prober goes off-line.

The GPIB bus function DEVICE CLEAR may be used at any time to re-initialize the I/O port, which has the effect of clearing SRQ (if set) and clearing any messages that the prober is waiting to send. It does not change the prober's Offline/Online status. This should *not* be used in lieu of the standard SRQ/serial poll handshake sequence. Refer to application note C-005 for more information on the GPIB protocol.

8.7 PHYSICAL CONNECTION

8.7.1 RS-232 Signals

Serial interface signals are available at the connector marked "serial interface" on the rear panel of the Power Control Module. The connector is a female 25 pin D connector. The signals are listed in **Table 8–6**.

TABLE 8-6: SERIAL INTERFACE SIGNALS						
CONNECTOR PINS	SIGNALS					
2	Prober receives data on this pin					
3	Prober transmits data on this pin					
1	Ground					

An inter-character delay between transmitted characters on RS-232 can be set or disabled through an item in the new I/O Control Menu, "TRANSMIT DELAY IN MS." If this delay is set to 0, it works like older revisions.

8.7.2 GPIB Signals

The GPIB interface signals are available at the connector marked GPIB on the rear panel of the Power Control Module. This interface implements the interface functions listed below (Table 8–7):

TABLE 8-7: GPIB INTERFA	CE FUNCTIONS
Source Handshake Acceptor Handshake Talker Listener Service Request (Menu Selectable)	SH1 AH1 T5 L3 SR1

The host interface must implement not only the above functions but also the controller functions C1,C2,C3,C4, and C5. Select the device address, from 1 - 31, through the I/O Control Menu, Line 05 (see Section 8.2.5, Line 05–B, GPIB Address).

8.8 ERROR MESSAGES

The ?E command returns a message in the format: En (where: n = a number from 0 - 999, the code of the last error that occurred). Any time an I/O command responds with MF (Motion Fail), the ?E should be sent to return the error code. E0 means no error.

As of Prober Vision Software REV DD, I/O error messages such as "FRAMING ERROR" are now displayed at the lower end of the RUN TIME DISPLAY for all I/O protocols (including BOCS).

Added 5/14/96

In addition to the **?E** command, alarm messages may be sent to the host computer. These messages take the form An (where: n = subset of numeric error codes).

An error condition on External I/O (timeout or abort) will abort probing with an appropriate error message. Messages are:

NOTE:	ľ	Not all time	out	messages are available for all protocols.
EXTERNAL	I/O	TIMEOUT	D	Timeout occurred during VERIFY.
EXTERNAL	I/O	TIMEOUT	С	Timeout occurred during transmission.
EXTERNAL	I/O	TIMEOUT	В	Timeout occurred during start of transmission.
EXTERNAL	I/O	TIMEOUT	A	Timeout occurred during receiving.
EXTERNAL	I/O	FRAME EF	ROI	R
EXTERNAL	I/O	ABORTED		



8.9 COMMUNICATION ERRORS

In the following descriptions, **T1** and **T2** refer to the timeout timers 1 and 2 found in the I/O Control Menu on Lines 09 and 10.

These two timers are used in multiple cases; in general, **T1** is used for receive errors and **T2** is used for transmit errors.

8.9.1 Standard and Enhanced Protocol Errors

- **FRAMERR** Command is longer than 80 characters including the terminator (Serial or GPIB) or the parity is wrong (Serial).
- **TIMEOUT A** Greater than T1 milliseconds has occurred between any two characters (serial or GPIB).

Typically, the host has sent the wrong terminator to the prober.

This error will not occur until after the serial poll has been received (GPIB).

TIMEOUT B – SRQ was active for more than 60 seconds before the serial poll occurred. *This error will not occur until after the serial poll has been received (GPIB).*

Note that there is NO timeout for SRQ; the prober will assert SRQ for as long as it takes for the tester to service it. SRQ can be terminated manually by pressing <PAUSE/CONT> or <ON-LINE>.

Greater than T2 milliseconds has occurred between the completion of the serial poll disable command (SPD) and the prober being addressed to talk (GPIB only).

TIMEOUT C – Greater than T2 milliseconds has occurred between the sending of any two characters. *Indicates the host has quit handshaking (GPIB) or the host is holding the CTS line inactive (Serial).*

8.9.2 RDP Protocol Receive Errors

- **FRAMERR** Command is longer than 80 characters including the terminator. Parity, frame or overrun errors were detected.
- **TIMEOUT A** Greater than T1 milliseconds has occurred between the prober sending an ACK and the tester sending a STX.

8.9.3 RDP Protocol Transmit Errors

- **TIMEOUT B** Greater than T2 milliseconds has occurred between the prober sending an ENQ and the host responding with an ACK.
- **TIMEOUT D** Greater than T2 milliseconds has occurred between any two characters. Indicates the host/tester is holding the CTS line inactive.

TABLE 8-8: TIMER SUMMARY TABLE						
TIMER1	TIMER2	SERIAL	GPIB	RDP		
A		x	x	x		
	В		х	х		
С		Х	х			
	D			х		

8.10 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- ✓ How to set External I/O parameters through the I/O Control Menu
- ✓ How to enable/disable messages through the Enhanced External I/O Mode Menu
- ✓ How to use direct External Control commands
- \checkmark A description of each command and message, in alphabetical order, by category
- RDP protocol command descriptions
- Information on message strings and physical connections
- ✓ IO error messages and communication errors



External Control I/O Interface

4085X

SUPPLEMENT

EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE

SECTION 8

254523-080 REV B

The following information includes additions and changes that apply to Section 8, External Control I/O Interface. It will be incorporated into the section with the next revision.

Each item in the Supplement contains a heading for identification. The heading at the left identifies the type of information (such as NEW or CHANGE) and the subject; the heading at the right classifies the information by the single or major subsection to which it relates and the title of that subsection. Information is given in section numerical order.

ADDITIONS:	REF: SECTION 8.2.1
(OMISSION)	I/O CONTROL MENU
	LINE 03 – I/O PORT

Testing of the I/O Port is possible through the Diagnostics Menu, illustrated on the next page. To access this menu, press < DIAG > (< F1 >) and select Line 03 (EXTERNAL INPUT/OUTPUT).

A message to be sent may be defined by typing it in, and terminated by pressing < ENTER >. The message is sent each time the < PAUSE/CONT > key is pressed. Any complete command received by the prober will be displayed but not executed. Press < ENTER > twice to exit to the RUNTIME DISPLAY.

NOTES

This function requires that a command from the host be properly terminated before the current receive buffer is displayed when the < X > key is pressed. This differs from the reaction to < X > when the RUN TIME DISPLAY is on the screen, when the buffer is displayed whether or not the command was terminated properly.

Here, the < X > key is used to display the most recent data received in ASCII hex. For example, if ABC is sent by the host, the prober would display:

 $\frac{41}{A} \frac{42}{B} \frac{43}{C} \frac{0}{LF}$

If the $\langle X \rangle$ key is pressed a second time, the data is erased.

Messages sent by the prober are terminated by the current terminator sequence as defined in the I/O Control Menu. This exercise currently is used only when standard and enhanced protocols are selected. It does not apply to RDP or BOCS protocols since the data sent does not follow those protocols.





DIAGNOSTIC EXERCISE MENU

A burn-in feature, available through the Diagnostics Menu, allows the prober to be run continuously, until all wafers are probed, without a test time simulator plug. Through the tester interface port, the prober will loop back the TS (test start) and TC (test complete) signals.

To access the Diagnostics Menu, press < DIAG > (< F1 >) and select Line 05 (BURN IN MODE SETUP MENU). A Burn-In Menu appears. Through the line items of this menu, the bin code to be sent and the test time length can be set.

ADDITIONS:	REF:	SECTION 8.4
NEW COMMANDS	COMMA	ND SUMMARY

Among other new or enhanced commands listed in this supplement are commands added to support Auto Wafer Sizing, Immediate Reader Update Mode, and Pattern Portability, to invoke PMI/PTPO analysis, provide control of the lamp pole light during IDLE, PAUSE, or ABORT states, and to change and query the state of the prober and handler's burn-in mode. Descriptions follow.

Software Revision DD

Auto Wafer Sizing

SM105Sb – SET STOP BETWEEN CASSETTES

This command sets the value of the Stop Between Cassette (SBC) control variable:

b = 0: off
b = 1: stop only if cassette size is different
b = 2: always stop between cassettes

This command will return **MF** to the host if the handler does not support SBC for the current prober (that is, if it is a non-Auto Wafer Sizing machine). In addition, message #123, FEATURE NOT SUPPORTED BY HANDLER, will be displayed. If the handler supports SBC (for an AWS machine) or if **SM105S0** (disable SBC) is sent, **MC** will be returned and no message displayed.

?SM105 – QUERY STATE OF STOP BETWEEN CASSETTES

Returns **SM105Sb** where b is the current value of Stop Between Cassettes.

Immediate Reader Update Mode

For external I/O update of ID reader parameters, a new Immediate Reader Update Mode has been created in which ID Reader parameters are not saved by the prober if the handler is disabled.

This mode is called the Immediate ID Reader Update mode; it only affects the external I/O commands which change ID Reader setup (SM 25, 26, 27, 37, 38, 72, and 86 and the SO command) and only if the handler is disabled and it can only be enabled or disabled via external I/O.

The **SO0001** command no longer sends **MF**. The other ID reader commands will send **MF** if the 2010 handler is disabled but only if the new Immediate Reader Update mode is enabled. The default state, disabled, allows the prober to behave as before with respect to updating the ID Reader via external I/O; this is needed for backwards compatibility with current tester programs.

Support for RDP commands AgR (SM25) and AEa (SM26, 27) has been included in new software. Other ID Reader setup commands are hooked in by use of AH.

In the Immediate ID Reader Update mode, an external I/O command which attempts to change the ID Reader while the handler (auto-loading) is disabled will fail. **MF** will be returned to the host (if "RESPONSE ON REST OF COMMANDS" is enabled) and message #318 will be displayed:

HANDLER NOT ENABLED

There are two exceptions to the **MF** response.



One occurs when using the Set Option (SO) command with the first parameter = 0 (auto-loading disabled) and the fourth parameter (for ID Reader) either 1 or 0 (indicated here by x = don't care). SO0xxx will return MC as long as auto-align and profiler (2nd and 3rd parameters) can be set to the requested states. Message #318, however, will be displayed, followed by message #321:

ID READER NOT CHANGED

The other exception occurs when downloading a prober setup (**DS**) which disables handler-prober communication (auto-loading). In this case, the command is considered successful since the prober is set up, so an **MC** is returned to the host; however, message #318 is displayed. ID Reader parameters from the downloaded block will be discarded so that they will not overwrite the handler's setup when handler-prober communication is later enabled.

The external I/O support for setting and querying this new mode is:

SM111Ub

b = 0: disableb = 1: enable Immediate ID Reader Update mode

?SM111

response: **SM111Ub** b = 0: Immediate mode disabled, b = 1: enabled

If Immediate Update is off, external I/O behaves as before; the ID setup change is saved on the prober side until the handler is enabled and **MC** is returned to the host.

A Manual ID mode has been created to allow manual ID entry during load. The default is "disabled". (This new variable is not connected to the old Wafer ID Reader variable.)

During the load wafer process, if Manual ID is enabled, the operator is prompted to "PLEASE ENTER WAFER-ID"; the current ID is displayed, allowing editing of the ID string. This mimics the standard method of manually entering a wafer ID during load.

The external I/O support for setting and querying this new parameter is:

SM110Mb

b = 0: disable b = 1: enable Manual ID

?SM110

response: **SM110Mb** b = 0: Manual ID disabled, b = 1: enabled

Software Revision DF

SM115Bb - ENABLES / DISABLES THE PROBER'S BURN-IN MODE.

Where b = 0 disables / b = 1 enables

SM116Cc – ENABLES / DISABLES THE HANDLER'S BURN-IN MODE.

Where c = 0 disables / c = 1 enables

Different commands have been provided for changing and querying prober and handler burn-in modes because of their differences in functionality: the prober's burn-in is the test complete simulation, while the handler's burn-in is the wafer cycling.

SM119Pp - ENABLES/DISABLES PATTERN PORTABILITY MODE

Where p = 0 disables / p = 1 enables

For an explanation of Pattern Portability, see the supplement following Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.

ADDITIONS: NEW OR ENHANCED COMMANDS **REF:** SECTION 8.4.1.3 MISCELLANEOUS SETUP COMMANDS

Software Revision DF

LCAmGnYnBn - SETS THE LAMP POLE LIGHT COLOR AND ALARM

This command sets the light to the preferred color regardless of the current light setting. In addition, the command makes it possible to turn on or off the "blinking."

"A" = Alarm "G" = Green light "Y" = Yellow light "B" = Blue light

where n = 0 deactivates the light

- n = 1 activates the light
 - n = 2 activates the light and "blink"
 - m = 0 deactivates the alarm
 - m = 1 activates the alarm

LEn – ENABLES OR DISABLES THE LIGHT ENHANCED MODE

Where b = 0 disables / b = 1 enables



SO – SET OPTIONS

A new bit has been added to this command to enable/disable PTPO:



New External Control I/O Interface commands have been implemented for Auto Wafer Sizing.

?MDnS-1 will return cassette process status and cassette size for cassette n.

Returns **PbSs** where b = 1/0 (processed/not processed) and s = cassette size in inches.

?MDnWs (Query diameter of wafer in Device n, Slot s)

Returns **D###.#** where **###.#** is the wafer diameter in mm.

?SM70 (Query current cassette)

Returns **SM70Cm** where m = current cassette. (0 means no cassette set).

SA (SOUND ALARM) COMMAND

The **SA** (Sound Alarm) command causes the current process to go to the PAUSE state. If "RESPONSE ON REST OF COMMANDS" is enabled, one (and only one) **MC** or **MF** will be returned to the host in response to this command.

The external I/O is now allowed to continue the process that was PAUSEd.

If the prober receives the **SA** command while *not* in the IDLE state, the current process is halted, the alarm beeps continuously, and the prober goes to the PAUSE state ("PAUSE" is displayed on the RUN TIME DISPLAY). If the < PAUSE > key is pressed or CE received, the alarm is silenced but the state will remain PAUSE. The next < PAUSE > key or PA will cause the paused process to continue; the state on the RUN TIME DISPLAY will again show the current process.

If **SA** is received while the prober *is* in the IDLE state, the alarm sounds and the state remains IDLE. If **SA** is received while the prober is already in the PAUSE state with alarm sounding, then no change will occur; (the **SA** is considered successful).

While in the PAUSE state with the alarm sounding, XIO PA commands are ignored – the alarm must first be silenced (< PAUSE > key or CE) before the process can continue; this is the current behavior. The XIO sequence SA PA, therefore, will leave the prober in the PAUSE state with beeping The sequence SA CE PA will sound alarm, clear alarm, then continue the process.

A new command, SAx, turns the alarm buzzer "ON" or "OFF".

The format is:

SAx where x = 1 means sound alarm x = 0 means turn alarm off.

SAx works *only when the prober is in an IDLE or PAUSEd state*. If SA1 is received while a prober process is in progress, *it will not* turn the alarm "ON"; MF will be returned and error message #320 will display:

PAUSE PROCESS BEFORE CHANGING ALARM

If **SA1** is issued while the prober is in the PAUSE state, the alarm will start beeping. The PAUSEd process will not be allowed to continue until the alarm is turned off by a **SA0** command, a **CE** command, or by the < **PAUSE** > key; (the **PA** command will not work for turning off the alarm).

SA1 or SA0 will not change the state of the current process.

Software Revision DF

IPXmYn – INVOKES THE PTPO CALCULATION

This command will automatically invoke the PTPO calculation at the end of the Probe Mark Inspection if the PTPO option is enabled.

PT - INVOKES THE PTPO CORRECTION

SA (limitation)

The **"SA"** command is not compatible with the new enhanced lamp pole commands with regards to stopping the alarm. The alarm can only be stopped by using the proper lamp command or the **"CE"** command.

ADDITIONS:	REF: SECTION 8.4.3.
NEW COMMANDS	QUERIES AND RESPONSE

Software Revision DD

?SM105 – QUERY STATE OF STOP BETWEEN CASSETTES

Returns SM105Sb where b is the current value of Stop Between Cassettes.



?SM110 - QUERIES THE MANUAL ID MODE

Returned message: SM110Mb

Where:	b = 0: Manual ID disabled,
	b = 1: Manual ID enabled

?SM111 – QUERIES THE IMMEDIATE READER UPDATE MODE

Returned message: SM111Ub

Where b = 0: Immediate mode disabled, b = 1: Immediate mode enabled

Software Revision DF

?SM115 – QUERIES THE PROBER'S BURN-IN MODE STATE

Returned message: SM115Bb

Where	$\mathbf{b} = 0$	prober's burn-in mode is disabled.
	b = 1	prober's burn-in mode is enabled.

?SM116 – QUERIES THE HANDLER'S BURN-IN MODE STATE

Returned message: SM116Cc

Where	$\mathbf{c} = 0$	handler's burn-in mode is disabled.
	c = 1	handler's burn-in mode is enabled.

?SM119 – QUERIES THE PATTERN PORTABILITY STATE

Returned message: SM119Pp

Where	$\mathbf{p} = 0$	pattern portability is disabled.
	p = 1	pattern portability is enabled.

?X010 – QUERIES THE RESULT OF PTPO CALCULATION

The response to this command is:

X010XnYnXdYdAaSs

Where:

- n is the die coordinate position of the die inspected d is the offset in 0.1 mil unit a is the offset angle in radian s is the status of the last PTPO calculation
 - s = 0 PTPO is successful; no need to do the PT correction.

In this release of software, you will receive s = 6 even if the offsets are very small. It is up to you to decide whether a correction is necessary or not by checking the returned offsets.

- s = 6 PTPO is successful; need to do the PT command for PTPO correction
- s = 11 PTPO is not successful; check the probe marks.

When s = 11, all offsets will be 0. If a PT command is sent, the prober will *still* perform the PTPO correction with no actual correction made.

ENHANCEMENT: UP/DOWNLOAD FLEXIBILITY

REF: SECTION 8.4.3.2 UPLOAD/DOWNLOAD FEATURE

Software Revision DE

As of software Revision DE, an OCR file can be passed between prober models via external I/O without affecting the fielding. The only limitations are:

- 1. Old OCR files stored on a 2001CXE must be loaded to a 2001CXE.
- 2. Old OCR files stored on a 2010CXE, 3001X, or 4085X prober must be loaded to a 2010CXE, 3001X, or 4085X prober.
- 3. Old software (pre-Revision DE) will not correctly load a REV DE OCR file stored on a 2010CXE, 3001X, or 4085X prober.

On upload of the parameter file, with Pattern Portability Mode enabled, the profile options "PROFILE BEFORE ALIGN" and "PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER" will not be automatically enabled, and no message will appear warning that they are not enabled since they will be enabled when needed by the "FIND TARG", "ALIGN", and "AUTOPROBE" functions.



Software Revision DF

The EXIO RDP communication mode has a problem when trying to up/download the LEARN list and OCR setup files. This feature is *not* supported at this time.

SECTION 9 MULTI-DIE PROBING

9.1 OVERVIEW

Multi–Die Probing allows arrays of two, four, or eight die to be probed simultaneously. Arrays can be oriented horizontally, vertically, or (except for octal probing) diagonally. This orientation, or probe pattern, is called a *location code*.

Upon completion of profiling, Auto Aligning and other preparation, the forcer moves to the operator-selected First Die. A slight pause in prober operation occurs as the system generates an internal generic map representing the whole wafer in memory. Upon completion of the map, the forcer moves to a prober-selected First Die.

Wafers that have been probed by the Multi–Die process can be inked offline or by the post–probe method, which allows the wafer to be inked after it is probed but before it is unloaded.

When Multi-Die Probing returns both good and bad bincodes from a single test, both counters are updated on the Run Time Display.

9.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following information about Multi-Die Probing:

- Location codes and their importance for proper stepping
- The Generic Map and how it relates to Multi-Die
- The prerequisites required before using Multi-Die Probing
- Enabling Multi-Die Probing in the software
- Setup instructions for the two methods of Multi-Die inking: post-probe and offline
- How to use the wafer code method to communicate die sites to the tester
- Information on External I/O commands relating to Multi-Die Probing

9.2 LOCATION CODE

The location code determines the multiple die orientation, or pattern, used in stepping across the wafer: vertical, horizontal, or diagonal. Dual and quad die probing can be oriented in any of the three patterns; octal die probing is limited to vertical or horizontal orientations. As illustrated in *Figure* 9-1, each pattern is represented by a code value from 0 (single die) to 10 (quad or octal). Die are numbered from die0 to die7. Multiple die arrays begin with die0. The distinction between the individual die in the array is critical to Multi–Die probing.




FIGURE 9-1: LOCATION CODES

Horizon Series 254523-090 REV A Die0 is called the reference or *base die* in the probe array. This base die is used as a reference point when reporting XY die coordinates. It is used to set probe tip center, First Die, and inker position. It is also the die used by the prober to respond to a host's request for coordinate data (using the I/O command "?P), the die position reported when enhanced TS (test start) is enabled ("TSXnYn"), and the position used for indexed moves (for example, the "MO" and "MD" I/O commands).

Location codes 1, 3, 5, and 7 (diagonal orientations) are used for both dual and quad die probing. If one of these codes is selected, you are asked to choose between the dual or quad die patterns. Location codes 9 and 10 also serve a dual purpose. They define the horizontal and vertical patterns for either quad or octal arrays, depending on a menu setting. Once a location code is selected, the operator setup is identical to single die probing. No special setup is needed to accommodate the larger probe array.

9.3 GENERATION OF THE GENERIC MAP

Created in the prober's memory just prior to probing, the *generic map* is an image of the wafer based on die size and wafer diameter. The generic map is used by the prober to optimize movements across the wafer. If wafer mapping is enabled in the Set Option Menu, the map is converted to a SECS wafer map after the wafer has completed test.

The generic map is a two-dimensional array of elements containing bin data (0 to 255) and status data. Each element represents a die on the wafer. Prior to probing, the number of elements in the array are computed dividing the wafer diameter by the X and Y die sizes, adjusted to ensure an even number of elements in each.

There is a distinction between the operator selected First Die and the prober-selected First Die. The prober calculates the optimal starting point for the multiple die pattern selected. This may or may not be the same First Die selected by the operator; depending on the application, this may or may not be an issue.

If the tester depends on First Die being at a particular coordinate, then the dual First Die may be a problem. Usually, the order in which the die are tested is immaterial as long as all the die are tested. In reality, the prober will select a First Die in one of the four corners of the wafer (depending on the starting probe quadrant). This First Die position is for the reference die, die0. Since Multi–Die probing is only available in circular or row mode, other autoprobe patterns are not affected.

In the prober, the probe tip center and First Die coordinates are maintained as absolute motor steps. The element in the generic map whose coordinates correspond to X/2 and Y/2 is equated to the probe tip center. The X and Y offsets of First Die from the probe tip center are now converted to die increments and are applied to the generic map probe tip center to locate First Die in the generic map coordinates. At this point the generic map elements whose coordinates fall within the wafer diameter or row list are selected for probing. If the skipdie option is enabled, any die in the learn list are added to the generic map and labeled as skipdie.



The operator setup needn't change to accommodate the prober-selected First Die. To minimize operator interaction, select a die near the center of the wafer because once the wafer is aligned, it is automatically positioned in the approximate center of the probe array. It is efficient to leave it there and choose the closest testable die near the center for final probe-to-pad alignment, then press the < FIRST > key to set this position. This operator-selected First Die position will be stored with the target data for auto alignment. The prober-selected First Die will be chosen at run time, when the < AUTO PROBE > key is pressed.

Note that the operator-selected First Die is not necessarily the First Die to be probed. It is simply a reference to build the generic map and a link between the generic map coordinate system and the prober coordinate system.

The First Die to be probed is found by traversing the generic map array from top to bottom or bottom to top, depending on the probe quadrant chosen, and locating the first element (die) selected for probing. The prober will attempt to select a First Die position such that all die in the array will fit on the wafer (*Figure 9–2*).



FIGURE 9-2: OPTIMAL VS. NON-OPTIMAL FIRST DIE LOCATION

9.4 MULTI-DIE PREREQUISITES

Multi-Die Probing requires that the auto-probe pattern be set to either Row or Circular in the Set Mode Menu (*Figure 9-3*). If Row mode is used, it is set up the same as it would be for single die except that the starting and ending coordinates are based on die0.

i	PROBER					
SET MODE MENU						
	_1	METRIC/ENGLISH	ENGLISH	_		
	2	AUTO-PROBE PATTERN	ROW			
	3	PROBING MODE	MENU			
	4	Z-TRAVELING MODE	LIMITS			
	5	MICRO PROBING	DIS			
	6	MULTI DIE PROBING	D.I.S			
	7	I/O CONTROL	MENU			
	8	DATA LOGGING MODE	MENU			
	9	MISCELLANEOUS OPTIONS	MENU			
	10	ASSIGN LOGICAL INK-CODE	MENU			
	11	THETA COMPENSATION MODE	ENB			
	LINE =					

FIGURE 9–3: SET MODE MENU

To maximize the prober's selection of First Die, the PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER, ENHANCED PROFILE, and USE AUTO DIAMETER options should be enabled through the Autoprofiler Option Menu (*Figure* 9-4).

_	PROBER				
	*** AUTOPROFILER OPTION MENU		***		
	01	PROFILE WITH FIND CENTER	ENB		
	02	ENHANCED PROFILE	ENB		
	03	PROFILER RETRIES	DIS		
	04	USE AUTO DIAMETER	ENB		
	05	PROFILE BEFORE ALIGN	DIS		

		LINE =			

FIGURE 9-4: AUTOPROFILER OPTION MENU

Also, probe tip center should be accurately set to the innermost vacuum ring on the bare chucktop. These precautions will minimize errors in the profiler algorithm when the wafer diameter is calculated.



Г

9.5 THE MULTI-PROBE PARAMETERS MENU

To enable Multi-Die Probing, press < SET MODE > (< F2 >) to access the Set Mode Menu (*Figure* 9-5), and then select Line 06. The Multi-Probe Parameters Menu (*Figure* 9-6) displays. Below the menu, a location display of relative array patterns is shown.

— PROBER –

	SET MODE MENU	
1	METRIC/ENGLISH	ENGLISH
2	AUTO-PROBE PATTERN	ROW
3	PROBING MODE	MENU
4	Z-TRAVELING MODE	LIMITS
5	MICRO PROBING	DIS
6	MULTI DIE PROBING	ENB
7	I/O CONTROL	MENU
8	MENU	
9	MISCELLANEOUS OPTIONS	MENU
10	ASSIGN LOGICAL INK-CODE	MENU
11	THETA COMPENSATION MODE	ENB
I	JINE =	

FIGURE 9–5: SET MODE MENU

PROBER				
	MULTI-PROBE PARAMETERS			
01	OCTAL PROBE ARRAYS DIS			
02	LOCATION CODE 0			
03	INK AFTER PROBING DIS			
04	RESTART AFTER INK PAUSE DIS			
05	ALWAYS SET PPI Z HEIGHT DIS			
	DUAL QUAD * 5 6 7 * 4 0 8 (9) * (10)			
	3 2 1 0 * * * 0			
LIN	E =			

FIGURE 9–6: MULTI–PROBE PARAMETERS MENU WITH LOCATION CODE DISPLAY

9.5.1 Multi-Probe Parameters Line Items

LINE 01 OCTAL PROBE ARRAYS

The setting of Line 01 determines the orientation to be followed – quad or octal – when code 9 or 10 is selected in Line 02, LOCATION CODE.

LINE 02 LOCATION CODE

Location codes, as discussed in **Section 9.2**, are used to describe the probe array orientation used in Multi–Die probing. Line 02 allows the user to select from 11 different array patterns.

Location codes range from 0 (single die probing) to 10 (vertical probing of four or eight die). Selecting locations 1 through 8 allows probing of two die or four at a time. Selecting locations 9 or 10 allows probing of four or eight die at a time, depending on the setting of Line 01.

If Line 01 is enabled, then codes 9 and 10 in Line 02 will define probe arrays of eight die each; code 9 horizontal, code 10 vertical. If Line 01 is disabled, codes 9 and 10 will represent horizontal and vertical probe arrays of four die each.

Diagonal probe arrays are not supported for octal configurations. Location codes 0 - 8 are invalid for octal arrays; if any of those codes is selected, the prober will probe a die array. The prober will not warn you if you select octal with an invalid code.

The 3 X 3 matrix at the left in the location code display represents the eight dual and quad die orientations available (location codes 1 - 8). The center of the matrix represents die0 reference (and also code 0 for single die probing).

Dual and quad die arrays can be probed horizontally (codes 4 and 8, as shown in *Figure 9-1*), vertically (codes 2 and 6), or diagonally (codes 1, 3, 5, and 7). If code 1, 3, 5, or 7 are selected, a message on the screen will prompt: QUAD DIE PROBING? (Y/ENTER). If < Y > is selected, the display heading over the matrix will change from DUAL to QUAD.

Regardless of the setting of Line 01, only the quad pattern is displayed, showing the orientation for the horizontal (9) and vertical (10) location codes. If Line 01 shows ENB on the menu above, octal is assumed.

To select the appropriate location code, match the probe pattern array of the probe card to the desired orientation. For example, if probing dual die diagonal, select code 1, 3, 5, or 7, depending on the alignment of the probe card and the position of die0. To compare the orientations with the matrix, refer to *Figures* 9-1 and 9-6.

LINE 03 INKAFTER PROBING

This line item enables/disables the post-probe inking function, described in Section 9.6.1.

When the line is enabled, the wafer will be probed, inked, and unloaded.



When the line is disabled, the wafer will be off-loaded and *not inked*. If a wafer map was generated at probe and stored, inking can be done off line (see **Section 9.6.2, Offline Inking**). Otherwise, if a wafer map was not stored, when this line is disabled the binning data will be lost.

LINE 04 RESTART AFTER INK PAUSE

This line item allows you to determine the action taken if post-probe inking is interrupted by pressing < PAUSE >.

If the Line 04 is enabled and < PAUSE > is pressed three times (twice to pause and once to continue probing), the wafer will be *re-inked* starting at the First Die. This is useful if the inker malfunctioned or ran out of ink in the middle of the wafer and the wafer needed to be re-inked.

If the line is disabled and probing is paused and continued, inking will continue from the last die inked.

LINE 05 ALWAYS SET PPI Z HEIGHT

If this line is enabled, the Post Probe Inker (PPI) Setup Menu will always record the XY position of the forcer as well as the Z height when the inker position is being recorded. If the option is disabled, Line 9 in the Post Probe Inker Setup Menu will ask for an offset down from the probing height if the Z traveling mode is set to Autoprofile.

9.6 INKING MULTI-DIE

There are two methods of inking multiple die products:

- 1. Post-Probe (Section 9.6.1)
- 2. Offline (Section 9.6.2)

9.6.1 Post-Probe Inking (PPI)

Post-Probe Inking (PPI) is the method used to ink the wafer after it is probed, but before it is unloaded. It operates in a serpentine manner similar to circular probing, and will not ink if the inkers have been disabled. A special post-probe inker setup procedure facilitates setting the Z position of the inker(s); it is described in **Section 9.6.1.1**.

In PPI, after the wafer is probed, the chuck moves the wafer under the inker(s) at the position of the First Die to be inked (which may or may not be the First Die probed), and all die are inked.

The prober follows the internal wafer map (generated during initial probing) to ink the die based on the stored bincodes and on-wafer code for each die position. (See **Section 9.7.1** for information about on-wafer codes). Inking is done one die at a time (no multiple die inking). Edge die and skip die can be inked at this time, too, but ugly die inking is not supported. Once inking is finished, the wafer is unloaded.

This feature can also be used for single die probing if the location code in the Multi–Probe Parameters Menu is set to 0 (see Section 9.5.1, Line 02, Location Code).

4085X

The inker can be fired anywhere on the wafer, and then the dot is brought to the probe tips. You press a key to inform the prober that the dot is in place. PPI uses the positioning adjustments provided as an output of the Auto Align process to position each wafer under the inker.

NOTE

The offset from the probe tips to the Post Probe Inker will be calculated based on the most recent firing of the inker. Therefore, when an acceptable ink dot is produced, that ink dot must be placed under the probe tips and taught to the prober with the < 7 > key without any further firing of the inkers in order to correctly set up the Post Probe Inker. (See *Figure 9–8*).

PPI warns you about jogging the Z position above the probing height when using the Z profile mode. In addition, when a new probing height is established, the PPI height will be cleared (unless it was set as an offset from the probe tips, in which case it will be adjusted).

The probing procedure ensures that if post probe inking is to be used, there is a valid setup before probing the wafer.

9.6.1.1 POST-PROBE INKING SETUP PROCEDURE

NOTE

The PPI setup procedures will not prevent you from exceeding the probing height (in the Profile mode) or the upper limit (in any other mode) while jogging the Z position.

The operation is similar to that of the Profiler Menu in that Z motion is first stopped at the nominal upper limit, and then you are forced to restart the upward motion every 10 mils. For the entire time that the Z position is above the nominal upper limit, there is a constant beeping.

Up to four inkers can be used for post-probe inking. If more than one inker is used, all of them must be placed over the same die (a separate inker over each die is not supported). The XY position of the inker is assumed to be the center of die0.

The inker(s) used during PPI must be assigned a Z reference and should be done just after finishing the set probe tip center procedure.

To perform the PPI setup procedure:

1. Begin with a bare chucktop (no wafer).



2. Using the Joystick, move the forcer until it is under the inker(s). The bottom of the ink tube(s) should be positioned over the center of the chucktop (the center of the smallest vacuum ring). See *Figure* 9-7.



FIGURE 9-7: FRONT VIEW OF INK TUBE AND INKLINE

- 3. Set the inker(s) Z height, ink dot size, pulse width, and refresh time by accessing the Post–Probe Inker Setup Menu (*Figure 9–8*).
 - A. Press < SET MODE > (< F2 >) to access the Set Mode Menu.
 - B. Select Line 03, PROBING MODE, and press < ENTER > to display the Probe Mode Menu.
 - C. Select Line 11, INKING MODE, and press < ENTER > to display the Inking Mode Menu.
 - D. Select Line 10, POST PROBE INKING SETUP, and press < ENTER > to display the Post-Probe Inker Setup Menu.



FIGURE 9-8: POST-PROBE INKER SETUP MENU

- 4. Set the PPI Height. A choice of two methods is available for setting the PPI inker height:
 - 1. Fixed Offset
 - 2. PPI Height Teaching



FIXED OFFSET METHOD

The PPI height is set as a fixed offset down from the probing height. This is the default method when the Z travel mode is Profile. This default can be changed by enabling the ALWAYS SET PPI Z HEIGHT option on Line 05 of the Multi-Probe Parameters Menu (*Figure 9-6*).

If the PPI inker height is being set as an offset down from the probe tips, the PPI Setup Menu will display the lines shown in *Figure 9–8A*.

To set the inker position in the Fixed Offset mode:

- 1. Place a scrap wafer on the chucktop; or, select a good wafer with test die or bare silicon area that can be used to test the position of the inker(s).
- 2. If the profiler is enabled, press < 0 > to profile the wafer surface.
- 3. Move the forcer until the wafer (or test die/bare silicon area) appears below the ink tube(s).
- 4. Position any arbitrary location under the inker and press the key which will fire the appropriate inker (key < 1 > to < 4 >). (Before firing the inker, the prober will move the chuck up to the appropriate inking height.) Check the ink dot for size, shape, and position.
- 5. If the ink dot is not acceptable, press < 8 > to re-enter the inker offset. You can also raise or lower the Z stage or adjust the ink pulse width to a value from 5 to 30 mS (key < 6 >).
- 6. Press < 5 > to check or change the inker refresh time (minimum time between inker activations); the range is from 0 to 999 mS.
- 7. Press < 6 > to check or change the pulse width to a value from 5 to 30 mS.

Note that the inker pulse width and refresh time may also be changed from the Ink Dot Counter and Timer Menu (accessed from the Set Parameter Menu, Page 2, Line 06, INK DOT COUNTER AND TIMER).

- Once the desired ink dot dimension and position is obtained, place that ink dot under the probe tips and press < 7 > to set the inker height. Post-probe inking will be done at this fixed Z height (the chucktop will not move).
- 9. Verify the Z heights of the ink tube, probe pins, and ink line extension, as shown in *Figure* 9-7. Fine tune the inker Z if needed.

PPI HEIGHT TEACHING METHOD

This method is used in the Limits or Edge Sense Z traveling modes, or when the ALWAYS SET PPI Z HEIGHT option on Line 05 of the Multi-Probe Parameters Menu (*Figure* 9-6) is enabled.

If the PPI inker height is to be directly taught to the prober, the PPI Setup Menu displays the lines shown in *Figure* 9-8B.

To set the inker position in the Teaching mode:

- 1. Position any arbitrary location under the inker.
- 2. Press $\langle Z \rangle$ and jog up to the desired inking height.
- 3. Fire the appropriate inker (press key < 1 > to < 4 >).
- 4. If the ink dot is not acceptable, jog to the new Z height and fire the inker again.
- 5. When an acceptable ink dot has been made, place that ink dot under the probe tips and press < 7 >.

NOTE

Whenever the Z stage is moved to obtain the desired ink dot size, the inker height must always be reset.

The Z stage will move down to Z-200 upon exit from the Post-Probe Inker Setup Menu; it will move to the preset inking height when the inker is fired.

Further information about post-probe inking setup and high speed inking applications is contained in the **Inker Installation and Operation Manual**, **Doc. No. 246730**.

9.6.2 Offline Inking

Offline inking follows a prober-generated wafer map. This map contains the XY coordinate and bincode data of each tested die. The prober follows this map, inking according to the stored bincodes.

If the Wafer Mapping feature is enabled, the internal generic map generated by the prober during testing will be converted into a SECS II wafer map. This wafer map can then be written to a disk and/or transmitted to an external host. Once this map is saved, it can be used to control an offline inking station.

The Wafer Mapping setup is discussed in Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.



9.7 USING EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE

Three communication protocols can be used to interface the tester with the prober: standard or enhanced serial (RS-232); standard or enhanced GPIB (IEEE-488); or RDP.

The use of the parallel port/tester interface (TTL) is not recommended. The TTL port offers limited support for multiple die applications.

9.7.1 On-Wafer Code

Because the prober is stepping across multiple die sites, not all of the steps will place all of the probe tips for each die on a testable site.

If skip die are used (test die or bare silicon areas), the prober must tell the tester that these die sites are not available for testing.

Also, as the prober turns around from one row to the next, some of the probes may be hanging off the edge of the wafer. Again, the tester needs to know that not all the die on the probe array are testable. This is the function of the *on*-*wafer code*.

This code is appended to the test start ("TS") command from the prober and represents the die in the probe array that are to be tested. The code is a decimal number that ranges from 0 to 255 (0-3 for dual arrays, 0-15 for quad arrays, and 0-255 for octal arrays). The on-wafer code will always be separated from "TS" by a comma.

Each testable die in the probe array is represented internally by a bit in the on–wafer code. For example (*Figure 9–9*):



FIGURE 9-9: ON WAFER CODE EXAMPLE

In the above example, if die0, die1, and die2 are testable, then the on–wafer code is 224; the decimal would be TS,224.

Conversely, if the on–wafer code = 6, die5 and die6 are testable.

For another example, if the prober sends:

"TS,14"

this means that the on-wafer code for this position is 14 (*Figure* 9-10). If the probe array is set for quad probing and an on-wafer code of 14 is sent, then die1, die2, and die3 are testable, and die0 is not.



FIGURE 9-10: ON WAFER CODE EXAMPLE TS,14

In this example, the probes for die0 are either off the wafer, or they are positioned over a pre-defined skip die.

If SEND MAP COORDINATES WITH TS is enabled (in the Enhanced I/O Control Menu, Page 2, Line 04), the prober automatically sends the XY die coordinate with each TS as well as the on wafer code for Multi–Die probing.

For example, the prober sends:

TSX5Y3,14

Translated, the XY coordinate (X5Y3) is the position of the reference die (die0), with respect to the operator-selected First Die.

The XY coordinates of the other die in the array are not directly available; however, since the coordinate of the base die is known, once the probing orientation is selected, the coordinates of the other die in the probe array can be determined, based on probe quadrant and coordinate quadrant values.

For example, the prober sends:

TSX-3Y45,14

This indicates the following XY coordinates:

die0 (the base die)is located at-3, 45die1is located at-3, 44die2is located at-3, 43die3is located at-3, 42

Depending on the application, this information may or may not be useful to the host/tester.



If wafer mapping is used for reprobe (EDIT or SAVE) and specific bincodes are designated for reprobe (EDIT or SAVE mapping modes), the appropriate on-wafer code will also be sent with each "TS." For example, if all bins 3 and 5 are to be reprobed and a quad array is used, the prober will send "TS,10" to the tester (*Figure 9–11*):



FIGURE 9-11: ON WAFER CODE EXAMPLE TS,10

9.7.2 I/O Commands Relating to Multi-Die Probing

External Control I/O Interface commands directly related to Multi-Die Probing are:

SM36 - ENABLE POST-PROBE INKING Format: SM36In (n = 0-2)

0 =disables post probe inking

- 1 = enables post probe inking
- 2 = enables post probe inking and ink restart after pause

SM43 – ENABLE MULTI–DIE PROBING Format: SM43Mn (n = 0-2)

- 0 = disables Multi-Die Probing
- 1 = enables Multi–Die Probing
- 2 = enables Multi–Die Probing and octal or quad probe array

SM44 - SET DIRECTION FOR MULTI-DIE PROBING Format: SM44Ln

Where $0 \le n \le 10$, n is the location code.

ET – MULTIPLE BINNING TEST COMPLETE

The unsolicited message command "ET," for multiple die binning, is the equivalent of the "TC" (test complete) command for single die applications. Since multiple die are being tested, multiple bincodes need to be sent by the tester to the prober for inking and wafer mapping purposes.

The "ET" command allows up to eight bincodes to be sent to the prober. Each bincode is delineated by a comma and can range from 0 to 255. Table 9–1 shows examples.

IMPORTANT

Always supply *all* bincodes; if probing 4 die, always send 4 bins; if probing 2 die, always send 2 bins – even if some die are not tested.



?L - REQUEST MULTI-PROBE LOCATION CODE

To query the location code, the "?L" command can be used. This command returns a value from L0 to L10, depending on the user-selected location code.

BA (RDP) - BIN TO CATEGORY / INK Format: BAn1,n2,n3[;n1,n2,n3]

If the RDP protocol is used to communicate between the tester (typically Teradyne) and the prober, a different I/O command set is needed when the Multi–Die mode is enabled. The RDP equivalent of "ET" for multiple die is "BA". The "BA" command uses the on–wafer byte to obtain the site numbers and bincode for each die and determine whether or not it should be inked.

For Multi–Die Probing, "n1" defines the site number; "n2" is ignored by the prober; and "n3" defines the bin number for the device tested. The prober will fire the appropriate inker for the bin code assigned as defined in the Assign Logical Ink Code Menu.

For example, to bin a dual probe configuration with site #1 as bin 2 with inker #2 fired; and site #2 as bin 11 with inkers #1, #2, and #4 fired::



BA1, 0, 2; 2, 0, 11

CE (RDP) – REQUEST TEST START Format: CE Response: n[,n]

When the Multi–Die mode is enabled, the prober will use the on–wafer byte to return numbers indicating which sites may be tested. The range is from 1 to 8.

For example, to start sites 1, 3, and 4:

Request: CE Response: 1,3,4

9.8 MULI-DIE PROBING LIMITATIONS

IN-LINE INKING

This inking is not supported. This is the typical inking procedure for many single die applications, the normal sequence of probing a die, inking, and indexing to the next die site.

PROBING MODES

Only Circular and Row autoprobing modes are supported.

INCLUSIVE PROBING

It is not supported. In this probing mode, stepping across the wafer is modified based on the location of test die or bare silicon areas (stepped wafers) and whether or not the probe pins are allowed to hang over the edge of the wafer.

PROBE MARK INSPECTION

If Multi-Die is enabled, Line 02 of the Probe Mark Specifications Menu (# CONSECUTIVE FAILURES) is not available, and the unit term *die* is replaced by the unit term *cluster*. The term *cluster* also replaces *die* in the Inspection and Failure Summaries.

INK DOT INSPECTION (IDI)

IDI should only be used in the After Probing (Post-Probe) mode.

UGLY DIE INKING

This is not supported.

4085X

9.9 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

Location codes and their importance for proper stepping

The Generic Map and how it relates to Multi-Die

The prerequisites required before using Multi-Die Probing

Enabling Multi-Die Probing in the software

Setup instructions for the two methods of multi-die inking: post-probe and offline

How to use the wafer code method to communicate die sites to the tester

Information on External I/O commands relating to Multi-Die Probing



Multi-Die Probing

4085X

SECTION 10 - WAFER MAPPING & SECS

CONTENTS

Updated 6/96 ➡

The notations in the margin on this page and throughout the section indicate areas where information was changed and/or new information added in this current revision (REV A).

NOTE the Supplement located at the end of Section 10.

10.1	OVERV	/IEW
	10.1.1	HOW TO USE THIS SECTION
10.0		
10.2	THE W	AFER MAPPING MENU 10-2
	10.2.1	WAFER MAPPING MENU LINE ITEMS $\dots \dots \dots$
10.3	WAFEI	R MAP DISK FILE NAME
10.4	GPIB (DR SERIAL WAFER MAP TRANSMISSION (NON-SECS) 10-11
10.5	THE W	AFER MAP FORM 10-11
	10.5.1	MATERIAL ID (MID)
	10.5.2	ROW DATA (X, Y, AND BIN INFORMATION)10–12
	10.5.3	WAFER MAPS AND PROBE MODES
		10.5.3.1 Wafer Mapping in the Learn Mode $\dots \dots \dots$
	10.5.4	THE COORDINATE QUADRANT
	10.5.5	USING THE < PAUSE/CONT >
	10.5.6	BINCODE DISPLAY FEATURE
10.6	SECS I	PROTOCOL
	10.6.1	THE SECS PARAMETERS MENU10-18
		10.6.1.1SECS Parameters Menu Line Items
	10.6.2	SECS WAFER MAP FORMAT10–19
	10.6.3	ERROR CONDITIONS10-21
		10.6.3.1 When the Source is Disk or External I/O $\dots \dots \dots$
		10.6.3.2 When the Source is SECS $$
	10.6.4	SUPPORTED SECS I/II FUNCTIONS
	10.6.5	SECS NAME DEFINITIONS10–33

(continued)

10.7 SUMMARY

ILLUSTRATIONS

10 - 1	Set Option Menu, Wafer Mapping Menus	
10-2	Wafer Mapping Menu (Make Mode Only)	
10-3	Wafer Mapping Menu (Follow, Edit and Edit-S	ave Modes) $\dots \dots \dots$
10-4	Present Reprobe Assignment Menu	
10-5	Wafer Mapping Menu (Page 2)	
10-6	Positive XY Directions vs. Probe Quadrant	
10-7	Run Time Display Showing Bin Code	
10 - 8	SECS Parameters Menu .	

TABLES

10 - 1	SECS II Streams and Functions Currently Implemented	
10 - 2	Stream 12 Function Formats Used in Wafer Map Transmission	
10 - 3	Stream 12 Map Fields	
10 - 4	Status Variable Set, Stream 1, Functions 3 and 4	
10-5	Stream 2, Functions 65, 67, 69, and 71 Control Command Set	

SECTION 10 WAFER MAPPING & SECS

10.1 OVERVIEW

The Wafer Mapping feature performs the following functions:

- Create a wafer map
- Follow a wafer map, probing only die with certain bincodes; edit an old map
- Follow a wafer map, probing only die with certain bincodes and creating a new wafer map showing the combined test results
- Follow a wafer map and ink according to the stored bincodes. This mode does not require a tester and is often used in off-line inking applications.

Wafer maps are available from three sources: Disk, SECS port, or External I/O port. The prober can simultaneously send a wafer map to any or all of the three devices. All three receive and send maps in SECS stream 12 type formats (wafer mapping message categories). The Disk and External I/O devices compose single block maps containing header and map information in a single transmission. SECS map transactions follow multiple block transmission procedures defined by the SEMI SECS standard.

In the External I/O Interface application, the host system commands index motions and logs its own test information and die XY coordinate data. The SECS wafer map format is explained further with other SECS material in Section 10.6.2

10.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following information about Wafer Mapping and SECS:

- How to enable the Wafer Mapping feature
- Information about the Wafer Mapping Menu and the associated parameters
- How to use the four mapping modes to run a wafer map
- Information regarding GPIB or serial wafer map transmissions
- SECS information, including communication protocols, streams and functions



10.2 THE WAFER MAPPING MENU

Wafer Mapping is enabled from the Set Option Menu. The Wafer Mapping Menu (Pages 1 and 2) displays automatically (*Figure 10–1*).



FIGURE 10-1: SET OPTION MENU, WAFER MAPPING MENUS

4085X

10.2.1 Wafer Mapping Menu Line Items

LINE 01 (PAGE 1) MAPPING MODE

Line 01 sets the mode of operation. The modes are:

- Make
- Follow
- Edit
- Edit-Save

Each of these modes is discussed next, along with instructions on how to create a wafer map in that specific mode.

MAKE MODE

In the *Make* mode, the prober will create a new wafer map to be used for later inking and/or re-testing.

Figure 10-2 illustrates the Wafer Mapping Menu in the Make mode and notes the lines that are blank in this mode.

To create a wafer map, from the Wafer Mapping Menu:

- 1. Line 01 Select the *Make* option
- 2. Line 03 Select the destination disk drive (if map is to be written to disk)
- 3. Page 2 Select the destination device(s) (Lines 02, 03, and/or 04)

Once the menu selections have been made, set up the rest of the prober normally and begin probing. Every time a wafer is unloaded there will be a short pause while the map is written to the selected destination(s).

If the disk drive is chosen as a map destination as well as External I/O, the map will be written to disk first, then over the I/O port. If the map is not successfully written to disk (or sent over I/O), the prober will attempt to retain the map in memory until it can read it.





FIGURE 10-2: WAFER MAPPING MENU (MAKE MODE ONLY)

FOLLOW MODE

The *Follow* mode is used as an off-line ink station. (If Multi-Die Probing is enabled, the Follow mode cannot be used.) *Figure 10-3* illustrates the Wafer Mapping Menu in the Follow, Edit and Edit-Save modes.

- 1. Line 01 Select the *Follow* option
- Line 02 Select the map source drive, from which maps will be read (if map is on disk)
- 3. Page 2, Line 01 Select the source device

When the Follow mode is used, the prober will use the logical inker assignment found in the Preset Inker Assignment Menu (Assign Logical Ink Code). This menu is used to tell the prober which inker to fire for any given bincode as well as the individual good/bad die assignment. When inking a wafer, the prober will only move to those die that need to be inked. Since only whole die are stored in the map, enable edge die inking if partial die around the perimeter of the wafer need to be marked, too.

When the Follow mode is selected, the probing mode is automatically set to follow the map and cannot be changed while the system is in this mode.



FIGURE 10-3: WAFER MAPPING MENU (FOLLOW, EDIT, AND EDIT-SAVE MODES)

EDIT MODE

The *Edit* mode is similar to the Follow mode, with the difference that the old map file will be updated with the new results on the die re-tested on the current pass. Also, Edit may not be used for off-line inking.

When Edit is used, the dies that are reprobed have their new bincodes stored in the map in memory, replacing the original bincodes. As mentioned, wafer maps are associated with wafer ID only. For example, when in Edit mode, a wafer map is read from External I/O, modified, and, if Line 03, Write Map to EXIO (*Figure 10-3*) is enabled, returned via External I/O with the same wafer ID.

If originating from disk (Page 2, Line 01, Source Device = Disk), when reprobing is complete, the new wafer map is written back to disk using the same file name as the original. In this event, the original map is lost, replaced by the new map. If this is undesirable, set the Map Source Drive (Page 1, Line 02) to A and read the maps in from Drive A, and set the Map Destination Drive (Page 1, Line 03) to B or C and write the new maps to the disk in Drive B or C (or use the Edit–Save mode, discussed next).

Also, a map can be read from disk and written out to I/O if needed. The destination does not have to be the same as the source.



To set up the prober to follow a map and reprobe all dies with bincode 1 or 2, for example, select Line 07 and assign REPROBE for bins 1 and 2. If all the other dies are to be inked automatically, enable INK DIES NOT REPROBED in Line 08. The reprobed dies will be inked if enabled according to the bincode received from the tester during the reprobe.

EDIT-SAVE MODE

Edit-Save allows the making of a new output map while following an existing input map.

This mode operates the same as Edit except the original map (or previous passes of maps) is not edited. Instead, a new map is created that contains the previous results and new bincodes from the tester.

The new map can be stored on the same destination device as the original map. A simple linking notation on the directory listing indicates the existence of an Edit–Save map, explained later in this section (Line 05 – Directory of All Maps). The Edit–Save linkage notation is not stored in the wafer map itself and is not available to host computers through SECS or External I/O. It is strictly for use by the prober's disk system to determine the most recent map.

Skip and ugly die bincodes are set in the Inking and Ugly Die Menus just as they would be in normal probing. Once bincodes from 0 to 255 are assigned, these are entered into the wafer map during Make map probing whenever a skip or ugly die is detected. In the other three modes, the appropriate action will result if skipdie inking is enabled and the skipdie bincode is encountered. Similarly, if ugly die inking is enabled, the detection of the ugly die bincode causes the ugly die to be inked. The skip die and ugly die bincodes must be mutually exclusive values.

Edge die can be inked in any mapping mode. During probing, die which fall within the ugly die edge bands are not tested; however, the ugly bincode is inserted into the wafer map if the Make, Edit, or Edit-Save mapping modes are enabled. If in Edit or Edit-Save mapping mode, enable INK DIES NOT REPROBED (Line 08) in the Wafer Mapping Menu; make sure the bincode associated with ugly die is set to SKIP within BINCODES REPROBED (Line 07). Bincodes from 16-255 use the BINCODES REPROBED assignment of bincode 15.

Any bincode listed as REPROBE in the Present Reprobe Assignment Menu (accessed by Line 07) will cause a Test Start (TS) to be sent to the tester just as in regular probing. When the Test Complete (TC) and bin is received by the prober, it will edit the map with the new bincode (if Edit or Edit–Save are used) and ink according to the Preset Inker Assignment Menu (Assign Logical Ink Code). If inkers are disabled, no inking will take place, but the map will still be updated.

4085X

LINE 02 (PAGE 1) MAP SOURCE DRIVE

This line identifies the drive that contains the disk from which maps will be read during Follow, Edit, and Edit–Save operations, when the source device is Disk (Page 2, Line 01). (Not used if the map destination is set to External I/O or SECS.)

LINE 03 (PAGE 1) MAP DESTINATION DRIVE

This line identifies the drive that contains the disk where the wafer map will be stored, if Disk is selected as a destination (Page 2, Line 02). Electroglas recommends storing maps on a separate disk, other than the prober system files. This line will not appear if Line 01 is set to Follow mode.

LINE 04 (PAGE 1) DELETE MAP FILE(S) ON DRIVE...

When this line is selected, for maps stored on disk, a prompt will ask first if the entire disk is to be deleted. If the answer is no, the screen will show the last wafer ID to be processed and a prompt asks for the desired wafer ID to delete. Press < ENTER > to delete the ID shown, or input the desired ID.

After you have given instructions to delete either all maps or a single map, a prompt queries one last time...

ARE YOU SURE (Y/N)?

...before irretrievably deleting the map or maps from the disk. You may choose to abort the operation and answer < N > (no); then nothing is deleted. If you answer < Y > (yes) and the deletion is done, the cross reference file WMAPXREF.LNK is automatically updated. If all maps are deleted, the cross reference file is also deleted.

LINE 05 (PAGE 1) DIRECTORY OF ALL MAPS

For maps on disk, this line displays the wafer ID of all maps in the designated drive (Line 04). The disk capacity is displayed at the top of each page. Each wafer ID, up to 27 characters, is shown, followed by the Edit-Save level code.

The Edit-Save level code is a two-character code. The first character indicates the current Save level. The second shows the level of the map followed. For example, assume the following WAFERID notation in a directory display:



electroglas 254523-100 REV A See the Supplement at the end of the section for error messages.

Wafer Mapping & SECS

The topmost map is at Save level 2 (first digital character) and was created by following the map at Save level 1 (second digital character), that is, the map just below it. This map on the second line (Save level 1) was created by following the map at Save level 0, displayed just below it. The bottom line displays the original WAFERID_1 map created – indicated by the Edit–Save code level of 00. The code is always 00 unless map mode Edit–Save was used. The prober only allows access to the newest map (highest code number).

The cross-reference file WMAPXREF.LNK on each map disk contains the wafer IDs and Edit-Save levels for all the maps on the disk. If the mapping mode is Make, the directory is accessed on the destination disk. If the mode is Follow, the directory is accessed via the source disk. Both Edit and Edit-Save display the source disk first, followed by the destination disk, if the source drive and destination drives are different.

For directories that run longer than a page, subsequent pages are produced by pressing any key. If WMAPXREF.LNK is nonexistent, the message EMPTY WAFER MAP DIRECTORY displays.

LINE 06 (PAGE 1) RETRY MAP TRANSFER

On disk transfers, if a destination disk becomes full, an error message is displayed. After the full disk is replaced with another blank, formatted disk and this line is selected from the Wafer Map Menu, the wafer map that is still in memory will be written to the new disk. In event of a communication breakdown in External I/O and SECS transfers, the prober will attempt to save the map in memory until it can be re-sent. This is why it is recommended to specify disk as a destination as a backup to External I/O. This option is only available from the keyboard. It is not possible to request that maps be re-sent from External I/O.

LINE 07 (PAGE 1) BINCODES REPROBED

The display activated by this line lists each of the 16 bincodes and shows whether each die with that code is to be reprobed or skipped (not used in Follow or Make mode). To change a setting, follow the prompt to select the bincode, and then choose either option. *Figure 10-4* shows typical entries and prompts. As noted earlier, bincodes from 16–255 use the BINCODES REPROBED assignment of bincode 15.

PROBER								
	I RODER							
		ł	PRESENT	REPROBE	ASS	IGNN	IEN	Г
	BI	N AS	SSIGN			BIN	I AS	SSIGN
	0	=	SKIP			8	=	REPROBE
	1	=	REPROB	Έ		9	=	REPROBE
	2	=	REPROB	Έ		10	=	REPROBE
	3	=	SKIP			11	=	REPROBE
	4	=	SKIP			12	=	SKIP
	5	=	REPROB	Έ		13	=	SKIP
	6	=	SKIP			14	=	SKIP
	7	=	REPROB	Έ		15	=	REPROBE
	BI CH AS	N CO SIGN	DDE = 5 5: 1 = JMENT =	REPROBE	0	= Sł	ΠÞ	

FIGURE 10-4: PRESENT REPROBE ASSIGNMENT MENU

Horizon Series 254523–100 REV A

4085X

LINE 08 (PAGE 1) INK DIES NOT REPROBED

The enabling or disabling of this line determines whether the dies that are not reprobed during an Edit or Save operation will be inked according to their stored bincodes or ignored. (Not used in Follow or Make modes; also not available if Multi–Die Probing is enabled.) Bins 16-255 take on the skip/reprobe assignment of bin 15.

LINE 09 (PAGE 1) SEND MAP COORDS WITH TS

If this line is enabled, whenever a test start is sent to the tester, the prober sends a message indicating the current X and Y die positions relative to the first die position. The axes are the same as those selected for the coordinate axes in the Probe Mode Menu line 02 (COORDINATE QUAD), for example, **TSX5Y9**. This item typically is used when the tester wants to generate its own map. This is the same line item found in the Enhanced External I/O Mode Menu, Line 04. (See the I/O command "WM" in **Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE**).

LINE 10 (PAGE 1) FLAT POSITION

Since SECS wafer maps transmit the flat orientation, among other parameters, Line 10 is used to display and set the current flat position. More importantly, this line displays the orientation of the flat when it sits on the chucktop.

This notation assists users you if you are manually loading wafers. Should the map and the prober flat orientation disagree, probing will abort, allowing the correct prober flat orientation to be set. (This same line item is found in the Autoload Option Menu, Line 01.)

LINE 11 (PAGE 1) NEXT PAGE

Press this key to produce the second page of the display (*Figure 10-5*) which contains all device combinations for receiving and sending wafer maps.

PROBER						
	r RUDER —					
	WAFER MAPPING MENU (PAGE 2)					
01	SOURCE DEVICE OFF					
02	WRITE MAP TO DISK ENB					
03	WRITE MAP TO EXIO ENB					
04	WRITE MAP TO SECS DIS					

FIGURE 10-5: WAFER MAPPING MENU (PAGE 2)



LINE 01 (PAGE 2) SOURCE DEVICE

When a map is to be followed or edited, the prober must know where the map is coming from. If the mapping mode is Follow, Edit, or Save, the map source device must be specified in this line.

The source device selections are:

0 = OFF 1 = SECS 2 = EXIO (serial or GPIB) 3 = DISK

```
LINE 02 (PAGE 2) WRITE MAP TO DISK
LINE 03 (PAGE 2) WRITE MAP TO EXIO
LINE 04 (PAGE 2) WRITE MAP TO SECS
```

The remaining items enable/disable any or all of the three map destinations. After a map is made, edited, or edit-saved, the map is sent to those destinations enabled. If multiple destinations are selected, maps will be written to each in succession before unloading the wafer (Disk first, then External I/O, then SECS).

10.3 WAFER MAP DISK FILE NAME

If the wafer maps are written to a disk, a correlation, or cross-reference file called WMAPXREF.LNK is created in addition to the individual maps. A unique file name is calculated and assigned automatically. The file name is an internal reference irrelevant to the operation of the Wafer Mapping feature. If maps are copied from one disk to another, this file must be copied, too or the maps will be lost.

All Wafer Mapping activity uses the wafer ID as input. The WMAPXREF.LNK file contains all the wafer IDs mapped onto a given disk. The prober automatically accesses this file to find the map file name associated with the wafer ID and load the required wafer map.

On the prober, the Wafer Mapping Menu contains a directory line which will display the wafer IDs found on the disk. If a prober isn't handy, WMAPXREF.LNK can be listed on a CP/M-operated computer by setting USER 1 and using the CP/M command TYPE WMAPXREF.LNK. The disk is standard MS-DOS formatted.

When Wafer Mapping is enabled, if no wafer ID device exists and the ID reader feature is disabled, the current wafer ID is defaulted to the concatenation of the device type, lot number, and wafer number. The device type and lot number are entered through the Log ID display produced by pressing the < RUN ID > key. For example, if the current wafer number is 6, the current device type set to DRAM, and the current lot number is LOT122, then the wafer ID assigned to the wafer map for the current wafer is:

DRAMLOT1226

If an automatic ID reader is used (OCR or bar code), the wafer ID is taken from that device -not the information entered through the RUN ID display.

Horizon Series 254523–100 REV A A maximum of 255 maps can be stored on a 3 1/2" (720KB) disk, and up to 63 maps on a 5 1/4" (360KB) disk. To simplify disk utilization, it is recommended that each lot or cassette of wafers be assigned to a separate disk.

The file overhead for a map is approximately 1.2 to 1.5 bytes per die. For a typical 1000-die wafer, the map will be stored as a file of 1200-1500 bytes. Use this value to estimate the number of maps that can be stored to disk. (This overhead comes from the SECS format.)

Since the disk format is standard MS–DOS, the maximum number of maps that can be stored is only limited by disk capacity (3 1/2" 1.44 MP disk, or 65 MB hard disk).

10.4 GPIB OR SERIAL WAFER MAP TRANSMISSION (NON-SECS)

Wafer maps sent via the GPIB or serial port are an exact image of the map layout on the disk. The transmission protocol is similar to that used for file upload/download (the "US" and "DS" commands). To transmit a map over the GPIB or serial port, use the Standard I/O Control Menu (Line 07 of the Set Mode Menu) to set communication parameters.

See the Supplement at the end of the section.

The following I/O commands are used to send/receive wafer maps over the GPIB or serial port:

Command		Description		
	LMc	List maps stored on specified disk drive.		
	MScIi	Send map ID "i" from specified disk drive.		
	DMcIi	Delete map ID "i" from specified disk drive.		
	WO1Mn	Set wafer map mode.		
	WO2Mn	Set wafer map source.		
	WO3Mn	Set wafer map source disk.		
	WO4Mn	Set map destination disk.		
	WO5Mn	Enable "Ink die not reprobed".		
	WO6Mn	Enable "Map write to disk".		
	WO7Mn	Enable "Map write to I/O".		
	WO8Mn	Enable "Map write to SECS."		
	WO9Bnn	Set reprobe bincodes.		
	SM58Rn	Set map transfer retry count.		

Use "SO" to enable the Wafer Mapping feature.

The commands are described more fully in Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE.

10.5 THE WAFER MAP FORM

SECS protocol and terminology is discussed in **Section 10.6** and subsections. However, some explanation at this point of wafer and data identification will provide a basis for the information to follow on using the wafer map.



10.5.1 Material ID (MID)

For purposes of mapping, a wafer ("material") ID is defined as an identification read from the wafer itself – MID in SECS notation. Although it is possible to enter an ID into the prober via the < RUN ID > key, this information is not considered suitable for wafer identification. IDs should be read from the wafer either with an Optical Character Reader (OCR) or Backside Bar Code Reader (BSBCR). Both reader types are enabled in the Set Option Menu, Line 04.

The ID is ASCII data and may be up to 27 characters long. This ID uniquely defines this wafer with a particular map.

10.5.2 Row Data (X, Y, and Bin Information)

The prober uses the row method of storing map data. In this method, each logical row of die is described by the starting X and Y coordinate of the row, the number of die in the row, the direction of probing, and the bincodes for each die.

Since there is no unique end of file mark in a wafer map, the software must count the number of rows processed to determine when the map is complete. This number is contained in a descriptor called ROWCT, found in S12F1. Once the map processing software reads "n" rows of data, the map is complete.

Each row of die is described in a list with two items, found in S12F7: the first is the row start information (X, Y, and direction); the second is the number of bincodes and a list of actual bincode data. The SECS II code for these are *RSINF* (*Row Start Info*) and *BINLT* (*Bin List*).

Row start information is identified by six two-byte integers. The first and second are the starting X and Y coordinates of the row. The first bincode in BINLT corresponds to this die. The coordinates of the other die in the row are determined by adding or subtracting one (1) from the initial X coordinate for each successive die.

The third two-byte integer in RSINF is the direction parameter. It determines the direction of X axis travel to get from one die to the next.

The number of die in the row is contained in the length bytes of the BINLT item. The direction of travel is determined by the *sign* of the direction parameter. If the value is positive, the die were probed left to right. If the value is negative, the die were probed right to left.

For example, assume the following data is given for RSINF:

X = 5, Y = 7, Direction = 1, Count = 3

This means that the first die in the row is at coordinate X5,Y7, and there are three die in the row. The die were probed from left to right (direction is +):



Horizon Series 254523–100 REV A



10.5.3 Wafer Maps and Probe Modes

Wafer maps can be created while the prober is in the following Probe Modes:

- 1. Edge Sense
- 2. Circular
- 3. Matrix
- 4. Learn
- 5. Row

Wafer maps will **not** be created if the Probe Mode is set to:

- 1. Off
- 2. Partial
- 3. External

Probe Modes are set in the Set Mode Menu, Line 02 (AUTO PROBE PATTERN).

10.5.3.1 WAFER MAPPING IN THE LEARN MODE

The Learn mode generates unusual maps due to the nature of Learn Mode probing.

In the Learn mode, the prober is taught up to 1024 specific die to probe, in the order stored in the list. Since the map format is based on rows, for mapping purposes each die is called a row, and for each die a complete RSINF and BINLT list is created. The starting X and Y values are the coordinates of the individual die and the direction parameter is always set to 1. BINLT contains one bincode, that of the die in question.

Because of this implementation, maps created by the Learn mode are very long for the number of die contained in them. Maps created during Multi–Die Probing look identical to maps created during single die probing.

10.5.4 The Coordinate Quadrant

As noted, the direction parameter in the RSINF item describes the X direction as right or left. This is because you must define the positive X and Y directions before probing. The mechanism for this definition is the coordinate quadrant parameter (*Figure 10-3*), set through the Probe Mode Menu Line 02.



For example, selecting coordinate quadrant 2 tells the prober that positive X is to the right and positive Y is down (toward the front of the machine). As the prober moves in the positive X direction, successive die to the right are probed. In this case, a positive X direction indication in RSINF means that successive die in the row are to the right of the die defined by the starting X and Y coordinates in RSINF.

The coordinate quadrant parameter affects the way the prober reports its position. Setting the coordinate quadrant (Probe Mode Menu, Line 02) causes the prober to log XY positions and directions according to the definitions in *Figure 10–6*. In effect, the prober performs a coordinate transformation as it probes.



FIGURE 10-6: POSITIVE XY DIRECTIONS VS. PROBE QUADRANT

It is required that you set both the probe and coordinate quadrant parameters identically. For example, if probe quadrant 2 is to be used, also set the coordinate quadrant parameter to 2. The Electroglas coordinate system and origin are translated into the standard SECS coordinate system and the appropriate SECS origin point when the wafer map is stored from memory. The stored wafer map can be interpreted by noting the SECS header information associated with the stored map. The coordinates stored in the maps have been translated to the SECS coordinate system. These are *not* the coordinates seen on the prober's display. Wafer maps are retained in prober memory until the probing pattern is completed.

10.5.5 Using the < PAUSE/CONT > Key

Pausing can be done only during the actual testing of a die; pressing < PAUSE/CONT > while the prober is indexing between die is ignored by the prober until test start is issued for the next die.

When < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed again to continue probing, a new map row is begun at the current XY coordinates if you have indexed to another die and if CONTINUE AT LAST DIE is enabled (Probe Mode Menu, Line 09). In this case, the map will have a row that ends just before the paused die, and then a new row that begins with the current die.

If you continue probing past where the prober paused, again, there will be a "hole" in the map data, similar to that caused by the skipdie function, except that no bincodes are put into the map. No bincode is stored for the "holes" in the map.

10.5.6 Bincode Display Feature

When Wafer Mapping is enabled and the prober is in a Pause state, the last reported bincode for the current die under the probes will be reported at the bottom of the Run Time Display (*Figure 10-7*). This bincode display is temporarily disabled if the chuck is out of probe range or the red button on the top of the joystick is pressed.

PRORFR				
1	I NOI			
10:10:06	249799	-122.DB 01/10/94		
POS X Y ZDN WAFER Z-MODE LIM CHUCK VAC	1 . 2 200 ON ITS	DIE X 100.0 Y 200.0 INKER DIS DIA 100MM		
PROBER> E	DGE	X I/O ONLINE		
SCAN IDLE		WAFER # 10 GOOD DIE 100 BAD DIE 20 UGLY DIE 10		
MAP BIN CODE = 4				
TEST RESULT = 0				

FIGURE 10-7: RUN TIME DISPLAY SHOWING BIN CODE
If Wafer Mapping is enabled, this feature can be used to randomly re-test die to compare results with previous values and probing/test verification. To display the bincode and re-test a particular die:

- 1. Pause the prober (press < PAUSE/CONT >).
- 2. Using the joystick, position the probe tips over the target die to be read for the bincode stored in the map. The bincode will appear on the Run Time Display (*Figure 10-6*).
- 3. Press < TEST CYCLE > to force a TS to be sent to the tester.
- 4. At the end of the test cycle, when the tester sends a new TC, the display will show the stored bincode and, beneath it, the test results, on the Run Time Display. This new TC and bincode is not added to the map data currently in the prober's memory.

If NONE is specified as the bincode, there is no bincode in memory for that die or the probes are under an untested die.

10.6 SECS PROTOCOL

SECS is an acronym for Semiconductor Equipment Communication Standard.

SECS I is a computer-to-computer communications protocol that allows data to be moved between host computers and semiconductor process equipment used in IC manufacturing. The Electroglas Wafer Mapping function is based on 1987 SEMI (Semiconductor Equipment and Materials International) Standards. The actual SECS communication link is a serial connection between the prober and the host (tester or host computer, for example).

SECS II defines methods for transporting certain types of data and units of measure as well as data formats for specific messages and types of messages. Types of messages are defined by "stream" codes; wafer maps are one type of message, process recipes another, error reports still another. SECS II groups data into *items*. An item consists of a *descriptor* followed by the data. The descriptor identifies the format or type of data.

Table 10-1 lists the streams and functions implemented in the software. Details are given in Section 10.6.4.

Further explanation of SECS symbols and mnemonics appears in the SEMI Standards Equipment Automation publication; a copy may be obtained from SEMI headquarters, (415) 964–5111.





10.6.1 The SECS Parameters Menu

SECS communication is enabled through the Set Option Menu line 05, SECS PROTOCOL OPTION, which produces the SECS Parameters Menu (*Figure 10-8*).

PROBER				
	SECS PARAMETERS			
01	DEVICE ID 1			
02	TIMEOUT TIMER 1 IN MS 5000			
03	TIMEOUT TIMER 2 IN MS 10000			
04	TIMEOUT TIMER 3 IN SECS 45			
05	NUMBER OF RETRIES 3			
06	TRANSMIT ALARMS DIS			
11	SECS			
12	SX PERMISSION TO PROBE DIS			

FIGURE 10-8: SECS PARAMETERS MENU

10.6.1.1 SECS PARAMETERS MENU LINE ITEMS

LINE 01 DEVICE ID

The device identifier assigned to the equipment (prober). Any SECS messages sent by the prober will use this number as the owner/sender of the message. All messages sent to the prober must use the correct device ID or the message will not be interpreted, and the prober will respond with an error message indicating the wrong ID was used.

LINE 02 TIMEOUT TIMER 1 IN MS

The Inter–Character Timeout; sets the maximum amount of time tolerated between characters of a message block (244 bytes). Range is 100 to 10000 milliseconds (msec).

LINE 03 TIMEOUT TIMER 2 IN MS

The Protocol Timeout; sets the maximum amount of time allowed the host to respond to the protocol handshake (response). Range is 200 to 25000 milliseconds (msec).

LINE 04 TIMEOUT TIMER 3 IN SECS

The Reply Timeout; sets the maximum amount of time to allow the host to reply to a message (not currently implemented).

LINE 05 NUMBER OF RETRIES

The Retry Limit; sets the maximum number of times the sender should retry following a Timer 2 timeout. Range is 0 to 31.

LINE 06 TRANSMIT ALARMS

Enables/disables transmission of prober alarm messages sent to the host device. For further details, see descriptions of Stream 5 functions in **Section 10.6.4**, **Supported SECS I/II Functions**.

LINE 11 SECS

This allows you to put the prober's SECS communication either Online or Offline. The prober will not send any messages via SECS when it is Offline. However, when the prober is Offline, incoming SECS messages will be received and the prober will automatically go Online.

LINE 12 SX PERMISSION TO PROBE

When this line is enabled, before probing a wafer, the prober will request permission from the host to probe the wafer on the chuck, using the S12F71 message, and wait for a response from the host with the S12F72 message. See **Section 10.6.4**, Stream 12, Functions 71 and 72.

10.6.2 SECS Wafer Map Format

The SEMI standard defines a wafer map as two messages, a header message and a data message. The map header containing setup information is sent on request, followed by an acknowledgement from the requester, followed by the transmission of the map itself.

The header is defined by Stream 12, Function 1 (S12F1) and contains wafer information such as die size, flat location, wafer ID, and total die count (Table 10-3). The map data message is defined by Stream 12, Function 7 (S12F7) and contains the X/Y coordinates and bin data for all die stored in the map. If ugly or skip die are enabled, the bincode and X/Y coordinates for those die will also be stored in the map.

The format of the map stored on the disk and the format of the map as sent over the SECS port are slightly different. The disk layout is a combination of S12F1 and S12F7. The prober does not split the map into separate header and data sections for disk storage. Instead, the header forms one element of a SECS II list and the data forms the other element.

The two lists are linked together by a nonstandard element (L,2 list of two items) at the start of the file, an exception to the SEMI standard. When the map is actually transmitted over the SECS port, S12F1 and S12F7 are transmitted separately as specified in the SECS protocol.

The prober's wafer map includes the formatting information defined by SEMI (such as lists and single and multi-byte integers) as well as the map and header data. For standard I/O (RS-232/GPIB standard or enhanced protocols), the data transmitted is an exact binary image of the disk file. Wafer map transfer is not supported for RDP protocol.

Table 10-2 identifies parameters in Stream 12 formats used in wafer map transmission for functions other than 1, 7, and 14. Those formats are given in Table 10-3. In both tables, the notations under the NAME column are SECS terminology describing each map field. These are listed in alphabetical order and described in Section 10.6.5.



512,F3	3 — Map S12,F ²	setup da 4 – Mag requ S12,F	ata request o setup data uired to lini 5 – Map t S12,F1	a (host to prober to k the data map wi ransmit inquire (p 3 – Map data req for product ir	ata from h transaction th the phy prepares ho juest type (ost to prober) n). (Send all m sical wafer) ost for map tra	ansmission)
ITEM L,9	S12,F ²	4 – Map requ S12,F	o setup data aired to lini 5 – Map tr S12,F1	a (host to prober t k the data map wi ransmit inquire (p 3 – Map data req for product ir	transaction th the phy prepares he juest type (n). (Send all m sical wafer) ost for map tra	ansmission)
ITEM	IS AND I	S12,F	5 – Map tr S12,F1	ransmit inquire (p 3 – Map data req for product ir	orepares he	ost for map tra	ansmission)
ITEM	IS AND I		\$12,F1	3 – Map data req for product in	uest type		
ITEM	IS AND I				n row/colu	(request map mn format)	data
L,9		LINE CO	OUNT (L,n	l) (1	OCTAL) 'ORMAT		
	L,15	L,4	L,2	NAME*	CODE	LENGTH	
1	1	1	1	MID	20	< 27	NAME*
$\frac{1}{2}$	2	2	2	IDTYP	10	1	Definitions are
3	2	3	2	MAPET	10	1	included in stream
4	3			FNLOC	52	2	and function des-
5				FFROT	52	0	tion 10 6 4
6	4			ORLOC	10	1	
	5			RPSEL	51	1	They are also
	6			L,n	00	0/1	listed in alpha-
				1. REFP1	34	8	betical order and defined again in
				n. REFPn			Section 10.0.4.
	7			DUTMS	20	9	
	8			XDIES	54	4	
	9			YDIES	54	4	
	10			ROWCT	52	2	
	11			COLCT	52	2	
	12			PRDCT	54	4	
7				PRAXI	10	1	
8	13			BCEQU	51	0	
9	14			NULBC	51	0	
	15	4		MLCL	54	4	
				OTHERS			NAME
2,F2 –	- Map se map s	tup data etup dat	a acknowled ta)	dge (acknowledge	receipt of	f complete	SDACK
2 F6 -	- Man ti	ansmit	orant (prov	vides permission to	o transfer)		GRNT1
2,F6 -	- Map ti	ansmit g	grant (prov	rides permission to	o transter)		UKNII

10.6.3 Error Conditions

Error conditions occur at different times depending on the source of the wafer map. Since the SECS wafer map transactions occur with separate transmissions of the header and the map body, error analysis is done immediately after each section is transmitted.

10.6.3.1 WHEN THE SOURCE IS DISK OR EXTERNAL I/O

For disk and External I/O, error analysis is done only after both the header and the map are received. The error analysis checks the format byte of each list entry and for several fields looks for mismatches between the wafer map and the current settings of the prober. The format byte has two fields: the format field (bits 8-3), and the number of length byte fields (bits 2-1). The expected format field is given in the same octal notation used in the SECS–II manual.

When the source is disk or External I/O, the map is verified for matching prober parameters and correct format. The format is per SECS stream 12, S12F1 (header info) and S12F7 (map info). If the map doesn't verify, probing is halted and an error message appears on the monitor. Three error types halt probing: mismatched wafer ID and map ID, wafer map format errors, and wafer map parameter mismatch errors. The following error messages are displayed:

WAFER MAP WRONG WAFER ID WAFER MAP FORMAT ERROR n WAFER MAP PARAMETER ERROR n

When the prober retrieves a map from disk or from External I/O, a validation check is performed to ensure the map is correctly formatted and matches the current menu setup parameters. Common parameter errors would include wrong die size or flat orientation; a format error might be missing data elements or incorrect SECS format (a rare occurrence).

The value of "n" ranges from 0 to 23 and refers to the data field in the map that is incorrect. Fourteen of the 24 fields are validated in this manner. Table 10-3 is a list of the map fields; those marked with an asterisk ("*") will return an error message.

For example:

WAFER MAP PARAMETER ERROR 3

As shown in Table 10-3, Item 3 in Stream 12 is "FNLOC," or flat location. This message means that the current menu setup for the flat orientation is different than the map that is being loaded. This usually occurs when the wafers are loaded on a prober other than the one that was used during initial test, and the menus were not changed for this product.

WAFER MAP FORMAT ERROR 9

This message means that the X die size field (Item 9 - "XDIES") is not correctly formatted per the SECS definition. The SECS format code is represented in octal (base 8) and defines the length and type of data in each field. Information on format codes and their interpretation is given in Section E5 of the SECS manual.



Details of Streams and Functions are given in Section 10.6.4. NAMES are listed in alphabetical order and described in Section 10.6.5.				
	ITEM	NAME	OCTAL FORMAT	
/	7 0	L, 15	00	
	* 1	MID	20	
	* 2	IDTYP	10	
Function 1	* 3	FNLOC	52	
Map Setup	4	FFROT	52	
Data Send	5	ORLOC	10	
	6	RPSEL	51	
Disk, External I/O	7	L, n	00	
and Map Setup Data		1. REFP1	34	
Header (send all map				
setup data common				
to all formats and		n. REFPn		
required to link the	* 8	DUTMS	20	
data map with the	* 9	XDIES	54	
physical wafer.)	* 0	YDIES	54	
	* 11	ROWCT	52	
	* 12	COLCT	52	
	* 13	NULBC	51	
	* 14	PRDCT	54	
(SECS I)	* 15	PRAXI	10	
Function 7	16	L. 3	00	
(prober to host)	* 17	MID	20	
	* 18	IDTYP	10	
Function 14	19	L, n	00	
(host to prober)	20	1. L,2	00	
Map Data	21	1. RSINF1	32	
Send Type I	22	2. BINLT1	51	
(row format)	* 23	2. L,2	00	
		•		
Map data transfers				
(send map data in		n. L,2		
row/column format).		1. RSINFn		

The actions taken following the discovery of an error differ depending on the function of the source device used in the transaction. The prober responds to error conditions in a more flexible way when under SECS control. Only two conditions halt the prober: if available prober memory is too small to accept or create the map; or if the SECS link is disconnected during transmission of the header or map.

10.6.3.2 WHEN THE SOURCE IS SECS

When SECS is the source, format, parameter, and wafer ID mismatch errors will cause the prober to unload the current wafer and send the S12F19 (see **Table 10-1**) map error message to the host. The host has the responsibility to halt further prober operations should there be a mismatch between physical wafers and wafer maps in a lot. The host may also unload a wafer following the receipt of the map setup data by returning a list of "0" items in S12F14. Depending on error, the prober monitor displays the following error messages:

217	UNLOAD - BY HOST COMMAND
	(returns 0 length S12F14, as noted above)
218	UNLOAD - HOST ABORTED MAP XFER
	(when host sends S12F0)
Prior to con	nmunications with host:
63	ALL MAPPING MEMORY USED UP
S12F19 ret	urned for these errors:
213	UNLOAD - HOST MAP BAD WAFER ID
214	UNLOAD - HOST MAP FORMAT ERROR
215	UNLOAD - HOST MAP PARAMETER ERR

The error location in the header of the map is sent following the guidelines of S12F19. If alarm messages are enabled in the Enhanced External I/O Mode Menu, these messages will be sent automatically over External I/O (RS-232/GPIB).





10.6.4 SUPPORTED SECS I/II FUNCTIONS

Definitions are repeated, in alphabetical order, in Section 10.6.5

S1, F0 S, I ABORT TRANSACTION Description: Used in place of an expected reply to abort a transaction. Processing of an abort is the responsibility of the user. Structure: Header only. NOTE: Will accept, but does not abort, any transactions.	<->E DEFINE: SVID Status variable ID Format: 32 Identifies selected status variables. DEFINE: SV Format: 20, 3(), 4(), 5() Status variable data Status variables return certain operational data to the host. See Table 10–4 for a list of status variables and their formats.
DEFINE: MDLN For Model Number ASCII data. MDLN may take on the following value: "4085X"	hat: 20 SELECTED EQUIPMENT STATUS REQUEST Description: A request to the prober to report selected status data. See Table 14–4. S, H–>E, reply
$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$	att: 20 Structure: L, n 1. <svid1)< td=""> 2. <svid2> : : n. <svidn> Exceptions: A zero length list means the prober will report all SVIDs. Some SVIDs are not implemented; see Table 10-4 for a list of those that are complete.</svidn></svid2></svid1)<>
S1, F1 S, H-> ARE YOU THERE REQUEST Description: Establishes if the prober is online. Structure: Header only.	, reply S1, F4 M, H<-E SELECTED EQUIPMENT STATUS DATA Description: The prober reports the values of each SVID in the order requested. See Table 14–4. Structure: L, n
S1, F2 S ON LINE DATA Description: Data signifying the prober is alive. Structure: Structure: L, 2 1. <mdln> 2. <softrev></softrev></mdln>	1. <sv1> H<-E</sv1>

Stream (S) and Function (F) Format Explanation

"S"	= Single block message
"M"	= Multiple block message
"H"	= Host (usually tester)

"E" = Equipment (usually prober)

<--> Message direction reply = Function requires an acknowledgement from the host or equipment

S2, F0 S, H<->E ABORT TRANSACTION Description: Same form as S1F0.	S2, F68 S, H<-E TYPE II CONTROL COMMAND ACKNOWLEDGE Description: Reports the acceptance of a type II control command. Actual command completion is signaled by the proper sending an S2 E95 to		
DEFINE: CCMD Format: 10 Control command Description: See Table 10-4 for a description of the codes.	the host. The prober is unable to communicate until S2,F95 is transmitted. Structure: <ccmda></ccmda>		
S2, F65 S, H->E, reply TYPE I CONTROL COMMAND SEND Description: Type I control commands are those that require no parameters and little time to execute. See	DEFINE: PAHM Type II control command parameter. See Table 10-5 for a description of the commands, their individual parameters, and their formats.		
Table 10–5 for details. Structure: <ccmd></ccmd>	Description: Type III control commands are those that require parameters and whose execution time may exceed the SECS conversion timeout. Actual command		
S2, F66 S, H<-E	completion is signaled by the prober sending an S2,F95 to the host. The prober is unable to communicate until S2,F95 is transmitted. Structure: <ccmd> L, n <parm1> : <parmn></parmn></parm1></ccmd>		
DEFINE:CCMDAFormat: 10Control command acknowledge00-1-command not accepted, try later2-illegal command>2-reserved255-EG software problem. Report to EG.	S2, F70 S, H<-E		
S2, F67S, H->, replyTYPE II CONTROL COMMAND SENDDescription:Type II control commands are those that require no parameters and whose execution time may exceed the SECS conversation timeout. Actual command completion is signaled by the prober sending an S2,F95 to the host. The prober is unable to communicate until S2,F95 is transmitted.Structure: <ccmd></ccmd>	S2, F71 S, H->E, reply TYPE IV CONTROL COMMAND SEND Description: Type IV control commands are those that require parameters and whose execution time does not exceed the SECS conversation timeout. Structure: <ccmd> L, n <parm1> : <parmn></parmn></parm1></ccmd>		



Wafer Mapping & SECS

4085X

S2, F72 TYPE IV CONTROL COMMAND ACKNOWLED Description: Reports the completion of a type IV contro command.	S, H<−E GE	DEFINE: ALTX Format: 20 Alarm text The alarm text is limited to 40 characters. This is a standard error/alarm message text.
Structure: <ccmdc></ccmdc>		DEFINE: ACKC5 Format: 10
DEFINE: CCMDCOMP Control command completion code 0 0 - successfully completed 1 - stopped due to an alarm condition 2 - stopped due to local operator action 3 - stopped due to other action >3 - reserved	Format: 10	0 = accepted, alert operator (beeper keeps beeping) 1-63 reserved 64 = accepted, silence alarm and resume process. S5, F1 S, H<-E, [reply] ALARM REPORT SEND
S2, F95 CONTROL COMMAND COMPLETION REPORT Description: Reports the completion of a type II or type control command which was initiated by S or S2,F69. Structure: L, 2 1. <ccmd> 2. <ccmd></ccmd></ccmd>	S, H<−E T III 2,F67	Description: This message reports the presence of an alarm condition or a change in an alarm condition. A message will be issued when the alarm is set. Structure: L, 3 1. <alcd> 2. <alid> 3. <altx></altx></alid></alcd>
2. <00MD00MF2		S, H->E ALARM REPORT ACKNOWLEDGE
S5, F0 ABORT TRANSACTION Description:	S, H<->E	Description: Acknowledge or error. Structure: <ackc5></ackc5>
DEFINE: ALCD Alarm Code bit 8 = 1 means alarm set	Format: 10	DEFINE: ALED Format: 10 Alarm enable/disable code bit 8 = 1 means enable alarms bit 8 = 0 means disable alarms bits 7-1 are ignored
bit 8 = 0 means alarm cleared bits 7 - 1 are the alarm category code: 0 - not used 1 - Personal safety 2 - Equipment safety 3 - Parameter control warning 4 - Parameter control error		Store and right order Store and right order
 5 - Irrecoverable error 6 - Equipment status warning 7 - Attention flags 8 - Data integrity >8 - other categories 9-63 - reserved 		communication port. This does not affect the standard external I/O channels or the display of alarms on the prober CRT. Structure: L, 2 1. <aled> 2. <alid> Exceptions: The value of ALID is ignored. Individual</alid></aled>
DEFINE: ALID Alarm ID Alarm identification.	Format: 52	alarms may not be controlled. Alarms are enabled or disabled on a global basis by ALED.

S5, F4 S, H<-E ENABLE/DISABLE ALARM ACKNOWLEDGE Description: Acknowledge or error. Structure: <ackc5></ackc5>	S9, F7 S, H<-E ILLEGAL DATA Description: This message indicates that the stream and function were recognized but the associated data format could not be interpreted. NOTE: If host sends S9Fx to the prober, the
DEFINE: MHEAD Format: 10 Erroneous SECS I Message Header	prober will respond with S9F3. Structure: <mhead></mhead>
that was in error.	<u>S9, F8</u> Not Used
S9, F1 S, H<-E	DEFINE: SHEAD Format: 10 Stored header related to the transaction timer.
Description: The device ID in the message block header did not correspond to the prober ID.	<u>S9, F10</u> Not Used
Structure: <mhead></mhead>	<u>S9, F12</u> Not Used
S9, F2 Not Used	DEFINE: MEXP Format: 20 Message expected Data is in the form SxxFyy where x is the stream and
S9, F3S, H<-EUNRECOGNIZED STREAM TYPEDescription:The prober does not recognize the stream type in the message block header.NOTE:If host sends S9Fx to the prober, the prober will respond with S9F3.Structure: <mhead></mhead>	y is the function number. DEFINE: EDID Format: 10, 20 Expected data identification Possible values depend on the value of MEXP MEXP EDID S7F3 <ppid> S12F3 <mid></mid></ppid>
S9, F4 Not Used	<u>S9, F14</u> Not Used
S9, F5 S, H<-E UNRECOGNIZED FUNCTION TYPE Description: The prober does not recognize the function type	S10, F0 S, H<->E ABORT TRANSACTION Description: Same form as S1F0.
NOTE: If host sends S9Fx to the prober, the prober will respond with S9F3. Structure: <mhead></mhead>	DEFINE: TID Format: 10 Terminal ID For the 3001X prober, the value of TID is 0.
S9, F6 Not Used	DEFINE: TEXT Format: 20 A single line of ASCII data Each line of text may be no longer than 32 characters.



Wafer Mapping & SECS

4085X

S10, F5 TERMINAL DISPLAY, MULTI-BLOCK	M, H−>E
Description: Data to be displayed. Structure: L, 2 1. <tid></tid>	
2. L, n 1. <text1> : n <textn></textn></text1>	
Exceptions: n may be 1 or 2. TEXT1 is dis line 14 of the prober CRT, TEX displayed on the bottom line,	played on XT2 is line 15.
S12, F0 ABORT TRANSACTION Description:	S, H<−>E
NOTE: Aborts a wait for S12F4, S12F14 S12F72. Will abort transmission from prober. Prober will send S1	, and of map 2F0.
DEFINE: MID Material ID 27 characters maximum.	Format: 20
DEFINE: IDTYP ID type 0 = Wafer ID 1 = Wafer cassette ID 2 = Film frame ID	Format: 10
DEFINE: FNLOC Flat/Notch location Rotation in degrees. 0 degrees is the front of prober, 90 degrees puts the flat toward the le Always used by the prober.	Format: 52 the oft.
DEFINE: FFROT Film frame rotation Not used by prober. Host should send zero la item.	Format: 52
DEFINE: ORLOC Origin Location Defines where the SECS 0.0 coordinate is low 0 = center die of wafer (not used by probe 1 = upper right "corner" of wafer 2 = upper left "corner" of wafer	Format: 10 cated. er)

used for this particular wafer. Previous releases of software defined this to be the number of reference points only.	as of nce
DEFINE: REFPn F Reference point X,Y coordinate of a reference point. The two numbers are stored as an array with the x coord first.	Format: 34
DEFINE:DUTMSFDie unit of measureThe prober sends and expects "10 ^ -1*mil".	Format: 20
DEFINE: XDIES F X axis die size Defines the X axis step size.	Format: 54
DEFINE: YDIES F Y axis die size Defines the Y axis step size.	Format: 54
DEFINE: ROWCT F Row count Defines the total number of rows of die in the ma	Format: 52 ap.
DEFINE: COLCT F Column count Defines the total number of columns of die in the	Format: 52 e map.
DEFINE: NULBC F Null bin code value The prober does not use this item. A zero length is used instead.	Format: 51
DEFINE: PRDCT F Process die count Indicates the total number of die probed. Ugly d included but skip die are not.	Format: 54 lie are
DEFINE: PRAXI F Process Axis Defines how probing began. Determines whether or columns were probed, whether probing began the top or bottom of the wafer, and whether the initial direction was positive (increasing X or Y coordinates) or negative (decreasing X or Y coordinates) per the following table: 0 = rows, top, increasing 1 = rows, top, decreasing 2 = rows, bottom, decreasing	Format: 10 er rows un at

Horizon Series 254523–100 REV A

S, H->E

4085X

DEFINE: PRAXI (continued) 3 = rows, bottom, increasing 4 = columns, left, increasing 5 = columns, left, decreasing 6 = columns, right, increasing 7 = columns, right, decreasing >7 = error 8-63 reserved	Not used by EG	DEFII Me DEFII Bi Arri
DEFINE: SDACK Map setup data acknowledge 0 = received data >0 = error 1-63 reserved	Format: 10	S12, I MAP De Str
S12, F1 MAP SETUP DATA SEND Description: Used to send all of the map setup of to link the map with the physical was Structure: L, 15 1. <mid> 2. <idtyp> 3. <fnloc> 4. <eepot></eepot></fnloc></idtyp></mid>	S, H<-E,reply data required afer.	Ex
4. <ptrot> 11. 5. <orloc> 12. 6. <rpsel> 13. 7. L, n 14. 1. <refp1> 15. : n. <refpn> (See Table 17-3.)</refpn></refp1></rpsel></orloc></ptrot>	<colct> <nulbc> <prdct> <praxi></praxi></prdct></nulbc></colct>	S12, MAP De
S12, F2 MAP SETUP DATA ACKNOWLEDGE Description: Acknowledgement of receipt of map parameters. Structure: <sdack></sdack>	S, H−>E p setup	

DEFINE: MAPFT Map data format type

Format: 10

- 0 - Row format (used by prober)
- 1 - Array format (not supported)
- 2 - Coordinate format (not supported)

>2 - error

3-63 - reserved



DEFINE: Message	MLCL length in bytes.			Format: 54
DEFINE: Bin code	BCEQU			Format: 51
Array of a	I hins to be proc	0000	d Zero length	
indicator	all order to be proc	ont	a. Zero lengin	
Indicates	all codes to be s	ent.		
S12, F3			S,	H<-E,reply
MAP SETUP	DATA REQUES	Т		
Descripti	on:			
Used t	o request setup	data	from the host f	or
the wa	fer ready to be p	roce	ssed by the pr	ober.
Structure	:			
L, 9				
1.	<mid></mid>	6.	<orloc></orloc>	
2.	<idtyp></idtyp>	7.	<pre><pre>PRAXI></pre></pre>	
3.	<mapft></mapft>	8.	<bcequ></bcequ>	
4.	<fnloc></fnloc>	9.	<nulbc></nulbc>	
5.	<ffrot></ffrot>			
Exception	is: If the zero le	ength	n list is received	d from

the host, the prober will unload the wafer and ready the next wafer for processing.

F4

```
SETUP DATA
escription:
```

Used to send to the equipment all the setup data required to link the map to the physical wafer. ructure:

L, 15

1.	<mid></mid>	7.	<dutms></dutms>
2.	<idtyp></idtyp>	8.	<xdies></xdies>
3.	<fnloc></fnloc>	9.	<ydies></ydies>
4.	<orloc></orloc>	10.	<rowct></rowct>
5.	<rpsel></rpsel>	11.	<colct></colct>
6.	L, n	12.	<prdct></prdct>
	1. <refp1></refp1>	13.	<bcequ></bcequ>
	:	14.	<nulbc></nulbc>
	n. <refpn></refpn>	15.	<mlcl></mlcl>

Exceptions: If a zero length list is received from the host, the prober will unload the wafer and ready the next wafer for processing.

> If the host sends S12F4 as L, 0, the prober will unload the wafer.

DEFINE: GRNT1 Grant code	Format: 10	S12, F7 S, H<-E, reply MAP DATA SEND TYPE 1	
 Positive response, transfer OK 1 = Busy, try again 2 = No space 3 = Map too large 4 = Duplicate ID 5 = Material ID not found 6 = Unknown map format >6 = error 7-63 reserved 		Used to send a map from the prober to the host in row format. Structure: L, 3 1. <mid> 2. <idtyp> 3 L, n 1. L, 2 1. <rsinf1> 2. <binlt1> :</binlt1></rsinf1></idtyp></mid>	
S12, F5 MAP TRANSMIT INQUIRE Description:	S, H<-E, reply	n. L, 2 1. <rsinfn> 2. <binltn></binltn></rsinfn>	
Size to prepare the not for map to S12, F5 must precede all S12,F7 an transactions. Structure: L, 4 1. <mid> 2. <idtyp> 3. <mapft> 4. <mlcl></mlcl></mapft></idtyp></mid>	d F8	S12, F8 S, H->E MAP DATA ACKNOWLEDGE TYPE 1 Description: Acknowledge or error Structure: <mdack></mdack>	
S12, F6 MAP TRANSMIT GRANT Description: Provides permission to transfer the Structure: <grnt1></grnt1>	S, H−>E map.	S12, F13 S, H<-E, reply MAP DATA REQUEST TYPE 1 Description: Used by the prober to request a wafer map from the heat is row format	
DEFINE: RSINF Row start information This item is an array of 3 integers: X, Y, Direction. X and Y are the coordinates of die in the row. A positive number for the indicates the X coordinate increases for negative value indicates the X coordinate	Format: 32 and of the first e direction e each bin, a te decreases	Structure: L, 2 1. <mid> 2. <idtyp></idtyp></mid>	
for each bin. DEFINE: BINLT Bin list. Array of bin values.	Format: 51	Description: Used to send map data from the host to equipment in row format. Structure: L, 3 1. <mid></mid>	
DEFINE: MDACK Map data acknowledge 0 = Map received 1 = Format error 2 = No ID match 3 = Abort/discard map >3 = error 4-63 reserved	Format: 10	2. <idtyp> 3 L, n 1. L, 2 1. <rsinf1> 2. <binlt1> : n. L, 2 1. <rsinfn> 2. <binltn></binltn></rsinfn></binlt1></rsinf1></idtyp>	

Wafer Mapping & SECS

DEFINE: MAPER For Map error code 0 = ID not found 1 = Invalid data >2 = Invalid error 3-63 reserved	ormat: 10	S12, F66 STORED MAP ID DATA Description: The material IDs are sent in a list strumaps are available in local storage, structure items is sent. Structure: L, n	S, H<−E ucture. If no a list with
DEFINE: DATLC For Data location Location of the invalid, represented in bytes measured from the start of the message in question, excluding all SECS I header bytes.	ormat: 52	1. <mid1> 2. <mid2> : n. <midn></midn></mid2></mid1>	
S12, F19 S, MAP ERROR REPORT SEND Description: Used to transmit map related errors. Structure: L, 2 1. < MAPER> 2 CDATH C>	H<->E	DEFINE:MSACKMap send request acknowledge0=Map will be sent1=MID not found>1=reserved	Format: 10
 >DATLC> NOTE: The prober will also send S12,F19 if the map header data received from the host S12,F4 doesn't correspond to the currer prober setup. This would be sent, for exa ple, if FNLOC does not match the curren flat orientation of the wafer on the probe After S12,F19 is sent, the prober will sen S12,F3 again for the same wafer. If this process repeats more times than the SE I retry count, the prober will issue an alar 	in <u>s</u> it am	512, F67 STORED MAP SEND REQUEST Description: Requests the prober to initiate the tra locally stored wafer map. Structure: L, 2 1. <msl> 2. <mid></mid></msl>	S, H–>E, reply
and unload the wafer. S12, F20 Not Used	<u>q</u>	512, F68 STORED MAP SEND REQUEST ACKNON Description: Informs host whether the map will be Structure: <msack></msack>	M, H<−E WLEDGE e sent.
Definite: MSL PC Map search location Location to be searched for wafer map IDs. 0 0 – Memory 1 - Drive A 2 – Drive B 3 – Drive C 4 – Drive D >4 – reserved		DEFINE: MDACK Map delete request acknowledge 0 = Map deleted. 1 = MID not found >1 = reserved	Format: 10
S12, F65 S, H->H STORED MAP ID REQUEST Description: Reqests the prober to send a list of material IE representing wafer maps available in local pro- storage.	E, REPLY	DELETE LOCALLY STORED MAP Description: Delete a map stored in prober local s Structure: L, 2 1. <msl></msl>	M, H−>E, reply storage.

2. <MID>



storage. Structure: <MSL>

Wafer Mapping & SECS

S12, F70 S, H<-E LOCALLY STORED MAP DELETION ACKNOWLEDGE Description: Informs the host whether the map was deleted or not. Structure:		S12, F71 S, H<-E, reply REQUEST PERMISSION TO PROBE Description: The prober sends this message to the host prior to probing each wafer. The host responds with S12, F72 to tell the prober whether to probe this wafer or fetch the next wafer for probing. Structure: <mid></mid>	
DEFINE: PP Permission to probe 0 = Do not probe 1 = Probe >1 = reserved	Format: 10	S12, F72 PERMISSION TO PROBE GRANT Description: Reply to S12,F71. Structure: <pp></pp>	S, H−>E

10.6.5 SECS NAME DEFINITIONS

ACKC5	Format: 10	ССМД	Format: 10	
Acknowledge code		Control command		
0 = accepted, alert operator (beeper k	eeps	Description:		
beeping)		See Table 10-5 for a description	on of the	
1-63 reserved		codes.		
64 = accepted, silence alarm and resur	ne			
process.		CCMDA	Format: 10	
		Control command acknowledge		
ALCD	Format: 10	0 – command accepted		
Alarm Code		1 – command not accepted	l, try later	
bit 8 = 1 means alarm set		2 – iillegal command		
bit $8 = 0$ means alarm cleared		>2 – reserved		
bits $7 - 1$ are the alarm category code:		255 – EG software problem, P	eport to EG.	
0 – not used				
1 – Personal safety		CCMDCOMP	Format: 10	
2 – Equipment safety		Control command completion code	9	
3 – Parameter control warning		0 – successfully completed		
4 – Parameter control error		1 – stopped due to an alarn	n condition	
5 – Irrecoverable error		2 – stopped due to local op	erator action	
6 – Equipment status warning		3 – stopped due to other ad	tion	
7 – Attention flags		>3 – reserved		
8 – Data integrity				
>8 – other categories		COLCT	Format: 52	
9-63 - reserved		Column count		
		Defines the total number of colum	ns of die in	
ALED	Format: 10	the map.		
Alarm enable/disable code				
bit $8 = 1$ means enable alarms				
bit $8 = 0$ means disable alarms				
bits 7-1 are ignored.		DATLC	Format: 52	
		Data location		
ALID	Format: 52	Location of the invalid, represented	ed in bytes	
Alarm ID		measured from the start of the me	essage in	
Alarm identification.		guestion, excluding all SECS I header bytes.		
ALTX	Format: 20	DUTMS	Format: 20	
Alarm text	ronnat. 20	Die unit of measure		
The alarm text is limited to 40 characters	This	The prober sends and expects "10	^ −1*mil".	
is a standard error/alarm message text	11115			
is a statuard endi/alarm message text.				
		EDID	Format: 10, 20	
BCEQU	Format: 51	Expected data identification		
Bin code equivalents		Possible values depend on the va	lue of MEXP.	
Array of all bins to be processed. Zero le	ngth	MEXP EDID		
means process all codes are to be sent.	-	S7F3 <ppid></ppid>		
		S12F3 <mid></mid>		
BINLT	Format: 51			
Bin list.				
Array of his values				



FFROT	Format: 52	MDACK	Format: 10
Film frame rotation		Map data acknowledge	
Not used by prober. Host should send ze	ro	0 = Map received	
length item.		1 = Format error	
		2 = No ID match	
FNLOC	Format: 52	3 = Abort/discard map	
Flat/Notch location		>3 = error	
Rotation in degrees. 0 degrees is the fron	t of the	4-63 reserved	
prober, 90 degrees puts the flat toward th	e left.		
Always used by the prober.		NDAOK	E
			Format: 10
		Map delete request acknowledge	
		0 = Map deleted.	
GRNT1	Format: 10	1 = MID not found	
Grant code		>1 = reserved	
0 = Positive response, transfer OK			
1 = Busy try again		MDLN	Format: 20
$2 = N_0$ space		Model Number	
3 = Map too large		ASCII data. MDLN may take on one of	the
4 = Duplicate ID		following values: "2001X," "2010X," "4	085X".
5 = Material ID not found			
6 = Unknown map format		MEYP	Format: 00
>6 = error		Message expected	Format: 20
7–63 reserved		Deta is in the form SyvEuv where x is the	o stroom
		and y is the function number.	e sileann
IDTYP	Format: 10		
ID type		MHEAD	Format: 10
0 = Wafer ID (the only code used)		Erroneous SECS I Message Header	
1 = Wafer cassette ID		MHEAD is the stored SECS I header of	the
2 = Film frame ID		message that was in error.	
		MLCL	Format: 54
	E	Message length in bytes.	
MAPER	Format: 10		
Map error code		MID	Format: 20
0 = ID not found		Material ID	
1 = Invalid data		27 characters maximum.	
>2 = Invalid error			
3-63 reserved		MSACK	Format: 10
		Map send request acknowledge	
MAPFT	Format: 10	0 = Map will be sent	
Map data format type		1 = MID not found	
0 – Row format (used by prober)		>1 = reserved	
1 – Array format (not supported)			
 Coordinate format (not support 	ed)	MSL	Format: 10
>2 – error		Map search location	
3–63 – reserved		Location to be searched for wafer map	IDs.
		0 – Memory	
		1 – Drive A	
		2 – Drive B	
		3 – Drive C	
		4 – Drive D	
		>4 – reserved	

Null bin code value

Origin Location

use for no die at a location.

SECS coordinate system.

The prober does not use this item. A zero length

item is used instead. This is the bincode value to

Defines where the 0,0 coordinate is located in the

0 = center die of wafer (not used by prober)

1 = upper right "corner" of wafer

2 = upper left "corner" of wafer

3 = lower left "corner" of wafer 4 = lower right "corner" of wafer

Matches coordinate quadrant parameter.

Type II control command parameter. See Table

10-4 for a description of the commands, their

individual parameters, and their formats.

NULBC

ORLOC

PARM

PP

Format: 51

Format: 10

Format: 54

Format: 34

Format: 52

Format: 32

Format: 10

Indicates the total number of die probed. Ugly die are included, skip die are not.

REFPn

Process die count

PRDCT

Reference point X,Y coordinate of a reference point. The two numbers are stored as an array with the X coordinate first.

ROWCT

Row count

Defines the total number of rows of die in the map.

RPSEL

Format: 51

Reference point select Determines which of several reference points was used for this particular wafer.

RSINF

Row start information

This item is an array of 3 integers: X, Y, and Direction. X and Y are the coordinates of the first die in the row. A positive number for the direction indicates the X coordinate increases for each bin, a negative value indicates the X coordinate decreases for each bin.

SDACK

Map setup data acknowledge

- 0 = received data >0 = error
- 1-63 reserved

SHEAD

Stored header related to the transaction timer.

SOFTREV

Format: 20

Format: 10

Software revision code. The data format is: "stvvrr," where:

- s = part number code (A = PN 245288) C = PN 248899
 - D = PN 249799
- t = "0" (PROM) or "1" (disk)
- vv = 2-digit version number (dash number of the software part number)
- rr = 1 or 2 character revision (N, N3, etc.)



Format: 10

0 = Do not probe

1 = Probe

Permission to probe

>1 = reserved

PRAXI

Process Axis

Defines how probing began. Determines whether rows or columns were probed, whether probing began at the top or bottom of the wafer, and whether the initial direction was positive (increasing X or Y coordinates) or negative (decreasing X or Y coordinates) per the following table:

- 0 = rows, top, increasing
- 1 = rows, top, decreasing
- 2 = rows, bottom, decreasing
- 3 = rows, bottom, increasing
- 4 = columns, left, increasing
- 5 = columns, left, decreasing
- 6 = columns, right, increasing
- 7 = columns, right, decreasing
- >7 = error
- 8-63 reserved

Format: 10

Not used

by prober

SV Status variable data Status variables return certai the host. See Table 10-4 for	Format: 20, 3(), 4(), 5() n operational data to a list of status	TID Terminal ID For the 4085X prober, the value of TID is	Format: 10 0.
variables and their formats. SVID Status variable ID	Format: 32	XDIES X axis die size Defines the X axis step size.	Format: 54
Identifies selected status var TEXT A single line of ASCII data Each line of text may be no l	iables. Format: 20 onger than 32	YDIES Y axis die size Defines the Y axis step size.	Format: 54
characters.			

TABLE 10-4: STATUS VARIABLE SET STREAM 1, FUNCTIONS 3 AND 4			
This table lists the status data that may be Stream 1, Functions 3 and 4. Note that the S	obtained from the 4085X probers via SVIDs are called out as decimal values.		
SV 01 X DIE POSITION Four byte signed integer, format code 34. X axis position in die coordinates.	SV 11 RECEIVER CASSETTE FULL Format code 51. 1 = receiver full, 0 = receiver not full.		
SV 02 Y DIE POSITION Four byte signed integer, format code 34. Y axis position in die coordinates. SV 03 X ABSOLUTE POSITION Four byte signed integer, format code 34. X axis position in machine coordinates. SV 04 Y ABSOLUTE POSITION Four byte signed integer, format code 34. Y axis position in machine coordinates. SV 04 Y ABSOLUTE POSITION Four byte signed integer, format code 34. Y axis position in machine coordinates. SV 05 Z POSITION Format code 51. 1 = up, 0 = down. SV 06 Z HEIGHT Two byte signed integer, format code 32. Units are Z motor drive steps. Divide this value by the Z scale factor returned in status variable 7 to get	SV 12WAFER IS ON CHUCK (VACUUM SENSOR)Format code 51. 1 = wafer on chuck, 0 = wafer off chuck.SV 13CASSETTE 1 MAP (2010 ONLY)String, format code 20. Maximum length of 26 characters. The prober will return the string $Mn \ 1 \ n \ 2 \ n \ 3 \ n \ 25.$ The n 1 corresponds to slot 1, n 25 to slot 25.The n 1 corresponds to slot 1, n 25 to slot 25.The n's may take the following values and meanings:1Unmapped slot2Slot empty, wafer in process (on pre- aligner, quickoader, chuck, or hold station3Slot empty4Slot occupied by unprobed wafer5Slot occupied by probed wafer6Slot occupied by problem wafer		
SV 07 Z SCALE FACTOR Two byte signed integer, format code 32. The scale factor is the number of Z motor pulses required to move the chuck 1 mil. Standard scale factors are 2 for the 0.5 mil Z stage and 4 for the 0.25 mil Z stage. SV 08 WAFER ON CHUCK ID String, format code 20. Maximum length of 27 characters. SV 09 WAFER ON CHUCK PROCESSED Format code 51. 1 = processed, 0 = unprocessed. Processed means profiled, aligned, and complete-ly probed according to the current probe mode. SV 10 WAFER(S) FOR PROCESSING AVAILABLE IN HANDLER	7 : Slot not scheduled for probing 8 SV 14 CASSETTE 2 MAP SV 15 CASSETTE 3 MAP SV 16 CASSETTE 4 MAP SV 17 HANDLER SYSTEM STATUS SV 18 HANDLER REVISION DATA SV 19 PREALIGNER STATUS SV 20 HOLD STATION STATUS SV 21 QUICKLOADER STATUS SV 22 CHUCK STATUS SV 23 TRANSFER ARM STATUS Not functional. SV 24 LAST ERROR CODE Two byte signed integer, format code 32. Returns the last uncleared error, warning, or message code. This is not the same as stream 5 alarms; alarms are a subset of these error codes. SV 100 – 199 CASSETTE SLOT STATUS		
Format code 51. 1 = unprocessed wafers avail- able, 0 = unprocessed wafers not available.	SV 100 – 199 CASSETTE SLOT STATUS Not functional.		



Stream 2 Function 69

TABLE 10-5:

STREAM 2, FUNCTIONS 65, 67, 69, AND 71

CONTROL COMMAND SET LEGAL COMMANDS AVAILABLE

Stream 2 Function 65 (Type I) Commands

	(Type I) Commands	(Type III) Commands			
Command Code Function		Cmnd Parm(s) Code Type Function			
1	Abort probing	1	34	Micro die move relative to micro origin	
2	Clear printer data buffers	2	10	Goto a micro site	
3	Generate E.O.W.	3	10	Ink device, move Z up if down	
	pulse on tester I/F	4	20	Load disk file	
4	Probe 1 wafer			file name format – "A:xxxxxxxx"	
5	Generate start test			and loads .PRM, .LRN, etc.	
	pulse (tester I/F)	5	10	Print wafer log or cassette log	
6	Begin autoprobing	6	34	Move relative in die steps	
		7	34	Move relative in machine steps	
		8	34	Move absolute in die steps	
		9	32	Move theta	
		10	32	Move Z stage to specified height	
	Stream 2 Function 67				
	(Type II) Commands			NOTE: Commands with X.Y pairs are	
				always ordered with X first	
Code	e Function			followed by the Y value.	
1	Auto align wafer				
2	Clean probe tips				
3	Move to home position				
4	Handle wafer			Stream 2 Function 71	
	(unload, load, profile, align)			(Type IV) Commands	
5	Unload wafer and load new wafer	Cmnd	Darm(e		
6	Move to first (preset) position	Code		/ Function	
7	Pause/continue probing				
8	Use profiler to find wafer thickness	1	10	Micro die test complete	
9	Retry a failed prealign	2	10	Lamp off/on	
10	Unload wafer	3	10	Test complete and bin device	
11	Move Z stage to down position	4	10	Chuck vacuum off/on	
12	Move Z stage to up position		-		
	G 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1				

10.7 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- ✓ How to enable the Wafer Mapping feature
- Information about the Wafer Mapping Menu and the associated parameters
- \checkmark How to use the four mapping modes to run a wafer map
- Information regarding GPIB or serial wafer map transmissions
- SECS information, including communication protocols, streams and functions



Wafer Mapping & SECS

4085X

SUPPLEMENT

WAFER MAPPING AND SECS SECTION 10

DOC 254523-100 REV A

ENHANCEMENT: MESSAGES **REF:** SECTION 10.2.1 WAFER MAPPING MENU LINE ITEMS LINE 05 – (PAGE 1): DIRECTORY OF ALL MAPS

The following information documents a change incorporated into RTM 2 / Prober Vision 2 System Software 249799–X2X.DA. The hardware and software requirements for this release are listed in the front of the manual, in the supplement following Page x.

Attempting a directory of an unformatted disk from Line 05 of the Wafer Mapping Menu will result in a two-second display of the disk error message:

Also, attempting a directory of a double-density DOS-formatted disk from the Line 05 will result in a two-second display of disk error message:

#22, WRONG DISK FORMAT.

A directory of a DOS high density formatted diskette results in the message: READING PROBLEM instead of WRONG DISK FORMAT (as with double-density diskettes).

EXPANDED INFORMATION

REF: SECTION 10.4 GPIB OR SERIAL WAFER MAP TRANSMISSION (NON–SECS)

The following information was transferred from the External I/O Interface Section.

10.4.1 WAFER MAP DATA FORMAT

The wafer map and map header data is formatted according to the 1987 SEMI SECS II Stream 12 standard with one exception, noted below. This includes the formatting information defined by SECS II (lists, single and multi byte integers, etc.) as well as the map and header data. Each byte of data is converted to two ASCII characters in the range 0 to 9 and A to F for transmission.

SEMI defines a wafer map as two "messages," a header message and a map data message. The header contains setup information such as die size and wafer rotation. The map message contains the X, Y, and bin data. The header message is defined by SECS II as Stream 12, Function 1. The map message is Stream 12, Function 7.

The prober does not split the map into separate header and map sections for use with the external I/O ports. Instead, the header forms one element of a SECS II list and the map forms the other element. This is the exception to the SEMI standard.

10.4.2 WAFER MAP COMMUNICATION METHOD

Wafer maps are communicated in much the same way as the setup parameters. Data is organized into blocks of 64 ASCII characters each. Each block is terminated by the current terminator character or characters (carriage return and/or line feed). If GPIB transmission is used, the EOI bus line is asserted during transmission of the final character of each block.

After transmitting each block, the prober will wait for a handshake from the tester before sending the next block. If RS-232 is in use, the tester will send back a message that contains a valid terminator sequence (carriage return and/or line feed). If GPIB is in use, the normal bus handshaking is used and the tester does not send any message.

10.4.3 TRANSMITTING WAFER MAPS TO THE TESTER

If wafer mapping to disk is enabled, wafer maps are stored on disk prior to transmitting the map to the tester. Maps may also be written to external I/O (serial or GPIB) or SECS.

If the prober cannot write a map to disk for any reason (such as disk full, no disk present), the map will still be transmitted to the tester. After transmission, an alarm will sound on both the CRT and the external I/O port and the prober will stop. The operator can correct the error and instruct the prober to write the map to a blank formatted disk by using the RETRY MAP TRANSFER option in the Wafer Mapping Menu. The prober may then be restarted by pressing the <AUTO PROBE> key.

MAP TRANSMISSION AND RE-TRANSMISSION – After the last die is tested, the prober sends the PC message (if enabled) to the tester. The map will then be written to disk if this option is enabled on the Wafer Mapping Menu. The prober will send the message MR (map receive) to the tester. If GPIB is in use and SRQ is enabled, the standard SRQ/serial poll sequence is used to transmit the MR message.

If RS-232 is in use, the tester will return a message that contains a valid terminator sequence (carriage return and/or line feed). If GPIB is in use, normal bus handshaking is used and the tester need not send any handshaking message.

The prober then sends the first block of data and waits for the tester to reply with a handshake (terminator sequence if RS-232, normal bus handshake if GPIB) before sending the next block. This process repeats until the last block of data has been transmitted. Following the handshake sequence from the tester after the last block has been sent, the prober will send the **MCn** message, where "n" is the prober–calculated checksum. Note that the checksum is a signed decimal value, not a hex number.

Once map transmission is complete, the tester will calculate a checksum from the received data. If the checksum agrees with that sent by the prober, the tester will send the command "Y." If the checksum doesn't agree, the tester will send the command "N."

If the prober receives a "Y" response, the wafer is unloaded and processing continues with the next wafer. If "N" is received, the prober restarts map transmission by sending the "MR" message again. The normal sequence of sending a block and waiting for a handshake is then repeated. At the end of map re-transmission, the tester again must verify correct reception with a "Y" or "N" response. The prober will try to send the current map until successful (no timeout or retry limit).

10.4.4 RECEIVING WAFER MAPS FROM THE TESTER

Reception of wafer maps is similar to receiving a download of parameter data. A similar transmission method is used. When the prober is set up to receive maps from external I/O, the prober will load a wafer, read its ID, and request the map from the tester.

TRANSMISSION AFTER LOADING THE WAFER – After a wafer is loaded, the prober will send the message **MTi** to the tester; "i" is the ASCII ID read from the wafer. If wafer reader hardware is not in use, the prober will transmit the operator – entered run and lot numbers and the prober – assigned sequence number in a format similar to that used by the **?W** I/O command.

The tester will respond with a "Y" ("I have the map you want") or "N" ("I don't have that map") followed by a terminator. If the response is "N," the prober enters the idle state awaiting commands. The wafer may then be unloaded by the tester. Processing of new wafers may be resumed by the tester issuing the **AP** (autoprobe) command.

If the response is "Y," the tester will wait for the prober to signal readiness to receive the map. The prober will do this by sending the ">" prompt with terminator via RS-232 or normal bus handshaking via GPIB. The tester will then transmit the first 64-character line of the map data and again await the ">" prompt or GPIB handshake. This process continues until all map data has been transferred to the prober.

After the final line of data is sent, the tester again awaits the ">" prompt or GPIB handshake. The tester then sends the message **CMn** to the prober to indicate that the map has been completely transferred; "n" is the tester–calculated checksum of the map data. At this time, the prober compares its calculated checksum against the checksum received from the tester. If the checksums agree, an **MC** message is sent to the tester and wafer processing continues. If the checksums do not agree, an **MF** message is sent to the tester and the prober will again send the **MTi** command to request the map.

10.4.5 ADDITIONAL HOST REQUEST CAPABILITIES

To send a list of maps stored on disk:

The tester can cause a list of wafer maps to be sent by issuing the command LMc where "c" is a disk drive letter A - D. The prober will respond with the ID of the first map stored and wait for a terminator from the tester. (This assumes RS-232 or GPIB SRQ/serial poll handshake, used any time the prober sends to some external piece of equipment.) After receipt of the terminator, the second ID is sent. After all IDs have been sent, the prober will wait for a terminator from the tester and then send the MC message. If no maps are stored on the disk, the prober will respond to the LMc command with an immediate MC message.

For a stored map to be sent to the tester:

The tester can request the prober to send a map stored on disk via the **MScIi** command; "c" is the drive letter (A - D) of the disk the map is stored on, "i" is the wafer ID as returned by the **LM** command. The prober will respond with **MC** if the map is found on the specified drive, **MF** if it is not. After the **MC** message is sent, the prober will initiate transmission with the **MR** message as defined in section 17.1.3.3 (Transmitting Wafer Maps to the Tester), under the heading Map Transmission and Re-Transmission.

For the prober to delete a map from disk:

The **DMcI** command deletes a map from the prober disk; "c" is the drive letter (A - D) of the disk the map is stored on, "i" is the wafer ID as returned by the **LM** command. The prober returns **MC2** after deleting the file, **MF** if it cannot be deleted for any reason. If more than one map exists for the same wafer, the most recent map is erased.

SECTION 11 – INK DOT INSPECTION

CONTENTS

	NOTE the Supplement located at the end of Section 11.					
11	OVERVIEW	- 1 - 1				
11	GETTING STARTED 11-	- 2				
		2				
	11.2.1 PREREQUISITES11-	- Z 2 🔺 Also see				
11	III.2.2 IDITROCEDORES III- ENABLE INK DOT INSPECTION III-	- 4				
11	VERIFY INKER POSITION	- 5				
11	ENTER INK DOT SPECIFICATIONS	- 7				
	11.5.1 COMBINATIONS OF VALUES	- 9				
	11.5.2 DISPLAY FORMATS11-	- 9				
11	ENTER INK DOT INSPECTION PARAMETERS	12				
11	CALIBRATE LIGHTING	14 4 Also see the supplement				
11	INK DOT TRAINING	15				
	11.8.1 ADDITIONAL TRAINING LINE ITEMS	18				
11	OTHER IDI FEATURES	20				
	11.9.1 MANUAL INSPECTION	20				
	11.9.2 INSPECTION SUMMARIES11-	21				
	11.9.2.1 The Wafer Summary11–	21				
	11.9.2.2 The Total Summary11-	-23				
11	PROBER INSPECTION FAILURE	-24				

(continued)



CONTENTS (continued)

11.11	INK DOT FAILURE		
11.12	STORING INK DOT PARAMETERS	ON DISK	
11.13	IDI MENUS, SUBMENUS AND SCRE	CEN STRUCTURES	
11.14	SUMMARY .		

ILLUSTRATIONS

11-1 Set Option Main Menu and Ink Dot Inspectio	on Menu11– 4
11-2 Ink Dot Inspection Menu	
11–3 Inker to Camera Offset Verification Screen	
11-4 Location Accepted Verification Screens	
11-5 Ink Dot Inspection and Specifications Menus	
11-6 Minimum and Maximum Display Formats	
11-7 Ink Dot Inspection Diagnostic Display	
11-8 Ink Dot Specifications and Inspection Mode I	Menus
11-9 Ink Dot Inspection, Light Calibration and Ad	just Lighting Screens11–14
11-10 Ink Dot Inspection and Training Modes Menu	ıs11–15
11-11 Deposit Reference Dot Screen	
11–12 Position Video Box Screen	
11-13 Store Background Screen	
11-14 Train New Reference Dot Screen	
11-15 Manual Inspection of Ink Dot Screen	
11-16 Ink Dot Inspection Results Screen	
11–17 Wafer Summary Display	
11-18 Total Summary Display	

TABLES

11-1 Ink Dot Specifications Menu	
11-2 Ink Dot Inspection Mode Menu	

SECTION 11 INK DOT INSPECTION

11.1 OVERVIEW

Even fully automatic probers normally require periodic maintenance of the inking system. Without the inspection feature, this is done by visual inspection of the ink dots for proper size and location within the die. If a problem is found, the prober is halted manually.

With Ink Dot Inspection (IDI), the monitoring of the ink dots is performed by the Vision Module. Once set up and trained, the feature performs fully automatic inspection of inked die as a part of the probing process, or after probing. If the inking system malfunctions, the prober can halt probing and alert the operator to take corrective action.

Each ink dot is inspected for width and height, location, area, ink density, and consistency. Inspection tolerances for ink dot size, location, area, ink density, the frequency and number of inspections, number of consecutive ink dot failures, and total number of failures allowed per wafer are all operator selectable. When the predetermined number of ink dots fail inspection, the prober will halt and signal the operator. You can display an inspection summary and either take corrective action or allow the prober to continue operation.

11.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following information about Ink Dot Inspection:

- The prerequisites required before beginning performing automatic Ink Dot Inspection
- How to enable Ink Dot Inspection
- Instructions on verifying the inker position
- How to enter ink dot specifications and inspection parameters
- Lighting calibration procedures
- How to perform ink dot training
- How to perform manual inspections
- How to read inspection summaries
- Procedures to perform if the inspection fails
- How to store IDI information on a disk



11.2 GETTING STARTED

11.2.1 Prerequisites

The following prerequisites must be performed before beginning IDI training and setup:

- 1. Install probe card and install and set up inker.
- 2. Set camera position and probe center.
- 3. Train an alignment image; align the wafer.
- 4. Set First Die position.
- 5. Disable Theta Compensation.
- 1. **Install probe card and install and set up inker.** Then load a wafer onto the chuck. Adjust the inker position so the die will be inked in a relatively bright area near the center. Ink several die to check inker operation and ink dot location.

The position of the inker is crucial to IDI, and the inker must always be set up prior to inspection training. Instructions for inker setup are contained in the Electroglas Inker Installation and Operation Manual, Doc 246730.

IMPORTANT

If the inker moves for any reason, you *must* retrain the inker position and the ink dot image (Section 11.8). Otherwise, all new ink dots inspected will be failed as having drifted to a bad location.

- Set camera position and probe center. Access the Profiler Menu by pressing < PROG > (<
 F5 >). Remove the wafer, position the chuck center under the camera crosshairs, and press <
 8 > to set the camera position. Move the chuck center to the center of the probe tips and press < 2 > to set probe center. (This step is done without a wafer, to compensate for any error generated by loading the wafer.) Replace the wafer.
- 3. Train the reference target and align the wafer. Perform the normal reference target training and aligning procedures (see Section 5, AUTO ALIGN).

IMPORTANT

If a new alignment target is trained, Ink Dot Inspection training must be repeated.

4. Set first die position. – Set the First Die position using the normal procedure.

The ink dot map generated during probing is referenced to the first die. If the first die location is altered during probing, a new ink dot map will be generated, and the old map will be discarded.

5. Disable Theta Compensation. – See Section 5, AUTO ALIGN, subsection 5.9, Theta Compensation, for more information.

11.2.2 IDI Procedures

Each of the following needs to be performed before automatic Ink Dot Inspection can occur:

1.	Enable Ink Dot Inspection	Section 11.3	
2.	Verify inker position	Section 11.4	
3.	Enter IDI specification par	ameters	Section 11.5
4.	Enter IDI inspection mode	parameters	Section 11.6
5.	Calibrate lighting		Section 11.7
6.	Train ink dot image and po	sition	Section 11.8

Once these steps have been completed, inspection is automatic, and the prober can be operated normally. A summary of the inspection is available for your review.

See the Supplement at the end of the section for information about the automatic adjustment of ink dot inspection offset between wafer lots.



11.3 ENABLE INK DOT INSPECTION

Press < SET OPTION > (< F3 >) to display the Set Option Menu (*Figure 11-1*). Select Line 09, INK DOT INSPECTION. Key < 1 > (ENB). This enables IDI and displays the Ink Dot Inspection Menu (*Figure 11-1*).



FIGURE 11-1: SET OPTION MAIN MENU AND INK DOT INSPECTION MENU

11.4 VERIFY INKER POSITION

The offset between the inker and the camera center needs to be verified. From the Ink Dot Inspection Menu (*Figure 11–2*), select Line 01, Verify Camera Offset.

01	VERIFY CAMERA OFFSET
02	SPECIFICATIONS
03	LIGHT CALIBRATION
04	TRAINING
05	MANUAL INSPECTION
06	REVIEW INSPECTION SUMMARY
07	RESET INSPECTION SUMMARY

FIGURE 11-2: INK DOT INSPECTION MENU

It is necessary to verify this offset so that during inspections the same ink dot that is under the inker will be moved over to the camera for an inspection (explained in **Section 11.8, Training**).

Any unique feature on the chucktop or wafer can be used for this verify process. The goal is to land at the same spot inside the same die after moving from the inker to the camera.

The default offset value depends on the settings of the camera center and the probe tip center. The default reference is the center of the chuck. If the offset has been set previously, the previous values are used. The prober automatically moves the existing setting of the feature point under the inker and displays the screen shown in *Figure 11–3*.

Align the unique feature with the inker under the microscope. Press < PAUSE/CONT > to store the current location of the chuck as the new inker reference point.

If at any time you wish to abort the procedure, press < ENTER>. The message, "PROCEDURE ABORTED. NEW DATA NOT STORED" displays, then the system displays the Ink Dot Inspection Menu.


* VERIFY INKER TO CAMERA OFFSET *
UNIQUE FEATURE MOVED TO INKER.
VERIFY FEATURE ALIGNED TO INKER
BY PRESSING PAUSE.
IF NOT ALIGNED USE JOYSTICK TO
ALIGN UNIQUE FEATURE WITH INKER.
JOYSTICK IS ENABLED
PRESS "Z" TO MOVE CHUCKTOP
PRESS "PAUSE" WHEN ALIGNED
PRESS "ENTER" TO ABORT

FIGURE 11–3: INKER TO CAMERA OFFSET VERIFICATION SCREEN

If the inker location is accepted, the prober responds with a confirming message (*Figure 11–3A*), moves the chuck under the camera, and displays a verification screen (*Figure 11–3B*).



FIGURE 11-4: LOCATION ACCEPTED VERIFICATION SCREENS

Align the unique feature with the camera cross hairs and press < PAUSE/CONT > when aligned. A message will confirm, "NEW DATA ACCEPTED." The system displays the Ink Dot Inspection Menu.

11.5 ENTER INK DOT SPECIFICATIONS

NOMINAL DOT SIZE . . 20.0 MILS
DRIFT LIMIT 5.0 MILS
SIZE LOWER LIMIT . . . 10 MILS
SIZE UPPER LIMIT . . . 40 MILS
MIN DOT WT AREA 50% REF
MIN CENTRAL WT AREA . . . 50% REF
RESULTS DISPLAY FORMAT . NONE
REFERENCE INKER NUMBER . . . 1

09 INSPECTION MODE

LINE =

4085X



From the Ink Dot Inspection Menu, select Line 02, Specifications. The Ink Dot Specifications Menu displays (*Figure 11-5*).



Information on each of the line items for the Ink Dot Specifications Menu is available in Table 11-1 which gives the prompt, range, default, and description for each item on the menu.

NOTE

The ink dot nominal size, the position drift limit, and the dot size upper limit may not be altered after ink dot training without necessitating a new training. Always enter the ink dot specifications *prior* to training.



MENU

NE		PROMPT *	RANGE DEFAULT	ENTER:
1 NOM SIZ	AINAL DOT ZE	SIZE () =	7 – 45 20 mils	Approximate dot size in mils.
)2 DR.	IFT LIMIT	LIMIT () =	1 – 99 2 mils	Distance the center of the ink dot should be allowed to wander (in mils).
)3 SII LII	ZE LOWER MIT	LIMIT () =	= <u>10-99%</u> <u>25%</u>	Dot size limits in mils (4.4 is the smallest lower limit allowed). The ranges are based on percentages of the Nominal Dot Size; these percentages are conver-
)4 SI: LII	ZE UPPER MIT	LIMIT () =	= <u>100%</u> 200%	ted to mils when displayed with the prompt. Size is determined by height and width as opposed to area which is determined by number of dark pixels. (A long, narrow ink dot is big in size but small in area.)
05 MII WE ARJ	N DOT IGHTED EA	%REF () =	<u>1–99%</u> 50%	The minimum acceptable weighted area of the inspected ink dot relative to the reference dot. The weighted area is the sum of all pixels attributed to the ink dot where each pixel is weighted by its darkness. A diluted or thinned dot will have a smaller weighted area than one of heavier, darker ink. During training, a proper ink dot with the right size, location, and ink density should be chosen as the ref– erence. All subsequent ink dots are evaluated for weighted area by comparison to the reference dot.
				The reference dot weighted area appears on the Ink Dot Inspection Summary (see Section 11.9, Inspection Summaries).
)6 MII WE:	N CENTRAL IGHT AREA	%REF () =	10-99% 50%	The weighted pixel count in a box centered within the ink dot. The box dimensions are 1/2 the width by 1/2 the height of the reference dot. The minimum central area guards against dots with acceptable overall dimensions but small area (such as a doughnut-shaped dot).
07 RE: DI: FOI	SULTS SPLAY RMAT	0 = NONE 1 = MIN 2 = MAX 3 = DIAG		Choice of display format showing results of each inspection, displayed over image of dot. NONE suppresses display of all data; MIN, pass or fail and a box indicating where the dot was found; MAX, pass or fail, the box, and dot dimen- sions in mils; DIAG is generally reserved for diagnostics and requires more time. MAX format is recommended.
)8 REI INI	FERENCE KER NUMBER	USING INKER NUMBER=	$\frac{1-4}{1}$	The inker number to be used during inspection training and during inspection as part of probing (during or after wafer is probed). Dots deposited during probing by any other inker will not be inspected.
9 SE MOI	T INSPECTION DE			(Select to access the Ink Dot Inspection Mode Menu. See Table 11-2).

11.5.1 Combinations of Values

In the *Figure 11-5* example, the values given are typical for a dot size of 20 mils. When a new "NOMINAL INK DOT SIZE" is entered which causes "SIZE LOWER LIMIT" or "SIZE UPPER LIMIT" to be outside its acceptable range, the value is adjusted to either the maximum or minimum acceptable value.

Ink Dot Inspection parameters prevent the operator from entering combinations of drift limits, nominal, and maximum sizes which would exceed the Vision Module's field of view. A message, DEPENDENT PARAMETERS ADJUSTED, will notify the operator that, because of the parameter just entered, other inspection parameters have been changed and re-displayed.

For example, if the "NOMINAL INK DOT SIZE" is set at 20 mils and the "SIZE LOWER LIMIT" is set at 4.4 mils, then if the "NOMINAL INK DOT SIZE" is changed to 45 mils, the minimum allowed for "SIZE LOWER LIMIT" is 10% of 45 mils which is 4.5 mils. Since the current setting of "SIZE LOWER LIMIT" is 4.4 mils, it will automatically be adjusted to 4.5 mils.

11.5.2 Display Formats

Line 07 on the Ink Dot Specifications Menu provides a choice of four formats to show the results of each inspection, displayed over the image of the dot.

Results are shown in two units: mils and microns. The formats are:

NONE:	Only the respective ink dot area is shown.
MIN:	Boxes are displayed enclosing the center and border of the ink dot.
MAX:	Provides the box display and a line of text regarding the ink dot.
DIAG:	Provides the greatest amount of ink dot information.

The information given in the **MIN** and **MAX** formats is illustrated in *Figure 11–6*.



FIGURE 11-6: MINIMUM AND MAXIMUM DISPLAY FORMATS



The **DIAG** display, illustrated in *Figure 11–7*, includes the following:

- 1) An outer dark graphics window showing the search range.
- 2) A left window showing the difference between the current image and the reference no-ink-dot image. The difference is shown in reduced size.
- 3) A right window showing a reverse binary of the left window described in Item 2.
- 4) A middle white graphics window showing the bounding box of the found ink dot.
- 5) A bottom window showing the reverse binary of the graphics window described in Item 4.
- 6) An inner white graphics window showing the central weight area. This window is always in the middle of the graphics window described in Item 4; its size is one half of the reference ink-dot.



FIGURE 11-7: INK DOT INSPECTION DIAGNOSTIC DISPLAY

In the table across the top of the screen, the following values are given, shown in both mils and (microns):

Line 2 – XL – Distance from the center of the screen to the left edge of the bounding box.

	XR –	Distance from the center to the right edge
	YT –	Distance from the center to the top edge
	YB –	Distance from the center to the bottom edge
Line 3 –	X0 and Y0 – DRIFT –	Drift in the X and Y respectively. Drift from the center.
Line 4 –	WD –	Width of the ink dot.
	HT –	Height of the ink dot.
	BA —	Dot area.
	WA –	Central dot area.
Line 5 –	BA dot wt –	Ratio of BA to the area of the trained ink dot.
	DAR centr –	Ratio of WA to the central area of the trained ink dot.



11.6 ENTER INK DOT INSPECTION PARAMETERS

From the Ink Dot Specifications Menu, select Line 09, Inspection Mode. The Ink Dot Inspection Mode Menu displays (*Figure 11-8*).



FIGURE 11-8: INK DOT SPECIFICATIONS AND INSPECTION MODE MENUS

Information on each of the line items for the Ink Dot Inspection Mode Menu is available in Table 11-2, which gives the prompt, range, default, and description for each item on the menu.

	Ac	ccessed from Line	e uy of the lr	IK Dot Specifications Menu
INE		PROMPT	RANGE DEFAULT	ENTER:
)1 I	INSPECT DOTS	0 = AFTER PROBING 1 = WHILE PROBING	(Default:) While Probing	Whether ink dots will be inspected as the die are probed and inked (While Probing), or after probing has been completed (After Probing).
)2 :	IGNORE WAFER EDGE	%RADIUS=	<u>0 - 99%</u> 10%	The percentage of the radius of the wafer edge to ignore, to accommodate large and small dies. Ink dots on the wafer edge are not inspected due to such conditions as the presence of partial dies, variation in color, and lighting interference from wafer edge and chucktop.
)3 ‡ I	# BEGINNING DOTS	DOTS=	$\frac{0 - 99}{10}$	A fixed number of ink dots (on the right half of the wafer) to be inspected first.
04 1 I	EVERY NTH MIDDLE DOT	DOTS=	<u>1 - 9999</u> 99	Inspection frequency: every "Nth" ink dot, between the beginning and ending dots, will be inspected (if it can be moved under the camera). Use the maximum value (9999) to disable inspection of middle dots.
)5 ‡ I	# ENDING DOTS	DOTS=	$\frac{0 - 99}{0}$	A fixed number of ink dots (which can be moved under the camera) to be inspected at the end of probing. (Active only in the After Probing mode.)
)6 9)7 9)8 9)9 9	STOP ON INK DOT I STOP ON SIZE TOO STOP ON SIZE TOO STOP ON AREA TOO	DRIFT BIG LITTLE SMALL	DIS DIS DIS DIS	Enable or disable. Each of these failure modes may be included in or excluded from counting toward the number of failures per wafer.
LO # F	‡ FAILURES PER WAFER	LIMIT=	<u>1 - 999</u> 50	Number of ink dot failures at which the prober stops and signals the operator (normally between 1 and 10).
				Every test die will be inked; therefore, inked test die may be candidates for inspection and might fail (due to their different background image). Take this into account when setting value.
11 4	# CONSECUTIVE FAILS	LIMIT=	<u>1 – 999</u> 50	Number of consecutive failures at which the prober stops and signals operator. When an ink dot fails inspection, all subsequent ink dots are inspected until either a dot passes or the specified number of consecutive failures is reached. Identi-fies catastrophic inker failures, yet protects against accidental prober stoppages due to occasional inker failures or other stoppages due



11.7 CALIBRATE LIGHTING

From the Ink Dot Inspection Menu, select Line 03, LIGHT CALIBRATION. The Ink Dot Light Calibration Menu displays (*Figure 11-9*), which controls the lighting for the next training sequence. The goal is an image where the ink dots appear black against a light gray background.



FIGURE 11–9: INK DOT INSPECTION, LIGHT CALIBRATION AND ADJUST LIGHTING SCREENS

Horizon Series 254523–110 REV A

The light settings chosen will not be in effect until the next training sequence is completed. If the desired settings are known, they can be entered directly into the Ink Dot Light Calibration Menu. If the settings are not known, select Line 05, ADJUST LIGHTING, and the Adjust Ink Dot Lighting Screen displays (*Figure 11-9*).

The last reference die trained will be moved under the camera with the current light settings. If no die has been trained, default values will be used for the light settings, and the center of the wafer will be placed under the camera.

There are 15 discrete light levels. Press < CAMR > to toggle between the menu and the camera video display to observe lighting. When in the video display, the keys defined by the Adjust Ink Dot Lighting screen are still active so changes in lighting can be seen immediately. Typically, this is achieved by using oblique lighting or a combination of both coaxial and oblique lighting.

While making changes, **do not** press < ENTER > after pressing an active key; pressing < ENTER > returns the display to the Ink Dot Light Calibration Menu.

11.8 INK DOT TRAINING

After the inker has been set up and is functioning satisfactorily, deposit an ink dot on a die located on the wafer. An existing ink dot may be used. From the Ink Dot Inspection Menu, select Line 04, TRAINING, to display the Training Modes Menu (*Figure 11–10*).



FIGURE 11-10: INK DOT INSPECTION AND TRAINING MODES MENUS



See the Supplement at the end of the section for information on manual adjustment of light intensities.

NOTE

Be sure to perform either training procedure 1 or 2 before probing. If any part of the training is omitted, the prober displays an error message when the < AUTO PROBE > key is pressed, informing you that more setup or training is required before Autoprobing can be performed.

The training procedure uses several different screens for the training steps (*Figures 11–11* through 11-13):

To begin the training procedure, from the Ink Dot Training Modes Screen, select Line 01, Full Training Using Inker. There are 3 steps involved in this training process.

STEP 1. Deposit Reference Ink Dot

The chuck moves under the probe tips if not already there. If possible, the same die under the camera center will be positioned under the probe tips. If not possible, a die near the center of the wafer will be placed under the probe tips. If the chuck is already under the probe tips, no move is made. The joystick is now active, and a different die may be moved under the probe tips if desired. The Deposit Reference Dot Screen displays with instructions for depositing the reference dot (*Figure 11–11*).



FIGURE 11–11: DEPOSIT REFERENCE DOT SCREEN

Position the chuck with the joystick until the desired die is under the inker. Press < INK TEST > (located on the Joystick Keyboard) to fire the reference inker. The chuck may also be repositioned and another ink dot deposited by using the < INK TEST > key. When the ink dot is satisfactory, press < PAUSE/CONT >. The chuck moves the inked die near the center of the camera, and the Step 2 screen (*Figure 11–12*) displays.

STEP 2. Position Guard Box Around Dot

The next screen (Position Video Box Screen, *Figure 11–12*) displays instructions for positioning the video box around the ink dot.

PROBER				
IRODER				
* INK DOT INSPECTION TRAINING *				
POSITION VIDEO BOX				
CENTER INK DOT INSIDE VIDEO BOX				
THEN PRESS PAUSE.				
JOYSTICK ENABLED				
"CAMR" TOGGLES DISPLAY				
"ENTER" ABORTS TRAINING				

FIGURE 11–12: POSITION VIDEO BOX SCREEN

Follow the instructions on this screen and press < PAUSE/CONT >. The Step 3 screen (*Figure 11–13*) displays.



FIGURE 11-13: STORE BACKGROUND SCREEN

STEP 3. Store Background Reference

Move to an uninked die and press < PAUSE/CONT >. The screen switches to the camera image (if not already there), and the uninked die image is stored as the reference background. The chuck then automatically moves back to the reference ink dot and makes an inspection.



Based on the results of this inspection, the reference ink dot and background positions are corrected for the true dot center. The background and reference ink dot are then reinspected, and this information is stored as the reference dot image. The results are displayed over the camera image in accordance with the Display Format specified in the Ink Dot Specifications Menu. The < CAMR > key can be used to toggle between the camera image and the Ink Dot Inspection Results screen (see Section 11.9.1 Manual Inspection).

When < ENTER > is pressed, the display returns to the Ink Dot Training Modes screen after briefly displaying "TRAINING COMPLETE."

If an error is returned from the Vision Module because the ink dot exceeds the maximum size or other parameters in the Ink Dot Specifications Menu (Section 11.5), or if the Vision Module communications are not working, a message describing the error will be displayed for two seconds, followed by:

PROCEDURE ABORTED INK DOT INSPECTION NOT TRAINED.

If you don't know the size of your ink dot, set the parameters for the most liberal settings; then use manual inspection of the dot after training has been completed as a guideline.

The < ENTER > key is sometimes available for the purpose of aborting the training session. If the training session is aborted, the above message will be displayed. After the abort message, the Ink Dot Training Modes Menu (*Figure 11–10*) displays.

11.8.1 Additional Training Line Items

LINE 02 TRAIN IMAGE AND POSITION

Line 02 of the Ink Dot Training Modes Menu is used when the reference ink dot is already on the wafer. The procedure is the same as Line 01, but uses the instructions and screens for Steps 2 and 3 only, as previously described.

LINE 03 RETRAIN IMAGE

This mode is used for storing a new ink dot reference without retraining the reference position. When Line 03 is selected, the Train New Reference Dot screen appears (*Figure 11–14*).

If any retrain mode is selected (Lines 03-05) and the reference image and position have not been trained (Line 01 or 02), the following message will appear for two seconds: "IMAGE AND POSITION NOT TRAINED."

After < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed, the chuck position is automatically normalized so the ink dot should be centered under the camera and an inspection of the new reference ink dot is made. The results are displayed over the camera image.

Press < CAMR > to see the inspection results screen (as in Section 11.9.1 Manual Inspection). When < ENTER > is pressed, the Ink Dot Inspection Menu displays.

PROBER				
* TRAIN NEW REFERENCE DOT *				
MOVE TO DIE WITH REFERENCE DOT				
THEN PRESS PAUSE.				
JOYSTICK ENABLED				
"CAMR" TOGGLES DISPLAY				
"ENTER" ABORTS TRAINING				

FIGURE 11-14: TRAIN NEW REFERENCE DOT SCREEN

LINE 04 RETRAIN POSITION

Select this line to adjust the position of the reference dot without storing a new reference image. It works the same as Line 01, but uses Steps 2 and 3 only, previously described.

LINE 05 RETRAIN BACKGROUND

This mode is necessary if a newly loaded wafer contains an invalid uninked background (possibly because the old background die has been inked). This mode is recommended after loading IDI from disk.

When this mode is selected, the chuck moves to the old background position and a new background is trained using the screen of Step 3 only. No inspection is done and the display returns to the Ink Dot Training Modes screen without displaying results.



11.9 OTHER IDI FEATURES

11.9.1 Manual Inspection

Line 05 of the Ink Dot Inspection Menu accesses the Manual Inspection of Ink Dot screen (*Figure* 11-15).

PROBER —
* MANUAL INSPECTION OF INK DOT *
MOVE TO DIE WITH INK DOT THEN PRESS PAUSE TO INSPECT
JOYSTICK ENABLED
"CAMR" TOGGLES DISPLAY
"ENTER" ABORTS TRAINING

FIGURE 11-15: MANUAL INSPECTION OF INK DOT SCREEN

After < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed, the display switches to the camera image (if not already there). The chuck position is automatically normalized, so an ink dot should be centered under the camera and an inspection of the ink dot is made. The camera image and the chuck position are "frozen" (not allowed to change). The results are displayed over the camera image.

If < CAMR > is pressed, the Ink Dot Inspection Results Screen appears (*Figure 11–16*).

PROBE	'P P
* INK DOT INSPECT	ION RESULTS *
DOT DISTANCES FROM	CAMERA CENTER
LEFT EDGE =	####.# MILS
RIGHT EDGE =	####.# MILS
TOP EDGE =	#### # MTLS
BOTTOM EDGE =	#### # MTT.S
CENTED (X)	HHHH H MILC
CENTER(X) =	####.# MILS
CENTER (Y) =	####.# MILS
DOT WT AREA =	####.#% REF
CENTRAL WT AREA =	####.#% REF
PRESS ENTER TO CON	PTNIJE:
"GMD" DOGGLEG DIG	
"CAMIR" TOGGLES DISI	РЬАТ

FIGURE 11-16: INK DOT INSPECTION RESULTS SCREEN

If the Results Display Format is set to "NONE," (Line 07 on the Ink Dot Specifications Menu, described in **Section 11.5**) no results are displayed over the camera image and Ink Dot Inspection Results Screen appears automatically.

After < ENTER > is pressed, the camera image is "unfrozen" (allowed to update to the current image under the camera). If < CAMR > is pressed, the Manual Inspection of Ink Dot screen is displayed again. Another manual inspection may be performed, or press < ENTER > to display the Ink Dot Inspection Menu.

11.9.2 Inspection Summaries

Two summaries are available from Line 06 in the Ink Dot Inspection Menu.

11.9.2.1 THE WAFER SUMMARY

The initial summary displayed is the Wafer Summary (*Figure 11–17*).

PROBER				
T RODER				
** INK DOT INSPECTION SUMMARY **				
FUNC REF-TRND BKGN-TRND LOADED				
YES YES YES NO				
******* WAFER SUMMARY *********				
# DOTS INSPECTED 100				
# DOTS PASSED				
# DOTS DRIFTED 5				
# DOTS SIZE TOO BIG 10				
# DOTS SIZE TOO LITTLE 7				
# DOTS AREA TOO SMALL 2				
# DOTS EXCEEDED FOV 0				
# DOTS CONSECUTIVE FAILED 5				

PRESS "F1" FOR TOTAL SUMMARY				
PRESS "F8" FOR WAFER PRINTOUT				

FIGURE 11–17: WAFER SUMMARY DISPLAY

- **FUNC** ("YES") displayed on Lines 01 and 02 means the pattern recognition system is processing inspections and communicating correctly with the prober.
- **REF-TRND** ("YES") means a reference ink dot has been trained.
- **BKGN-TRND** ("YES") says that the uninked background die has been trained. This status is cleared when training a new alignment target and after loading IDI from disk. In these cases, retrain the background using Line 05 of the Ink Dot Training Modes Menu (see Section 11.8.1, Line 05, Retrain Background).
- LOADED ("NO") indicates whether IDI has been loaded from an external source disk ("DISK")
 or external I/O ("EXIO"). In this case, "NO" indicates that IDI has not been loaded from either source.



When "# DOTS DRIFTED," "# DOTS SIZE TOO BIG," "# DOTS SIZE TOO LITTLE," and "# DOTS AREA TOO SMALL" are enabled, the # sign before the word "DOTS" is highlighted in the summary to show that particular failure mode is enabled, as shown in *Figure* 11-17. If a failure mode is *not* enabled, the count for that particular type of failure is not included in the count of failures per wafer: "# DOTS FAILED" (Table 11-2).

The count for "# DOTS DRIFTED" (Wafer Summary display, *Figure 11-17*) reflects the number of inspected dots that were found to have a center position which varied from the reference center position by more than the DRIFT LIMIT of the Ink Dot Specifications Menu (described in **Section 11.5**)

The count for "# DOTS SIZE TOO BIG" reflects the number of inspected dots for which either dimension, height or width, exceeded the SIZE UPPER LIMIT of the Ink Dot Specifications. "# DOTS SIZE TOO LITTLE" shows how many dots had dimensions for which height or width was less than the SIZE LOWER LIMIT of the Specifications.

The next failure count deals with **dot area** which is a measure of dark pixel count, as opposed to **dot size** which is determined solely by the height and width of the dot (see Table 11-1). "# DOTS AREA TOO SMALL" shows how many inspected dots had either a total weighted area (dark pixel count) which failed to meet the minimum (MIN DOT WT AREA), or a central weighted area which failed to meet the MIN CENTRAL WT AREA of the Ink Dot Specifications.

NOTE

If no ink dot can be found during an inspection, the failure is included in "# DOTS AREA TOO SMALL"but not in the other counts for dots drifted, size too big, size too little, or field of view (FOV) exceeded.

An ink dot exceeds the FOV (Field Of View) when it touches or exceeds the inspection area. The inspection area is the same as the FOV. Since exceeding the FOV can cause an erroneous inspection result (only part of the dot was inspected), this failure mode is always enabled.

If the number of failures for "# DOTS FAILED" or "# DOTS CONSECUTIVE FAILED" equals or exceeds the number of failures allowed, the corresponding line will be highlighted. (These limits are set in the Ink Dot Inspection Mode Menu, described in **Section 11.6**.)

A die is inspected if an inspection command is sent to the Vision Module. The results possible are: inspection passed, inspection failed, or inspection impossible. Inspection is impossible when there is a defect in the Vision Module or a communication problem between the Vision Module and the prober.

In the typical Wafer Summary illustrated in *Figure 11–17*, the prober has been inspecting for some time, but a cable problem between the prober and the Vision Module has just caused the Vision Module to stop functioning. One hundred die have been inspected; 95 of these inspections occurred before the cable problem and have valid results.

For the last five ink dots, no inspection results were received from the Vision Module. They are not included in the pass/fail totals since no test occurred. The last five die inspected before the cable problem have drifted; on the last two of these die, both "too small" an ink dot area and "drifting" have occurred.

The total number of errors is 24. However, since two die had multiple failures, the number of die failed is 22. Of the 100 die inspected, 5 ink dots had no results due to the cable problem; 73 ink dots passed and 22 ink dots failed.

11.9.2.2 THE TOTAL SUMMARY

The Total Summary, illustrated in *Figure 11–18*, is similar to the Wafer Summary except it displays all errors which occurred since the last Ink Dot Inspection Summary reset. It is accessed from the Wafer Summary by means of the < -> key, as shown in the prompt in *Figure 11–17*.

DDORED				
** INK DOT INSPECTION SUMMARY **				
FUNC REF-TRND BKGN-TRND LOADED				
YES YES YES NO				
REF INK DOT WT AREA400.0 SQMIL				
******** TOTAL SUMMARY **********				
# DOTS INSPECTED 1000				
# DOTS PASSED				
# DOTS FAILED				
# DOTS DRIFTED 50				
# DOTS SIZE TOO BIG100				
# DOTS SIZE TOO LITTLE 70				
# DOTS AREA TOO SMALL 20				
# DOTS EXCEEDED FOV 0				

PRESS "F1" FOR TOTAL SUMMARY				
PRESS "PRINT" FOR TOTAL PRINTOUT				

FIGURE 11-18: TOTAL SUMMARY DISPLAY

This display shows the value of the weighted area of the reference ink dot (the one used in training ink dot); in the example, this is 400 square mil.

The display is of total results only and in this example assumes the same pass/fail ratio has occurred since the above Wafer Summary. The Total Summary has no meaning on a per- cassette basis.

LINE 07 RESET INSPECTION SUMMARY

When this line is selected from the Ink Dot Inspection Menu, the prompt "CLEAR WAFER SUMMARY (Y/ENTER)?" will appear. If < Y > is entered, a bell sounds and the wafer summary is reset to zero. Press < ENTER > to leave the wafer summary intact.

After $\langle Y \rangle$ or $\langle ENTER \rangle$ is pressed, the prompt "CLEAR TOTAL SUMMARY (Y/ENTER)?" appears. Again, $\langle Y \rangle$ resets the designated summary – in this case, the total summary – to zero and $\langle ENTER \rangle$ leaves the summary intact.



11.10 PROBER INSPECTION FAILURE

If the prober doesn't inspect the ink dots, then:

- 1. Check the "INKER" status on the Run Time Display to ensure that it is enabled (< INK ENBL > key on the Joystick Keyboard).
- 2. Check the Run Time Display to see if the "BAD DIE" count is greater than zero.
- 3. Press < PAUSE/CONT > to halt the prober.
- 4. Press < SET OPTION > (< F3 >).

Check the Set Option Menu, Line 09, to ensure that IDI is enabled.

If it is not, access Line 09 (INK DOT INSPECTION), select "ENB;" the Ink Dot Inspection Menu displays.

5. Select Line 06 (REVIEW INSPECTION SUMMARY). Check the inspection summary to see if training is complete. If necessary, retrain ink dot position and reference (Ink Dot Inspection Menu, Line 04; Section 11.8, Ink Dot Training).

If training is complete, select Line 02 (SPECIFICATIONS) of the Ink Dot Inspection Menu to access the Ink Dot Specifications Menu.

Select Line 09 (SET INSPECTION MODE) to access the Ink Dot Inspection Mode Menu (Section 11.6). Check the settings for Line 01 (INSPECT DOTS), Line 03 (# BEGINNING DOTS), Line 04 (EVERY NTH MIDDLE DOT), and Line 05 (# ENDING DOTS).

11.11 INK DOT FAILURE

If either the FAILURES PER WAFER or CONSECUTIVE FAILS is reached or exceeded during automatic probing of the wafer, Autoprobing is aborted, the prober bell sounds and the Wafer Inspection Summary appears (*Figure 11-15*).

Press < PAUSE/CONT > to stop the alarm. The summary will have either (or both) the lines for DOTS FAILED and DOTS CONSECUTIVE FAILED highlighted to indicate which fail count was reached. Press < ENTER > to return to the Run Time Display where the error message "* INK DOT FAILURE" appears.

If ink dots fail, first determine if the inspection results are valid. Check the summary to determine which failure mode caused the prober to stop.

Perform a manual inspection; from the Ink Dot Inspection Menu, select Line 05 (MANUAL INSPECTION – described in Section 11.9.1) and visually check the results.

If the results are valid and the inker requires corrective action, perform the action and retrain the ink dot.

If the results are valid but the inker cannot be corrected, then:

1. Determine if a new reference ink dot is necessary and retrain the ink dot.

- 2. Enter the Ink Dot Specifications Menu (Section 11.5, Ink Dot Specifications) and reset the parameters that are causing the failures. Set to new values, then retrain the ink dot reference.
- 3. From the Ink Dot Inspection Mode Menu (Section 11.6), disable those failure modes which are not of interest. This action prevents the inspection from stopping the prober on irrelevant ink dot variations. It is recommended that you disable "STOP ON SIZE TOO BIG" and "STOP ON INK DOT DRIFTING" first.
- 4. If problems still exist, call Electroglas Field Service or Technical Support.

When < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed to continue Autoprobing, the Wafer Inspection Summary values are reset to zero.

11.12 STORING INK DOT PARAMETERS ON DISK

IDI setup information is saved on disk. Pass/fail results and machine-dependent parameters such as camera and inker offsets are not saved. After restoring the IDI data and retraining the background, it is possible to inspect ink dots manually or during autoprobing.

The IDI data is saved by use of the Disk Menu function, STORE ALL PARAMETERS ON DISK Line 04). After the general parameter file (PRM), Row, Learn, Micro, and Pattern files (if any) are stored, a file with extension ".IDI" is stored if IDI has been trained.

The Vision IDI data is uploaded from the Vision Module and stored, along with prober IDI data, in the .IDI file. When the .IDI file has been written, the letters "IDI" should appear briefly on the screen after the letters "PAC" (for the pattern file).

Upload of IDI (restoring IDI data) is accomplished from the Disk Menu, Line 03 (LOAD ALL PARAMETERS TO MEMORY). After the pattern ("PAC") file is loaded, the .IDI file is loaded if it exists. The new IDI information is then downloaded to the Vision Module.

At the end of a successful load of the IDI file, the following message appears:

VERIFY INKER TO CAMERA OFFSET AND TRAIN UN-INKED BACKGROUND

The Loaded status is set to "DISK" and the BKGN-TRND status is cleared (see Section 11.9, Inspection Summaries). The background must be retrained (and verifying inker/camera offset is recommended) before ink dots can be inspected. The background is automatically retrained by the Auto Align function if IDI is enabled (and trained or downloaded).



11.13 INK DOT INSPECTION MENUS, SUBMENUS, AND SCREEN STRUCTURES

INK DOT INSPECTION MENU



Horizon Series 254523–110 REV A

INK DOT INSPECTION MENU (continued)





INK DOT INSPECTION MENU (continued)



Horizon Series 254523–110 REV A

INK DOT INSPECTION MENU (continued)





INK DOT INSPECTION MENU (continued)



11.14 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- ✓ The prerequisites required before beginning performing automatic Ink Dot Inspection
- How to enable Ink Dot Inspection
- \checkmark Instructions on verifying the inker position
- \checkmark How to enter ink dot specifications and inspection parameters
- Lighting calibration procedures
- How to perform ink dot training
- How to perform manual inspections
- ✓ How to read inspection summaries
- Procedures to perform if the inspection fails
- How to store IDI information on a disk



Ink Dot Inspection

4085X

SUPPLEMENT

INK DOT INSPECTION SECTION 11

DOC 254523-110 REV A

The following information includes additions and changes that apply to Section 11, Ink Dot Inspection.

Each item in the Supplement contains a heading for identification. The box at the left identifies the type of information (such as NEW or CHANGE) and the subject; the box at the right classifies the information by the single or major subsection to which it relates and the title of that subsection. Information is given in section numerical order.

The new features in this supplement were implemented in Software Revision DB.

CONTENTS

	Manual Section Number	Page
NEW FEATURES		
AUTOMATIC ADJUSTMENT OF INK DOT INSPECTION OFFSET BETWEEN WAFER LOTS	11.2.2	SUPP 11-3
MANUAL ADJUSTMENT OF IDI LIGHT INTENSITIES	11.7	SUPP 11-3



NEW FEATURE AUTOMATIC ADJUSTMENT OF INK DOT INSPECTION OFFSET BETWEEN WAFER LOTS

This feature eliminates the need for Ink Dot Inspection retraining after setting up for a new lot of wafers if the inker setup has not changed.

You train IDI only at the time of inker setup. When wafer lots are changed, the prober automatically adjusts the current Ink Dot Inspection training for the new wafer and allows probing to continue based on the initial IDI setup parameters.

Following is the procedure for processing different wafer lots:

- 1. Download Ink Dot Inspection or train IDI for the first wafer of the first lot after the inker has been set up.
- 2. Probe the first lot and inspect the ink dots according to the IDI setup.
- 3. Download the setup parameters and alignment pattern for a new wafer lot via external I/O (**DS** & **DP** commands) or from disk files (.PRM & .PAC). (Ink Dot Inspection setup is *not* downloaded; that is, no **DK** external I/O command is issued nor does the disk file .IDI exist.)
- 4. Manually, or through external I/O, command an alignment.
- 5. Set FIRST DIE position. The background will be *automatically* retrained before the first die is tested.
- 6. The new lot of wafers will be probed and the ink dots inspected using all the parameters from the original IDI setup except the actual position of the ink dots (which have been adjusted).

As long as the inker position does not change, new wafer lots may be processed and inspected for ink dots without complete IDI re-training or downloading the IDI setup. If the inker position is changed, Ink Dot Inspection must be retrained.

NEW FEATURE MANUAL ADJUSTMENT IF IDI LIGHT INTENSITIES **REF:** SECTION 11.7 CALIBRATE LIGHTING

As of ProberVision 2 System Software REV DB, you are able to change the current align light settings. This makes it easier to adjust the IDI lighting without retraining the target.

On the Ink Dot Light Calibration Menu, illustrated below, the intensities displayed under the heading "ALIGN LIGHT SETTINGS" are the current light values.

The values displayed for Lines 01-04 are for the next align train (FIND TARG function). The eighth line of the display reads "NEXT TRAIN LIGHT SETTINGS".



1	* INK DO	T LIGHT CALIBRA	TION **
2	/		\backslash
3	/	INSPECT LIGHT S	ETTINGS
4	1	SWITCH	INTENSITY
5	COAXIAL	ON	12
6	OBLIQUE	ON	4
7			
8	NEXT TR	AIN LIGHT SETTI	NGS
9	01 COAXIAL	LIGHTING	ON
10	02 OBLIQUE	LIGHTING	OFF
11	03 COAXIAL	INTENSITY	7
12	04 OBLIQUE	INTENSITY	
13	05 ADJUST	LIGHTING	MENU
14			/
15	LINE=		
16			

The Adjust Ink Dot Lighting screen, illustrated below, prompts for the following new action keys:

The 14th line will read "`PAUSE' SET INK DOT LIGHT"; this will cause the current light settings to become the settings used for the next ink dot inspection.

The 15th line will read "`FIND TARG' SET TRAIN LIGHT"; this key will cause the current light settings to become the settings used for the next ink dot inspection.



```
Restriction – Patterns trained using oblique lighting will most likely not be portable to another prober equipped with different camera optics.
```

CONTENTS

SECTION 12 – PROBE MARK INSPECTION

OVERV	IEW			
12.1.1	HOW TO	USE THIS SECTION		
GETTI	NG START	'ED		
12.2.1	PREREQ	UISITES		
12.2.2	PMI PRO	CEDURES		
ENABL	E PROBE	MARK INSPECTION		
VERIFY	Y PROBE T	TO CAMERA OFFSET		
ENTER	ING PMI	SPECIFICATIONS		
CALIBI	RATE LIGI	HTING		
TRAIN	PAD LOCA	ATIONS		
12.7.1	TRAININ	IG TIPS		
12.7.2	TRAININ	IG THE FIRST PAD		
12.7.3	ADDING	AND INSERTING NEW	V PADS	
12.7.4	RETRAIN	N FIRST PAD LOCATIC	N	
12.7.5	ADDITIC	ONAL TRAINING LINE	ITEMS	
OTHER	R PMI FEA	TURES		
12.8.1	MANUAI	L INSPECTION		
12.8.2	INSPECT	TON SUMMARIES		
	12.8.2.1	The Wafer Summary		
	12.8.2.2	The Total Summary		
	12.8.2.3	Reset Inspection Summ	ary	
12.8.3	PMI DIA	GNOSTICS		
PMI ER	ROR HAN	NDLING		
	OVERV 12.1.1 GETTIE 12.2.1 12.2.2 ENABL VERIFY ENTER CALIBI TRAIN 12.7.1 12.7.2 12.7.3 12.7.4 12.7.5 OTHEF 12.8.1 12.8.2 12.8.3 PMI EF	OVERVIEW 12.1.1 HOW TO GETTING START 12.2.1 PREREQ 12.2.2 PMI PRO ENABLE PROBE VERIFY PROBE 7 ENTERING PMI 8 CALIBRATE LIGH TRAIN PAD LOCA 12.7.1 TRAININ 12.7.2 TRAININ 12.7.3 ADDING 12.7.4 RETRAIN 12.7.5 ADDITIC OTHER PMI FEA 12.8.2 12.8.2 INSPECT 12.8.2 12.8.2.3 12.8.3 PMI DIAC	OVERVIEW 12.1.1 HOW TO USE THIS SECTION GETTING STARTED 12.2.1 PREREQUISITES 12.2.2 PMI PROCEDURES ENABLE PROBE MARK INSPECTION VERIFY PROBE TO CAMERA OFFSET ENTERING PMI SPECIFICATIONS CALIBRATE LIGHTING TRAIN PAD LOCATIONS 12.7.1 TRAINING TIPS 12.7.2 TRAINING THE FIRST PAD 12.7.3 ADDING AND INSERTING NEW 12.7.4 RETRAIN FIRST PAD LOCATIO 12.7.5 ADDITIONAL TRAINING LINE OTHER PMI FEATURES 12.8.1 MANUAL INSPECTION 12.8.2 INSPECTION SUMMARIES 12.8.2.1 The Wafer Summary 12.8.2.3 Reset Inspection Summ 12.8.3 PMI DIAGNOSTICS PMI ERROR HANDLING	OVERVIEW

(continued)



CONTENTS

12.10	STORING PROBE MARK PARAMET	TERS ON DISK	
12.11	PMI MENUS, SUBMENUS AND SCR	REEN STRUCTURES	
12.12	SUMMARY		

ILLUSTRATIONS

12-1 Set Option Main Menu and Probe Mark Inspec	ction Menu12-3			
12– 2 Probe Mark Inspection Menu				
12– 3 Verify Probes to Camera Offset Screen				
12-4 Location Accepted Screen				
12-5 Probe Mark Inspection and Specifications Men	iu12-6			
12– 6 Probe Mark Inspection, Light Calibration and Adjust Lighting Screens12–11				
12–7 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and All Pads Un	trained Screen $\dots \dots \dots$			
12–8 Train PM Pad Locations Screen				
12–9 Training Pads Screens				
12–10 Align Guard Box Control Screen				
12–11 Waiting for VM Screen				
12–12 One Pad Trained Screen				
12–13 Add New Pad Mode Screen				
12–14 Inserting a Pad Screen				
12–15 Full Editing Screen				
6				
12-16 Train Pad Locations Screen - Selecting A Part	icular Pad Number			
12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain First	icular Pad Number12–19 t Pad Location Screen12–21			
12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain First 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variatio	icular Pad Number12–19 t Pad Location Screen12–21 ms			
12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain Firs 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variatio 12–19 Train Pad Locations Screens – Delete	icular Pad Number12–19 t Pad Location Screen12–21 ns			
12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain Firs 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variatio 12–19 Train Pad Locations Screens – Delete 12–20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu	icular Pad Number12–19 t Pad Location Screen12–21 ons			
12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain Firs 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variatio 12–19 Train Pad Locations Screens – Delete 12–20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12–21 Probe Mark Inspection and Manual Inspection	icular Pad Number12–19 t Pad Location Screen12–21 ons			
12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain Firs 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variatio 12–19 Train Pad Locations Screens – Delete 12–20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12–21 Probe Mark Inspection and Manual Inspection 12–22 Manual Inspection Screens	icular Pad Number			
12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain Firs 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variatio 12–19 Train Pad Locations Screens – Delete 12–20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12–21 Probe Mark Inspection and Manual Inspection 12–22 Manual Inspection Screens 12–23 Manual Inspection Screens	icular Pad Number			
12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain Firs 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variatio 12–19 Train Pad Locations Screens – Delete 12–20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12–21 Probe Mark Inspection and Manual Inspection 12–22 Manual Inspection Screens 12–23 Manual Inspection Screens 12–24 Manual Inspection Screens	icular Pad Number			
 12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain First 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variation 12–19 Train Pad Locations Screens – Delete 12–20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12–21 Probe Mark Inspection and Manual Inspection 12–23 Manual Inspection Screens 12–24 Manual Inspection Screens 12–25 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Inspection (icular Pad Number12–19 t Pad Location Screen12–21 ons			
 12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain First 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variation 12–19 Train Pad Locations Screens – Delete 12–20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12–21 Probe Mark Inspection and Manual Inspection 12–22 Manual Inspection Screens 12–23 Manual Inspection Screens 12–24 Manual Inspection Screens 12–25 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Inspection (12–26 Total Summary Display 	icular Pad Number			
 12-16 Train Pad Locations Screen - Selecting A Part 12-17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain First 12-18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variation 12-19 Train Pad Locations Screens - Delete 12-20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12-21 Probe Mark Inspection and Manual Inspection 12-22 Manual Inspection Screens 12-24 Manual Inspection Screens 12-25 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Inspection (12-26 Total Summary Display 12-27 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 	icular Pad Number			
 12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain First 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variation 12–19 Train Pad Locations Screens – Delete 12–20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12–21 Probe Mark Inspection and Manual Inspection 12–22 Manual Inspection Screens 12–23 Manual Inspection Screens 12–24 Manual Inspection Screens 12–25 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Inspection (12–26 Total Summary Display 12–27 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12–28 Probe Mark Inspection and Diagnostic Menus 	icular Pad Number			
 12-16 Train Pad Locations Screen - Selecting A Part 12-17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain First 12-18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variation 12-19 Train Pad Locations Screens - Delete 12-20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12-21 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12-22 Manual Inspection Screens 12-23 Manual Inspection Screens 12-24 Manual Inspection Screens 12-25 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Inspection (12-26 Total Summary Display 12-27 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12-28 Probe Mark Inspection and Diagnostic Menus 12-29 Probe Mark Filter Screen and Variations 	icular Pad Number			
 12–16 Train Pad Locations Screen – Selecting A Part 12–17 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Retrain First 12–18 Retrain First Pad Location Screen and Variation 12–19 Train Pad Locations Screens – Delete 12–20 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12–21 Probe Mark Inspection and Manual Inspection 12–22 Manual Inspection Screens 12–23 Manual Inspection Screens 12–25 Probe Mark Inspection Menu and Inspection (12–26 Total Summary Display 12–27 Probe Mark Inspection Menu 12–28 Probe Mark Inspection and Diagnostic Menus 12–29 Probe Mark Filter Screen and Variations 12–30 Probe Mark Failure Summary 	icular Pad Number			

TABLES

12-1 Result Display Modes	
12-2Diag Result Display Statistics	

SECTION 12 PROBE MARK INSPECTION

12.1 OVERVIEW

The Probe Mark Inspection feature (PMI) enables the prober to inspect probe marks on up to 128 pads per user-selected die on a wafer. It operates during the probing process, and can be used in manual or automatic probing modes.

To qualify, the pads must be larger than or equal to 4 mils square and smaller than or equal to 10 mils square. You select the number of beginning dies to inspect and the frequency of inspection thereafter. Summaries show inspection results in two formats - by wafer and by total.

The inspection reveals a failure if a probe mark less than an operator-defined limit is found or if any part of the probe mark touches or exceeds the guard band window. The *guard band window* is an operator-defined rectangle placed within the pad area. The rectangle should exclude any overlapping chemical layers that are detrimental to probe tip integrity.

If the number of die per wafer with probe mark failures reaches an operator-defined limit, the prober pauses, an alarm sounds, and the screen displays a Probe Mark Failure Summary defining the problem.

12.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following:

- The prerequisites required before beginning performing automatic PMI
- How to enable PMI
- Verifying probe to camera offset procedures
- How to enter PMI specifications and inspection parameters
- Lighting calibration procedures
- How to train pad locations, including retraining the first pad location
- How to perform manual inspections
- How to read inspection summaries
- How to perform PMI diagnostics
- Information on PMI error handling and failure summaries
- How to store PMI information on a disk



12.2 GETTING STARTED

12.2.1 Prerequisites

The following prerequisites must be performed before beginning PMI training and setup:

- 1. Install and setup Zoom Lens.
- 2. Set offset between probe tip array center and center of camera.
- 3. Train a reference target and align the wafer.
- 4. Set First Die position.
- 5. Disable Theta Compensation.
- 1. Install and setup Zoom Lens. Contact Electroglas Field Service for assistance.
- Set offset between probe tip array center and center of camera. Access the Profiler Menu by pressing < PROG > (< F5 >). Remove the wafer, position the chuck center under the camera crosshairs, and press < 8 > to set the camera position. Move the chuck center to the center of the probe tips and press < 2 > to set probe center. (This step is done without a wafer, to compensate for any error generated by loading the wafer.) Replace the wafer.
- **3.** Train a reference target and align the wafer. Train the target and align the wafer using the normal procedure (see Section 5, AUTO ALIGN).

IMPORTANT

If a new alignment target is trained, Probe Mark Inspection training must be repeated.

- 4. Set First Die position. Set the First Die position using the normal procedure.
- 5. Disable Theta Compensation. See Section 5, AUTO ALIGN, subsection 5.9, Theta Compensation, for more information.

12.2.2 PMI Procedures

Each of the following needs to be performed before automatic Probe Mark Inspection can occur:

1.	Enable Probe Mark Inspection	Section 12.3
2.	Verify probe-to-camera offset	Section 12.4
3.	Enter PMI specification parameters	Section 12.5
4.	Calibrate lighting	Section 12.6
5.	Train pad locations for inspection	Section 12.7

Once these steps have been completed, inspection is automatic, and the prober can be operated normally. A summary of the inspection is available for your review.

12.3 ENABLE PROBE MARK INSPECTION

Press $\langle SET OPTION \rangle$ ($\langle F3 \rangle$) to display the Set Option Menu (*Figure 12-1*). Select Line 10, PROBE MARK INSPECTION. Select option 1, ENB. This enables PMI and displays the Probe Mark Inspection Menu (*Figure 12-1*).



FIGURE 12-1: SET OPTION MAIN MENU AND PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENU

Menus, submenus, and screens are illustrated in the following sections with explanations of the line items. In addition, screens are illustrated in the **Section 12.11**, in a format which helps define their relationship and hierarchy.


12.4 VERIFY PROBE TO CAMERA OFFSET

From the Probe Mark Inspection Menu (*Figure 12–2*), select Line 01, VERIFY PROBE TO CAMERA OFFSET.

PROBER	
T RODER	
PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENU	J
01 VERIFY PROBE TO CAMERA OF	FSET
02 SPECIFICATIONS	
03 LIGHT CALIBRATION	
04 TRAIN PAD LOCATIONS	
05 MANUAL INSPECTION	
06 RETRAIN FIRST PAD LOCATION	N
07 REVIEW INSPECTION SUMMARY	
08 RESET INSPECTION SUMMARY	
09 DELETE ALL TRAINED PADS	
10 DIAGNOSTIC MENU	
LINE =	

FIGURE 12-2: PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENU

The Verify Probes to Camera Offset Screen (*Figure 12–3*) displays.

PROBER
\star verify probes to camera offset \star
UNIQUE FEATURE MOVED TO PROBES.
VERIFY FEATURE CENTERED WITHIN
PROBES BY PRESSING PAUSE.
IF NOT ALIGNED USE JOYSTICK TO
CENTER FEATURE WITHIN PROBES.
JOYSTICK IS ENABLED
PRESS "Z" TO MOVE CHUCKTOP
PRESS "PAUSE" WHEN ALIGNED
PRESS "ENTER" TO ABORT

FIGURE 12-3: VERIFY PROBES TO CAMERA OFFSET SCREEN

This function sets or verifies the default offset between die center and camera center so automatic inspection during probing will move the same die from the probe array center to the camera center.

During this procedure, any unique feature on the chucktop or on a wafer can be used. The objective is to land at the same spot inside the same die after moving from the probe array to the camera.

The locations entered for the reference at the probe array and at the camera center are relative locations stored only to indicate the offset between the two positions. They are not necessarily the same as the camera and probe tip locations set in the Profiler Menu, Lines 02 and 08. The default value for the probe array to camera offset, however, does use the settings of the camera center and the probe tip center.

If the offset has been previously set through this screen, the values determined at that time apply. Otherwise, the default setting is used. The prober automatically moves to the existing setting under the probes and displays the Verify Probes to Camera Offset Screen (*Figure 12–3*).

Align the unique feature with the probe array under the microscope.

At any time, if the present prober settings are correct, press < PAUSE/CONT > to verify the settings. If the monitor is displaying the camera and you need to see the screen, press < CAMR > to toggle to the screen.

Press <PAUSE/CONT> and the current location of the chuck becomes the probe center reference point. Press < ENTER > to abort the procedure and the system displays a two-line, timed message:

PROCEDURE ABORTED. NEW DATA NOT STORED.

The system then displays the Probe Mark Inspection Menu.

If the probe array location is accepted, the screen displays that the location is accepted, and the prober automatically moves the unique feature the current offset distance (which should place it under the camera). A two-line message,

PROBE ARRAY LOCATION ACCEPTED ABOUT TO GO TO CAMERA CENTER

displays for a short time, after which the next screen, the Location Accepted Screen (*Figure 12–4*) displays automatically.

 PROBER
TRODER
\star VERIFY PROBES TO CAMERA OFFSET \star
VERIFY ALIGNMENT WITH CAMERA
CROSS HAIR BY PRESSING PAUSE.
IF NOT ALIGNED USE JOYSTICK TO
ALIGN SAME FEATURE WITH CAMERA
CROSSHAIR.
JOYSTICK IS ENABLED
PRESS "CAMR" TO TOGGLE DISPLAY
PRESS "PAUSE" WHEN ALIGNED
PRESS "ENTER" TO ABORT

FIGURE 12-4: LOCATION ACCEPTED SCREEN



Align the unique feature with the camera crosshairs and press < PAUSE/CONT >. The prober displays the message NEW DATA ACCEPTED. The offset between the probe array and the camera center is now set. When completed, the system displays the Probe Mark Inspection Menu.

12.5 ENTERING PMI SPECIFICATIONS

From the Probe Mark Inspection Menu, select Line 02, SPECIFICATIONS. The Probe Mark Specifications Menu displays (*Figure 12–5*). An explanation of the line items of this menu follows.



FIGURE 12-5: PROBE MARK INSPECTION AND SPECIFICATIONS MENUS

LINE 01 # FAILURES PER WAFER

This line is used to limit the number of Probe Mark Inspection failures occurring during the inspection of a single wafer. Should this limit be reached, a critical failure occurs, the prober pauses, and the Probe Mark Failure Summary is displayed (see Section 12.9, PMI Error Handling). A failure consists of any type of enabled error, such as STOP ON DRIFT or STOP ON AREA TOO SMALL, on a per pad basis. If 100 errors occur on 70 pads, 100 errors are accumulated.

LINE 02 CONSECUTIVE FAILS

Whenever a Stop On parameter is enabled (Line 03 and 04 of this menu), the number of failures on a pad basis is accumulated. Should any single pad or all the pads trained fail, the die fails. In this

event, the prober inspects consecutive dies without regard for the selected frequency of inspection. Should the number of consecutive dies failed equal this line, a critical failure occurs, and the prober pauses and displays the Probe Mark Failure Summary.

During consecutive inspections, assuming the consecutive die doesn't coincide with a die that would normally be inspected, the prober inspects only the failed pads. Each pad has a separate counter of consecutive failures; if this counter is greater than zero, the pad is inspected. Any time a pad passes during inspection, its consecutive failure counter is reset to zero.

If during the consecutive fail inspection sequence a die that would normally be inspected is encountered, all trained pads on the die are inspected. Next, all the pad counters are checked. If all pads pass, at any point during the consecutive inspection, the consecutive fail sequence is broken and normal inspection resumes. If even a single pad still fails, consecutive dies continue to be inspected until either all pass or the Consecutive Fails is reached, creating a critical failure situation.

LINE 03 STOP ON DRIFT

Any probe tip that creates marks on or beyond the guard band window perimeter causes a probe mark drift error. Such marks must either be connected to the main probe mark or of greater weight/size than the main probe mark to be considered a failure. If this line is enabled, any drift on a pad causes that pad to fail and its consecutive fail counter is incremented as explained for Line 02. In addition, enabling this line allows the accumulation of total failures.

LINE 04 STOP ON AREA TOO SMALL

Any probe mark less than an operator-defined minimum, set in Line 09 of the Probe Mark Specifications Menu, causes this type of failure. The default is 600 square microns which corresponds to approximately 1.2 mils. If this line is enabled, both the pad consecutive fail and the total failure counters are incremented.

When the Vision Module finds a mark that is too big, it will report to the prober using the PM AREA TOO SMALL error code, because there is no error code for PM AREA TOO BIG. Since the error code for PM AREA TOO BIG is not recognizable by the prober, the prober will display PADS PM AREA TOO SMALL.

To set the parameter for either minimum or maximum, see Line 09, Min Mark Area.

LINE 05 # OF BEGINNING DIE

This line sets the number of consecutive die to be inspected at the beginning of a wafer. All the pads trained are inspected regardless of the previous results.



LINE 06 EVERY NTH MIDDLE DIE

The value selected for the nth in this line sets the frequency of Probe Mark Inspection following the beginning die string. The prober will only inspect probe marks every nth die. If a die failure occurs, the consecutive die failure sequence begins from that failed die. If an nth middle die occur again during the consecutive die check, all trained pads are inspected rather than only failed pads.

LINE 08 RESULTS DISPLAY FORMAT

Four result displays are possible: None, Min, Max, and Diag. None does not display results following an inspection. Table 12-1 shows the information provided by each display mode and each mode is discussed next.

TAB	LE 12–1: RESULT DISPLAY MODES
MODE	INFORMATION PROVIDED
None	None
Min	Pass/Fail Message
Max	Pass / Fail Message, Guard Band Image, Binary Image
Diag	Pass / Fail Message, Guard Band Image, Binary Image, Statistics

Min Display

The **Min** display shows, towards the bottom center of the screen, a single result as *one* of the following :

Pad number: xx	PASS	
Pad number: xx	FAIL	Pad not found
Pad number: xx	FAIL	Mark not found
Pad number: xx	FAIL	Mark too small
Pad number: xx	FAIL	Mark too big
Pad number: xx	FAIL	Mark drifted
Pad number: xx	FAIL	Mark too small & drifted
Pad number: xx	FAIL	Mark too big & drifted

4085X

Max Display

In addition to the single line result described in Min, the Max display shows:

- 1. A window of guard band picture on the left of the screen.
- 2. A binary picture of the guard band with binary threshold shown on the picture.
- 3. Bounding boxes of all the marks found in the original guard band window.

Diag Display

In addition to the **Max** display, the **Diag** will paint the found marks in black and show the statistics of marks of this pad and a summary of all marks since the last target loading (see Note below) or simply enter and leave the PMI Diagnostic Menu. Table 12-2 illustrates the Diag display statistics.

NOTE

Target loading is one of the following:

- 1. A new alignment target is trained by < FIND TARGET >, or
- 2. Any (even if the same target) alignment target is loaded from disk, or
- 3. A new alignment target is trained using Self-Teach Auto Align.

TABLE 12-2: DIAG RESULT DISPLAY STATISTICS Min. Distance or % of drifted Mark Dimension Area % Fail Pad Left Right Min Max Min Тор Bottom Max Min Max 1.8/45 0.4/11 2.0/52 1.9/47 1.7/42 ÷ 1 0.6/14 1145 3 1.8/45 0.4/11 1.9/48 0.6/14 1.6/42 1.9/48 1133 1262 0 0 Pads: 0 w/o mark; 0 w/drift ACROSS TOP OF SCREEN Min Mark Area Spec 0.930 (600) Max Mark Area Check Not Enabled Pad number: 1 PASS TOWARDS BOTTOM CENTER OF SCREEN

LINE 09 MIN MARK AREA (SQUARE MICRONS)

Select this line to set the minimum acceptable probe mark size. The default is 600 square microns. Currently there is no real calibration relating the pixel size on the monitor to the physical size on the wafer.

electroglas 254523–120 REV A As noted for Line 04, when the Vision Module finds a mark that is too big, it will report to the prober using the PM AREA TOO SMALL error code, because there is no error code for PM AREA TOO BIG.

The maximum probe mark size checking feature is invoked by using *hidden keys*, or information not displayed on the screen.

To enable maximum mark size checking:

- 1. Set Min Mark Area to 32767 the hidden key to notify the Vision firmware that the next Min Mark Area entered will be the maximum area.
- 2. Set Min Mark Area to 5000 user's maximum mark area.
- 3. Set Min Mark Area to 600 user's **real** minimum mark area.

To disable maximum mark size checking:

- 1. Set Min Mark Area to 32766. This disables maximum mark size checking.
- 2. Set Min Mark Area to user's **real** minimum mark area.

LINE 10 IGNORE WAFER EDGE

Select this line to set a minimum edge around the wafer that is ignored for inspection purposes. Any die touching this edge is not inspected. This line is selected to set a non-inspection zone from the wafer's edge in toward the wafer's center. This zone is defined as a percentage of the wafer's radius. A die is considered within this non-inspection zone if any part of it touches the zone edge.

The range for this parameter is 0 to 99% (the default is 10%).

All die around the minimum edge can be inspected with the setting at 0%, which disables IGNORE WAFER EDGE. This is especially important for Multi-Die applications where the entire die array must be readable by the camera before any one die of that array can be inspected. This restriction refers to the fact that the entire wafer is not within the Field of View of the camera; therefore, if any of the die in the array cannot be positioned under the camera, none of the die will get inspected.

12.6 CALIBRATE LIGHTING

From the Probe Mark Inspection Menu, select Line 03, LIGHT CALIBRATION. The Probe Mark Light Calibration Menu displays (*Figure 12–6*), which controls the lighting for PMI. The goal is an image where the ink dots appear black against a light gray background.



FIGURE 12–6: PROBE MARK INSPECTION, LIGHT CALIBRATION AND ADJUST LIGHTING SCREENS



The settings can be entered in two ways. If the desired settings are already known, enter the settings directly in the Probe Mark Light Calibration Menu. The current inspection light settings are displayed for reference only and will not change while in this menu.

If the desired settings are unknown, select Line 05 of the Probe Mark Light Calibration Menu (ADJUST LIGHTING). A wafer area, such as the last pad trained, will automatically be placed under the camera with the current inspection light settings and the Adjust Lighting Screen (*Figure* 12-6) displays.

Assuming that no pad has been trained, default values will be used for the inspection light settings and the align reference die will be placed under the camera. You may move to a different die to find a suitable pad. At this point, the lights can be toggled on/off by pressing the indicated key.

To change the intensity setting, select the coaxial and/or oblique lamp and then use the keys for increasing/decreasing to set the intensity. At any time during this process, press < CAMR > to toggle the display between the screen and the camera.

When in the camera mode, the keys defined in the screen are still active so you can immediately see changes in the light settings. Note that in the Adjust Probe Mark Lighting screen (*Figure 12–6*), all keys pressed *should not* be followed by pressing < ENTER >. The < ENTER > key returns you to the previous menu.

12.7 TRAIN PAD LOCATIONS

From the Probe Mark Inspection Menu, select Line 04, TRAIN PAD LOCATIONS. The All Pads Untrained Screen displays (*Figure 12–7*).



FIGURE 12–7: PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENU AND ALL PADS UNTRAINED SCREEN

If the wafer is not under the camera when the Train Pad Locations item is selected, the prober automatically moves it there.

12.7.1 Training Tips

It is recommended that PMI training be performed using the die at the center of all the dies whose probe marks will be inspected by PMI. This minimizes the potential problem of a PMI guard band drift error occurring, caused by position error. Since the position error will increase for dies that are farther away from the PMI trained die, the position error will be minimized when the center die is used in PMI training.



If no pads have been trained, the Zoom Lens goes to the Macro position and the lighting is adjusted accordingly. If at least one pad has been trained, the Zoom Lens goes to the Micro position, and the trained die moves to its first pad position.

If the First Die has not been set, or the wafer has not been aligned, or the alignment target has changed since the last training session, training is aborted and a timed message indicates either REFERENCE NOT STORED, FIRST DIE NOT SET, or RETRAIN FIRST PAD.

If any part of the training is omitted and the option is enabled, the prober will display an error message when the < AUTO PROBE > key is pressed. The message states that more setup or training is required before Autoprobing can be performed.

If there are too many pads to edit, or you wish to retrain all pads for any reason, you can delete all the trained pads. If the default parameters need to be changed for a particular device type, these can be reset through the Probe Mark Diagnostic Menu (Section 12.8.3, PMI Diagnostics).

If the prober is ready for training, one of two different screens is displayed, described next.

12.7.2 Training the First Pad

If no pad has been trained, the All Pads Untrained (*Figure 12-7*) displays. To zoom in to the corner, press < 1 > or < PAUSE/CONT > to produce Train Pad Locations Screen (*Figure 12-8*) and the Zoom Lens goes to Micro.

PROBER
TRODER
**** TRAIN PM PAD LOCATIONS ****
PAD: ALL PADS UNTRAINED
CHOOSE TRAINING DIE
MOVE: JOYSTICK TO RE-ALIGN UPPER LEFT HAND CORNER OF SAME DIE.
TRAIN: "PAUSE" DEFINES TRAIN DIE
INSPECT : NOTHING TO INSPECT
DISPLAY : "CAMR" TOGGLES DISPLAY
EXIT : "ENTER"

FIGURE 12-8: TRAIN PM PAD LOCATIONS SCREEN

Using the Joystick, realign the upper left corner. To complete the corner offset setup and to prepare for determining the guard band window, press < PAUSE/CONT > to produce the Training Pads Screen (*Figure 12–9A* or *B*).

4085X





FIGURE 12-9: TRAINING PADS SCREENS

At this point, the first pad is ready to be trained. Align the upper left corner of the pad with the camera crosshairs and press < PAUSE/CONT >. At any time during the training sequence, press < ENTER > to abort and return to the previous screen. Press < CAMR > to toggle between the camera and the screen until < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed. When the pad is aligned and < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed, the Align Guard Box Control Screen (*Figure 12–10*) appears.





FIGURE 12-10: ALIGN GUARD BOX CONTROL SCREEN

When this screen is displayed, the Joystick controls a box superimposed on the wafer image. The Joystick causes the box to either move or grow depending on the positions of the Joystick handle. These positions correspond to the Scan, Index and Jog positions active when the Joystick controls the forcer.

The box may be forced outside the center of the screen area. Since the Vision Module needs to see the area around the pads' periphery, the prober automatically recenters the pad when certain limits are reached.

When you press < PAUSE/CONT >, the Vision Module trains the pad and the necessary parameters are stored. If the text is currently being displayed, the screen below (*Figure 12–11*) appears:

PROBER	
**** TRAIN PM PAD LOCATIONS	* * * *
TRAINING PAD #1	
WAITING FOR VM TO TRAIN PAD	

FIGURE 12-11: WAITING FOR VM SCREEN

4085X

Finally, when the Vision Module has successfully completed the operation, the message displays:

NEW DATA ACCEPTED

Once the first pad is trained, an offset is determined from the die corner to the upper left corner of the first pad. The offset is useful if a new alignment target is trained by < FIND TARG > following the completion of a training session.

A new offset can be defined without requiring all the trained pads be retrained. See Section 12.7.4, Retrain First Pad Location.

12.7.3 Adding and Inserting New Pads

If at least one pad has already been trained, the One Pad Trained Screen (Figure 12-12) displays.

PROBER
I KODEK
**** TRAIN PM PAD LOCATIONS ****
PAD: NOW LOCATED AT PAD #1
PAD IS TRAINED.
MAX PAD #100
MOVE: "F3" SELECTS ANY PAD #
"F1" TO PREVIOUS PAD
"F2" TO NEXT PAD
"1" TOGGLES ZOOM LENS
JOYSTICK TO NEXT UNTRAINED PAD
TRAIN: "PAUSE" EDITS PAD #1
"F5" TO DELETE RANGE
INSPECT: "F6" FOR PAD # RANGE
DISPLAY: "CAMR" TOGGLES DISPLAY
EXIT: "ENTER"

FIGURE 12-12: ONE PAD TRAINED SCREEN

ADDING A NEW PAD

Use the Joystick to move the wafer until the upper left corner of the new pad is aligned with the camera crosshairs. Press < PAUSE/CONT > to add the new pad to the end of the list.



If you press < CAMR > and the current pad is not a previously trained pad, the Add New Pad Mode Screen (*Figure 12–13*) displays.



FIGURE 12–13: ADD NEW PAD MODE SCREEN

 $\begin{aligned} & \text{Press} < \text{PAUSE/CONT} > & \text{to add the pad to the end of the list. Press} < \text{F3} > & \text{and enter the pad} \\ & \text{number to move to that pad number; press} < \text{F1} > & \text{to return the prober to the last pad visited; or,} \\ & \text{press} < \text{F2} > & \text{to move the prober to the next higher pad from the last pad visited. If you decide the} \\ & \text{training session is over, press} < \text{ENTER} > & \text{to exit and return to the Probe Mark Inspection Menu.} \end{aligned}$

INSERTING A NEW PAD

To insert a new pad, press < F4 >, producing the Inserting a Pad Screen (*Figure 12–14*).

```
PROBER

**** TRAIN PM PAD LOCATIONS ****

INSERT

PAD: LAST VISITED PAD #1

PAD IS UNTRAINED

MAX PAD #100

ENTER PAD # TO INSERT:

PAD #: ___

PRESS "ENTER" TO ABORT INSERT
```

FIGURE 12-14: INSERTING A PAD SCREEN

Enter the pad number to be inserted. The prober renumbers all the higher pad numbers and the maximum pad number is incremented.

After training, the Full Editing Screen is displayed (*Figure 12–15*). For this example, assume mid–list pad #21 was just inserted.

PROBER
TRODER
**** TRAIN PM PAD LOCATIONS ****
PAD: NOW LOCATED AT PAD #21 PAD IS TRAINED. MAX PAD #101
MOVE: "F3" SELECTS ANY PAD # "F1" TO PREVIOUS PAD # "F2" TO NEXT PAD # "1" TOGGLES ZOOM LENS
JOYSTICK TO NEXT UNTRAINED PAD
TRAIN: "PAUSE" EDITS PAD #21 "F5" TO DELETE RANGE
INSPECT: "F6" FOR PAD # RANGE DISPLAY: "CAMR" TOGGLES DISPLAY EXIT: "ENTER"

FIGURE 12–15: FULL EDITING SCREEN

In full editor mode, the Joystick controls the forcer and can be moved to a different pad. You can also move to another already trained pad using either < F1 > to go to the next smaller pad number, < F2 > to go to the next larger pad number, or < F3 > to select a particular pad number. The system displays the Train PM Pad Locations Screen (*Figure 12–16A*).

PROBER —	
**** TRAIN PM PAD LOCATIONS ****	
PAD: NOW LOCATED AT PAD #21 PAD IS UNTRAINED MAX PAD #101 MOVE: SELECT PAD # TO MOVE TO	ENTER 15 PROBER
ENTER PAD # = ABORT: "ENTER"	<pre>**** TRAIN PM PAD LOCATIONS **** PAD: NOW LOCATED AT PAD #15 PAD IS TRAINED. MAX PAD #101 MOVE: "F3" SELECTS ANY PAD # "F1" TO PREVIOUS PAD # "F2" TO NEXT PAD # "1" TOCCLES ZOOM LENS</pre>
B	JOYSTICK TO NEXT UNTRAINED PAD TRAIN: "PAUSE" EDITS PAD #15 "F5" TO DELETE RANGE INSPECT: "F6" FOR PAD # RANGE DISPLAY: "CAMR" TOGGLES DISPLAY EXIT: "ENTER"

FIGURE 12–16: TRAIN PAD LOCATIONS SCREEN – SELECTING A PARTICULAR PAD NUMBER



Probe Mark Inspection

Enter the desired pad number (15, in the example). If the pad number entered is less than zero or greater than the maximum pad number, an alarm sounds, the warning message PAD OUT OF RANGE is displayed, and the screen resets for a new pad.

Immediately after an acceptable pad number is entered, the prober moves automatically to that pad, the display returns to the full editor screen, and the cycle continues (*Figure 12–16B*).

You can cycle through the pads and add, edit, insert, or delete at will. At any time, the Zoom Lens can be toggled with the < 1 > key to see more of the die for choosing pads. When the session is finished, press < ENTER > to end training and the system displays the Probe Mark Inspection Menu.

It is not necessary to train all pads from a single die. The prober automatically calculates the offset from a newly trained die to the local die's first pad reference location. If the first pad is deleted or a new pad is inserted, the reference point does not change to the new first pad. Once the first training die's reference point is established, it is maintained until all pads are deleted or a new device is trained.

12.7.4 Retrain First Pad Location

The locations of all trained pads are stored with respect to a reference point created when the first pad is defined. This reference point is relative to the alignment target location under the camera. If the alignment target location is changed by pressing < FIND TARG > (< F6 >) and realigning the wafer, the first pad reference point is no longer valid. Since it would be inconvenient to retrain up to 128 pad locations in this event, it is only necessary to retrain the original first pad reference point target.

When Line 06 is selected from the Probe Mark Inspection Menu, if the wafer is not already under the camera, the prober automatically moves the wafer to the alignment target position and adjusts the Zoom Lens to the Macro position. The Retrain First Pad Location Screen (*Figure 12–17*) displays.



FIGURE 12–17: PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENU AND RETRAIN FIRST PAD LOCATION SCREEN

The following procedure reestablishes the distance from the upper left corner of the die to a point near the original pad reference point.

electroglas 254523–120 REV A

- 1. Reestablish the upper left corner of the die. The prober then automatically moves the original offset from the upper left corner of the die to the original pad reference point. You cannot, in general, exactly match the location of the upper left corner of the die, so the upper left corner of the original pad trained will be slightly offset from the camera crosshair at this point.
- 2. Align the upper left corner of the first pad to the camera crosshairs to reestablish the relationship between the die's upper left corner and the first pad's upper left corner.
- 3. Press < 1 > to zoom the lens to the Micro position. The screen shown in *Figure 12–18A* displays.



FIGURE 12–18: RETRAIN FIRST PAD LOCATION SCREEN AND VARIATIONS

- Reestablish the upper left corner die alignment with the camera crosshair in the Micro position. The prober automatically moves to the approximate first pad position when
 PAUSE/CONT > is pressed. The screen changes to the configuration shown in *Figure 12–18B*.
- 5. Press < CAMR > to toggle the camera display. Press < PAUSE/CONT > key to calculate the new first pad location offset from the alignment target; all offsets from the new pad alignment

reference point to all trained pads are then updated and the system displays the Probe Mark Inspection Menu. Probe Mark Inspection can proceed, from this point, without retraining any other pad locations.

12.7.5 Additional Training Line Items

DELETING PADS

The Full Editing Screen (*Figure 12–15*) is also used to delete specific pads. When you press $\langle F5 \rangle$, the instructions shown in *Figure 12–19 (A* and *B)* display.



FIGURE 12–19: TRAIN PAD LOCATIONS SCREENS – DELETE

Enter a beginning pad number, as prompted. A new instruction will prompt for an ending number. Press < ENTER > for a single pad, or enter an ending pad number and press < ENTER > to display a last chance message:

Press < Y > to delete all pads defined in the range. All pad numbers greater than the ending pad number entered are shifted down by the number of pads deleted, and the maximum pad number is decreased by the number of pads deleted. For example, if the ending pad location is pad #10, and the current pad is pad #8, the prober automatically moves to the newly renumbered pad #8. The display automatically returns to the Full Editing Screen.



12-23

Pads also can be deleted through Line 09 of the Probe Mark Inspection Menu, described next.

DELETING ALL TRAINED PADS

If a training session has failed, from the Probe Mark Inspection Menu, select Line 09, DELETE ALL TRAINED PADS (*Figure 12–20*).

	PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENU
01	VERIFY PROBE TO CAMERA OFFSET
02	SPECIFICATIONS
03	LIGHT CALIBRATION
04	TRAIN PAD LOCATIONS
05	MANUAL INSPECTION
06	RETRAIN FIRST PAD LOCATION
07	REVIEW INSPECTION SUMMARY
08	RESET INSPECTION SUMMARY
09	DELETE ALL TRAINED PADS
10	DIAGNOSTIC MENU
LIN	E =

FIGURE 12-20: PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENU

This line item allows you to delete all trained pads and reset the pad list to empty. A prompt displays:

ARE YOU SURE? _______ "Y" DELETES, "ENTER" ABORTS

Press < Y > to delete or < ENTER > to abort.

Note that this deletion only deletes and resets on the prober side. To reset the Vision Module in addition, see Section 12.8.3, PMI Diagnostics.

INSPECTING PADS

The Inspect function is accessed from the Full Editing Screen (*Figure 12–15*) by pressing < F1 >. Snapshot or automatic sequencing inspection is available if there is at least one pad trained. You are prompted for a range of pad numbers to inspect. If only one die is desired, enter the beginning pad number and press < ENTER > when the prompt LAST PAD NUMBER displays. Otherwise, the prober will perform an inspection and return results from the lowest pad number to the highest pad number entered in an auto sequencing mode.

This sequence is the same as initiated in the Probe Mark Inspection Menu by entering Line 05 (MANUAL INSPECTION), described next, and displays the same screens (*Figures 12–21 through 12-24*).

If the lighting is not suitable, return to the Probe Mark Inspection Menu and enter the Light Calibration Menu to make adjustments. See Section 12.6, Calibrate Lighting, for instructions.

12.8 OTHER PMI FEATURES

12.8.1 Manual Inspection

The Probe Mark Manual Inspection Screens (*Figure 12–21*) display when you select Line 05, MANUAL INSPECTION, from the Probe Mark Inspection Menu.





FIGURE 12-21: PROBE MARK INSPECTION AND MANUAL INSPECTION SCREENS

The prober confirms that at least one pad has been trained. If none has been trained, manual inspection aborts with the timed message: NO PADS TRAINED. Otherwise, the Zoom Lens moves into the Macro position.

NOTE

If the Zoom Lens has a mechanical problem and cannot go to the Macro position, a message is displayed:

ZOOM LENS MALFUNCTION

Contact Electroglas Field Service for assistance.

If the chuck is not under the camera, it moves there. If the chuck is not under the probe tips, the chuck positions the trained die under the lens. Otherwise, the current die under the probe tips is placed under the camera.

NOTE

Pressing < 0 > moves the die presently under the probe tips under the camera when Auto Align is enabled. The feature starts in the Macro position, and subsequent presses of the < 0 > key toggle the Zoom Lens between Macro and Micro positions. While the wafer is under the camera, the Joystick is enabled so you can inspect any part of the wafer. Press < ENTER > to return the die to the probe tips.

There is one restriction. If the die under the probe tips cannot be moved under the camera, the center of the wafer will be moved to that position.

The range of pads to be inspected is described in **Section 12.7.4, Inspecting Pads**. Enter the beginning and ending pad numbers as prompted. If only one pad is to be inspected, enter the number as a beginning die, and press < ENTER >. To abort the procedure before entering a beginning pad, press < ENTER >.

If a range has been selected, the screen shown in *Figure 12–22A* is displayed. If the Zoom Lens offset has not been set, you need to zoom in to guarantee the same die is still under the cross hair (*Figure 12–22B*).





FIGURE 12–22: MANUAL INSPECTION SCREENS

When the Zoom Lens offset has been set, the < PAUSE/CONT > key drives the Zoom Lens to the Micro position, looking at the same point automatically. The prober moves to the beginning pad which produces the screen shown in *Figure 12–23A*.

When < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed, the prober automatically goes to the beginning pad number, inspects, and displays the results (*Figure 12–23B*). The inspection continues with the next successive pad each time < ENTER > is pressed, to the ending number, unless interrupted. Review the results and press < ENTER > to continue. If you press < PAUSE/CONT >, the prober stops the automatic mode and stays at the current pad number, displaying the screen shown in *Figure 12–24B*, until < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed again.





FIGURE 12-23: MANUAL INSPECTION SCREENS

If you wish to jump to an out-of-sequence pad number, from the screen shown in *Figure 12–23B*, press < PAUSE/CONT > to see screen shown in *Figure 12–24B*. Press < ENTER > to return to screen 12-23A. Press < PROG > (< F5 >); you will be prompted for the pad number (*Figure 12–24A*). Press < ENTER > to return to *Figure 12–23A*.

After the out-of-sequence pad is inspected and results are displayed, you can continue from the current pad number (12-23A to 12-23B) or return to the previously interrupted pad number before continuing automatic mode. If you wish to repeat the last pad inspected, press < PAUSE/CONT > from screen 12-23B to stop automatic inspection. Press < ENTER > to return to the previous screen (12-23A), then press < PAUSE/CONT >. You will see the the query:

RETURN TO INTERRUPTED PAD?: "Y" RETURNS "ENTER" GOES TO THE NEXT PAD

electroglas 254523-120 REV A



FIGURE 12-24: MANUAL INSPECTION SCREENS

When paused, you can use the Joystick to move around the wafer. Once the $\langle PAUSE/CONT \rangle$ key toggles back to auto mode, the Joystick is disabled. The $\langle ENTER \rangle$ key returns to the Pad Select Menu (*Figure 12–24A*) where you can inspect another pad or exit from Manual Inspection.

12.8.2 Inspection Summaries

The Probe Mark Inspection Summary (*Figure 12–25*) displays when you select Line 07, REVIEW INSPECTION SUMMARY, from the Probe Mark Inspection Menu.





Two summaries are available: the Wafer Summary and the Total Summary.

12.8.2.1 THE WAFER SUMMARY

When you select Line 07 of the Probe Mark Inspection Menu, the initial menu displayed is the Wafer Summary (*Figure 12–25*). The status of Probe Mark Inspection is displayed on Lines 2 and 3. In the example in *Figure 12–25*:



FUNC (YES) means the Vision Module is processing Probe Mark Inspections correctly and is communicating correctly with the prober.

PADS-TRND (YES) means at least one pad has been trained.

PAD1 – VALID (YES) means the first pad has been referenced to the alignment target. (This is cleared when a new target is trained – the first pad should be retrained in this case – see Section 12.7.4)

LOADED (**DISK**) means that Probe Mark Inspection parameters have been loaded from disk (see Section 12.10, Storing PMI Data on Disk).

For Probe Mark Inspection to work, it must be enabled, the Vision Module must be functional, and at least one pad must be trained. A die is considered to be inspected if at least one pad has been inspected. A die is considered failed if at least one pad failed.

In the *Figure 12–25* example, ten die have been inspected. Ten pads are inspected on each die so 100 pads have been inspected. The last four die inspected have probe mark problems (dies failed). A probe tip fatigued causing one pad to have too small a probe mark on the seventh through tenth die inspected. The last two die have excessive drift. The total number of pads with area too small is four. The total number of pads with excessive drift is 20. Note that on dies 9 and 10 one pad has both too small a probe mark and has drifted.

The total number of errors is (4 + 20) = 24. However, since one pad on each of two dies had multiple errors, the number of pads failed is 22. Five pads could not be located by the Vision Module. These pads are not included in the pass/fail totals since no test occurs. So of the 100 pads inspected, 5 pads could not be found, 73 pads passed and 22 pads failed. The number of dies consecutive failed shows the current total if < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed during probing.

The summary highlights the # sign on PADS PM AREA TOO SMALL and PADS PM DRIFTED if the Stop On parameters have been enabled (Lines 03 and 04 of the Specifications Menu). If the Stop On parameters have not been enabled, no pads can fail which means no die can fail and those counts remain zero. The only totals which change are the number of dies inspected, the number of dies passed, and the number of individual failures noted: PAD PM AREA TOO SMALL or PAD PM DRIFTED.

Note that there are variations in the terminology used in the Wafer Summary for Multi–Die Probing. See Section 12.11 for an illustration.

12.8.2.2 THE TOTAL SUMMARY

To display the Total Summary (*Figure 12–26*), from the Wafer Summary, press < F1 >.

PROBER
IKODEK
* PROBE MARK INSPECTION SUMMARY *
FUNC PADS-TRND PAD1-VALID LOADED
YES YES YES YES
******* TOTAL SUMMARY ********
DIES INSPECTED 1000
DIES PASSED 990
DIES FAILED 10
PADS INSPECTED 10000
PADS PASSED 9973
PADS FAILED
PADS PM AREA TOO SMALL 4
PADS PM DRIFTED 20

PRESS "PRINT" FOR TOTAL PRINTOUT

FIGURE 12-26: TOTAL SUMMARY DISPLAY

The Total Summary results are similar to the Wafer Summary results except the Total Summary displays all failures occurring since the last Probe Mark Inspection summary reset. It does not include the consecutive die fail counter since the purpose of this counter is to regulate failures on a per-wafer basis. The totals displayed assume no more failures occurred since the Wafer Summary (*Figure 12-25*) was run.

12.8.2.3 RESET INSPECTION SUMMARY

To reset the wafer and/or total inspection summaries, from the Probe Mark Inspection Menu, select Line 08, RESET INSPECTION SUMMARY (*Figure 12–27*).



FIGURE 12-27: PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENU



Select the summary desired and press < Y > in response to the prompt to reset that summary. If you press < ENTER > the summary is not reset.

Since probe mark failures correspond to a particular probe card, and since there is no automatic way to know when that probe card has been changed, reset the Total Summary following the installation of a new probe card. The Wafer Summary is automatically reset at the beginning of each wafer.

12.8.3 PMI Diagnostics

The Diagnostic Menu (*Figure 12–28*) displays when you select Line 10, DIAGNOSTIC MENU, from the Probe Mark Inspection Menu.



FIGURE 12–28: PROBE MARK INSPECTION AND DIAGNOSTIC MENUS

This screen is used to set the inspection mode and set the camera gain and offset parameters. An explanation of the line items follows.

LINE 01 SET INSPECTION MODE

The four inspection modes are identified here by the numbers of the keys used to select them:

0 = FAST	2 = SLOW
1 = NORM (normal)	3 = SPEC (by specification)

The *FAST* mode uses no filter and uses automatic gain and offset on the first pad inspected only. Time is saved by not doing an adjustment on subsequent pads inspected.

The *NORMAL* mode, which is the default, uses a mid-range filter and automatic gain on the first pad inspected only during probing. This mode takes longer than the fast mode because it uses a background filter.

The *SLOW* mode uses the highest filter number available and does automatic gain and offset adjustments on every pad.

Other combinations of factors may be necessary on certain wafer types. Nonstandard sets can be user-defined by choosing the *SPECIFICATION* mode. The probe mark filter screen appears in this case (*Figure 12–29A*).

The filters range from 0, no filter, to a maximum of 5. The larger the number, the stronger the filters. Choose a suitable filter by trial and error. Enter the number or, if no change is desired, press

< ENTER >; with either entry, the display changes to the next screen in the sequence.

The next parameter to set is the on/off threshold for the pixel light intensity (*Figure 12–29B*). These values determine how the Vision Module interprets the intensity of light at a pixel in the pad area. The Off threshold should always be greater than the On threshold. Press < ENTER > to leave the present value unchanged. The next screen appears automatically. The pixel Off threshold is set in the same manner (*Figure 12–29C*).

Finally, the inspection mode is defined by choosing between first pad only and every pad (*Figure* 12-29D). The inspection mode set will be used during the next manual or automatic probe mode inspection.

LINE 02 TOTAL RESET PAD TRAINING

If excessive failures are recorded, the training may have been done incorrectly or the hardware in the Vision Module may need to be reset. This line of the Diagnostics Menu completely resets both the Vision Module and the prober with respect to Probe Mark Inspection. Only do this reset as a last resort. The prober asks ARE YOU SURE? before resetting so you have a chance to abort the reset. The reset done by Line 09, Probe Mark Inspection Menu, DELETE ALL TRAINED PADS, resets only the prober.





FIGURE 12–29: PROBE MARK FILTER SCREEN AND VARIATIONS

Horizon Series 254523–120 REV A

4085X

LINE 03 SET CAMERA GAIN

LINE 04 SET CAMERA OFFSET

To experiment with the camera image, the camera gain and offset can each be changed from 0 to 255 through Lines 03 and 04 of the Diagnostics Menu. To view the camera image, select Line 05.

LINE 05 VIEW CAMERA IMAGE

When this line is selected, press < CAMR > to see the camera image. Pressing < ENTER > returns to the Diagnostics Menu.

LINE 06 DISPLAY STATUS MSGS

Enable this line item to display various Vision Module/prober communication error messages which may occur during inspection.

12.9 PMI ERROR HANDLING

For Probe Mark Inspection error handling to work, either or both of the Stop On parameters must be enabled (Lines 03 and 04, Probe Mark Specifications Menu, Section 12.5, Entering PMI Specifications). Once enabled, two limits are activated in the same menu:

- Line 01, # FAILURES PER WAFER: Every time a pad fails, a counter is incremented. If this counter reaches or exceeds its limit, the prober begins the error handling procedure. The purpose of this limit is to protect against a probe mark setup which may intermittently fail because it is on the margin.
- Line 02, # CONSECUTIVE FAILS: Any time at least one pad fails during an inspection, the next tested die will be inspected regardless of the inspection frequency counters. Each trained pad has a separate consecutive fail counter. If at least one trained pad fails the number of consecutive times specified, the prober goes into the error handling procedure.

Should a critical failure condition occur, the prober displays the Probe Mark Failure Summary (*Figure 12–30*), and normal probing is paused. Note the variations in the summary lines for Multi–Die Probing.



,	* P	ROBI	E MA	RK F	AI	LUF	E	SU	JMN	ÍAF	Υ	**
* 7	****	***	* WA	FER	SU	MMZ	AR Y	7	**;	***	***	* * *
#	DIE	S II	NSPE	CTEI).							10
#	DIE	S PA	ASSE	D.								5
#	DIE	S F	AILE	D.								4
#	PAD	S II	NSPE	CTEI).						1	100
#	PAD	S PA	ASSE	D.								73
#	PAD	S F	AILE	D.								22
#	DIE	S C	ONSE	C FA	IL	ED						C
#	PAD	S Pl	M AR	EA 1	00	SI	ΊΑI	ΓL				4
#	PAD	S Pl	M DR	IFTE	D							20
* 7	****	* * *	* * * *	* * * *	**	* * 1	**1	**1	***	***	***	* * *
PI	RESS	″ F	1″ F	OR 1	OT.	AL	St	JMN	1AI	RY		
PI	RESS	" P.	AUSE	″ ТС	S	ILI	ENC	CE	AI	LAF	RM	
PI	RESS	" C	AMR″	то	TO	GGI	ĿΕ	D	ISI	PLA	ΑY	
PI	RESS	" EI	NTER	″ ТС) E	хтг	С					

FIGURE 12-30: PROBE MARK FAILURE SUMMARY

When the summary is first displayed, the alarm is On and either # DIES CONSEC FAILED or # PADS FAILED is highlighted, or both. Press < PAUSE/CONT > to silence the alarm. Press < CAMR > to display the frozen Vision Module image, which shows the last failure to cause the error condition. The prober automatically moves the last die inspected under the probe tips so you can visually inspect the die using the microscope.

Once the problem is identified, press < ENTER > to exit the summary. The Run Time Display, still paused, returns to the screen. At this point, corrective action, such as correcting for drift, can be taken.

Once paused, all the prober's menus and screens are accessible to assist in readjusting the prober to eliminate the failure condition. If the error condition was caused by the counter reaching or exceeding the # FAILURES PER WAFER limit, the counter is automatically reset when < PAUSE/CONT > is pressed to continue probing.

If the error condition was caused by CONSECUTIVE FAILS, the counters are automatically reset whenever the particular pad passes. If on the next inspection one or more of the consecutive failed pads again fails, the prober will go into the critical failure error handling procedure again.

12.10 STORING PROBE MARK PARAMETERS ON DISK

Probe Mark Inspection setup and pad information are saved on disk as PMI (pass/fail results and machine-dependent parameters like camera offset are not saved). After restoring the PMI data, it is possible to inspect pads for probe marks manually and during Autoprobing.

The PMI data is saved by means of the Disk Menu function, STORE ALL PARAMETERS ON DISK (Line 04). After the general parameter file (PRM), Row, Learn, Micro, Pattern, and Ink Dot files (if they exist) are stored, a file with extension".PMI" may be stored depending on the trained status of Probe Mark Inspection.

If one or more pads have been trained, the Probe Mark Inspection data is uploaded from the Vision Module and stored (along with prober Probe Mark Inspection data) in the .PMI file, When the .PMI file has been written, the letters PMI should appear briefly on the screen after the letters, PAC (for the pattern file) or IDI (if Ink Dot Inspection is stored).

Upload of Probe Mark Inspection (restoring PMI data) is also accomplished from the Disk Menu, using Line 03, LOAD ALL PARAMETERS TO MEMORY. After the pattern (PAC) is loaded and the Ink Dot Inspection (IDI) file (if it exists), the .PMI file is loaded if it exists. The new Probe Mark Inspection pad information is then downloaded to the Vision Module.

At the end of a successful load, the following message appears:

VERIFY PROBE TO CAMERA OFFSET AND CHECK FIRST PAD LOCATION

Probe Mark Inspection may then be done using the restored PMI data.


12.11 PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENUS, SUBMENUS AND SCREEN STRUCTURES

PROBER	
PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENU	PROBER
	PROBE MARK SPECIFICATIONS 01 # FAILURES PER WAFER 4678 02 CONSECUTIVE FAILS 5 03 STOP ON DRIFT DIS 04 STOP ON AREA TOO SMALL . DIS 05 # OF BEGINNING DIE 5 06 EVERY NTH MIDDLE DIE 50 08 RESULTS DISPLAY FORMAT DIAG 09 MIN MARK AREA 600 SQ UM 10 IGNORE WAFER EDGE 0% R LINE =
PROBE MARK INSPECTION MENU REFERENCE: Section 12.3 PROBER VERIFY PROBES TO CAMERA OFFSET UNIQUE FEATURE MOVED TO PROBES. VERIFY FEATURE CENTERED WITHIN	FROM LINE 02 – SPECIFICATIONS PROBE MARK SPECIFICATIONS MENU REFERENCE: Section 12.5
IF NOT ALIGNED USE JOYSTICK TO CENTER FEATURE WITHIN PROBES. JOYSTICK IS ENABLED PRESS "Z" TO MOVE CHUCKTOP PRESS "PAUSE" WHEN ALIGNED PRESS "ENTER" TO ABORT	* VERIFY PROBES TO CAMERA OFFSET * VERIFY ALIGNMENT WITH CAMERA CROSS HAIR BY PRESSING PAUSE. IF NOT ALIGNED USE JOYSTICK TO ALIGN SAME FEATURE WITH CAMERA CROSSHAIR.
FROM LINE 01 – VERIFY PROBE TO CAMERA OFFSET PROBES TO CAMERA OFFSET VERIFICATION SCREEN REFERENCE: Section 12.4	JOYSTICK IS ENABLED PRESS "CAMR" TO TOGGLE DISPLAY PRESS "PAUSE" WHEN ALIGNED PRESS "ENTER" TO ABORT

LOCATION ACCEPTED CONFIRMATION

Horizon Series 254523-120 REV A











CONTINUED







DELETES ALL TRAINED PADS



FROM LINE 05 – MANUAL INSPECTION MANUAL INSPECTION SCREENS REFERENCE: Section 12.8.1



(after prompt for ending pad number)

PROBER —	FROM LINE 05 MANUAL INSPECTION
	DISPLAY SEQUENCE
PROBE MARK MANUAL INSPECTION BEGINNING PAD # 5	REFERENCE:Section 12.8.1
ENDING PAD # 100	DDODED
MOVE TO DIE TO INSPECT USING THE	
HAIR NEAR THE CENTER OF THIS DIE	PROBE MARK MANUAL INSPECTION
	ENDING PAD # 5 ENDING PAD # 100
"1" TOGGLES ZOOM LENS	MOVE TO DIE TO INSPECT USING THE
"CAMR" TOGGLE DISPLAY	JOYSTICK. RE-ALIGN CAMERA CROSS
"PAUSE/CONT" STARTS INSPECTION "ENTER" ENDS MANUAL INSPECTION	HAIR NEAR THE CENTER OF THIS DIE.
	JOYSTICK IS ENABLED
	"1" TOGGLES ZOOM LENS
	"CAMR" TOGGLE DISPLAY
	"PAUSE/CONT" STARTS INSPECTION "ENTER" ENDS MANUAL INSPECTION
V	
PROBER —	
PROBE MARK MANUAL INSPECTION	PROBER
MAXIMUM PAD #100	
BEGINNING PAD # 5	S DODE MARK MANUAL INCREGATION REQUIRE
ENDING PAD # 100	PROBE MARK MANUAL INSPECTION RESULTS
NOW AT PAD #6	NOW LOCATED AT PAD #6
JOYSTICK IS ENABLED	PAD INSPECTED
"PAUSE/CONT" GOES TO AUTO MODE	PROBE MARK FOUND
"F3" SELECTS NEXT PAD NUMBER	PROBE MARK AREA OK
"F1" REPEATS PREVIOUS INSPECTION "CAMP" TOGGLES DISPLAY	PROBE MARK DID NOT DRIFT
"ENTER" EXITS	"CAMR" TOGGLE DISPLAY
	"PAUSE" ABORTS AUTO MODE
	"ENTER" CONTINUES INSPECTION
	1
PROBER '	, L
	DDARED
DDODE MADE MANILAL INCREDUTION	
PROBE MARK MANUAL INSPECTION	
PAD: NOW LOCATED AT PAD #6	PROBE MARK MANUAL INSPECTION RESULTS
	NOW LOCATED AT PAD #6 PAD FOIND
RANGE: BEGIN PAD #5	PAD INSPECTED
END PAD #100	PROBE MARK FOUND
ENTER PAD # TO INSPECT:	PROBE MARK AREA OK
	PROBE MARK DID NOT DRIFT
"ENTER" EXITS	"CAMR" TOGGLE DISPLAY
	"PAUSE" GOES TO AUTO MODE
	"ENTER" RETURN TO PREV. MENU



12-47



Horizon Series 254523–120 REV A





🗗 electroglas 254523-120 REV A

4085X

12 - 49



MULTI-DIE PROBING SCREEN VARIATIONS

Horizon Series 254523–120 REV A

12.12 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- ✓ The prerequisites required before beginning performing automatic PMI
- ✓ How to enable PMI
- Verifying probe to camera offset procedures
- ✓ How to enter PMI specifications and inspection parameters
- Lighting calibration procedures
- \checkmark How to train pad locations, including retraining the first pad location
- ✓ How to perform manual inspections
- \checkmark How to read inspection summaries
- How to perform PMI diagnostics
- ✓ Information on Probe Mark Inspection error handling and failure summaries
- ✓ How to store PMI information on a disk



SECTION 13 OCR / BACK SIDE BAR CODE READER

13.1 OVERVIEW

The OCR (Optical Character Reader) identifies wafers by reading symbols or characters on the wafer's flat or crown. This information is transmitted to the prober where it is converted into ASCII data and retained in memory as the wafer ID number.

Once the required settings have been made for a set (lot) of wafers, assuming the reader is properly aligned, operation is automatic, a matter of enabling and disabling the function. If the reader is enabled, the ID number of the current wafer appears on the Run Time Display.

ID data is deliberately erased when a wafer is unloaded, when the prober is reset or powered up, when the reader is enabled or disabled, and when a read error occurs. This assures that the ID data sent to the host/tester matches the wafer on the chuck.

Two types of readers are available. The OCR reads alphanumeric character strings laser-etched into wafers as identification. The Back Side Bar Code Reader, a new feature for the 4085X, decodes black and white bars according to their width.

13.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following information:

- The hardware features of OCR
- How to enable and select OCR modes
- Information on OCR specifications, including fonts and illumination
- OCR prerequisites
- EG/OCR setup and calibration procedures
- Non-EG/OCR setup procedures
- Information on the Statistics Summary Table
- ID Read Fail procedures
- Back Side Bar Code Reader information, including hardware requirements and how to enable it
- A special section that includes a separate OCR Setup Procedure, fielding analysis information and a OCR Sample Report



13.2 OPTICAL CHARACTER READER FEATURES

The Optical Character Reader assembly, illustrated in *Figure 13–1*, applies a CCD camera located in the prealign area of the prober. The camera is adjustable in the X, Y, and Z axes to adapt to different wafer diameters, to different character string locations on the wafer, and to different character dimensions.



FIGURE 13-1: OCR ASSEMBLY

Two camera lenses are available. To achieve the maximum reading reliability of the character string, the lenses are fitted with adjustable aperture and focus rings. The aperture adjustment may vary the reflected light intensity, while the focus adjustment permits the camera to view sharply focused character images.

The use of lenses and lens spacers is described in Sections 13.5, EG/OCR Preparation and 13.5.2.2, Character Size Calibration.

13.2.1 Manual Entry

An option in the ID Reader setup allows the operator to enter the wafer ID manually if an OCR read fails.

Before probing a wafer, the prober checks to see if the wafer ID is valid. If it is, probing continues as usual. If the ID is not valid, the prober will attempt to get a valid ID from the Handler. If the prober is successful in getting the ID, the wafer is then probed. If it is not, probing is aborted.

An exception is when the ID Recovery Mode is set to Ignore. (This mode is described in **Section 13.12.1**). If the ID is found to be invalid when beginning to probe and ID RECOVERY MODE is set to IGNORE, the prober will attempt to get the correct ID from the handler, but will probe the wafer, either using the invalid ID or the valid ID if the handler was able to supply one.

Also, when the wafer ID is requested via EXIO, the prober will attempt to update an invalid ID before sending it.

13.2.2 Application

Setup and calibration details for the Electroglas OCR are given in Section 13.5.1; the Non–EG OCR is discussed in Section 13.6.

The External I/O Interface feature provides for the uploading/downloading of setup data between the prober and the tester or host computer (see **Section 8**).

13.3 ENABLING AND SELECTING MODES

The operation of both the EG/OCR and the non-EG OCR is done from the Handler mode; press the < PROBE/HDLR > key to toggle from the Prober to the Handler. To enable the EG/OCR system, press the < SET MODE > key to access the Handler Set Mode Menu (*Figure 13-2*). The two ID Reader settings are:

HANDLER		
	HANDLER SET MODE MENU	
01	ID READER TYPE OCR	
03	ALLOW UV INK CURE ENB	
04	ID READ FAIL RECOVERY . DIS	

FIGURE 13-2: HANDLER SET MODE MENU



- **LINE 01 (ID READER TYPE)** This line enables the EG or external Optical Character Reader (OCR) system, or Back Side Bar Code Reader. The following prompts will appear:
 - ID POSITION: This is the position of the start of the ID field relative to the wafer flat in degrees (clockwise). Generally, this will be "0" (zero).
 - ID READER RETRIES: If an OCR ID read is not registered within 20 seconds, a retry will be done based on the parameter set by the operator. This is the number of attempts the system will make to read the ID in addition to the original attempt. For example, a value of "2" will result in the system attempting to read the ID up to three times.

Once the OCR is enabled, these values can be reset directly through the Handler Set Parameter Menu.

LINE 04 ID READ FAIL RECOVERY – Enables/disables the option for handling wafer ID read failures. This feature is explained in Section 13.12.1, ID Fail Recovery Mode.

If you attempt to disable the option during a read, a message will ask, PLEASE WAIT, ID READ IN PROGRESS. The OCR will complete the read in progress before disabling the option.

13.4 OCR SPECIFICATIONS

13.4.1 Fonts

For optimum performance of the system, it is *essential* that wafer markings use the SEMI character font, and adhere to SEMI specifications, except for characters requiring special software. Many of the SEMI specifications are included in the information given in this Section and in **Table 13–1** (Alphanumeric Marking Specifications). Especially important criteria include these items:

- A clear zone immediately beneath and around the wafer ID number should be a minimum of 20 mils (.5 mm). It should be of consistent reflectivity, free of scratches, blemishes, process and lithography overlay. Edge bead removal lines through the characters will degrade the read rate.
- ✓ To ensure OCR reliability, the marks should be inspected under a microscope to verify their legibility. Check the area of the marking and the clear zone for surface quality, especially scratches, blemishes, and the amount of silicon debris caused by the laser.

The laser power determines the depth of the wafer marking. Deeper character marking causes more debris than shallow marking and should be avoided if possible. (The specified character depth is 0.0004 inch).

In *Figure 13–3*, the "hardmark" and "softmark" scribe methods illustrate the debris condition in relation to the depth and impact of the character etching. "Debris" in this context refers to microscopic silicon particles which are dislodged from the crater wall and bottom by laser action and fall on the wafer surface. Due to the high temperature of the particles at impact, they melt to the passivation layer of the wafer and cannot be removed.



FIGURE 13-3: DIAGRAM OF SCRIBE METHODS AND ILLUMINATION TYPES

13.4.2 Illumination

Two types of illumination are available on OCR assemblies – oblique and coaxial, as illustrated with the diagram of two types of fonts in *Figure 13–3*.

Oblique lighting is recommended for wafers marked with character etch depths of at least .0004 inch, illustrated as the "hardmark" method. This type of illumination enhances the contrast of these character marks on polished silicon so that *white* characters appear on a *black* background.

Coaxial illumination is used when the wafer marks are not deep enough to reflect oblique light rays, identified here as "softmark." The contrast of these character marks on polished silicon is enhanced so that *black* characters appear on a *white* background. Depending on the depth of the laser marks, the setup may be selected to achieve either contrast enhancement or background defect rejection.

Automatic OCR lighting works with either the dual LED OCR illuminator 253001–001, or the coaxial tube OCR illuminator 248438–001. (It is not to be used with the original florescent ring illuminator since it can provide only on and off, not a range of light as the coaxial tube illuminator does; nor can it be used with a fiber optic bar light).

The dual LED OCR illuminator 253001–001 consists of two LED lights, identified in the following diagram (Table 13–1):

TABLE 13-1: OCR LED ILLUMINATORS				
Position	Name	Illumination	Character color	Good for
Bottom	Main	Bright Field	Black	Hard Mark
Тор	Auxiliary	Oblique Dark field	White	Soft Mark



An original tube coaxial illuminator 248438-001 is connected as a **main** light. **Table 13-2** shows the light settling times for these two illuminators:

TABLE 13-2: OCR ILLUMINATOR SETTING TIMES			
Illuminator	Light Settling time for each in- ternal light intensity change	Total Auto Light Time	
253001-001 LED	50 msecs.	about 1 second	
248438-001 Tube	500 msecs	about 5 seconds	

The vision software can automatically select its light settling time according to the following sequence (illustrated in *Figure 13–4*):



FIGURE 13-4: MANIPULATION OF LIGHT SETTLING TIME

- 1. The Vision Module will use the short settling time as the default.
- 2. The Vision Module switches to use the long settling time as soon as it detects that the short settling time is insufficient during auto light.
- 3. The operator can force it to use short settling time by selecting AUTO DUAL light in the Light Calibration Menu, and selecting the actual light mode such as AUTO MAIN. These modes are described in Section 13.5.1.9, Light Control Mode.

13.5 PREREQUISITES

Before OCR setup and calibration procedures are performed, it is important to establish all parameters. Many of them are included in Table 13–3 (Alphanumeric Marking Specifications per SEMI M12.89). All of them are listed in greater detail on the Electroglas OCR Evaluation (Test) Report, Page 1, found in the OCR Special Reference Section, located after the Summary.

It is especially important to establish the character height in order to select the correct lens from the two available. The standard lens is a 25 mm 1.4 lens, for character heights of 32 to 68 mils. Any character height of more than 68 mils requires the use of a 16 mm 1.4 lens.

If necessary, character height can be determined either by machine manipulation or by use of the microscope. By machine:

- 1. Enable Auto Align.
- 2. Press the < FIND TARG > key. Move the character string under the camera.
- 3. Set X and Y to < 1 > (through the prober Set Parameter Menu, Lines 01 and 02).
- 4. Press the < FIRST > key, and use the joystick to scan one character for height and width.
- 5. Read the X or Y travel (character size) on the Run Time Display.

The same general procedure can be followed to determine the character thickness and separation parameters.





Horizon Series 254523-130 REV A

13.6 SETUP

Once the OCR standard setup has been performed, it is possible to read and adjust the optical character reader while the wafer is in the prealign station. All parameters can be set through the Handler Set Parameter Menu. Thereafter, when a new wafer is loaded into the prealigner, the OCR offset angle is added so adjustments can be made while the preceding wafer is probing. (The setup procedure in the format of action steps is given in an application at the back of this section.)

Setup of the Electroglas OCR system is done through the EG/OCR Setup Menu (*Figure 13-5*). From the Handler mode, press the < DIAG > key to access the Maintenance Menu; select Line 10. If EG/OCR has been enabled through the Handler Set Mode Menu, the EG/OCR Setup Menu will appear.

i		— PROBER — PROBER	5
		EG/OCR SETUP	(ALTERNATE SETTINGS)
	1 2	FONT TYPE SEMI CHAR COLOR BLACK	SPECIAL WHITE
	3	CHECKSUM DIS	SEMI, EG, SPECIAL
	4	MAX ID LENGTH 32	
	5	ID FIELDNORMAL	INVERTED
	6	FIELDING DIS	
	7	ID POSITION 0	
	8	CALIBRATION LIGHTING	SIZE, SPACING, OR
	9	LIGHT CONTROL MODESEMI	WINDOW
	10	READ MODEAGGRESSIVE	
	11	DISPLAY TIMEMIN	
	12	FILTER SIZE1	
	LI	NE= "DIG VID" TOGGLES DISPLAY	

FIGURE 13-5: EG/OCR SETUP MENU

When the EG/OCR Setup Menu is accessed, if a wafer is available, it will be retrieved and rotated into position so the ID field is underneath the camera.

If no wafer is present on the prealign stage, the message PLEASE MAKE A WAFER AVAILABLE AT THE INPUT STATION appears on the screen. If an unprobed wafer is available, you may place a wafer on the prealign stage. Or, the handler will retrieve a wafer from its cassette and place it on the prealign stage. (If the handler cover is open and the handler is idle, the cover must be removed to gain access to the stage.)

Once a wafer is present on the prealign stage, you will see the message PRESS ENTER TO CONTINUE. At this point, the wafer can be repositioned. Press the < ENTER > key to prealign and rotate the wafer into position so the ID field is underneath the camera.

With the EG/OCR Setup Menu on display, review and correct the settings, if necessary. As the recurring prompt indicates, the < DIG VID > key toggles between the setup screen and the OCR camera image.

electroglas 254523-130 REV A No communication with the Vision Module is necessary at the time of uploading the OCR setup; the prober (and handler) OCR setup record should already reflect the current setup in the Vision Module. After loading the OCR setup data from disk, the prober or handler sends the setup (including the new items) to the Vision Module.

LINE 1 FONT TYPE

Select font type which will be either SEMI standard or one specifically defined by the customer. Any non–SEMI font requires a special software set to be installed in the EG/OCR vision system. (This must be created by EG.)

LINE 2 CHAR COLOR

Define the ID character color. Depending on lighting conditions and wafer processing, the color of the ID characters may appear to be either black or white. Oblique lighting produces white characters, coaxial, black.

LINE 3 CHECKSUM

Choose the checksum algorithm of the ID string. Valid algorithms are DIS, SEMI, EG, or SPECIAL. If DIS is selected, no checksum will be performed on the ID string. If SPECIAL is chosen, a customer-supplied checksum algorithm will be applied. The checksum option is discussed in **Section 13.8.3**.

LINE 4 MAX ID LENGTH

Enter the maximum number of characters in the ID string. This value is used to approximate the initial read window size and to determine the default number of characters in the spacing calibration procedure. The length of a returned ID string will be equal to the character length defined in this line.

LINE 5 ID FIELD

Identify the ID field orientation. If the characters appear upside down, select INVERTED; otherwise, select NORMAL.

LINE 6 FIELDING

Enable or disable fielding. If disabled, all valid characters will be accepted for each ID character location. If enabled, character acceptance for each character location may be edited (see Section 13.5.4, Fielding Screen).

LINE 7 ID POSITION

Fine – position the ID field underneath the OCR camera using the $\langle BS \rangle$ (Backspace) and $\langle \bullet \rangle$ keys. The $\langle BS \rangle$ key rotates the wafer counter–clockwise while the $\langle \bullet \rangle$ key rotates the wafer clockwise. The display indicates the position, in degrees clockwise, of the ID field relative to the prealigned flat. The initial position may be set through the handler Set Mode Menu, Line 01 (ID READER TYPE), ID Position prompt.

LINE 8 CALIBRATION – Select Line 8 to adjust any of the four functions. The options available are described in **Section 13.5.2**.

NOTE

The following four lines are temporarily overwritten when the operator selects some of the other EG/OCR Setup parameters which require several lines for input (for example, Calibration on Line 8), but they will reappear after the operator has completed input to the selected item.

LINE 9 LIGHT CONTROL MODE

Four modes of OCR lamp intensity calibration are available:

Manual Automatic – Dual (both lamps) Automatic – Main Lamp (default) Automatic – Auxiliary Lamp

In the manual mode, no change in lamp intensities takes place when the Vision Module performs an OCR read (the values set up in Line 8, the Calibration – Lighting function, are used). In the auto modes, light calibration will be done on either one or both lamps as part of any requested ID (OCR) read and size calibration.

When the operator selects Line 9 of the EG/OCR Setup Menu, (LIGHT CONTROL MODE), the following prompt will be displayed:

0=MANUAL, 1=AUTO DUAL, 2=AUTO MAIN, 3=AUTO AUXILIARY

After the desired Light Control Mode is selected, the prober (or Material Handler) will send the mode to the Vision Module.

Manual mode does not change the lamp intensity when the Vision Module performs and OCR is read. It uses the lamp intensity selected by the operator from Line 08, CALIBRATION (LIGHTING), of the EG/OCR Setup Menu.

In the automatic modes, light calibration is done on the specified lamp(s) as part of any requested ID (OCR) read. After the light calibration, the OCR read will be attempted. If successful, the new calibrated intensity values will become the current intensities to be used for the next OCR read; if not, the values previous to the automatic calibration will remain as the current intensities.



Auto Main mode automatically selects the best light intensity by optimizing the connected *main* light. It uses either:

the bottom LED of a new dual LED light, or
 an original coaxial tube coaxial illuminator.

Auto Auxiliary mode automatically selects the best light intensity by optimizing the top LED of a new dual LED light.

Auto Dual mode automatically selects the best from Auto Main or Auto Auxiliary.

The **Manual** mode will still use the operator-selected character color (Line 2 of the EG/OCR Setup Menu, CHAR COLOR). However, the other three auto light modes will automatically determine the character color based on the image.

LINE 10 READ MODE

The Read Mode determines which type of OCR read will be done: conservative (fast) or aggressive (reliable). When Line 10 is selected from the EG/OCR Setup Menu, the following prompt will offer a choice of the two reading strategy modes:

0=CONSERVATIVE, 1=AGGRESSIVE (default)

The modes are illustrated in Table 13-4.

TABLE 13-4: OCR READING STRATEGY MODES					
	PERFORMANCE		MATCHING METHODS BY SEQUENCE		HODS CE
MODE	Read rate	Misread rate	Template Matching	Edge Matching	Feature Matching
Aggressive (default)	Higher	Higher	1st	2nd	3rd
Conservative	Lower	Lower	1st	2nd	N/A

OCR uses the following three-step strategy for reading a character:

1) TEMPLATE MATCHING

The OCR first attempts to recognize the character using template matching or grey-scale correlation.

2) EDGE MATCHING

If the template matching correlation score is inconclusive, the OCR attempts to recognize the character using edge matching.

3) FEATURE MATCHING

If the edge matching score is still inconclusive, then, depending on the mode, conservative mode reports a character read fail, while aggressive mode would attempt to read the character using feature-matching. If feature-matching does not yield a conclusive result, then aggressive mode reports a character read fail.

In general, conservative mode will read faster than aggressive mode, generate less false reads (misreads), but yield more reject reads. Aggressive mode is slower, but all Electroglas' tests indicate that the number of successful reads is higher than for conservative mode.

Aggressive mode minimizes reject readings at the cost of marginally increased false reads. The checksum can almost always guarantee that there is no misread and it is highly recommended by Electroglas to use "Aggressive" mode when checksum is enabled.

After a value is entered, the prober will update the Vision Module.

LINE 11 DISPLAY TIME

The Display Time determines how long the results (OCR string) will be displayed at the end of an OCR read. This time is currently limited to .5 (minimum), 5 (maximum), and 20 (diagnostics) seconds. When set for 20 seconds, the display will include a 3–line statistics summary table, described in **Section 13.7**.

Select Line 11 from the EG/OCR Setup Menu to display the following prompt:

0 = MIN, 1 = MAX, 2 = DIAG (default is MIN)

LINE 12 FILTER SIZE

An image filter (morphology opening) can be invoked to improve the image quality of characters composed with unconnected dots. This is accomplished by using a morphology erosion followed by a morphology dilation.

For example, when a structuring element shaped like a disk is used, the opening has an effect of smoothing object contours by eliminating small object "islands" or "dots" without significantly affecting the size or shape of the main object.

The size of filtering determines the diameter of the structuring element, which means the size of filtering specifies the range of filtering. *Figure* 13-6 illustrates the results of a morphology opening using a circular structuring element.

The Filter Size determines which size filter is installed on the OCR camera. The sizes are currently limited to 1 (no filter), 3, 5, 7, 9. When you select Line 12 from the EG/OCR Setup menu, the following prompt will be displayed:



FILTER (1=NONE, 3, 5, 7, 9) = (default is NONE)

Any positive number is allowed (this is to accommodate future Vision Module needs).

Filtering is also applied to the size calibration image. Use the size calibration score to judge the effects of filtering at different filtering sizes.



FIGURE 13-6: EFFECTS OF OPENING FILTERING

13.7 CALIBRATION

A software zoom capability in the calibration functions allows for the easier readability of characters in larger sizes and characters with various aspect ratios, which in turn increases the read rate. Also, a flexible "anywhere" window can be accessed. The zoom and flexible window can be invoked by means of key sequences described in appropriate places. From the EG/OCR Setup Menu, select Line 8 to see the four calibration options (*Figure 13-7*), described next.



FIGURE 13-7: CALIBRATION SELECTIONS



13.7.1 Lighting Calibration

To set the proper illumination levels for ID reads, access the Light Calibration Screen (*Figure 13-8*); from the EG/OCR Setup Menu, select Line 8 (Calibration), then press < 0 > (LIGHTING). When the settings are selected, the prober updates the current illumination values for both lamps. The illumination values are also updated after each ID (OCR) read while this screen is active.



FIGURE 13-8: LIGHT CALIBRATION SCREEN

The default value for the main illuminator is set to mid-range (128) while the auxiliary illuminator default value is set to OFF (0). Each illuminator may have an illumination value of 0 to 255 where 0 is OFF and 255 is the maximum brightness. To specifically set an illumination value, press < X > or < Y > as instructed and enter the number.

To automatically cycle through a range of illumination values, press either $\langle \bullet \rangle$ or $\langle BS \rangle$. If " $\langle \bullet \rangle$ is pressed, the monitor will switch to the camera display and increment the illumination value from its present setting up to 255. If $\langle BS \rangle$ is pressed, the monitor will switch to the display and decrement the illumination value down to 0. In either case, pressing any other key will stop the automatic action.

Currently, only the coaxial light source may be varied in intensity in this manner. For oblique illumination, the intensity can be manipulated by adjusting the aperture of the lens. Height adjustments for both illuminators permit a mechanical light intensity adjustment, as opposed to the electrical light intensity adjustment from the keyboard.

NOTE

If a fluorescent illuminator is used, the illumination value must be set at 255.

13.7.2 Character Size Calibration

Sizing is the most time-consuming of all calibration procedures. The objective of size calibration is to find the reduction factor in the X and Y directions. The task is done by a combination of window manipulation by key strokes, in addition to the adjustment of the camera optics to display the ID characters at the proper magnification. *Figure 13-9* illustrates the factors involved in the mechanical adjustment.

The advantages of software zoom are especially notable in size calibration. The image size will be reduced to match the character size to that of SEMI font before reading.

During OCR setup, the scaling factor displayed corresponds to the character selected for size calibration. The goal is a character "scale" of 70-80. Values outside the scale of 100 during setup will result in an error message. The size calibration window image is read using the scaled image and the score is displayed. A graphics window in the left corner will be overlaid with the size calibration image.

Adjust the optics to enlarge the character in order to improve the read rate. The size calibration window should be large enough to enclose the outer background of the character.

When the contrast value or spread of pixels within the size calibration window are low, there is not enough brightness change. This implies a bad selection of light for size calibration.

There are 64 brightness or gray levels in the Vision Module. The contrast is computed as the standard deviation of the gray levels and the minimum allowed contrast setting for size calibration and reading set at 2.5. If the contrast value is low (below 2.5), the following message is displayed:

POOR LOW CONTRAST 1.2 (<= 2.5)

The contrast must be increased by the adjustment of light or optics.





FIGURE 13-9: CAMERA AND OPTICS SETUP

From Line 8 of the EG/OCR Setup Menu, choose option "1." When the size calibration screen is first displayed (*Figure 13–10*), a command is issued to the OCR to fix a window the size of one character in the center of the camera field.

```
** CHARACTER SIZE CALIBRATION **
ADJUST WINDOW TO FILL WITH CHAR
"0" = CHARACTER IMAGE ......5
"M" SELECTS WINDOW MOVES
"A" SELECTS AREA (SIZE) CHANGE
"X" SELECTS X AXIS
"Y" SELECTS Y AXIS
"Y" SELECTS Y AXIS
"1" TO "4" SELECTS RESOLUTION
OF WINDOW POSITIONING.....1
PRESS "BS" "." TO RESIZE / MOVE
PRESS "RUN-ID" TO START ID READ
PRESS "ENTER" TO EXIT
"F5" TOGGLES DISPLAY
```

FIGURE 13-10: CHARACTER SIZE CALIBRATION SCREEN

Messages on this screen provide operator instructions for using keys to move the calibration window and change the window size. Keys < 1 > - < 4 > change the resolution of window positioning, keys < 5 > - < 9 > set the resolution to maximum, 4.

Three fields are highlighted (inverse video):

- 1. The Character image number.
- 2. Either WINDOW MOVES or AREA (SIZE) CHANGE (depending on whether "M" or "A" was last selected).
- 3. X AXIS or Y AXIS (whichever was selected, and only in "MOVE" mode).

Press < 0 > if you wish to change the default character used for size calibration. The default is "0," but any numerical character (0 through 9) may be substituted. Examples that follow use the character "5."

Using the keys as shown in combination with the mechanical fine adjustment of the OCR camera and camera lens, place the appropriate character inside the window.

During the sizing procedure, the camera may be mechanically adjusted in X, Y, and Z; X and Y to position the character inside the "sizing box," Z to refocus the character. The X and Y adjustment is also possible with the keyboard by moving the sizing box in the X and Y axis instead of moving the camera. This is done using the $\langle BS \rangle$ and $\langle \bullet \rangle$ keys as directed on the Size Calibration screen.

Press < RUN - ID >to start the OCR size calibration.

electroglas 254523–130 REV A After a size calibration, the lower left corner of the screen will display a 4X image of the character under size calibration. The contrast value represents the contrast measurement for the size calibration window. The X-scale and Y-scale values show the ratio of the SEMI font versus the image:

scale = 100 x (SEMI Font / image)

Adjust the optics to obtain the best image possible for improving the read rate (desired scale of 70-80). Figure 13-1 provides a cutaway view which will assist in locating controls on the OCR Assembly.

If the scale is greater than 100, the following message is displayed:

CHARACTER IMAGE LOOKS TOO SMALL (>100) PLEASE RE-CALIBRATE SIZE AFTER ADJUSTING LIGHT OR OPTICS

Figure 13–11 illustrates an unacceptable adjustment. The character is too small, and the scale value is far over the maximum allowable 100 reading.



FIGURE 13-11: UNACCEPTABLE SIZING READ

After the short display of the image, the size calibration screen is displayed again so further adjustments can be made.

A scale greater than 100 could be caused by one of the following problems:

Possible Problem	Solution
Character color incorrect	Switch character color to black or white
Character image is too small	Adjust optics to make image as big as possible.
Character quality is poor	Adjust optics and/or slightly shift the size calibration window, then repeat size calibration test.
To adjust the optics:	

- 1. Move the camera *down* to magnify the character, *up* to de-magnify.
- 2. Readjust the focus by adjusting the shutter opening and/or by adding/removing spacers between the camera body and camera lens. Standard spacers are 20, 40, 100, 200, 400, 800, and 1600 mils.

Note the example message for size calibration in *Figure 13–12*:



FIGURE 13–12: ACCEPTABLE SIZING

5=SCALE(88,75) SCORE(40) CONTRAST(15.9)

electroglas 254523–130 REV A The image of the character "5" will be reduced to 88% in the X-direction and 75% in the Y-direction to match the SEMI font. The score is 40 and the contrast is 15.9. The *score* or normalized correlation coefficient of the character should be at least 25 when matching the SEMI font.

Figure 13–12 illustrates a character of the correct size (showing the acceptable scale of 88,75), after the focus adjustment. Both reading speed and reliability improve by attempting to achieve a scale of 70-80.

13.7.3 Spacing Calibration

The objective of spacing calibration is to obtain the spacing between two consecutive characters. Vertical lines are overlaid with the space calibration window to indicate the spacing of individual characters. The spacing is computed as the average distance between characters within two vertical lines.

The following message is displayed for spacing calibration:

CHAR SPACING = X% Character Width

NOTE SEMI specification of *spacing* is 150% of the character width; *separation* is 50% of the character width.

From Line 8, choose Option "2". When the spacing calibration screen is displayed (*Figure 13–13*), the OCR unit displays a window the size of which is a function of the number of characters used for this calibration. (Don't confuse "window" with the "box" designation used in the sizing calibration.) The default number of characters used is one less than the maximum number in the ID string.

Minor window position and size adjustments are done with the $\langle BS \rangle$ and $\langle \bullet \rangle$ keys. The $\langle X \rangle$ key toggles the function of the left edge and right edge vertical line modes ($\langle BS \rangle$ and $\langle \bullet \rangle$ keys to move the vertical line). Select the WINDOW move and position the left vertical line on the left edge of the first character in the ID string.



FIGURE 13-13: SPACING CALIBRATION SCREEN AND CONFIRMATION DISPLAY



Key sequences used for the manipulation of the window and the character are illustrated in **Table 13–5**.



Select the EDGE move and position the right vertical line so there are the same number of *complete* characters inside the vertical lines as the # CHARACTERS indicates (total number of characters minus 1).

Position the left vertical line until it is at the left edge of the first character, as illustrated:

```
4257836E-02
```

Press < RUN-ID > to initiate the spacing calibration. The OCR camera will display the image with a value indicating the character spacing as a percentage of character width (*Figure 13-13* and **Table 13-1**). Separation, which has no established specification, is the difference between spacing less width.

The confirmation of the calibration is displayed for one to two seconds.


FIGURE 13-14: ID WINDOW CALIBRATION SCREEN AND CONFIRMATION DISPLAY



13.7.4 Reading Calibration

Select Line 8, option "3" to finalize the ID read window size. The default window size is two characters wider and one character taller than the ID string. Centering the window around the ID string with approximately 1/2 character leeway on all sides will help speed up the read time.

Messages on the ID Window Calibration screen (*Figure 13–14*) provide operator instructions for using keys to move the calibration window in X and Y. (Keys 5 - 9 will result in resolution being set to maximum $4 - \sec$ Section 13.7.2, Character Size Calibration.)

Two fields are highlighted (inverse video):

- a) Either WINDOW MOVES or AREA (SIZE) CHANGE (depending on whether "M" or "A" was last selected), and
- b) X AXIS or Y AXIS (depending on whether "X" or "Y" was last selected).

The window size adjustments are symmetrical around the center of the screen. The $\langle BS \rangle$ and $\langle \bullet \rangle$ keys allow minor size adjustments to be made.

As prompted, press the < RUN ID > key to begin the ID read. *Figure 13–15* illustrates a wafer with the display of the reading evaluation for the individual characters and the notation of the reading time required. Note the significant difference in reading values and time between a wafer that contains debris and one that is "clean."





FIGURE 13–15: ID READING VALUES AND TIME



13.8 LOGGING

Once the setup and calibration have been performed for a particular wafer ID, it is strongly advised that you log the pertinent data which cannot be stored to ensure that an identical setup will be performed for all wafers with that ID. This data includes such information as the focal distance of the lens, and the camera lens and illuminator height.

Page 2 of the Electroglas OCR Evaluation (Test) Report (see the **OCR Special Reference Section** at the back of this section) lists parameters, measurements, and characteristics which should be noted for each wafer ID.

All EG/OCR parameters entered through the keyboard may be stored on the prober disk and/or uploaded and downloaded to/from the host, including the Fielding data (described next). See **Section 8, External Control I/O Interface**, for more information regarding uploading and downloading OCR data.

13.9 FIELDING

Fielding is a technique which instructs the EG/OCR system to evaluate only those characters in a specified field. This is done through the fielding screen which allows the editing of an array of acceptable characters for each ID character location.

NOTE

A detailed analysis of the fielding system is provided in the back of this section.

The fielding screen, shown in *Figure 13–16*, is accessed by enabling the Fielding option on the EG/OCR Setup Menu (Line 6).

	PROBER —	i
	* * OCR FIELDING * *	
LINE		
3	ABCDEFGHIJKLMNOPQRSTUVWXYZ	
4	0123456789	
6	CHARACTER = A LOCATION = 1	
	PRESS "Y" TO ACCEPT (HIGHLIGHT)	
	PRESS "X" TO REJECT (NORMAL)	
10	PRESS "1" TO ACCEPT ALPHAS	or REJECT
11	PRESS "2" TO ACCEPT NUMERICS	or REJECT
	PRESS "BS" OR "." TO SELECT	
	NEXT CHARACTER FOR ACCEPTANCE	
15		ID LOCATION (1 - 14):
16	PRESS "ENTER" TO ACCEPT FIELD	

FIGURE 13–16: EG/OCR FIELDING SCREEN

Once fielding is set, data will not be lost if the option is disabled.

In many serial numbering schemes, one or two specific fields will contain the sequential numbering which is used to track the wafer through the process.

For example, each wafer ID listed below contains 14 characters. Read in their entirety, a total of 70 characters would be imaged and passed or failed.

49060400-02-E7 49060400-03-E7 49060400-04-E7 49060400-05-E7 49060400-06-E7

In the sequence of IDs listed, it can be seen that the only characters which vary from wafer to wafer are the two numbers separated by dashes. The EG fielding capability permits the OCR system to read only those characters which change; that is, the 02, 03, 04, 05, and 06. With a total of 10 characters to read versus the 70 required by OCR systems without fielding, read time is decreased, and the possibility for error significantly reduced.

When first accessed, the screen will appear as shown with all acceptable characters displayed in reverse video. When $\langle \text{ENTER} \rangle$ is pressed, the fielding (as shown in lines 3 and 4) is accepted and you are then prompted to select the next ID location to be edited.

Press < DIG VID > to toggle the display between the OCR camera and fielding screen.

Line 3: Lines 3 and 4 display in reverse video the accepted characters for the selected ID location (including the hyphen "-" and dot "•" characters). Line 4: This line displays the present character to be considered for acceptance. Line 6: LOCATION indicates the present ID location for which fielding is considered. Line 10: The words REJECT and ACCEPT toggle depending on whether any Line 11: alpha/numeric characters have been selected. Line 15: Normally left blank except when prompting for the next ID location to be edited. Line 16: When editing the field, Line 16 will display as shown. When prompting for the next ID location (via Line 15), Line 16 will display PRESS "ENTER" TO EXIT.

When fielding is complete, press < ENTER > to return to the EG/OCR Setup Menu.



13.10 NON-EG OCR SETUP PROCEDURE

From the handler mode, with the OCR enabled (Handler Set Mode Menu, Line 01) press the < DIAG > key to produce the Handler Maintenance Menu. Select Line 10 (WAFER ID READER SETUP). This will access the OCR Reader Setup Menu (*Figure 13–17*).

The last line shows the wafer ID number after the OCR has read it.

PROBER				
* * OCR READER SETUP * *				
ID POSITION 0				
PRESS "BS" AND "." TO ROTATE				
PRESS "RUN-ID" TO READ				
PRESS "ENTER" TO EXIT				
ID =				

FIGURE 13-17: NON-EG OCR READER SETUP MENU

13.11 STATISTICS SUMMARY TABLE

A three line statistics summary table can be displayed when the delay-display is set to 20 seconds through Line 11 of the EG/OCR Setup Menu.

The ID reader sends the results to the material handler before any messages are displayed. The Vision Module will not respond to any external commands while the summary table is displayed. The table will be reset to zero when a new alignment target is trained by Find Target or trained by Find Target using Self-Teach, or when any alignment target is loaded from disk.

The ID Reader summary table typically looks like Table 13-6 (an explanation of the items follows):

TABLE 13-6: ID READER SUMMARY TABLE EXAMPLE										
Γ	678 Str_Su	ccess	37	' Str_Parti	al	107 St	r_Fail		(Str_Total = 8	322)
	A-Z	0-9	*	A-Z	0-9	Read	Memory	Contrast	Segment	Else
	5421	3	89	207		0	0	3	103	1

LINE 1 - STRING READ RESULTS

- Str_Success (String Success) is the number of string reads that are successful when there is no asterisk (*) character in the string.
- Str_Partial (String Partial) is the number of partial string reads in which the ID reader could not read all the characters within the string, but was able to read some of the characters.
- Str_Fail (String Fail) is the number of string reads in which the ID reader was unable to read any of the characters in the ID string.
- Str_Total (String Total) is the total number of ID strings that the ID reader attempted; which is equal to Str_Success + Str_Fail + Str_Partial counts.

LINE 3 - CHARACTER READ RESULTS (Str_Partial and Str_Fail)

Characters (* A–Z 0–9):

the total number of characters read for all the string successes.

- Left Box: the total number of unknown characters (*) found in a partially read ID string.
- Right Box: the total number of known characters (A-Z, 0-9) found in a partially read ID string.

Read:

the number of strings the ID reader was unable to read because of poor character quality within the string.

The ID reader will report a READ FAILURE and put an asterisk (*) in the character position of the string it generates.

To correct: Recalibrate, adjust optics, adjust size and spacing.

Memory:

the number of strings the reader fails because of insufficient memory.

The ID reader will report a MEMORY FAILURE and display the following error:

ERROR:	MEMORY TOO SMALL; LARGEST=XXXXX	
	TOTAL=YYYYY CONTRAST=ZZZZZ	
	where "xxxxx" is the value of the largest consecutive memory, "yyyyy" is the total amount of memory, and "zzzzz" is the ntrast value.	со
To correct:	Reduce the size of the read window or the number of stored PMI Contact your local Electroglas field representative.	pads.

electroglas 254523–130 REV A

Contrast:

the number of ID strings the reader fails because of insufficient contrast.

The ID reader will report a CONTRAST FAILURE and display the following type of error message:

ERROR: LOW CONTRAST < 2.5 CONTRAST=XXXXX

where 'xxxxx' is the contrast value.

To correct: Increase the light, adjust the optics, free the ID from any foreign substance that might be hindering the read.

Segment:

the number of ID strings that the ID reader fails because of failure to segment the image into character images prior to the read. Most likely, there are not enough characters in the read window.

The ID reader will report a SEGMENT FAILURE and display the following type of error message:

ERROR: FAILED TO SEGMENT IMAGE CONTRAST=XXXXX

where 'xxxxx' is the contrast value.

To correct: Increase the light, adjust the optics, free the ID from any foreign substance that might be hindering the read, check the requested character number for correctness.

Else:

the number of ID strings that the ID reader fails because of an AGC (Auto Gain and Offset Control) failure, argument failure, or signal failure.

An **AGC FAILURE** is caused by a failure in the AGC of the vision module digitizer. Usually caused by too much light.

The ID reader will report a AGC FAILURE and display the following type of error message:

ERROR: AGC CONTRAST=XXXXX

where 'xxxxx' is the contrast value.

To correct: Decrease the light, adjust the optics. Contact your EG field service representative.

An **ARGUMENT FAILURE** is caused by a invalid argument range. Usually caused by reading without size and/or space calibration set, or using an incorrect checksum with unexpected characters.

The ID reader will report an ARGUMENT FAILURE and display the following type of error message:

ERROR: BAD ARGUMENT CONTRAST=XXXXX

where 'xxxxx' is the contrast value.

To correct: Calibrate size and/or spacing, check for incorrect checksum selection in the ID. Contact your EG field service representative.

A **SIGNAL FAILURE** is caused by all errors not listed previously. The ID reader will report a SIGNAL FAILURE and display the following type of error message:

ERROR: SIGNAL XXXXX YYYYY CONTRAST=ZZZZZ

where 'xxxxx' is the error code, 'yyyyy' is the description, and 'zzzzz' is the contrast value.

To correct: Calibrate size and/or spacing. Contact your EG field service representative.

13.12 ID READ FAIL PROCEDURES

The upper left corner of the screen displays the image window acquired by the ID reader with two long lines showing the upper and lower boundary of the string. Each box represents the bounding window for each segmented character.

The cross lines show the center and upper left corner of each character. The read results are shown under each character in the upper left window. After a read fails, the results are displayed in white characters when using the template matching method or in black character when using contour matching method.

The lower large window shows the SEMI font large display. The highlighted bottom line on the display shows the read result. The read result is displayed using one of the following forms:

xxxxxxx-xx-xx (10.6 SECS) CONTRAST = 10	(read pass)
FAIL: LOW CONTRAST <= 2.5. CONTRAST=n	(read fails)
FAIL TO SEGMENT IMAGE CONTRAST = n	(read fails)
FAIL TO READ ANY CHAR CONTRAST = n	(read fails)
ERROR: MEMORY TOO SMALL LARGEST 111	
TOTAL= ttt CONTRAST = n	
ERROR: AGC ERROR CONTRAST = n	(read fails)
ERROR: BAD ARGUMENT CONTRAST = n	(read fails)
ERROR: SIGNAL # reason CONTRAST = n	(read fails)
CHECKSUM FAIL	(read fails)

electroglas 254523–130 REV A

13.12.1 ID Fail Recovery Mode

The method for handling wafer ID read failures is selected through the Handler Set Mode Menu, Line 4, ID READ FAIL RECOVERY.

If this line is enabled, the wafer remains on the prealign stage and alerts the operator that the system is unable to read the wafer ID; the beeper will sound and the message,

UNABLE TO READ WAFER ID

appears on the screen.

Four recovery mode options are available: Manual, Unload, Ignore and Hold - Stay on Prealign.

MANUAL

When the recovery mode selected is **Manual**, after the alarm is cleared, a menu offers five options (*Figure 13–18*), explained next.

———— PROBER ————				
	ID READ FAIL			
1	EDIT ID STRING			
2	ID READER RETRY			
3	ID READER SETUP			
4	RETURN WAFER TO SOURCE CASS.			
5	IGNORE ERROR AND CONTINUE			

FIGURE 13-18: ID READ FAIL MENU

LINE 1 EDIT ID STRING

This choice allows you to edit the wafer ID. The prober displays the last ID read from the ID reader and moves the cursor to each, if any, of the unreadable characters so you can correct these. After all unreadable character spaces are filled in, you may press the < CE > key at any time to clear the entire ID string.

When entering the wafer ID string manually in immediate probe mode, no more than 27 characters can be entered as the wafer ID string, and the backspace key < -> may be used to delete input errors. When editing is complete, press the < ENTER > key.

The editing process is described in Section 13.7.2 (Editing Strings with Unreadable Characters).

The prober does not allow a NULL (no characters) ID string. If a wafer is loaded on the chuck with a NULL ID, the prober will create an ID for the wafer by concatenating the device type name, the lot number, and the wafer number. When editing is complete, press the < ENTER > key.

The prober will ask you to verify the ID before loading the wafer onto the chuck and using the verified ID as the wafer ID. If you choose not to verify the wafer ID, the prober will ask whether to abort the ID entry. If you choose "yes," the above menu will be displayed again for choosing another option. If "no" is selected, continue editing the ID string.

Selecting the "Edit ID String" option causes the prober to return to the automatic ID reader process and continue with normal prober processing after the ID string is edited.

LINE 2 ID READER RETRY

When you select this option, the wafer will go through one complete cycle of an ID read. The ID reader task is enabled and if the read is successful, the system will continue processing the wafer. If the ID read fails, the ID is displayed on the screen and a prompt asks whether another ID read is desired. If another cycle is not requested, you may select any of the other options displayed on the ID READ FAILURE screen.

LINE 3 ID READER SETUP

This option is only available when using EG/OCR as the ID reader. It provides access to the EG/OCR Setup Menu to make changes to the EG/OCR setup.

LINE 4 RETURN WAFER TO SOURCE CASSETTE

This selection returns the wafer on the prealign to its source cassette. A prompt asks for verification of this selection. ID FAIL status is issued to the cassette slot.

LINE 5 IGNORE ERROR AND CONTINUE

Selection of this line causes the prober to use the ID as read and continue as though a successful ID read been performed. A prompt requests verification of this selection.

UNLOAD

When you select this recovery mode, a wafer with a failed ID read will be returned to its proper source. This is normally a cassette slot, but may be the hold station.



IGNORE

Updated

4/28/94

This selection tells the prober to ignore ID reader errors and not to treat them as failures. The wafer is continued through processing as though the ID read was successful. The ID provided with the wafer is the exact ID received from the ID reader. If the ID read fails, it will display the full string of unreadable characters.

HOLD – STAY ON PREALIGN

This mode will keep the wafer at the prealign station without sounding the alarm bell when an ID read fail is detected. The "ID READER FAIL" message to the prober is sent one time only per ID read fail.

If Line 4 (ID READ FAIL RECOVERY) of the Handler Set Mode Menu is disabled, the wafer is returned to its source slot for later processing. You may recall the wafer by pressing the < RUN ID > key while the Handler Run Time Display is on the screen.

If an ID read failure is found, the display will show the source cassette and slot of the wafer. You may either process the wafer or look for another ID read failure. If you elect to process the wafer, it is brought to the prealign station and properly positioned beneath the OCR camera.

In the case of ID read failures on non–EG OCR, the system will be queried for the ID based on the total number of retries you requested in the Handler Set Mode Menu.

13.12.2 Editing Strings With Unreadable Characters

Following is one method for editing wafer ID strings which contain unreadable characters:

1. When the ID string is sent by the ID reader, the cursor appears on the first unreadable character. Press the key for the correct character... any key *except*:

ENTER
Backspace
CE
S

Pressing any of the first three causes the system to beep. Pressing the $< \cdot >$ key will cycle through the $< \cdot >$ level characters, the letters "N" through "Z."

Once the proper character is displayed, press < ENTER > to accept it into the ID string. The cursor will then move to the next unreadable character. This step will be repeated until all unreadable characters have been resolved. When the cursor appears at the end of the ID string, the string has been accepted, but any character may be edited.

- 2. The < BS > and < CE> keys are now active. When the < BS > key is pressed, the cursor will cycle through the ID string in reverse. If the key is pressed when the cursor is at the beginning of the string, the cursor will position itself after the last character of the string.
- 3. If < ENTER > is pressed at this point, a message on the screen will prompt you to verify the accuracy of the ID string. To force the acceptance of the string, press < Y >. To continue the edit cycle from Step 2, press < ENTER >.

4085X

NOTE

If all else fails, the <CE>key will clear the entire ID string so you can enter the string manually.

13.12.3 Checksum

The checksum is an optional two-digit code added to the end of the ID string by the laser marker. When the OCR system reads the ID, it recalculates what the check digits should be and compares the result to the characters it has read. This test provides a guarantee that reading results are correct.

The EG OCR checksum is an 8 character alpha-numeric (no B no N) code; a "special" (customer-supplied) OCR checksum is a 7 character alpha-numeric code such as A8E7139. To distinguish whether "special" or "EG" is for the 7-digit checksum, remember that there are 7 letters in "special."

If the ID checksum has been enabled (EG/OCR Setup Menu, Line 3), the OCR unit is requested to verify the operator-generated ID string. If the checksum verification fails, you may edit the ID again, return the wafer to its source slot, or disregard the checksum error and continue processing the wafer. The system will accept a manually-entered wafer ID without having to validate the checksum.

When there is only one unreadable character, the checksum can compute the character value using the other characters in the string. The checksum corrected character must pass the verification read before a successful read of the string is reported.

A double-check read function is used to verify the checksum computed character and to ensure there is no misread of the string.

It is possible to use the bar code checksum feature while reading wafers with a bar code.

13.13 OCR TEST

To test the operation of the ID Reader:

- 1. Enter the appropriate ID position angle and size angle, as described in Section 13.3 (Enabling and Selecting Modes).
- 2. Press the < DIAG > key; select Line 02 from the Diagnostic Exercise Menu.
- 3. Adjust the camera position for the correct reads for every scan.

The wafer ID is displayed each time a successful pass is made. If a particular pass fails to read the wafer ID, any ID previously displayed on the screen is erased. The numbers are displayed on the bottom of the screen. The first number represents attempted reads and the second is the number of valid reads obtained. To stop the test, press the < PAUSE/CONT > key.



13.14 BACK SIDE BAR CODE READER

A bar code is a self-contained message with information coded in physical widths of bars and spaces in a printed pattern. Bar codes printed on the back or underside of wafers identify them as they are prepared for probing. The BSBCR (Back Side Bar Code Reader) automatically recognizes and interprets commonly used bar codes, decoding the bars according to their width.

This feature requires special hardware and has caused a new item to be added to the ID Reader Type selection on the Handler Set Mode Menu (discussed in **Section 13.10.3**).

13.14.1 Hardware Requirements

A new BSBCR Communication Board allows the Material Handler software to determine the model and operation of the Handler (manual or SMIF-E Arm[™] cassette loading). Also required are the latest modified PC boards: the Main System Board and the Solenoid I/O Interface Board.

13.14.2 Scanner and Controller Units

The BSBCR consists of a Micro-Scanner or sensor and a decoder/controller unit. As the bar code on the wafer is prealigned and rotated in front of the sensor area, the visible and infrared light pass from the LEDs to the bar code. It is then reflected back through the slit aperature to the internal detector where it is converted to electrical pulses. These electrical pulses are bar code signals, transmitted to the decoder unit.

Bar code signals received from the Micro–Scanner are converted to digital logic by a high–speed A/D converter, then routed to a decoding processor. All decoded characters are checked for accuracy via checksum and multiple–read compare software. The data is then converted to ASCII format and transmitted to the Material Handler through RS–232 communication.

Operating parameters can be selected via a DIP switch located behind the rear panel of the BSBCR decoder/controller. The DIP switch must be set: 1 and 5 On and all others Off. The RS-232 communication baud rate between the Material Handler and the BSBCR is set to 9600 with 7 data bits odd parity, and protocol is used according to the DIP switch setting. The baud rate on the Handler must be set up the same as the BSBCR controller; the Handler baud rate is set through the Handler Maintenance Menu (accessed with the < DIAG > key).

13.14.3 Enabling BSBCR

To enable BSBCR, access the Handler Set Mode Menu (while in the Handler Mode, press <SET MODE>). See *Figure 13–19*.

FIGURE 13–19: HANDLER SET MODE MENU

Select Line 01, ID Reader Type and the following screen displays (*Figure 13–20*) with these options:

 HANDLER
HANDLER SET MODE MENU
1 ID READER TYPE OFF
2 PREALIGN TO FLAT
3 STOP ON PREALIGN FAIL ENB
4 ID READ FAIL RECOVERY UNLOAD
5 REAL TIME WAFER SENSE AIR
6 KEEP WAFER ON PREALIGN ENB
0 = OFF 3 = EG/OCR 1 = OCR 4 = BACK SIDE BAR CODE 2 = BAR CODE LINE =

FIGURE 13-20: ID READER TYPE SELECTIONS

Enter < 4 > to select the BSBCR and further prompts display:

ID POSITION: This is the position of the start of the ID field relative to the wafer flat in degrees (clockwise). Generally, this will be zero.

ID READER RETRIES: This is the number of attempts the handler will make to read the ID in addition to the original attempt and one extra attempt. For example, a value of "2" will result in the handler attempting to read the ID up to four times Each retry takes up to 32 seconds.

electroglas 254523–130 REV A

13.15 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- ✓ The hardware features of OCR
- ✓ How to enable and select OCR modes
- Information on OCR specifications, including fonts and illumination
- ✓ OCR prerequisites
- ✓ EG/OCR setup and calibration procedures
- ✓ Non−EG/OCR setup procedures
- Information on the Statistics Summary Table
- ID Read Fail procedures
- Back Side Bar Code Reader information, including hardware requirements and how to enable it
- A special section that includes a separate OCR Setup Procedure, fielding analysis information and a OCR Sample Report

OCR SPECIAL REFERENCE SECTION

CONTENTS

OCR SETUP PROCEDURE	
FIELDING ANALYSIS	
SAMPLE OCR EVALUATION REPORT	



4085X

OCR SETUP PROCEDURE

(See Section 13.5.1 for explanation and details)

Press <SET OPTION > (< F3 >) to access Set Option Menu.

Select Line 04 – Wafer ID Reader. Press < 1 > to enable. Press < ENTER >.

	OPERATOR ACTION	TO (RESULT) and/or FURTHER ACTION (in italics)	FIG
1	Press <probe hdlr=""> (<f9>).</f9></probe>		
2	Press <set mode=""> (<f2>).</f2></set>	Access Handler Set Mode Menu.	1
3	Select < 1 > - ID READER TYPE	Enable EG/OCR.	
4	Select ID POSITION	Enter 180 $^{\circ}$ if character string is opposite from wafer flat.	$\int 2$
5	Select ID READER RETRIES	Enter "2" to expedite setup time.	3
6	Press <diag> (<f1>).</f1></diag>	Access Handler Maintenance Menu.	4
7	Select < 10 > - WAFER ID READER SETUP	Access EG/OCR Setup Menu.	5
8	Select $< 1 > -$ Font type	Select SEMI font.	
9	Select $< 2 > -$ CHAR COLOR	Select character color: BLACK. (If WHITE, can be corrected later.)	6
10	Select < 3 > - CHECKSUM	Select SEMI, usually.	
11	Select < 4 > - MAX ID LENGTH	Enter maximum ID length (count number of characters).	
12	Select < 5 > - ID FIELD	Select INVERTED if characters are upside down.	
13	Select < 6 > - FIELDING	Enable, if subsequent wafers have many identical characters; it may expedite the reading time.	
14	Select < 8 > - CALIBRATION	Access Calibration selection screen.	8
15	Select < 0 > - LIGHTING	Access Light Calibration Menu	9



	OPERATOR ACTION	TO (RESULT) and/or FURTHER ACTION (in italics)	FIG
16	Press <dig vid=""> (<f8>).</f8></dig>	 Observe character's light level and contrast. Adjust lighting: If coaxial, press < ● > Or < → > to obtain optimal contrast. If oblique, "128" is the default intensity value for the fluorescent lamp. It is not possible to modify the light intensity but it may be varied by: 1. Adjusting the height of the lamp fixture. 2. Adjusting the lens aperture. 	10
17	Press $\langle Y \rangle$.	Observe light contrast of characters.	
18	Press <enter> two times.</enter>	Return to EG/OCR Setup Menu.	
19	Select < 8 > - CALIBRATION	Access Calibration selection screen.	> 11
20	Select < 1 > - SIZE	Access Character Size Calibration screen.	J
21	Press $< 0 >$	Select appropriate character image ("8" or "0" are preferred).	
22	Press <dig vid=""> (<f8>).</f8></dig>	Adjust X, Y, and Z and bring character into "size box." (See Section 13.6.2.2 for details.)	
23	Press <run id=""> (<f3>).</f3></run>	Observe character inside the box and the score underneath. Scores over 100 are errors. If an error has occurred, adjust the lens aperture and apply lens spacers if needed. Re–focus the image after the adjustments. Repeat to achieve a character scale of less than 100 (70 to 80 preferred).	12
24	Press <enter></enter> 2 times.	Return to EG/OCR Setup Menu.	
25	Select < 8 >- CALIBRATION	Access Calibration selection screen.	> 13
26	Select < 2 > - SPACING	Access Spacing Calibration screen. Ensure that the X selection specifies WINDOW.	
27	Press <dig vid=""> (<f8>).</f8></dig>	Return image to screen.	
28	Press <• > or <->	<i>Move left vertical bar so that it lines up with left side of first character of string.</i>	
29	Press < X >	Set X to EDGE.	14
30	Press <• > or <->	<i>Move right vertical bar so it lines up with left side of last character of string.</i>	
31	Press <run id=""> (<f3>).</f3></run>	Start spacing calibration.	15

	OPERATOR ACTION	TO (RESULT) and/or FURTHER ACTION (in italics)	FIG			
32	Press <enter> 2 times</enter>	Return to EG/OCR Setup Menu.				
33	Select $< 8 > -$ CALIBRATION	Access Calibration selection screen.	16			
34	Select $< 3 > -$ WINDOW	Access Window Calibration screen.]			
35	Press <dig vid=""> (<f8>).</f8></dig>	Return image to screen.	17			
		Adjust window (as described in Section 13.6.2.4). Height should be 1/2 character above and below characters. Width should be 1/2 character either side.				
This is the final calibration setup. To verify the correct reading of the character string, Press <run id=""> (<f3>). The character string will appear on the monitor screen together with "shape score" numbers and total reading time. 18 Depending on the quality of the characters and the correct execution of the calibration procedures, the shape score numbers should be as high (maximum "99") and the reading time as low as possible. The shape score of each character indicates the "quality" (and resulting reading reliability) of recognition of each character character Shape score numbers in the nineties are accentable 0 0 0 0</f3></run>						
The	reading time is another indication of reading	reliability. The lower this time, the better.				
Both	Both the "shape score" numbers and the reading time are affected by many factors such as: Reflected light contrast Character dimensions Line thickness Condition of clear zone Font style Aspect ratio Character misalignment Checksum application Total number of characters Total number of characters Checksum application					
Wh the not	When the reader is enabled, the ID number of the current wafer appears on the RUN TIME DISPLAY. For the Cognex OCR Reader, a diamond – \diamond – appears as part of the string to show that a particular character has not been read; for example: ID = 12345 A \diamond CD. If the option "ID READ FAIL RECOVERY" has been enabled					
bel	ow the RUN TIME DISPLAY. (For details,	see Section 13.9 – ID Read Fail Procedures.)				
1						

For complete information on OCR parameters and specifications, see the publication:

SEMI M12-89 - Specifications for Serial Alphanumeric Marking of the Front Surface of Wafers

To ensure the best possible reading consistency and reliability from wafer to wafer, it is recommended to mark the wafers in accordance with these specifications. The specifications given in the Electroglas TEST REPORT, OPTICAL CHARACTER READER, have been derived from the M12–89 documentation.

This report may also be used to log and file test and setup data.



RUN TIME DISPLAY showing ID of current wafer.





Horizon Series 254523-130 REV A













FIELDING ANALYSIS

The purpose of fielding is to expedite the reading of the wafer ID string. This is accomplished by allowing the user to limit the range of characters that may be allowed in any given field (position) of the ID.

Any character position in the ID may incorporate fielding; however, if a checksum is used, force fielding should not be used on the checksum characters since these characters are guaranteed to be unique for each wafer ID.

Example 1:

If the wafer IDs for a lot of wafers always uses the values "1", "3", and "A" for any of the first three characters, then fielding can be set to exclude all other characters from these positions. By limiting the search range, the OCR algorithm can eliminate comparisons on characters that will never be found. Likewise, if the seventh position will always be a "9", then fielding can be set to limit comparisons to that one character.

Wafer ID (spaces added for clarity):

Note that positions 1, 2, and 3 have one of the three acceptable characters ("1", "3", or "A"), and position 7 has the only acceptable character ("9").

If fielding is disabled, then the entire alphanumeric character set will be used to compare each character position.

The acceptable alphanumeric character set is:

0 to 9, A to Z, hyphen "-", and dot ".".

(spaces are not suitable characters)

In practice, since OCR wafer IDs tend to be sequential within a lot, most of the character positions can be fielded to accept only a single character. The remaining positions would be used for the changing incremental numbers assigned to each wafer.

Example 2:

If a lot of wafers have the ID "49060400 - xx - ??" where "xx" are the only unique sequentially incremental numbers of the ID, you can set fielding for positions 1 through 9, and 12. Since this ID has a checksum (represented by "??"), those positions will naturally be different for each wafer and should not be restricted by fielding, as illustrated below:



Wafer #1	1	2	3	4	_									
Wafer #1					5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
	4	9	0	6	0	4	0	0	_	0	1	_	?	?
2	4	9	0	6	0	4	0	0	_	0	2	_	?	?
3	4	9	0	6	0	4	0	0	_	0	3	_	?	?
4	4	9	0	6	0	4	0	0	_	0	4	_	?	?
5	4	9	0	6	0	4	0	0	_	0	5	_	?	?
6	4	9	0	6	0	4	0	0	_	0	6	_	?	?
7	4	9	0	6	0	4	0	0	_	0	7	_	?	?
8	4	9	0	6	0	4	0	0	_	0	8	_	?	?
9	4	9	0	6	0	4	0	0	_	0	9	_	?	?
10	4	9	0	6	0	4	0	0	_	1	0	_	?	?

The characters in positions 1 to 9 and 12 are identical, and positions 10 and 11 are numeral-sequenced through the lot of wafers.

Field One Character Per Location:

In character location	1	the system will only look for 4.
In character location	2	the system will only look for 9.
In character location	3	the system will only look for 0.
In character location	4	the system will only look for 6.
In character location	5	the system will only look for 0.
In character location	6	the system will only look for 4.
In character location	7	the system will only look for 0.
In character location	8	the system will only look for 0.
In character location	9	the system will only look for $-$.
In character location	12	the system will only look for $-$.

Field Ten Characters Per Location:

In character location	10	the system will look for 0,	1,	2,	3,	4,	5,	6,	7,	8,	9
In character location	11	the system will look for 0,	1,	2,	3,	4,	5,	6,	7,	8,	9

Example 3:

Using the Fielding Menu below, an ID with a maximum length of 18 has location 7 fielded to accept alphas "A" to "S", and "W" to "Z" (note that those characters are shown in reverse video). Alphas "TUV" and all numerics are rejected (shown in normal video).

PROBER	
♦♦ OCR FIELDING ♦♦	
ABCDEFGHIJKLMNOPQRS TUV WXYZ	REVERSE VIDEO (ACCEPT)
CHARACTER = W LOCATION = 1	
PRESS "Y" TO ACCEPT <hr/> PRESS "X" TO REJECT <normal> PRESS "1" TO REJECT ALPHAS PRESS "2" TO ACCEPT NUMERICS PRESS "BS" OR "." TO SELECT NEXT CHARACTER FOR ACCEPTANCE</normal>	
ID LOCATION <1 - 18>: 7	ASSIGNS THIS SETUP TO LOCATION 7

The next ID location fielded was at position 9 in the ID string. This was fielded to reject all alphas (shown in normal video) and accept numerics of "0123569–." (reverse video) but reject numerics "478" (normal video).

PROBER					
TRODER					
♦♦ OCR FIELDING					
ABCDEFGHIJKLMNOPQRSTUVWXYZ					
0123 4 56 78 9					
CHARACTER = 9 LOCATION = 7					
PRESS "Y" TO ACCEPT <highlight></highlight>					
PRESS "X" TO REJECT <normal></normal>					
PRESS "1" TO REJECT ALPHAS					
PRESS "2" TO ACCEPT NUMERICS					
PRESS "BS" OR "." TO SELECT					
NEXT CHARACTER FOR ACCEPTANCE					
ID LOCATION <1 - 18>: 9					
PRESS "ENTER" TO EXIT					



The Fielding Menu is only available from the EG/OCR Setup Menu, Line 06. When the line is enabled, the following screen is displayed:

PROBER
\blacklozenge OCR FIELDING \blacklozenge
ABCDEFGHIJKLMNOPQRSTUVWXYZ
0123456789
CHARACTER = A LOCATION = 1
PRESS "Y" TO ACCEPT <highlight></highlight>
PRESS "X" TO REJECT <normal></normal>
PRESS "1" TO REJECT ALPHAS
PRESS "2" TO REJECT NUMERICS
PRESS "BS" OR "." TO SELECT
NEXT CHARACTER FOR ACCEPTANCE
PRESS "ENTER" TO ACCEPT FIELD

Initially, all characters are accepted (note reverse video on both alphas and numerics).

The < Y > key is used to accept the current character (as seen on the third line, "CHARACTER = ?" as valid. Use the "<-" or "." keys to cycle through the alphabet/numbers until the appropriate character is displayed at the prompt (third line). Alternatively, the < X > key is used to reject (normal video) the current character from consideration.

Note that the hyphen ("-") and dot (".") characters are included with the numbers. Either or both must be specifically selected if contained in the ID string.

Fielding can be done for multiple characters as seen in the above example. Keys < 1 > and < 2 > are used to reject or accept the entire alpha or numeric character set without having to select each character individually.

Once the appropriate character(s) are accepted or rejected, press < ENTER > to store the character location in the ID string. The bottom of the screen will now display the prompt:

This ID location is the string position that will be fielded with the settings just selected. Note that the valid ID locations are limited to the "MAX. ID LENGTH" menu item (line 4 of the EG/OCR SETUP menu) selected before fielding was set up. This maximum length is reflected in the prompt above and is appropriate for Example 2 (14 characters).

Once the ID location is selected, pressing < ENTER > continues the fielding setup. If fielding is complete for this ID, press < ENTER > again to return to the EG/OCR SETUP menu.

SAMPLE OCR EVALUATION REPORT

Page 1 of 2

TEST REPORT

DATE :

OPTICAL CHARACTER RECOGNITION (OCR)

WAFER ID# :

Company :

Address

Phone Contact

	PARAMETERS	SPECIFICATIONS	TO SPECS	NOT TO SPECS	COMMENTS
1.	Font Style	SEMI M12-89			
**2.	Character height (center line to center line)	64 mils (1.624 mm)			
*2a.	Minimum number of dots	9 vertical			
**3.	Character width (center line to center line)	32 mils (0.812 mm)			
*3a.	Minimum number of dots	5 horizontal			
4.	Aspect ratio (center line height to center line width)	2:1			
**5.	Line thickness of character	8 mils (0.2 mm)			
6.	Spacing between two characters (center line to center line)	57 mils (1:42 mm)			
7.	Adjacent character misalignment	9 mils (0.23 mm) maximum			
8.	Line character misalignment	18 mils (0.46 mm) maximum			
9.	Angle of character string to wafer flat	3 degrees maximum			
10.	Distance of character string to wafer flat	60 mils (1.5 mm) minimum			
11.	Number of characters	12 (including two checksum characters)			
12.	Dimension of clear zone around the character string	20 mils (0.5 mm) minimum			
*13.	Assigned identification (wafer)	Numeric: 1 thru 8			
*14.	Assigned identification (vendor)	Alpha: 9 and 10			
*15.	Checksum identification	Alpha: 11 / Numeric: 12			
16.	Open spacing between characters	A dash must be used; no open space is allowed			
17.	Condition of clear zone	To be consistent reflectivity and free of scratches, blemishes, process and lithography overlay			

** Dimensional Tolerances of Characters:

Line Thickness: +0.2 - 0.6 mils (+0.05 - 0.15 mm) Height: +/- 1 mil (+/- 0.025 mm) Width: +/- 1 mil (+/- 0.025 mm) Spacing: +/- 1 mil (+/- 0.025 mm) *Notes:

Items 2a and 3a refer to laser marking only. Items 13, 14 are preferred by "SEMI" but are not affecting the reading reliability of the characters. Item 15 is recommended by "SEMI" and will enhance the reading reliability of the character string.



Page 2 0f 2

WAFER ID# :

TEST REPORT OPTICAL CHARACTER RECOGNITION (OCR)

	DESCRIPTION OF OCR SET-UP	PROBER 1	PROBER 2	PROBER 3
1.	Camera			
2.	Camera lens 25 mm 1.4			
2a.	16 mm 1.4			
3.	Focal distance from bottom edge of lens ring to wafer surface (in inches)			
4.	Lens spacing between camera lens and camera body (in inches)			
5.	Illumination: Oblique			
5a.	Coaxial			
6.	Illuminator height, measured from bottom part of lamp housing to wafer surface Oblique			
6a.	Coaxial			
7.	Light intensity: Oblique			
7a.	Coaxial			
8.	Average reading time in seconds			
9.	Prober Software			
10.	Vision Module Software			
11.	Laser marking			
12.	Other marking			
13.	ID Position (in degrees to flat)			
14.	Reading reliability			

SPACE FOR VIDEO PICTURE

COMMENTS:

CONTENTS

SECTION 14 – CLEAN ROOM OPTIONS

14.1	OVERV	IEW			14-1
	14.1.1	HOW TO USE THIS SECTION			14-1
14.2	CLEAN	AIR MANAGEMENT SYSTEM	(CAMS)		14–1
14.3	STAND	ARD MACHINE INTERFACE (S	MIF-E)		14-4
	14.3.1	SMIF-POD			14-4
	14.3.2	SMIF-E ARM			14–6
	14.3.3	LOADING AND UNLOADING	FROM THE SMIF-	EARM	14–6
14.4	SUMM	ARY			14-8

ILLUSTRATIONS

14-1 Flow of Air in a Prober with CAMS	
14–2 HEPA Filters Location	
14– 3 SMIF Pod	
14–4 SMIF Pod Travel	
14– 5 SMIF Diagnostic Menu	



SECTION 14 CLEAN ROOM OPTIONS

14.1 OVERVIEW

The 4085X takes a new approach in microcontamination control: providing an ultraclean processing environment built around the prober, plus an ultraclean transport container for the wafers. This is accomplished by the use of the two clean room options:

CAMS (Clean Air Management System) SMIF-E[™] (Standard Machine Interface) by Asyst Technologies

The CAMS option is an air filtration system that controls the air cleanliness within the prober. The SMIF- E^{m} option holds the wafers in an isolated container so that they will not be exposed to the environment.

The SMIF- E^{M} option can only be used in conjunction with the CAMS option. Each of these options is discussed in this section.

14.1.1 How To Use This Section

This section contains the following:

- Basic information about CAMS
- Maintenance procedures for CAMS
- Basic information about Asyst's SMIF-E[™] products
- SMIF-E[™] operating instructions

14.2 CLEAN AIR MANAGEMENT SYSTEM (CAMS)

The 4085X's CAMS (Clean Air Management System) creates a Class 1 environment within the prober for 5-, 6-, and 8- inch wafers, when the prober is located in up to Class 10,000 areas. This mini-environment eliminates the need for a clean room setup.

The interior is designed so that the operator can interact with tool control panels, keyboards, and screen displays without opening the enclosure. In operation, the enclosure facilitates managed air flow through all process and product handling areas, directing potential contaminants away from the product.



Air cleanliness in the CAMS is controlled by the use of HEPA filters, as well as a combination of an air moving system, an air filtration system, and double-walled, sealed external skins to direct air flow (*Figure 14-1*).



FIGURE 14-1: FLOW OF AIR IN A PROBER WITH CAMS

The air supply system consists of fans, filtration, and connections to the building HVAC per specifications. Provisions are made for cooling and particulate control and exhaust for the electronics bays.

See *Figure 14–2* for the location of the HEPA Filters. These filters need to be changed at least once a year.


FIGURE 14-2: HEPA FILTERS LOCATION



14.3 STANDARD MACHINE INTERFACE (SMIF-E[™])

Used in conjunction with CAMS, the SMIF $-E^{M}$ (Standard Machine Interface) from Asyst Technologies, Inc. provides robotics which allow wafers to be loaded and unloaded free of exposure to the environment.

SMIF consists of three components:

- 1. Clean environment enclosures (SMIF-Enclosures[™]),
- 2. A sealed wafer carrier container (SMIF-Pod[™]),
- 3. A robotic arm for transferring wafers from pod to enclosure (SMIF-E Arm[™]).

14.3.1 SMIF-Pod[™]

The SMIF-Pod^m is an environmentally secure wafer cassette container designed to reduce the level of particle contamination caused by the loading, unloading and transfer of wafers. The SMIF-Pod^m is a transparent box (*Figure 14-3*) that secures the cassette within a sealed Class 10 or better microenvironment, and is easily transported from station to station.

The pod has a handle on top, used to place it on the cassette plate on the SMIF-E Arm^M. An interlock feature prevents the port doors from opening unless the pod is properly mounted, assuring a particle-tight connection. Additionally, a WaferLock^M mechanism secures the wafers within the cassette during storage and transport. It is a specially designed wafer retainer that prevents wafer movement or vibration within the cassette to minimize the release of submicron particles into the SMIF-Pod^M.



FIGURE 14–3: SMIF POD

Figure 14−4 illustrates the SMIF–Pod[™] travel in the 4085X prober.





FIGURE 14-4: SMIF POD TRAVEL

14.3.2 SMIF−E Arm[™]

The SMIF-E Arm^m is a robotic transfer mechanism that allows an I/O device, with a mating interface, to open the pod and transfer the product into the tool area without exposing the outside of the pod to the inside of the enclosure. This protects the product from sources of contamination outside of the immediate process area of each tool or cluster.

A gripper mechanism removes the cassette from the SMIF−Pod[™] base and places it precisely onto the cassette platform, allowing the pod base to return to the closed position. Except for this brief load/unload cycle, the pod remains sealed to the environment.

More detailed information on any of Asyst Technologies' SMIF products can be obtained by contacting Asyst at (408) 263-5111.

14.3.3 LOADING AND UNLOADING FROM THE SMIF-E ARM $^{\scriptscriptstyle \rm M}$

You can load and unload the pod containing the wafers either using the SMIF−E Arm[™] controls or the SMIF Arm Diagnostic Menu.

LOADING/UNLOADING FROM THE SMIF−E ARM[™]

- 1. Ensure that the power switches on the SMIF-E Arms $^{\text{m}}$ have been turned on.
- 2. Press the **\$LOAD** or **\$UNLOAD** button on top of the arm to begin that function.

OTHER SMIF-E ARM™ FUNCTIONS

When the HOME button is lit, the SMIF-E Arm^M has detected errors during the operation. The arm can be commanded to return to the **HOME** position by pressing the lit HOME button.

When the Material Handler is powered on, the system determines if the Handler is equipped with a SMIF-E Arm $^{\text{TM}}$. If it is, when the < ENTER > key on the monitor keyboard is pressed to start system initialization, the Handler checks the presence of the SMIF-E Arms $^{\text{TM}}$ and notifies the operator if any are not found or are not ready. The Handler will then display a prompt asking the operator's permission to proceed.

If any joint of the arm is not in its **HOME** position after the SMIF−E Arm[™] is powered on, the SMIF−Arm[™] beeper will sound continuously.

Ensure that the MCP is connected and set up in **MANUAL** mode to command each joint to its **HOME** position individually in order to clear the beeper:

If the MCP is *not* connected to the SMIF-E Arm[™], press the \$LOAD\$¢ or
 \$UNLOAD\$¢ button on top of the arm. (If the MCP *is* connected, pressing the lit
 \$LOAD\$¢ or \$UNLOAD\$¢ button will *not* initiate the operation.)





- 2. If the MCP *is* connected to the arm and is switched to AUTO mode, when the monitor displays the message HOST READY TO LOAD or HOST READY TO UNLOAD, press the < LOAD > or < UNLOAD > keys on the MCP.
- 3. Use remote control from the Handler to set the **START LOAD/UNLOAD** signal line to active.

LOADING/UNLOADING FROM THE DIAGNOSTIC MENU



To access the SMIF Diagnostic Menu (*Figure 14–5*), press < DIAG > (< F3 >) and at the next screen, press < ENTER >.

FIGURE 14–5: SMIF DIAGNOSTIC MENU

1. For SMIF-E Arm[™] 1, enter 2 (Ready to Load) and an asterisk appears next to the line item.

٦

2. Enter 1 (Start Load/Unload) and the load/unload process begins. The **LOAD** button on the top of the arm should be lit.

To unload:

- 1. For SMIF-E Arm[™] 1, enter 3 (Ready to Unload) and an asterisk appears next to the line item.
- 2. Enter 1 (Start Load/Unload) and the load/unload process begins. The **UNLOAD** button on the top of the arm should be lit.

14.4 SUMMARY

In this section, you have learned:

- Basic information about CAMS
- Maintenance procedures for CAMS
- ✓ Basic information about Asyst's SMIF-E[™] products
- \checkmark SMIF−ETM operating instructions



CONTENTS

APPENDIXES

Appendix A	Customer Special – Safet	ty
	Definition of Electrical Work a Earthquake Retention Procedu Safety Operation of the Power Power Down Procedures Product Compliance	nd Service by Types
Appendix B	Procedures	
	Theta Alignment Z Drive Verification Manual Probe-to-Pad Optim Partial Wafer Probing Setting First Die Returning to and Using DOS o	$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
Appendix C	Keys and Screen Reference	ce
	Function Keys Joystick Keyboard Functions Run Time Display Items	C- 1 C- 7 C- 9
Appendix D	Error Messages	
	Numerical Order Alphabetical Order	D– 1 D– 7
Appendix E	Packaging	E-1



All-Appendix

CONTENTS

APPENDIX A CUSTOMER SPECIAL – SAFETY

DEFINITION OF ELECTRICAL WORK AND SERVICE BY TYPES

All electrical work or services described in the manual shall be identified by type numbers as defined in the SEMI S2-93A if such work or service is type 3 or higher. A comprehensive power distribution diagram is presented in *Figure A*-1. The following are the five types of electrical work or services:

- Type 1: Equipment is fully de-energized (electrically cold).
- Type 2: Equipment is energized. Live circuits are covered or insulated. Work is performed at a remote location to preclude accidental shock.
- Type 3: Equipment is energized. Live circuits are exposed and accidental contact is possible. Potential exposure is less than 30 Volts RMS, 42.2 Volts peak, 240 Volt–Amps, and 20 Joules.
- Type 4: Equipment is energized. Live circuits are exposed and accidental contact is possible. Voltage potentials are greater than 30 Volts RMS, 42.2 Volts peak, 240 Volt–Amps, or radio frequency (RF) is present.
- Type 5: Equipment is energized and measurements and adjustment required physical entry into the equipment, or measurements using the non-clamp-on probes in areas where voltages are greater than 50 Volts.



FIGURE A-1: POWER DISTRIBUTION DIAGRAM - 100/115/230V

EARTHQUAKE RETENTION PROCEDURES

Attachment of retention devices to secure the 4085X prober are available. Access to the attaching points is from the bottom of the frame assembly near each caster location.

Attachments to the unused caster locations are used for restraining the prober from movement; the only difference is the size of the hardware needed if a specific ring carrier option is installed. Probers ordered with the S9000 Ring Carrier interface use lower profile casters than any other configuration. The attaching hardware for S9000 applications is 3/8-16 cap screws. The length of the fastener is dependent upon the attaching fixture plus 1/2" for insertion into the frame.

The fasteners for all other probers (other than S9000) is 1/4-20 cap screws. Length is dependent upon the attaching fixture but only 5/16" more thread can be used.

For absolute safety from movement during an earthquake, it is recommended to use at least two attaching positions diagonal to the frame for S9000 applications. For all other probers, it is recommended to use four attaching positions, one at each corner of the frame.



4085X

Functions

This appendix describes the functions of the Power Control Module (PCM) circuit and the safety operation of the Emergency Machine OFF (EMO) and Power OFF push–button switches.

These push-button switches are appropriately labeled with indicating lights and are located in the front panel of the PCM. The ON and OFF switches have flip-open safety covers, while the EMO push button is a large red mushroom-type switch 1.25 inches in diameter.

POWER ON

Power is available to the prober system and subsystems whenever the system Power ON push button is activated, and is indicated by the amber light on the button. For safety reasons, simultaneous pressing the EMO or the OFF push button *and* the Power ON push button will *not* start the prober system or its subsystems.

POWER OFF

The Power OFF function, when activated, removes all power from the prober system.

The OFF function only removes power from the prober system and does not de-energize other interfacing equipment such as a tester. Repeating the OFF function will *not* re-start the prober.

EMERGENCY MACHINE OFF (EMO)

The EMO function, when activated, removes all power from the prober system (including subsystems and other interfacing systems such as the tester), and places the system in a de-energized, safe condition, with one exception; the EMO control circuit (24VDC) can only be de-energized by turning the main circuit breaker off, located on the back of the Power Supply Module/Power Distribution System (PSM/PDS).

The EMO function, therefore, overrides all power control functions except the main circuit breaker. Continual pressing of the EMO push button will *not* re-start the system or any subsystem.

4085X

System Description

The AC power in the 4085X is controlled by the PCM circuitry. The PCM integrates the functions of power ON, OFF, and EMO.

The Power Control System operates from a 24VDC power supply for safety purposes. The primary power disconnect is by means of a large circuit breaker on the Power Supply Module (PSM).

The ON condition of the circuit breaker is indicated by a lamp on the PSM. The OFF condition of the circuit breaker also removes power from the Power Control System (+24VDC).

The main power ON is indicated by a white lamp on the front panel of the PCM and indicates that the +24VDC control voltage is available and that the main circuit breaker is on (PSM). An amber light located in the ON push button indicates that system power is on.

Simplified System Diagram

A simplified schematic diagram is shown in *Figure A*-2.

The main circuit breaker is turned on as indicated by the lamp next to the circuit breaker and the lamp on the front panel of the PCM. Therefore, point A has +24VDC. Since the external EMO jumper exists and the EMO and OFF push button are normally closed (NC), point B also has +24VDC.

If the ON push button is pressed, +24VDC will be seen at the relay coil, point C. This +24VDC will operate the relay which closes the relay contacts. The closing of the relay contacts connects points **B** and **C**.

If the ON push button is now released, the relay stays energized through its own contact. This is called *latching relay circuit*. Note that the other relay contact applies AC power to the system power supplies.



FIGURE A – 2: POWER CONTROL SYSTEM SIMPLIFIED DIAGRAM



The current path is:

From the +24VDC Power Supply Through the External EMO (Jumper) Through the EMO push button Through the "OFF" push button Through the relay contacts Through the relay coil Back to the power supply

If anything interrupts the current path, the relay coil will be de-energized and therefore open the relay contacts. This can be accomplished by pressing the EMO or OFF push buttons or removing the External EMO jumper. The only way to reactivate the Power Control System is to press the ON push button again. Note that the ON button cannot override the OFF, EMO, or External EMO functions.

Detailed System Connections

The Power Control System connections are shown in *Figure A*-3.

The External EMO (jumper) is brought to a connector, J418, on the back of the Pneumatic Module. This allows the expansion of the EMO capacity; that is, an additional EMO button can be placed externally to the Electroglas probing system.

When no external EMO capability is required, the jumper connector is necessary, from J418, Pin 3 to J418, Pin 4.

Also note that the EMO push button is actually a 2-pole type. This second pole is wired to J418 at pin 1 and 2. This provides additional EMO capabilities.

The Power Control System provides for a remote relay control capability. This allows the ON, OFF, and EMO functions to be expanded to an assembly outside the Electroglas prober.

This could be accomplished by wiring a 24VDC coil between J419–6 and J419–7 (GND). The schematic indicates a relay (typical). There are actually multiple relays in which the coils are connected in parallel.



FIGURE A-3: POWER CONTROL SYSTEM CONNECTIONS



POWERING DOWN

The system displays the DOS prompt. You may complete the powering-down procedures by pressing the System Power OFF circuit breaker, located on front of the machine (see *Figure A*-6).



FIGURE A-6 POWER SWITCH LOCATIONS

After you have pressed the System Power OFF button, the Main Power button will always remained lighted unless the Power Supply circuit breaker (located at the back of the prober) is powered off. It is recommended that you keep the Power Supply powered on at all times and only power down by pressing the System Power OFF button. The facility circuit branch should have a rating of 10,000 AIC.

4085X

PRODUCT COMPLIANCE

The Electroglas 4085X Series wafer probers meet the SEMI S2 Design Guidelines and the following European CE Mark Requirements:

- Electromagnetic Compatibility (EMC) Directive (89/336/EEC)
- Machinery Directive (91/368/EEC)
- Low Voltage Directive (73/23/EEC)

Responsible offices:

France

Electroglas International, Inc. 13 Chemin Du Levant 01210 Ferney Voltaire France

Germany

Electroglas Gmbll Carl–Zeiss–Strasse 5 D–85748 Germany

United Kingdom

Electroglas International, Inc. Unit 44, West Colder Workspace Society Place West Calder West Lothian Scotland E1155 8EA



Customer Special – Safety

APPENDIX B PROCEDURES

This Appendix contains various procedures to be performed on the prober, including:

- Theta Alignment
- Z Drive Verification
- Manual Probe-to-Pad Optimization
- Partial Wafer Probing
- Setting First Die
- Returning to and using DOS on the prober



APPENDIX C KEYS AND SCREEN REFERENCE

This section gives a brief explanation of the following:

- Function keys
- Joystick keys
- Run Time Display items

This section is intended to be used as a reference section only; detailed information on parameters and functionality of the system does not appear here.

KEY	FUNCTION	DESCRIPTION
GROUP ONE	MENU KEYS	Display menus on monitor screen for selection of parameters and input of instructions.
SET PARM	Displays Set Parameter Menu	Enter numerical value for each parameter to be changed.
SET MODE	Displays Set Mode Menu	Select variables for each mode of operation to be changed.
SET OPTN	Displays Set Option Menu	Use numerical keys to input values and/or enable/disable optional features as appro- priate.
DIAG SET PARM F1	DISK RUN ID SET MODE SET OPTN F2 F3	ON LINESTOREDELELEARNPRINTRESET LAMPWAFER MAPFIRSTPROGFIND TARGAUTO ALIGNDIG VIDPROBE HDLRROW TOGGLEF4F5F6F7F8F9F10



KEY	FUNCTION	DESCRIPTION
GROUP TWO	ENTER VALUES AND SELECTIONS	Enter numerical values, line selections, and parameter variable selections.
0 9	Numerical keys – to input data and select lines.	Access menu; select line; enter value or select variable. Press <enter> to complete input and enter data into memory.</enter>
ENTER	Enter data or exit menus	Press after selection of lines and after input of value or variable. Press again to exit menus. Other functions are discussed in text.
CE	Clear present numerical input	Clears values, line, or parameter variable selection PRIOR to pressing the <enter> key.</enter>
	Backspace over numerical input	Backspaces over digits entered; write over digits, if desired.
	Reverse X travel during Autoprobe	Press <pause cont=""> key. An arrow by "PROBE" on the Run Time Display shows the direction of travel.</pause>
•	Decimal Point	Provides the decimal point for numerical values.
_	Numerical negative assignment	Generally used to assign negative values to the coordinates of the starting die point.
x	Enable XY Jog	Use with the Profiler Menu (see Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR), and with External I/O (Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE).
Υ	Yes	Press to replay "yes" to prompts for Yes/No answers to prompts.
		(continued)

KEY	FUNCTION	DESCRIPTION
GROUP THREE	STORING DIE POINTS IN MEMORY	Used to store First Die point and store and delete specific die points.
FIRST	Enter in memory First Die location	Used after First Die of wafer is positioned beneath the test probes. With appropriate options and probe mode, each new wafer is positioned at the same starting point.
STORE	Enter into memory single die points of microdie coordinates	Used after die is positioned beneath test probes with the Joystick or by interrupting the Autoprobe operation with the <pause cont=""> key. Press to store die point to memory.</pause>
DELE	Delete single die point from memory	Used after die is positioned beneath test probes. The beeper will sound once each time the <store> or <dele> key is pressed to store or delete a die position to confirm that some action was taken.</dele></store>
LEARN	LEARN Displays Learn Menu for input of die points and microdie sites. Enter die points as XY coordinates (and/or as rows). Enter numerical values for each coordinate.	
GET	CIPT CIPT	TATA LITO DIC RESET WAFER
PARM	MODE OPTN	FIRST PROG FIND AUTO DIG LAMP MAP
DIAG	DISK RUN ID	ON LINE STORE DELE LEARN PRINT PROBE ROW HDLR TOGGLE
F1	F2 F3	F4 F5 F6 F7 F8 F9 F10

Keys and Screen Reference

KEY	FUNCTION	DESCRIPTION
GROUP FOUR	AUTO ALIGN KEYS	Used with Automatic Alignment System (Vision Module).
FIND TARG	Select target pattern for pattern recognition	Press to position wafer beneath camera and display image. Use joystick to improve the pattern's position. Press <pause cont=""> to store pattern. Press <find targ=""> to restore stored pattern and repeat the process. (Other controls and keys are also used with this key.)</find></pause>
AUTO ALIGN	Initiates Automatic Alignment Sequence	Die patterns are viewed under camera and compared to patterns stored by the Find Target command. A series of patterns is sampled, and theta adjustments correct wafer-to-prober XY alignment. Wafer moves to First Die position. (Other controls and keys are also used with this key.)
DIG VID	Displays digitized video from Vision Module	Displays the area seen by the camera and digitized by the Vision Module. Toggles between the video window and Automatic Gain and Offset adjustment (AGO).
SET PARM	SET SET OPTN	FIRST PROG FIND AUTO ALIGN DIG UD RESET WAFER MAP
DIAG	DISK RUN ID	ON LINE STORE DELE LEARN PRINT PROBE HDLR ROW TOGGLE
F1	F2 F3	F4 F5 F6 F7 F8 F9 F10



GROUP SIX	MISCELLANEOU FUNCTION KEYS	Most are related to some external function.
DIAG	Diagnostics	Select a set of exercise functions; see Section 3, TUTORIALS.
DISK	Used for disk operations	Used, with other keys, to format and copy disks, store and load parameters, and access or leave the disk program.
RUN ID	Displays menu for LOG ID entry	Menu items are:1. Clear all log data3. Device type2. Current wafer number4. Lot number
ON LINE	Activates interface port – RS232 or GPIB (IEEE–488)	The interface permits external control of the prober by host computer. Each key activation alternates between On Line and Off Line. The status is given in the Run Time Display.
PROG	Produces Profiler Menu	For setting up parameters related to the Noncontact Edge Sensor. Details are given in Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.
SET PARM	SET SET OPTN	FIRST PROG FIND AUTO ALIGN DIG VID Z WAFER MAP
DIAG F1	DISK RUN ID F2 F3	ON LINESTOREDELELEARNPRINTPROBE HDLRROW TOGGLEF4F5F6F7F8F9F10

JOYSTICK KEYBOARD FUNCTIONS			
	Keys descri	bed as located, from left to right and top to bottom	Table updated May, 1996
VAC Man vacu alter "ON	ually switches uum to chuck nately "/"OFF"	Usually used in connection with manual loading/unloading of wafers. Vacuum is "OFF" during load to allow orientation of wafer flat. With wafer in place, vacuum is switched "ON." After probe, wafer returns to load area and vacuum is shut "OFF" to allow unloading. "ON/OFF" status is shown on the RUN TIME DISPLAY. NOTE: When the prober requires vacuum for a move and vacuum is "OFF," the vacuum is switched "ON" automatically.	
LOAD Retu "HO posi	irns chuck to ME" or load tion	Positions chuck for manual loading/unloading of wafers. Prober waits about two seconds to allow vacuum to bleed before chuck drops to 30 mils. If Material Handling is enabled, wafer on chuck is unloaded and a new wafer loaded.	
ALIGN SCAN posi for s	ates theta nment; itions wafer scan.	Moves chuck from present position to within probe area. Wafer is then advanced along X axis and theta-aligned. Although it can be activated from any position, "ALIGN SCAN" usually follows load operation. In any case, Vacuum Chuck Assemmust be at rest.	bly
INK ENBL Enal inke	ble/disable rs.	Status of system inkers is monitored on RUN TIME DISPLAY as ENB or DIS. The switchkey alternates between the two.	
LAMP Enal lamp	ble/disable o	Turns microscope and camera lamps "ON"/"OFF."	
AUTO PROBE Activ "AUT PRO	vates FOMATIC DBE" function	Normally, "AUTOPROBE" is part of a sequence and follows the theta alignment procedure. Probe operation starts from first die point. When key is pressed, prober executes pattern selected by operator from Set Mode Menu. After probe, chuck returns to load position.	
PAUSE /CONT appl	ny lications)	o Interrupts "AUTO PROBE" o Activates "ALIGN SCAN" o Stores Pattern Recognition Unit (PRU) reference for auto align.	
		(continued)	



JOYSTICK KEYBOARD FUNCTIONS (continued)		
Keys described as located, from left to right and top to bottom		
INK TEST TEST	Produces prompt "Turn which inker on? (1 to 4)".Select one. For example, test inker 4 by pressing the $< 4 >$ key to initiate a visible test. Cancel the request by pressing the key again, or by input outside the inker range of 1 to 4.	
TEST CYCLE Initiate probe test	Starts probe test, as indicated by the prompt "Start test" at the bottom of the screen. Upon completion, the bin code is displayed.	
Z Moves chuck to Z upper or lower position	Both "UP" and "DOWN" positions are determined by respective limits or by limits associated with the edge sensor or profiler. After the prober detects a Z slip, an attempt is made to correct the Z position maintained by the prober. The $< Z >$ key may be pressed after a Z slip; the chuck will be lowered to 200 mils.	
CAMR Camera enable/disable	Used as alternating switch with Auto Align is enabled. With camera enabled, monitor displays camera's field of view.	
	As of Software Revision DF, when the $<$ CAMR $>$ key is pressed, the Display	
	Control Module (DCM) software displays either the Camera or the High	
	present forcer location and the presence of the Video Blaster Board.	
	This ProberVision software will make a check to see if the wafer is under the	
	probe tip when the operator presses the < CAMR > key.	
	If the wafer is under the probe tip area, the DCM software displays the HF microscope image. Otherwise, it displays the Camera image.	
	To support this feature, the following DCM subsystem and PVS subsystem are needed at or above the specified revision level:	
	DCM (RTM) PN 250450-001.AE PVS PN 249799-X2X.DF	

RUN TIME DISPLAY – EXPLANATION		
DISPLAY ITEM	EXPLANATION	
(CURRENT TIME)	In hours, minutes, and seconds, based on a 24-hour system. The date appears at the end of the line.	
POS X Y Z (POSITION XYZ)	The X and Y elements identify the current die coordinates with respect to the preset die point. Depending on travel direction, the X coordinate increases or decreases as it advances along the X axis. The Y coordinate changes as it advances along the Y axis. The Z element shows the status of chuck UP / DOWN travel and the Z height in mils.	
WAFER	Current chuck vacuum status; ON indicates a properly mounted wafer, OFF an improperly mounted or absent wafer. Status is determined by the vacuum system, and also refers to the status of the vacuum switch itself. The status indication may be ignored when probing partial wafers by Material Handling and enabling IGNORE VAC (Set Mode/Miscellaneous Options Menus).	
Z MODE (Z TRAVEL MODE)	Defines which device will establish the limits of Z travel during probing. The three modes possible are:	
	 LIMITS – Use Z Upper and Lower Limits entered in the Set Parameter Menu. (No clearance or overtravel.) 	
	 EDGE SENSE – Uses the edge sensor contact point and adds overtravel of clearance, depending on the direction of movement. 	
	o PROFILE – Uses an operator-determined Z height (the point at which the wafer first makes contact with the probes) as its center of travel. The probing height is modified mathematically to reflect surface variations. Overtravel and clearance are used.	
CHUCK VAC (CHUCK VACUUM)	On / Off status as triggered by the <vac> function key (Joystick Keyboard). A vacuum failure shows Off.</vac>	
PROBE	EDGE, MTRX, CIR, LEARN, ROW, XTRN, PTIAL, and OFF. The automatic probe pattern, as entered through the Set Mode Menu. In addition, the arrow indicates the current direction of prober travel along the X axis. (The arrow is not active in the LEARN, ROW, or XTERN modes.)	
(JOYSTICK MODE)	Joystick modes are Jog, Index, and Scan, selected by rotating the Joystick.	
(PROBER STATUS)	One of seven possible status messages will appear: ALIGN, STOREREF, PROBE, AUTOPRB, ABORTED, BUSY, IDLE. The first four can also be combined with <pause cont="">; the reverse image PAUSE will then appear beside the Joystick mode.</pause>	
ID=	Wafer identification.	
	(continued)	



R	UN TIME DISPLAY – EXPLANATION (continued)
(SOFTWARE IDENTIFICATION)	The software revision number and part number appear in the center of the top line.
(UNIT OF MEASURE)	The Measurement System (ENGLISH or METRIC) currently active for the instrument. Shown as MIL or MM.
DIE X Y (DIE SIZE)	X and Y dimensions, as entered in Line 01 of the Set Parameter Menu, are shown in 7-character floating-point numbers.
INKER	ENBL / DIS status of the Inkers, as triggered by $<$ INK ENBL $>$ key (Joystick Keyboard).
DIA (WAFER DIAMETER)	The value entered for Line 04, Set Parameter Menu, always given in millimeters.
SECS (STATUS)	The status of SECS (Semiconductor Equipment Communication Standards) communication.
X I/O (INTERFACE STATUS)	Status (ONLINE / OFFLINE) of the interface port, triggered by the $\langle ON LINE \rangle$ key $\langle F4 \rangle$.
WAFER #	The number of the wafer currently being probed. The number for the initial wafer is set by the operator and is automatically incremented for each subsequent wafer.
GOOD DIE BAD DIE	Counters used to indicate the total number of good/bad die probed up to and including the current die position. The total is reset to zero with the <run id=""> key or the start of a new wafer. The judgement (GOOD or BAD) comes from the Preset Inker Assignment (Assign Logical Ink Code Menu). When multi-die returns both good and bad bincodes from a single test, both counters will be updated.</run>
UGLY DIE	This line displays the ugly die count and is an accumulated total in the same manner as the good and bad counts. If the cassette log is reset, all three counts resets to 0. The ugly die count is displayed independently of the enabling of the ugly die function.
SPECIAL DISPLA	Y:
MAP BIN CODE	When Wafer Mapping is enabled and the prober is in a PAUSE state, the last reported bin code for the current die under the probes will be reported at the bottom of the display.
TEST RESULT	This can be used to randomly re-test die to compare results with previous values and probing/test verification. This feature is explained in Section 10 (WAFER MAPPING AND SECS).
OTHER DISPLAYS, MESS FUNCTIONS AND PROBLI	AGES, AND PROMPTS APPEAR IN CONNECTION WITH VARIOUS EMS. THEY ARE EXPLAINED ELSEWHERE IN THE MANUAL.

THETA ALIGNMENT

The Theta Alignment Procedure is used to align the wafer prior to the probe operation. Two of the more common alignment procedures are given here.

Wafer reference is aligned with respect to the X axis.

	THETA ALIGNMENT PROCEDURE #1
1.	Set the joystick to Jog. The mode status is shown on the Run Time Display.
2.	Press the <align scan=""> key to position the left side of the wafer at probe tip center.</align>
3.	Using the joystick and microscope, position the wafer so that the horizontal microscope cross hair lines up with a street along the X axis. It is important to use the exact edge of the street.
4.	Press the <pause cont=""> key. The wafer is moved so that its right side is now at probe tip center. Observe the reference as the wafer advances.</pause>
5.	Using the joystick, align the same street edge with the microscope crosshair.
6.	Press the <pause cont=""> key. The chuck will rotate slightly and immediately start to scan back and forth in the X axis, allowing visual confirmation of alignment. Use the joystick during the scan to bring the street edge adjacent to the crosshair so that alignment accuracy can be visually judged.</pause>
7.	Using the microscope, observe the alignment of the crosshair and street edge. The two should be aligned as the wafer scan progresses. If not, either repeat the procedure or use the theta control knob to complete the adjustment. Press the <pause cont=""> key to stop the scan.</pause>

(continued)

THETA ALIGNMENT (continued)

THETA ALIGNMENT PROCEDURE #2		
1.	Set the joystick to Jog. The mode status is shown on the Run Time Display.	
2.	Press the <align scan=""> key to position the left side of the wafer at probe tip center.</align>	
3.	Using the joystick and microscope, position the wafer so that the horizontal microscope cross hair lines up with a street along the X axis. It is important to choose the exact edge of the street.	
4.	Press the <pause cont=""> key twice. The scan begins immediately, back and forth across the wafer.</pause>	
5.	Observe the crosshair and reference as the scan progresses. If the two are not aligned, use the theta control knob to adjust. Remember, the theta control is limited to a total travel of $+/-$ 10 degrees. Press the <pause cont=""> key to stop the scan.</pause>	



Z DRIVE VERIFICATION PROCEDURES

ELECTRICAL ZERO PROCEDURE		
1.	Enter parameter values of 200 mils for Z Lower Limit and 400 mils for Z Upper Limit.	
2.	Manipulate forcer to convenient work location.	
3.	Blank and reset forcer.	
4.	Remove indicator and position the dial indicator over a flat portion of the chucktop surface and set the dial to zero.	
5.	Turn on the chuck vacuum.	
6.	Press <prog> to access the Profiler Menu.</prog>	
7.	Press the $\langle Z \rangle$ key to enable Z jog.	
8.	Use the joystick to raise the chuck to $Z=175$.	
9.	Use a straightedge to see if the pins protrude above the chuck surface. Jog the Z stage upward one (1) step at a time until the last pin is flush with the surface. The Z value on the screen should be between 175 and 185.	
10.	If necessary, locate shutter and set screw, and make adjustment. Clockwise set screw rotation increases separation.	
11.	If adjusted, confirm each adjustment (step 10) by blanking and resetting the forcer and repeating the procedure.	

Z DRIVE VERIFICATION PROCEDURES (continued)

PROBE Z LIMITS PROCEDURE

- 1. Enter Set Option Menu and disable NCES (Profiler).
- 2. Reset Z drive to Electrical Zero by blanking and resetting the forcer.
- 3. Confirm parameters of 200 mils Lower Limit and 400 mils Upper Limit.
- 4. Place chuck vacuum in on position by pressing <VAC> key.
- 5. Position dial indicator over chucktop and reset dial to zero.
- 6. Press <Z> key to drive chuck to Z Upper Limit.
- 7. Read dial indicator to determine Z Upper Limit. A reading of .400" +/- .001" is acceptable.
- 8. Press <Z> key to drive chuck to Z Lower Limit.
- 9. Read dial indicator to determine Z Lower Limit. A reading of .200" +/- .001" is acceptable.

CHUCK LEVELING PROCEDURE

- 1. Use forcer release button to reset Z drive to Electrical Zero.
- 2. Place chuck vacuum in On position.
- 3. Press <Z> key to advance chucktop to Z Upper Limit.
- 4. Position indicator probe tip near one of the three vacuum pin clearance holes and set indicator dial to zero.
- 5. Measure an area near each of the remaining two vacuum pin holes. The three points must fall within a total indicator reading of .0005" to be acceptable.
- 6. If necessary, locate Z drive mounting screws and adjust high points back toward low.
- 7. Confirm each adjustment and repeat level measurement as needed.

MANUAL PROBE-TO-PAD OPTIMIZATION		
Following is the recommended procedure for manual probe-to-pad optimization after installing a new probe card.		
1.	Auto Align a wafer.	
2.	Train PMI pads. (If not using all the pads, at least use an equal number of pads at four corners of the die to get better pad position distribution).	
3.	Run Test Start to probe one die which is inside of the camera view area $-$ that is, one the right side of the wafer.	
4.	Set the Probe mark Specifications Results Display Form to Diag to see the PMI summary results on the following PMI inspection. (The PMI results, including distances to guard bands in four directions, are collected for any PMI run; the summary results are displayed when the Result Display Format is either Max or Diag.)	
5.	Perform a manual Probe Mark Inspection to display the PMI summary result.	
6.	Press <camr> to see the PMI report on the monitor.</camr>	
7.	Study the PMI report. If Distance to Left Guard Band, Distance to Right Guard Band, Distance to Top Guard Band and Distance to Bottom Guard Band is small, there is no need to adjust the probe card. Skip to Step 10.	
8.	Adjust the probe card position based on the information from Step 7.	
9.	Set the PMI Specification Result Display Format to None in order to avoid a PMI Summary Result Display after each pad. Repeat from Step 3.	
10.	Press the <learn> key to enter all the probed die positions into Skip list to avoid double probing.</learn>	
11.	Press <auto probe=""> to start probing the rest of the dies.</auto>	
12.	Edit the Skip list to delete the dies used for this run. Resume Autoprobing.	


Probing of Partial Wafers

Partial wafers can only be loaded on the chuck manually. If the portion is large enough and can be positioned on the chuck so that the camera can view the remnant, alignment can be done by using Auto Align. Otherwise, the partial wafer needs to be aligned manually with align scan.

This mode causes profiling to be performed on a row-by-row basis. In order to find the first and last complete die of each row, the prober indexes in die steps at the corner of dies (in the streets) along the edge of the wafer. During this process, the last wafer position gets stored in a *partial row list*. Profiling is completed when the row with the First Die is reached after circumnavigating the wafer's perimeter. The wafer can be placed anywhere on the chuck, even offset from the chuck's center, as long as it can be held accurately by vacuum.

However, there are limitations. Profiling may not work if the wafer is warped by more than 3 mils along the edge. Any position not reached is assumed to be outside of the wafer; this may result in an unprobed area of the wafer. In addition, neither Wafer Mapping nor SECS can be used if the probe mode is set to Partial.



SETTING FIRST DIE

- 1. Use the joystick to locate the First Die under the probe array and the <Z> key to check for pad alignment.
- 2. Press <FIRST> to set the First Die position.
- 3. The prober beeps and the screen displays the message: FIRST DIE SET.
- 4. After First Die has been set, each new wafer will be positioned at the same starting point.

DOS FUNCTIONS

RETURNING TO DOS FROM RTM

- 1. Press and hold $\langle ALT \rangle$ and press $\langle X \rangle$.
- 2. A prompt displays, EXIT TO DOS?
- 3. Enter <Y> then <ENTER> for Yes, <N> then <ENTER> for No.

PERFORM DOS FUNCTIONS FROM PROBER

- 1. Place an MS–DOS system disk in the A drive.
- 2. Reboot the Display Control Module press and hold <CTL> then press and hold <ALT>, then press .
- 3. After the screen displays A>, perform the desired DOS operations.
- 4. When done, remove the DOS system disk from the A drive and reboot the Display Control Module (step 2).



APPENDIX C KEYS AND SCREEN REFERENCE

This section gives a brief explanation of the following:

- Function keys
- Joystick keys
- Run Time Display items

This section is intended to be used as a reference section only; detailed information on parameters and functionality of the system does not appear here.

KEY	FUNCTION	DESCRIPTION			
GROUP ONE	MENU KEYS	Display menus on monitor screen for selection of parameters and input of instructions.			
SET PARM	Displays Set Parameter Menu	Enter numerical value for each parameter to be changed.			
SET MODE	Displays Set Mode Menu	Select variables for each mode of operation to be changed.			
SET OPTN	Displays Set Option Menu	Use numerical keys to input values and/or enable/disable optional features as appro- priate.			
DIAG SET PARM F1	DISK RUN ID SET MODE SET OPTN F2 F3	ON LINESTOREDELELEARNPRINTRESET LAMPWAFER MAPFIRSTPROGFIND TARGAUTO ALIGNDIG VIDPROBE HDLRROW TOGGLEF4F5F6F7F8F9F10			



KEY	KEY FUNCTION DESCRIPTION	
GROUP TWO	ENTER VALUES AND SELECTIONS	Enter numerical values, line selections, and parameter variable selections.
0 9	Numerical keys – to input data and select lines.	Access menu; select line; enter value or select variable. Press <enter> to complete input and enter data into memory.</enter>
ENTER	Enter data or exit menus	Press after selection of lines and after input of value or variable. Press again to exit menus. Other functions are discussed in text.
CE	Clear present numerical input	Clears values, line, or parameter variable selection PRIOR to pressing the <enter> key.</enter>
	Backspace over numerical input	Backspaces over digits entered; write over digits, if desired.
	Reverse X travel during Autoprobe	Press <pause cont=""> key. An arrow by "PROBE" on the Run Time Display shows the direction of travel.</pause>
•	Decimal Point	Provides the decimal point for numerical values.
_	Numerical negative assignment	Generally used to assign negative values to the coordinates of the starting die point.
x	Enable XY Jog	Use with the Profiler Menu (see Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR), and with External I/O (Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE).
Υ	Yes	Press to replay "yes" to prompts for Yes/No answers to prompts.
		(continued)

KEY	FUNCTION	DESCRIPTION		
GROUP THREE	STORING DIE POINTS IN MEMORY	Used to store First Die point and store and delete specific die points.		
FIRST	Enter in memory First Die location	Used after First Die of wafer is positioned beneath the test probes. With appropriate options and probe mode, each new wafer is positioned at the same starting point.		
STORE	Enter into memory single die points of microdie coordinates	Used after die is positioned beneath test probes with the Joystick or by interrupting the Autoprobe operation with the <pause cont=""> key. Press to store die point to memory.</pause>		
DELE	Delete single die point from memory	Used after die is positioned beneath test probes. The beeper will sound once each time the <store> or <dele> key is pressed to store or delete a die position to confirm that some action was taken.</dele></store>		
LEARN	Displays Learn Menu for input of die points and microdie sites.	Enter die points as XY coordinates (and/or as rows). Enter numerical values for each coordinate.		
GET	CIPT CIPT	TATA LITO DIC RESET WAFER		
PARM	MODE OPTN	FIRST PROG FIND AUTO DIG LAMP MAP		
DIAG	DISK RUN ID	ON LINE STORE DELE LEARN PRINT PROBE ROW HDLR TOGGLE		
F1	F2 F3	F4 F5 F6 F7 F8 F9 F10		

Keys and Screen Reference

KEY	FUNCTION	DESCRIPTION		
GROUP FOUR	AUTO ALIGN KEYS	Used with Automatic Alignment System (Vision Module).		
FIND TARG	Select target pattern for pattern recognition	Press to position wafer beneath camera and display image. Use joystick to improve the pattern's position. Press <pause cont=""> to store pattern. Press <find targ=""> to restore stored pattern and repeat the process. (Other controls and keys are also used with this key.)</find></pause>		
AUTO ALIGN	Initiates Automatic Alignment Sequence	Die patterns are viewed under camera and compared to patterns stored by the Find Target command. A series of patterns is sampled, and theta adjustments correct wafer-to-prober XY alignment. Wafer moves to First Die position. (Other controls and keys are also used with this key.)		
DIG VID	Displays digitized video from Vision Module	Displays the area seen by the camera and digitized by the Vision Module. Toggles between the video window and Automatic Gain and Offset adjustment (AGO).		
SET PARM	SET SET OPTN	FIRST PROG FIND AUTO ALIGN DIG UD RESET WAFER MAP		
DIAG	DISK RUN ID	ON LINE STORE DELE LEARN PRINT PROBE HDLR ROW TOGGLE		
F1	F2 F3	F4 F5 F6 F7 F8 F9 F10		



GROUP SIX	MISCELLANEOU FUNCTION KEYS	Most are related to some external function.			
DIAG	Diagnostics	Select a set of exercise functions; see Section 3, TUTORIALS.			
DISK	Used for disk operations	Used, with other keys, to format and copy disks, store and load parameters, and access or leave the disk program.			
RUN ID	Displays menu for LOG ID entry	Displays menu forMenu items are:1. Clear all log data3. Device typeLOG ID entry2. Current wafer number4. Lot number			
ON LINE	Activates interface port – RS232 or GPIB (IEEE–488)	The interface permits external control of the prober by host computer. Each key activation alternates between On Line and Off Line. The status is given in the Run Time Display.			
PROG	Produces Profiler Menu	For setting up parameters related to the Noncontact Edge Sensor. Details are given in Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.			
SET PARM	SET SET OPTN	FIRST PROG FIND AUTO ALIGN DIG VID Z WAFER MAP			
DIAG F1	DISK RUN ID F2 F3	ON LINESTOREDELELEARNPRINTPROBE HDLRROW TOGGLEF4F5F6F7F8F9F10			

JOYSTICK KEYBOARD FUNCTIONS				
	Keys descri	bed as located, from left to right and top to bottom	Table updated May, 1996	
VAC Man vacu alter "ON	ually switches uum to chuck nately "/"OFF"	Usually used in connection with manual loading/unloading of wafers. Vacuum is "OFF" during load to allow orientation of wafer flat. With wafer in place, vacuum is switched "ON." After probe, wafer returns to load area and vacuum is shut "OFF" to allow unloading. "ON/OFF" status is shown on the RUN TIME DISPLAY. NOTE: When the prober requires vacuum for a move and vacuum is "OFF," the vacuum is switched "ON" automatically.		
LOAD Retu "HO posi	irns chuck to ME" or load tion	Positions chuck for manual loading/unloading of wafers. Prober waits about two seconds to allow vacuum to bleed before chuck drops to 30 mils. If Material Handling is enabled, wafer on chuck is unloaded and a new wafer loaded.		
ALIGN SCAN posi for s	ates theta nment; itions wafer scan.	Moves chuck from present position to within probe area. Wafer is then advanced along X axis and theta-aligned. Although it can be activated from any position, "ALIGN SCAN" usually follows load operation. In any case, Vacuum Chuck Assemmust be at rest.	bly	
INK ENBL Enal inke	ble/disable rs.	Status of system inkers is monitored on RUN TIME DISPLAY as ENB or DIS. The switchkey alternates between the two.		
LAMP Enal lamp	ble/disable o	Turns microscope and camera lamps "ON"/"OFF."		
AUTO PROBE Activ "AUT PRO	vates FOMATIC DBE" function	Normally, "AUTOPROBE" is part of a sequence and follows the theta alignment procedure. Probe operation starts from first die point. When key is pressed, prober executes pattern selected by operator from Set Mode Menu. After probe, chuck returns to load position.		
PAUSE /CONT appl	ny lications)	o Interrupts "AUTO PROBE" o Activates "ALIGN SCAN" o Stores Pattern Recognition Unit (PRU) reference for auto align.		
		(continued)		



JOYST	JOYSTICK KEYBOARD FUNCTIONS (continued)					
Keys described as located, from left to right and top to bottom						
INK TESTTest designated inkersProduces prompt "Turn which inker on? (1 to 4)".Select one. For example, test inker 4 by pressing the < 4 > key to initiate a visible test. Cancel the request by pressing the key again, or by input outside the inker range of 1 to 4.						
TEST CYCLE Initiate probe test	Starts probe test, as indicated by the prompt "Start test" at the bottom of the screen. Upon completion, the bin code is displayed.					
Z Moves chuck to Z upper or lower position	Both "UP" and "DOWN" positions are determined by respective limits or by limits associated with the edge sensor or profiler. After the prober detects a Z slip, an attempt is made to correct the Z position maintained by the prober. The $< Z >$ key may be pressed after a Z slip; the chuck will be lowered to 200 mils.					
CAMR Camera enable/disable	Used as alternating switch with Auto Align is enabled. With camera enabled, monitor displays camera's field of view.					
As of Software Revision DF, when the < CAMR > key is pressed, the Display						
Control Module (DCM) software displays either the Camera or the High						
	present forcer location and the presence of the Video Blaster Board.					
	This ProberVision software will make a check to see if the wafer is under the					
probe tip when the operator presses the $< CAMR > key.$						
	If the wafer is under the probe tip area, the DCM software displays the HF microscope image. Otherwise, it displays the Camera image.					
	To support this feature, the following DCM subsystem and PVS subsystem are needed at or above the specified revision level:					
	DCM (RTM) PN 250450-001.AE PVS PN 249799-X2X.DF					

	RUN TIME DISPLAY – EXPLANATION
DISPLAY ITEM	EXPLANATION
(CURRENT TIME)	In hours, minutes, and seconds, based on a 24-hour system. The date appears at the end of the line.
POS X Y Z (POSITION XYZ)	The X and Y elements identify the current die coordinates with respect to the preset die point. Depending on travel direction, the X coordinate increases or decreases as it advances along the X axis. The Y coordinate changes as it advances along the Y axis. The Z element shows the status of chuck UP / DOWN travel and the Z height in mils.
WAFER	Current chuck vacuum status; ON indicates a properly mounted wafer, OFF an improperly mounted or absent wafer. Status is determined by the vacuum sys- tem, and also refers to the status of the vacuum switch itself. The status indica- tion may be ignored when probing partial wafers by Material Handling and enab- ling IGNORE VAC (Set Mode/Miscellaneous Options Menus).
Z MODE (Z TRAVEL MODE)	Defines which device will establish the limits of Z travel during probing. The three modes possible are:
	 LIMITS – Use Z Upper and Lower Limits entered in the Set Parameter Menu. (No clearance or overtravel.)
	 EDGE SENSE – Uses the edge sensor contact point and adds overtravel of clearance, depending on the direction of movement.
	o PROFILE – Uses an operator-determined Z height (the point at which the wafer first makes contact with the probes) as its center of travel. The probing height is modified mathematically to reflect surface variations. Overtravel and clearance are used.
CHUCK VAC (CHUCK VACUUM)	On / Off status as triggered by the <vac> function key (Joystick Keyboard). A vacuum failure shows Off.</vac>
PROBE	EDGE, MTRX, CIR, LEARN, ROW, XTRN, PTIAL, and OFF. The automatic probe pattern, as entered through the Set Mode Menu. In addition, the arrow indicates the current direction of prober travel along the X axis. (The arrow is not active in the LEARN, ROW, or XTERN modes.)
(JOYSTICK MODE)	Joystick modes are Jog, Index, and Scan, selected by rotating the Joystick.
(PROBER STATUS)	One of seven possible status messages will appear: ALIGN, STOREREF, PROBE, AUTOPRB, ABORTED, BUSY, IDLE. The first four can also be combined with <pause cont="">; the reverse image PAUSE will then appear beside the Joystick mode.</pause>
ID=	Wafer identification.
	(continued)



RUN TIME DISPLAY – EXPLANATION (continued)				
(SOFTWARE IDENTIFICATION)	The software revision number and part number appear in the center of the top line.			
(UNIT OF MEASURE)	The Measurement System (ENGLISH or METRIC) currently active for the instrument. Shown as MIL or MM.			
DIE X Y (DIE SIZE)	X and Y dimensions, as entered in Line 01 of the Set Parameter Menu, are shown in 7-character floating-point numbers.			
INKER	ENBL / DIS status of the Inkers, as triggered by $<$ INK ENBL $>$ key (Joystick Keyboard).			
DIA (WAFER DIAMETER)	The value entered for Line 04, Set Parameter Menu, always given in millimeters.			
SECS (STATUS)	The status of SECS (Semiconductor Equipment Communication Standards) communication.			
X I/O (INTERFACE STATUS)	Status (ONLINE / OFFLINE) of the interface port, triggered by the $\langle ON LINE \rangle$ key $\langle F4 \rangle$.			
WAFER #	The number of the wafer currently being probed. The number for the initial wafer is set by the operator and is automatically incremented for each subsequent wafer.			
GOOD DIE BAD DIE	Counters used to indicate the total number of good/bad die probed up to and including the current die position. The total is reset to zero with the <run id=""> key or the start of a new wafer. The judgement (GOOD or BAD) comes from the Preset Inker Assignment (Assign Logical Ink Code Menu). When multi-die returns both good and bad bincodes from a single test, both counters will be updated.</run>			
UGLY DIE	This line displays the ugly die count and is an accumulated total in the same manner as the good and bad counts. If the cassette log is reset, all three counts resets to 0. The ugly die count is displayed independently of the enabling of the ugly die function.			
SPECIAL DISPLA	Y:			
MAP BIN CODE	When Wafer Mapping is enabled and the prober is in a PAUSE state, the last reported bin code for the current die under the probes will be reported at the bottom of the display.			
TEST RESULT	This can be used to randomly re-test die to compare results with previous values and probing/test verification. This feature is explained in Section 10 (WAFER MAPPING AND SECS).			
OTHER DISPLAYS, MESSAGES, AND PROMPTS APPEAR IN CONNECTION WITH VARIOUS FUNCTIONS AND PROBLEMS. THEY ARE EXPLAINED ELSEWHERE IN THE MANUAL.				

APPENDIX D ERROR MESSAGES

Error messages are listed below in numerical order, by External I/O code. Following this list, major messages are listed again in alphabetical order with cause and recovery instructions and/or source information. Messages listed in italics are self—explanatory or for special applications and are not included in the alphabetical list. Parenthesis are for clarification and enclose words or portions of words which do not actually appear on the screen.

ERROR MESSAGES LISTING BY EXTERNAL I/O CODE NUMBER

- Triggers audible alarm.
- ✓ May or may not trigger audible alarm.

★ Triggers External I/O alarm (if Alarm Messages is enabled on the Enhanced External I/O Menu, Line 09).

ERROR CODE AND MESSAGE

- 0 NO ERROR
- 1 THETA SENSOR NOT FOUND. CONTINUE?
- 2 Z SENSOR NOT FOUND. CONTINUE?
- 3 🖌 VAC(UUM) OFF
- 4 LEARN LIST FULL
- 5 NOT IN LEARN LIST
- 6 WRONG PRU PATTERN TYPE
- 7 WRONG!
- 8 $\bigcirc \star$ NO EDGE SENSE CONTACT
- 9 **○★** EDGE DIE ROW LIST FULL
- 10 **○★** (OUTPUT) CASSETTE FULL
- 11 **○★** (INPUT) CASSETTE EMPTY
- 12 $\bigcirc \star$ WAFER XFER ERROR
- 13 (AUTO ALIGN) REF STORED, Q=
- 14 REF(ERENCE) NOT STORED
- 15 ★ ALIGN FAIL
- 16 ALIGN COMPLETE
- 17 **★** NO WAFER
- 18 $\bigcirc \star$ (EDGE) CONTACT AT Z DOWN
- 19 ✓★ PREALIGN FAIL
- 20 X-Y MOTOR BLANK
- 21 $\bigcirc \star$ RECEIVER ERROR
- 22 $\bigcirc \star$ SENDER ERROR
- 23 \checkmark DIE SIZE < 10 (MILS)
- 24 Q★ REPROBE LAST GOOD DIE-FAILED
- 25 $\bigcirc \star$ NO GOOD DIES (TO RE-TEST)

ERROR CODE AND MESSAGE

26

- \star ZOOM LENS MALFUNCTION
- 27 RUNTIME ERROR
- 28 NO SUCH EXTERNAL I/O COMMAND
- 29 ⊮★ PROFILING FAIL
- 30 FIRST DIE NOT SET
- 31 X-Y MOTION CONTROL FAILURE
- 32 🛩 WAFER NOT PROFILED
- 33 Q Z OUT OF RANGE
- 34 🖌 START OUT OF RANGE
- 35 EXTERNAL I/O (ERROR)
- 36 **○★** (PROFILER) SENSOR NOT UP
- 37 $\bigcirc \star Z SLIP$
- 38 X-Y OUT OF PLATEN
- 39 OPTION NOT INSTALLED
- 40 **//** PRINTER NOT AVAILABLE
- 41 LEARN LIST EMPTY
- 42 ROW LIST EMPTY
- 43 ROW LIST FULL
- 44 $\bigcirc \star$ WAFER LOAD ABORT
- 45 **○★** LOT-NUMB CONFLICT
- 46 $\checkmark \star$ ID READER FAIL
- 47 X-Y OVERHEATED
- 48 SENSOR POSITION SET
- 49 **○★** FIND CENTER FAIL
- 50 🖌 NO WAFER ON CHUCK

ERROR MESSAGES BY EXTERNAL I/O CODE NUMBER (continued)

ERROR CODE AND MESSAGE			ERROR CODE AND MESSAGE			
51	0	Z OUT OF LIMIT	98		HANDLER ERROR RECOV IN PROGRESS	
52	0	Z POSITION LOST	99		HANDLER DIAGNOSTICS IN PROGRESS	
53	\sim	PRU COMMUNICATION FAILURE	100		HANDLER IN SELF-TEST MODE	
54	*	SENSOR TOO LOW				
55		Z SLIP	101		SYSTEM I/O BOARD NOT WORKING	
56		WAFER NOT ALIGNED	102		X SUBPROCESSOR NOT WORKING	
57	0×	WAFER MAP MEMORY FULL	103		ARM PROCESSOR NOT WORKING	
58		NOT SUPPORTED IN THIS SOFTWARE	104		PREALIGN PROCESSOR NOT WORKING	
59	⊬★	NOT ENOUGH MEMORY	105		WAFER ID SUBSYSTEM NOT WORKING	
60		NOT IN THIS I/O PROTOCOL	106		WAITING FOR HANDLER TO COMPLETE	
61	_	HEAP PROBLEM	107	0	ALL WAFERS PROCESSED	
62	0	MAPPING MEMORY PROBLEM	108	_	TIMEOUT WAITING FOR HANDLER	
63	0×	ALL MAPPING MEMORY USED UP	109	0	UNEXPECTED MH COMM ERROR CODE	
64		TOTAL MAP HAS BEEN ERASED	110		HANDLER BUSY WITH PRIOR COMMAND	
65	$\mathbf{O} \star$	SENSOR NOT SEATED CORRECTLY	111		HANDLER INIT IN PROGRESS	
66		SECS I/O (PROBLEM) (see SECS list at end)	112		SOURCE IS UNAVAILABLE	
67		NOT USING FRACTIONAL PRU DATA	113		SOURCE & DEST(INATION) ARE UNAVAILABLE	
68		TESTER BUSY	114		DESTINATION IS UNAVAILABLE	
69		TESTER RUNNING DIAGNOSTICS	115		DEVICE/SLOT NOT VALID	
70	*	TESTER DOWN	116		EXTERNAL I/O PARAMETER ERROR	
71		HOT CHUCK PROBLEM	117		HANDLER ARM NOT IN POSITION	
72		HOT CHUCK IS AT X.XX	118		WAFER LOST	
73	*	CHUCK TEMP OFF LIMIT	119	∕∕★	EMERGENCY HANDLER STOP	
74	0*	DOWN LOAD PROBLEM	120		X OR Y OUT OF LOAD TOLERANCE	
75		SYSTEM IS IN AUTOMATIC MODE	121	*	WAFER MAP SOURCE DEV NOT SET	
76		ILLEGAL SITE NUMBER	122	*	WAFER MAP DESTINATION NOT SET	
77	O*	GENERIC – (see DISK list at end)	123		FEATURE NOT SUPPORTED BY HANDLER	
78	○ ★	MAP NOT IN MEMORY	124	*	TIME EXCEEDED INKER	
79	0	WRONG PROBE MODE	125	$\mathbf{O}\star$	PROBE STOPPED DUE TO POOR YIELD	
80		NO MAP IN MEMORY	126		(RESERVED)	
81	*	OLD MAP NOT SAVED	127		(RESERVED)	
82	0	SECS NOT ENABLED	128		OPTION NOT ENABLED	
83		COUNTENCEEDED NIKED	129		DIE OUTSIDE OF WAFER DIAMETER	
84 05	Ú×	ODEDATOD ADODT OF TESTED S(ELE) TEST	130		ADE ALL PROPES WITHIN PAD?	
05	\cap	DECEIVED DESTART EDOM MU	131		CENTED BDODES ON BAD, TRY ACAIN	
80 97		RECEIVED RESTART FROM MH	132		VILL DALISE AFTED TO OD DALISE	
8/	V	MH COMMUNICATION FAILURE	133		(RESERVED)	
00 80		MIT SELFTEST FAILURE	134	+	(RESERVED)	
09	1	LINADI E TO COMMUNICATE WITH MH	135	Ŷ	AUTOALICN NOT INSTALLED	
01	$\hat{\mathbf{O}}$	UNABLE TO SET OLICK LOADER REE	130	Ŷ	PROFILER NOT INSTALLED	
91 07		MH COMMUNICATION INTERRUPTION	132	÷	ID READER NOT INSTALLED	
92	9	MH WAFER TRANSFER PRORI EM	130	Ŷ	SECS PORT NOT INSTALLED	
94	1	OUICK LOADER NOT RAISED	157	~		
95	٢	HANDLER COVER IS UNI ATCHED				
96	\bigcirc	HANDLER NOT READY				
97	õ	ORPHAN WAFER ON CHUCK				

ERROR MESSAGES BY EXTERNAL I/O CODE NUMBER (continued)

ER	ROF	R CODE AND MESSAGE	ERR	OR CO	ODE AND MESSAGE
			100		
140	*	AUTO TEMP COMP NOT INSTALLED	190		ZOOM LENS NOT FUNCTIONAL
141	*	NOT SUPPORTED IN THIS S/W	191		UN-INKED BACKGROUND NOT TRAINED
142	*	NOT ENOUGH MEMORY	192		INSPECTION OPTIONS MUST BE OFF
143	*	HOT CHUCK PROBLEM	193		THETA COMPENSATION MUST BE OFF
144		AUTO ALIGN NOT ENABLED	194		CAN I USE SELF TEACH AUTO MODE
145	_	TCA SETUP PROCEDURE ABORIED	195		USE SEMI MODE? (Y/ENTER)
146	0	POOR TARGET SELECTION	196		SELF TEACH DISABLED!
147		IST REFERENCE STORED	197		SELF TEACH SEMI' MODE ENABLED
148		ALIGN MODE SET TO NORMAL	198		CAN I USE AUTO WITH THETA COMP
149		ONLY NORMAL ALIGN W/THETA COMP	199		INDEX IO NEXT DIE & PRESS PAUSE
150			200		GPIB PORT IN USE BY SECS
151		TIMEOUT DURING FILE TRANSFER	201		CDID DODT IN LISE DV EVTEDNAL VO
152		RECORD OUT OF RANGE	201		ALTO PROFILE NOT ENABLED
153		INCOMPATIBLE DATA FILE	202		AUTO DIAMETED NOT ENABLED
154		EXIO INPUT OUT OF RANGE	205		AUTO DIAMETER NOT ENABLED
155		MICRO LIST FULL	204		PROF W/FIND CENTER NOT ENABLED
156	\star	INK DOT INSPEC NOT INSTALLED	205	100	EXIO MAP TRANSFER UNSUCCESSFUL
157	*	P(ROBE)MARK INSPECT NOT INSTALLED	200	$\hat{\mathbf{O}}$	SECS NOT ONLINE NEED REPAIRSION
158		WAITING TO POSITION ZOOM LENS	207	$\overline{\mathbf{O}}$	SECS NOT ONLINE, NEED PERMISSION
159	0	MAP TRANSFER VIA SECS TIMED OUT	208	$\overline{\mathbf{O}}$	CANNOT USE DDD EOD EVIO MAD VEED
160		IDENTICAL BIN CODES	209	0	EXIO MAD DECEIVE LINSUCCESSEU
161		MODEL PARAMETERS CHANGED	210		EXIO MAP RECEIVE, UNSUCCESSFUL
162		HANDLER PARAMETERS CHANGED	211 212		EXIO MAR RECEIVE, TOO MANT TRIES
163		WAFER MAP STILL EXISTS IN MEMORY	212	\frown	EXIO MAP RECEIVE, INVALID ID
164	\star	PCI CIRCULAR BUFFER FULL	215		UNLOAD - HOST MAP BAD WAFER ID
165		HANDLER – – DEVICE NOT INSTALLED	214		UNLOAD - HOST MAP FORMAI ERROR
166		HANDLER HARDWARE NOT INSTALLED	215		SECS NOT ONLINE
167		UNKNOWN HANDLER ERROR (see list at end)	210		UNLOAD DY HOST COMMAND
168		HANDLER WAFER IN PROCESS	217		UNLOAD HOST ADOPTED MAD VEED
169		RESETTING TRAINING, PLEASE WAIT	210		TEST DOSITION HAS NOT DEEN SET
170		NEED DA CMD BEFORE DB CMD	219		CLEAN POSITION HAS NOT BEEN SET
171		NEED DD CMD BEFORE DE CMD	220	V	NEED ALITO DOOFILE & FIND CENTED
172		ILLEGAL ALIGN MODE W/ SELF TEACH	221		VALUE < 0.0P VALUE > PADIUS
173		DISABLE SELF TEACH? (Y/ENTER)	222		VALUE < UCLY OR VALUE > IGNORE
174		SYSTEM FREE ERROR	223		POSITION NOT BETWEEN 0 AND 350
175		USE A DIE ON RIGHT SIDE OF WAFER	224		VELOCITY VALUE NOT WITHIN RANGE
176		INK DOT ERROR	225		7 BASE MUST BE IN 0-200 MILS
177		PROCEDURE ABORTED	220		WARNING! TESTER PIN 0 REDEFINED!
178		INK DOT INSPECTION NOT TRAINED	227		WARNING! TESTER PIN 23 REDEFINED!
179		IMAGE AND POSITION NOT TRAINED	220		PCI YMIT NO COMM AFTER BCC
180		NEW DATA NOT STORED	229		PCI YMIT, NO COMM AFTER BCC
181		NEW DATA ACCEPTED	230		PCI YMIT, BECEIVED SVR
182		NO PADS TRAINED!	231		PCI XMIT, RECEIVED SVR
183		WARNING: POSSIBLE BAD LOCATION	232		PCI XMIT IN SYNC AFTER RCC
184		RETRAIN FIRST PAD	233		PCI YMIT, IN SYNC 3 TRIES
185		FIRST PAD STILL VALID	234		PCLRX NO INPUT
186		PAD LIST FULL	235		PCLRY SENT RCC
187		PADS DELETED	230		PCI RY SUR RECEIVED
188	*	INK DOT FAILURE	237		PCI RY SENT WAT
189	\star	PROBE MARK FAILURE	230		PCI RX SENT NAKI
			459		



ERROR MESSAGES BY EXTERNAL I/O CODE NUMBER (continued)

ERROR CODE AND MESSAGE				
240	PCI RY SENT NAK2			
240	PCIRY SENT NAK3			
241	PCIRX SENT NAKA			
242	PCLRX INSYNC AFTER BCC			
243	PCLRX NO COMM AFTER BCC			
245	PCLRY PCLTIME OUT			
245	PCINOT INSTALLED			
247 +	VM COMMUNICATION TIMEOUT			
248	WILL PAUSE UPON TC FROM TESTER			
249	HOT CHUCK IS DISABLED			
249	FILENAME REQUIRED IN EXIO CMD			
251	FILENAME ALREADY EXISTS (EXIO)			
252	CAN NOT OPEN FILE (EXIO)			
253	DRIVE NOT READY (EXIO)			
254	DRIVE WRITE PROTECTED (EXIO)			
255	ILLEGAL DRIVE DESIGNATION (EXIO)			
256 \	ABORT: 1ST DIE OUT OF RANGE			
257	ILLEGAL MOVE REQUESTED			
258	FIRST DIE MAY NOW BE SET			
259 🔾	ERROR – INCORRECT FIRST DIE			
260	DATA FROM A DIFFERENT PART #			
261 🔾	PLEASE SET PPI INKER POSITION			
262	EXIO DOWN-LOAD PROBLEM			
263	EXIO UP-LOAD PROBLEM			
264	CAN NOT OPEN FILE (SECS)			
265	DRIVE NOT READY (SECS)			
266	FILENAME REQUIRED IN SECS CMD			
267	ILLEGAL DRIVE DESIGNATION (SECS)			
268	ID READ IN PROGRESS			
269	VM COMMUNICATION ERROR			
270	OCR BLOCK 0 NOT YET RECEIVED			
271	ERROR: NUM OCR BLOCKS REMAINING			
272	OCR BLOCK NUMBER TOO LARGE			
273 ★	TEST COMPLETE TIMEOUT EXCEEDED			
274	STOPPED AT 1ST DIE			
275	BEGIN PROBING? (Y/ENTER)			
276	EXCEEDED MAXIMUM REPROBE LIMIT			
277	REPROBE LIMIT REACHED			
278	ENTER 1 TO REPROBE SEQUENCE			
279	ENTER 2 TO CONTINUE TO NEXT DIE			
280	PLEASE SET REFERENCE DIE			
281 ★	CAN'T REMOVE WAFER FROM CASSETTE			
282 ★	CAN'T INSERT WAFER INTO CASSETTE			
283 ★	LOW SYSTEM AIR/VACUUM			
284 ★	WAFER LOST DURING PROCESS			
285 ★	CASSETTE LIFTED DURING MAPPING			

286 \star WAFER LOST DURING TRANSIT

ERROR CODE AND MESSAGE

287 ★ 288 289 290 291 292 293	MOTOR SLIP WHILE WAFER ON ARM <i>LOW PROBER FACILITIES</i> CLEAN POSITION Z HEIGHT ADJUSTED CONTINUITY TST Z HEIGHT ADJUSTED CLEAN POSITION Z OUT OF RANGE CONTINUITY TEST Z OUT OF RANGE <i>PLE ASE RESET</i>
204	INKER HEIGHT OUT OF Z RANGE
205	CANNOT MOVE Z OUTSIDE OF LIMITS
295	MACHINE DEPENDENT VARS DEFAULTED
290	PROCESS DEPENDENT VARS DEFAULTED
297	CLEAN POSITION 7 HEIGHT CLEARED
200	CONTINUITY TEST 7 HEIGHT CI FARED
299	CONTINUIT I TEST Z HEIOITI CLEARED
200	
300	CHUCK NOT IN PROBE AREA
301	CLEAN POSITION Z NOT ADJUSTED
302	CONTINUITY TEST Z NOT ADJUSTED
303	Z HEIGHT NOT SET
304	MDV FIELD READ OUT OF RANGE
305	MDV FIELD WRITE OUT OF RANGE
306	MDV BAD CRC, DEFAULT INIT REQD
307	BAD MDV DOWNLOAD, NO CHANGE
308	DEPENDENT PARAMTERS ADJUSTED
309	CLEARED FOLLOWING Z HEIGHTS:
310	MH WAFER RECOVERY IN PROGRESS
311 🖌	FAILED TO SET LIGHT INTENSITY
312	MDV CAMERA Z SET
313	Z ALIGN SET
314	FINISHED PROCESSING CASSETTE
315	NCES POSITION SET TO DEFAULTS
316	DIE SIZE < 4
317	OUTSIDE OF INTERNAL MAP
318	HANDLER NOT ENABLED
319	START DIE HAS NOT BEEN SET
999	UNDEFINED ERROR CODE

(continued)

Special Disk Error Messages (submessages of Error Code 77)

- 1 CAN NOT OPEN FILE
- 2 DRIVE NOT READY
- 3 DISK IS WRITE PROTECTED
- 4 DISK FULL
- 5 FILE NOT ON DISK
- 6 OUT OF MEMORY
- 7 FORMAT(T)ING
- 8 COPYING PROBLEM
- 9 NO 2ND DRIVE FOUND
- 10 VERIFYING PROBLEM
- 11 CAN NOT CREATE FILE
- 12 READING PROBLEM
- 13 CAN NOT CLOSE FILE
- 14 MISSING WAFER XREF FILE
- 15 WAFER MAP NOT ON DISK
- 16 EMPTY WAFER MAP DIRECTORY
- 17 WAFER ID ALREADY MAPPED
- 18 WAFER MAP FORMAT ERROR
- 19 WAFER MAP PARAMETER ERROR
- 20 WAFER MAP WRONG WAFER ID
- 21 WRITING PROBLEM

- 22 WRONG DISK FORMAT
- 23 DISK HEAD RESTORE ERROR
- 24 DISK CONTROLLER BUSY ERROR
- 25 WRONG DISK DRIVE SPECIFIED
- 26 UNFORMATTED DISK IN DRIVE A
- 27 UNFORMATTED DISK IN DRIVE B
- 28 UNFORMATTED DISK IN DRIVE C
- 29 UNFORMATTED DISK FOUND
- 30 WRONG DISK FORMAT IN DRIVE A
- 31 WRONG DISK FORMAT IN DRIVE B
- 32 WRONG DISK FORMAT IN DRIVE C
- 33 WRONG DISK FORMAT FOUND
- 34 CANNOT WRITE. MAP LIMIT REACHED
- 35 NO DISK FOUND IN DRIVE A
- 36 NO DISK FOUND IN DRIVE B
- 37 NO DISK FOUND IN DRIVE C
- 38 NO DISK FOUND
- 999 DISK PROBLEM

Special SECS Error Messages (submessages of Error Code 66)

- 1 DOWN
- 3 BAD RECORD
- 4 CHECKSUM ERROR
- 10 TIMEOUT A

SECS ACIA ERROR – PARITY SECS ACIA ERROR – OVERRUN SECS ACIA ERROR – FRAMING

- 11 TIMEOUT B
- 12 TIMEOUT C
- 13 TIMEOUT D

SECS I/O – BUFFER OVERFLOW SECS I/O – SPURIUS INTERRUPT SECS I/O – EOI BEFORE ALL DATA SECS I/O – NON–INT XMIT TIME OUT



Special HANDLER Error Messages (submessages of Error Code 167)

Also generated as major message #:

1	HANDLER BUSY	110
2	DEVICE NOT INSTALLED	165
3	DEVICE NOT INITIALIZED	
4	ORPHANED WAFER ON CHUCK	97
5	DEVICE/SLOT NOT VALID	115
6	ALARM PENDING	
7	BLOCK SIZE TOO LONG	
8	MH ERROR RECOVERY IN PROGRESS	98
9	NO WAFERS AVAILABLE	
10	ALL SLOTS FULL	
11	DIAGNOSTICS IN PROCESS	99

12 MENU CHANGE ALARM

Also generated as major message #:

13	HANDLER COVER IS OPEN	95
14	ALL WAFERS PROCESSED	107
21	DESTINATION UNAVAILABLE	114
22	SOURCE UNAVAILABLE	112
23	SOURCE AND DEST UNAVAILABLE	113
32	WAFER LOST	118
33	ID READER FAIL	46
34	PREALIGN FAIL	19
48	HANDLER ARM NOT IN POSITION	117
64	EMERGENCY STOP	119
65	WAFER IN PROCESS	168

Horizon Series 254523-AD0 REV B

ERROR MESSAGES ALPHABETICAL LISTING CAUSE AND RECOVERY

• Triggers audible alarm.

May or may not trigger audible alarm.

★ Triggers External I/O alarm (if Alarm Messages is enabled on the Enhanced External I/O Menu, Line 09).

	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
	ALIGN COMPLETE	(16)	Successful wafer alignment.	Continue operation.
*	ALIGN FAIL	(15)	Unable to find acceptable pattern.	Initiate Align sequence. See Section 5, AUTO ALIGN, for more information.
	ALIGN MODE SET TO NORMAL	(148)		Mode is set through Autoalign Option Menu, Line 02 (accessed from Set Option Menu, Line 02). See Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.
0*	ALL MAPPING MEMORY USED UP	(63)	Not enough memory to read in SECS map.	Allowing maps in memory queued for storage to be stored.
0	ALL WAFERS PROCESSED	(107)	Load attempted but all wafers have been probed.	Reload cassettes to start another run.
	ARE ALL PROBES WITHIN PAD?	(131)	Prompt requesting Yes or No answer when setting Z height through the Profiler Menu.	See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR, for discussion of this setting.
	ARM PROCESSOR NOT WORKING	(103)	Handler response indicates malfunction in Handler Arm Processor.	Hardware must be fixed or replaced.
~	AUTO ALIGN NOT ENABLED	(144)		Auto Align (the Vision Module) is enabled through the Set Option Menu, Line 02.
*	AUTOALIGN NOT INSTALLED	(136)	Loading a setup from a prober which had Auto Align enabled onto a prober without Auto Align	Reference: Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.
	AUTO DIAMETER NOT ENABLED	(203)		The Use Auto Diameter function (for circular probing) is enabled through either the Autoprofiler Option Menu (Line 04) or the Probe Mode Menu (Line 08). The Probe Mode Menu is a submenu of the Set Mode Menu, accessed from Line 03.
*	AUTOLOADER NOT INSTALLED	(135)	Loading a setup from a prober with auto-loader enabled onto a prober without auto-load.	Reference: Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLING.
	AUTO PROFILE NOT ENABLED	(202)		Enable through the Set Option Menu, Line 03. See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.
*	AUTO TEMP COMP NOT INSTALLED	(140)	Loading setup from prober with auto Temperature Compensation onto prober without platen sensor.	This feature is discussed in Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMP. COMPENSATION.



MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION	
		Indicates corrupted data.	External I/O Command MF is returned, and no	
	(307)		update occurs.	
CAN NOT OPEN FILE (EXIO)	(252)	File name specified does not appear on disk.	Specify correct file name.	
CAN NOT OPEN FILE (SECS)	(264)		See Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.	
• CANNOT USE RDP FOR EXIO MAP XFER	(209)	Wrong I/O protocol selected.	Change to SECS through Wafer Mapping Menu, or select RS232 or GPIB from I/O Control Menu, Line 03 (I/O Port). See Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE, or Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.	
 ★ CAN'T INSERT WAFER INTO CASSETTE ★ CAN'T REMOVE WAFE FROM CASSETTE 	(282) ER (281)		See Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLING.	
CAN'T USE AUTO WIT THETA COMP	H (198)	Theta compensation is incompatible with Self-Teach Auto Align.	Disable Self–Teach Auto Align or Theta Compensation.	
CAN'T USE SELF TEAC AUTO MODE	CH (194)	Self Teach not available for selected setup.	Disable Self–Teach Auto Align (Set Opetion Menu, Line 02 / Autoalign Option Menu, Line 09.	
 ↓ CASSETTE EMPTY ↓ CASSETTE FULL 	(11) (10)	Sender cassette empty. Receiver cassette full.	In both cases: Press <pause cont=""> key to silence alarm. Reload cassette.</pause>	
CENTER PROBES ON PAD, TRY AGAIN	(132)	In probe tip cleaning operation, the reply to a prompt has indicated that probe tips are not still on pad after a position change.	As prompted, center the probe tips and repeat the operation. See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.	
CHECK SUM ERROR	(150)	Block download of data file has bad checksum.	Regenerate data file or verify accuracy of transmission link.	
CHUCK NOT IN PROBE AREA	(300)	Chuck is not under probe tips when attempt is made to set probe tip Z height.	Use joystick to move wafer under the probe tip and reset. See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.	
★ CHUCK TEMP OFF LIMIT	(73)	After probing was begun, current chuck temperature fell out of its tolerance limits $(+/-0.2 \text{ degrees})$ off the setpoint temperature).	Prober should halt until temperature is again within range. If problem does not correct itself, reset, reverify, and try again.	
CLEAN POSITION HAS NOT BEEN SET	(220)	Probe tip clean position was not set by the operator.	Clean position is set through the Profiler Menu (Press <1>).	

	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
	CLEAN POSITION Z HEIGHT ADJUSTED	(289)		
	CLEAN POSITION Z HEIGHT CLEARED	(298)		See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.
	CLEAN POSITION Z NOT ADJUSTED	(301)	J	
	CLEAN POSITION Z OUT OF RANGE	(291)		See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.
0*	CONTACT AT Z DOWN	(18)	Insufficient Z clearance. (Stage reached lower limit before contact was lost).	Pause; check edge sensor. Input correct Z clearance and continue. See Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMP. COMPENSATION.
0*	CONTINUITY TEST FAILED	(83)	Bin code was not 0 when continuity test attempted by prober.	Verify probes and try again.
	CONTINUITY TEST Z HEIGHT ADJUSTED	(290)		
	CONTINUITY TEST Z HEIGHT CLEARED	(299)		See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR
	CONTINUITY TEST Z NOT ADJUSTED	(302)	J	
	CONTINUITY TEST Z OUT OF RANGE	(292)		See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.
0*	COUNT EXCEEDED INKER [1,2,3,4]	(84)	The inker dot count limit has been exceeded for the inker(s) noted.	Reset or service the inker(s), as applicable. See Section 3, TUTORIALS.
	DESTINATION IS UNAVAILABLE	(114)	The destination specified in an external I/O command is occupied or otherwise unavailable.	Specify correct destination. If destination involves an uninitialized chuck, initialize the chuck via the Auto Load option on the Set Option Menu.
	DEVICE/SLOT NOT VALID	(115)	Illegal source or destination specified by external I/O command.	Reissue external I/O command specifying correct source/destination.
	DIE OUTSIDE OF WAFER DIAMETER	(129)	Current placement of die under probes is outside wafer border.	Move wafer under probe area.
	DIE SIZE <10 (MILS)	(23)	Die size too small, not supported.	Input larger die size value and continue. See Section 3, TUTORIALS.
	DISABLE SELF TEACH (Y/ENTER)	I? (173)		Reference: Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.
*0	DOWN LOAD PROBLEM	(74)	I/O error; system could not complete download of information from host.	Double-check setup and try again.
	DRIVE NOT READY (EXIO)	(253)	Drive specified does not exist or there is no disk in specified drive.	Verify drive letter; check if door is closed.



	MESSAGE DRIVE NOT READY (SECS) (265)		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION	
				See Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.	
	DRIVE WRITE PRO- TECTED (EXIO)	(254)	Drive specified contains a write – protected disk.	Remove write – protect tab (5 1/4" disk) or move switch (3 1/2" disk).	
0*	EDGE DIE ROW LIST FULL	(9)	Reached max capacity of row list (830).	Change edge die inking parameters.	
⊬★	EMERGENCY HANDLER STOP	(119)	Response to action command indicates handler stopped (due to lost wafer or other emergency).	Switch to handler screen for directions (press <probe hdlr=""> key).</probe>	
	ENTER 1 TO REPROBE SEQUENCE	(278)		See Section 3, TUTORIALS.	
0	ERROR – INCORRECT FIRST DIE	(119)		See Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.	
	EXCEEDED MAXIMUM REPROBE LIMIT	А (276)		See Section 3, TUTORIALS.	
	EXIO DOWNLOAD PROBLEM	(262)		See Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE.	
	EXIO INPUT OUT OF RANGE	(154)	Parameter sent with I/O command not acceptable.	Use same parameter as in menu item.	
	EXIO MAP RECEIVE, INVALID ID	(212)		Reference: Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.	
	EXIO MAP RECEIVE, TOO MANY TRIES	(211)	Map retry limit exceeded.	Verify communication link from prober to host.	
	EXIO MAP RECEIVE, UNSUCCESSFUL	(210)	Prober did not receive complete map.	Verify communication link from prober to host.	
	EXIO MAP TRANSFER UNSUCCESSFUL	(205)	Prober did not transmit complete map.	Verify communication link from prober to host.	
0	EXIO NOT ONLINE	(208)	SECS Wafer Maps are to be transmitted or received on XIO	Use the <on line=""> key.</on>	
	EXIO UPLOAD PROBLEM	(263)	port, out ATO is not omnic	See Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE.	
	EXTERNAL I/O (ERROR)	(35)	Host communication problem.	Check communication link, verify program protocol.	
	EXTERNAL I/O PARAMETER ERROR	(116)	Parameters of the I/O command were not of correct format.	Reissue I/O command using correct format.	

MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION	
FEATURE NOT SUPPORTED BY HANDLER	(123)	Selected feature not available with prober used.	Upgrade prober to support desired feature.	
FILENAME ALRE EXISTS (EXIO)	EADY (251)	File name is duplicated on the disk.	To save the new file, use the "DD" command first to delete the old file.	
FILENAME REQU IN EXIO CMD	UIRED (250)	File name was omitted from command.	Re-issue I/O command with file name.	
FILENAME REQU IN SECS CMD	ЛRED (250)		See Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.	
→ FIND CENTER FAIL	(49)	Incorrect method or data for finding profiler center.	Initiate Profiler Setup procedure. Verify profiler nozzle placement (hardware).	
FIRST DIE NOT SET	(30)	X and Y coordinates not established for first die position.	Jog to First Die. Press <first> key to set first position and continue operation.</first>	
FIRST PAD STILL VALID	(185)		Reference: Section 12, PROBE MARK INSPECTION.	
1ST REFERENCE STORED	(147)	Accepted pattern is valid 1st ref target.		
- $-$ G] R (77)	See separate list of Disk Messages		
GPIB PORT IN US BY EXTERNAL I/	E O (201)	at the end of this Appendix.	Reference: Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE.	
GPIB PORT IN USE BY SECS	(200)		Reference: Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE.	
]			
HANDLER ACTION	DN 5:	An "action" command was sent	The message and the action command will be repeated	
HANDLER O IS UNLATCH	COVER HED (95)	the handler cover was open; OR	until the cover is closed; OR	
HANDLER I IN PROGRE	DIAGNOSTICS SS (99)	the handler was in its diagnostic mode; OR	as long as the handler is in one of the two modes; OR	
HANDLER E IN PROGRE	ERROR RECOV SS (98)	the handler was in its error recovery mode.	until the <pause cont=""> key is pressed.</pause>	
HANDLER ARM NOT IN POSITION	N (117)	Handler received unload command when the transfer arm was not under wafer on chuck.	Reissue command. Restart handler if not successful.	



MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION	
HANDLER BUSY WITH PRIOR COMMAND	(110)	Handler receiving commands out of se- quence. (Handler is still processing last command when a new one is received.)	Wait for handler to be ready.	
HANDLER – – DE NOT INSTALLED	EVICE (165)		Reference: Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLER.	
HANDLER IN SEL TEST MODE	.F– (100)	Handler has been reset and is temporarily in self-test.	Switch screen to handler (press <probe hdlr=""> key) and press any key to continue if so directed.</probe>	
HANDLER INIT IN PROGRESS	(111)	Handler has been reset and is temporarily in initialization (self-test has been completed).	Wait for handler initialization to complete.	
HANDLER NOT READY	(96)	Handler not ready to set quickloader reference before transferring wafer to/from chuck.	Restart handler and retry operation.	
HANDLER PARAM CHANGED	METERS (162)	Data file loaded not same REV as current software.	Re-store new setup files.	
HANDLER – – WA IN PROCESS	AFER (168)		Reference: Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLER.	
HEAP PROBLEM	(61)	System memory is full when prober attempts to write into global area.	Verify setup, clear memory, and try again.	
HOT CHUCK IS AT XX.X	(72)	Current temperature of hot chuck does not conform to desired setpoint value.	System will wait for the TC-2000 to adjust until the temperatures comply.	
HOT CHUCK IS DISABLED	(249)	Attempt is made to change Delta T Silicon value when hot chuck disabled. Value is set at 0.	Enable Hot Chuck (Set Option Menu, Line 07; Hot Chuck Menu, Line 01).	
★ HOT CHUCK PROBLEM	(71, *143)	Prober believes that hot chuck is in factory test mode.	Press Mode Switch twice to clear the error.	



IDENTICAL BIN CODES	(160)	Bin code selected for skipdie is the same as for ugly die.	Choose another code for skip die or ugly die (Line 05, Inking Mode Menu).
$\checkmark \star$ ID READER FAIL	(46)	ID reader has failed to read wafer.	Press <pause cont=""> to silence alarm; press "." (period) key on monitor keyboard; then press <load>. Wafer will be transferred to chucktop for probing.</load></pause>
★ ID READER NOT INSTALLED	(138)	Optical Character Reader not available.	
ILLEGAL ALIGN MODE W/SELF TEACH	(172)	Align mode not compatible with Self–Teach Auto Align.	Either disable Self–Teach Auto Align or change align mode.
ILLEGAL DRIVE DESIGNATION (EXIO)	(255)	Drive specified is outside of the range A to H (drives above C: are not supplied by EG).	

	MESSAGE		MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
	ILLEGAL DRIVE DESIGNATION (SECS)	(267)		See Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.		
	ILLEGAL MH RESPONSE	(89)	Handler response was not in the expected format.	Restart handler and retry operation.		
	ILLEGAL MOVE REQUESTED	(257)	Attempt was made to move chuck out- side the "extended virtual platen zone." Movements within the zone will be allowed. The message "X-Y OUT OF PLATEN" will appear. The chuck will be against the rail and move only in the X or Y direction within the boundaries of the physical platen. X and Y coordi- nates will be updated. Index positions will not be lost when indexing is done outside the physical platen before returning to the physical platen area.	Check setup of prober (center position, diameter, probe pattern, edge—sensor, etc.); move chuck back to probing area.		
	ILLEGAL SITE NUMBER	(76)	Micro-site number entered is outside range of $1-126$.	Re-enter correct site number.		
	IMAGE AND POSITION NOT TRAINED	(179)	An Ink Dot Inspection retrain mode has been selected, but reference image and position have not been trained.	Follow training procedure. See Section 11, INK DOT INSPECTION.		
	INCOMPATIBLE DATA FILE	(153)	File not readable with this REV of software.	All files should be regenerated.		
	INK DOT ERROR	(176)		Reference: Section 11, INK DOT INSPECTION.		
*	INK DOT FAILURE	(188)	A preset fail count has been reached or exceeded.	Determine reason. For possible causes, see Section 11, INK DOT INSPECTION.		
*	INK DOT INSPEC NOT INSTALLED	(156)	Ink Dot Inspection not enabled or not available on user's software.	Function is enabled through Set Option Menu, Line 09.		
	INK DOT INSPEC T NOT TRAINED	(178)	Ink dot training has been aborted; the Training Modes Menu is displayed.	Repeat training procedure. See Section 11, INK DOT INSPECTION.		
	INSPECTION OPTIONS MUST BE OFF	(192)	Feature in use requires that Ink Dot and Probe Mark Inspection functions be disabled.	Disable (Set Option Menu, Lines 09 and 10).		



	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION	
	LEARN LIST EMPTY	(41)	Attempting to use Learn Mode without die point entries.	Input X and Y die coordinates or halt use of Learn mode.	
	LEARN LIST FULL	(4)	Exceeded maximum memory available for die point entry.	Delete die points from learn list or abort attempted entry.	
0*	LOT–NUMB (ER) CONFLICT	(45)	Incorrect wafer lot or incorrect ID input.	Remove incorrect wafers or change ID input.	
*	LOW SYSTEM AIR/VACUUM	(283)	Low pressure or vacuum to the handler has been detected.		
0*	MAP NOT IN MEMORY	(78)	Wafer map does not exist under name entered.	Check for correct name.	
0	MAPPING MEMORY PROBLEM	(62)	Could be disk error.	Verify setup; try again.	
0	MAP TRANSFER VIA SECS TIMED OUT	(159)	Unable to send map to host via SECS within allowed time.	Check host communication link.	
	MDV BAD CRC, DEFAULT INIT REQD	(306)	Cyclic Redundancy Code is generated to ensure integrity and validity of the data.	Press any key to continue.	
	MH COMMUNICA– TION FAILURE	(87)	Handler gives no response or response is out of sync with prober.	Check communication cable and I/O board. Restart handler and retry.	
0	MH COMMUNICATION INTERRUPTION	(92)	Operator pressed <pause cont=""> key while waiting for a handler response.</pause>	Repeat operation if desired or take other course of action. In this case, operator must repeat key sequence.	
	MH SELFTEST FAILURE	(88)	Handler has failed its self-test.	Restart handler and retry; or fix/replace hardware.	
	MH WAFER TRANSFER PROBLEM	(93)	Handler cannot complete the requested command involving a transfer of a wafer.	Retry operation. Check transfer arm using handler diagnostics.	
	MICRO LIST FULL	(155)	Micro site list has reached maximum size.	Delete micro points.	
	MODEL PARAMETERS CHANGED	(161)	Old data files loaded to newer software.	Regenerate files.	
*	MOTOR SLIP WHILE WAFER ON ARM	(287)	After a reported error, the system will attempt to initialize the motors. If a wafer is detected on the transfer arm, an Emergency Stop occurs.	Press <enter> to silence alarm. Remove wafer from arm. The system will do a restart procedure. See Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLER.</enter>	

	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION	
	NEED AUTO PROFILE & FIND CENTER	(221)	For the operation requested, these features must be enabled.	Enable Auto–Profiler through Set Option Menu, Line 03. This will access the Autoprofiler Option Menu; select Line 01 to enable Profile with Find Center.	
	NEED DA CMD BEFORE DB CMD	(170)	(RDP protocol) – Need to send "DA" command first.	Reference: Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE.	
	NEED DD CMD BEFORE DE CMD	(171)	(RDP protocol) – Need to send "DD" command first.	Reference: Section 8, EXTERNAL CONTROL I/O INTERFACE.	
	NEW DATA ACCEPTED	(181)	Message returned after successful procedure to verify camera offset or train pads.	See Section 11, INK DOT INSPECTION or Section 12, PROBE MARK INSPECTION.	
	NEW DATA NOT STORED	(180)	In Ink Dot or Probe Mark Inspection, in set or verify offset, operator has aborted by pressing <enter>.</enter>	Reset or re–verify. See Section 11, INT DOT INSPECTION, or Section 12, PROBE MARK INSPECTION.	
0*	NO EDGE SENSE CONTACT	(8)	Chucktop failed to reach edge sensor; sensor enabled but shorted, or not installed.	Check contacts; correct sensor status and continue operation.	
0*	NO GOOD DIES	(25)	Probe started with all consecutive bad die.	Press <pause cont=""> key, fix testing problem, and start again.</pause>	
	NO MAP IN MEMORY	(80)	Wafer map file is blank.		
	NO PADS TRAINED!	(182)	Manual inspection has been attempted but no pads have been trained.	Follow procedure to train pads. See Section 12, PROBE MARK INSPECTION.	
	NO SUCH EXTERN I/O COMMAND	AL (28)	Attempting to send incorrect command.	Enter correct command and continue operation.	
⊬★	NOT ENOUGH MEMORY	(59, 142)	Disk is full.	New disk required.	
	NOT IN LEARN LIS	T (5)	Incorrect X or Y coordinate entry.	Reenter X and Y coordinates.	
	NOT IN THIS I/O PROTOCOL	(60)	Attempted standard I/O call during special I/O protocol.	Correct command or I/O mode.	
*	NOT SUPPORTED IN THIS SOFTWARE	(58, *141)	Feature exists in a software REV other than the one in use.		
⊬ ★	NO WAFER (ON CHUCK)	(*17, 50)	No wafer or vacuum loss to chuck.	Verify wafer location and check vacuum status.	



	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURC	E INFORMATION
*	OLD MAP NOT SAVED	(81)	Old wafer map is about to be erased.	Keep (save) if desired.	
	ONLY NORMAL ALIGN W/THETA COMP	(149)	To use the Theta Compensation feature, the Auto Align mode must be set to Normal.	Reset: Set Option Menu, Line 02 Option Menu; select Line 02 (Au set. See Section 5, AUTO ALIG	2 to access Autoalign uto Align Mode) to N.
	OPTION NOT INSTALLED	(39)	Attempting to enable an EG hot chuck which has not been installed.	Check hardware.	
0	ORPHAN WAFER ON CHUCK	(97)	The handler has been commanded to un- load an unassigned wafer but has no place to put it (hold station is already occupied).	The wafer will not be unloaded. the message.	Clear the bell and
	PAD LIST FULL	(186)	Pad list for Probe Mark Inspection is full (128 maximum).	Delete some pads. See Section 1 INSPECTION.	2, PROBE MARK
	PADS DELETED	(187)		Reference: Section 12, PROBE	MARK INSPECTION.
~	PERMISSION TO PRO WAFER DENIED	OBE (206)	SECS protocol needs permission to probe (S12F71/S12F72).	See Section 10, WAFER MAPP	ING AND SECS.
0	PLEASE SET PPI INKER POSITION	(261)		See Section 9, MULTI-DIE PR	OBING.
*	PMARK INSPECT NOT INSTALLED	(157)	Probe Mark Inspection not enabled or not available on user's software.	Enable; Set Option Menu, Line	10.
0	POOR TARGET SELECTION	(146)	Reference pattern chosen for Theta Compensation Angle is not usable; auto setup procedure is aborted.	Use auto setup procedure to sele reference. See Section 5, AUTO	ect a different ALIGN.
	POSITION NOT		Zone or flat value out of range.	Enter value between 0 and 359 in	n appropriate menu:
	0 AND 359	(224)		Menu	Line
				Ugly Die Handler Set Parameter Wafer Mapping	05 03 10
⊬★	PREALIGN FAIL	(19)	Wafer has failed to seat properly on the prealign spindle.	Press <pause cont="">; system Prealign?" If <y> is pressed, sy Or remove current wafer and pre (for No). System will load a new</y></pause>	a asks "Retry vstem will retry. ess <enter> vwafer.</enter>
	PREALIGN PROCESS NOT WORKING	SOR (104)	Handler response indicates malfunction in prealign processor.	Hardware must be fixed or replace	ced.
1	PRINTER NOT AVAILABLE	(40)	Printer cable not connected or switches set wrong.	Confirm printer is connected, or Service.	check with Field

	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION	
*	FAILURE	(189)	A preset fail count has been reached or exceeded.	Determine reason. For possible causes, see Section 12, PROBE MARK INSPECTION. Correct and continue.	
) *	PROBE STOPPED DUE TO POOR YIELD	(125)	Percentage of die failing test has has reached the operator-set limit.	Operator discretion. See Section 3, TUTORIALS.	
	PROCEDURE ABORTED	(177)	Ink Dot or Probe Mark Inspection aborted. Message is followed by one of several explanations of error.	See Section 11, INK DOT INSPECTION or Section 12, PROBE MARK INSPECTION.	
*	T PROFILER NOT INSTALLED	(137)	Noncontact Edge Sensor not installed.	Reference: Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.	
~*	T PROFILING FAIL	(29)	Followed by: NOT WORKING NCES TOO LOW NCES TOO HIGH FIRST OUTSIDE OVER 3 TRIES OVER MAX ROW OVER Z DELTA	Initiate Profiler Setup Procedure. Review instructions regarding partial wafers. See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.	
	PROF W/FIND CENTER NOT ENABLED	(204)	This feature must be enabled in order to run current options.	Used with the Noncontact Edge Sensor. Enable through Set Option Menu, Line 03; accesses Autoprofiler Option Menu. Select Line 01 to enable feature. See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR.	
~	PRU COMMUNICATIO FAILURE	ON (53)	PRU system failure.	Reset. If reset fails, have system checked by a qualified technician.	
	Q				
١	QUICK LOADER NOT RAISED	(94)	A failure has occurred during loading and the quickloader could not be raised.	Use handler diagnostics mode to attempt to raise quick loader. See Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLER.	
C	RECEIVED RESTART FROM MH	(86)	Handler was restarted after prober – handler communication was initialized.	Retry operation if not successful.	
0*	RECEIVER ERROR	(21)	Missing or improperly seated cassette.	Pause; reset indexer (<load>); load or reseat cassette. To reseat, lift clear of sensor and install prop- erly on elevator platform. Press <start>.</start></load>	
	RECORD OUT OF RANGE	(152)	Message for Row, Learn, or Micro List error.		



Error Messages

4085X

	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
	REF NOT STORED	(14)	Pattern not accepted as reference.	Initiate Find Target sequence; see Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.
	REF STORED, Q=	(13)	Pattern stored with indicated Q value.	Continue operation.
0*	REPROBE LAST GOOD DIE – FAILED	(24)	Reprobe failure, such as exceeding reprobe count limit. Last bad die is	As prompted, index to next die in probe pattern, press <pause cont=""> and resume probing.</pause>
	REPROBE LIMIT REACHED	(277)	moved under the probe tips.	See Section 3, TUTORIALS.
	RETRAIN FIRST PAD	(184)	Training has aborted for some reason.	Retrain first pad; see Section 12, PROBE MARK INSPECTION.
	ROW LIST EMPTY	(42)	Attempting to use row mode without row entries.	Input rows or columns or abort use of row mode. See Section 3, TUTORIALS.
	ROW LIST FULL	(43)	Exceeded maximum memory available for row entry.	Delete rows from list or abort attempted entry. See Section 3, TUTORIALS.
	RUNTIME ERROR	(27)	System failure.	Power system down and up again; if message reappears, call Field Service.
	SECS I/O (PROBLEM)	(66)	(Message will be followed by one of the spe	ecial SECS messages listed at the end of this appendix.)
0	SECS NOT ENABLED	(82)	SECS feature has not been enabled.	Enable (Set Option Menu – Line 05).
0*	SECS NOT ONLINE	(216)		Enable; Set Option Menu, Line 05.
0	SECS NOT ONLINE, NEED PERMISSION	(207)	SECS must grant permission to probe.	Review SECS protocol \$12F71, \$12F72. See Section 10 WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.
*	SECS PORT NOT INSTALLED	(139)	SECS not available on prober used.	Need disk drive option to use the SECS port.
	SELF TEACH DISABLED!	(196)	Self Teach turned itself off – incompatible with current options.	Check other options enabled. Enable Self Teach: Set Option Menu, Line 02; Autoalign Option Menu, Line 09.
	SELF TEACH 'SEMI' MODE ENABLED	(197)	Self-teach semiautomatic mode requires limited operator assistance.	Reset as required. Self-teach switch, to enable (see menu item just above) also sets modes. See Section 5 AUTO ALIGN.
0*	SENDER ERROR	(22)	Missing or improperly seated cassette.	See recovery for RECEIVER ERROR (#21).
0*	SENSOR NOT SEATED CORRECTLY	(65)	Center point measurements by the profiler are not equal.	Verify setup and hardware. See Section 6, NON– CONTACT EDGE SENSOR.

	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
0*	SENSOR NOT UP	(36)	Noncontact Edge Sensor is in the probe range. System won't move.	Check all Noncontact Edge Sensor hardware. See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR, Section 3, TUTORIALS.
	SENSOR POSITION SET	(48)	Profiler air-sensor confirmed.	Continue operation.
*	SENSOR TOO LOW	(54)	Profiler sensor head is physically too low, or Z up limit too low.	Reposition head at Z255.
	SOURCE AND DEST ARE UNAVAILABLE	(113)	The source and destination specified in an external I/O command are both unavailable.	Specify correct source and destination. If destination involves an uninitialized chuck, initialize the chuck via the Auto Load option.
	SOURCE IS UNAVAILABLE	(112)	The source specified in an external I/O command is unoccupied or otherwise unavailable.	Specify correct source.
1	START OUT OF RANGE	(34)	Attempting to start circular probe out of pattern range.	Locate start position within pattern and continue. See Section 3, TUTORIALS.
	SYSTEM I/O BOARD NOT WORKING	(101)	Handler response indicates malfunc- tion in handler system I/O board.	Hardware must be fixed or replaced.
	SYSTEM IS IN AUTOMATIC MODE	(75)	Attempting to manually enter data when system is in automatic mode.	If serious about entering data, disable option (Set Option Menu).
	TCA SETUP PROCEDU ABORTED	JRE (145)	Theta Compensation procedure aborted by operator.	Reference: Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.
	TESTER BUSY	(68)	Host is currently busy (TTC board only).	Wait or reset.
*	TESTER DOWN	(70)	TTL port only.	Verify setup and hardware.
	THETA COMPENSATIO MUST BE OFF	ON (193)	Inspection features will not work if theta compensation is enabled.	Disable; Set Mode Menu, Line 11.
	THETA SENSOR NOT FOUND. CONTINUE?	(1)	Exceeded theta align limit.; or, theta LED not read by CPU.	Check connections at chuck I/F board. Press "Y" to continue. If message recurs, reset system.
*	TIME EXCEEDED INKER [1,2,3,4]	(124)	The inker time limit has been exceeded for the inker(s) named.	Reset or service the inker(s), as applicable. See Section 3, TUTORIALS.
	TIMEOUT DURING FILE TRANSFER	(151)	Host did not respond within expected time.	Verify host communication, try again.
	TIMEOUT WAITING FOR HANDLER	(108)	<pause cont=""> key was pressed while waiting for a handler response; 60 seconds have elapsed without a response.</pause>	After a few seconds, Error #92 (MH COMMUNI– CATION INTERRUPTION) is reported.
	TOTAL MAP HAS BEEN ERASED	(64)	Map has been erased, at initiation of operator.	



	MESSAGE	CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
~	UNABLE TO COMMUNICATE WITH MH (90)	Invalid response received. Communica- tion attempt repeated five times with- out a valid response.	Check communication cable and I/O board. Restart handler.
0	UNABLE TO SET QUICK LOADER REF (91)	Handler attempt to measure quick– loader height was unsuccessful.	Use handler diagnostics to check action of quick– loader. Restart handler. See Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLER.
0	UNEXPECTED MH COMM ERROR CODE (109)	Prober I/O routines reported an unknown error in prober-handler communication.	Communication modules need attention; call service representative.
	UN–INKED BACKGROUND NOT TRAINED (191)	For Ink Dot Inspection, need to train un-inked die.	See Section 11, INK DOT INSPECTION.
	UNKNOWN HANDLER ERROR (167)	See list of handler submessages at the end of this appendix.	Reference: Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLER.
0*	UNLOAD – BY HOST COMMAND (217)		
0*	UNLOAD, HOST ABORTED MAP XFER (218)	When SECS is the wafer map	
0 *	UNLOAD – HOST MAP BAD WAFER ID (213)	wafer ID mismatch errors will cause the prober to unload the	See Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.
0*	UNLOAD – HOST MAP FORMAT ERROR (214)	message to the host.	
0*	UNLOAD – HOST MAP PARAMETER ERR (215)	J	
	USE A DIE ON RIGHT SIDE (175) OF WAFER	In the step to deposit a reference ink dot, the move calculated to place the die from under the probe tips to the camera is not possible.	Position another die or abort. See Section 11, INK DOT INSPECTION.
	USE SEMI MODE? (Y/ENTER) (3)		Reference: Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.
	VAC "OFF" (3)	Vacuum off or lost during Autoprobe.	Turn vacuum on (<vac> key) and continue probing.</vac>
*	VM COMMUNICATION TIMEOUT (247)	Vision Module has internal communi– cation error.	Reset Vision Module.

	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
	WAFER ID SUBSYSTEM NOT WORKING	1 (105)	Handler response indicates malfunc– tion in wafer ID subsystem.	Hardware must be fixed or replaced.
0*	WAFER LOAD ABORT	(44)	Material Handling Module failure.	Reset system. If reset fails, Material Handling Module requires service.
	WAFER LOST	(118)	A wafer is detected as missing from normal stations and locations.	Open cassette cover and inspect; follow directions on handler screen for recovery.
	WAFER LOST DURING TRANSIT	(286)	The system has detected a change in the state of the transfer arm vacuum sensor while transporting a wafer between stations.	Press <enter> to silence the alarm. The motor will be blanked, allowing manipulation of the tower assembly. See Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLER.</enter>
*	WAFER MAP DESTINATION NOT SET	(122)	No destination device had been enabled to receive wafer map.	Specify destination device(s) (Lines 02, 03, and/or 04, Page 2, Wafer Mapping Menu). See Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.
	WAFER MAP STILL EXISTS IN MEMORY	(163)	A wafer map is still in memory.	Store it to disk or to external host. See Section 10 WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.
0*	WAFER MAP MEMORY FULL	(57)	Memory/disk full.	New disk required; or, offload memory maps.
*	WAFER MAP SOURCE DEV NOT SET	(121)	A device has not been specified as the source of the wafer map.	Specify source device (Line 01, Page 2, Wafer Mapping Menu). See Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS
	WAFER NOT ALIGNED	(56)	Autoprobe attempted on unaligned wafer.	Align wafer and continue. See Section 5, AUTO ALIGN.
1	WAFER NOT PROFILED	(32)	Attempt to auto probe before profiling.	Profile wafer to initialize; see Section 6, NON– CONTACT EDGE SENSOR.
•	WAFER XFER ERROR	(12)	Wafer has failed to properly transfer and seat on vacuum chuck.	Remove wafer. Press <load> or <autoprobe> key (depending on system) to resume.</autoprobe></load>
	WAITING FOR HANDLER TO COMPLETE	(106)	<pause cont=""> key was pressed while waiting for a handler response, or handler response indicated problem with wafer transfer.</pause>	Prober will continue to wait up to 60 seconds after <pause cont=""> is pressed. After 60 seconds, or response is received. MH COMMUNICATION INTERRUPTION message will appear.</pause>
	WAITING FOR WAFER TO HEAT UP	(130)	Hot chuck pausing to get to tempera- ture.	Wait. Reference: Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMP. COMPENSATION.
	WAITING TO POSITION ZOOM LENS	(158)	Mechanical problem or no zoom lens installed.	If mechanical problem, call service technician. Reference: Section 12, PROBE MARK INSPECTION.



Error Messages

4085X

	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
	WILL PAUSE AFTER TC OR PAUSE	(133)	Pause pending message enabled from External I/O Mode Menu.	Send TC or PA command from I/O.
	WILL PAUSE UPON TC FROM TESTER	(248)	Pause message enabled from External I/O Mode Menu.	Send PA or press <pause cont=""> key.</pause>
0	WRONG PROBE MODE	(79)	Wrong probe mode selected for operation attempted.	Select correct mode (Set Mode Menu, Line 02).
	X OR Y OUT OF LOAD TOLERANCE	(120)	Load/unload reference position set is more than 0.3 inches from default load position.	Move the chuck and reset the load reference. See Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLER.
	X SUBPROCESSOR NOT WORKING	(102)	Handler response indicates malfunction in X subprocessor.	Hardware must be fixed or replaced.
	X–Y MOTION CON– TROL FAILURE	(31)	Motor control logic not properly initialized.	Reset motor or system.
	X-Y MOTOR BLANK	(20)	Forcer not locked to platen.	Move forcer to Home position and press forcer release switch to lock.
	X–Y OUT OF PLATEN	(38)	Attempting to exceed physical platen X-Y travel range (but within the "ex- tended virtual zone"). Probing is abor- ted, chuck moves to the rail. X/Y posi- tion and die coordinates are updated as though chuck had moved along out- side the platen. See error message "ILLEGAL MOVE REQUESTED."	Check setup of prober (center position, diameter, probe pattern, edge-sensor, etc.)
	X–Y OVERHEATED	(47)	Failure in XY drive or related circuit. This failure will blank the $X-Y$ motor.	XY drive, fans, and sensor should be checked by a qualified technician.
	Z			
0	Z HEIGHT NOT SET	(303)		See Section 6, NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR or Section 7, Z STAGE, HOT CHUCK AND TEMP. COMPENSATION.
*	ZOOM LENS MALFUNCTION	(26)	The zoom lens has a mechanical problem.	Verify hardware setup or call Field Service.
	ZOOM LENS NOT FUNCTIONAL	(190)		Verify hardware setup or call Field Service.
0	Z OUT OF LIMIT	(51)	System failure; may not be initialized properly. Dialing in all parameters may fix problem.	Reset. If reset fails, have system checked by a qualified technician.

Error Messages

	MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
0	Z OUT OF RANGE	(33)	Attempting to exceed Z up or down limit.	Change Z up or down limit. (OR: Input Z value within upper and lower limits).
0	Z POSITION LOST	(52)	System failure.	Power-up, reset; if reset fails, have system checked by a qualified technician.
	Z SENSOR NOT FOUND. CONTINUE?	(2)	Z drive sensor failed to detect.	Check connections at chuck interface board. Press <y> to continue. If message recurs, reset system.</y>
•	Z SLIP	(37)	Z drive has stalled; any Z-move is automatically disabled.	Pause; blank the motor. Bring to Home position and reset motor.
	Z SLIP	(55)	Z SLIP error #37 prints on first encounter that, message #55 shows problem on scree	er; on any motion after en but doesn't print.

FOLLOWING...

DISK MESSAGES

SECS MESSAGES

HANDLER MESSAGES



DISK MESSAGES

(Following Disk Error Code 77)

MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
CAN NOT CLOSE FILE	(13)		
CAN NOT CREATE FILE	(11)		
CAN NOT OPEN FILE	(1)	Disk error, or file is locked.	Verify hardware.
CANNOT WRITE. MAP LIMIT REACHED	(34)	The floppy has reached the 255 maps maximum capacity.	Insert a new formatted disk.
COPYING PROBLEM	(8)	Disk will not copy for some reason.	
DISK FULL	(4)	Disk capacity reached.	Swap disk with empty formatted disk.
DISK IS WRITE PROTECTED	(3)	Material cannot be written to disk until write-protection is removed.	
DRIVE NOT READY	(2)	Disk error or busy.	Wait, try again; verify hardware.
EMPTY WAFER MAP DIRECTORY	(16)	Disk cross-reference file is nonexistent.	
FILE NOT ON DISK	(5)	File requested is not on disk used.	Check filename; check other disks.
FORMAT(T)ING PROBLEM	(7)	Disk won't format for some reason.	
NO DISK FOUND	(38)	D	
NO DISK FOUND IN DRIVE A	(35)		
NO DISK FOUND IN DRIVE B	(36)	No disk found in drive.	Insert a disk.
NO DISK FOUND IN DRIVE C	(37)	J	
NO 2ND DRIVE FOUND	(9)	System cannot find 2nd drive specified.	Check connections.
OUT OF MEMORY	(6)	Disk full.	New disk required.
READING PROBLEM	(12)	Disk error.	Check write protection tab; make sure disk is formatted
DISK MESSAGES (continued)

MESSAGE		CAUSE	RECOVERY AND/OR SOURCE INFORMATION
UNFORMATTED DISK FOUND	(29)	The floppy in use is not formatted.	Format the floppy before use.
UNFORMATTED DISK IN DRIVE A	(26)		
UNFORMATTED DISK IN DRIVE B	(27)	The floppy in the drive named is unformatted.	Format the floppy before use.
UNFORMATTED DISK IN DRIVE C	(28)	J	
VERIFYING PROBLEM	(10)	Disk error.	Try copying again; verify hardware.
WAFER ID ALREADY MAPPED	(17)		
WAFER MAP FORMAT ERROR n	(18)	A field ('n') in the wafer map is not the correct type.	Validate correctness of map format. See Section 10 WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.
WAFER MAP NOT ON DISK	(15)	Can't find map file corresponding to ID given.	Enter different ID, try again.
WAFER MAP PARAMETER ERROR n	(19)	A field ('n') in the wafer map is out of range for that type.	Validate prober is set up to same parameters as those stored in wafer map. See Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.
WRITING PROBLEM	(4)	Disk error.	Try copying again; verify hardware.
WRONG DISK DRIVE SPECIFIED	(25)	No such disk drive exists.	Select a valid disk drive.
WRONG DISK FORMAT FOUND	(33)	The floppy has a wrong format.	Format for CPM before using.
WRONG DISK FORMAT IN DRIVE A	(30)	J	
WRONG DISK FORMAT IN DRIVE B	(31)	The floppy in the drive named has a wrong format.	Format for CPM before using.
WRONG DISK FORMAT IN DRIVE C	(32)	J	

FOLLOWING...

SECS MESSAGES

HANDLER MESSAGES



Appendix D

SECS MESSAGES

Reference: Section 10, WAFER MAPPING AND SECS.

SECS I/O ERRORS BAD RECORD (3) SECS ACIA ERRORS BUFFER OVERFLOW FRAMING CHECKSUM ERROR DOWN **OVERRUN** (1) EOI BEFORE ALL DATA PARITY NON-INT XMIT TIME OUT TIMEOUT A (10)SPURIOUS INTERRUPT TIMEOUT B (11) TIMEOUT C (12) TIMEOUT D (13)

HANDLER MESSAGES

Reference: Section 4, MATERIAL HANDLING.

	A	lso generated as ajor message #:	
1	HANDLER BUSY	110	
2	DEVICE NOT INSTALLED	165	
3	DEVICE NOT INITIALIZED		
4	ORPHANED WAFER ON CHUC	K 97	
5	DEVICE/SLOT NOT VALID	115	
6	ALARM PENDING		
7	BLOCK SIZE TOO LONG		
8	MH ERROR RECOVERY IN PRO	OGRESS 98	
9	NO WAFERS AVAILABLE		
10	ALL SLOTS FULL		

11 DIAGNOSTICS IN PROCESS

12 MENU CHANGE ALARM

Also generated as major message #:

13	HANDLER COVER IS OPEN	1195
14	ALL WAFERS PROCESSED	107
21	DESTINATION UNAVAILABLE	114
22	SOURCE UNAVAILABLE	112
23	SOURCE AND DEST UNAVAILABLE	113
32	WAFER LOST	118
33	ID READER FAIL	46
34	PREALIGN FAIL	19
48	HANDLER ARM NOT IN POSITION	117
64	EMERGENCY STOP	119
65	WAFER IN PROCESS	168

Horizon Series 254523-AD0 REV B

99

APPENDIX E PACKAGING

The following procedure is for any international shipment or long term storage to prevent moisture, dust and contamination damage.

- STEP 1: Appropriate crate is designed and manufactured for your product depending on the sensitivity, weight, type of handling and transportation your item will experience during the shipping process.
- STEP 2: The item is then prepared for the vacuum pack process. The sharp corner or edges are covered with appropriate cushioning, then wrapped in shrink wrap material or stretch film.
- STEP 3: The item is then placed into a barrier bag (MIL B 131 type material), desiccant (moisture absorbent preventive) is added and all excess air is removed to create a vacuum seal. The pack is then wrapped a third time in a shrink wrap material or stretch film.
- STEP 4: The item is then secured in base accordingly, and the appropriate cap is installed and secured.
- STEP 5: Appropriate 'Ship To' markings are applied along with tilt indicator and shock watch systems.



CONTENTS

GLOSSARY

2 Pt 1 Alignment 2 Pt 2 Alignment	GL-1 GL-1	Edge Die Edge Sense Pattern	GL- 3 GL- 4
Absolute Move Active Area	GL-1 GL-1	Edge Sensor External I/O Interface	GL- 4 GL- 4
Air Bearing	GL-1	Field of View (FOV)	GI – 4
ASCII	GL-1	Fielding	OL = 4
Auto Align	GL-1	First Die	GL = 4
Automatic Probing Sequence	GL-1	Flat	GL = 4
Automatic water Prober	GL = 1	Flat (Notch) Select	GL = 4
Autoprobe	GL-1	Forcer	GL = 4
Backside Bar Code Reader	GL-2	Forcer Registration	GL-4
Baud	GL-2	-	
Bincodes	GL-2	GPIB	GL-4
Binning	GL -2		
Blank the Forcer	GL-2	Harbor (or Home) Position	GL-4
Bonding Pads	GL-2	Hot Chuck	GL- 5
Burn–In Mode	GL-2		
Burnishing Pad	GL-2	Image Model Library	GL- 5
e		Index	GL- 5
Camera Control Unit (CCU)	GL = 2	Indexer	GL- 5
Clean Air Management System		Ink Dot Inspection (IDI)	GL- 5
(CAMS)	GL-2	Inked Die	GL- 5
Cassette	GL = 2	Inker	GL- 5
Chuck	GL - 2		
Circular Pattern	GL-2	Jog Mode	GL- 5
Coaxial Lighting	GL -3	Joystick	GL- 5
Compound Motion	GL- 3		
Continuity Pad	GL-3	Learn List	GL-5
Coordinates	GL-3	Lift Off	GL- 5
Correlation Process	GL-3	Linear Motor	GL-5
Correlation Wafer	GL-3	Lists	GL- 5
CPU	GL-3	Load	GL- 6
Crosshairs	GL-3		
	<u></u>	Material Handler Module	GL-6
DAR	GL-3	Matrix Pattern	GL- 6
Die	GL-3	Menu	GL- 6
Diskette	GL-3	Multi-Die Probing	GL- 6

(continued)



CONTENTS

NonContact Edge Sensor (NCES) Normal Alignment Mode	GL- 6 GL- 6	Scan Mode SECS Self–Teach Auto Align (STAA)	GL-9 GL-9 GL-9
Oblique Lighting Off–Line Inking	GL- 6 GL- 6	SEMI Specifications Single Access Wafer Handling	GL-9
Optical Character Reader (OCR)	GL- 6	Station Skip Die Standard Machine Interface	GL-9 GL-9
		(SMIF)	GL-9
Pad	GL = 6		
Partial Dia	GL = 0	Theta Motion	GL-9
Partial Die	GL- 6	Transfer Arm	GL-9
Pipelining	GL-7		
Platen	GL-7	Ugly Die	GL-10
Positioner	GL- 7	Unload	GL-10
Post Probe Inking	GL- 7	User-Defined Region	GL-10
Prober Control Module	GL-7		
Prealign	GL-7	Vision Module	GL-10
Prealigner	GL-7		
Probe	GL-7	Wafer	GL-10
Probe Card	GL- 7	Wafer ID Reader (OCR)	GL-10
Probe Mark Inspection (PMI)	GL-8	Wafer Mapping	GL-10
Probe Optics	GL-8		
Probe Quadrant	GL-8		
Profiler	GL-8	X Axis	GL-10
Programmable Chuck (PZ6)	GL-8	X-Y Coordinates	GL-10
psi	GL- 8		
		Y Axis	GL-10
Quadrant Select	GL- 8	Z Electrical Zero	GL-10
		Z Down Limit	GL-10
Rails	GL – 8	Z Mechanical Zero	GL-11
RDP Protocol	GL- 8	Z Motion	GL-11
Read Rates	GL- 8	Z Overtravel	GL-11
Read Times	GL-8	Z Stage	GL-11
Reference Target	GL- 8	Z Twist	GL-11
Ring Carrier	GL-9	Z Up Limit	GL-11
Ring Insert	GL-9	- r	
Row / Column Pattern	GL-9		
RS-232 Port	GL-9		

GLOSSARY

2 PT 1 ALIGNMENT

Aligning at two points on the wafer using two reference targets with the same pattern.

2 PT 2 ALIGNMENT

Aligning at two points on the wafer using two reference targets with two different die patterns on two halves of the wafer.

ABSOLUTE MOVE

Specific number of steps to move a motor (from position 0,0).

ACTIVE AREA

Defines the die boundary so that edge die can be determined and probe-to-pad alignment will be accurately performed.

AIR BEARING

A mechanical technique that uses air as a physical support medium.

The distance between the platen and the forcer under normal operation (usually .6 to .9 mils). Compressed air is forced downward through orifices in the bottom of the forcer at 75 psi, which counteracts the magnetism and causes the forcer to float above the platen for a friction-free surface-to-surface connection.

ASCII

Acronym for American Standard Code for Information Interchange.

AUTO ALIGN

Uses the prober and a vision processor to align the streets of the wafer to XY axis of the forcer.

AUTOMATIC PROBING SEQUENCE

The automatic prober operation involving transporting the wafer from the cassette, prealigning, profiling, aligning, probing and transporting the wafer back to the cassette.

AUTOMATIC WAFER PROBER

A machine which quickly and accurately moves wafers through the test process.

AUTOPROBE See Automatic Probing Sequence.



BACK SIDE BAR CODE READER (BSBCR)

Identifies wafers by reading the bar codes laser-etched on the back or under side of the wafer.

BAUD

A unit of time describing serial data transmission rate, generally measured in bits per second.

BINCODES

A number that is converted to either a binary 5-bit code or an ASCII character used by the tester to assign test results to a die.

BINNING

The process of assigning bincodes to individual devices on a wafer.

BLANK THE FORCER

Causes all motor drive electronics to remove the power from the forcer coils.

BONDING PADS

Metallic areas on a die to which electrical contact is made with the die.

BURN-IN MODE

Allows the prober to be run continuously, until all wafers are probed, without a test time simulator plug.

BURNISHING PAD

The ceramic pad used to clean probe tips.

CAMERA CONTROL UNIT (CCU)

Provides power and control signals to the camera for Auto Align, OCR and PMI.

CLEAN AIR MANAGEMENT SYSTEM (CAMS)

Module that is attached to the prober to create a Class 1 mini-environment within the prober.

CASSETTE A container that holds wafers.

CHUCK

Flat metal platform that holds the wafer during probing.

CIRCULAR PATTERN

A serpentine probing pattern similar to Edge Sense except uses NCES to turn around.

4085X

COAXIAL LIGHTING

Illumination that uses light injected coaxially into the optics path by means of a beam–splitter and collects light reflected from the wafer surface, causing the field to appear bright.

COMPOUND MOTION

A coordinated motion between two axis.

CONTINUITY PAD

A pad that allows the tester to bring an electrically conductive area in contact with the probe tips for testing.

COORDINATES

A pair of numbers assigned to a die indicating its position on the wafer.

CORRELATION PROCESS

Auto Align process of matching pixel values of one image to another to compare how much the new image looks like the stored image.

CORRELATION WAFER

A wafer with known test results used to verify system operation.

CPU

Central Processing Unit.

CROSSHAIRS

Two perpendicular lines super-imposed on the camera image and appearing in the center of the monitor. Used during Auto Align to select a reference target.

DAR

Digital-to-Analog Resolver – resolves digital information to analog form for production of forcer drive signals.

DIE Individual devices on a wafer.

DISKETTE

A floppy disk used by the prober.

EDGE DIE Partial die around the perimeter of the wafer that are incomplete and untestable.

electroglas 254523-0G0 REV A

EDGE SENSE PATTERN

A serpentine pattern that begins at the first die and continues until the edge sensor is no longer in contact with the wafer.

EDGE SENSOR

See Profiler.

EXTERNAL I/O INTERFACE

Provides communication channels to systems outside the prober, such as testers, host computers, cell controllers, or external printers.

FIELD OF VIEW (FOV)

An area of coverage on the wafer defined by the optical system.

FIELDING

The technique which instructs the OCR system to evaluate characters based on a specified set of predefinitions. Characters are evaluated as either part of or not part of the specified set.

FIRST DIE

Refers to first whole die on one of the four corners of the wafer to be probed. This die serves as a reference point for all other die.

FLAT

The straight edge of the wafer.

FLAT (NOTCH) SELECT

Indicates the selected orientation of either the flat or the notch of the wafer, relative to the front of the chucktop. The operator selects wafer positioning based on 360° rotation at the prealign stage, prior to wafer transfer to the chucktop.

FORCER

The moveable half of the linear motor which carries the Z stage and chucktop on an air bearing over the platen.

FORCER REGISTRATION

Alignment of forcer to platen for strongest magnetic attraction (maximum alignment of grids).

GPIB

General Purpose Interface Bus (IEEE-488 interface).

HARBOR (OR HOME) POSITION

Position on platen where the forcer is initialized.

4085X

HOT CHUCK

A chuck that increases the wafer's temperature to above room temperature.

IMAGE MODEL LIBRARY

Stored target images, such as ID wafer characters.

INDEX

Both a distance and a motion type. One Index corresponds to the die size, and is a necessary parameter to preset. Also, Index is a joystick motion type that moves the forcer in the X or Y direction one die size per click.

INK DOT INSPECTION (IDI)

Ink dots that are placed on the wafer for specifying passed/failed die are inspected for presence, position, and integrity.

INKED DIE

A tested and sorted die.

INKER

A device which deposits ink upon a die to identify bad die.

JOG MODE

A joystick motion type that moves the forcer in the X or Y direction 0.039 mil per click.

JOYSTICK

A control lever which manually controls positioning of the forcer.

LEARN LIST

A list of XY coordinates maintained by the prober, used as a list of die to be probed or a list of die to be skipped.

LIFT OFF

The amount of clearance between the forcer and the platen.

LINEAR MOTOR

Horizontal positioning system (X and Y axis) based on Sawyer principle and composed of a platen (fixed surface analogous to a stator in a conventional rotary electric motor) and a forcer (moveable surface analogous to a rotor).

LISTS

Individual die defined by their placement on a wafer.



LOAD

The process of removing a wafer from a cassette and transporting it to the prealign stage.

MATERIAL HANDLER MODULE

Prober subsystem that transports, prealigns, transfers, and unloads wafers.

MATRIX PATTERN

A pattern that establishes the limits of a rectangular probing pattern.

MENU

A readout or display on the monitor showing a selection of command or parameters to be set.

MULTI-DIE PROBING

Probing several die at the same time using multi-die probe cards.

NONCONTACT EDGE SENSOR (NCES)

See Profiler.

NORMAL ALIGNMENT MODE

Auto Align mode that stores one reference target and performs alignment from that target.

OBLIQUE LIGHTING

Illumination that uses light directed obliquely to the wafer surface, causing the field to appear dark.

OFFLINE INKING

A process by which one prober is dedicated exclusively as an inking station and supplied with a product by other probers. Inking is done according to a wafer map transferred between the probers and the ink station via diskettes.

OPTICAL CHARACTER READER (OCR)

An application of vision technology that reads alphanumeric characters etched into the surface of the wafer.

PAD

See Bonding Pads.

PARAMETER

An element that must be defined for the prober.

4085X

PARTIAL DIE

An incomplete die located on the edge of the wafer.

PIPELINING

The process of moving the wafers from the cassette to various stations en-route to the chucktop.

PLATEN

Ferromagnetic surface on which the forcer rests. Platen and forcer are separated by an air bearing to provide frictionless movement.

POD

Part of the SMIF option, a transparent box that encases cassettes for isolated transport within the mini-environment of the prober.

POSITIONER

See Forcer.

POST-PROBE INKING

Option which permits inking after probing of the whole wafer, using data from a wafer map.

PROBER CONTROL MODULE

The power supply for the 4085X Automatic Wafer Prober and all the operating electronics.

PREALIGN

Process of positioning the wafer so that all flats or notches will be in the same position (0-359 degrees).

PREALIGNER

Module that performs prealigning. The wafer is placed in the prealign stage and the wafer is rotated for flat or notch alignment.

PROBE

A fine point which contacts the pad on a die in order to connect to a tester for electrical functional testing.

PROBE CARD

Fits into the ring insert; contains probe points and is used as the primary interface between the tester and the device under test on the wafer.



PROBE MARK INSPECTION (PMI)

A procedure in which test-induced probe marks are inspected for presence, position, and size within a customer-defined target area on the test pad.

PROBE OPTICS

Microscope for operator to view wafer in the align mode.

PROBE QUADRANT

A parameter that determines the direction of travel for probing patterns.

PROFILER

Measures wafer diameter and finds the center of the wafer in relation to the center of the chucktop.

PROGRAMMABLE CHUCK (PZ6)

Allows Z-axis operation to be programmed for contact clearance and overtravel.

psi

Pounds per square inch, used in reference to air pressure.

QUADRANT SELECT

Indicates the selected starting quadrant on the wafer. This determines the initial probing direction and the X-Y coordinate reporting direction.

RAILS

Metal bars with rubber bumpers serving as barriers to retain the forcer on the platen and as a mechanical stop for positioning the forcer in magnetic registration with the platen at Harbor position.

RDP PROTOCOL

The communication between the prober and tester and between the tester and external controller.

READ RATES

The number of ID character readings divided by the total wafers attempted.

READ TIMES

The time required to acquire sufficient character data to make pass/fail judgements.

REFERENCE TARGET

A pattern that is selected and stored in memory, then used by the Vision Module to perform alignment.

4085X

RING CARRIER

Metal plate suspended over the platen which holds the ring insert which, in turn, supports the probe card.

RING INSERT

A circular device which contains the probes and holds the probe card, and which is inserted into the ring carrier.

ROW / COLUMN PATTERN

A pattern used to probe selected die points defined by rows on the wafer.

RS-232 PORT A serial communications outlet.

SCAN MODE

A joystick motion type that moves the forcer freely with no discernible steps or clicks.

SECS

Acronym for Semiconductor Equipment Communication Standard.

SELF-TEACH AUTO ALIGN (STAA)

Automatically selects the reference target needed to perform Auto Align.

SEMI SPECIFICATIONS

Proposed character standards by Semiconductor Equipment and Materials Institute (SEMI) about ID wafer characters for the semiconductor industry.

SINGLE WAFER HANDLING STATION

Used for manually loading a single wafer into the system.

SKIP DIE Die that is not probed, tested or inked.

STANDARD MACHINE INTERFACE (SMIF)

Robotic module used in connection with CAMS to automatically load and unload wafers within the clean environment.

THETA MOTION Rotation of the wafer or chuck independent of X, Y or Z position.



TRANSFER ARM

The unit which transports the wafer from the prealign stage to the chuck.

UGLY DIE

A die category used for whole die around the perimeter of the wafer that test bad. These die can be automatically inked to improve throughput.

UNLOAD

The process of automatic removal of a wafer from the chucktop to a receiving cassette.

USER-DEFINED REGION (UDR)

A function of Self-Teach Auto Align, it selects a reference target from region selected by the user within the camera's field of view.

VISION MODULE

A unit which collects, compares, and stores wafer reference patterns fed to it by a camera. This data is used to align a wafer and to provide identical alignment prior to probing for all successive wafers.

WAFER

Thin slices cut from a silicon ingot (or similar material) upon which semiconductor devices are created. After processing, the wafer is cut into individual die or circuit chips.

WAFER ID READER (OCR)

See Wafer ID Reader.

WAFER MAPPING

Process by which information regarding a wafer is mapped during the probing process and stored on diskettes.

X AXIS

Left/right direction on the platen from the operator's position in front of the machine.

X-Y COORDINATES

Location information on grid using X and Y axes.

Y AXIS

Forward/backward direction on the platen from the operator's position in front of the machine.

Z ELECTRICAL ZERO

PZ6 Level when 0.00 shows on monitor; the PZ6 initializes at this level.

4085X

Glossary

Z DOWN LIMIT

Term used for PZ6 at 200 mils for wafer loading/unloading alignment (Z-200 level).

Z MECHANICAL ZERO

PZ6 level 20 mils below Electrical Zero when the chuck physically hits a mechanical stop.

Z MOTION

Up and down movement of the chuck.

Z OVERTRAVEL

The distance the Z stage travels after making physical contact with the probes.

Z STAGE

Controls the up/down movement of the chucktop.

Z TWIST

An error in motion caused by bad bearings or bent theta fixation pin (when a change in Z position and a change in theta position occur simultaneously).

Z UP LIMIT

Term used for PZ6 at 400 mils for wafer loading/unloading alignment.



4085X

INDEX

Numbers

2 Pt 1 Alignment, Definition, GL-1
2 Pt 2 Alignment, Definition, GL-1
4085X

Assemblies of, 1-7
General Overview, 1-1
Major Features of, 1-4
Operating Controls, 2-2
Operating Sequence, 1-3
Optional Clean Room Features of, 1-7
Power Up Procedures, 2-17

Α

Absolute Move, Definition, GL-1 Active Area, Definition, GL-1 Air Bearing, Definition, GL-1 ASCII, Definition, GL-1 Assemblies of the 4085X, Overview, 1-7Auto Adjust Clean/Continuity Z Height, Setup Procedure, 6-10 Auto Align, Section 5 Adjusting Target for New Camera Location, 5-11 Cohu Camera, 5-2Completion, 5-11 Components of, 5-1Definition, GL-1 Find Edge Mode, Using, 5-8 First Die Reasonableness, Using, 5-9 Functional Keys, 5-20 Initialization and Setup, 5-5Lighting Sources, 5-3

Auto Align (continued) Menus Autoalign Option, 5-12Parameters from Other Menus, 5-19 Theta Compensation Mode, 5-35Modes, 5-13Normal Alignment Mode, Definition, GL-6 Operating, 5-12Overview, 1-5 Pattern Portability, 5–Supp (2) Probe to Pad Optimization, 5–Supp (3) Process, 5-4 Reference Target, The, 5-5Find Target Exceptions, 5-21 Guidelines for Selecting, 5-5Overview, 5-5Selecting and Storing, 5-7Testing Accuracy of, 5-9 Second Reference, Using, 5-8Self-Teach Feature, 5-23 Camera Calibration Procedures, 5-28 Coarse Theta Align Procedures, 5-27Definition, GL-9 Enabling, 5-23Initial Setup Procedures, 5–26 Modes of Operation, 5-30Overview, 5-23 Q Threshold Used in Target Selection, 5 - 25Reference Pattern Selection and Training Procedures, 5–32 Wafer Requirements, 5-26 Setup, 5-5Teach Die Corner, Overview, 5-22Theta Compensation, 5-34Enabling, 5-35

electroglas Copyright © 1996 by ELECTROGLAS, INC.

A (continued)

Auto Align (continued) Theta Compensation (continued) Menu, 5–35 Overview, 5–34 Setup Procedure, 5–36 Troubleshooting Procedures, 5–37 Vision Module Processor, 5–1 Vision Utilities Features, 5–33 Automatic Probing Sequence, Definition, GL–1 Automatic Wafer Prober, Definition, GL–1 Autoprobe, Definition, GL–1

В

Back Side Bar Code Reader Definition, GL-2 Enabling, 13-39 Hardware Requirements, 13-38 Overview, 1-7, 13-38 Scanner and Controller Units, 13-38 Baud, Definition, GL-2 Bincodes, Definition, GL-2 Binning, Definition, GL-2 Blank the Forcer Definition, GL-2 Procedures, 2-18 Bonding Pads, Definition, GL-2 Bright Field Lighting (Coaxial), Definition, GL-3Burn-In Mode, Definition, GL-2 Burnishing Assembly, 7-14 Burnishing Pad, Definition, GL-2

С

Calibration (OCR) Character Sizing Procedures, 13–17 Lighting Procedures, 13–16 Reading Procedures, 13–26 Spacing Procedures, 13–22 Camera Control Unit, Definition, GL–2 Cassette Log Summary, 3-54 Cassettes Definition, GL-2 Positioning, 4-7Chuck Assembly, Overview, 1-8 Chuck, Definition, GL-2 Chuck, Hot, Definition. See Hot Chuck. Circular Pattern, Definition, GL-2 Clean Air Management System (CAMS) Definition, GL-2 Overview, 1-7, 14-1 Clean Room Options, Overview, 1-7, 14-1 Coaxial Lighting, Definition. See Bright Field Lighting. Compound Motion, Definition, GL-3 Continuity Pad, Definition, GL-3 Continuity Testing, 7-16 Conventions Used in Manual, 1-3, 2-1, 3 - 1Coordinates, Definition, GL-3 Correlation Process, Definition, GL-3 Correlation Wafer, Definition, GL-3 CPU, Definition, GL-3 Crosshairs, Definition, GL-3

D

DAR, Definition, GL-3
Dark Field Lighting (Oblique), Definition, GL-6
Data Logging Mode Menu, 3-29
Diagnostics, 3-58
Die, Definition, GL-3
Disk Menu, 3-58
Diskettes, Definition, GL-3
DOS Functions

Performing from prober, B-8
Returning to DOS from RTM, B-8

Ε

Earthquake Retention Procedures, A-2 Edge Die, Definition, GL-3 Edge Sense Pattern, Definition, GL-4

> Horizon Series 254523-0X0 REV E

E (continued)

Edge Sensor, Definition. See Profiler. Electrical Assemblies, Overview, 1-8 Electrical Work Type Numbers, Listing, A-1Emergency Machine Off (EMO), Safety Operation of, A-3 Error Messages Alphabetical Listing, D-7 By External I/O Code Number, D-1 Cause and Recovery Information, D-7 Printing, 3-54 External Control I/O Interface, Section 8 Action Commands, 8-48 Specific for Material Handler, 8-53 Command Summary, 8-14 Communication Errors, 8-102 Definition, GL-4 Direct External Control, Function, 8-11 Error Messages, 8-104 External I/O Mode Menu, Enhanced, 8-8 Functions of, 8-11 GPIB Signals, 8-100 I/O Control Menu, 8-2 Menus for External Control, 8-2 Message Format, Coding, Other Protocol, 8-99 Messages, 8-67 Miscellaneous Setup Commands, 8-42 Overview, 1-6, 8-1 Physical Connection, 8-100 Queries and Responses, 8-67 RDP Commands, 8–92 RDP Protocol, 8-92 RS-232 Signals, 8-100 Set Mode Commands, 8-24 Set Parameter Commands, 8–17 Setup Commands, 8-15 Standard Probing Modes, Function, 8-11 Unsolicited Messages, 8-88 Upload/Download Commands, 8-82/83 Upload/Download Feature, 8-81

F

Field of View (FOV), Definition, GL-4
Fielding (OCR), Definition, GL-4
Find Edge Mode, Using in Auto Align Process, 5-8
First Die
Definition, GL-4
Setting Procedures, B-8
First Die Reasonableness, Using in Auto Align Process, 5-9
Flat, Definition, GL-4
Flat (Notch) Select, Definition, GL-4
Forcer, Definition, GL-4
Forcer Registration, Definition, GL-4
Forcer Release Switch, 2-4

G

Generic Map, Generation of, 9–3 GPIB, Definition, GL–4

Η

Harbor (Home) Position, Definition, GL-4 Horizon. See 4085X. Hot Chuck, Section 7 Controller Unit, 7-21 Changing Modes, 7–22 Definition, GL-5 Early Recovery Feature, 7-24 Enabling, 7-17 Error Displays, 7-23 External Controls and Baud Rate Alteration, 7-24 Overview, 7-17 Setting Parameters, 7–17 Specification and Standards, 7-24How to Use this Manual, 1-3Conventions Used, 1-3, 2-1, 3-1

I/O Control Menu, 3–27, 8–2 Image Model Library, Definition, GL–5

electroglas 254523-0X0 REV A

I (continued)

Index Mode (Joystick) Definition, GL-5 Overview, 2-4 Ink Dot Inspection (IDI), Section 11 Calibrate Lighting Procedures, 11-14 Definition, GL-5 Enabling, 11-4 Entering Parameters, 11-12 Entering Specifications, 11-7 Failure Procedures, 11-24 Getting Started, 11-2 Inspection Summaries, 11-21 Total Summary, 11-23 Wafer Summary, 11–21 Manual Inspection Procedures, 11-20Menus and Submenus Structure, 11-26 Other Features of, 11-20Overview, 1-6, 11-1 Storing Data on Disk, 11–25 Training Procedures, 11-15 Verifying Inker Position, 11-5 Inked Die, Definition, GL-5 Inker Dot Counter and Timer Submenu, 3 - 43Inkers, Definition, GL-5 Inking Mode Submenu, 3–18

J

Jog Mode (Joystick) Definition, GL–5 Overview, 2–3 Joystick, 2–3 Definition, GL–5 Keyboard, 2–4 Keys Listing, 2–5, C–7 Modes, 2–3 Index Mode, 2–4 Definition, GL–5 Jog Mode, 2–3 Definition, GL–5 Scan Mode, 2–4 Definition, GL–9

K

Keyboard, Joystick, 2–3 Forcer Release Switch, 2–4 Theta Switch, 2–4 Keyboard, Monitor, 2–2 Keys Auto Align, Listing, C–4 Function (RTM), 2–8 Handler, Listing, C–5 Prober/Handler Status (RTM), 2–9

Learn List, Definition, GL-5 Learn, Row, and Micro Menu, 3-45 Lift Off, Definition, GL-5 Linear Motor, Definition, GL-5 List Line Items and Alternatives, 3-47 Lists, Definition, GL-5 Load, Definition, GL-6 Location Code, Overview, 9-1 Log ID Function, 3-52

Μ

Machine Dependent Variables (MDV), 3–61 Main Menus Accessing, 2–11, 3–1 Keys Listing, C–1 Setup, 2–11 Manual Probe–to–Pad Optimization Procedures, B–6 Manual Profiling, 6–10 Material Handler, Section 4 Assemblies, Major, 4–3 Cassette Platform, Overview, 4–5 Cassette Platform, Overview, 4–5 Cassette Status, 4–15 Correlation Tray (SMIF), 4–22

M (continued)

Material Handler (continued) Definition, GL-6 Forcer/Transfer Arm Assembly, Overview, 4 - 3Loading Information, Other, 4-18 Maintenance Menu, 4-24Menus Relating to, 4-8Overview, 1-4, 4-1 Platen/Base, Overview, 4-3Prealign Station, Overview, 4-6 Processing Wafers, 4-19 Quickloader Station, Overview, 4-7 Removing/Inserting Specific Wafers, 4–22 Setting Up and Enabling, 4-7Single Wafer Handling Station Accessing, 4-20 Overview, 4-6Standard Machine Interface (SMIF), See Standard Machine Interface Wafer Loading, 4-12 Loading/Unloading on SMIF-Equipped Machines, 4-13 Other Loading Information, 4-18 Standard Loading/Unloading, 4-12 Matrix Pattern, Definition, GL-6 Menu, Definition, GL-6 Menus and Submenus, Accessing, 3-1 Microscope Arm Assembly, Overview, 1-8 Miscellaneous Options Submenu, 3-31 Monitor Console and Keyboard, 2-2Monitor Console Assembly, Overview, 1-8Multi-Die Probing Definition, GL-6 Enabling, 9-6Generic Map Generation, 9-3 Inking, 9-8 Offline Inking, 9-13 Post Probe, 9-8 Limitations of, 9-18 Location Code, 9-1 Overview, 1-6, 9-1 Prerequisites, 9-5

Using with External I/O, 9-14

Ν

NonContact Edge Sensor, Definition. See Profiler. Normal Alignment Mode, Definition, GL-6

0

Oblique Lighting, Definition. See Dark Field Lighting. Offline Inking Definition, GL-6 Overview, 9-13 Operating Controls, 2-2 Optical Character Reader (OCR), Section 13 Character Sizing Calibration, 13-17 Checksum Option, 13-37 Definition, GL-6 Editing ID Strings, 13-36 Enabling and Selecting Modes, 13-3 Features of, 13-2Fielding Analysis, 13-52 Fielding Screen, 13–28 ID Read Fail Procedures, 13-33 Lighting Calibration, 13-16 Non-EG Setup Procedures, 13-30 Overview, 1-7, 13-1 Reading Calibration, 13-26 Sample Evaluation Report, 13-56 SEMI Specifications, 13-4 Setup Procedures, 13-44 Spacing Calibration, 13-22 Statistics Summary Table, 13–30 Testing Procedures, 13-37

Ρ

Pad, Definition. *See* Bonding Pads. Parameter, Definition, GL-6 Partial Die, Definition, GL-6 Pattern Portability, 5–Supp (2) Pipelining, Definition, GL-7

electroglas 254523-0X0 REV A

P (continued)

Platen/Forcer Positioning, Overview, 1-7 Platen, Definition, GL-7 Pod Definition, GL-7 Overview, 14-4 Positioner, Definition. See Forcer. Post-Probe Inking Definition, GL-7 Setup Procedures, 9-9 Power Control Application, Safety Operation of, A-3Power Up Procedures, 2-17 Prealign, Definition, GL-7 Prealigner, Definition, GL-7 Preset Inker Assignment Menu, 3-36 Print Log Function, 3-53 Print Log Summaries, Procedures, 3-54 Probe, Definition, GL-7 Probe Card, Definition, GL-7 Probe Mark Inspection (PMI), Section 12 Calibrate Lighting Procedures, 12-11 Definition, GL-8 Enabling, 12-3 Entering Specifications, 12-6 Error Handling, 12-36 Getting Started, 12–2 Inspection Summaries, 12-30 Reset Procedures, 12–32 Total Summary, 12-32 Wafer Summary, 12-30 Manual Inspection Procedures, 12-25 Menus and Submenus Structure, 12-39 Overview, 1-6, 12-1 Performing Diagnostics, 12-33 Storing Data on Disk, 12-38 Other Features of, 12-25 Training Procedures, 12-13 Adding and Inserting New Pads, 12-17 Retrain First Pad Location, 12-21 Training the First Pad, 12-14

Verifying Probe to Camera Offset, 12-4 Probe Mode Menu, 3-13 Probe Optics, Definition, GL-8 Probe Quadrant, Definition, GL-8 Prober Assemblies of, 1-7General Overview, 1-1 Major Features of, 1-4Operating Sequence, 1-3Optional Clean Room Features of, 1-7 Power Up Procedures, 2-17 Prober Control Module, Definition, GL-7 Prober Vision Software, Overview, 1-4 Probe to Pad Optimization, 5–Supp (3) Probing Area, Overview, 7-11 Probing of Partial Wafers Procedures, B-7 Profiler (Noncontact Edge Sensor), Section 6 Definition, GL-8 Enabling and Setting, 6-2Hardware, 6-12Manual, 6-10 Overview, 1-5, 6-1 Stability Test, 6-12 Using from External I/O, 6–12 Profiler Menu, 3–55 Programmable Chuck (PZ6 Z Stage), Section 7 Definition, GL-8 Main Components of, 7-2Moving Z Stage with Joystick, 7-10 Moving Z Stage with Z Key, 7–11 Operating Procedures, 7-5 Automatic, 7-6 Manual, 7-10 Overview, 1-5, 7-1 Setting Z Clearance, 7–7 Setting Z Height, 7–9 Setting Z Parameters, 7-7 Travel Limits, 7-5 Z Traveling Modes, 7–11 psi, Definition, GL-8 PZ6. See Programmable Chuck.

Q

Quadrant Select, Definition, GL-8

R

Rails, Definition, GL-8 RDP Protocol, Definition, GL-8 Read Rates, Definition, GL-8 Read Times, Definition, GL-8 Real Time Mapping (RTM) Becoming Familiar with, 2-7Introduction to Features of, 2-20Menu Hierarchy Chart, 2-12/13 Overview, 1-4 Special Features of, 3-63 Wafer Map Applications, 3-63 Reference Target, 5-5Adjusting for New Camera Location, 5 - 11Definition, GL-8 Guidelines for Selecting, 5-5Selecting and Storing, 5-7Testing Accuracy of, 5-9 Ring Carrier Assembly, Overview, 1-8 Ring Carrier, Definition, GL-9 Ring Insert, Definition, GL-9 Row/Column Pattern, Definition, GL-9 RS-232 Port, Definition, GL-9 Run Time Display, 2–15 Explanation of Items, C-9 Wafer Map Function, 3-71

S

Safety Electrical Work Type Numbers, Listing, A-1 Emergency Machine Off (EMO), A-3 Power Control Module, A-3 Scan Mode (Joystick) Definition, GL-9

electroglas 254523-0X0 REV A

Overview, 2-4Second Reference, Using in Auto Align Process, 5-8SECS Protocol Control Command Set, 10-38 Definition, GL-9 Enabling, 10-18 Error Conditions, 10-21 When Source is Disk or EIO, 10-21When Source is SECS, 10-23Name Definitions, 10-33 Overview, 1-6, 10-16 Status Variable Listing, 10-37 Stream 12 Function Formats Listing, 10 - 20Stream 12 Map Fields Listing, 10-22 Streams and Functions Listing, 10-17 Supported Functions Listing, 10-24 Wafer Map Format, 10-19 Self-Teach Auto Align, 5-23 Camera Calibration Procedures, 5-28 Coarse Theta Align Procedures, 5-27 Definition, GL-9 Enabling, 5-23Initial Setup Procedures, 5-26 Modes of Operation, 5-30Overview, 5-23 Q Threshold Used in Target Selection, 5 - 25Reference Pattern Selection and Training Procedures, 5-32 Wafer Requirements, 5-26SEMI Specifications, Definition, GL-9 Set Mode Menu, 2–11, 3–6 Set Option Menu, 2-11, 3-4 Set Parameter Menu, 2-11, 3-38 Setup Procedures, Prober, 2–18 Single Wafer Handling Station Accessing, 4-20 Definition, GL-9 Overview, 4-6 Skipdie, Definition, GL-9

S (continued)

Standard Machine Interface (SMIF)
Asyst SMIF 2200 Indexer for the 4085X AWS Prober, 4–Supp (12)
Correlation Tray, 4–22
Definition, GL–9
Loading/Unloading on SMIF–Equipped Machines, 4–13
Overview, 1–7, 14–4
SMIF–E Arm, 14–6
Loading/Unloading from, 14–6
SMIF–Pod, 14–4

Т

Teach Die Corner, Overview, 5-22Temperature Compensation, Section 7 Manual Coefficients, 7-28 Operation of, 7-29 Automatic, 7-33 Standard, 7-31Overview, 7-27 Platen Expansion, 7-27Theta Alignment Procedures, B-2 Theta Compensation, 5-34 Enabling, 5-35Overview, 5-34 Setup Procedure, 5–36 Theta Motion, Definition, GL-9 Theta Switch, 2-4 Transfer Arm, Definition, GL-9

U

Ugly Die, Definition, GL-10 Ugly Die Submenu, 3-23 Unload, Definition, GL-10 User-Defined Region (UDR), Definition, GL-10

V

Vision Module Definition, GL-10 Overview, 5-1

W

Wafer, Definition, GL-10 Wafer ID Reader (OCR), Definition. See Optical Character Reader (OCR). Wafer Log Summary, 3-54 Wafer Mapping Bincode Display Feature, 10–15 Coordinate Quadrant, 10-13 Definition, GL-10 Disk File Name, 10–10 Enabling, 10-2Form of. 10-11 GPIB or Serial Transmission, 10-11 Material ID (MID), 10-12 Modes of Edit Mode, 10-5 Edit-Save Mode, 10-8 Follow Mode, 10-4 Make Mode, 10-3Overview, 1-6, 10-1 Probe Modes, 10-13 Row Data, 10-12 Using the Pause Key, 10-15

Х

X Axis, Definition, GL-10 X, Y, and Z Stages, General Overview, 1-5 X-Y Coordinates, Definition, GL-10

Υ

Y Axis, Definition, GL-10

Horizon Series 254523-0X0 REV E

Ζ

Z (Motion) Definition, GL-11 Down Limits Definition, GL-10 Setting, 7-7 Electrical Zero, Definition, GL-10 Mechanical Zero, Definition, GL-11 Overtravel Definition, GL-11 Setting, 7–7 Setting Height, 7–9 Twist, Definition, GL–11 Up Limits Definition, GL–11 Setting, 7–7 Z Drive Verification Procedures, B–4 Z Parameters, Setting, 7–7 Z Stage, Definition, GL–11 Z Traveling Modes, Setting, 7–11

